

JRC TECHNICAL REPORT

Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) of alternative feedstocks for plastics production

Part 2: illustrative case studies

Nessi S., Sinkko T., Bulgheroni C., Garbarino E., Garcia-Gutierrez P., Giuntoli J., Konti A., Orveillon G., Sanye-Mengual E., Tonini D., Pant R., Marelli L., Ardente F.

2022



This publication is a Technical report by the Joint Research Centre (JRC), the European Commission's science and knowledge service. It aims to provide evidence-based scientific support to the European policy making process. The scientific output expressed does not imply a policy position of the European Commission. Neither the European Commission nor any person acting on behalf of the Commission is responsible for the use that might be made of this publication. For information on the methodology and quality underlying the data used in this publication, for which the source is neither Eurostat nor other Commission services, users should contact the referenced source.

Contact information

Name: Fulvio Ardente Address: European Commission – Joint Research Centre – Via E. Fermi 2749, I-21027 Ispra, Italy. Email: Fulvio.ARDENTE@ec.europa.eu Tel.: –

EU Science Hub

https://ec.europa.eu/jrc

JRC127175

EUR 31085 EN

PDF	ISBN 978-92-76-52958-3	ISSN 1831-9424	doi:10.2760/655230
Print	ISBN 978-92-76-52959-0	ISSN 1018-5593	doi:10.2760/234548

Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union, 2022

© European Union, 2022

The reuse policy of the European Commission is implemented by the Commission Decision 2011/833/EU of 12 December 2011 on the reuse of Commission documents (OJ L 330, 14.12.2011, p. 39). Except otherwise noted, the reuse of this document or parts of it is authorised, provided the source is acknowledged and its original meaning or message is not distorted. The European Commission shall not be liable for any consequence stemming from the reuse. For any use or reproduction of photos or other material that is not owned by the EU, permission must be sought directly from the copyright holders.

All content © European Union, 2022 (unless otherwise specified)

Images at the bottom of the cover page are taken from:

Left corner: https://www.plastrecycle.com/products/polymers-compoundingpelletizing/pvc-compounding-pelletizing-line/

Middle: https://omgnews.today/in-singapore-where-trash-becomes-ash-plastics-are-still-a-problem/ *Right corner*:

 $http://www.gbgindonesia.com/en/manufacturing/article/2017/indonesia_s_recycling_and_bio_based_plastic_sector_a_promising_future_investment_11819.php$

How to cite this report: Nessi, S., Sinkko, T., Bulgheroni, C., Garbarino, E., Garcia-Gutierrez, P., Giuntoli, J., Konti, A., Orveillon, G., Sanye-Mengual, E., Tonini, D., Pant, R., Marelli, L. and Ardente, F., *Life Cycle Assessment of alternative feedstocks for plastics production – Part 2: illustrative case studies*, EUR 31085 EN, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg, 2022, ISBN 978-92-76-52958-3, doi:10.2760/655230, JRC127175.

Contents

Foreword1
Abstract
Acknowledgements
Executive summary6
1 Introduction
1.1 Context and objectives9
1.2 Development process 10
1.3 Selected plastic products and analysed scenarios 11
2 Goal, general scope and common limitations 16
2.1 Goal
2.2 General scope 16
2.3 Impact categories and impact assessment methods
2.4 Environmental effects and issues covered as "additional information"
2.5 Data sources
2.6 Common limitations
2.7 Value choices, assumptions and normative decisions
3 Case study 1: Beverage bottles
3.1 Assessed scenarios
3.2 Functional Unit and reference flow
3.3 System boundary
3.4 Limitations and critical assumptions
3.5 Life Cycle Inventory
3.5.1 Feedstock Supply Stage 43
3.5.1.1 Fossil-based polymers 43
3.5.1.2 Recycled polymers 45
3.5.1.3 Bio-based polymers45
3.5.2 Polymer Production Stage 47
3.5.2.1 Fossil-based polymers 47
3.5.2.2 Recycled polymers 48
3.5.2.3 Bio-based polymers 49
3.5.2.3.1 Bio-based PET 49
3.5.2.3.2 Bio-based HDPE 50
3.5.2.3.3 Polyethylene Furanoate (PEF) 52
3.5.2.4 Transport of polymer granulate to the product manufacturing site 59
3.5.3 Manufacturing Stage 60
3.5.4 Distribution Stage61

	3.5.5 End of Life Stage	61
	3.5.5.1 End of Life scenario	61
	3.5.5.2 Modelling of waste bottle collection and transport	63
	3.5.5.3 Modelling of sorting and recycling	66
	3.5.5.4 Modelling of incineration	68
	3.5.5.5 Modelling of landfilling	70
	3.5.5.6 Generation and release of macro- and micro-plastics (including p litter at End of Life)	roduct 73
	3.5.6 Calculation of the Climate Change impact from iLUC	74
	3.6 Life Cycle Impact Assessment results	77
	3.7 Additional Environmental Information	85
	3.7.1 iLUC impact on Climate Change	85
	3.7.2 Biodiversity impacts	85
	3.7.3 Macro- and micro-plastics generation and release	86
	3.8 Interpretation	89
	3.8.1 Identification of most relevant impact categories	89
	3.8.2 Identification of most relevant life-cycle stages	90
	3.8.3 Effects of indirect land use change (iLUC) on Climate Change	94
	3.8.4 Macro- and micro-plastics generation and release	94
	3.8.5 Sensitivity analysis	96
	3.8.5.1 Recycled content in R-PET and R-HDPE bottles	97
	3.8.5.2 Pre-harvest burning rate of sugarcane used as feedstock for bio- PET and bio-based HDPE	based 100
	3.8.5.3 Feedstock source for bio-based PET and bio-based HDPE	101
	3.8.5.4 Origin (production location) of bio-based HDPE	106
	3.8.5.5 Use of refrigeration and cooling energy in HMF production	109
	3.8.5.6 Applied iLUC model and resulting GHG emission factors	111
	3.8.5.7 Handling of non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life	111
	3.8.5.8 Alternative End of Life scenarios	113
4	Case study 2: Agricultural mulching film	122
	4.1 Assessed scenarios	123
	4.2 Functional Unit and reference flow	125
	4.3 System boundary	126
	4.4 Limitations and critical assumptions	130
	4.5 Life Cycle Inventory	133
	4.5.1 Feedstock Supply Stage	134
	4.5.1.1 Fossil-based polymers	134
	4.5.1.2 Recycled LDPE	134
	4.5.1.3 Bio-based polymers	134

4.5.2 Polymer Production Stage	136
4.5.2.1 Fossil-based LDPE	136
4.5.2.2 Recycled LDPE	136
4.5.2.3 Bio-based polymers	137
4.5.2.3.1 Starch (TPS)/PBAT blend	137
4.5.2.3.2 PLA/PBAT blend	139
4.5.2.4 Transport of polymer granulate to the product manufacturing site	e 141
4.5.3 Manufacturing Stage	141
4.5.4 Distribution Stage	142
4.5.5 End of Life Stage	143
4.5.5.1 End of Life scenario	143
4.5.5.2 Modelling of mulching film collection and transport to treatment	145
4.5.5.3 Modelling of sorting and recycling	145
4.5.5.4 Modelling of incineration	147
4.5.5.5 Modelling of landfilling	149
4.5.5.6 Modelling of burial in soil	150
4.5.5.7 Modelling of in-situ biodegradation	150
4.5.5.8 Generation and release of macro- and micro-plastics (including plitter at End of Life)	oroduct 152
4.5.6 Calculation of the Climate Change impact from iLUC	153
4.6 Life Cycle Impact Assessment results	156
4.7 Additional Environmental Information	161
4.7.1 iLUC impact on Climate Change	161
4.7.2 Biodiversity impact	161
4.7.3 Macro- and micro-plastics generation and release	162
4.8 Interpretation	164
4.8.1 Identification of most relevant impact categories	165
4.8.2 Identification of most relevant life-cycle stages	166
4.8.3 Effects of indirect land use change (iLUC) on Climate Change	168
4.8.4 Macro- and micro-plastics generation and release	168
4.8.5 Sensitivity analysis	170
4.8.5.1 Thickness of conventional LDPE mulching film	171
4.8.5.2 Recycled content in R-LDPE mulching film	174
4.8.5.3 Use of additives in starch-based mulching film	176
4.8.5.4 Feedstock origin for PLA and resulting PLA production location	177
4.8.5.5 Applied iLUC model and resulting GHG emission factors	179
4.8.5.6 Handling of non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life	179
4.8.5.7 Alternative End of Life scenarios	180
Case study 3: Insulation boards for buildings	184

5

5.1 Assessed scenarios						
5.2 Functional Unit and reference flow						
5.3 System boundary	5.3 System boundary					
5.4 Limitations and critical assumptions						
5.5 Life Cycle Inventory	194					
5.5.1 Feedstock Supply Stage	194					
5.5.1.1 Fossil-based polymers						
5.5.1.2 Recycled polymers	195					
5.5.1.3 Bio-based polymers	195					
5.5.1.4 CO ₂ -based polymers						
5.5.2 Polymer Production Stage						
5.5.2.1 Fossil-based polymers						
5.5.2.2 Recycled polymers						
5.5.2.3 Bio-based polymers	201					
5.5.2.4 CO ₂ -based polymers						
5.5.2.5 Transport of polymer granulate/foam to the product manu	facturing site .					
5.5.3 Manufacturing Stage						
5.5.4 Distribution Stage						
5.5.5 End of Life Stage						
5.5.5.1 End of Life Scenario						
5.5.5.2 Modelling of waste board collection and transport						
5.5.5.3 Modelling of sorting and recycling						
5.5.5.4 Modelling of incineration						
5.5.5.5 Modelling of landfilling						
5.5.5.6 Generation and release of macro- and micro-plastics (inclu litter at End of Life)	uding product					
5.5.6 Calculation of the Climate Change impact from iLUC						
5.6 Life Cycle Impact Assessment results	211					
5.7 Additional environmental information	218					
5.7.1 iLUC impact on Climate Change	218					
5.7.2 Biodiversity impacts	218					
5.7.3 Macro- and micro-plastics generation and release	219					
5.8 Interpretation	221					
5.8.1 Identification of most relevant impact categories	222					
5.8.2 Identification of most relevant life-cycle stages	223					
5.8.3 Effects of indirect land use change (iLUC) on Climate Change.	226					
5.8.4 Macro- and micro-plastics generation and release						
5.8.5 Sensitivity analysis						

5.8.5.1 Applied iLUC model and resulting GHG emission factors						
5.8.5.2 Source of CO ₂ used in polyol production and derived CO ₂ -based PUR boards \ldots 230						
5.8.5.3 Modelling of the use of CO_2 as a feedstock for polyol production231						
5.8.5.4 Handling of non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life, temporary carbon storage and delayed carbon emissions						
5.8.5.5 Alternative End of Life scenarios237						
6 Main lessons learnt and recommendations from applying the Plastics LCA method245						
References						
List of figures						
List of tables						
Annex A – Selection of plastic products for the case studies						
Annex B – Normalisation and weighting factors						
Annex C – Analysis of the representativeness of the applied crude oil mix for fossil-based polymers						
Annex D – Contribution of Life Cycle Stages to characterised LCIA results: graphic representation						
Annex E – Alternative End of Life scenarios (sensitivity analysis): graphic results334						

Foreword

This report is one outcome of the Administrative Agreement (AA) No. 34854-2017 / DG GROW No. SI2.762599 between the Directorate General for Internal Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs (DG GROW) and the Joint Research Centre. It describes a number of illustrative Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) case studies on selected plastic products, aimed at demonstrating and evaluating the applicability of the "Plastics LCA" method elaborated by the JRC as part of the same AA. The Plastics LCA method provides detailed guidelines and methodological rules to conduct as much as possible consistent, reproducible, robust, transparent and verifiable LCA studies of plastic products from different feedstocks (fossil resources, plastic waste, biomass and CO₂ from gaseous effluents) at the EU level. It builds upon and conforms to the EU Product Environmental Footprint (PEF) method, and was developed following a participatory process involving interested stakeholders at different key steps through public consultations. A number of supporting case studies was also conducted to evaluate the applicability of draft methodological requirements and reliability of preliminary results. A selection of these studies was revised based on final requirements and described in this report along with the main lessons learnt and recommendations from the application exercise. The case studies have the main purpose to demonstrate the applicability of the procedural, methodological and modelling rules of the Plastics LCA method. Therefore, while the best data and information available to the JRC were applied in the studies, their results are purely illustrative and do not intend to provide conclusive estimates of the potential environmental impacts of the analysed product scenarios. They should also not be used to compare the different scenarios, as this can only be made in the presence of specific Product Environmental Footprint Category Rules (PEFCRs) for the relevant product category (as required by the *Plastics LCA* and PEF methods). The report is mainly addressed to companies and practitioners interested in applying the Plastics LCA method, to guide and facilitate them in the application of the main procedural, methodological and modelling rules through illustrative examples.

The information and views set out in this report are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the official opinion of the Commission.

Abstract

The European Strategy for Plastics in a Circular Economy includes actions aimed at investigating and better understanding the lifecycle impacts of using alternative feedstocks for plastics production. The Joint Research Centre has thus developed, upon request from DG GROW¹, a Life Cycle Assesment (LCA)-based method (the "Plastics LCA" method) to consistently evaluate the potential environmental impacts of plastic products relying on different feedstocks and derived materials. The method was built upon and fully conforming to the EU Product Environmental Footprint (PEF) method, with the aim of enabling as much as possible consistent, reproducible, robust, transparent and verifiable LCA studies of plastic products at the EU level. The development was supported by a number of illustrative case studies, conducted to evaluate and demonstrate the applicability of the method, and to assess reliability of results. A participatory process was followed, involving interested stakeholders at different key steps. This report describes a selection of the originally developed case studies, which were revised and updated according to the final version of the *Plastics LCA* method, while taking into account relevant stakeholder comments. The main lessons learnt and obstacles encountered are also discussed, and recommendations for improvement are provided. Overall, the case studies are expected to facilitate the application of the procedural, methodological and modelling rules of the Plastics LCA method by companies and other interested users.

¹ Directorate General for Internal Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs.

Acknowledgements

This report is a deliverable of the Administrative Agreement No. 34854-2017 / DG GROW No. SI2.762599 signed between DG GROW and JRC Directorate D (Sustainable Resources).

The authors are grateful to the independent external experts *Marc-Andree Wolf* and *Kirana Wolf* (*née Chomkhamsri*) for reviewing intermediate drafts of the different casestudy reports and related modelling, and for suggesting actions for amendment and improvement.

We are also grateful to *Luca Zampori* for advising on how to implement specific methodological and modelling rules, and for commenting Section 6 on the main lessons learnt and recommendations derived from applying the *Plastics LCA* method to the illustrative case studies.

Simone Fazio and *Edward Diaconu* are sincerely acknowledged for assisting with the initial implementation of Environmental Footprint-compliant datasets to be used in the case studies.

We also thank *Andrea Amadei* for helping with the development of material-specific endof-life inventories for a number of products.

Finally, we acknowledge the assistance of *Alexandre Bouchet* and *Julien Boucher* from *Environmental Action* to estimate macro- and micro-plastics generation and release through the *PLP method*.

Authors

Simone Nessi

Taija Sinkko

Claudia Bulgheroni

Elena Garbarino

Pelayo Garcia-Gutierrez

Jacopo Giuntoli

Aikaterini Konti

Glenn Orveillon

Esther Sanye-Mengual

Davide Tonini

Rana Pant

Luisa Marelli

Fulvio Ardente

Contribution of authors

The contribution of single authors, as reported in the list above, is as follows.

Simone Nessi coordinated the development of the ten case studies originally conducted to illustrate the second draft of the *Plastics LCA* method, and the revision of the three studies described in this report, to ensure consistency in modelling and reporting. He developed and revised the inventories of the case study on beverage bottles, and of two case studies not included in this report (focusing on food packaging film and printer housing panels). With the contribution of other authors (as specified below), he also developed and revised the inventories for agricultural mulching film and for other products not addressed in this report (flowers/plants pots and stacking chairs). He drafted Sections 1 and 2, developed the description of the beverage bottles case study (Section 3), elaborated the final description of the mulching film case study (Section 4), and drafted the concluding section on the main lessons learnt and recommendations derived from carrying out the studies (Section 6). Finally, he revised the sections of this report for consultation and publication.

Taija Sinkko developed and revised the life cycle models of the product scenarios investigated in the different case studies except those directly developed by other authors (as described below), based on product inventories prepared by authors responsible for each study. She also calculated and elaborated the results of the modelled scenarios, and took care of editing and improving the layout of interim and final versions of this report.

Claudia Bulgheroni contributed to the development of the original inventories and life cycle models for the case study on agricultural mulching film (via data collection and model refinement), and drafted an intermediate version of the respective description (Section 4). She equally contributed to the development of the case study on flowers/plants pots, which is not included in this report.

Elena Garbarino and *Glenn Orveillon* coordinated the initial and final selection of relevant plastic products to be investigated in the case studies (based on specific analyses and stakholders inputs) and described the applied selection procedure, reported in Annex A.

Pelayo Garcia-Gutierrez developed the case studies on trays for food and automotive interior panels, which are not included in this report.

Jacopo Giuntoli elaborated and described the analysis on the representativeness of the crude oil mix applied for modelling, as reported in Annex C. He also contributed to early drafts of Section 2.6 (on common limitations of the case studies) and Section 2.7 (on value choices, assumptions and normative decisions).

Aikaterini Konti contributed to the development of the case studies on stacking chairs and cleansing wipes (not included in this report), through data collection, refinement of life cycle models, and drafting of the associated descriptions.

Esther Sanye-Mengual refined calculations and results related to the generation and release of macro- and micro-plastics, and drafted the respective sections in each case study.

Davide Tonini developed the case study on building insulation boards and drafted the respective description (Section 5).

Rana Pant, Luisa Marelli and *Fulvio Ardente* led, at different stages and to different extents, the project (Administrative Arrangement) where the case studies and this report have been developed.

Executive summary

The European Strategy for Plastics in a Circular Economy (COM(2018 28 final) proposes a vision where innovative materials are developed and alternative feedstocks to fossil resources are used for plastics production, where evidence clearly shows that they are more sustainable compared to traditional, non-renewable alternatives. Alternative feedstocks to oil and gas include plastic waste, biomass and other bio-based resources, and CO_2 from gaseous effluents. The strategy also urges the identification of those applications where the use of plastics with biodegradability properties may provide clear environmental benefits. It hence calls for actions aimed at investigating and better understanding the potential lifecycle impacts of using alternative feedstocks for plastics production, as well as to develop Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) studies seeking to identify any common conditions under which the use of biodegradable or compostable plastics may be beneficial for the environment.

In this context, the Joint Research Centre (JRC) was requested by DG GROW² to elaborate an appropriate LCA-based method to consistently evaluate the potential environmental impacts of plastic products from the different applicable feedstocks and derived materials. A structured and comprehensive methodological framework was thus developed by the JRC (the *Plastics LCA* method³), building upon and fully conforming to the EU Product Environmental Footprint (PEF) method⁴. In line with the objectives of the Environmental Footprint initiative, the *Plastics LCA* method provides detailed guidelines and rules to enable as much as possible consistent, reproducible, robust, transparent and verifiable LCA studies of plastic products at the EU level, based on a common and harmonised framework. To support the development of the method, to test and demonstrate its applicability, and to evaluate reliability of delivered results, a number of illustrative LCA case studies were also conducted for selected plastic products. A participatory process was followed during the development of both the method and the case studies, involving interested stakeholders at different key steps through public technical consultations and calls for data.

Originally, ten illustrative case studies were carried out, based on an advanced draft of the *Plastics LCA* method accounting for the inputs of a first stakeholder consultation in December 2018. However, only a selection of these studies was subsequently updated and revised to reflect the provisions of the final version of the method, and the comments received during a second stakeholder consultation in June 2020. This report thus describes the illustrative case studies accompanying the final version of the *Plastics LCA* method, and the main lessons learnt from the application exercise. Specific obstacles encountered are also discussed, and recommendations to further improve and facilitate future applicability of the method are provided.

The specific products individually assessed in these case studies were beverage bottles, agricultural mulching film, and insulation boards for buildings. For every product, a number of alternative scenarios were analysed, each considering the use of a different feedstock or polymer for the product in scope. Both conventional and alternative feedstocks and materials were considered, mostly reflecting current market availability, in line with the focus of the *Plastics LCA* method on commercially available products. However, a few scenarios also investigated the use of materials or feedstocks not yet applied to real products on the market, to demonstrate the applicability of the rules and procedures of the *Plastics LCA* method also to non-commercially available products, as well as to ensure illustration of all the most relevant methodological and modelling rules of the method itself. The analysed scenarios are described for each case study, along

² Directorate General for Internal Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs.

³ Nessi, S., Sinkko, T., Bulgheroni, C., Garcia-Gutierrez, P., Giuntoli, J., Konti, A., Sanye Mengual, E., Tonini, D., Pant, R., Marelli, L., Ardente, F. (2021). *Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) of alternative feedstocks for plastics production - Part 1: the Plastics LCA method*. EUR 30725 EN, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg, ISBN 978-92-76-38145-7, doi:10.2760/271095 (online), JRC125046.

⁴ Commission Recommendation C(2021) 9332 final of 16.12.2021 on the use of the Environmental Footprint methods to measure and communicate the life cycle environmental performance of products and organisations.

with other relevant case-specific methodological and modelling aspects, as well as major limitations and critical assumptions. These are followed by a presentation of the results and their interpretation, including a number of sensitivity analyses.

Due to the illustrative nature of the case studies, they do not intend to provide conclusive estimates of the potential environmental impacts of the investigated product scenarios, and their results should not be interpreted as such. Moreover, both common and case-specific limitations and critical assumptions described throughout the report have to be properly taken into account in the interpretation. Any direct comparison among the results related to different product scenarios/alternatives should be particularly avoided, as according to the *Plastics LCA* method comparisons can only be made in the presence of specific Product Environmental Footprint Category Rules (PEFCRs) for the relevant product category.

Overall, the *Plastics LCA* method was found to be properly applicable to products representing the most common end-use markets for plastics (packaging, building and construction, agriculture, etc.). The application requires a minimum background and experience in the field of LCA and environmental assessment in general, as well as the support of suitable LCA and spreadsheet software tools. However, the proposed procedural, methodological and modelling rules are considered to actually contribute towards more consistent, reproducible, robust, transparent and verifiable LCA studies of plastic products from different feedstocks at the EU level. On the other hand, a number of aspects that should be improved further were identified, and recommendations were provided to overcome specific obstacles, facilitate future applicability of the method, and to further increase consistency and reproducibility of derived studies.

The main aspects identified for possible improvement and the related recommendations include: (i) the development of Environmental Footprint (EF)-compliant datasets for polymer production from alternative feedstocks (especially bio-based and CO₂-based) and for specific End of Life options applying to products derived from them (especially composting, anaerobic digestion, incineration and landfilling); (ii) the development of EFcompliant datasets for the recycling of a number of conventional polymers, such as PE, PP, and plastics from WEEE⁵ and ELVs⁶ (e.g. ABS and PS); (iii) checking and ensuring full alignment between the modelling rules applied to develop EF-compliant datasets and those provided in the PEF and Plastics LCA methods, when releasing updated versions of the different EF data packages; (iv) expand and complement the lists of material-specific and application-specific default values of the A and R_2 factors of the Circular Footprint Formula (CFF)⁷, to cover the entire range of most relevant polymers, applications and/or product categories currently available on the market (to be especially pursued during the development of any specific PEFCRs); (v) methods to quantify macro- and micro-plastics generation and release (e.g. the recommended PLP method) should be implemented in existing LCA software tools, to reduce the risk of inconsistencies in calculations, the time needed for these, and to facilitate applicability; (vi) EF-compliant datasets and existing life cycle inventory databases should be complemented with harmonised data and information useful to estimate the associated generation and release of macro- and micro-plastics (and the resulting potential impacts on the environment and human health once suitable methods would be available); (vi) plastic release indicators should be refined to account for the effects of biodegradation, once sufficiently specific, consistent, complete and reliable data would be available for biodegradation rates of single polymers and products in different environmental compartments; (vii) procedures and calculations to identify most relevant impact categories, life cycle stages, processes and elementary flows should be implemented in available LCA software tools or in other dedicated tools to allow for a more controlled and faster application and reduce the risk of errors.

⁵ WEEE: Waste from Electrical and Electronic Equipment.

⁶ ELVs: End-of-Life Vehicles.

⁷ The Circular Fooptrint Formula is the approach prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* and PEF methods to model the End of Life of products, with a special focus on material and energy recovery from waste products.

1 Introduction

1.1 Context and objectives

In January 2018, the European Commission adopted the *European Strategy for Plastics in* a *Circular Economy* (COM(2018 28 final) (EC, 2018a), proposing a vision where innovative materials are developed and alternative feedstocks to fossil resources are used for plastics production, to reduce dependency on imported fossil fuels and decrease CO_2 emissions. Alternative feedstocks to oil and gas include plastic waste, biomass and other bio-based resources, and CO_2 from gaseous effluents, and should be used where evidence clearly shows that they are more sustainable compared to traditional, non-renewable alternatives. Moreover, the Strategy also urges the identification of those applications where the use of plastics with biodegradability properties (regardless of the feedstock used for production) may provide clear environmental benefits. Therefore, the Strategy called for actions aimed at investigating and better understanding the potential lifecycle impacts of using alternative feedstocks for plastics production, as well as to develop Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) studies seeking to identify any common conditions under which the use of biodegradable or compostable plastics may be beneficial for the environment.

In this framework, the Joint Research Centre (JRC) was tasked by DG GROW⁸ to elaborate an appropriate LCA-based method to consistently evaluate the potential environmental impacts of plastic products based on the different applicable feedstocks and derived materials. Relevant life cycle-based methods and approaches set out in the existing EU legislation should have been properly taken into account in the development, as well as methodological learnings from updating the Renewable Energy Directive⁹, and any relevant standards related to LCA of plastic products and respective feedstock sources (e.g. the European standard EN 16760¹⁰ and the Technical Report CEN TR 16957¹¹ on LCA of bio-based products and related End of Life inventories).

Following this request, a structured and comprehensive methodological framework, referred to as the *Plastics LCA* method (Nessi et al., 2021), was thus developed by the JRC, building upon and fully conforming to the EU Product Environmental Footprint (PEF) method (EC, 2021). The *Plastics LCA* method provides detailed procedural, methodological and modelling rules to conduct as much as possible consistent, reproducible, robust, transparent and verifiable LCA studies of plastic products from different feedstocks at the EU level, based on a common and harmonised framework. The development of the method was based on a participatory approach, as described in Section 1.2. A number of illustrative LCA case studies on selected plastic products was also conducted to support the development process, with the aim of testing and demonstrating the applicability of the different rules, and evaluating reliability of delivered results.

This report describes the illustrative case studies accompanying the final version of the *Plastics LCA* method, focusing on the most relevant methodological steps and modelling aspects. These include the description of the investigated product scenarios, the definition of the functional unit and the calculation of the corresponding reference flow, setting of the system boundary, the identification of major limitations and critical assumptions, the development of the life cycle inventory of each product scenario (modelling approach, assumptions and data), the presentation of the results (default LCIA results and additional environmental information), and the respective interpretation (including specific sensitivity analyses). The main lessons learnt from the application exercise are also discussed, including the specific obstacles encountered and the

⁸ Directorate General for Internal Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs.

Directive (EU) 2018/2001 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 11 December 2018 on the promotion of the use of energy from renewable sources (recast).
 EN16760:2015 Bis based products while Council of Accessments

¹⁰ EN 16760:2015 Bio-based products – Life Cycle Assessment.

¹¹ CEN TR 16957:2016 Bio-based products – Guidelines for Life Cycle Inventory (LCI) for the End-of-life phase.

resulting recommendations to improve and facilitate future applicability of the method, as well as to further increase consistency and reproducibility of derived studies.

The different case studies are described individually in Sections 3-5, while their goal and general scope are discussed in Section 2, along with common limitations and other relevant general aspects. The main lessons learnt from conducting the case studies are finally reported in Section 6.

It is important to note that, due to their illustrative nature, the case studies presented in this report do not intend to provide conclusive estimates of the potential environmental impacts of the investigated product scenarios. Moreover, their results are affected by the common limitations discussed in Section 2.6 and by the case-specific limitations and critical assumptions reported in Section #.4 of each case study. These limitations and assumptions have to be properly taken into account in the interpretation of the results of the single studies. Finally, it is reminded that according to the *Plastics LCA* method, comparisons among alternative product scenarios can only be made in the presence of specific PEFCRs (Product Environmental Footprint Category Rules) for the relevant product category. Any direct comparison among different product scenarios/alternatives based on the results presented in this report should thus be avoided.

1.2 Development process

The *Plastics LCA* method and the supporting illustrative case studies presented in this report were developed following a participatory approach, involving interested stakeholders at different stages of the development process. This was made through both dedicated technical consultations (written and/or oral) and calls for data and information. The main process steps are described below, focusing especially on the development of the case studies. For further details on the development of the *Plastics LCA* method, the reader is referred to Section 1.3 of the respective report (Nessi et al., 2021).

A first draft of the *Plastics LCA* method was initially elaborated in May-July 2018, building upon the PEF method (EC, 2013), the most recent version of the associated PEFCR guidance (EC, 2018b), relevant technical standards and legislation, as well as the outcome of a systematic review on selected LCA studies in the field of plastics. The applicability and reliability of this first draft method were subsequently tested in five screening case studies on different plastic products¹², selected by applying a range of criteria to an initial list of relevant candidates (see Section 1.3). Selected products included beverage bottles, flexible food packaging film, agricultural mulching film, insulation boards for buildings, and automotive interior panels. The screening studies were developed based on readily available data and information, while accounting for relevant inputs received during a specific call for data and information open to all interested stakeholders, held in summer 2018. The draft method and the screening case studies were finally submitted to a technical stakeholder consultation to collect feedback on both documents, as well as useful comments and suggestions for improvement. The consultation comprised both a written consultation process (21 November - 19 December 2018), and a stakeholder workshop (held in Brussels on 29-30 November 2018).

Following the consultation process, a revised version of the *Plastics LCA* method was developed during 2019, taking into account the inputs received from stakeholders and the lessons learnt from conducting the screening case studies. The main suggestions for updating the PEF method elaborated in the meantime by Zampori and Pant (2019) were also incorporated. Based on the revised *Plastics LCA* method, ten detailed case studies on specific plastic products were carried out between June 2019 and May 2020, to evaluate and illustrate the practical applicability of the method itself, and to assess reliability of

¹² The screening case studies were described in a separate, interim working document, which had the main purpose to inform the first stakeholder consultation of November-December 2018, and to collect feedback on the document itself. The report was hence not updated further for publication. However, as discussed below, the screening case studies were all amended and developed further into detailed illustrative studies evaluating and demonstrating the applicability of an advanced draft of the *Plastics LCA* method. A selection of these studies is reported in this document.

results. Investigated products included those already covered in the screening case studies (see above), and additional products selected from the initial list of candidates, taking also into account relevant suggestions and comments received from stakeholders during the preceding consultation process (as described in Section 1.3)¹³. A second call for data and information was also carried out in spring 2019, allowing interested stakeholders to comment on the proposed product scenarios and functional units, and to provide useful data and technical information to develop the case studies. Stakeholders were then again invited to provide feedback, comments and suggestions on both the updated *Plastics LCA* method and on the ten illustrative LCA case studies, during a written stakeholder consultation that took place from 3rd to 30th June 2020.

Inputs received from this second stakeholder consultation were analysed and taken into account, as far as appropriate, to elaborate a final version of the *Plastics LCA* method, while aiming at ensuring full compliance with the updated methodological and modelling rules suggested for the PEF method by Zampori and Pant (2019). A selection of the ten original case studies was also revised according to the provisions of the final *Plastics LCA* method, taking into account relevant comments received from stakeholders during the consultation process. The focus of the revision was on those case studies that were expected to be more complete, representative, solid, and consistent at the end of the process. However, particular care was taken in ensuring that the application of all the most relevant procedural, methodological and modelling rules of the *Plastics LCA* method was adequately demonstrated in the selected case studies.

1.3 Selected plastic products and analysed scenarios

The following plastic products were individually assessed in the ten illustrative LCA case studies accompanying the revised version of the *Plastics LCA* method submitted to the second stakeholder consultation of June 2020 (see Section 1.2):

- 1. Beverage bottles;
- 2. Food packaging film;
- 3. Trays for food;
- 4. Agricultural mulching film;
- 5. Flowers/plants pots;
- 6. Insulation boards for buildings;
- 7. Automotive interior panels;
- 8. Printer housing panels;
- 9. Monobloc stacking chairs;
- 10. Cleansing wipes.

As discussed in Section 1.2, only a selection of the ten original case studies investigating these products was revised according to the provisions of the final version of the *Plastics LCA* method, and relevant comments received from stakeholders during the second consultation. Such case studies are described in this report, and focus on beverage bottles, agricultural mulching film and insulation boards for buildings.

The original selection of specific plastic products to be investigated in the illustrative case studies was made by applying a number of selection criteria to an initial, wider list of candidate products, as described in Annex A. Moreover, relevant suggestions and comments received during the first stakeholder consultation of November-December 2018 were taken into account. The initial list of candidate products was defined based on an extended review of market studies and data, research projects and studies, and of a

¹³ Additionally selected products included trays for food, flowers/plants pots, printer housing panels, monobloc stacking chairs and cleansing wipes.

vast portion of the scientific and technical literature collected for the systematic review of selected LCA studies initially conducted to inform and support the development of a first draft of the *Plastics LCA* method (see Annex K in Nessi et al., 2021). The applied selection criteria included: policy priority; market potential; promise for deployment; availability of data to develop a LCA study on the specific product and quality of available data; applicable End of Life options and related peculiar aspects; relevant product features (durability, type of application¹⁴); and market coverage. A number of sub-criteria were also taken into account, as described in Annex A.

In each case study, a number of product scenarios considering the use of conventional and alternative feedstocks and/or polymers for the investigated plastic product were analysed. These scenarios were defined based on dedicated market and literature surveys, while taking into account the inputs received during the call for specific data and information held in March 2019. The resulting combinations of materials and feedstocks considered in the scenarios analysed in the revised case studies included in this report are summarised in Table 1.1, while further details are available in the descriptions of the single case studies (Sections 3-5). For completeness, Table 2.2 provides an overview of the scenarios originally investigated in the remaining case studies not addressed in this report.

In line with the general scope of the Plastics LCA method (which is especially addressed to commercially available products), feedstocks and polymers considered in the different scenarios were mostly selected to reflect the current market situation. However, in some cases, also materials or feedstocks not (yet) applied to real products on the market were considered, to demonstrate the applicability of the procedures and rules of the *Plastics* LCA method also to non-commercially available products (which is relevant wherever a company may intend to conduct an internal study based on company-specific data for the manufacturing process). This was, for instance, the case of Polyethylene Furanoate (PEF) beverage bottles, which were not yet available on the market at the time of the study, but pre-commercial demonstration plants were already in place to produce the polymer. In other cases, the use of a non-commercially applied feedstock or material was considered to ensure illustration of all the most relevant methodological and modelling rules specified in the *Plastics LCA* method, which would have otherwise remained unaddressed. These include, for instance, the rules related to the modelling of the use of captured CO_2 as a feedstock, which were illustrated in scenarios relying on CO_2 -based Polyurethane (for insulation boards), and CO_2 -based Polypropylene (for food packaging film; not include in this report).

¹⁴ Rigid or flexible application.

Table 1.1. Overview of the materials and related feedstock sources considered in the alternative product scenarios analysed in the LCA case studies described in this report.

	Market Sector	Scenarios					
Case study / Plastic product		Conventional feedstock (fossil-based)		Plastic waste or captured CO2 as feedstock		Bio-based or partially bio-based feedstock	
		Material	Feedstock	Material	Feedstock	Material	Feedstock
	Packaging (rigid)	PET	Crude oil/ natural gas	R-PET (24%)	Waste PET (post-consumer)	Bio-PET (30%)	Sugarcane (BR; bio-MEG) Crude oil/natural gas (PTA)
1 - Beverage bottles		HDPE		R-HDPE (16%)	Waste HDPE (post-consumer)	Bio-HDPE	Sugarcane (BR)
						PEF	Sugarcane (BR; bio-MEG) EU mix of starch crops (FDCA)
2 - Agricultural mulching film	Agriculture	e LDPE	Crude oil/ natural gas	R-LDPE (35%)	Waste LDPE (post-consumer)	TPS/PBAT blend	EU mix of starch crops (TPS) Crude oil/natural gas (PBAT)
						PLA/PBAT blend	Maize (US; PLA) Crude oil/natural gas (PBAT)
3 - Insulation boards for buildings	Building & Construction	PUR Crude oil/ natural gas	CO2-based PUR (6%)	CO2 (coal fired power plant) Crude oil/natural gas	Bio-PUR (39%)	Soybean (EU; PO) (¹) Crude oil/natural gas (EO; MDI) (²)	
		EPS		R-EPS (100%)	Waste EPS (post-consumer)	-	-
		-	-	R-PET	Waste PET (post-consumer)	-	-

(¹) PO: Propylene Oxide.
 (²) EO: Ethylene Oxide; MDI: Methylene diphenyl di-isocyanate.

Table 1.2. Overview of the materials and related feedstock sources considered in the alternative product scenarios analysed in the non-revised LCA case studies originally accompanying the updated draft *Plastics LCA* method (not included in this report).

	Market Sector	Scenarios					
Case study / Plastic product		Conventional feedstock (fossil-based)		Plastic waste or captured CO2 as feedstock		Bio-based or partially bio-based feedstock	
		Material	Feedstock	Material	Feedstock	Material	Feedstock
	Packaging (flexible)	РР	Crude oil/ natural gas	CO2-based PP	CO2 (coal fired power plant) H2 (EU-average production mix)	PLA	Maize (US)
1 - Food packaging film						PLA/PBAT blend	Maize (US; PLA) Crude oil/natural gas (PBAT)
						TPS/PBAT blend	EU mix of starch crops (TPS) Crude oil/natural gas (PBAT)
		LDPE		-	-	Bio-LDPE	Sugarcane (BR)
	Packaging (flexible)	PET	Crude oil/ natural gas	R-PET	Waste PET (post-consumer)	Bio-PET	Sugarcane (BR; bio-MEG) Crude oil/natural gas (PTA)
2 - Trays for		РР		-	-	PLA	Maize (US)
food						TPS/PBAT blend	EU mix of starch crops (TPS) Crude oil/natural gas (PBAT)
						Bio-PBS	Maize (US)
3 – Flowers/ plants pots	Agriculture	РР	Crude oil/ natural gas R-HE	R-PP	Waste PP (post-consumer)	Bio-PP	Sugarcane (BR)
		HDPE		R-HDPE	Waste HDPE (post-consumer)	Bio-HDPE	Sugarcane (BR)

	Market Sector	Scenarios					
Case study / Plastic product		Conventional feedstock (fossil-based)		Plastic waste or captured CO2 as feedstock		Bio-based or partially bio-based feedstock	
		Material	Feedstock	Material	Feedstock	Material	Feedstock
	Automotive	PP	Crude oil/ natural gas	R-PP	Waste PP (post-consumer)	PLA	Maize (US)
4 - Automotive interior panels		ABS		-	-		
		PBS		-	-	Bio-PBS	Maize (US)
E Drintor	Electrics & Electronics	ABS	Crude oil/	R-ABS	Waste ABS (post-consumer)	PLA	Maize (US)
housing panels		PC/ABS	natural gas	R-PC/ABS	Waste PC/ABS (post-consumer)	PLA/PC blend	Maize (US; PLA)
							Crude oil/natural gas (PC)
6 - Monobloc stacking Chairs	Other (1)	HDPE	Crude oil/ natural gas	R-HDPE	Waste HDPE (post-consumer)	Bio-HDPE	Sugarcane (BR)
		РР		R-PP	Waste PP (post-consumer)	Bio-PP	Sugarcane (BR)
7 – Cleansing wipes	Consumer goods	РР	Crude oil/ natural gas	-	-	Bio-PP	Sugarcane (BR)
		LDPE		-	-	Bio-LDPE	Sugarcane (BR)

(¹) Furniture & furniture equipment.

2 Goal, general scope and common limitations

This section discusses the goal of the illustrative case studies presented in this report, common aspects of the scope (e.g. considered impact categories, applied impact assessment methods, and general data sources), as well as cross-cutting limitations. Case-specific aspects of the scope (e.g. the functional unit, the system boundary, as well as specific limitations and assumptions) are separately discussed in the single case studies (Sections 3-5).

2.1 Goal

The goal of the illustrative case studies described in this report is to test and demonstrate the practical applicability of the *Plastics LCA* method (Nessi et al., 2021) in quantifying the potential environmental impacts of plastic products relying on different feedstocks and derived polymers. Each case study thus investigates a set of LCA scenarios considering the use of different feedstocks and/or materials for a specific plastic product (as described in Section 1.3), including both conventional (fossil-based) feedstocks (crude oil and natural gas) and alternative ones (i.e. plastic waste, biomass and/or CO_2 from gaseous effluents, depending on the case study).

In line with the nature of the *Plastics LCA* method, the case studies include a productlevel (or "micro-level") assessment of the potential environmental impacts of selected plastic products with a defined and quantifiable function. A value-chain perspective is adopted, which focuses on relevant processes and activities within the value chain, and on directly connected effects (e.g. direct land use change). Therefore, the studies do not assess the effects of strategies or policy decisions/initiatives implying relevant, largescale changes at societal and/or industrial level, such as a complete or partial substitution of the feedstock or material used to manufacture a specific plastic product or to produce a given polymer in the EU or other geographical regions. For instance, the studies do not assess the potential environmental effects of having all beverage bottles manufactured from a specific bio-based polymer in Europe as of 2030. Such type of "macro-level" assessments would require additional considerations and evaluations, other than a partially different approach, and much more practical experience than currently exists.

2.2 General scope

In line with the goal specified in Section 2.1, and with the nature of the *Plastics LCA* method, the case studies quantify the potential environmental impacts associated with all relevant processes and activities in the investigated product value chains, accounting for the burdens and effects directly connected with the throughput of such processes and activities. Moreover, a situation of equilibrium between demand and supply of the investigated feedstocks and polymers is considered, along with average market conditions for both foreground and background processes/activities (e.g. material and energy supply). This scope is suitable to fulfil the purpose of quantifying potential environmental impacts at the product level (as discussed above).

Since no relevant changes in feedstock or product demand and supply are considered (due to, e.g., the implementation of strategies or policy decisions), the studies exclude the burdens associated with possible large variations in scales of production compared to the current situation (requiring, for instance, infrastructure changes). The burdens from any indirect (market-mediated) effects due to relevant changes in the demand for a given feedstock or polymer are also excluded (such as from possible changes in production and availability of common refinery outputs due to a reduced demand of naphtha for fossil-based polymer production). The same applies to the burdens from any indirect macro-economic effects due to changes in petroleum usage and price. However, as recommended in the *Plastics LCA* method, and considering the results of earlier studies on bio-fuels conducted by the JRC (EC, 2016), the effects of GHG emissions estimated to occur as a consequence of indirect Land Use Change (iLUC) were evaluated

and reported as additional environmental information. This means that, due to the higher uncertainty associated with such estimates, and to the absence of an internationally agreed method for quantification, the potential impact of GHG emissions from iLUC was calculated, reported and interpreted separately from direct value-chain-related impacts (see Section 2.4 for a broader discussion).

Following the rules of the *Plastics LCA* method and the above discussion, the system boundary of the different product scenarios were set to include all relevant processes and activities of the investigated product value chain, considering the default life cycle stages specified in the *Plastics LCA* method itself. These stages include *Raw Material Acquisition and Pre-Processing* (which was here split into two different stages, using a more case-specific nomenclature, i.e. *Feedstock Supply* and *Polymer Production*), *Manufacturing* of the product in scope, *Distribution* and *End of Life*. The *Use* stage was generally excluded, as not involving any relevant burdens or not being affected by the considered product scenario. More details on the specific processes and activities included in the system boundary in the single case studies are provided in the respective descriptions (Sections 3-5).

As for the geographical and temporal scope, the case studies reflect the current (i.e. 2020) average situation at the EU level, in terms of supply, use and End of Life (treatment or disposal) of the investigated plastic products. This means, for instance, that currently applied feedstocks, polymers and End of Life options were considered in the analysed product scenarios, as reflected in recent past data and information. For non-commercially available products (e.g. as still under development), the average situation that would apply if the product was placed on the EU market today was considered (e.g. in terms of applied feedstock and End of Life options). Where relevant for the product in scope, extra-EU End of Life treatment or disposal was also considered, if sufficiently detailed and representative data were available to quantify the share of these End of Life routes and to model the respective burdens. This was the case, for instance, of printer housing panels, which are not addressed in the case studies included in this report. Applied foreground and background life cycle inventory data reflected the current or recent past average technology in the relevant geography for the specific process or activity, unless only data representative of other geographies and/or of specific (i.e. non-average) technologies were available. The evaluation of any future or prospective scenarios (in terms of, e.g., feedstocks or technology) was beyond the scope of the case studies.

2.3 Impact categories and impact assessment methods

The potential environmental and human health impacts of the investigated plastic products were assessed considering the whole set of default impact categories and related impact assessment (characterisation) models prescribed in the Product Environmental Footprint (PEF) method, and adopted consistently also in the *Plastics LCA* method (Section 3.2.4). For completeness, the full list of considered impact categories and applied impact assessment models is also reported in Table 2.1 below.

The set of characterisation factors applied for each impact category is the one reported in the EF 2.0 reference package (Fazio et al., 2018a). This is the most recent version of the package that, at the time of developing the case studies, could be consistently and properly used in combination with the available pool of EF-compliant datasets in the LCA software supporting the assessment (i.e. GaBi 9.2). Note, however, that a more recent version of both the EF reference package and of the pool of EF-compliant datasets was released in the meantime (i.e. EF 3.0; Fazio et al., 2018b), and shall be applied in any future LCA study conforming to the *Plastics LCA* method.

The most relevant difference between the EF 3.0 and 2.0 reference packages is related to the characterisation factors applying to Human Toxicity and Ecotoxicity impact categories. In the most recent package (EF 3.0), these factors were improved based on updated toxicological and physicochemical properties available, for relevant substances,

in the REACH, OpenFood Tox and Pesticide Properties databases (as described in Saouter et al., 2020) thereby reducing the uncertainty underlying each factor. Therefore, the case studies described in this report could not benefit of this improvement in the uncertainty level of life cycle impact assessment results calculated for Human Toxicity and Ecotoxicity impact categories.

Consistently with the applied characterisation factors, also normalisation and weighting factors were taken from the EF 2.0 reference package (as reported in Annex B). The set of weighting factors determined excluding Human Toxicity and Ecotoxicity impact categories was specifically applied, since the contribution of these categories was not considered in the calculation of the total normalised and weighted impact score (as not yet benefitting from the abovementioned reliability improvement). This is in line with the rules specified in the latest Product Environmental Footprint Category Rules Guidance (version 6.3; EC, 2018b), which specifically regulated the use of normalisation and weighting factors from the EF 2.0 package.

Table 2.1. Impact categories considered in the LCA case studies and corresponding impactassessment models (as prescribed in the EU Product Environmental Footprint method and
consistently adopted in the *Plastics LCA* method).

Impact Category	Unit	Impact Assessment Model
Climate Change, total (1)	kg CO2eq.	Baseline model of the IPCC over a 100-year time horizon (IPCC, 2013)
Ozone Depletion	kg CFC-11 eq.	Steady-state model of the WMO over an infinite time horizon (WMO, 2014 + integrations)
Human Toxicity – cancer	CTUh	USEtox model 1.01 (Rosenbaum et al., 2008)
Human Toxicity – non-cancer	CTUh	USEtox model 1.01 (Rosenbaum et al., 2008)
Particulate Matter	Disease incidence	PM method recommended by UNEP (UNEP, 2016)
Ionising Radiation – human health	kBq U ²³⁵ eq.	Human health effect model (Dreicer et al., 1995; Frischknecht et al., 2000)
Photochemical Ozone Formation – human health	kg NMVOC eq.	LOTOS-EUROS model (Van Zelm et al., 2008) as implemented in ReCiPe 2008
Acidification	mol H+ eq.	Accumulated Exceedance model (Seppälä et al., 2006; Posch et al., 2008)
Eutrophication – terrestrial	mol N eq.	Accumulated Exceedance model (Seppälä et al., 2006; Posch et al., 2008)
Eutrophication – freshwater	kg P eq.	EUTREND model (Struijs et al., 2009) as implemented in ReCiPe
Eutrophication – marine	kg N eq.	EUTREND model (Struijs et al., 2009) as implemented in ReCiPe
Ecotoxicity – freshwater	CTUe	USEtox model 1.01 (Rosenbaum et al., 2008)
Land Use	Pt	Soil quality index based on LANCA (Beck et al., 2010; Bos et al., 2016)
Wateruse	m³ world eq.	Available WAter REmaining (AWARE) (UNEP, 2016)
Resource Use – minerals and metals	Kg Sb eq.	CML 2002 (Guinée et al., 2002) and van Oers et al. (2002)
Resource Use – fossils	МЈ	CML 2002 (Guinée et al., 2002) and van Oers et al. (2002)

(1) The indicator "Climate Change, total" comprises three sub-indicators: Climate Change, fossil; Climate Change, biogenic; Climate Change, land use and land use change. The contribution of each sub-indicator was separately reported in the case studies, despite the *Plastics LCA* method requires this only when the contribution is larger than 5% of the total Climate Change impact.

2.4 Environmental effects and issues covered as "additional information"

The set of default impact categories prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* method and considered in the case studies (see Section 2.3) cover a broad range of potentially relevant environmental issues for (plastics) value chains. For these categories, an agreed and sufficiently reliable, robust and mature impact assessment method is considered to be available in the PEF framework, although with different levels of recommendations. However, a number of environmental issues going beyond those addressed in the default impact categories can be also considered relevant for plastics value chains. These issues include (but are not necessarily limited to):

- Potential impact on *biodiversity* (relevant, for different aspects, to plastic products relying on both conventional and alternative feedstocks);
- Indirect Land Use Change (*iLUC*) possibly induced by any type of land demand throughout the product life cycle (e.g. for the supply of bio-based feedstocks and materials), and resulting potential impact on Climate Change, Eutrophication, Acidification and any other relevant impact category; as well as
- Generation and release of macro-plastics (including product litter) and microplastics across the life cycle, and associated potential impacts on the environment and human health. Macro-plastics release at End of Life is especially relevant for specific product categories intended for end consumers, such as single-use packaging items used mostly for outdoor consumption (e.g. small-sized beverage bottles, take-away food packaging, etc.) which are expected to have a larger potential to be littered into the environment.

As recommended in the *Plastics LCA* method (Section 3.2.5.1), part of these emissions and impacts were separately quantified and reported in the case studies as complementary "additional environmental information", as described below.

The potential impact on *biodiversity* was quantitatively estimated by means of an existing endpoint impact indicator expressing the potential loss of animal and vegetal species per year, due to a number of relevant impact drivers (categories), including Climate Change, Photochemical Ozone Formation, Terrestrial Acidification, Eutrophication (freshwater and marine), Ecotoxicity (terrestrial, freshwater and marine), Land Use and Water Use. The indicator was calculated using *ReCiPe 2016* impact assessment method, relying on endpoint impact assessment models and characterisation factors differing from the midpoint models and factors prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* and PEF methods for the same impact categories (Section 2.3). It is noted that none of the impact assessment methods proposed so far to quantify potential impacts on biodiversity (including the one described above) were deemed mature and robust enough to be recommended for use in the Product Environmental Footprint context (and consequently adopted in the *Plastics LCA* method).

As for *indirect Land Use Change* (iLUC), the resulting potential impact on Climate Change was quantified, focusing especially on land demand associated with bio-based feedstock supply. The quantification was based on recalculated GHG emission factors proposed in the EU 2015/1513 Directive (EC, 2015), as recommended in the *Plastics LCA* method (Section 4.4.15.3). The use of an alternative iLUC model (Schmidt et al., 2015) and of the resulting GHG emission factors was also explored as a sensitivity analysis. The potential impacts of any other emissions possibly generated from iLUC (due to, e.g., the use of converted land and/or intensification on already used land), were not considered, in the absence of sufficiently tested quantification methods for these emissions. If quantified, such emissions would have contributed to an impact on Acidification, Eutrophication, and other relevant impact categories typically affected by agricultural production, such as Water Use and Land Use.

Finally, the potential generation and release of macro- and micro-plastics from the investigated product value chains was estimated. This was made by means of inventory-

level indicators quantifying both the initial loss of plastics from the techno-sphere (i.e. the amount of plastics directly generated from processes or consumers) and the ultimate plastics release to ocean and to the terrestrial environment. As suggested in the Plastics LCA method (Section 4.4.10.12), the Plastics Leak Project (PLP) method (Peano et al., 2020) was applied for quantification. Accounted contributions to macro-plastics generation and release were product littering from consumers and mismanagement of product waste at End of Life (due to, e.g., direct discharge to waterways or poor management in landfill sites or dumpsites). For micro-plastics generation and release, a number of sources throughout the entire product life cycle (excluding End of Life) were considered, as far as relevant to the specific supply chain. These included plastic pellets lost during conversion and handling, tyre abrasion during transport, and synthetic textiles micro-particles generated from washing activities (during textile production or use by consumers). Only the contribution of foreground conversion, transport and washing processes was considered, wherever they were not part of vertically aggregated datasets (see Section 3.5.5.6 for details). Any generation and release of secondary micro-plastics from plastic products or pieces released at End of Life after littering or waste mismanagement was not quantified, being excluded from the PLP method due to incomplete understanding and knowledge of fragmentation and (bio)-degradation pathways of plastic products once released into the environment. More in general, for the same reason, the applied loss and release indicators excluded the effects of biodegradation and of any other environmental mechanism affecting the fate of released items beyond any initial (short-term) redistribution among plastic different compartments. Therefore, the release values estimated for biodegradable products in the different case studies can be even significantly overestimated compared to the ultimate release after biodegradation has occurred (which was not quantified). This is acknowledged as a limitation of the case studies, albeit for transparency the release of biodegradable plastic products/materials was clearly differentiated from that associated with conventional, non-biodegradable ones.

At the time of developing the case studies, no sufficiently developed, complete and solid impact assessment methods were available to evaluate the potential impacts (e.g. biophysical, toxicological or aesthetic/landscape impacts) of macro- and micro-plastics released into the environment. Therefore, such impacts could not be quantitatively addressed in the studies. As above, this was mainly due to only partial understanding and knowledge of the mechanisms governing the fate, exposure, and subsequent (biophysical and toxicological) effects on ecosystems and humans of plastic products and particles released into the environment. This makes the development of a suitable (e.g. sufficiently robust and complete) impact assessment method challenging. However, this gap may be filled in the future, as long as better knowledge is gained on such mechanisms and suitable methods are developed.

2.5 Data sources

According to the *Plastics LCA* method, company-specific data shall be applied to model the product manufacturing process and to determine the associated material components (i.e. the "bill of materials"; Section 4.6.1 of the *Plastics LCA* method). However, having no direct access to any (measured) company-specific data¹⁵, all foreground processes in the investigated product value chains were modelled based on secondary life cycle inventory datasets or data. These were selected in general agreement with the rules prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* method (Section 4.6.3), which were applied with some deviations in order to:

i) ensure the use of sufficiently representative data (in terms of process, reference technology and/or geography) when no suitable EF-compliant or ILCD-Entry Level (EL) compliant datasets were available (e.g. for the

¹⁵ The case studies were not developed by or on behalf of specific companies or organisations directly operating specific manufacturing facilities, or having access to relevant company-specific data.

production or recycling process of some polymers), rather than applying EFcompliant or ILCD-EL compliant proxies (as originally prescribed), as well as

ii) to avoid excluding from the lifecycle model any of the foreground processes when no EF-compliant or ILCD-EL compliant proxy datasets were available (as prescribed in the original rule).

The following criteria were thus applied, in hierarchical order, to select both foreground and background inventory datasets and data:

- Use of a representative EF-compliant dataset;
- Use of a representative ILCD-EL compliant dataset (generally sourced from the GaBi database);
- Use of a representative dataset from other life cycle inventory databases (the *ecoinvent* 3.5 database was mostly used);
- Use of representative data from the literature to develop a new dataset;
- Use of an EF-compliant proxy dataset;
- Use of an ILCD-EL compliant proxy dataset;
- Use of a proxy dataset from other life cycle inventory databases (e.g. *ecoinvent*).

When activity data from the literature were used to develop a new dataset, these were combined with background inventory datasets selected according to the same criteria specified above, to model the different inputs and outputs.

Note that companies, organisations or any user of the *Plastics LCA* method shall follow the original data(set) selection hierarchy reported in Section 4.6.3 of the method itself.

2.6 Common limitations

As in any LCA study, a number of common limitations affect the illustrative case studies described in this report. These limitations are acknowledged and discussed in this section, while case-specific limitations are reported for each study in the respective description. Both common and case-specific limitations have to be properly taken into account in the interpretation of the results of the single case studies.

A first set of common limitations is related to the nature and scope of LCA in general and, consequently, of the *Plastics LCA* method. Other limitations relate to the absence of suitable impact assessment methods for use in LCA, due to difficult quantification of impacts and/or incomplete understanding and knowledge of the underlying environmental mechanisms. Similarly, some emissions into the environment cannot be (fully) quantified and inventoried at present, due to partial knowledge of the mechanisms governing the ultimate release of specific substances from a main source (e.g. littered plastic products). This also generates some limitations, while other ones are associated with data availability, as discussed below. Finally, the assessment of products relying on processes and/or technologies presenting different levels of development, maturity optimisation and/or different scales of production introduces some additional limitations, to an extent depending on the specific product scenarios investigated in a given case study.

1. Limitations associated with the scope of LCA

There are a number of environmental aspects and impacts (some of which relevant to plastics value chains) which are commonly not addressed in LCA, simply because they are beyond the nature and scope of the method itself.

For instance, by its inherent nature LCA focuses on normal (average) production conditions. This means that emissions and impacts from risks or exceptional circumstances, such as accidents, disasters, or conflicts are typically excluded. This is, for

instance, the case of emissions from accidental oil spills and fires occurring during extraction activities, natural disasters, and military operations to protect oil supply. Similarly, emissions and impacts of improper production practices (e.g. misuse of pesticides and fertilisers in agriculture) are also commonly excluded. However, the impacts of certain accidental emissions that can be considered a structural property of the supply chain are normally taken into account. For instance, emissions due to structural losses occurring during oil transport are generally included in life cycle inventories of crude oil supply, as well as the burdens from additional oil production to compensate for such losses. Similarly, emissions from venting of certain gases may be also included in such datasets. Details about the inclusion or exclusion of structural emissions in life cycle inventories of relevant processes and activities within the investigated value chains are provided in the single case studies, or in the documentation of the applied datasets.

Normally, LCA neither accounts for emissions and impacts due to incorrect citizen's behaviour, such as those associated with product littering into the environment (the prediction of which is also affected by more or less large uncertainty). However, being the release and accumulation of plastic products into the environment (especially oceans) an increasingly relevant issue at present, product littering was addressed in the case studies. This was made by estimating the potential generation and release of plastic products (macro-plastics) in different environmental compartments at the inventory level, while the resulting potential impacts could not be quantified, as discussed in Section 2.4.

2. Limitations associated with the absence of a suitable impact assessment method

Certain environmental issues are not covered in LCA because of the absence of a suitable impact assessment method to calculate one or more relevant impact indicators. For instance, potential impacts on landscape (e.g. aesthetic/visual impacts) are typically not considered, due to challenges associated with expressing such impacts in a quantitative manner, and to relate them to a specific process throughput. These impacts include, for example, landscape impacts due to oil sand extraction or land conversion to monoculture.

Similarly, as discussed in Section 2.4, no sufficiently developed, complete and solid impact assessment methods are currently available to quantitatively evaluate the potential environmental and human-health impacts from macro- and micro-plastics released into the environment (e.g. after product littering). This is due to only partial understanding and knowledge of the mechanisms governing the fate, exposure, and subsequent (bio-physical and toxicological) effects on ecosystems and humans of plastic products and particles released into the environment.

3. Limitations associated with the exclusion of specific emissions into the environment

In some cases, specific emissions from processes or activities within the product life cycle cannot be quantified, as direct measurement or indirect estimate/calculation is not possible. Such emissions are thus excluded from the product inventory, and the respective potential impacts are not captured in the impact assessment phase.

In these case studies, the most relevant exclusion is related to ultimate emissions generated from non-biodegradable plastic products or parts released into the environment as macro-plastics (due to, e.g., littering from consumers or incomplete removal from the environment after use). Therefore, any emissions of secondary micro-plastics from possible fragmentation, additives, metals, and/or of other possible degradation products were not inventoried, due to very partial knowledge and understanding of fragmentation and degradation pathways of plastic products into the environment, and scarcity of data on specific additives used in plastic products and polymers.

Similarly, emissions generated from biodegradable plastic products released or left into the environment after use were estimated assuming that ultimate biodegradation is achieved at the end of the 100-year time horizon applied for modelling, leading to the sole formation of CO₂, water, new soil biomass, and mineral salts of any other elements included in the product composition. However, relevant emissions might have been omitted with this approach, such as the release of any non-biodegradable additives and metals, of intermediate biodegradation products, and of any (micro)-plastic fragments/particles generated during the biodegradation process itself. Also in this case, the reason for such an exclusion is represented by incomplete product composition data (which apart few exceptions omitted any additives used), and by only partial understanding and knowledge of biodegradation pathways of plastic products into the environment.

4. Limitations associated with data availability

The lack of representative data for specific processes or activities is responsible for other limitations affecting the case studies. While most data-related limitations are case-study specific, and are hence reported in the respective description, others are in common to all or part of the studies, as discussed below.

A first common data-related limitation is the exclusion of the life cycle (i.e. production and any emission during use and/or End of Life) of additives used during polymer production and subsequent product manufacturing. Currently available data and information are not complete nor sufficiently specific and/or representative for a proper assessment at the product level, as not covering several polymers, and being unsuitable to properly differentiate among different products. While an important effort was made by ECHA to develop a comprehensive list of polymer additives and respective average concentrations or concentration ranges (ECHA, 2019), the data only cover most common conventional polymers, and do not differentiate by type of application or market sector (nor between food contact and non-food contact applications). Therefore, these data were not suitable, alone, to identify the specific substances used in the investigated products, nor those used in more recent alternative polymers such as Polylactic Acid or starch-based polymers. Information on additives used during polymer recycling is also very scarce. In light of this, the use of additives and the related potential impacts were only explored in one case study (not included in this report) for merely illustrative purposes. The case study focuses on printer housing panels, which were considered one of the most relevant products among those originally selected for assessment, due to the generally acknowledged use of specific additives (e.g. flame retardants) in electronics applications. For modelling purposes, a number of assumptions were made to identify representative substances to be considered based on available data, elementary flows, and related characterisation factors. A number of approximations were also performed. Due to the even large uncertainty, this evaluation was thus conducted as a sensitivity analysis, and the respective results were presented and discussed separately.

Another common limitation is associated with the use of data entirely reflecting EU technology and conditions to model production of conventional fossil-based polymers from relevant feedstocks (e.g. naphtha), despite between 2% and 25% of the conventional polymers investigated in the case studies were estimated to be produced outside EU. Specific data representing production in most of the exporting countries were indeed not available, while any existing data (e.g. for US production) were not consistent with those used for EU production, and could not be applied. Therefore, while the total share of imports was generally moderate, production impacts attributed to fossil-based polymers might have been underestimated where imports relied on less efficient and more outdated technologies, and/or on more polluting energy sources.

As discussed in detail in the single case studies, representative life cycle inventory data for a number of foreground processes were also lacking, or were only partially available. Therefore, suitable proxies or partial inventories had to be applied. This was, for instance, the case of the following processes: (i) production of some (emerging) monomers or intermediates such as FDCA (Furandicarboxylic Acid) and soy-based polyols; (ii) polymerisation of specific polymers (e.g. PBAT and PEF); (iii) compounding of PLA-based polymer blends; and (iii) mechanical recycling of specific polymers or products such as HDPE for use in food contact applications, flexible LDPE, rigid EPS, and plastics in waste electrical and electronic equipment (including ABS and PC/ABS). In a few cases, theoretical data from process simulation had to be applied, which are generally not representative of large-scale industrial production, and do not account for possible (efficiency) improvement due to upscaling and process optimisation. This was mostly the case of processes involved in the production of specific intermediates to emerging polymers (such as Hydroxymethylfurfural, an intermediate to PEF production), or of precursors used in innovative production routes (such as CO_2 -based methanol and derived olefins, used for CO_2 -based PP production). These limitations are clearly acknowledged in the affected case studies.

Finally, in several scenarios, a combination of datasets and data from different sources had to be applied to build the overall product inventory, as representative EF-compliant or ILCD-EL compliant datasets were available only for part of the foreground and background processes to be modelled. This was especially the case of scenarios relying on alternative polymers and/or feedstocks, where datasets from the ecoinvent database were mostly used to fill data gaps, followed, to a lower extent, by literature data. While, to increase consistency, such datasets and data were applied as far as possible in combination with EF-compliant or ILCD-EL compliant datasets to model the different process inputs and outputs, this could not be done consistently for all of such inputs and outputs. Impact assessment results calculated for scenarios relying more largely on datasets and data from these alternative sources may thus be even significantly affected by discrepancies in the modelling of individual processes, compared to scenarios entirely or mostly relying on EF- compliant or ILCD-EL compliant datasets¹⁶. A careful interpretation is hence needed for the results of such scenarios, and any direct comparison between the two sets of scenarios should be avoided, especially for those impact categories that across the different case studies were found to be mostly affected by the use of datasets from alternative sources and related potential discrepancies (i.e. where such datasets were significantly contributing to the total impact). These categories include Ozone Depletion, Resource Use - minerals and metals, Human Toxicity (cancer and non-caner), Ecotoxicity, and, to a lower extent, Water Use and Land Use, depending on the product scenario.

5. Limitations associated with the application of processes/technologies at different levels of development and maturity

Due to their objectives and scope, the case studies described in this report investigate alternative product scenarios partly relying on processes and/or technologies that nowadays do not necessarily present the same level of development and/or scale of production (maturing processes/technologies). Particularly, products totally or partially derived from alternative feedstock sources or materials often rely at least in part on upstream conversion processes that run at smaller scales, and/or are less optimised and improved compared to products based on more established conventional (fossil-based) polymers. Production of fossil-based polymers has indeed generally benefitted of several years of upscaling and process optimisation (in terms of, e.g., conversion efficiency and energy/process integration), typically leading to improved yields and energy efficiency. These are in turn generally reflected in an improved environmental performance over time. Conversely, while most polymers based on alternative feedstock sources and/or materials have been already available on the market for 20 years or more (e.g. PLA and starch-based polymers), the respective production processes may still undergo even substantial optimisation, development and upscaling (with related scale effects) in the future, potentially leading to an improved environmental profile. On the other hand, production of conventional polymers is likely to have more limited options for

¹⁶ Discrepancies between datasets from alternative sources and EF-compliant/ILCD-EL compliant datasets may be associated with the applied modelling approach, the calculation of process emissions, and/or the elementary flows used to represent such emissions.

improvement compared to what already achieved so far. Reflecting current or recentpast industrial practice, the data applied in the case studies to model polymer production are inevitably affected by any differences in the level of maturity and/or scale of the represented processes. These possible differences are clearly acknowledged, where relevant, in the different case studies (as part of the case-specific limitations) and shall be properly taken into account by the reader in the interpretation of the results.

Products relying on emerging technologies not (yet) applied at the industrial scale were also investigated in some case studies. This was made to demonstrate the applicability of the different methodological steps and rules of the Plastics LCA method also to noncommercially available products¹⁷ (e.g. Polyethylene Furanoate -PEF- beverage bottles), and to illustrate specific modelling rules that would have otherwise remained unaddressed (e.g. on the use of CO_2 captured from gaseous effluents as a feedstock). In the absence of (publicly available) industrial-scale data from real production facilities, such processes were modelled based on theoretical data from process simulation, generally referring to pilot-scale configurations. While possible process optimisation strategies are taken into account in the generation of such data (e.g. energy integration), they are not representative of industrial-scale production and do not account for potential improvements due to upscaling and further process (efficiency) possible optimisation/integration. The potential impacts of product scenarios relying on these processes may thus be even largely overestimated and shall be interpreted carefully, especially avoiding any comparison with other investigated scenarios. On the other hand, it should be considered that data from simulation may neglect relevant process exchanges, such as waste flows or certain direct emissions (being such data mostly focused on major energy and material flows), thus leading to underestimating total process and scenario impacts (at least in some categories). Limitations associated with the use of such data and their implications are clearly reported in the case studies, as part of the case-specific limitations.

Note that, according to the temporal scope of the case studies (which in line with the Plastics LCA method focuses on current conditions; Section 2.2), no prospective scenarios attempting to account for potential improvements from possible upscaling and optimisation of processes relying on maturing or emerging technologies were investigated. While broad ranges of "learning rates" can be identified from the literature for different types of industries or technologies, these are subject to wide variability and uncertainty, depending on several and not easily predictable factors (as better discussed in Annex H of the *Plastics LCA* method). This makes it often difficult to predict future learning rates (Daugaard et al., 2015), or to extrapolate existing rates to other products or industrial sectors than those they refer to. Similarly, possible "scaling factors" reflecting any future process improvement may be ideally estimated based, for instance, on historical improvements achieved in comparable but more established conversion processes (e.g. those involved in conventional polymer production). Such factors could be then applied to the burdens of the less advanced process (provided that the affected inputs and/or outputs are known), to estimate their magnitude after possible upscaling and/or optimisation. However, representative data on improvements experienced by specific industrial processes are hardly available, so that such an estimate cannot be easily conducted.

Applying any learning rates from the literature or any estimated "scaling factors" to specific process burdens would thus likely introduce even substantial additional uncertainty in the results of any forward-looking LCA scenario. Moreover, it would have not been possible to uniformly apply any learning rates or scaling factors across the different product scenarios investigated in the case studies, since production inventories of several polymers relying on alternative feedstocks or materials are only available in an

¹⁷ It is reminded that the methodological and modelling rules of the *Plastics LCA* method are applicable also to non-commercially available products, wherever (measured) company-specific data from real facilities are used to model the product manufacturing process. However, the results of the study shall not be communicated externally.

aggregated form. Therefore, the quantity of relevant process inputs (e.g. energy), outputs, or parameters (e.g. yield) potentially affected by the expected improvement could not be changed (provided that these are known for available rates and factors).

2.7 Value choices, assumptions and normative decisions

As many other analytical tools, LCA involves the creation of a conceptual model of reality. This artificial reduction of complex (product) systems to a simplified model inevitably leads to a number of value choices and more or less critical, representative and appropriate assumptions. In the case of a product life cycle model, value choices mainly relate to some methodological or modelling choices (e.g. approach used to handle multifunctionality situations, applied time horizons, etc.). Assumptions are instead introduced when no representative or sufficiently specific data or information is available, or when these are affected by large variability. Generally, assumptions are mainly related to: (a) the considered supply-chain configuration (e.g. type and origin of feedstock, transport routes, process location, applied End of Life scenarios and options for the product and other waste streams, etc.); (b) specific technological or spatial-dependent parameters/characteristics of processes (e.g. applied cultivation practices, process efficiencies, process configuration and technology, substitution ratios, etc.); and/or (c) technical properties of products and materials (e.g. thickness, lifespan, recycled content, mechanical and physical properties, etc.). While representativeness and appropriateness of assumptions can be improved when better information and data are made available, and better knowledge is gained on the investigated system, value choices cannot be deemed per se 'right' or 'wrong', and additional research would not bring additional clarity on which is the best choice to make. Rather, additional efforts may be made to ensure that the largest consensus is achieved among interested parties on the best choice to be made according to the goal and scope of the study, while keeping scientific integrity.

Complying with existing normative provisions of the Product Environmental Footprint (PEF) method (to which the *Plastics LCA* method aligns), the case studies implement several methodological choices and modelling rules that were established ex-ante to support more consistent, reproducible, robust, transparent and verifiable LCA studies of products. Such rules were defined based on a participatory process involving multiple and diverse stakeholders, and extending over several years. Therefore, they were considered sufficiently agreed and tested to be implemented also in the *Plastics LCA* method and in the illustrative case studies described in this report. However, specific sensitivity analyses were conducted on those aspects for which a full consensus has not yet been achieved, such as the handling of non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life ("carbon storage"). Also the additional or more specific choices and rules provided in the *Plastics* LCA method to cover methodological aspects relevant to plastic products were defined taking into account the comments and feedback received from many stakeholders during two public consultations (written and oral) held at different stages of the development process (see Section 1.2).

Case-specific assumptions, mainly linked to the different aspects reported above, are transparently reported throughout the description of each case study. Most relevant assumptions are also extensively summarised, along with case-specific limitations, in Section #.4 of each study. Wherever possible, these assumptions were submitted to specific sensitivity analyses, to evaluate the relevance of their effects on the results.

3 Case study 1: Beverage bottles

This case study focuses on single-use beverage bottles for juices and non-carbonated soft drinks. Bottles are the most common application for plastics used in the packaging sector, which is the largest in Europe, contributing to nearly 40% of the total plastic demand by converters in the Country (PlasticsEurope, 2019). While a variety of sizes is used for juice and drink bottles (ranging mostly from 300 to 1000 ml; Markwardt et al., 2017), a small size of 0.5 litres (500 ml) was specifically considered in this study. This is because small-sized bottles were expected to have a higher potential to be leaked into the environment (due to their typically wider use for outdoor consumption)¹⁸, thus allowing for better testing of the suggested method to estimate macro-plastics generation and release at End of Life, including the contribution of product littering. It is important to notice that the assessment focuses exclusively on the bottles life cycle, to evaluate the applicability of the *Plastics LCA* method to bottles relying on different plastic materials and alternative feedstock sources for such materials. Therefore, the study does not investigate the life cycle of any specific beverage, and was developed with this perspective in mind (e.g. in terms of selected scenarios, system boundary setting and modelling assumptions) as detailed in the rest of this chapter.

3.1 Assessed scenarios

A number of scenarios were analysed to evaluate and demonstrate the applicability of the *Plastics LCA* method in separately quantifying the potential impacts associated with the use of different existing or developing plastic materials for the manufacturing of plastic beverage bottles for juices and non-carbonated soft drinks, and of using alternative feedstocks for such materials, when available (Table 3.1). In this perspective, the assessed scenarios were not defined to reflect the combined, actual or potential market shares of the investigated materials and feedstocks in the sector of juices and non-carbonated soft drinks. Rather, they were aimed at allowing the *Plastics LCA* method to be individually tested on the range of materials and feedstocks that are currently used, or that may be potentially used (today or in the near future), in that sector.

Polymers traditionally used for the manufacturing of juices and non-carbonated soft drinks bottles are PET and HDPE from (virgin) fossil-based feedstock sources, which were considered as reference materials for the assessment in Scenarios 1 and 2 (S1 and S2). While no data were publicly available on the relative market shares of these materials at the EU level at the time of the study, PET bottles appeared to be more widely used in the considered sector compared to HDPE bottles.

The use of separately collected, post-consumer plastic waste as a feedstock for PET and HDPE bottles was investigated in Scenarios 3 and 4 (S3 and S4), considering estimates of the current average recycled content in bottles made of such materials at the EU level, i.e. 24% for PET bottles and 16% for HDPE bottles¹⁹. These shares refer to bottles used in all types of application, as no specific EU-average data for beverage bottles were available²⁰. However, they were considered sufficiently representative for the illustrative

¹⁸ Generally, bottles having larger sizes are mostly used for indoor consumption, where proper waste collection is more likely to take place (at least at the European level).

¹⁹ These values represent estimates of the penetration rate of recycled material in PET and HDPE packaging applications (typically dominated by bottles) at 2020. They were calculated assuming a linear variation between the penetration rates estimated for 2014 and 2025 in the study carried out by Hestin et al. (2017). The 2014 rate (9.5% for PET and 3.7% for HDPE) is based on an analysis of plastic packaging waste flows in Europe during the same year. The 2025 forecast (47% for PET and 35.3% for HDPE) is the estimated penetration required to meet the 55% recycling target originally set by the Packaging and Packaging Waste Directive (94/62/EC) for that year. However, for calculation purposes, 2030 was considered as the reference year to achieve such target, according to the requirement from the revised Packaging and Packaging Waste Directive (EU 2018/852).

An estimate of the average recycled content in PET bottles in Europe for the year 2017 (i.e. 11%) is reported by EPBP (2018), based on the survey conducted by ICIS and Petcore Europe on the European PET Recycling Industry for the same year. However, this estimate was not applied in the study, to keep consistency with the procedure followed to estimate the average recycled content in HDPE bottles (for which no official estimates of the current average recycled content are available).

purpose of this assessment. On the other hand, the EU Directive on single-use plastics (EU 2019/904)²¹ requires all single-use beverage bottles with a capacity of up to three litres to incorporate at least 30% recycled material from 2030. This scenario was thus evaluated in a sensitivity analysis (Section 3.8.5.1), which also explored the effects of a complete substitution of virgin material with recycled material (i.e. a 100% recycled content). In this respect, it is noted that while some initial examples of PET bottles incorporating 100% recycled material appears (or are anticipated) to be available on the market (especially for small-sized bottles), this is not the case of HDPE bottles, where a 100% recycled content is apparently used only in non-food contact applications (e.g. detergent packaging). The explored 100% recycled content scenario has thus to be considered as a hypothetical scenario for HDPE bottles, as of today.

A partially bio-based, drop-in alternative to fossil-based PET is currently available, where fossil-based Mono Ethylene Glycol (MEG), constituting nearly 30% of the polymer by mass, is replaced with bio-based MEG derived from bioethanol. The use of this polymer (referred to as bio-based PET or Bio-PET) was investigated in Scenario 5 (S5), considering Brazilian sugarcane as a feedstock for bio-based MEG. At present, the only commercial-scale producer of bio-based MEG is located in India (De Jong et al., 2020), and can be reasonably assumed to rely on sugarcane grown in the same country as a feedstock. However, available life cycle inventory data for bio-based PET production from sugarcane consider that processing of this feedstock for bio-based PET in this study. The use of Indian sugarcane was explored in a sensitivity analysis (Section 3.8.5.3), although production data for bioethanol and bio-based MEG, and the related transport routes, could not be adapted to reflect Indian conditions. The same sensitivity analysis also investigated the use of alternative feedstocks entirely sourced in Europe (i.e. maize, wheat and sugar beet).

In contrast to PET, it is possible to produce fully bio-based HDPE (Bio-HDPE) by totally replacing fossil-based Ethylene with its bio-based counterpart derived from bioethanol. This alternative was assessed in Scenario 6 (S6), considering again Brazilian sugarcane as a feedstock for bioethanol and bio-Ethylene production, being the main bio-ethylene supplier currently located in Brazil (De Jong et al., 2020), and sugarcane the most widely used feedstock for bioethanol production in such country (OECD-FAO, 2020). However, similarly to Bio-PET, the use of alternative feedstocks entirely sourced in Europe was also explored in a sensitivity analysis (Section 3.8.5.3).

Finally, the use of an emerging, fully bio-based polymer not yet available at the commercial scale, i.e. Polyethylene Furanoate (PEF) was investigated in Scenario 7 (S7). This was done to evaluate and demonstrate the applicability of the methodological and modelling rules provided in the *Plastics LCA method* also to non-commercially available products (as it is the case of PEF bottles), wherever a company intends to perform an internal study based on (measured) company-specific data for the product manufacturing process. As for the other investigated scenarios, the aim was hence not to provide conclusive estimates of the potential environmental impacts of 0.5 litre PEF bottles for juices and non-carbonated soft drinks.

Polyethylene Furanoate is reported to provide better mechanical and barrier properties compared to PET (e.g. barrier to oxygen and carbon dioxide) (Avantium, 2021). Therefore, relevant stakeholders have indicated that PEF is expected to be at least initially targeted especially at bottles with small capacities (even lower than 500 ml) and/or at those applications requiring additional specific functionality (e.g. defined permeability properties) such as in packaging of carbonated soft drinks or oxygen sensitive products like juices. In these situations, PEF may represent a potential lighter-weight alternative to the use of multilayer PET, metals or glass, which are traditionally used to ensure suitable mechanical and/or barrier performances. On the other hand, a number of technical challenges would need to be addressed in case PEF beverage bottles

²¹ Directive (EU) 2019/904 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 5 June 2019 on the reduction of the impact of certain plastic products on the environment.
would be introduced as an alternative to PET bottles in applications with large market shares, especially regarding mechanical recycling at End of Life. This is because, within the current recycling infrastructure, the presence of an additional material like PEF increases the risk to contaminate PET waste streams separated for recycling. As long as penetration of PEF products on the market would be limited to quantities that would not make their recycling economically viable, they should hence be designed to enable detection and separation as residue by existing sorting equipment. Otherwise, suitable infrastructure enabling sorting of PEF into a separate material stream for recycling should be developed. At present, a maximum market penetration of 2% (in sectors traditionally relying on PET bottles) has been temporarily granted by the European PET Bottle Platform (EPBP), to ensure proper separation of PEF products within existing recycling facilities, and to avoid incompatible contamination levels of sorted PET bottle streams (EPBP, 2017).

Compared to partially bio-based PET (where only fossil-based MEG is replaced with its bio-based counterpart), in the case of PEF also fossil-based Purified Terephthalic Acid (PTA) is replaced with a bio-based alternative, i.e. 2,5-Furan Dicarboxylic Acid (FDCA). In this study, bio-based MEG was assumed to derive from bioethanol produced from Brazilian sugarcane, similarly to bio-MEG used in partially bio-based PET. The use of Indian sugarcane was not explored as an alternative, but the results of the sensitivity analysis performed for bio-based PET bottles (Section 3.8.5.3) may be reasonably extended also to PEF bottles, which equally incorporate 30% bio-based MEG. FDCA was derived from starch-based glucose from the EU-average mix of relevant starch crops (one of the main pilot plants for FDCA production is located in Europe). The mix was estimated to include maize (54% on starch basis) and wheat (46%), based on data from Starch Europe (2019). While potato starch is also reported in Starch Europe data, potatoes were not included in the considered mix of crops since according to stakeholders potato starch is not used as a feedstock for glucose production (being economically unfavourable).

Due to the absence of (publicly available) industrial scale data on the production process of the main FDCA precursor (i.e. Hydroxymethylfurfural – HMF), only theoretical data from process simulation at the pilot scale could be applied to develop a life cycle inventory of this key process step (see Section 3.5.2.3.3). While possible process optimisation strategies are taken into account in the generation of such data (e.g. energy integration), they are certainly not representative of commercial-scale production (in contrast to data available for the other polymers investigated in this case study) and do not account for potential (efficiency) improvement due to upscaling and further process optimisation. This likely implies an even large overestimate of the environmental burdens associated with HMF production, and of the potential impacts of PEF beverage bottles quantified in this study. Moreover, for further downstream conversion of HMF into FDCA, and for the polymerisation process, data for similar processes in the PET supply chain were applied as an approximation. Overall, impact assessment results related to PEF bottles thus need to be interpreted with extreme caution, taking into account the mentioned limitations and those additionally reported in Section 3.4.

It is noted that another fully bio-based polymer, i.e. Polylactic Acid (PLA), could also be used for beverage bottles production. Different examples of bottles made of this material can be found on the market, although it is not clear whether these items would be suitable as general packaging solutions for juices and non-carbonated drinks, or if they could only cover specific applications/sectors. Other than being of bio-based origin, PLA is also biodegradable under controlled aerobic conditions, such as in industrial composting facilities (and, to a much lower extent, also under anaerobic conditions) (UBA, 2018). However, the use of this material was not considered in this study, since according to a relevant stakeholder, PLA is currently unsuitable for (0.5 litre) beverage bottles, and it can even severely interfere with PET recycling if not properly sorted out^{22} . Even a small contamination in the range of 0.1% can indeed compromise the quality of recycled PET with respect to optical properties (e.g. transparency; Alaerts et al., 2018).

Scenario	Polymer	Monomer or Co-polymer	Feedstock	End of Life options /scenario (¹)
1 - Conventional polymer 1	PET	MEG (²) PTA (³)	Fossil-based (crude oil/natural gas)	Recycling (60%) Incineration (21%) Landfilling (19%)
2- Conventional polymer 2	HDPE	Ethylene	Fossil-based (crude oil/natural gas)	Recycling (64%) Incineration (19%) Landfilling (17%)
3 - Alternative polymer 1	R-PET (24% recycled content)	MEG (²) PTA (³)	Waste PET (post- consumer)	Recycling (60%) Incineration (21%) Landfilling (19%)
4 - Alternative polymer 2	R-HDPE (16% recycled content)	Ethylene	Waste HDPE (post-consumer)	Recycling (64%) Incineration (19%) Landfilling (17%)
5 - Alternative polymer 3	Bio-PET (30% bio- based)	Bio-MEG (²) PTA (³)	Sugarcane (BR) Crude oil/natural gas	Recycling (60%) Incineration (21%) Landfilling (19%)
6 - Alternative polymer 4	Bio-HDPE (100% bio- based)	Bio- Ethylene	Sugarcane (BR)	Recycling (64%) Incineration (19%) Landfilling (17%)
7 - Alternative polymer 5	PEF	Bio-MEG (²) FDCA (⁴)	Sugarcane (BR) EU mix of starch crops (⁵)	Recycling (60%) Incineration (21%) Landfilling (19%)

Table 3.1. LCA scenarios assessed for the beverage bottles case study and respective End of Life
options and scenarios.

(1) The impacts of each scenario were calculated considering an EU-average End of Life scenario combining the listed End of Life options according with the reported shares. A sensitivity analysis individually considering the application of each listed option was also conducted.

²) MEG: Mono Ethylene Glycol.

(³) PTA: Purified Terephthalic Acid.

(⁴) FDCA: Furan Dicarboxylic Acid.

(⁵) The mix includes Maize (54%) and Wheat (46%), in terms of starch product equivalents (Starch Europe, 2019).

Regarding the product End of Life, all treatment and disposal options currently applied at the EU level to beverage bottles made of each specific material were considered, including mechanical recycling, incineration and landfilling. For bottles relying on noncommercially available polymers (i.e. PEF bottles), those End of Life options that would be potentially applied at present once the product was introduced into the market were considered, taking into account relevant material properties (e.g. biodegradability), and the options currently applied to bottles made of the other investigated materials. As a base case, the impacts of each beverage bottles scenario were thus assessed with reference to an EU-average End of Life scenario including all the considered End of Life options, which were combined as described in Section 3.5.5.1 and as summarised in

²² The received comment states that: "The industry decided years ago that PLA should not be used in 0.5 L beverage bottles, since PLA is not suitable for this application and, even more important, PLA also can interfere PET recycling, if sorting facilities are outdated."

Table 3.1. However, in a sensitivity analysis, scenario impacts were also recalculated by individually applying each considered End of Life option (Section 3.8.5.8). Note that, despite bio-based PET, bio-based HDPE and PEF entirely or partially incorporate biobased material, they are not biodegradable, as the final polymers have the same characteristics as their fossil-based counterpart, i.e. they all are "drop-in" solutions (except PEF, which does not have any fossil-based equivalent). Therefore, biological treatment options such as composting and anaerobic digestion are not viable for these materials and were not considered in this study. It is also noted that the hypothetical EUaverage End of Life scenario for PEF bottles was defined assuming that the product was introduced to the market in a quantity justifying separate collection and sorting into a dedicated material stream for recycling (and that the same collection rate for recycling as PET bottles is achieved). While this ensures consistency with the other investigated scenarios, it does not fully reflect the current average situation, where in the absence of specific adjustments to the recycling infrastructure PEF bottles would be likely separated as residue during pre-treatment (sorting) of separately collected plastic waste they are part of. The assumed End of Life scenario should hence be considered optimistic for the present situation.

3.2 Functional Unit and reference flow

The main function of the studied product (0.5 litre bottles) is the delivery of beverage (juice or non-carbonated soft drinks) from producers to final users. The functional unit was thus defined as: "*delivering 1000 litres of beverage by means of 0.5 litre single-use bottles in the EU, without breaking during transport and ensuring a minimum defined shelf life of the product"* (Table 3.2).

Aspect	Description
" What " (function or service provided)	Delivering of beverage (juice or non-carbonated soft drinks) by means of 0.5 litre single-use bottles
" How much " (extent of the function or service)	1000 litres of beverage
" How well " (expected level of quality of the function or service)	Without breaking during transport, and ensuring a minimum defined product shelf life
" How long " (duration/lifetime of the function or service)	One time
" Where " (location/geography of the function or service)	In the entire EU-28 market
"For whom" (beneficiary of the function or service)	To an EU-28 average consumer

Table 3.2. Functional unit defined for beverage bottles LCA scenarios.

The reference flow of each scenario (i.e. the amount of polymer required to fulfil the functional unit), was calculated based on estimated average masses of bottles made of the relevant material, when used for the delivery of juices and non-carbonated soft drinks (Table 3.3).

Regardless of the type of feedstock used for polymer production, the average mass of PET and HDPE bottles was estimated based on linear regression on measured mass

values reported by Markwardt et al. $(2017)^{23}$ for bottles with a size ranging from 330 ml to 1000 ml²⁴ and used as packaging for juices, non carbonated soft drinks and milk. The resulting average mass of 0.5 litre PET bottles was equal to 24 g, which is in line with the range reported by a relevant stakeholder (20-22 g), although not supported by specific evidence and hence not considered in this study. For HDPE bottles, an average mass of 26.5 g was instead estimated. It is reasonable to consider that these estimates inherently take into account the different barrier and mechanical properties of the two investigated materials, although such properties are not explicitly considered in the calculation of the bottle mass. Indeed, real packaging masses are normally a result of a more or less long (empirical) optimisation process intended to meet different design constraints and functional requirements, based on a given material and its underlying properties.

For PEF bottles, no measured mass values were available, due to the absence of commercial applications of this material at the time of the study. An average bottle mass was thus estimated based on potential material savings compared to bottles made of one of the materials that PEF may replace in specific applications, i.e. PET. According to the suggestions of a relevant stakeholder, the improved barrier and mechanical properties of PEF should approximately allow for an overall 20% reduction in material usage with respect to PET when used in 0.5 litre bottles, corresponding to a final bottle mass of 19.2 g. Since this estimate cannot be currently validated through measurements on real products on the market, and it is not possible to judge whether it is conservative or optimistic, results calculated for PEF beverage bottles have to be interpreted with caution, also taking into account the additional limitations reported in Section 3.4. On the other hand, it is noted that potential material savings compared to PET bottles are expected to be higher in case smaller serving sizes were considered, according to the comments of another stakeholder.

Material	Bottle mass (g)	Reference flow (kg/FU)
PET (all types of feedstock)	24.0	48.0
HDPE (all types of feedstock)	26.5	53.0
PEF	19.2(¹)	38.4

(1) Based on an estimated 20% potential material saving compared to PET, due to improved mechanical and barrier properties (see the main text in this section for details).

²³ No other references reporting specific mass values for bottles used for juices and non-carbonated soft drinks packaging were found at the time of the study. While a number of EPDs have been published for bottled beverages, these either refer to other market sectors (e.g. bottled water) or do not explicitly report the mass of the packaging (bottles).

²⁴ The following size-mass data pairs were considered for PET bottles: 330 ml-21.30 g (average of two measured values for the "grab & go" sector); and 1000 ml-32.72 g (average of four measured values for the "juice and natural soft drinks" sector and one measured value for the "dairy" sector). For HDPE bottles, the following data pairs were considered: 350 ml-22.51 g (average of two measured values for the "grab & go" sector); 380 ml-22.07 g (single value for the "grab & go" sector); 900 ml-37.87 g (average of two measured values for the "dairy" sector); and 1000 ml-44.73 g (single value for the "juice and natural soft drinks" sector).

3.3 System boundary

In all the analysed scenarios, the system boundary was set to cover the default life cycle stages specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for cradle-to-grave LCAs of final products²⁵, and the associated most relevant processes of the beverage bottles life cycle. The considered life cycle stages and processes are described below, and are also schematically represented in the system boundary diagrams depicted in Figures 3.1 to 3.7:

- **Feedstock Supply**²⁶ covering extraction, processing, transport and possible refining of crude oil and natural gas (fossil-based polymers); collection, transport and sorting of post-consumer plastic waste (recycled polymers); crop cultivation (bio-based polymers), as well as transport of these feedstock materials to downstream conversion processes (e.g. naphtha cracking, polymer recycling, sugarcane fermentation, wet milling of starch crops).
- **Polymer Production**²⁷ covering all the activities associated with the conversion or recycling of relevant feedstock materials into the specific polymer, including any transport among these activities and final transport of polymer granulate to downstream manufacturing processes.
- **Manufacturing** including bottle manufacturing (directly at filling plants)²⁸ through stretch-blow moulding of injection-moulded preforms (PET and PEF bottles), or extrusion-blow moulding of polymer granulate (HDPE bottles).
- **Distribution** including transport of bottles from the manufacturing and filling site to retailers, and from these to final consumers²⁹.
- End of Life covering collection, transport, recycling, incineration, and disposal of bottles after use, including any avoided processes from virgin material or energy substitution by recovered material/energy.

The default life cycle stage "Raw Material Acquisition and Pre-processing" was further split into two separate sub-stages (i.e. Feedstock Supply and Polymer Production), to allow disaggregating and separately quantifying the impacts of feedstock supply and those associated with downstream conversion processes into final polymer granulate. Moreover, a different nomenclature was applied to such stages compared to the default nomenclature specified in the *Plastics LCA* method, to better reflect the investigated supply chains and the scope of the study. The stage of "Raw Material Acquisition" was thus identified with that of "Feedstock Supply", while "Pre-processing" corresponds to "Polymer Production".

Filling of bottles (including all operations occurring at filling plants beyond bottle production) and the Use Stage were excluded from the assessment. This is because the study focuses on bottles for beverage delivery (and not on the life cycle of a specific packaged beverage), and no relevant burdens are associated with the sole use of bottles. Moreover, it can be reasonably assumed that the type of bottle material does not affect the burdens of filling operations and of activities related to the Use Stage of beverages

²⁵ Note that, as permitted by the *Plastics LCA* method, and as described below, some of the default life cycle stages have been split into different sub-stages, and their naming was adjusted to better reflect the scope of this study.

²⁶ Corresponding to the default life cycle stage "Raw Material Acquisition and Pre-Processing" specified in the *Plastics LCA* method.

²⁷ Corresponding to the default life cycle stage "Raw Material Acquisition and Pre-Processing" specified in the *Plastics LCA* method.

²⁸ This is normally the case of PET bottles used in large filling plants, where the conversion of polymer resin into preforms and subsequently into bottles entirely takes place on-site. In smaller facilities, only the final formation of bottles is generally carried out, relying on preforms sourced from external suppliers. For simplification purposes, PET bottles were assumed to be totally manufactured directly at filling plants, and the same assumption was consistently applied to HDPE and PEF bottles (although HDPE bottles are normally manufactured in external facilities).

²⁹ Transport of the bottle content was excluded in this case study, due to the focus on the bottle life cycle, and not on the life cycle of the packaged product (i.e. juice or non-carbonated soft drinks).

delivered by means of such bottles (e.g. any chilling activity or the use of drinking cups)³⁰, as far as bottles are designed to ensure equivalent mechanical properties (e.g. stiffness, which affects ability and speed of filling) and permeability (which affects the shelf life of the product). Under these conditions (which are at least partially ensured by the requirement incorporated in the "how well" aspect of the functional unit defined in Section 3.2), such activities would thus generate identical impacts in all the investigated scenarios and may be excluded. However, if this is not the case, they should be also included in the system boundary.

Similar considerations apply to the additional packaging items that are normally used, along with bottles, for beverage delivery to consumers (e.g. caps, labels, and secondary and transport packaging). The life cycle of these components was excluded from the assessment, considering the specific focus on bottles, and to avoid unnecessary complication of the model. Also in this case, it is reasonable to assume that the same additional packaging items would be used, regardless of the material or feedstock applied for bottle manufacturing, so that the potential impacts of the different scenarios are not affected. On the other hand, this exclusion implies underestimating the overall impacts associated with beverage delivery.

In general, the mentioned exclusions may weaken the assessment if they are not adequately justified (e.g. if relevant differences that are not taken into account exist among alternatives) and a comparison has to be made. Therefore, the Use Stage, filling activities (and the life cycle of additional packaging components) shall always be considered for possible inclusion in any comparative LCA study on beverage bottles, paying particular attention to possible differences among the compared alternatives. Moreover, such stages and processes shall always be included in LCA studies of specific packaged beverages (e.g. bottled water), in line with the system boundary requirements specified in the *Plastics LCA* method.

Finally, it has to be noted that additives were not included in the assessment, due to the lack of complete and consistent data on the use of additives in the production of beverage bottles, of the respective polymers, and of plastics in general. This lack is even more relevant if a proper differentiation among different materials needs to be made, as in this case study. Data and knowledge gaps also exist on the possible release and fate of additives over the product life cycle. Exclusion of additives is acknowledged as a limitation of this study, as additive production can account for a non-negligible portion of the cradle-to-gate Climate Change impact and energy demand of polymers, which is up to 46% for starch-based polymer grades including larger shares of additives in the range of 30% (Broeren et al., 2017). Moreover, additives can also be relevant at the End of Life stage, where they can be released, as such or after degradation/conversion into different compound(s), in the environment (e.g. the soil in case of biodegradable products sent to biological treatments, or subject to in-situ degradation).

³⁰ An exception may be represented by CO₂ emissions to air throughout the life cycle if the study would focus on bottles for carbonated beverages with relevant differences in permeability properties. However, the requirement of ensuring similar shelf lives incorporated in the functional unit implies that bottles with similar permeability properties would be used.



Figure 3.1. System boundary for fossil-based PET beverage bottles (Scenario 1).



Figure 3.2. System boundary for fossil-based HDPE beverage bottles (Scenario 2).



Figure 3.3. System boundary for 24% recycled PET beverage bottles (Scenario 3).



Figure 3.4. System boundary for 16% recycled HDPE beverage bottles (Scenario 4).



Figure 3.5. System boundary for partially bio-based PET beverage bottles (Scenario 5).



Figure 3.6. System boundary for bio-based HDPE beverage bottles (Scenario 6).



Figure 3.7. System boundary for PEF beverage bottles (Scenario 7).

3.4 Limitations and critical assumptions

The following key limitations and critical assumptions apply to the LCA scenarios investigated in this case study, and have to be properly taken into account, where relevant, in the interpretation of the respective results.

- While already commercially available and produced in industrial-scale facilities, biobased PET and bio-based HDPE partly rely on upstream conversion processes that are more recent compared to their fossil-based counterparts, and which have likely experienced less optimisation and improvement (e.g. in terms of conversion efficiency and process integration). Therefore, the results related to these bio-based alternatives shall be interpreted taking into account differences in the level of maturity of part of the underlying technology compared to their fossil-based counterparts.
- The average mass of PET and HDPE bottles was estimated based on measured mass values reported in the literature for bottles with a size ranging from 330 to 1000 ml, and used in the Nordic market for the delivery of juices, non-carbonated soft drinks and milk (see Section 3.2). While these values are considered sufficiently representative for this illustrative study, they may not fully reflect the average mass of bottles currently available in the EU market as a whole.
- The estimated current EU-average recycled content for partially recycled PET and HDPE bottles (i.e. 24% and 16%, respectively) is not specifically representative of beverage bottles, but refer to bottles used in all market sectors (e.g. including also detergent packaging) (see Section 3.1). For food-contact applications like beverage bottles, the actual current recycled content may be lower, especially for HDPE bottles, where the use of recycled material appear to be less established.
- Bio-based MEG (used as a co-monomer in both Bio-PET and PEF) was assumed to derive from Brazilian sugarcane as a feedstock (for reasons of data availability), while at present it is likely produced relying on sugarcane grown in India (where the only commercial-scale supplier of bio-based MEG currently available on the market is located; De Jong et al., 2020) (see Section 3.1). For the same reason, production of sugarcane bioethanol out of sugarcane was modelled as taking place in Brazil, with raw bioethanol being subsequently transported to Europe for further conversion into bio-based MEG and final polymerisation (Section 3.5.2.3.1). However, both conversion processes to bioethanol and bio-MEG would be more likely carried out in India, with bio-based MEG being ultimately transported to Europe for polymerisation. The potential impacts quantified for bio-based PET and PEF bottles might be even significantly affected by this assumption, although it has to be reminded that biobased MEG constitutes only about 30% of both polymers by mass. Note that the use of Indian sugarcane as a feedstock was investigated in a sensitivity analysis, while still considering subsequent processing into bioethanol occurring in Brazil and conversion into bio-based MEG taking place in Europe (production data and transport routes could not be adapted to reflect Indian conditions).
- The life cycle (i.e. production and resulting emissions at End of Life or throughout the product life cycle) of any additives used during polymer production or bottles manufacturing (e.g. antioxidants or heat stabilisers) was not included in the assessment, due to the lack of complete and sufficiently specific and/or representative data on additive use and release (see Section 3.3). While additives are generally reported to be mostly used in small shares, their potential impacts may be proportionally (much) higher compared to used quantities, once they are released into the environment. Impact assessment results presented in this study may thus be even significantly underestimated in specific categories, and do not capture any differences in additive use among the investigated product alternatives.
- A combination of datasets from different sources was applied to build the life cycle inventory of the investigated beverage bottles scenarios, since representative EF-

compliant or ILCD-EL compliant datasets were only available for part of the foreground and background processes to be modelled. This was especially the case of bio-based HDPE and PEF bottles, and, to a lower extent, of partially recycled PET and HDPE bottles, where datasets from the ecoinvent database were mostly used to fill data gaps. Impact assessment results calculated for these scenarios may thus be even largely affected by discrepancies in the modelling³¹ of individual processes compared to scenarios entirely or mostly relying on EF-compliant or ILCD-EL compliant datasets (e.g. fossil-based PET and HDPE bottles). A careful interpretation is hence needed for the results of such scenarios, and any direct comparison between these two sets of scenarios should be avoided, especially for those impact categories that across the different case studies were generally affected to a larger extent by the use of datasets from different sources and the associated potential modelling discrepancies (i.e. where such datasets were significantly contributing to the total impact). These categories include Ozone Depletion, Resource Use - minerals and metals, Human Toxicity (cancer and non-cancer), Ecotoxicity, and, to a lower extent, Water Use and Land Use, depending on the product scenario.

- Production of virgin, fossil-based PET and HDPE was modelled based entirely on data reflecting EU technology and conditions, despite approximately 20% of these polymers (21% for PET and 22% for HDPE) were estimated to be imported (see Section 3.5.2.1). This is due to the lack of specific data representing production in exporting countries such as Korea, India, Turkey, Saudi Arabia and Qatar. While the share of imports is moderate, virgin production impacts of PET and HDPE may thus be underestimated if imports rely, for instance, on less efficient/outdated technologies and/or on more polluting energy sources.
- In the absence of specific data, production of secondary bottle-grade HDPE granulate (used as recycled content in partially recycled HDPE bottles) was approximated with data related to secondary bottle-grade PET production (see Section 3.5.2.2). While the approximation is considered reasonable (both processes are expected to be similar, albeit not including exactly the same steps), the applied data do not refer to the real process and introduce a source of uncertainty. The use of any additives needed to achieve a suitable quality of the recycled polymer to be used as a replacement for virgin material was also excluded. However, this exclusion equally applies to recycled bottle-grade PET.
- Collection rates for recycling estimated and assumed for PET and HDPE bottles (from any feedstock) do not specifically refer to beverage bottles but to bottles used in all kinds of applications, due to the absence of sufficiently granular data (see Section 3.5.5.1). However, while this is acknowledged as a limitation, the applied data were considered suitable to build sufficiently representative average End of Life scenarios for the scope of this study.
- For reasons of data availability and reliability of results, non-bottle grade PET granulate obtained from End of Life recycling of PET bottles (from any feedstock) was modelled as replacing bottle-grade virgin resin (see Section 3.5.5.3). This likely results in a partial overestimate of the benefits associated with PET bottles recycling at End of Life.
- To model landfilling of PET and HDPE bottles from any feedstock, a dataset related to the disposal of a generic, average, conventional plastic material was applied as a proxy, due to the lack of a material-specific EF-compliant dataset for landfilling of such polymers³² (Section 3.5.5.5). The approximation was considered acceptable, but it is reported for completeness, as prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* method (Section 4.4.10.11).

³¹ Discrepancies may be associated with the applied modelling approach, calculation of process emissions, and/or the elementary flows used to represent such emissions.

³² Note that for bio-based PET and bio-based HDPE bottles, CO_2 and CH_4 emissions inventoried in the dataset were changed from fossil to biogenic, in line with the bio-based origin of (part of) the carbon contained in such polymers (see Section 3.5.5.5 for details).

- Being PEF bottles not yet available on the market, and due to the subsequent lack of representative (industrial-scale) data for many of the respective upstream conversion processes and of specific statistics for product waste management at End of Life, a number of limitations and relevant assumptions apply to the PEF beverage bottles scenario, as discussed below. The results presented in this case study for PEF beverage bottles thus have to be interpreted with utmost caution, and should not be compared with the results obtained for the other investigated scenarios.
 - Due to the current absence of commercial applications for PEF, the average mass of bottles made of this material was estimated based on theoretical calculations of potential material savings with respect to PET bottles (taking into account differences in relevant mechanical and barrier properties of the two materials) (see Section 3.2). The mass of bottles directly affects the reference flow and the final impact assessment results calculated for PEF bottles, which could even significantly change if the mass of any real product that may be introduced on the market in the future will substantially differ from the value estimated in this study.
 - The life cycle inventory of a key process step in the PEF supply chain, i.e. production of Hydroxymethylfurfural (HMF; the main precursor of the FDCA comonomer) was based on theoretical data from process simulation at the pilot scale, due to the absence of (publicly available) industrial-scale data from real facilities (see Section 3.5.2.3.3). These data are not representative of commercial-scale production and do not account for potential (efficiency) improvement due to upscaling and further process optimisation. Moreover, interpretation and elaboration of raw data from simulation to develop the process inventory may have led to the quantification or modelling of contributions that do not fully reflect real process inputs. Therefore, the environmental burdens associated with HMF and PEF production calculated in this study are likely to be even largely overestimated.
 - The burdens associated with production of glucose used in the HMF synthesis process may be overestimated since dried starch was considered as an input to the glucose production process, according to available data, while non-dried starch slurry is more likely to be used (see Section 3.5.2.3.3).
 - Conversion of HMF into FDCA and subsequent polymerisation into PEF were modelled based on data for similar processes in the PET supply chain (i.e. PTA production and PET polymerisation) (see Section 3.5.2.3.3). While this is considered a reasonable approximation (based on consulted literature), it adds further uncertainty to the potential impacts quantified in this study for PEF beverage bottles.
 - The End of Life scenario considered for PEF bottles was defined assuming that their level of market penetration is suitable to make separate collection and sorting into a dedicated material stream for recycling economically viable (see Section 3.5.5.1). While this assumption ensures consistency with the other investigated scenarios, it does not fully reflect the current average situation, where in the absence of specific adjustments to the recycling infrastructure PEF bottles would be likely separated as residue during sorting operations. Moreover, the same separate collection rate for recycling as PET bottles was assumed (in the absence of specific data for non-commercially available PEF bottles), considering that such rate may be reasonably achieved once a similar collection and recycling scheme would be implemented also for PEF bottles. However, the assumed separate collection rate may not be necessarily achieved in reality. The modelled End of Life scenario should hence be considered optimistic for the present situation.
 - Mechanical recycling of PEF bottles was approximated with data related to mechanical recycling of post-consumer PET into secondary, non-food grade

granulate, in the absence of specific data for PEF (see Section 3.5.5.3). This approximation was considered reasonable (as a similar process would be likely applied to PEF recycling), but introduces additional uncertainty.

3.5 Life Cycle Inventory

This section describes the main details of the Life Cycle Inventory of the analysed scenarios, including the related assumptions and data sources. The description is separately reported for each life cycle stage in the following sub-sections (3.5.1 - 3.5.6).

3.5.1 Feedstock Supply Stage

3.5.1.1 Fossil-based polymers

For virgin fossil-based polymers (i.e. PET and HDPE), the stage of Feedstock Supply includes the activities of crude-oil and natural gas exploration, drilling, extraction, processing and transport to downstream users, as well as naphtha production in crude oil refineries and its transport to subsequent conversion processes (i.e. naphtha cracking, or also catalytic reforming).

The burdens associated with crude oil supply to petroleum refineries in the EU were modelled through the aggregated, EF-compliant dataset "[EU-27] Crude oil mix; technology mix of conventional (primary, secondary and tertiary production) and unconventional production (oil sands, in-situ) | consumption mix, to consumer". The dataset represents the average crude-oil supply mix to the EU in terms of country of origin and respective oil sources and extraction/processing technologies (according to IEA statistics). Both conventional and unconventional oil sources (e.g. oil sands) are taken into account, as far as relevant. In line with the reference year of the dataset, the considered crude-oil mix refers to the year 2014, and it was demonstrated to properly reflect also the current situation, since no relevant changes were estimated to take place (see the analysis reported in Annex C, which also provides more detail on crude oil origins considered in the applied mix). All relevant activities related to crude oil supply are covered in the dataset, including exploration activities, well drilling, crude oil extraction and processing, long-distance transport via pipeline and (where relevant) tanker vessels, as well as regional distribution to the final consumer via pipeline. Oil losses regularly occurring during transport via pipelines or vessels are also taken into account in the dataset, as these can be considered a structural property of the supply chain under normal average supply conditions. Handling of oil losses is not explicitly reported, but they are likely accounted in terms of increased crude oil input to provide the intended unit output, according to common LCA practice. In addition, direct emissions of oil (unspecified) to seawater, freshwater and soil are inventoried, which may be associated to oil leakage. The magnitude of these emissions is quite limited, equalling 0.0115 g per kg of crude oil in the case of seawater emissions, and 0.0539 g/kg in the case of freshwater ones³³. Oil spills and fires due to accidents are not mentioned in the dataset, and likely not accounted, according to the typical focus of LCA on normal (average) production and supply conditions, excluding burdens and potential impacts from accidents. Land transformation and occupation burdens are accounted for landbased oil sources (e.g. oil sands), while any landscape impacts (e.g. from oil sand mining) are not captured in LCA (nor in the applied dataset), and no flows are inventoried in this respect. In the case of combined crude oil and natural gas production, allocation by energy (net calorific value) is performed. Activity data applied to model exploration, extraction and processing are taken from industry or the literature. Capital

³³ Note that ecotoxicity impacts of these oil emissions are not quantified, due to the absence of suitable characterisation factors in the version of the default Environmental Footprint (EF) life cycle impact assessment (LCIA) method applied in this study (i.e. EF 2.0). Characterisation factors for unspecified oil emissions are available in the most recent version of the LCIA method (EF 3.0) and can be applied in future evaluations based on the *Plastics LCA* method. Note, however, that characterisation factors for oil (calculated as the average of factors related to several refinery products) are lower compared to those of a large portion of substances covered in the LCIA method itself (i.e. 67% of them).

goods, including infrastructure, are not included, according to the 95% cut-off rule applied in the dataset³⁴, based on material or energy flows, or the level of environmental significance.

Similarly to crude oil, an aggregated, EF-compliant dataset was applied also to the modelling of natural gas supply: "[EU-27] Natural gas mix; technology mix | consumption mix, to consumer | medium pressure level (< 1 bar)" (reference year 2014). The EU-average natural gas supply mix is represented in the dataset, covering both domestic production and imports from external countries according to IEA statistics for the year 2011. For each country contributing to the mix, the respective gas sources and extraction/processing technologies are considered, including both conventional and unconventional sources (e.g. shale gas, tight gas, coal bed methane). The dataset covers all relevant activities in the supply chain of natural gas, including exploration, well extraction, processing (e.g. desulphurisation), possible liquefaction and drilling, regasification (for imports of liquefied natural gas via vessels), as well as long-distance transport via pipeline and vessels, and final regional distribution to the end consumer via pipeline. Regular natural gas losses occurring during transport are also accounted in the dataset, for both pipeline and vessel transport. Consistently with the approach adopted for crude oil, in the case of combined natural gas and crude oil production, allocation by energy (net calorific value) is performed. Activity data applied to model exploration, extraction and processing are taken from industry or the literature. Capital goods, including infrastructure, are not included, according to the 95% cut-off rule applied in the dataset³⁵, based on material or energy flows, or the level of environmental significance.

Naphtha production from crude oil was modelled based on an aggregated, gate-to-gate, ILCD-EL compliant dataset provided by Thinkstep (reference year 2016). The dataset represents a (mass-weighted) average refining process for Europe in terms of refining technologies and product outputs, and is based on a dedicated oil refinery model. The model is built by largely relying on statistical data and measurements from more than one-hundred (i.e. 103) refineries, for a total processing capacity of more than 2 billion litres of crude oil per day. Industry data are complemented, where necessary, by literature data. Allocation of refinery inputs and outputs to individual products (final or intermediate) is performed based on different criteria, depending on the considered input or output. The crude oil demand of a specific unit process is allocated to the respective output products and/or intermediate products based on energy (i.e. the net calorific value of the product), thus assigning larger shares of upstream supply burdens to product with higher calorific values. Energy inputs (i.e. thermal energy, steam and externally sourced electricity) are allocated based on the mass share of the product or intermediate product, out of the total mass of products obtained from the same unit process. With this approach, products requiring more processing steps for production are assigned higher burdens from energy consumption. Direct emissions to the environment are allocated based on mass, as well.

Transport of naphtha from refineries to downstream users (e.g. cracking facilities) was assumed to entirely take place via pipeline, and was modelled based on transport-related burdens included in the *ecoinvent* dataset "*[RER] market for naphtha*" (reference year for most information and data is 2000). Compared to the original dataset, which reflects transport to different end-users (including petrol stations), a number of adjustments were made. First of all, default transport via road, rail and barge (likely associated to non-industrial users) was entirely converted to pipeline transport, which was considered more appropriate for naphtha used for industrial purposes. Since the distance associated to the different replaced transport routes is not known, the overall original quantity (in kg*km) associated with road, rail and barge transport was converted to pipeline

³⁴ Note that the cut-off applied in this specific dataset would be additional to any cut-off applied to processes and activities included in the main product life cycle inventory (no cut-off was explicitly applied in this study), which would follow the 3% cut-off rule specified in the *Plastics LCA* method (Section 4.6.4).

³⁵ Note that the cut-off applied in this specific dataset would be additional to any cut-off applied to processes and activities included in the main product life cycle inventory (no cut-off was explicitly applied in this study), which would follow the 3% cut-off rule specified in the *Plastics LCA* method (Section 4.6.4).

transport. This is considered a reasonable approximation, being the overall inventoried quantity of such transport routes only a small share of the overall transport amount (around 19%). Secondly, energy inputs to the process were modelled by means of suitable EF-compliant datasets reflecting EU-average conditions, which replaced the originally linked *ecoinvent* datasets. Finally, the treatment of fly ash and scrubber sludge, polluted rainwater and wastewater was entirely modelled through datasets referring to the geography "Europe without Switzerland", including also the amount of waste originally modelled as being treated under Swiss conditions.

3.5.1.2 Recycled polymers

For recycled polymers (i.e. R-PET and R-HDPE), Feedstock Supply consists of collection of post-consumer plastic waste of the relevant polymer, and its subsequent transport and sorting in specific facilities for recycling. These activities and processes were modelled as described in Sections 3.5.5.2 and 3.5.5.3 on End of Life modelling). Applied data refer to collection and transport of separately collected plastic waste at the municipal level (most of the plastic waste feedstock for the production of recycled PET and HDPE used in bottle manufacturing is expected to be post-consumer packaging waste from municipal collection), as well as to sorting of mixed plastic waste in dedicated facilities.

The collection, transport and sorting processes were implemented in the lifecycle model according to the Circular Footprint Formula (CFF), which is the approach prescribed in the Plastics LCA method to handle recycling situations. For recycled PET, the formula was applied considering the default application-specific value of the A factor reported in Annex C of the *Plastics LCA* method for bottle-grade recycled PET, which is equal to 0.5. The same value was considered also for recycled HDPE, according to the material-specific value reported in Annex C for recycled PE used in unspecified applications (in the absence of an application-specific value). Therefore, only 50% of the burdens from waste collection, transport, sorting (and subsequent recycling; see Section 3.5.2.2) were assigned to the recycled material content in beverage bottles, the rest being assigned to the system providing waste material for recycling. However, the recycled polymer content was assigned an equal share $((1-A) \times Qs_{in}/Qp)$ of the burdens associated with the supply of the virgin fossil-based feedstock used in the production of the replaced virgin polymer. Such burdens were modelled as described in Section 3.5.1.1. Further details and considerations on the implementation of the CFF are provided in Section 3.5.2.2, addressing the modelling of the Polymer Production Stage for recycled polymers.

3.5.1.3 Bio-based polymers

For bio-based polymers (Bio-PET, Bio-HDPE and PEF), the stage of Feedstock Supply includes cultivation of the relevant crop or mix of crops, and their subsequent transport to further processing in the same country.

Cultivation of Brazilian sugarcane (used as a feedstock for bio-MEG and bio-Ethylene) was modelled through aggregated, ILCD-EL compliant datasets from the GaBi database³⁶, which consider different pre-harvest burning rates for the crop (i.e. 0% and 100%). A pre-harvest burning rate of 0% means that all sugarcane is modelled as harvested mechanically (via agricultural machinery). When a rate equal to 100% is considered, all sugarcane is modelled as harvested manually, i.e. sugarcane residues (tops and leaves) are burned on standing plants before harvesting. The two datasets were combined to reflect a situation where 10% of sugarcane is manually harvested via the pre-harvest burning practice, which was estimated to be representative of the current situation. The estimate was based on the share of sugarcane-cultivated areas in the south-central region of Brazil that still applied pre-harvest burning in 2016 (i.e. 6% according to Bordonal et al., 2018), and on the contribution of such region to the total sugarcane-

³⁶ The two applied sugarcane cultivation datasets are: [BR] Sugar cane perennial (0% slash and burn); technology mix | production mix, to consumer | 74% H2O, 0% pre-harvest burning; and [BR] Sugar cane perennial (0% slash and burn); technology mix | production mix, to consumer | 74% H2O, 0% pre-harvest burning.

cultivated land of Brazil, which was 90% on average during the period 2016-2018 (based on data from UNICA, 2021). For the remaining 10% of sugarcane-cultivated areas in the north-northeast region of Brazil, a 50% pre-harvest burning rate was instead assumed, in the absence of specific data. However, the pre-harvest burning practice will be legally phased out by 2031 (State Law n. 11241/02) and was expected to be phased out by 2017 according to industry association protocol of intention (Tsiropoulos et al., 2014). Therefore, a sensitivity analysis has been performed on this parameter, considering a complete abandonment of this practice (see Section 3.8.5.2).

In general, the applied sugarcane production datasets represent cultivation in the state of Sao Paulo (South-Central Region) with no irrigation (only rainwater is used), and refer to the year 2018. They are mainly based on industry data, completed, where necessary, by secondary data (Brandstetter 2011; Seabra et al. 2011). All relevant activities associated with field and culture management are covered in the datasets, including agricultural operations (in terms of diesel and/or electricity consumption from tractors, machinery and pumps and resulting emissions), production of synthetic N-P-Ca fertilisers and pesticides (for weed, fungi and insects control), use of vinasse and press cake as organic fertilisers, as well as field emissions from fertilisers and pesticides application. The life cycle (production, maintenance and End of Life) of agricultural machinery and other infrastructures is excluded. The uptake of biogenic CO_2 from the atmosphere during sugarcane growth is considered (1.26 kg CO₂/kg_{sugarcane}), as well as GHG (CO₂) emissions from direct land use change (0.127 kg CO2/kgsugarcane). These emissions are quantified based on the approach from PAS 2050-1:2021 (in line with the requirements of the Plastics LCA method), considering the situation where the country is known (Brazil) while the previous land use is unknown, and distributing estimated emissions from changes in carbon stocks (soil and vegetation) between subsequent land uses over a period of 20 years. Changes in carbon stocks are quantified based on the calculation rules provided in IPCC (2006; Volume 4). No allocation nor substitution are directly applied in the datasets (the cultivation process is not multifunctional), while vinasse used as fertiliser input is likely modelled as a by-product from sugarcane processing (information provided is not completely clear) with a share of upstream burdens allocated to it according to a suitable criteria (likely economic value). Transport of harvested sugarcane to further processing in sugarcane mills for bioethanol production was assumed to take place along an overall distance of 25 km, by means of large lorries (> 32 t, fuelled with the Brazilian diesel mix).

Cultivation of the European starch crops used as a feedstock for FDCA production (maize, and wheat) was modelled through available EF-compliant datasets³⁷ referring to the year 2016. The latter are based on the approach used to develop agricultural inventories available in the Agri-footprint database (Agri-footprint methodology; Blonk Consultants, 2015a,b), relying on 5-year average yield data from FAOSTAT (2010-2014), and on country-, crop-, and process-specific data for the other relevant parameters, as appropriate. Included activities are seeding and seeds production, fertilizers and pesticides production (including packaging), their application and resulting field emissions, water use for possible irrigation, energy use and transport associated with field management practices, as well as capital goods for cultivation and transport (production, maintenance, and End of Life). Any other consumables used during cultivation are excluded, as well as any activities related to living at the farm or to other businesses (e.g. wind energy generation), consumables not used as a raw or auxiliary material for possible processing of the crop, and any packaging used during processing. The burdens from these activities and inputs are quantified based mostly on a combination of several literature sources and dedicated modelling activity (e.g. for fertiliser and pesticide emissions) or simulation tools (e.g. for energy use), considering crop- and country-specific parameters, where relevant. In particular, specific fertilizer input is defined based on crop-specific nutrient requirements and country-specific

³⁷ The dataset considered for maize is "[EU+28] Maize (corn grain) production; technology mix, production mix | at farm", while for wheat the applied dataset is "[EU+28] Wheat grain; technology mix, production mix | at farm".

fertilizer mix derived from International Fertilizer Association (IFA) statistics (IFA, 2015). Heavy metals emissions due to manure and synthetic fertilizers application are calculated based on an adapted methodology from Nemecek and Schnetzer (2012), taking into account the heavy metal balance as a function of deposition, use of fertilizer and crop uptake. Pesticide application rates were derived from different literature sources, while water use has been based on the "blue water" footprint (Mekonnen and Hoekstra, 2010). GHG (CO_2) emissions from direct land use change are estimated through the "Direct Land Use Change Assessment Tool (2015)" (Blonk Consultants, 2015c), which is based on the approach outlined in PAS 2050-1:2021 and prescribed in the Plastics LCA method. Estimated emissions are allocated to the crop considering a period of 20 years after the direct land use change has occurred, and are equal to 0.01075 kg CO₂/kg_{maize} and 0.01897 kg CO_2/kg_{wheat} . The uptake of biogenic CO_2 by the crop during growth is not inventoried (as considered part of the short-term carbon cycle) with no effects on final impact assessment results (default characterisation factors for biogenic CO₂ uptake and release are set to zero). Allocation of cultivation burdens between any co-products such as wheat grain and wheat straw is based on economic criteria (five-year average price). All crops were assumed to be transported to downstream processing along an overall distance of 100 km, covered by large lorries (> 32 t, fuelled with the EU diesel mix).

3.5.2 Polymer Production Stage

The Polymer Production stage covers the activities of feedstock processing into any relevant intermediate(s) and monomer(s), the polymerisation or recycling process, as well as any transport among these activities and final transport of polymer granulate to the beverage bottles manufacturing and filling site. The following subsections (3.5.2.1 - 3.5.2.4) describe how these activities were modelled in this case study, distinguishing between fossil-based, recycled and bio-based polymers.

3.5.2.1 Fossil-based polymers

For conventional, fossil-based polymers (PET and HDPE), the whole process chain from feedstock processing to polymerisation, through the production of intermediates and monomers, was modelled by means of partially aggregated, cradle-to-gate, ILCD-EL compliant datasets provided by Thinkstep³⁸. These datasets disaggregate upstream feedstock inputs (crude oil, natural gas and naphtha), reflect the main technologies adopted in EU-28, and refer to the year 2018. They are mainly based on industry data from internationally adopted production processes, integrated, where needed, with literature data from several sources. The number of industry data sources considered for individual process steps is not specified. Disaggregated upstream inputs include combinations of crude oil, natural gas and naphtha, depending on the polymer. For PET, crude oil accounts for 92% of the total feedstock input (including the contribution of naphtha), with the remaining 8% being covered by natural gas. For HDPE, the shares are equal to 75% for crude oil, and 25% for natural gas. All conversion processes are assumed to take place in Europe, so that the datasets not only reflect the main technology applied in the region, but also EU-average background conditions in terms of energy generation, material supply and transport. Note, however, that e.q. approximately 20% of PET (21%) and HDPE (22%) used in the EU were estimated to be imported, based on average annual import shares calculated from *Prodcom* data for the years 2016-2018 (Eurostat, 2019d). The use of data reflecting European technology and conditions also for imports (due to the absence of data for polymer production in exporting countries) thus represents a limitation of this study, although the estimated import shares are modest.

³⁸ The dataset considered for PET is "[EU-28] Polyethylene terephthalate bottle grade granulate (PET) via PTA - open flows naphtha, ng and crude oil; via purified terephthalic acid (PTA) and ethylene glycol | single route, at plant | 1.38 g/cm³, 192.17 g/mol per repeating unit", while for HDPE the applied dataset is "[EU-28] Polyethylene high density granulate (HDPE/PE-HD) - open flows naphtha, natural gas; polymerisation of ethylene | production mix, at plant | 0.91-0.96 g/cm³, 28 g/mol per repeating unit".

For both PET and HDPE, the main conversion process involved in the modelled supply chain is steam cracking of naphtha and natural gas, delivering the monomer ethylene, along with propylene, butadiene, and other co-products such as pyrolysis gas (a mixture of benzene, toluene and xylenes), refinery gas, and hydrogen. Other relevant conversion processes are catalytic reforming of naphtha and pyrolysis gas, and steam reforming of natural gas. In catalytic reforming, naphtha and pyrolysis gas are processed to produce benzene, toluene and xylenes, with one isomer of the latter (para-xylene) being an intermediate in the production of Purified Terephthalic Acid (PTA, a co-monomer of PET). Steam reforming of natural gas generates synthesis gas consisting of carbon monoxide and hydrogen, both used in the production of methanol (a precursor of acetic acid used as a solvent in PTA production).

As for the process of steam cracking of naphtha, allocation among the different coproducts (Ethylene, Propylene, Butadiene, refinery gas, pyrolysis gas and Hydrogen) is based on energy, considering the net calorific value of each co-product. For catalytic reforming of naphtha and the resulting reformate output, the same allocation rules and data sources considered for refinery operations are applied (see Section 3.5.1.1), as the process typically takes place at refining facilities. In the subsequent separation process of reformate gas into its components (including para-Xylene used for PTA production), allocation based on energy content (net calorific value) is applied, instead. The same criteria is applied as well to Carbon Monoxide and Hydrogen separated (via cryogenic separation) from synthesis gas generated through natural gas reforming. In the final polymerisation step no allocation is performed, being PET and HDPE the only outputs of the respective production process.

3.5.2.2 Recycled polymers

The production of recycled, bottle-grade PET granulate out of sorted, post-consumer PET waste was modelled based on the ecoinvent dataset "[CH] polyethylene terephthalate production, granulate, bottle grade, recycled", referring to the year 2014. The dataset has been developed based on data from two Swiss recycling facilities, and represents the burdens associated with the processing of sorted, pure-coloured waste PET bales into bottle-grade PET granulate, through a number of steps. These include bale opening, metal separation, shredding, air separation of light-weighting label residues (sent to incineration), flotation (separating HDPE cap fragments from PET flakes), and a further step where PET flakes are treated with a Sodium Hydroxide solution and heated to nearly 200°C for decontamination purposes. Purified PET flakes are finally washed with water and then dried. The inventory was reasonably assumed to correctly include also the Solid State Polymerisation (SSP) process (required to increase the intrinsic viscosity of recycled PET flakes to a level comparable with primary PET), and extrusion of flakes into final polymer granulate. However, while both process steps are mentioned in the dataset documentation, it is not clear whether they are actually considered. In the implementation in the model, the original dataset was adjusted from Swiss to EU background conditions, and background datasets related to energy supply were replaced with relevant EF datasets. The small amount (0.122 kg/kg R-PET) of secondary HDPE recovered from reprocessing of caps normally discarded with bottles was assumed to directly replace virgin HDPE granulate (1:1 substitution) according to the hierarchy for the handling of multifunctional processes specified in the *Plastics LCA* method³⁹. Finally, a

³⁹ Note that this substitution was proven to have no relevant effects on the results (of the PET recycling process and as a whole). Therefore, while HDPE recovered from the PET recycling process might not directly replace virgin HDPE granulate on a 1:1 basis, the effects of this uncertainty are minimal.

few adjustments had to be performed to improve reliability of LCIA results for the Ozone Depletion impact category⁴⁰.

The same dataset described above was also applied to approximate the burdens associated with the production of recycled, bottle-grade HDPE, in the absence of more specific data for such a process (only data for generic recycled HDPE granulate are available). This is acknowledged as a limitation of this study. The same adjustments reported above for recycled bottle-grade PET were performed, along with the replacement of the input flow of sorted PET waste with that of sorted HDPE waste.

According to the approach prescribed in the Plastics LCA method to model recycling situations (Circular Footprint Formula), only a share of the total burdens of the described recycling $processes^{41}$ were allocated to the recycled content in PET and HDPE bottles, based on the values of the A and Qsin/Qp factors used in the formula. Annex C of the Plastics LCA method specifies a default value of the A factor equal to 0.5 for both recycled bottle-grade PET (application-specific value) and recycled HDPE used in unspecified applications (material-specific value, selected in the absence of an application-specific alternative). Therefore, only 50% of the total burdens of the recycling process (per functional unit) were allocated to the recycled content in bottles. On the other hand, the recycled content carried a share of the primary production burdens of the replaced virgin material (i.e. the same burdens that would have been credited to End of Life recycling in the previous product life cycle providing the recycled material). Since the Qsin/Qp factor is equal to 1 for (bottle-grade) PET granules from the SSP process (being their quality comparable to that of virgin granules) the total allocated share of virgin PET production burdens was again equal to 50% (i.e. $(1-A) \times O_{sin}/Op = (1-0.5) \times 1 = 0.5$). The same value was applied also to recycled HDPE, being its quality necessarily suitable for use in bottle-grade applications, and hence similar to that of replaced virgin HDPE (although the modelled recycling process only approximates the real process and excludes the use of any additives used to achieve comparable technical properties). Virgin polymer production burdens were modelled as described in Section 3.5.2.1 for conventional fossil-based PET and HDPE, and in Section 3.5.1.1 for the respective Feedstock Supply.

3.5.2.3 Bio-based polymers

3.5.2.3.1 Bio-based PET

The production of partially bio-based PET out of sugarcane and fossil feedstock sources (oil and natural gas) was modelled based on an aggregated, ILCD-EL compliant dataset provided by Thinkstep referring to the year 2018 (*[EU-28] Polyethylene terephthalate granulate (PET) via PTA+EG (part. biobased- sugar cane) - open sugar cane; partially biobased via terephthalic acid and ethylene glycol from ethylene based on sugar cane | single route, at plant).* The dataset covers the steps of sugarcane processing into bioethanol in Brazil (fermentation and distillation), bioethanol transport to Europe via transoceanic ship, conversion to bio-Ethylene (via dehydration) and Ethylene Glycol (via oxidation and hydration), and its subsequent polymerisation to PET along with fossil-based Terephthalic Acid. Gate-to-gate production burdens of this monomer based on crude oil and natural gas are accounted as well in the dataset, similarly to fossil-based PET (Section 3.5.2.1). Combustion of bagasse from sugarcane processing generates surplus energy (electricity and heat) which were assumed to directly replace average electricity from the Brazilian grid, and thermal energy produced in the same country from

⁴⁰ Default *ecoinvent* datasets for the supply of soap (*[GLO] Market for soap*), and Sodium Hydroxide (*[GLO] market for sodium hydroxide, without water, in 50% solution state*) were replaced with EF-compliant datasets related to the production of the same materials. In addition, a number of chemicals were removed from the proxy dataset for unspecified organic chemicals (*[GLO] chemical production, organic*), i.e. Acetic Acid, Methanol, Urea, Vinyl Acetate, Ethylene Dichloride, and Formaldehyde. The respective shares were then equally subdivided among the remaining chemicals.

⁴¹ Including both mechanical recycling and the subsequent solid state polymerisation process in the case of recycled PET.

natural gas. Allocation between the different outputs from Ethylene oxidation (i.e. mono-Ethylene and di-Ethylene Glycol) is based on the respective economic value. Inventories of the processes related to feedstock conversion into the two co-monomers (bio-MEG and fossil-based PTA) are mainly based on industry data from internationally adopted production processes, completed, where necessary, by literature data. Polymerisation is instead based on literature data and know-how of the data provider. Background inventories from the GaBi database are used to model the burdens of the inventoried inputs and outputs.

3.5.2.3.2 Bio-based HDPE

For bio-based HDPE production, no datasets were available from the pool of EF-compliant datasets nor other databases. All processes involved in the conversion of Brazilian sugarcane into the final polymer were hence modelled individually based on different data sources, as described below.

Sugarcane fermentation to bioethanol was based on the ecoinvent dataset "[BR] Ethanol production from sugarcane | Ethanol, without water, in 95% solution state, from fermentation". The dataset mainly relies on literature data and resulting calculations (e.g. for emissions from bagasse burning), and considers Brazil as a relevant geography, as well as 2000-2006 as the reference period. Compared to the original dataset, allocation between the co-products Ethanol and surplus electricity from bagasse combustion was removed, and replaced with direct substitution of average electricity from the Brazilian grid. This was made for consistency with the approach adopted in the aggregated gateto-gate datasets used to model the production of the other bio-based polymers relying on sugarcane bioethanol investigated in this and other case studies (i.e. Bio-PET, Bio-LDPE and Bio-PP), and aligns with the hierarchy for the handling of multifunctional processes prescribed in the Plastics LCA method. Background datasets related to energy generation (i.e. only electricity substitution in this case) were also replaced with background EFcompliant datasets. Finally, a number of other adjustments had to be performed, to improve reliability of LCIA results for the impact categories of Ozone Depletion and Resource Use - minerals and metals⁴². The specific amount of sugarcane required for bioethanol production is equal to 15 kg per kg of bioethanol.

Bioethanol produced in Brazil was assumed to be transported to Europe for further conversion and polymerisation, consistently with the supply-chain configuration considered in the aggregated, gate-to-gate datasets used to model the production of the other bio-based polymers derived from sugarcane bioethanol considered in this and other case studies (Bio-PET, Bio-LDPE and Bio-PP). Transport is modelled according to the default transport scenario specified in the Plastics LCA method for transferring of goods from suppliers located outside Europe to factories/users in Europe. This includes transport by lorry (> 32 t, Euro 4) from the bioethanol factory to a Brazilian harbour along a default distance of 1000 km, transoceanic ship transport to Europe, and final transport by lorry (> 32 t, Euro 4) to the conversion plant in Europe, again along a default distance of 1000 km. The oversea distance for ship transport was estimated based on the calculation tool available on SeaRates.com⁴³, and set equal to 11,300 km (from Porto Alegre to Rotterdam). This is in line with the distance assumed in the abovementioned aggregated gate-to-gate datasets used for the modelling of the other sugarcane bioethanol-based polymers considered in this project, which is around 8500 km. It is noted that the assumption of raw bioethanol being transferred to Europe for further conversion may differ from the current average situation, where one of the main

⁴² Infrastructure processes related to the bioethanol fermentation plant and the heat and power co-generation unit were removed. Moreover, default *ecoinvent* datasets for the supply of lime ([RoW] Market for lime, hydrated, packed), lubricating oil ([RoW] Market for lubricating oil), and Sulphuric Acid ([RoW] Market for sulfuric acid) were replaced with EF-compliant datasets related to the production of the same materials. Finally, End of Life treatment of wood ash mixture ([RoW] Market for wood ash mixture, pure) was removed, to improve reliability of results related to the impact categories of Human Toxicity – non-cancer, and Ecotoxicity - freshwater.

⁴³ Available at: <u>https://www.searates.com/services/distances-time/</u>

producers of bio-based Ethylene is located in Brazil (De Jong et al., 2020). In this specific case, the whole process chain of conversion and polymerisation would likely take place in Brazil, with the final HDPE resin being eventually transported to Europe rather than raw bioethanol. The assumption performed as a base case in this study is thus slightly in disfavour of the Bio-HDPE supply chain, since nearly 2 kg of bioethanol are required per kg of Bio-HDPE (see below in this section), and hence a higher mass of material is transported per functional unit compared to transporting the final HDPE resin (i.e. 1 kg per each kg of polymer required per functional unit). Production of bio-based HDPE entirely taking place in Brazil was explored in a sensitivity analysis, still considering sugarcane cultivation and subsequent conversion to bioethanol occurring in the same country (see Section 3.8.5.4).

The inventory of Ethanol dehydration to Ethylene (in Europe) was developed based on literature data related to a real industrial process, and available in a life cycle assessment study on bio-based HDPE conducted for the company Braskem (ACV Brasil, 2017). Input and output data from the reported inventory were combined with background EF datasets for energy generation, and ecoinvent background datasets for material production⁴⁴. Moreover, the different transport activities reported in the original inventory were not considered, as transport of bioethanol (the main raw material) was accounted for separately in the foreground product inventory, while transport of the other input materials to the process is already included in the datasets applied to model the supply of such inputs. Beyond Ethylene, a small amount of naphtha is also obtained as a coproduct from the process, which is handled via direct substitution of naphtha from crude oil refinery (modelled as described for the "Feedstock Supply" stage in Section 3.5.1.1). The considered data source does not report the specific bioethanol requirement of the process, which was thus determined as the average of the values reported in IEA-ETSAP and IRENA (2013; 1.74 kg bioethanol/kg Ethylene) and IfBB (2018; 2.08 kg bioethanol/kg Ethylene), corresponding to an estimated specific consumption of 1.91 kg bioethanol per kg of Ethylene.

The final polymerisation step of Ethylene to HDPE was modelled based on data from the most recent PlasticsEurope ecoprofile available at the time of this study (PlasticsEurope, 2016), as implemented in the ecoinvent database. Indeed, inventory data related to the sole polymerisation step could not be extracted from the partially aggregated Thinkstep dataset used to model fossil-based HDPE production. Therefore, it was not possible to perform a consistent modelling of the polymerisation process across all the investigated HDPE-based scenarios (i.e. fossil, partially recycled, and bio-based HDPE bottles). The applied data represent average values of data collected from several European production units operated by PlasticsEurope member companies, covering 68% of the total production capacity in Europe. The mix of commercial HDPE production technologies is considered, including slurry suspension polymerisation, gas phase polymerisation and solution polymerisation (using Ziegler-Natta, Philips, and Metallocene catalysts). The final process inventory was built by combining input/output activity data from the mentioned source, with background EF datasets for energy generation and ecoinvent background datasets for material production⁴⁵. No allocation nor substitution was performed, since the process is mono-functional, delivering only HDPE as a product. The specific requirement of Ethylene reported in the ecoprofile is equal to 1.0018 kg per kg of HDPE, which is lower than the consumption reported in the abovementioned study by ACV Brasil

⁴⁴ An exception is liquid Nitrogen supply, for which a dataset from the EF database was used, to overcome issues of reliability of LCIA results in the Ozone Depletion impact category.

⁴⁵ Exceptions are represented by Chromium Oxide supply ([GLO] Market for chromium oxide, flakes) and liquid Nitrogen supply ([RER] Market for nitrogen, liquid), for which EF-compliant datasets were used to overcome issues of reliability of LCIA results in the impact categories of Resource Use – minerals and metals and Ozone Depletion. For similar reasons, but limited to the Ozone Depletion category, infrastructure processes related to the polymerisation plant ([RER] Chemical factory construction, organics) were also removed. Finally a number of chemicals were removed from the proxy dataset for unspecified organic chemicals ([GLO] chemical production, organic), i.e. Acetic Acid, Methanol, Urea, Vinyl Acetate, Ethylene Dichloride, and Formaldehyde). The respective shares were then equally subdivided am ong the remaining chemicals.

(2017), i.e. 1.07 kg Ethylene/kg of HDPE, representative of suspension polymerisation only.

3.5.2.3.3 Polyethylene Furanoate (PEF)

Being not yet commercially produced, no life cycle inventory datasets are available for PEF production, neither as EF- or ILCD-EL compliant dataset, nor in any other existing database. The process chain to convert the different feedstock sources into the final polymer was hence modelled based on a combination of existing datasets used as proxies, as well as new datasets developed based on elaborations of literature data.

Conversion of Brazilian sugarcane to bio-based MEG was based on an aggregated, ILCD-EL compliant dataset provided by Thinkstep, consistently with the dataset used to model partially bio-based PET production from sugarcane ([EU-28] Ethylene glycol from ethane (biobased - sugar cane) and oxygen via EO - open input sugar cane; oxidation of ethene with oxygen and water | production mix, at plant | 1.11 g/cm³, 62 g/mol). The dataset refers to the year 2018 and covers the steps of sugarcane processing into bioethanol in Brazil (fermentation and distillation), bioethanol transport to Europe via transoceanic ship, conversion to bio-Ethylene (via dehydration), and its subsequent oxidation and hydration to Ethylene Glycol. Combustion of bagasse from sugarcane processing generates surplus energy (electricity and heat) which were assumed to directly replace average electricity from the Brazilian grid and thermal energy produced in the same country from natural gas. Allocation between the different outputs from Ethylene oxidation (i.e. mono-Ethylene and di-Ethylene Glycol) is based on the respective economic value. The dataset is developed based on industry data from internationally adopted production processes, completed, where necessary, by literature data. Background inventories from the GaBi database are used to model the burdens of the inventoried inputs and outputs.

Transport of bio-MEG to the PEF polymerisation plant was modelled according to the default transport scenario specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for transferring of goods from suppliers to factories/users both located in Europe. This includes transport by lorry (> 32 t, Euro 4) for 130 km, by freight train (technology mix) for 240 km, and by ship (barge) for 270 km.

The main process steps involved in the conversion of European starch crops (maize and wheat) into Furandicarboxylic acid (FDCA) were modelled individually, based on different data sources (as described below). The process chain includes starch production via wet milling of the different starch crops, starch conversion into glucose, production of Hydroxymethylfurfural (HMF) from glucose, and its final conversion to the monomer Furandicarboxylic acid. HMF can be technically produced from both glucose and fructose. In the short term, HMF production from fructose was suggested by some authors as a technically and economically preferable alternative, thanks to the possible integration into existing high fructose corn syrup production facilities, and subsequent lower initial capital investment (Motagamwala et al., 2019). On the other hand, according to the same authors, the glucose-based route was estimated to generate more revenues (as far as the price of fructose is nearly 400 \$/t higher than glucose). Such route was thus proposed as a possible upgrading option for any initially developed fructose-based HMF plants, once production of this precursor would have become more established. While production from fructose may be currently economically preferable, in this study the glucose-based route was considered, due to the lack of data on pure fructose production from high fructose syrups, and of suitable (e.g. sufficiently disaggregated) data for the production of high fructose syrups out of starch. Starch and glucose production were assumed to take place in the same facility, and no transport was thus modelled between these process steps. The same assumption was applied to the conversion of glucose into HMF, its subsequent oxidation to FDCA, and to the final polymerisation of FDCA with bio-MEG into PEF.

Starch production via wet milling of maize and wheat was modelled based on life cycle inventory data for relevant process steps available in different datasets from the Agri-

footprint database (v 4.0), referring to the year 2014⁴⁶. These data were then combined with background EF-compliant datasets to model the burdens of individual inputs and outputs from the specific process, reflecting EU conditions. The allocation of process burdens to the different co-products (e.g. from maize wet milling) is based on the respective economic value (based on five-year average prices), consistently with the fully vertically aggregated EF-compliant datasets available for starch production via wet milling (which are developed by the same data provider). Maize starch production data are derived from the literature, while for wheat starch a combination of data from literature and industry/industry experts is used.

The inventory of glucose production was based on the ecoinvent dataset "[RER] Glucose production", which represents pure glucose obtained via enzymatic hydrolysis of dried (maize) starch, and relies on literature data for the year 2014. In the implementation of the dataset in the lifecycle model, background datasets related to energy generation (i.e. electricity, thermal energy and steam) were replaced with background EF-compliant datasets, or datasets developed based on EF-compliant datasets (i.e. for steam production). In addition, the default input of maize starch was replaced with the EUaverage mix of maize and wheat starch considered in this case study (i.e. 54% maize starch and 46% wheat starch; see Section 3.1). Note that the inventories applied to model starch production (described above in this section) refer to dried starch (i.e. starch with a low water content), although starch slurry with a higher water content seems to be actually used from industry as an input to the production of glucose and glucose syrups (Starch Europe, 2019). However, dried starch (@14% water content) is considered as process input in the applied *ecoinvent* data for glucose production, and datasets covering the sole production of starch slurry are only available for maize starch (but not for wheat starch). Therefore, for consistency reasons, the original input of dried starch was maintained in the inventory (and adjusted to properly reflect the water content of the starch output from the applied starch production datasets described above). This may have led to overestimating the burdens from glucose production, due to the inclusion of an additional process step that is not applied in reality.

Glucose was assumed to be transported to a separate facility where HMF is produced, subsequently oxidised to FDCA, and eventually polymerised to PEF. This transport was again modelled according to the default transport scenario described above for transferring of goods from suppliers to factories/users both located in Europe. This includes transport by lorry (> 32 t, Euro 4) for 130 km, by freight train (technology mix) for 240 km, and by ship (barge) for 270 km.

For HMF production, no life cycle inventories are available in existing databases or in the pool of EF-compliant datasets. A new inventory was thus developed based on the theoretical results of the process simulation exercise conducted by Motagamwala et al. (2019). The resulting input and output flows were then combined with background EFcompliant datasets reflecting EU conditions to model the respective burdens. Simulation results by Motagamwala and colleagues are reported for process configurations using either fructose or glucose as a feedstock, for an output of nearly 1300 kg of HMF (at 99% purity) per hour (i.e. simulating pilot-scale conditions). As discussed above, the glucosebased route was considered in this study, where glucose is firstly isomerised to fructose, and then dehydrated to HMF. To develop the final inventory (summarised in Table 3.4), data reported in the mentioned source were complemented with additional information and data acquired via personal communications with the authors. As already discussed in Sections 3.1 and 3.4, being based on process simulation results at the pilot-scale, the developed inventory is not representative of full-scale industrial production that may be implemented in the future, and do not account for any additional (efficiency) improvement that may take place thanks to further scale-up and process optimisation

⁴⁶ For maize starch production, the following set of datasets was considered: (i) Maize, steeped, from wet milling (receiving and steeping), at plant; (ii) Maize degermed, from wet milling (degermination), at plant; (iii) Maize starch and gluten slurry, from wet milling (grinding and screening), at plant; (iv) Maize starch, wet, from wet milling (gluten recovery), at plant; and (v) Maize starch, from wet milling (starch drying), at plant. For wheat starch, the considered dataset is "Wheat starch, from wet milling, at plant".

once commercial production would be established. The applied inventory may thus have even largely overestimated the inputs and outputs (e.g. energy consumption) and the resulting environmental burdens associated with HMF production with respect to any future commercial-scale process. However, it is noted that the underlying simulation data already take into account the implementation of common initial process optimisation strategies (i.e. energy integration). On the other hand, the interpretation of simulation results and their elaboration and modelling to develop the process inventory was not always straightforward, and implied a number of assumptions and approximations, potentially leading to the modelling of inputs and outputs not fully reflecting the simulated process. In particular, the calculated amounts of energy used for refrigeration and cooling water (36.6 and 35 MJ per kg HMF, respectively) may be overestimated, as being almost comparable with the heat demand of the process (47 MJ per kg HMF) (see Table 3.4). Moreover, such energy inputs were modelled based on a proxy dataset related to cooling energy supply from natural gas (Table 3.4), which may not be sufficiently representative of the real supply/production process, especially in the case of refrigeration energy. Since these energy inputs were expected to substantially contribute to the overall process impacts, the potential impacts of PEF beverage bottles were recalculated by omitting such contributions (see the sensitivity analysis presented in Section 3.8.5.5). While this analysis considers an optimistic theoretical situation (the energy demand for refrigeration and cooling would never be equal to zero), it is useful to show how total scenario impacts would be affected if such energy demand was reduced by half or minimised (see Section 3.8.5.5 for details).

In the absence of specific data on the conversion of HMF to FDCA, the environmental burdens of this activity were approximated with those associated to PTA⁴⁷ production from para-Xylene, which is based on a similar process (i.e. oxidation in the presence of a catalyst and a solvent, typically Acetic Acid). In this respect, it should be noted that oxidation of HMF to FDCA is expected to involve lower energy and solvent requirements compared to the conversion of p-Xylene into PTA, as the process operates at lower temperatures (180 vs 210 °C) and pressures (7 bar vs 10 bar), and less Acetic Acid is lost via oxidation to CO2 (Eerhart et al., 2012). Moreover, less air is required in the oxidation reaction to FDCA, as HMF already contains oxygen within its chemical structure. However, considering the moderate temperature and pressure differential, and the many decades of optimisation in the PTA production process, the latter was considered a reasonable (albeit potentially conservative) approximation of the FDCA production process (a similar approximation was also performed by Eerhart et al., 2012). The gateto-gate inventory of PTA production was derived from the most recent PlasticsEurope ecoprofile (CPME, 2016), as implemented in the ecoinvent database. The inventory is based on data collected from five European PTA producers, covering 79% of the total installed production capacity in Europe, and reflecting the current average technology used in this country. No allocation nor substitution is performed, since the process delivers only PTA as an output. In the implementation of the inventory, the original para-Xylene input was replaced with HMF, considering a specific consumption equal to 1.04 kg HMF per kg of FDCA (based on average mass balance results from Eerhart et al., 2012). Moreover, input/output activity data from the ecoprofile were combined with background EF-compliant datasets for energy generation under EU conditions, and ecoinvent background datasets for material production.

A similar approximation to that described above for FDCA production was also applied to the final polymerisation step of FDCA and bio-MEG to produce PEF, with this process step being assimilated to that of PET polymerisation out of fossil-based PTA and MEG. Similarly to the FDCA synthesis process, polymerisation of PEF out of its co-monomers operates at lower temperatures than polymerisation of PET (nearly 30°C less), and twice as fast as the latter (Eerhart et al., 2012). However, considering also in this case the moderate temperature differential and the many decades of process optimisation, the PET polymerisation process was considered a reasonable (albeit potentially conservative)

⁴⁷ With PTA being the fossil-based alternative of FDCA, and used as a co-monomer in PET production along with fossil-based or partially bio-based MEG.

approximation of FDCA and bio-MEG polymerisation into PEF. This approximation is also in line with the assumption performed by Eerhart et al. (2012). The gate-to-gate inventory for PET polymerisation was derived from the most recent PlasticsEurope ecoprofile (CPME, 2017), as implemented in the *ecoinvent* database. The inventory is based on data collected from seven European PET producers (for a total of 12 plants), covering 85% of the total installed production capacity in Europe, and reflecting the average technology currently applied in this country. In the implementation of the inventory, the original inputs of fossil-based MEG and PTA were replaced with their biobased alternatives (i.e. bio-MEG and FDCA), considering a specific consumption equal to 0.341 kg bio-MEG/kg PEF and 0.857 kg FDCA/kg PEF (based on average mass balance results from Eerhart et al., 2012). Moreover, input/output activity data from the ecoprofile were combined with background EF-compliant datasets for energy generation under EU conditions and *ecoinvent* background datasets for material production.

			1				
Process section	Input / output	Dataset / Elementary flow (1)		Quantity	Unit	Comments	
Inputs				·			
	Glucose (100% purity)	[EU-28] Glucose production, 100% purity, at plant	EI + EF	1.49	kg	Developed based on the <i>ecoinvent</i> dataset "[RER] glucose production" replacing background energy datasets with EF datasets	
HMF production (glucose		[RER] Acetone (dimethylchetone), technology mix production mix, at producer	Plastics Europe (TS)	0.0313	kg	Share of the different production technologies	
+ fructose dehydration)	Acetone (pure)	[RER] Acetone from isopropanol production, technology mix production mix, at plant 100% active substance	EF	0.00704	kg	derived from the <i>ecoinvent</i> dataset representing acetone supply to the Europea	
		[RER] Acetone from cumene production, technology mix production mix, at plant 100% active substance	EF	0.00211	kg		
HMF purification	МІВК	[GLO] Methyl isobutyl ketone (4-methylpentan-2- one), Technology mix Production mix, at plant	EF	0.0518	kg	-	
	Electricity	[EU-28+3] Electricity grid mix 1kV-60kV AC, technology mix consumption mix, at consumer 1kV - 60kV	EF	0.0976	MJ		
Energy (overall process)	Heat	[EU-28] Steam production, as energy carrier, in chemical industry Based on foreground data from the corresponding ecoinvent dataset and background EF datasets, where available	EI + EF backgro und	47.2	MJ	Developed based on the <i>ecoinvent</i> dataset "[RER] steam production, as energy carrier, in chemical industry" replacing background datasets with EF datasets (where available)	
	Cooling water	[EU-28] Cooling energy, from natural gas, at cogen	7	35.0 (³)	MJ	Based on the <i>ecoinvent</i> dataset "[RoW]	
	Refrigeration	unit with absorption chiller 100kW Based on foreground data from the corresponding ecoinvent dataset and background EF datasets, where available	EI + EF backgro und	36.6 (³)	MJ	Cooling energy, from natural gas, at cogen unit with absorption chiller 100kW", adjusted to reflect EU-average conditions and replacing background datasets with EF datasets	
Other inputs	Activated carbon	[RER] activated carbon production, granular from hard coal	EI	1.56E-04	kg	Assumed lifespan of the material is 3 months, after which it is sent to regeneration	

Table 3.4. Life cycle inventory of the production of 1 kg of Hydroxymethylfurfural (HMF) at 99% purity (based on Motagamwala et al., 2019).

Process section	Input / output	Dataset / Elementary flow (1)	Source (²)	Quantity	Unit	Comments
	Sn-Beta catalyst	[GLO] Zeolite, from aluminium hydrate, sodium silicate and sodium hydroxide single route, at plant 2- 2.5 g/cm3	EF	4.79E-03	kg	<i>Sn-containing (Beta) zeolite.</i> Approximated with zeolite production. The total amount is assumed to be replaced every 3 months and then disposed of
	Amberlyst catalyst	[RER] naphthalene sulfonic acid production, technology mix production mix, at plant 100% active substance	EF	4.22E-04	kg	Benzenesulfonic acid, ethenyl-, polymer with diethenylbenzene. Approximated with Naphthalene Sulfonic Acid The total amount is assumed to be replaced every 3 months and then disposed of
Outputs						
	Excess H ₂ O (H ₂ O, acetone) to wastewater treatment	ess H ₂ O (H ₂ O, cone) to tewater tewater tment [EU-28] Waste water treatment, chemical reduction/oxidation process, municipal waste water production mix (region specific plants), at waste water treatment plant		0.449	kg	Process-specific burdens for excess wastewater treatment. Emissions were modelled separately as reported below
	H ₂ O to water (91%)	Processed water to river		0.408	kg	Only processed water
	Acetone to water (9%)	Acetone (dimethylchetone), Organic emissions to fresh water	TS	6.46E-04	kg	Based on average BOD removal efficiency (98.4%)
Acetone/H2O recovery	CO2 to air	Carbon dioxide - Inorganic emissions to air	TS	0.0904	kg	CO2 from biodegradation of acetone (based on 98.4% removal efficiency)
	H ₂ O to water	Water - Other emissions to fresh water	EI	0.0370	kg	H ₂ O from biodegradation of acetone (based on 98.4% removal efficiency)
	Humins (to disposal)	[EU-28] Treatment of humins, municipal incineration Developed based on the Doka (2009a) tool for the modelling of material incineration in MSW incineration plants, and background EF and ecoinvent datasets (for energy and material inputs and outputs, respectively)		0.0862	kg	Assumed Humins composition: 56.7% C; 5.4% H; 37.9% O (Agarwal et al., 2017)
HMF purification	and outputs, respectively) Purge (MIBK, H2O) to [EU-28] Waste water treatment, chemical reduction/oxidation process, municipal waste water production mix (region specific plants), at waste water treatment plant		TS	0.0661	kg	Process-specific burdens for purge wastewater treatment. Emissions were modelled separately as reported below

Process section	Input / output	Dataset / Elementary flow (1)	Source (²)	Quantity	Unit	Comments
	MIBK to water (70.1%)	K to water Methyl isobutyl ketone - Organic emissions to fresh .1%) water		7.41E-04	kg	Based on average BOD removal efficiency (98.4%)
	CO2 to air	Carbon dioxide - Inorganic emissions to air	TS	0.120	kg	CO2 from biodegradation of MIBK (based on 98.4% removal efficiency)
	H ₂ O to water	Water - Other emissions to fresh water	EI	0.0492	kg	H2O from biodegradation of MIBK (based on 98.4% removal efficiency)
	H2O to water (27.8%)	Processed water to river - Other emissions to fresh water	TS	0.0184	kg	Only processed water
	<i>Acetone to water (1.6%)</i>	Acetone (dimethylchetone) - Organic emissions to fresh water	TS	0.0225	kg	Based on average BOD removal efficiency (98.4%)
	CO2 to air	Carbon dioxide - Inorganic emissions to air	TS	2.37E-03	kg	CO2 from biodegradation of Acetone (based on 98.4% removal efficiency)
	H ₂ O to water	Water - Other emissions to fresh water	EI	9.69E-04	kg	H ₂ O from biodegradation of Acetone (based on 98.4% removal efficiency)
	HMF (0.5%)	-	-	3.30E-04	kg	No suitable elementary flows nor CFs available for HMF (negligible amount)
	Reactivation of activated carbon	[RER] treatment of spent activated carbon, granular from hard coal, reactivation	EI	1.56E-04		Reactivation process with 10% losses according to the dataset (Bayer et al., 2005)
Other outputs	Avoided virgin activated carbon production	[RER] activated carbon production, granular from hard coal	EI	1.41E-04		Net amount of activated carbon from regeneration replacing virgin production (resulting in a total virgin production of 1.56 $\times 10^{-5}$ kg)
	Disposal of Sn- Beta catalyst	[RoW] treatment of waste zeolite, inert material landfill	EI	4.79E-03		Assumed to be disposed of in landfill
	Disposal of Amberlyst catalyst	[RoW] treatment of spent anion exchange resin from potable water production, municipal incineration	EI	4.22E-04		Avoided electricity and heat generation were additionally included in the dataset: 0.5 MJ/kg electricity (net production) 1.18 MJ/kg heat (net heat)

(1) Dataset names reported in italic blue text refer to newly created datasets, with the rest being existing datasets from the pool of EF-compliant datasets or existing databases. Elementary flows are reported in italic black text.

(²) Acronyms: EF = Pool of Environmental Footprint-compliant datasets; EI = *ecoinvent* database; TS = Thinkstep dataset from the GaBi database (ILCD-EL compliant).
 (³) Corresponding to the energy demand for "cooling water" and "refrigeration" reported by Motagamwala et al. (2019).

3.5.2.4 Transport of polymer granulate to the product manufacturing site

Modelling of transport of polymer granulate from the polymerisation or recycling plant (inside or outside the EU), to the bottles manufacturing and filling site in Europe, was based on the default transport scenarios (distances and vehicle types) specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for the route "supplier-to-factory". In the case of polymers produced in Europe (i.e. all the polymers investigated in this case study except for the imported share of fossil-based PET and HDPE), the following routes were thus considered:

- 1. 130 km by lorry (total weight >32 t; Euro 4);
- 2. 240 km by train (average freight); and
- 3. 270 km by ship (barge).

For the imported share of fossil-based PET and HDPE (21% and 22%, respectively), a transoceanic ship transport was considered as the main transport route. The corresponding overall sea distance was determined as weighted average of the harbour-to-harbour distances between each exporting country and the EU (defined based on the calculation tool available on SeaRates.com)⁴⁸. Countries contributing to at least 90% of the overall imported quantity were considered in the calculation, leading to an overall distance equal to 10,796 km for fossil-based PET, and to 7,982 km for fossil-based HDPE (see Tables 3.5 and 3.6). Oceanic ship transport was complemented with road transport to the harbour in the single exporting countries, and from the harbour to the manufacturing site in the EU. Road transport was made by lorry (total weight >32 t; Euro 4) along an overall default distance of 1000 km.

LCIs for transport through all types of considered vehicles were available as EF-compliant datasets, which were used in the modelling.

Exporting country	Import (¹) (%)	Import (% cum.)	Distance (²) (km)	Weighted distance (km)
KOREA, REPUBLIC OF (SOUTH KOREA)	29.1	29.1	16,702.31	4,852
INDIA	19.0	48.0	10,267.28	1,949
TURKEY	16.0	64.0	3,015.48	481
INDONESIA (ID+TP from 77,excl. TP -> 2001)	9.45	73.4	13,967.99	1,320
CHINA (PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF)	8.54	82.0	16,092.8	1,374
MEXICO	4.24	86.2	9,508.19	403
PAKISTAN	2.74	89.0	8,126.21	222
OMAN	2.46	91.4	7,877.75	194
Other countries	8.58	100	-	-
	10,796			

Table 3.5. Calculation of the overall average sea distance for imports of virgin fossil-based PET toEurope.

(1) Based on Comext data on imported polymer quantities from extra-EU countries (Eurostat, 2019a). The shares reported were determined as 3-year averages of import shares calculated, based on raw Comext data, for the years 2016-2018.

(²) From harbour to harbour, based on the calculation tool available on SeaRates.com (<u>https://www.searates.com/services/distances-time/</u>). Distances for imports from countries in the Middle-East and Asia were determined considering Marseille as destination port in Europe. For imports from other countries (in the case of PET only Mexico), Rotterdam was considered as destination port.

⁴⁸ Available at: <u>https://www.searates.com/services/distances-time/</u>

Exporting country	Import (¹) (%)	Import (% cum.)	Distance (²) (km)	Weighted distance (km)
SAUDI ARABIA	40.4	40.4	8,767.28	3543
QATAR	11.0	51.4	8,597.23	942
KOREA, REPUBLIC OF (SOUTH KOREA)	8.63	60.0	16,702.31	1442
UNITED STATES	8.49	68.5	6,061.9	514
EGYPT	7.87	76.4	3,212.14	253
BRAZIL	5.78	82.1	10,107.97	584
MEXICO	2.35	84.5	9,508.19	224
UNITED ARAB EMIRATES	2.25	86.7	8,439.46	190
UZBEKISTAN	2.10	88.8	5,645.74	119
IRAN, ISLAMIC REPUBLIC OF	1.93	90.8	8,864.27	171
Other countries	9.23	100	-	-
	7,982			

Table 3.6. Calculation of the overall average sea distance for imports of virgin fossil-based HDPEto Europe.

(1) Based on Comext data on imported polymer quantities from extra-EU countries (Eurostat, 2019a). The shares reported were determined as 3-year averages of import shares calculated, based on raw Comext data, for the years 2016-2018.

(²) From harbour to harbour, based on the calculation tool available on SeaRates.com (<u>https://www.searates.com/services/distances-time/</u>). Distances for imports from countries in the Middle-East and Asia were determined considering Marseille as destination port in Europe. For imports from other countries (in the case of HDPE United States, Brazil, and Mexico), Rotterdam was considered as destination port.

3.5.3 Manufacturing Stage

Regardless of the feedstock used, manufacturing of PET beverage bottles typically takes place in two steps. First, preforms are produced via injection moulding of melted plastic granules (directly at bottling plants or, frequently, in separate facilities). Preforms are then converted into bottles through stretch-blow moulding. The same process would also apply to PEF bottles, once introduced into the market. As discussed in Section 3.3, in this case study the conversion of PET or PEF polymer granules into beverage bottles was assumed to entirely take place directly at bottling plants.

The burdens of the overall conversion process of PET or PEF granulate into bottles were modelled through the aggregated, EF-compliant dataset "[EU-28+EFTA] Stretch blow moulding; stretch blow moulding | production mix, at plant | 3% loss, 5MJ electricity consumption", which accounts for a 96.2% conversion efficiency (despite the value specified in the dataset name). Process losses (e.g. bottles with flaws) were assumed to be entirely recycled in external facilities via re-granulation into new polymer pellets, ultimately replacing virgin granules of the same material. Hence, recycled PET granules were assumed to replace virgin, fossil-based PET granules (being the estimated share of bio-based PET very low, i.e. 4%)⁴⁹, while recycled PEF granules replaced virgin PEF granules. The recycling process and the resulting virgin material substitution were modelled based on the same data as End of Life recycling of sorted, post-consumer, or PEF bottles, in the absence of more specific data for recycling of pre-consumer,

⁴⁹ The share of bio-based PET in the EU market was estimated based on the total apparent PET consumption calculated from *Prodcom* data for the year 2015 (Eurostat, 2019d; 5323 kt), and the total bio-based PET consumption estimated for the same year in Spekreijse et al. (2019; 214.2 kt). The latter was calculated assuming that the share of the EU Bio-PET consumption amounts to 27.1% of the global market for Bio-PET in the same year (790.4 kt).

industrial scraps. The Circular Footprint Formula (CFF) was applied to calculate the actual quantities of both recycling and avoided virgin production processes to be modelled in the overall product inventory. For further detail on the modelling, including the implementation of the CFF, the reader is referred to Section 3.5.5.3 on End of Life modelling.

HDPE bottles are manufactured through a partially different process compared to PET bottles, i.e. via extrusion-blow moulding of melted HDPE granules. The process consists of two consecutive stages, including a first extrusion of melted polymer into a hollow tube (called parison), which is then transferred into a metal mould to be converted into a bottle by air inflation. The burdens of this process were modelled through the aggregated, EF-compliant dataset "[EU-28+EFTA] Blow moulding; blow moulding | production mix, at plant | PET, HDPE and PP", which was deemed a good approximation of the real process. In this case, the reported conversion efficiency of the process is equal to 99.9%. Similarly to manufacturing of PET bottles, process losses were assumed to be entirely recycled (re-granulated), with secondary HDPE granules replacing virgin, fossil-based HDPE granules (the estimated share of bio-based HDPE currently available on the market is negligible, equalling 0.2% only)⁵⁰. Further details on the modelling of recycling process and avoided virgin material production (including the the implementation of the Circular Footprint Formula) are available in Section 3.5.5.3 on End of Life modelling.

3.5.4 Distribution Stage

The transport of bottles from the manufacturing and filling site to the final user was modelled based on the default transport scenario specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for the pathway *factory* \rightarrow *retail* \rightarrow *final client*. The following routes were thus considered:

- 1. 1200 km by lorry (total weight >32 t; Euro 4) from factory to retailers;
- 2. 5 km by passenger car for 62% of the roundtrips from retailers to final users;
- 3. 5 km by van for 5% of the roundtrips from retailers to final users; and
- 4. no burdens assigned to 33% of the roundtrips from retailers to final users (assumed to take place with no motorised vehicles).

LCIs for transport through all types of vehicles were available as EF-compliant datasets, which were used in the modelling.

3.5.5 End of Life Stage

This section addresses the modelling of the End of Life stage of the investigated beverage bottles scenarios. In particular, Section 3.5.5.1 describes the EU-average End of Life scenario considered as a base case for the calculation of the potential impacts of the different LCA scenarios. The remaining sections (3.5.5.2 - 3.5.5.5) address the modelling of waste collection and transport, and of the different End of Life options applied. Finally, Section 3.5.5.6 provides case study-specific details on the estimate of the potential generation and release of macro-plastics at End of Life (including product litter) and of micro-plastics throughout the supply chain.

3.5.5.1 End of Life scenario

The same EU-average End of Life scenario was considered for PET bottles, regardless of the feedstock used for polymer production (fossil resources, plastic waste or biomass), as this does not affect the viable End of Life options for bottles made of this material, nor those currently applied to them. The scenario was estimated to include 60% collection for mechanical recycling, 21% incineration, and 19% landfilling. The EU-average collection

⁵⁰ The share of bio-based HDPE in the EU market was estimated based on the global production capacity of bio-based PE in 2018 (European Bioplastics, 2019; 200 kt) and the production capacity of PE as a whole in 2016 (PlasticsInsight, 2019; 103 Mt).

rate for recycling was based on the results of the latest Annual Survey on the European PET Recycling Industry (ICIS and Petcore Europe, 2018). According to this source, out of the nearly 3.31 million tonnes (i.e. 3.308.300 t) of PET bottles placed on the European market in 2017, about 1.92 million tonnes (1.923.100 t) were collected for recycling during the same year in the Country. These figures correspond to a collection rate for recycling ("recycling input rate") of 58.2%, which was rounded to 60% for modelling purposes. Being based on most recent statistics, this estimate was applied as a replacement of the default, application-specific recycling rate (R_2) prescribed for PET bottles in Annex C of the Plastics LCA method (i.e. 54%, if measured at the input of the recycling process)⁵¹, which shall be applied in the absence of company-specific data. The R_2 parameter of the CFF (recycling output rate) was thus set to 46.7%, based on the sorting and recycling efficiencies assumed in this study, i.e. 91% and 85.5%, respectively (see Section 3.5.5.3 for details). Note that this value refers to PET bottles in general, and not specifically to beverage bottles. Moreover, bottles were assumed to be recycled into non-food grade PET granulate for unspecified applications such as textiles or other products than beverage bottles (no closed-loop, bottle-to-bottle recycling).

No data on the amount or share of PET bottles incinerated or landfilled in the EU were available at the time of the study. Therefore, average incineration and landfilling rates of total plastic packaging waste were estimated based on statistics on plastic packaging waste management in the EU for the years 2014-2016 (Eurostat, 2019c). Assuming that all the packaging waste sent to other recovery operations than recycling is incinerated, it was possible to estimate an incineration rate equal to 31%. Similarly, assuming that all the generated packaging waste that is not recovered is landfilled, a landfilling rate of 28% could be estimated. In relative terms, this means that on average 53% of plastic packaging waste that is not recycled was incinerated, while 47% was landfilled. The share of non-recycled PET bottles (40%) was thus assumed to be routed to incineration and landfilling according to these proportions (i.e. 21% to incineration and 19% to landfilling), with the R_3 parameter of the CFF being consequently set to 21%.

A similar approach as the one described above for PET bottles was followed also to define an EU-average End of Life scenario for HDPE bottles (from all types of feedstock), which was estimated to include 64% collection for mechanical recycling, 19% incineration, and 17% landfilling. The collection rate for recycling was defined based on the results of the analysis of plastic packaging waste flows in Europe for the year 2014 reported in Hestin et al. (2017), which is based on extrapolations at the EU level of plastic waste flows in Germany, France, UK, Spain and Italy. The analysis estimated a collection rate for recycling of the flow "HDPE bottles/flasks" equal to 76% in the case of household waste (66% of total waste), and to 40% in the case of commercial & industrial waste (34%). This corresponds to an overall collection rate for recycling of HDPE bottles equal to $64\%^{52}$, which has been considered in this study for modelling purposes (as being more specific and representative than the material-specific R₂ value specified in Annex C of the Plastics LCA method). As for PET bottles, this estimate refers to HDPE bottles in general and not specifically to beverage bottles. Moreover, bottles were assumed to be recycled into non-food grade HDPE granulate for unspecified applications other than beverage bottles (such as non-food liquid containers, pots, etc.). Incineration and landfilling rates were estimated based on statistics for plastic packaging waste management at the EUlevel, as described above for PET bottles. The resulting total shares are equal to 19% for incineration ($R_3 = 19\%$), and 17% for landfilling.

As for PEF bottles, the End of Life scenario was assumed to include those End of Life options that would be realistically applied today if the product was introduced in the

⁵¹ The "recycling output rate" reported in Annex C (42%), which is measured at the output of the recycling process, was converted into the corresponding "recycling input rate" considering a recycling efficiency of 85.5% and a sorting efficiency of 91%. These values are consistent with those assumed in the modelling of End of Life recycling and sorting of PET bottles, as reported in Section 3.5.5.3.

⁵² This value corresponds to a "recycling output rate" (R₂ parameter of the CFF) equalling 49%, based on the sorting and recycling efficiencies assumed in this study, i.e. 91% and 84%, respectively see Section 3.5.5.3 for details.

market in a quantity justifying separate collection for sorting and recycling into a dedicated material stream. This assumption ensures consistency with the End of Life scenarios considered for PET and HDPE bottles, but likely requires an at least partial adaptation of the existing recycling infrastructure to enable proper separation of such additional polymer stream for recycling. Therefore, it does not fully reflect the current situation, where PEF bottles would be likely sorted out as residues during separation of other relevant material streams for recycling. In the absence of specific data for PEF bottles (which are not yet on the market), the same collection rate for recycling as PET bottles (60%) was assumed to be reasonably achieved once a similar collection and recycling scheme would be established. Incineration and landfilling rates were again determined based on the relative shares estimated for these options for plastic packaging waste in the EU, as described above for PET and HDPE bottles. Overall, the assumed End of Life scenario thus included 60% collection for mechanical recycling, 21% incineration, and 10% landfilling.

3.5.5.2 Modelling of waste bottle collection and transport

In all the investigated scenarios, collection and transport of separately collected waste bottles for recycling was modelled according to the pathways, vehicle types and distances reported in Rigamonti et al. (2013) for separately collected plastic waste at the municipal level (Table 3.7). These pathways and related characteristics refer to a region with a well-developed waste management scheme in northern Italy, and can be considered representative of several regions in Europe where good levels of separate collection are achieved, with the implementation of kerbside collection systems. While this may not still be a common practice across all the EU, the approximation is considered reasonable, due to the typically moderate contribution of waste collection and transport to the overall End of Life (and lifecycle) impacts (e.g. Rigamonti et al., 2014). Inventories related to the use of vehicles for collection and transport were derived from EF-compliant datasets, which were applied to each collection pathway as described in Table 3.7.

Relevant data and assumptions for the modelling of collection and transport of nonseparately collected waste bottles to incineration and landfilling (as residual waste) were derived as well from Rigamonti et al. (2013), and implemented in the model as detailed in Table 3.8. Note that when EF-compliant incineration or landfilling datasets were used, no transport of collected waste bottles was separately modelled, since transport burdens are already accounted for in such aggregated datasets. In this case, only collection was modelled, following the approach described above.

Collection type	Share (%)	Distance (km/t)	Vehicle	Share (%)	Dataset	Amount (km*t/tcollected waste)	
Korbaida	500/	49	Medium/large- sized truck	41%	[EU-28+3] Articulated lorry transport, Total weight 28- 32 t, mix Euro 0-5, diesel driven, Euro 0 - 5 mix, cargo consumption mix, to consumer 28 - 32t gross weight / 22t payload capacity	11.9	
Kerbside	59%		Small-sized truck	59%	[EU-28+3] Articulated lorry transport, Total weight <7.5 t, mix Euro 0-5, diesel driven, Euro 0 - 5 mix, cargo consumption mix, to consumer up to 7,5t gross weight / 3,3t payload capacity	17.1	
Street containers	29%	48	Medium/large- sized truck	100%	[EU-28+3] Articulated lorry transport, Total weight 28- 32 t, mix Euro 0-5, diesel driven, Euro 0 - 5 mix, cargo consumption mix, to consumer 28 - 32t gross weight / 22t payload capacity	13.9	
Drop-off areas	12%	2.5	Van (²)	100%	[EU-28+3] Articulated lorry transport, Total weight <7.5 t, mix Euro 0-5, diesel driven, Euro 0 - 5 mix, cargo consumption mix, to consumer up to 7,5t gross weight / 3,3t payload capacity	0.3	
Transport to	Transport to sorting facilities						
Transport	100%	50	Large truck	100%	[EU-28+3] Articulated lorry transport, Total weight >32 t, mix Euro 0-5, diesel driven, Euro 0 - 5 mix, cargo consumption mix, to consumer more than 32t gross weight / 24,7t payload capacity	50	

Table 3.7. Modelling of source-separated plastic waste collection and transport for recycling (¹).

(¹) Based on Rigamonti et al. (2013).
 (²) Approximating delivery by car or small vans by citizens.

Collection type	Share (%)	Distance (km/t)	Vehicle	Share (%)	Dataset	Amount (km*t/tcollected waste)
Kerbside	71%	15.5	Medium/large- sized truck	100%	[EU-28+3] Articulated lorry transport, Total weight 28-32 t, mix Euro 0-5, diesel driven, Euro 0 - 5	11.0
Street containers	29%	7.5	Medium/large- sized truck	100%	mix, cargo consumption mix, to consumer 28 - 32t gross weight / 22t payload capacity	2.2
Transport to	incinera	ation and la	ndfilling			
Transport to incineration	100%	18	Large truck	100%	[EU-28+3] Articulated lorry transport, Total weight >32 t, mix Euro 0-5, diesel driven, Euro 0 - 5 mix,	18
Transport to landfilling	100%	26.5	Large truck	100%	cargo consumption mix, to consumer more than 32t gross weight/ 24,7t payload capacity	26.5

Table 3.8. Modelling of residual plastic waste collection and transport to incineration and landfilling (1).

(¹) Based on Rigamonti et al. (2013).
3.5.5.3 Modelling of sorting and recycling

Before recycling, bales of separately collected plastic waste containing post-consumer bottles are sorted in specific facilities. The aim of sorting is to separate plastic materials from any other co-collected materials, remove impurities (i.e. materials and products not intended for recycling), and to further separate mixed plastics into individual polymer streams (e.g. PET, HDPE and PP). Additional sorting of homogeneous polymer streams by colour may be performed, directly at sorting facilities or also before recovery at recycling plants.

No EF-compliant nor ILCD-EL compliant datasets or proxy datasets were available for sorting of separately collected plastic waste. An average life cycle inventory of mixed plastic waste sorting has been developed in Franklin Associates (2018), based on input/output data collected from different dual-stream and single-stream sorting facilities in the United States. A new dataset for plastic waste sorting was thus created based on this inventory, complementing the reported input and output data with background EF datasets representative of EU-average conditions (Table 3.9). In the implementation, a 91% sorting efficiency was assumed for waste PET and HDPE bottles, according to the values reported in Antonopoulos et al. (2021). The same value was also applied to PEF bottles, in the absence of specific data. Discarded bottles were assumed to be incinerated, as together with co-combustion in cement kilns, incineration is one of the two most common fates of plastic residues from sorting and recycling operations (Rigamonti et al., 2014). No burdens from the treatment of any impurities sorted out as rejects were assigned to the bottle waste stream, in the absence of specific data on the presence of impurities and to avoid falsely "punishing" the product in scope (beverage bottles) with burdens from unrelated product waste (and mostly coming from incorrect citizen behaviour).

Flow	Amount	Unit	Dataset	Database
Electricity	0.0458	MJ	[EU-28+3] Electricity grid mix 1kV-60kV; AC, technology mix consumption mix, at consumer 1kV - 60kV {34960d4d-af62-43a0-aa76- adc5fcf57246}	EF
Natural gas	1.09×10 ⁻⁴	MJ	[EU-28+3] Thermal energy from natural gas, technology mix regarding firing and flue gas cleaning production mix, at heat plant MJ, 100% efficiency {81675341-f1af-44b0-81d3- d108caef5c28}	EF
Diesel	0.00153	kg	[GLO] Diesel combustion in construction machine, diesel driven {dae81b4f-688f-44cd- 906b-9435d3843e65}	EF
LPG	0.078	Ш	[GLO] propane, burned in building machine {4dd96eab-d6a2-48d2-a192-ac59e55e0d47}	ecoinvent

Table 3.9. Life cycle inventory of source-separated mixed plastic waste sorting (per kg of waste to be sorted; incineration of bottles discarded as residue is not reported, but accounted in the model).

Mechanical Recycling of PET bottles into non-food grade polymer granulate was modelled through an aggregated EF-compliant dataset representing the burdens of secondary PET granulate production out of sorted, post-consumer plastic waste via grinding, metal separation, washing, and extrusion to pellets⁵³. The dataset, developed based on literature data for these unit operations, refers to the year 2016, reflects EU background conditions, and accounts for an overall recycling efficiency equal to 85.5% (on the sorted input material), with process waste and scrap being sent to incineration. This assumption is in line with the typical fate of plastic recycling residues, which due to their high calorific

⁵³ The applied dataset is the following: [EU-28] Polyethylene terephthalate (PET) granulate secondary; no metal fraction; from post-consumer plastic waste, via grinding, metal separation, washing, pelletization | single route, at consumer | plastic waste without metal fraction.

value are normally sent to incineration or co-combustion in cement kilns (Rigamonti et al., 2014).

In the absence of specific data for mechanical recycling of PEF (bottles), the same process dataset described above for PET bottles was applied as an approximation. It can indeed be reasonably expected that a recycling process relying on a similar combination of the same unit operations reported above for PET bottles recycling (i.e. grinding or shredding, metal separation, washing/flotation, and granulation) would be implemented also for PEF bottles, as far as non-food grade polymer granulate needs to be obtained.

As for mechanical recycling of HDPE bottles into non-food grade polymer granulate, no specific EF-compliant or ILCD-EL compliant dataset was available. Therefore, the *ecoinvent* dataset "*[Europe without Switzerland] Polyethylene production, high density, granulate, recycled*" was used as a basis for modelling, in combination with EF background datasets for energy and material supply under EU-average conditions⁵⁴. Since a most recent and expanded version of the original inventory data source used to develop the dataset is available (i.e. Franklin Associates, 2018, updating Franklin Associates, 2011), the inventory was adjusted according to the updated exchange values and, if needed, exchange types, reported in the latest source. These exchanges are determined as mass-weighted averages of data collected from several recycling facilities in the United States. The overall recycling efficiency is equal to 84%, with removed contaminants and process waste being sent to incineration (consistently with the assumption made in the PET bottle recycling dataset described above, and with the typical fate of recycling residues).

Recycled polymer granulate of all materials (PET, HDPE, PEF) was assumed to replace virgin granulate of the same material, whose primary production burdens were credited to the system following the Circular Footprint Formula. For polymers having both a fossilbased and a bio-based alternative available on the market as of today (i.e. PET and HDPE) the current average mix between the two production routes was considered for crediting. However, the estimated share of the bio-based pathway is currently marginal, being equal to 4% in the case of PET (i.e. 96% of PET is still of fossil origin), and only to 0.2% for HDPE (which is for 99.8% fossil-based)55. To account for the lower overall average quality of recycled polymers compared to the replaced virgin polymers, a substitution ratio equal to 0.9 was considered for both recycled PET and HDPE, according to the default values specified in Annex C of the Plastics LCA method for such materials when used in packaging applications. In the absence of specific values in Annex C, and for consistency reasons, the same substitution ratio was also assumed for recycled PEF when replacing virgin PEF. To model the burdens of avoided virgin polymer production and of the related feedstock supply, the same datasets (or combination of datasets) used for the modelling of upstream production of the relevant polymer and of its feedstock were applied (as described in Sections 3.5.2 and 3.5.1, respectively). This was made for consistency reasons, and to avoid possible distortions by applying different datasets from other sources. However, in the case of recycled PET, this implied that avoided primary

⁵⁴ Note that a generic EF-compliant dataset representing the production of a generic secondary plastic granulate from sorted post-consumer plastic waste was available, and might have been considered a reasonable approximation for the HDPE recycling process. However, the development of a material-specific inventory based on available data from the literature and other databases was considered more appropriate for increased representativeness.

⁵⁵ The share of bio-based PET in the EU market was estimated based on the total apparent PET consumption calculated from *Prodcom* data for the year 2015 (Eurostat, 2019d; 5323 kt), and the total bio-based PET consumption estimated for the same year in Spekreijse et al. (2019; 214.2 kt). The latter was calculated assuming that the share of the EU Bio-PET consumption amounts to 27.1% of the global market for Bio-PET in the same year (790.4 kt). The share of bio-based HDPE in the EU market was estimated based on the global production capacity of bio-based PE in 2018 (European Bioplastics, 2019; 200 kt) and the production capacity of PE as a whole in 2016 (PlasticsInsight, 2019; 103 Mt).

production of bottle-grade virgin resin was modelled⁵⁶, despite the output from the considered recycling process is not intended for bottles production (i.e. no upgrading to bottle-grade quality is modelled in the applied PET recycling dataset, as PET bottles were assumed to be recycled into non-food grade resin for use in other unspecified applications than beverage bottles). Therefore, the benefits associated with PET recycling are partially overestimated in this study.

According to the Circular Footprint Formula and the related default values of the A factor specified in Annex C of the *Plastics LCA* method, only 50% of the burdens of the sorting and recycling processes, and of the benefits from avoided virgin material production, were allocated to the system. The default value of A reported in Annex C is indeed equal to 0.5 for recycled bottle-grade PET (application-specific value) and recycled PE used in unspecified applications (material-specific value). For consistency reasons, and in the absence of an existing market, the A factor was set to 0.5 also for recycled PEF, reflecting a hypothetical situation of equilibrium between supply and demand of recycled material. This is in line with the rule specified in the *Plastics in LCA* method for those situations where no default application- nor material-specific A values are available in Annex C. Note, however, that the actual market situation should be considered in any future evaluation conducted after possible commercialisation of this material.

3.5.5.4 Modelling of incineration

For conventional fossil-based polymers (i.e. PET and HDPE), aggregated material-specific incineration datasets (referring to the year 2012) are available from the pool of EF-compliant datasets. They were hence applied to model the fate of virgin and partially recycled PET and HDPE bottles in a municipal waste incineration plant⁵⁷. Similarly, for bio-based PET and bio-based HDPE bottles, partially aggregated, material-specific, ILCD-EL compliant inventories from the GaBi database (referring to the year 2018) were applied⁵⁸ (no EF-compliant datasets were available for these polymers).

All the selected datasets are developed based on a waste-specific incineration model considering combustion in a grate furnace, a steam generator to recover heat in flue gases, and subsequent cleaning of these in a dry treatment line. Bottom ash is used as construction material after metal separation and ageing, while air pollution control residues (including fly ash, boiler ash and slag) are disposed of in underground exhausted salt mines. The model applies element-specific transfer coefficients (based on data from real plants, stoichiometry, or expert estimates) to calculate the distribution of each element in the input waste composition between flue gases (air emissions) and the different treatment residues (bottom ash and air pollution control residues). However, air emissions of a number of substances are modelled disregarding the waste composition, as they are rather considered a function of the concentration in cleaned flue gas that can be achieved thanks to the applied treatment technologies. For these substances

⁵⁶ Note that no (ILCD-EL compliant) datasets for non-bottle-grade PET production were available in the GaBi database. An EF-compliant dataset was available for amorphous PET, but it might have not necessarily been a suitable alternative (amorphous PET is an intermediate in the manufacture of -bottle-grade- PET resin), and its preliminary application provided distorted results (especially in the Resource Use - minerals and metals impact category). It was thus not considered a suitable alternative to the bottle-grade PET datasets applied for upstream polymer production. The application of datasets from other sources (e.g. the *ecoinvent* database) was also not considered, for consistency reasons and to avoid potentially larger distortions compared to applying EF-compliant datasets or ILCD-EL compliant datasets from the GaBi database.

⁵⁷ The dataset applied for PET incineration is "[EU-28+EFTA] Waste incineration of PET; waste-to-energy plant with dry flue gas treatment, including transport and pre-treatment | production mix, at consumer | polyethylene terephthalate waste", while for HDPE incineration the applied dataset is "[EU-28+EFTA] Waste incineration of PE; waste-to-energy plant with dry flue gas treatment, including transport and pre-treatment | production mix, at consumer | polyethylene waste".

⁵⁸ The dataset applied for Bio-PET incineration is "[EU-28] Polyethylene terephthalate (PET) (biobased) in waste incineration plant; waste-to-energy plant with dry flue gas treatment, without collection, transport and pre-treatment | production mix, at plant | Net calorific value 22.2 MJ/kg", while for Bio-HDPE incineration the applied dataset is "[EU-28] Polyethylene (PE) (biobased) in waste incineration plant; wasteto-energy plant with dry flue gas treatment, without collection, transport and pre-treatment | production mix, at plant | Net calorific value 43.5 MJ/kg".

(including HCl, HF, NOx, VOC, N₂O, CO, NH₃, SO₂, particulate matter, dioxins, and the heavy metals As, Cd, Co, Cr, Ni and Pb), emissions are calculated based on average concentrations in cleaned flue gas reported in the waste incineration BREF (i.e. earlier versions of Neuwahl et al., 2019; adjusted with measured concentrations from real plants), and the waste-specific flue gas production (m³/kg waste). The energy content (net calorific value) of the input waste is taken into account to calculate the amount of recovered energy (electricity and heat), based on EU-average energy efficiencies and recovery rates. EU-average values are also considered for the share of catalytic (SCR) and non-catalytic (SNCR) systems for NOx reduction, affecting reagent consumption for removal of such substance and its final emission with flue gas.

In line with the approach specified in the *Plastics LCA* method to model energy recovery from waste products (i.e. the Circular Footprint Formula), the product system generating the waste material sent to incineration (i.e. the beverage bottles life cycle, in this case) was allocated the full burdens from the incineration process. However, the system was credited with 100% of the benefits from avoided production of conventional energy (electricity and heat) assumed to be replaced by energy recovered from waste. In the applied EF-compliant incineration datasets, these credits are already accounted for in the aggregated inventory, while for the selected GaBi datasets they were added to the main process inventory. In this case, the EU residual electricity grid mix (as modelled in the EF-compliant dataset "[EU-28+3] Residual grid mix; AC, technology mix | consumption mix, to consumer | 1kV - 60kV") was credited to the amount of recovered electricity. For recovered heat, a new dataset representing the current EU-average heat supply mix was created, based on background EF-compliant datasets for each specific heat source included in the mix. The EU-average mix was defined based on most recent statistics for heat generation in Europe from the International Energy Agency (IEA, 2019), and included 42.4% natural gas, 30.8% hard coal, 21.8% biomass, and 5% heavy fuel oil. In the calculation of these figures, small shares of heat generated from geothermal, nuclear, and solar thermal sources (less than 1% overall) were excluded, in the absence of specific datasets for the modelling of the respective burdens. Thermal energy from waste (11%) was also excluded, as according to the Circular Footprint Formula, the use of energy from waste in a product system shall be modelled as 100% primary energy (being the benefits of its avoided primary production entirely allocated to the system generating such energy).

For Polyethylene Furanoate (PEF), no EF-compliant or ILCD-EL compliant incineration datasets or suitable proxies were available. A disaggregated, material-specific inventory was thus developed, based on the most recent version of the calculation tool developed by Doka (2009a) to model material and product incineration within municipal solid waste incineration plants. The model operates similarly to the one used to develop the EFcompliant incineration datasets described above, allowing the practitioner to account for the specific composition and energy content of the incinerated waste to develop a material-specific incineration inventory based on transfer coefficients (see Table 3.10 for an overview of the considered PEF composition and energy content). The tool also allows to adjust other technological parameters to the relevant geography or scope, including energy efficiencies, the share of alternative NOx control technologies applied, and a few other specific parameters. In this study, energy efficiencies were adjusted to better reflect the current EU-average situation, while default values were kept for other parameters, which are representative of modern incineration plants in central and Western Europe. A gross electricity efficiency equal to 13.7% and a gross thermal efficiency of 31.8% were estimated for Europe (based on data from CEWEP, 2012), and applied in the modelling. These efficiencies inherently account for the share of waste routed to incineration plants operating without any energy recovery (estimated to be 9% for municipal waste)⁵⁹, while considering that plants with energy recovery operates with an average gross electricity efficiency equal to 15.1%, and a gross thermal efficiency

⁵⁹ Calculated as the average share of municipal waste incinerated without energy recovery over the years 2015-2017 (Eurostat, 2019b).

equal to 35% (CEWEP, 2012)⁶⁰. Benefits associated with recovered energy were modelled as described above for existing GaBi datasets (i.e. electricity from the EU residual grid mix, and thermal energy from the current EU-average mix of heat sources). In the final dataset, the inventory flows generated by applying the Doka (2009a) tool were combined with the background *ecoinvent* datasets typically applied within incineration inventories available in such database. However, for energy-related flows (including avoided energy generation), background EF-compliant datasets were applied.

Element	Share (%)	Element	Share (%)
TS	100	Cd	1.54×10 ⁻⁴
Water	0	Со	4.62×10 ⁻⁴
VS (%TS)	98.9	Cr	1.50×10 ⁻³
Ash (%TS)	1.10	Cu	9.74×10 ⁻³
C fossil	-	Hg	8.43×10 ⁻⁶
C biogenic	52.0	Mn	3.95×10 ⁻³
Н	3.25	Мо	4.92×10 ⁻⁴
0	43.9	Ni	1.03×10 ⁻³
CI	1.98×10 ⁻¹	Pb	1.14×10 ⁻²
F	1.56×10 ⁻³	Sb	9.82×10 ⁻⁴
Ν	9.89×10 ⁻²	Si	5.13×10 ⁻¹
S	3.12×10 ⁻²	TI	2.46×10 ⁻⁵
As	1.07×10 ⁻³	V	4.91×10 ⁻³
Br	9.84×10 ⁻⁵	Zn	1.26×10 ⁻²
$1 \text{ HV} = 16.9 \text{ M} \frac{1}{4} (2)$			

Table 3.10 Elemental composition and lower heating value of waste PEF considered to model incineration and landfilling of this material (1).

 $LHV = 16.8 MJ/kg (^{2})$

(1) The elemental composition of PEF was defined based on the stoichiometric content of C, H and O in the polymer, while relying for the remaining elements (essentially metals) on composition data assumed to develop the EF dataset applied in this study to model incineration of waste PET. Values in kg per tonne of material from stoichiometry and from the PET incineration dataset were initially combined, and an updated percentage composition was then calculated accordingly. This approach ensured a consistent modelling for all the investigated materials, even without the availability of a full composition analysis for post-consumer PEF (bottles) in municipal waste.

(²) Theoretical LHV calculated based on the formula by Michel (1938) and the considered content of C, H, O, N and S in the polymer.

3.5.5.5 Modelling of landfilling

Landfilling of bottles made of conventional non-biodegradable polymers (i.e. virgin and partially recycled fossil-based PET and HDPE) was modelled based on a common aggregated EF-compliant dataset representing disposal of non-biodegradable (fossil-based) plastic waste in a managed municipal solid waste landfill, referring to the year 2012 ([EU-28+EFTA] Landfill of plastic waste; landfill including leachate treatment and with transport without collection and pre-treatment | production mix (region specific

⁶⁰ Based on the results of energy balances conducted on more than 300 waste-to-energy plants in Europe over the period 2007-2010 (CEWEP, 2012).

sites))⁶¹. The underlying inventory is material-specific, but refers to the average chemical composition and degradability of generic plastic waste, rather than to those of the specific polymers being landfilled. This is considered an acceptable approximation for the scope of this study, since the degradation rate in the landfill body (one of the most relevant parameters for landfilling modelling) is similar for all non-biodegradable (conventional) polymers, including PET and HDPE (i.e. degradation in the range of 1% over 100 years; Doka 2009b). The inventory is developed based on a landfill model applying element-specific transfer coefficients to calculate the distribution of elements in the waste composition to landfill gas and leachate, and their ultimate emission to the environment over a 100-year time horizon. Emissions occurring beyond 100 years are not accounted in the model. Landfill gas generation is calculated based on the organic carbon content in the waste material and the respective degradation rate over 100 years assumed in the model (not reported). However, for simplification reasons, an average landfill gas composition for the stable methane phase is considered. The model also adapts relevant site-specific and technology-specific parameters to the geography and technology of reference (e.g. precipitation, type of sealing and cap layers, collection and use rates of landfill gas, energy efficiencies of gas engines, collection rate of leachate and respective treatment efficiencies). In the selected dataset, these parameters reflect the EU-average situation as follows, considering a landfill with a height of 30 m, and an area of 40.000 m^2 . The landfill is equipped with a surface and a basic sealing consisting of gravel and sand (filtering layers), a polyethylene waterproofing sealing, and clay as mineral coverage. Landfill gas is collected at a rate of 50%, with the rest being directly released to air. The utilisation rate of collected gas for energy generation in gas engines is 56% (corresponding to an overall utilisation rate of 28%), while the remaining 44% is flared (22% of the overall gas production). Energy conversion efficiencies of engines are not reported. As for parameters relevant to leachate generation, a mean precipitation of 660 mm per year is assumed, with an overall transpiration and run-off rate of 60%. Leachate is captured with a 70% efficiency and is treated in a dedicated plant via active carbon filtration and flocculation/precipitation processes. Sludge generated from leachate treatment is dried and disposed of in an underground deposit.

The same EF-compliant dataset described above for landfilling of generic plastic waste was also applied as a proxy for landfilling of bottles made of "drop-in", nonbiodegradable, bio-based polymers, i.e. partially bio-based PET and bio-based HDPE. Compared to the original dataset, emissions of CO₂ and CH₄ to air have been converted from fossil to biogenic emissions, to reflect the bio-based origin of carbon in such polymers. Since in the completely aggregated dataset it is not possible to distinguish between direct emissions from polymer degradation and those coming from background activities, the entire inventoried amounts of fossil CO2 and CH4 released to air were converted to biogenic emissions (disregarding at the same time the only partial biogenic origin of carbon in bio-based PET bottles). This approximation is considered acceptable, as inventoried CO_2 and CH_4 emissions are modest, amounting to only 1.4% of the carbon content in the landfilled generic plastic material, and reasonably dominated by emissions due to polymer degradation. Indeed, since the degradation rate of carbon in conventional, non-biodegradable polymers after 100 years from landfilling is typically reported to be in the range of 1% (Doka, 2009b), the contribution of emissions from background processes can be considered marginal. On the other hand, it is acknowledged that this approach is partly in favour of the two bio-based polymers.

In line with the time horizon applied for landfill emission modelling in the selected landfilling dataset, (biogenic) carbon in the landfilled polymers that is not degraded after 100 years from deposition (i.e. approximately 99% of their total carbon content) was considered to be never released from the landfill body. However, the effects of biogenic

⁶¹ While material-specific landfilling datasets are available from other databases (i.e. *ecoinvent*) for fossilbased PET and HDPE, this EF-compliant dataset for landfilling of generic plastic waste was selected, as specifically referring to EU as the reference geography (in contrast to available polymer-specific datasets), and to comply with the dataset selection "hierarchy" specified in the *Plastics LCA* method (Section 4.4.10.11).

carbon taken up during biomass growth and not released during the first 100 years of landfilling are not captured in the Climate Change impact indicator calculated for Bio-PET and Bio-HDPE bottles, since characterisation factors for biogenic CO_2 emissions and removals are set to zero in the *Plastics LCA* method (fully conforming to the PEF method). To better understand the implications of this methodological choice on the overall results, in a sensitivity analysis the Climate Change impact indicator of the two mentioned bio-based alternatives was thus recalculated accounting for the effects of non-released biogenic carbon (Section 3.8.5.7).

For bottles made of non-"drop-in", bio-based polymers (i.e. PEF), no EF-compliant or ILCD-EL compliant datasets or suitable proxies were available. A material-specific landfilling inventory was thus developed, based on the calculation tool created by Doka (2009b) to model waste disposal into sanitary landfills. Similarly to waste incineration, the tool allows to develop material-specific landfilling inventories accounting for the specific chemical composition and other relevant chemo-physical properties of the landfilled waste (Table 3.10), as well to adjust a number of relevant site-specific and technology-specific parameters to the reference geography and to the corresponding average landfilling technology. The model hence applies element-specific transfer coefficients to define the distribution of decomposition products originating from elements in the waste composition between landfill gas and leachate, and to calculate their ultimate emission to the environment (air, surface water or groundwater). Emissions are distinguished between those taking place within the first 100 years from deposition, and delayed ("long-term") emissions of decomposition products generated over the same timeframe, but released afterwards due to temporary storage in the landfill body (e.g. metals liberated from the waste matrix and then re-precipitated in solid form). Delayed emissions only include waterborne emissions with non-collected leachate (which are inventoried separately), while air emissions with landfill gas entirely take place over the first 100 years from deposition.

Beyond the chemical composition of the landfilled material, one of the most relevant parameters to be defined in the model is the degradability of the waste within 100 years from deposition. This parameter represents the portion of waste that is decomposed during such a timeframe, and the share of its constituents that is liberated (e.g. metals) or converted to decomposition products (e.g. to CH_4 and CO_2 in the case of carbon) within the landfill. For non-biodegradable, bio-based polymers (i.e. PEF in this case study), the degradability over 100 years from deposition was set to 1%, consistently with the value considered in the model for conventional, non-biodegradable polymers such as PET and PE. As in the datasets described above for Bio-PET and Bio-HDPE bottles, (biogenic) carbon in the landfilled polymers that is not degraded after 100 years from deposition was considered to be never released from the landfill body. Therefore, also for PEF bottles the Climate Change impact indicator was recalculated accounting for the effects of non-released biogenic carbon, to evaluate the implications of setting default characterisation factors for biogenic carbon emissions and removals to zero in the *Plastics LCA* method (see Section 3.8.5.7).

Site-specific and technology-specific parameters of the applied tool were set to reflect as much as possible the average situation at the EU level. According to the values reported in Couturier et al. (2010) for the year 2008, 49% of the generated landfill gas was assumed to be captured, the rest being directly emitted to the environment during the first 100 years from disposal. Captured landfill gas used for energy generation in stationary engines was estimated at 45% of total collected gas, while the remaining 55% was flared without any kind of energy recovery (Couturier et al., 2010). Engines were assumed to operate with a net electricity efficiency of 27.8%, and a net heat efficiency of 13.5% (according to the default values assumed in the tool). The mean annual precipitation was adjusted to 652 mm/year, while the mean annual temperature was changed to 10.6 °C. For the mean actual evapotranspiration, the default value of 500 mm/year was kept, as it is the case for other parameters not explicitly reported here (e.g. a landfill height of 20 m and a duration of the filling phase of 30 years was considered).

In the final dataset, the inventory flows generated by applying the Doka (2009b) tool were combined with the background *ecoinvent* datasets typically applied within landfilling inventories available in such database⁶². However, for energy-related flows, background EF-compliant datasets were applied.

3.5.5.6 Generation and release of macro- and micro-plastics (including product litter at End of Life)

The generation (loss) and release of macro- and micro-plastics associated with the analysed beverage bottles scenarios were estimated based on the Plastic Leak Project (PLP) method (Peano et al., 2020). This method distinguishes between: (a) macro- and micro-plastics "loss" ("L"), i.e. the amount of plastic material directly generated from processes and/or consumers and initially lost from the technosphere, and (b) the subsequent "release" ("R"), i.e. the amount of macro- or micro- plastics ultimately emitted to the environment. Three different compartments are considered for the final release to the environment, including ocean, freshwater sediments and the terrestrial environment (consisting of soil and other terrestrial environments)⁶³. Accounted contributions to macro-plastics loss and release are direct product littering from consumers and mismanagement of product waste at End of Life (due to, e.g., illegal dumping of uncollected waste and/or poor management of collected waste via uncontrolled landfilling or open dumping). For micro-plastics, a number of sources throughout the entire product life cycle are considered, as far as relevant to the specific supply chain. These include plastic pellets lost during conversion and handling, tyre abrasion during transport, and synthetic textiles micro-particles generated during washing activities (during textile production or use by consumers). The PLP method was applied according to the operational description reported Section I.3 of the Plastics LCA method, as briefly detailed in the rest of this section, especially focusing on the considered product- and case-specific parameters. Calculations were conducted based on a spreadsheet version of the inventories of the investigated product scenarios, rather than relying on the respective life cycle models developed within the applied LCA software (which as any other available software does not implement the *PLP method*). The focus has thus mainly been on quantifying the contribution of foreground processes and activities, while that of background processes was in most cases not quantified (i.e. wherever an aggregated dataset was used for a given foreground process, and for background processes linked to most articulated foreground disaggregated datasets). This means that the contribution of single process steps and transports modelled within vertically or horizontally aggregated foreground datasets applied throughout the inventories of the different scenarios could not be quantified. Similarly, the contribution of most background processes connected with disaggregated foreground datasets was also not accounted. In particular, the contribution to micro-plastics generation of any intermediate transport activities among the different process steps covered by vertically aggregated datasets could not be calculated, and the same applies to transport activities occurring within horizontally aggregated dataset and to any background transport included within disaggregated foreground datasets (e.g. to provide relevant material inputs). Since the life cycle models of the investigated beverage bottles scenarios rely on datasets with different levels of (vertical) aggregation (especially for the Polymer Production stage) 64 , the contribution of intermediate and background (transport)

⁶² Exceptions are the inputs of diesel (burned in building machine) and pitch, which were replaced with suitable EF-compliant datasets, to improve reliability of LCIA results in the Ozone Depletion impact category.

⁶³ Note, however, that an aggregated estimate of the final release to both freshwater sediments and terrestrial environment was performed here, to reduce the number of indicators to be presented, while still distinguishing between aquatic (ocean) and non-aquatic end compartments (with the latter including both the terrestrial environment and freshwater sediments).

⁶⁴ For instance, a higher level of vertical disaggregation could be applied for bio-based HDPE and PEF bottles, where the main process steps involved in the conversion of the feedstock into the polymer, and the related intermediate transport activities, were modelled individually through specific datasets. Conversely, for fossil-based PET and HDPE, and for bio-based PET, vertically aggregated datasets had to be applied in the modelling of such processes and activities, leading to a lower level of vertical disaggregation.

processes could not be accounted in a completely consistent manner across the different scenarios. This issue is acknowledged as a limitation of the study and, partly, of the applied quantification method, as far as its direct and straightforward applicability to product inventories relying on datasets with different levels of (vertical) aggregation is concerned.

To estimate the total loss and release of macro-plastics at the End of Life stage (due to product littering and waste mismanagement), Equations I.1 and I.2 reported in the Plastics LCA method were applied, respectively. Beyond the default, case-unspecific parameters specified in Table I.2 of the method itself, the product-specific parameters reported in Table 3.11 were considered to apply these equations. Such parameters were defined based on the approach described in Peano et al. (2020, pp. 74-80), taking into account the size and location of use of the product, and its residual economic value after it becomes (mismanaged) waste. Considering a medium size (5-25 cm) and a use "onthe-go" for 0.5 litres bottles, a littering rate equal to 2% was selected. Moreover, considering a high residual value of littered or mismanaged waste bottles of any material, the final release rates to ocean and to the terrestrial environment were set to 10% and 5%, respectively. These rates hence do not depend on the type of feedstock used for bottles manufacturing. However, the application of identical littering and release rates does not mean that all beverage bottles scenarios contribute to macro-plastics loss and release to the same extent, as these are calculated also based on the mass of bottles used per functional unit, thus reflecting any differences in the reference flow among alternative product scenarios (this is also further discussed in Section 3.8.4).

Table 3.11. Product-specific parameters considered to apply the *PLP method* to quantify the macro-plastics loss and release of the investigated beverage bottles LCA scenarios.

Parameter (1)	Value
Littering rate (LRIit) (%)	2
Release rate to ocean (Relocean) (%)	10
Release rate to the terrestrial environment (Rel $_{terenv}$) (%) (²)	5

(¹) For details on the meaning of each parameter, the reader is referred to Section I.3 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

(²) Including release to freshwater sediments, as discussed above.

As for micro-plastics, relevant sources considered in this case study include pellet losses from product manufacturing and micro-particles from tire abrasion during foreground road transport (no textiles are used in the foreground system). The contribution of these sources to the total value-chain loss and release of micro-plastics to ocean and to the terrestrial environment was estimated according to Equations I.3-I.6 of the *Plastics LCA* method, considering the default source- and pathway-specific parameters specified in Tables I.3-I.5 of the method itself. No product-specific parameters had to be determined, as the only case-specific parameter linking the different equations to the specific product inventory (and hence to the functional unit of each scenario) is either the amount of plastic pellets entering the product manufacturing process, or the mass of product/material transferred along each foreground road transport route and the related distance (all expressed per functional unit)⁶⁵. Apart from these parameters, the quantification was thus made by means of default parameters that are not affected by the type of product, polymer or feedstock source.

3.5.6 Calculation of the Climate Change impact from iLUC

As a base case, the potential Climate Change impact from indirect Land Use Change (iLUC) associated with the investigated bio-based or partially bio-based beverage bottles

⁶⁵ An exception is the Average Vehicle Load (kg), which depending on the situation may be considered a value-chain specific parameter. However, a unique average default value was considered in this case study, as specified in Table I.3 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

scenarios was calculated according to the approach outlined in Section 4.4.15.3 of the *Plastics LCA* method. A sensitivity analysis applying an alternative method and resulting emission factors was also performed, as described in Section 3.8.5.6.

In order to apply (recalculated) iLUC GHG emission factors from the EU 2015/1513 Directive (EC, 2015), as recommended in the *Plastics LCA* method, the specific land demand of the crop(s) used as feedstock for each bio-based polymer ($m^2 \cdot year / kg$ crop) was calculated first. The calculation was based on the total aggregated amount of arable and agriculture land occupation flows reported in the dataset used to model the production of the specific crop, considering only those flows referring to the country where the crop is grown (e.g. Brazil for sugarcane). If the geography of such flows was not specified, all arable and agricultural land occupation flows reported in the dataset were aggregated. The obtained estimates were checked against the values of land demand calculated based on 5-years average crop yields from FAOSTAT (FAO, 2019), and both calculation routes were found to deliver generally aligned results (absolute variation between 3% and 20%). Hence, the values estimated based on land occupation flows reported in the datasets were ultimately considered, to keep consistency with the actual data applied in the modelling of the investigated scenarios.

The specific land demand for crop production was then converted into a demand per functional unit (FU) $(m^2 \cdot year / FU)$, based on the specific crop consumption for polymer production (kg crop / kg polymer)⁶⁶ and the amount of polymer needed to fulfil the functional unit (reference flow) in the specific scenario (kg polymer / FU). The potential Climate Change impact from iLUC was finally calculated by applying the recalculated GHG emission factors from the EU 2015/1513 Directive (kg CO₂ eq. / $m^2 \cdot y$) to the estimated land demand per functional unit. All the described calculation steps to estimate the potential Climate Change impact due to iLUC are summarised in Table 3.12.

⁶⁶ Defined or calculated consistently with the data applied in the modelling of the Polymer Production stage, as described in Section 3.5.2.3.

Table 3.12. Calculation of the potential Climate Change impact due to GHG emissions from iLUC associated with beverage bottles LCA scenarios relying on bio-based polymers.

Scenario / Polymer	Feedstock	Land demand for crop production (¹) [m ² ·y/kg _{crop}]	Crop demand for polymer production [kgcrop/kgpolymer]	Polymer demand per functional unit (FU) [kg _{polymer} /FU]	iLUC GHG emission factor [kg CO2 eq./(m ^{2.} y)]	iLUC Climate Change impact [kg CO2 eq./FU]
S5 – 30% bio- based PET bottles	Sugarcane (BR)	0.117 (0.135)	4.27	49.9	0.176	4.38
S6 – Bio-based HDPE bottles	Sugarcane (BR)	0.117 (0.135)	28.6	53.1	0.176	31.3
	Sugarcane (BR)	0.117 (0.135)	4.3	39.9	0.176	3.53
	Maize (EU)	1.34 (1.37)	0.577	39.9	0.0612	1.89
S7 – PEF Dotties	Wheat (EU)	1.52 (1.75)	0.548	39.9	0.0612	2.04
					Total	7.46

(1) Calculated based on arable and agriculture land occupation exchanges reported in the dataset applied to model production of the specific crop, considering only those flows referring to the country of cultivation (or all reported flows, if the country was not specified). Values in parenthesis refer to land demand calculated based on crop yield data from FAOSTAT (5-years average), and are reported as a reference.

3.6 Life Cycle Impact Assessment results

The characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of the investigated product scenarios are reported in Tables 3.13–3.19. For characterised results, the contribution of the main life cycle stages is also reported, and further illustrated in Figures D.1.1–D.1.3 in Annex D.1. Consistently with the applied system boundary, the considered contributions include:

- <u>Feedstock Supply</u>, i.e. depending on the feedstock/scenario: (i) oil/natural gas extraction, processing, transport and possible refining, as well as transport of naphtha from refinery to downstream users (fossil-based polymers); (ii) collection, transport and sorting of post-consumer plastic waste (recycled polymers); or (iii) crop cultivation and transport to further processing (bio-based polymers);
- <u>Polymer Production</u>, i.e. all gate-to-gate activities carried out to convert or recycle relevant feedstock materials into the specific polymer, including any transport among these activities and transport of polymer granulate to the beverage bottles manufacturing and filling site;
- <u>Manufacturing</u>, i.e. conversion of the polymer into beverage bottles by injectionstretch-blow moulding (PET and PEF bottles) or extrusion-blow moulding (HDPE bottles);
- <u>Distribution</u>, i.e. transport of beverage bottles from the manufacturing and filling site to the final user; and
- <u>End of Life</u>, i.e. waste bottles collection, transport and treatment or disposal, as well as any avoided processes from downstream displacement of virgin materials and energy. This contribution hence represents the net impact from the End of Life stage, resulting from the balance between real burdens of the applied waste management activities and resulting benefits (if any).

The last row of Tables 3.13–3.19 also reports the total weighted impact score (single score) of individual scenarios, calculated by aggregating normalised and weighted impact assessment results across all impact categories. Single impact scores provide a more immediate and synthetic representation of the overall (relative) environmental performance of the analysed product scenarios. However, they are affected by greater uncertainty (due to the application of additional normalisation and weighting factors), and by value choices necessarily applied to define weighting factors establishing an order of relevance of the different impact categories in a European decision context. Note that all the results presented in this section are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 3.4, and shall be interpreted taking them carefully into account.

	Characterised impact						Mainhtad	
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	1.62E+01	1.36E+02	1.32E+01	3.09E+01	-5.55E+00	1.91E+02	2.46E-02	5.46E-01
	·	С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.91E+02	2.46E-02	5.46E-01
		Clima	ate Change (b	oiogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.51E-01	1.95E-05	4.32E-04
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	-3.91E-02	-5.04E-06	-1.12E-04
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	7.64E-09	4.87E-11	5.16E-09	7.35E-11	1.66E-08	2.95E-08	1.26E-06	8.53E-06
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	8.19E-07	2.61E-07	6.02E-11	3.43E-07	-2.04E-07	1.22E-06	3.17E-02	0.00E+00
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	2.77E-06	1.34E-06	2.68E-07	1.41E-06	-7.05E-07	5.09E-06	1.07E-02	0.00E+00
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	5.27E-07	2.08E-06	3.96E-07	8.30E-07	-7.90E-07	3.04E-06	4.77E-03	4.56E-02
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	3.09E-01	7.23E+00	5.83E+00	6.49E-02	-1.85E+00	1.16E+01	2.75E-03	1.48E-02
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	6.17E-02	2.26E-01	2.46E-02	8.70E-02	-4.94E-02	3.50E-01	8.62E-03	4.40E-02
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.] (II)	8.09E-02	2.52E-01	3.66E-02	1.07E-01	-5.73E-02	4.19E-01	7.54E-03	5.01E-02
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	1.45E-01	7.79E-01	1.01E-01	4.64E-01	-1.37E-01	1.35E+00	7.63E-03	2.98E-02
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	6.70E-05	1.51E-04	3.79E-05	1.63E-04	1.65E-04	5.83E-04	2.28E-04	6.74E-04
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	1.32E-02	7.13E-02	9.45E-03	3.75E-02	-1.53E-02	1.16E-01	4.10E-03	1.28E-02
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	1.64E+01	5.65E+00	3.28E-01	6.58E+00	-4.21E+00	2.48E+01	2.10E-03	0.00E+00
Land Use [Pt] (III)	9.50E+00	1.95E+02	1.27E+02	1.75E+02	-6.91E+01	4.37E+02	3.27E-04	2.76E-03
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	2.43E-01	4.38E+01	1.19E+00	2.64E+00	-5.93E+00	4.20E+01	3.66E-03	3.31E-02
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	4.40E-06	8.98E-06	4.56E-06	2.25E-06	-2.31E-06	1.79E-05	3.09E-04	2.50E-03
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	1.92E+03	2.08E+03	2.02E+02	4.02E+02	-8.64E+02	3.74E+03	5.73E-02	5.11E-01
					Total we	ighted impact	(single score)	1.29E+00

Table 3.13. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of fossil-based PET beverage bottles (per functional unit).

Values reported in parenthesis after the unit of each impact category indicator refer to the robustness level (I, II or III) of the underlying life cycle impact assessment model. Impact categories relying on less robust models require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty.
 (²) For a description of the type of GHG emissions covered under this Climate Change sub-category, please refer to Section 4.4.15 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

			Characteris	ed impact			Normalised			
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact		
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	3.49E+01	6.35E+01	6.93E+00	3.41E+01	-3.71E-02	1.39E+02	1.79E-02	3.98E-01		
		С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.39E+02	1.79E-02	3.98E-01		
		Clima	ate Change (b	iogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	8.76E-02	1.13E-05	2.51E-04		
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	8.87E-02	1.14E-05	2.54E-04		
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	4.48E-08	5.05E-11	2.47E-09	8.12E-11	4.51E-08	9.25E-08	3.96E-06	2.67E-05		
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	1.02E-06	3.04E-07	7.46E-09	3.79E-07	-2.80E-07	1.43E-06	3.71E-02	0.00E+00		
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	3.66E-06	1.39E-06	1.81E-07	1.56E-06	-9.63E-07	5.82E-06	1.23E-02	0.00E+00		
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	9.09E-07	1.85E-06	2.37E-07	9.16E-07	-7.68E-07	3.15E-06	4.95E-03	4.72E-02		
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	1.09E+00	4.01E+00	2.71E+00	7.17E-02	-3.52E+00	4.37E+00	1.04E-03	5.56E-03		
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	1.05E-01	2.08E-01	1.37E-02	9.61E-02	-7.18E-02	3.51E-01	8.64E-03	4.41E-02		
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.] (II)	1.40E-01	1.73E-01	2.25E-02	1.18E-01	-7.91E-02	3.74E-01	6.73E-03	4.47E-02		
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	2.42E-01	5.52E-01	5.47E-02	5.12E-01	-1.52E-01	1.21E+00	6.84E-03	2.67E-02		
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	3.86E-04	6.35E-05	1.62E-05	1.80E-04	7.66E-05	7.22E-04	2.83E-04	8.35E-04		
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	2.19E-02	5.16E-02	5.11E-03	4.14E-02	-1.63E-02	1.04E-01	3.68E-03	1.15E-02		
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	2.13E+01	7.79E+00	3.25E-01	7.26E+00	-5.83E+00	3.08E+01	2.61E-03	0.00E+00		
Land Use [Pt] (III)	3.18E+01	1.14E+02	7.10E+01	1.93E+02	-4.95E+01	3.60E+02	2.70E-04	2.27E-03		
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	7.78E-01	1.79E+01	9.21E-01	2.92E+00	5.83E-02	2.25E+01	1.96E-03	1.77E-02		
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	8.85E-06	4.03E-06	2.04E-06	2.48E-06	-2.76E-06	1.46E-05	2.52E-04	2.04E-03		
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	2.93E+03	8.93E+02	1.16E+02	4.43E+02	-1.10E+03	3.28E+03	5.03E-02	4.48E-01		
					Total we	ighted impact	(single score)	1.05E+00		

Table 3.14. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of fossil-based HDPE beverage bottles (per functional unit).

			Characteris	ed impact			Normalised			
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact		
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	1.54E+01	1.21E+02	1.32E+01	3.09E+01	-5.55E+00	1.75E+02	2.26E-02	5.01E-01		
		С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.72E+02	2.22E-02	4.92E-01		
		Clima	ate Change (b	oiogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	4.07E-01	5.25E-05	1.16E-03		
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	-6.53E-02	-8.42E-06	-1.87E-04		
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	1.73E-08	1.33E-07	5.16E-09	7.35E-11	1.66E-08	1.72E-07	7.36E-06	4.97E-05		
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	7.21E-07	2.42E-07	6.02E-11	3.43E-07	-2.04E-07	1.10E-06	2.86E-02	0.00E+00		
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	2.45E-06	1.46E-06	2.68E-07	1.41E-06	-7.05E-07	4.88E-06	1.03E-02	0.00E+00		
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	4.70E-07	1.86E-06	3.96E-07	8.30E-07	-7.90E-07	2.77E-06	4.35E-03	4.15E-02		
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	1.99E-01	6.79E+00	5.83E+00	6.49E-02	-1.85E+00	1.10E+01	2.61E-03	1.40E-02		
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	5.50E-02	1.97E-01	2.46E-02	8.70E-02	-4.94E-02	3.15E-01	7.76E-03	3.96E-02		
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.] (II)	7.13E-02	2.25E-01	3.66E-02	1.07E-01	-5.73E-02	3.82E-01	6.88E-03	4.57E-02		
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	1.31E-01	6.95E-01	1.01E-01	4.64E-01	-1.37E-01	1.25E+00	7.07E-03	2.76E-02		
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	6.23E-05	2.48E-04	3.79E-05	1.63E-04	1.65E-04	6.76E-04	2.65E-04	7.81E-04		
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	1.19E-02	6.48E-02	9.45E-03	3.75E-02	-1.53E-02	1.08E-01	3.82E-03	1.19E-02		
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	1.45E+01	5.95E+00	3.28E-01	6.58E+00	-4.21E+00	2.31E+01	1.96E-03	0.00E+00		
Land Use [Pt] (III)	8.95E+00	2.27E+02	1.27E+02	1.75E+02	-6.91E+01	4.69E+02	3.51E-04	2.96E-03		
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	3.52E-01	3.87E+01	1.19E+00	2.64E+00	-5.93E+00	3.70E+01	3.23E-03	2.91E-02		
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	3.86E-06	1.08E-05	4.56E-06	2.25E-06	-2.31E-06	1.92E-05	3.32E-04	2.68E-03		
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	1.68E+03	1.81E+03	2.02E+02	4.02E+02	-8.64E+02	3.23E+03	4.95E-02	4.42E-01		
					Total we	ighted impact	(single score)	1.16E+00		

Table 3.15. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of 24% recycled PET beverage bottles (per functional unit).

			Characteris	ed impact			Normalised			
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact		
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	3.28E+01	6.03E+01	6.93E+00	3.41E+01	-3.71E-02	1.34E+02	1.73E-02	3.83E-01		
		С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.33E+02	1.71E-02	3.80E-01		
		Clima	ate Change (b	iogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	2.70E-01	3.48E-05	7.72E-04		
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	8.30E-02	1.07E-05	2.37E-04		
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	4.86E-08	9.50E-08	2.47E-09	8.12E-11	4.51E-08	1.91E-07	8.18E-06	5.52E-05		
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	9.41E-07	2.96E-07	7.46E-09	3.79E-07	-2.80E-07	1.34E-06	3.48E-02	0.00E+00		
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	3.36E-06	1.48E-06	1.81E-07	1.56E-06	-9.63E-07	5.62E-06	1.18E-02	0.00E+00		
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	8.32E-07	1.77E-06	2.37E-07	9.16E-07	-7.68E-07	2.99E-06	4.70E-03	4.48E-02		
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	8.73E-01	4.00E+00	2.71E+00	7.17E-02	-3.52E+00	4.14E+00	9.81E-04	5.27E-03		
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	9.69E-02	1.95E-01	1.37E-02	9.61E-02	-7.18E-02	3.30E-01	8.13E-03	4.14E-02		
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.] (II)	1.28E-01	1.65E-01	2.25E-02	1.18E-01	-7.91E-02	3.54E-01	6.37E-03	4.23E-02		
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	2.23E-01	5.22E-01	5.47E-02	5.12E-01	-1.52E-01	1.16E+00	6.56E-03	2.56E-02		
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	3.57E-04	1.55E-04	1.62E-05	1.80E-04	7.66E-05	7.85E-04	3.08E-04	9.07E-04		
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	2.01E-02	4.96E-02	5.11E-03	4.14E-02	-1.63E-02	9.99E-02	3.53E-03	1.10E-02		
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	1.96E+01	8.31E+00	3.25E-01	7.26E+00	-5.83E+00	2.97E+01	2.51E-03	0.00E+00		
Land Use [Pt] (III)	2.88E+01	1.44E+02	7.10E+01	1.93E+02	-4.95E+01	3.88E+02	2.91E-04	2.45E-03		
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	8.37E-01	1.68E+01	9.21E-01	2.92E+00	5.83E-02	2.16E+01	1.88E-03	1.70E-02		
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	8.10E-06	5.78E-06	2.04E-06	2.48E-06	-2.76E-06	1.56E-05	2.70E-04	2.18E-03		
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	2.69E+03	8.45E+02	1.16E+02	4.43E+02	-1.10E+03	2.99E+03	4.58E-02	4.09E-01		
					Total we	ighted impact	(single score)	9.85E-01		

Table 3.16. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of 16% recycled HDPE beverage bottles (per functional unit).

			Characteris	ed impact			Normalised			
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact		
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	4.55E+01	1.17E+02	1.32E+01	3.09E+01	-1.04E+01	1.96E+02	2.53E-02	5.61E-01		
		С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.72E+02	2.22E-02	4.92E-01		
Climate Change (biogenic) [kg CO ₂ eq.] (²)							4.15E-04	9.21E-03		
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	2.78E+01	3.58E-03	7.95E-02		
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	9.95E-11	-4.43E-11	5.16E-09	7.35E-11	1.61E-08	2.14E-08	9.16E-07	6.19E-06		
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	7.89E-07	1.69E-07	6.02E-11	3.43E-07	-2.03E-07	1.10E-06	2.86E-02	0.00E+00		
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	4.15E-06	1.79E-06	2.68E-07	1.41E-06	-8.25E-07	6.79E-06	1.43E-02	0.00E+00		
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	1.02E-05	2.15E-06	3.96E-07	8.30E-07	-6.04E-07	1.30E-05	2.04E-02	1.95E-01		
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	1.47E-01	7.12E+00	5.83E+00	6.49E-02	-2.40E+00	1.08E+01	2.56E-03	1.37E-02		
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	1.40E-01	2.33E-01	2.46E-02	8.70E-02	-5.20E-02	4.33E-01	1.07E-02	5.44E-02		
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.] (II)	1.46E-01	2.94E-01	3.66E-02	1.07E-01	-6.39E-02	5.19E-01	9.34E-03	6.20E-02		
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	4.96E-01	8.18E-01	1.01E-01	4.64E-01	-1.50E-01	1.73E+00	9.78E-03	3.82E-02		
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	1.37E-03	1.48E-04	3.79E-05	1.63E-04	1.54E-04	1.87E-03	7.33E-04	2.16E-03		
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	3.45E-01	7.47E-02	9.45E-03	3.75E-02	-1.67E-02	4.50E-01	1.59E-02	4.97E-02		
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	1.65E+01	5.16E+00	3.28E-01	6.58E+00	-4.28E+00	2.42E+01	2.05E-03	0.00E+00		
Land Use [Pt] (III)	6.42E+03	1.85E+02	1.27E+02	1.75E+02	-2.38E+02	6.67E+03	5.00E-03	4.21E-02		
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	4.08E-02	3.99E+01	1.19E+00	2.64E+00	-6.21E+00	3.75E+01	3.27E-03	2.95E-02		
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	5.69E-06	7.91E-06	4.56E-06	2.25E-06	-2.54E-06	1.79E-05	3.09E-04	2.50E-03		
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	1.45E+03	1.75E+03	2.02E+02	4.02E+02	-8.63E+02	2.94E+03	4.51E-02	4.02E-01		
					Total we	ighted impact	(single score)	1.45E+00		

Table 3.17. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of 30% bio-based PET beverage bottles (per functional unit).

			Characteris	ed impact			Normalised			
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact		
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	2.52E+02	8.38E+01	6.93E+00	3.41E+01	-3.39E+01	3.43E+02	4.42E-02	9.81E-01		
		С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.61E+02	2.08E-02	4.60E-01		
		Clima	ate Change (b	oiogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	2.17E+01	2.80E-03	6.21E-02		
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.97E+02	2.54E-02	5.63E-01		
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	6.98E-13	2.57E-07	2.47E-09	8.12E-11	4.43E-08	3.04E-07	1.30E-05	8.79E-05		
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	1.04E-06	8.91E-07	7.46E-09	3.79E-07	-2.81E-07	2.04E-06	5.30E-02	0.00E+00		
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	1.43E-05	1.75E-05	1.81E-07	1.56E-06	-1.23E-06	3.23E-05	6.80E-02	0.00E+00		
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	7.01E-05	3.68E-05	2.37E-07	9.16E-07	-9.20E-07	1.07E-04	1.68E-01	1.60E+00		
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	1.54E-01	9.85E+00	2.71E+00	7.17E-02	-4.60E+00	8.18E+00	1.94E-03	1.04E-02		
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	6.88E-01	8.88E-01	1.37E-02	9.61E-02	-7.84E-02	1.61E+00	3.97E-02	2.02E-01		
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.] (II)	6.33E-01	1.05E+00	2.25E-02	1.18E-01	-9.38E-02	1.73E+00	3.11E-02	2.07E-01		
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	2.80E+00	3.47E+00	5.47E-02	5.12E-01	-1.81E-01	6.65E+00	3.76E-02	1.47E-01		
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	9.73E-03	2.02E-03	1.62E-05	1.80E-04	5.64E-05	1.20E-02	4.70E-03	1.39E-02		
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	2.39E+00	3.13E-01	5.11E-03	4.14E-02	-1.89E-02	2.73E+00	9.65E-02	3.01E-01		
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	2.63E+01	3.08E+01	3.25E-01	7.26E+00	-5.97E+00	5.87E+01	4.97E-03	0.00E+00		
Land Use [Pt] (III)	4.58E+04	9.75E+02	7.10E+01	1.93E+02	-3.91E+02	4.66E+04	3.49E-02	2.94E-01		
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	-5.02E-01	6.99E+01	9.21E-01	2.92E+00	-4.48E-01	7.28E+01	6.35E-03	5.73E-02		
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	2.00E-05	3.68E-05	2.04E-06	2.48E-06	-3.19E-06	5.81E-05	1.00E-03	8.11E-03		
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	2.12E+02	1.20E+03	1.16E+02	4.43E+02	-1.10E+03	8.63E+02	1.32E-02	1.18E-01		
					Total we	ighted impact	(single score)	3.94E+00		

Table 3.18. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of bio-based HDPE beverage bottles (per functional unit).

Values reported in parenthesis after the unit of each impact category indicator refer to the robustness level (I, II or III) of the underlying life cycle impact a sessment model. Impact categories relying on less robust models require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty.
 (²) For a description of the type of GHG emissions covered under this Climate Change sub-category, please refer to Section 4.4.15 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

			Normalized	Weighted				
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	5.11E+01	5.85E+02	2.86E+00	2.47E+01	-1.27E+02	5.37E+02	6.92E-02	1.54E+00
		С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	5.18E+02	6.68E-02	1.48E+00
		Clim	ate Change (b	oiogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.37E+00	1.77E-04	3.92E-03
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.78E+01	2.29E-03	5.09E-02
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	1.43E-08	4.28E-06	-5.95E-08	5.88E-11	-8.38E-07	3.39E-06	1.45E-04	9.80E-04
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	1.27E-06	2.22E-06	-3.93E-08	2.74E-07	-6.17E-07	3.11E-06	8.08E-02	0.00E+00
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	5.15E-05	2.23E-05	-8.33E-07	1.13E-06	-1.13E-05	6.28E-05	1.32E-01	0.00E+00
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	1.15E-05	9.77E-06	2.63E-08	6.64E-07	-4.31E-06	1.76E-05	2.76E-02	2.64E-01
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	1.02E+00	3.05E+01	4.28E+00	5.20E-02	-6.40E+00	2.95E+01	6.99E-03	3.75E-02
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	1.45E-01	8.76E-01	7.39E-03	6.96E-02	-2.05E-01	8.93E-01	2.20E-02	1.12E-01
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.] (II)	5.31E-01	1.16E+00	7.36E-03	8.54E-02	-3.44E-01	1.44E+00	2.59E-02	1.72E-01
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	2.34E+00	2.90E+00	1.14E-02	3.71E-01	-1.05E+00	4.57E+00	2.58E-02	1.01E-01
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	6.92E-03	4.56E-02	-7.47E-04	1.31E-04	-1.06E-02	4.13E-02	1.62E-02	4.77E-02
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	6.41E-01	3.93E-01	-7.02E-03	3.00E-02	-2.06E-01	8.51E-01	3.01E-02	9.39E-02
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	5.59E+02	2.18E+02	-1.10E+01	5.26E+00	-1.48E+02	6.23E+02	5.27E-02	0.00E+00
Land Use [Pt] (III)	1.30E+04	1.13E+03	-1.06E+02	1.40E+02	-2.94E+03	1.12E+04	8.39E-03	7.07E-02
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	1.13E+02	1.47E+02	-2.40E+00	2.11E+00	-5.21E+01	2.08E+02	1.81E-02	1.64E-01
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	1.01E-05	1.12E-03	-1.29E-05	1.80E-06	-2.27E-04	8.87E-04	1.53E-02	1.24E-01
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	2.16E+02	8.97E+03	7.25E+01	3.21E+02	-1.88E+03	7.70E+03	1.18E-01	1.05E+00
					Total we	ighted impact	(single score)	3.78E+00

Table 3.19. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of PEF beverage bottles (per functional unit).

3.7 Additional Environmental Information

This section presents the results related to additional environmental impacts or aspects going beyond the default set of impact categories considered in the *Plastics LCA* method, but that are considered relevant for the investigated product category. Additional environmental impacts and aspects addressed in this study include: (i) the potential impact on Climate Change due to GHG emissions from indirect Land Use Change (iLUC); (ii) potential Biodiversity impacts occurring at the endpoint level due to a number of relevant midpoint impact categories; (iii) the generation and release of macro-plastics at End of Life (including product litter); as well as (iv) the generation and release of micro-plastics throughout the product life cycle.

3.7.1 iLUC impact on Climate Change

Table 3.20 presents the estimated potential impact on Climate Change due to GHG emissions from iLUC expected to occur as a consequence of bio-based feedstock supply in the investigated beverage bottles scenarios. The total Climate Change impact accounting for such additional contribution is also reported where relevant, for each product scenario.

Table 3.20. Potential Climate Change impact of GHG emissions from iLUC and resulting total
Climate Change impact of beverage bottles LCA scenarios. Results are not intended to compare the
different scenarios.

Scenario	iLUC Climate Change impact [kg CO2 eq./FU]	Total Climate Change impact (incl. iLUC) (¹) [kg CO2 eq./FU]
S1 – Fossil-based PET bottles	-	(191)
S2 – Fossil-based HDPE bottles	-	(139)
S3 – 24% R-PET bottles	-	(175)
S4 – 16% R-HDPE bottles	-	(134)
S5 – 30% bio-based PET bottles	4.38	201 (196)
S6 – Bio-based HDPE bottles	31.3	374 (343)
S7 – PEF bottles	7.46	544 (537)

(¹) Values in parenthesis refer to the total Climate Change impact of scenarios, without the iLUC contribution.

3.7.2 Biodiversity impacts

Potential Biodiversity impacts estimated for the investigated beverage bottles scenarios, expressed as potential loss of animal and vegetal species per year, are presented in Table 3.21. The impact is quantified through an endpoint-level impact indicator accounting for a number of determining midpoint impact categories, including Climate Change, Photochemical Ozone Formation, Terrestrial Acidification, Eutrophication (freshwater and marine), Ecotoxicity (terrestrial, freshwater and marine), Land Use and Water Use. However, it is important to note that the impact assessment methods applied to some of these underlying midpoint impact categories differ from those prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* method (where impacts are assessed at the midpoint level). Moreover, direct potential biodiversity impacts from oil leakage are not quantified (although emissions from leakage per unit of oil supplied are reported to be quite small; see Section 3.5.1.1).

Table 3.21. Potential biodiversity impact of beverage bottles LCA scenarios, expressed as potentialloss of animal and vegetal species per year (species*year) per functional unit. Results are notintended to compare the different scenarios.

Scenario	Total	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manu- facturing	Distribution	End of Life
S1 – Fossil-based PET bottles	7.28E-07	1.37E-07	4.60E-07	4.99E-08	1.23E-07	-4.22E-08
S2 – Fossil-based HDPE bottles	8.55E-07	5.71E-07	2.30E-07	2.72E-08	1.36E-07	-1.08E-07
S3 – 24% R-PET bottles	6.98E-07	1.26E-07	4.42E-07	4.99E-08	1.23E-07	-4.22E-08
S4 – 16% R- HDPE bottles	8.26E-07	5.28E-07	2.42E-07	2.72E-08	1.36E-07	-1.08E-07
S5 – 30% bio- based PET bottles	8.30E-07	3.09E-07	4.11E-07	4.99E-08	1.23E-07	-6.20E-08
S6 – Bio-based HDPE bottles	2.80E-06	1.91E-06	9.39E-07	2.72E-08	1.36E-07	-2.15E-07
S7 – PEF bottles	3.60E-04	4.52E-04	7.58E-06	-6.78E-06	9.84E-08	-9.31E-05

3.7.3 Macro- and micro-plastics generation and release

Table 3.22 shows the total plastic loss, final release to ocean and final release to the terrestrial environment estimated for the assessed beverage bottles scenarios, specifying the contribution of both macro- and micro-plastics. The contributions of the different macro- and micro- plastics sources to the respective total releases to ocean and to the terrestrial environment are shown in Figure 3.8. As reported in Section 3.5.5.6, the considered macro-plastics sources include product littering directly from consumers and mismanagement of product waste at End of Life, while micro-plastics are generated from pellet losses during product manufacturing and tyre abrasion during foreground road transport. Note that, while the results for all the investigated scenarios are presented together, they are not intended to compare the different scenarios, and should not be used for this purpose by the reader.

Table 3.22. Total plastic loss, final release to ocean and final release to the terrestrial environment⁽¹⁾ estimated for beverage bottles LCA scenarios, including the contribution of both macro- and micro-plastics. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios.

Tadicatar	Total		Macro-plastics		Micro-plastics			
Indicator	kg/FU	%	kg/FU	%	kg/FU	%		
S1 – Fossil-base	S1 – Fossil-based PET bottles							
Loss	5.37	100.0%	5.31	99.0%	5.23E-02	1.0%		
Release to ocean	0.537	100.0%	0.531	98.9%	5.91E-03	1.1%		
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	0.305	100.0%	0.266	87.2%	3.91E-02	12.8%		
Ratio total release / loss	15.7%	-	15.0%	-	86.1%	-		

S2 – Fossil-based HDPE bottles							
Loss	5.92	100.0%	5.87	99.1%	5.56E-02	0.9%	
Release to ocean	0.593	100.0%	0.587	98.9%	6.27E-03	1.1%	
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	0.335	100.0%	0.293	87.6%	4.16E-02	12.4%	
Ratio total release / loss	15.7%	-	15.0%	-	86.1%	-	
S3 – 24% R-PET	bottles						
Loss	5.37	100.0%	5.31	99.0%	5.21E-02	1.0%	
Release to ocean	0.537	100.0%	0.531	98.9%	5.91E-03	1.1%	
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	0.305	100.0%	0.266	87.2%	3.90E-02	12.8%	
Ratio total release / loss	15.7%	-	15.0%	-	86.1%	-	
S4 - 16% R-HDI	PE bottles						
Loss	5.92	100.0%	5.87	99.1%	5.55E-02	0.9%	
Release to ocean	0.593	100.0%	0.587	98.9%	6.27E-03	1.1%	
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	0.335	100.0%	0.293	87.6%	4.15E-02	12.4%	
Ratio total release / loss	15.7%	-	15.0%	-	86.1%	-	
S5 – 30% bio-ba	ased PET bot	tles					
Loss	5.37	100.0%	5.31	99.0%	5.19E-02	1.0%	
Release to ocean	0.537	100.0%	0.531	98.9%	5.90E-03	1.1%	
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	0.304	100.0%	0.266	87.3%	3.88E-02	12.7%	
Ratio total release / loss	15.7%	-	15.0%	-	86.1%	-	
S6 – Bio-based I	HDPE bottles						
Loss	5.93	100.0%	5.87	99.0%	6.12E-02	1.0%	
Release to ocean	0.593	100.0%	0.587	98.9%	6.37E-03	1.1%	
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	0.340	100.0%	0.293	86.4%	4.63E-02	13.6%	
Ratio total release / loss	15.7%	-	15.0%	-	86.1%	-	
S7 – PEF bottles							
Loss	4.29	100.0%	4.25	99.0%	4.19E-02	1.0%	

Release to ocean	0.430	100.0%	0.425	98.9%	4.73E-03	1.1%
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	0.244	100.0%	0.213	87.2%	3.13E-02	12.8%
Ratio total release / loss	15.7%	-	15.0%	-	86.1%	-

(¹) Including release to freshwater sediments, as discussed in Section 3.5.5.6.





3.8 Interpretation

In the interpretation of results, the most relevant impact categories of the analysed beverage bottles scenarios are firstly identified (Section 3.8.1). The contribution of individual life cycle stages to each most relevant impact category is then calculated, and the most relevant life cycle stages are identified (Section 3.8.2). The effects of GHG emissions from iLUC are also discussed (Section 3.8.3), while the results related to macro- and micro-plastics generation and release are addressed in Section 3.8.4. Finally, the results of a sensitivity analysis on a number of parameters, assumptions and methodological choices are presented (Section 3.8.5), including characterised scenario impacts calculated by individually applying each End of Life option reported in Table 3.1.

It is noted that most relevant processes were not identified, since the life cycle inventories of the analysed product scenarios present different levels of vertical disaggregation of included foreground processes (e.g. inventories of bio-based HDPE and PEF bottles are more disaggregated than the other scenarios). Therefore, the identification of most relevant processes would have not been carried out consistently across all the scenarios, and a more detailed investigation for specific scenarios would have not been meaningful. The identification of most relevant elementary flows was also not undertaken, as this would have required prior identification of most relevant processes. Note, however, that any company, organisation or any other supply chain actor applying the *Plastics LCA* method shall proceed with the identification of both most relevant processes and elementary flows in each most relevant impact category.

3.8.1 Identification of most relevant impact categories

Table 3.23 shows the most relevant impact categories identified for each beverage bottles scenario, based on normalised and weighted impacts, according to the procedure described in Section 6.2.1 of the *Plastics LCA* method. Most relevant impact categories were hence identified as those that cumulatively contribute to at least 80% of the total normalised and weighted impact (single score) of each scenario. The contribution of toxicity-related impact categories was excluded from the calculation of total normalised and weighted impact scores, as being still based on the characterisation factors implemented in the EF 2.0 impact assessment methods applied in this study (and hence not yet updated based on REACH data)⁶⁷. Where needed, additional impact categories from the obtained ranking were added to the list of most relevant categories, to fulfil the requirement of having a minimum of three categories identified as most relevant.

For both virgin and partially recycled PET bottles, only three impact categories are identified as most relevant, i.e. Climate Change, Resource Use – fossils and, with a much lower contribution of nearly 4%, Acidification. Similarly, for virgin and partially recycled HDPE bottles, Resource Use – fossils is the most relevant category, followed by Climate Change and Particulate Matter (which only contributes with 4.5% to the total impact).

Climate Change and Resource Use – fossils are the two most relevant categories also for partially bio-based PET and PEF bottles, along with the lower contribution of Particulate Matter (13.4% and 7%, respectively), and Acidification (4-5%).

For bio-based HDPE bottles, Particulate Matter is the most relevant impact category, followed by Climate Change and, with a more limited contribution of 7.5%, Eutrophication – marine and Land Use.

⁶⁷ According to the latest version of the Product Environmental Footprint Category Rules Guidance (EC, 2018b), toxicity-related impact indicators calculated based on EF 2.0 characterisation factors (applied in this study) shall be excluded from the procedure to identify the most relevant impact categories. However, any user of the *Plastics LCA* method shall apply the latest characterisation factors available at the time of the study (currently those provided in the 3.0 EF reference package) and include also toxicity-related impact categories in the calculation of the total normalised and weighted impact score (and hence in the identification of most relevant impact categories).

Table 3.23. Most relevant impact categories identified for beverage bottles LCA scenarios and related contribution to the total normalised and weighted impact score of each scenario (¹).

S1 – Fossil-based bottles	PET	S2 – Fossil-based bottles	HDPE	S3 – 24% R-PET bottles		
Impact category	Contrib.	Impact category	Contrib.	Impact category	Contrib.	
Climate Change	42.2%	Resource Use - fossils	42.8%	Climate Change	43.2%	
Resource Use – fossils	39.5%	Climate Change	37.9%	Resource Use - fossils	38.1%	
Acidification	3.9%	Particulate Matter	4.5%	Acidification	3.9	
Total	85.6%	Total	85.2%	Total	85.3%	
S4 - 16% R-HDPI	E bottles	S5 – 30 % bio-based PET bottles		bio-based PET S6 – Bio-based HDPE bottles		
Impact category	Contrib.	Impact category	Contrib.	Impact category	Contrib.	
Resource Use – fossils	41.5%	Climate Change	38.6%	Particulate Matter	40.7%	
Climate Change	38.9%	Resource Use - fossils	27.7%	Climate Change	24.9%	
Particulate Matter	4.5%	-Particulate Matter	13.4%	Eutrophication - marine	7.6%	
		Acidification	4.3%	Land Use	7.5%	
Total	84.9%	Total	84.0%	Total	80.6%	
S7 – PEF bottles						
Impact category	Contrib.					
Climate Change	40.7%					
Resource Use - fossils	27.9%					
Particulate Matter	7.0%					
Acidification	4.6%					
Total	80.1%					

(¹) Note that decimals are reported to avoid rounding errors, but do not reflect an accuracy corresponding to the number of digits shown for the specific contribution.

3.8.2 Identification of most relevant life-cycle stages

Table 3.24 shows the contribution of individual life cycle stages to the most relevant impact categories identified, for each beverage bottles scenario, in Section 3.8.1. The contribution was quantified according to the rules described in Sections 6.2.2 and 6.2.5 of the *Plastics LCA* method. Most relevant life cycle stages are also identified (in yellow) for each impact category, and include those that together contribute to at least 80% of the total impact in the specific category. Note that the net total impact, resulting from the algebraic sum of both positive and negative impact contributions of single life cycle stages, was considered to calculate the percentage contribution of each stage. Therefore, the contribution of specific life cycle stages may be larger than 100% if the respective impact is higher than the net total impact in the specific category, and proportionally higher than the impact of the other life cycle stages. Moreover, the sum of all positive

contributions is necessarily larger than 100%, and is balanced by the negative contribution of specific life cycle stages (typically End of Life), leading to the sum of all positive and negative contributions correctly adding up to 100%. The possible negative impact and contribution from the End of Life stage is a result of the inclusion, along with the burdens of the applied waste management activities, of any benefits from secondary material production or energy recovery.

For both virgin and partially recycled PET bottles, Polymer Production is identified as the most relevant stage, followed by Distribution (in Climate Change and Acidification) or Feedstock Supply (in Resource Use – fossils). For virgin and partially recycled HDPE bottles, Polymer Production is still the most relevant stage in Climate Change, followed by Feedstock Supply and Distribution (virgin HDPE) or by Distribution and Feedstock Supply (partially recycled HDPE). In Resource Use – fossils, Feedstock Supply is the only relevant stage for these two alternatives, as it contributes, alone, to nearly 90% of the overall impact. In Particulate Matter, the most relevant stages are Polymer Production and Distribution.

For bio-based PET bottles, Polymer Production and Feedstock Supply are the most relevant stages in Climate Change, Resource Use – fossils, and Acidification. Conversely, in Particulate Matter, Feedstock Supply is the most relevant stage (contributing, alone, to almost 80% of the overall impact), followed by Polymer Production. Feedstock Supply is also the most relevant stage in all the four impact categories identified as most relevant for bio-based HDPE bottles. In Eutrophication – marine and Land Use, such stage is alone responsible for 87.5-98% of the total impact, thus being the only most relevant stage. In Particulate Matter and Climate Change, the contribution of Feedstock Supply is lower (65-73.5%), and Polymer Production is also identified as an additional most relevant stage (with a contribution in the range of 34-24%).

In the case of PEF bottles, Polymer Production dominates the overall impact in the majority of the identified most relevant categories, where it is the only most relevant stage. In Particulate Matter, the most relevant stage is instead Feedstock Supply, followed in this case also by Polymer Production. Note, however, that the dominant role of Polymer Production in the majority of the identified most relevant categories is affected by the substantial impact associated with HMF production, which is likely to be even largely overestimated compared to any future industrial-scale production process (see Section 3.5.2.3.3).

Table 3.24. Contribution of individual life cycle stages to the most relevant impact categories identified for each beverage bottles LCA scenario (1). Most relevant stages (i.e. those contributing to at least 80% of the total impact) are highlighted in yellow.

S1 – Fossil-based PET bottles							
Climate Change	-	Resource Use - fos	sils	Acidification			
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.		
Polymer Production	71.3%	Polymer Production	55.6%	Polymer Production	60.1%		
Distribution	16.2%	Feedstock Supply	51.3%	Distribution	25.5%		
Feedstock Supply	8.5%	Distribution	10.7%	Feedstock Supply	19.3%		
Manufacturing	6.9%	Manufacturing	5.4%	Manufacturing	8.7%		
End of Life	-2.9%	End of Life	-23.1%	End of Life	-13.7%		
S2 – Fossil-based	HDPE bottl	es					
Resource Use - fos	sils	Climate Change		Particulate Matter			
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.		
Feedstock Supply	89.3%	Polymer Production	45.6%	Polymer Production	58.8%		
Polymer Production	27.2%	Feedstock Supply	25.0%	Distribution	29.1%		
Distribution	13.5%	Distribution	24.5%	Feedstock Supply	28.9%		
Manufacturing	3.5%	Manufacturing	5.0%	Manufacturing	7.5%		
End of Life	-33.5%	End of Life	-0.03%	End of Life	-24.4%		
S3 – 24% R-PET b	ottles						
Climate Change Resource Use - fossils Acidification			sils	Acidification			
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.		
Life cycle stage Polymer Production	Contrib. 69.2%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production	<i>Contrib.</i> 56.0%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production	Contrib. 58.8%		
Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution	<i>Contrib.</i> 69.2% 17.7%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Feedstock Supply	Contrib. 56.0% 52.0%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution	Contrib. 58.8% 28.0%		
Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply	Contrib. 69.2% 17.7% 8.8%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Feedstock Supply Distribution	Contrib. 56.0% 52.0% 12.4%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply	Contrib. 58.8% 28.0% 18.6%		
Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing	Contrib. 69.2% 17.7% 8.8% 7.5%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Feedstock Supply Distribution Manufacturing	Contrib. 56.0% 52.0% 12.4% 6.3%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing	Contrib. 58.8% 28.0% 18.6% 9.6%		
Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life	Contrib. 69.2% 17.7% 8.8% 7.5% -3.2%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Feedstock Supply Distribution Manufacturing End of Life	Contrib. 56.0% 52.0% 12.4% 6.3% -26.7%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life	Contrib. 58.8% 28.0% 18.6% 9.6% -15.0%		
Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life S4 – 16% R-HDPE	Contrib. 69.2% 17.7% 8.8% 7.5% -3.2% bottles	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Feedstock Supply Distribution Manufacturing End of Life	Contrib. 56.0% 52.0% 12.4% 6.3% -26.7%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life	Contrib. 58.8% 28.0% 18.6% 9.6% -15.0%		
Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life S4 – 16% R-HDPE Resource Use - for	Contrib. 69.2% 17.7% 8.8% 7.5% -3.2% bottles	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Feedstock Supply Distribution Manufacturing End of Life Climate Change	Contrib. 56.0% 52.0% 12.4% 6.3% -26.7%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life Particulate Matter	Contrib. 58.8% 28.0% 18.6% 9.6% -15.0%		
Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life S4 – 16% R-HDPE Resource Use - fos Life cycle stage	Contrib. 69.2% 17.7% 8.8% 7.5% -3.2% bottles sils Contrib.	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Feedstock Supply Distribution Manufacturing End of Life Climate Change Life cycle stage	Contrib. 56.0% 12.4% 6.3% -26.7% Contrib.	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life Particulate Matter Life cycle stage	Contrib. 58.8% 28.0% 18.6% 9.6% -15.0% Contrib.		
Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life S4 – 16% R-HDPE Resource Use - fos Life cycle stage Feedstock Supply	Contrib. 69.2% 17.7% 8.8% 7.5% -3.2% bottles sils Contrib. 89.8%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Feedstock Supply Distribution Manufacturing End of Life Climate Change Life cycle stage Polymer Production	Contrib. 56.0% 52.0% 12.4% 6.3% -26.7% Contrib.	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life Particulate Matter Life cycle stage Polymer Production	Contrib. 58.8% 28.0% 18.6% 9.6% -15.0% Contrib.		
Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life S4 – 16% R-HDPE Resource Use - fos Life cycle stage Feedstock Supply Polymer Production	Contrib. 69.2% 17.7% 8.8% 7.5% -3.2% bottles bottles contrib. 89.8% 28.2%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Feedstock Supply Distribution Manufacturing End of Life Climate Change Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution	Contrib. 56.0% 52.0% 12.4% 6.3% -26.7% 26.7% 4000000000000000000000000000000000000	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life Particulate Matter Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution	Contrib. 58.8% 28.0% 18.6% 9.6% -15.0% Contrib. 59.3% 30.7%		
Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life S4 – 16% R-HDPE Resource Use - fos Life cycle stage Feedstock Supply Polymer Production Distribution	Contrib. 69.2% 17.7% 8.8% 7.5% -3.2% bottles sils Contrib. 89.8% 28.2% 14.8%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Feedstock Supply Distribution Manufacturing End of Life Climate Change Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply	Contrib. 56.0% 12.4% 6.3% -26.7% Contrib. 45.0% 25.4%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life Particulate Matter Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply	Contrib. 58.8% 28.0% 18.6% 9.6% -15.0% Contrib. 59.3% 30.7% 27.9%		
Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life S4 – 16% R-HDPE Resource Use - fos Life cycle stage Feedstock Supply Polymer Production Distribution Manufacturing	Contrib. 69.2% 17.7% 8.8% 7.5% -3.2% bottles sils Contrib. 89.8% 28.2% 14.8% 3.9%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Feedstock Supply Distribution Manufacturing End of Life Climate Change Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing	Contrib. 56.0% 12.4% 6.3% -26.7% 26.7% 25.4% 25.4% 24.5%	Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing End of Life Particulate Matter Life cycle stage Polymer Production Distribution Feedstock Supply Manufacturing	Contrib. 58.8% 28.0% 18.6% 9.6% -15.0% Contrib. 59.3% 30.7% 27.9%		

S5 – 30% bio-based PET bottles							
Climate Change		Resource Use - fos	sils	Particulate Matter			
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.		
Polymer Production	59.6%	Polymer Production	59.5%	Feedstock Supply	78.6%		
Feedstock Supply	23.2%	Feedstock Supply	49.3%	Polymer Production	16.6%		
Distribution	15.7%	Distribution	13.7%	Distribution	6.4%		
Manufacturing	6.7%	Manufacturing	6.9%	Manufacturing	3.1%		
End of Life	-5.3%	End of Life -29.3% End of Life -4.7		-4.7%			
Acidification							
Life cycle stage	Contrib.						
Polymer Production	56.6%						
Feedstock Supply	28.1%						
Distribution	20.6%						
Manufacturing	7.0%						
End of Life	-12.3%						
S6 – Bio-based HD	PE bottles						
Particulate Matter		Climate Change		Eutrophication - marine			
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	ge Contrib. Life cycle stage		Contrib.		
Feedstock Supply	65.4%	Feedstock Supply	73.5%	Feedstock Supply	87.5%		
Polymer Production	34.3%	Polymer Production	24.4%	Polymer Production	11.5%		
Distribution	0.9%	Distribution	9.9%	Distribution	1.5%		
Manufacturing	0.2%	Manufacturing	2.0%	Manufacturing	0.2%		
End of Life	-0.9%	End of Life	-9.9%	End of Life	-0.7%		
Land Use							
Life cycle stage	Contrib.						
Feedstock Supply	98.2%						
Polymer Production	2.1%						
Distribution	0.4%						
Manufacturing	0.2%						
End of Life	-0.8%						
S7 – PEF bottles							
Climate Change	1	Resource Use - fos	sils	Particulate Matter	1		
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.		
Polymer Production	109.0%	Polymer Production	116.5%	Feedstock Supply	65.2%		
Feedstock Supply	9.5%	Distribution	4.2%	Polymer Production	55.4%		
Distribution	4.6%	Feedstock Supply	2.8%	Distribution	3.8%		
Manufacturing	0.5%	Manufacturing	0.9%	Manufacturing	0.1%		
End of Life	-23.7%	End of Life	-24.4%	End of Life	-24.4%		

Acidification	
Life cycle stage	Contrib.
Polymer Production	80.6%
Feedstock Supply	36.9%
Distribution	5.9%
Manufacturing	0.5%
End of Life	-23.9%

(1) Note that decimals are reported to avoid rounding errors, but do not reflect an accuracy corresponding to the number of digits shown for the specific contribution.

3.8.3 Effects of indirect land use change (iLUC) on Climate Change

The additional contribution of GHG emissions from iLUC to the total Climate Change impact of the investigated bio-based alternatives (Bio-PET, Bio-HDPE and PEF bottles) is generally limited (Table 3.20). A maximum impact increase by 9.1% is observed for bio-based HDPE bottles, while for bio-based PET bottles the increase is equal to only 2.2%, reflecting the partial bio-based content of this polymer (i.e. 30%). For PEF bottles, the variation is even smaller (1.4%) despite it is fully bio-based. This is at least partly a consequence of the proportionally higher Climate Change impact associated with the use of this material even without considering iLUC. However, it must be reminded that such impact is affected by the contribution from the production of HMF (one of the main PEF precursors), which is likely to be even largely overestimated compared to any future industrial-scale production process of this chemical (see Section 3.5.2.3.3).

It must be noted that these results need to be read also in light of the GHG emission factors applied for iLUC, which appeared to fall in the lower end of the range of values available in the recent literature (see Section J.2 of the *Plastics LCA* method). The use of an alternative iLUC model and of the resulting GHG emission factors may thus result in an increased Climate Change contribution from iLUC, which was explored in a sensitivity analysis (see Section 3.8.5.6). Moreover, only the effects of GHG emissions from iLUC were addressed in this study, while nutrient-related emissions and other relevant emissions possibly associated with the additional use of converted land and/or with intensification in land use were not considered. However, accounting for such additional emissions may affect the impact of bio-based alternatives also in other impact categories than Climate Change, such as Acidification and Eutrophication.

3.8.4 Macro- and micro-plastics generation and release

This section discusses the results presented in Section 3.7.3 on the estimated potential generation (loss) and release of macro- and micro-plastics of the assessed beverage bottles scenarios. Focusing initially on the relation between the total loss of macro- and micro-plastics and the resulting total release to ocean and to the terrestrial environment (Table 3.22), it is observed that the total release represents only a modest share of the initial loss (i.e. 16% on average). This is because of the reduced overall release rate to the environment applied to bottles initially lost as macro-plastics (i.e. 15%)⁶⁸ and to the dominant role of macro-plastics within the total plastic loss (as discussed below). The transfer of the plastics loss to the different release compartments is thus almost entirely determined by the release rates applied to macro-plastics, while it is only marginally affected by the higher final release rates assumed for lost micro-plastics (around 86%, overall)⁶⁹, as their contribution to the total loss is negligible (as discussed below). In relative terms, the total release to ocean accounts for a larger share of the total initial

⁶⁸ Based on the high residual economic value of the different bottle materials, on the non-negligible size of lost bottles (medium; 5-25 cm), and hence on the resulting substantial take-back to the technosphere expected through further collection (Section 3.5.5.6).

⁶⁹ See Tables I.4 and I.5 in the *Plastics LCA* method.

plastic loss (around 10% on average, corresponding to two thirds of the total final release, i.e. 64%), while the total release to the terrestrial environment is lower (6% of the initial loss and one third -36%- of the final release). The shares of the total plastic loss released to ocean and to the terrestrial environment reflect the final release rates of lost macro-plastics to such compartments (10% to ocean and 5% to the terrestrial environment; Section 3.5.5.6), due to the prevailing role of macro-plastics within the total plastic loss.

As shown in Table 3.22, also the total plastic release to both ocean and the terrestrial environment is dominated by macro-plastics released at End of Life, which account for 99% of the total release to ocean and for 86.5-87.5% of that to the terrestrial environment. Micro-plastics released throughout the upstream life cycle (via pellet loss and tyre abrasion) have only a minor role, instead. This is a result of the prevailing mass of generated and released macro-plastics compared to micro-plastics, since the macroplastics loss directly depends on the total mass of product (bottles) used per functional unit (i.e. the reference flow), and is calculated based on a higher total "loss rate" compared to the considered micro-plastics sources⁷⁰. Moreover, the final release rate to ocean of bottles lost as macro-plastics is higher compared to the final release rate to the same compartment of micro-plastics generated from tire abrasion⁷¹. Therefore, the mass of released macro-plastics is at least one order of magnitude higher than the mass of released micro-plastics, which instead only indirectly depends on the reference flow (through parameters related to the quantity of relevant lifecycle process)⁷², and is calculated based on (much) lower loss and (depending on the compartment and source) release rates. Note, however, that the release of micro-plastics from tire abrasion was underestimated, due to the exclusion of the contribution of (as discussed in Section 3.5.5.6): (a) most background transport activities; (b) intermediate transports between different process steps included within the vertically aggregated datasets used to model production of some polymers (i.e. virgin PET and HDPE -affecting also partially recycled PET and HDPE-, and bio-based PET); and (c) any transport activities occurring within horizontally aggregated datasets.

Focusing on the sources of macro-plastics released to ocean and to the terrestrial environment (Figure 3.8a), for all scenarios the contribution of product littering directly from consumers represents only a modest share of the total release, equalling 18% on average. The most relevant contribution is instead provided by product waste mismanagement, which is responsible for the remaining share of the estimated macro-plastics release, due to the higher loss rate (waste mismanagement index) assumed for this source (i.e. 9.25%; Table I.2 of the *Plastics LCA* method) compared to product littering. The littering rate estimated for bottles is indeed equal to 2%, as specified in Table 3.11.

As for the micro-plastics release to ocean and to the terrestrial environment, the relative contribution of the different sources (loss of plastic pellets during product manufacturing and tire abrasion during road transport) generally depends on the configuration of the modelled supply-chain. The origin of the feedstock and the location of subsequent conversion processes of feedstock materials into final polymers are especially relevant as they affect the contribution from transport activities across the life cycle. Moreover, the level of vertical disaggregation applied in the modelling of such upstream conversion

⁷⁰ The total "loss rate" of post-consumer beverage bottles as macro-plastics at End of Life (calculated as a combination of the littering rate and of the mismanaged waste index) is around 11% (see Table 3.11 in this report, and Equation I.1 plus Table I.2 in the *Plastics LCA* method). Conversely, the total "loss rate" of micro-plastics from tire abrasion is in the range of 1.5-2.6% (depending on the vehicle; see Equation I.3 and Table I.3 in the *Plastics LCA* method). For plastic pellets from product manufacturing, the loss rate is even lower, equalling 0.1% (see Equation I.5 and Table I.5 in the *Plastics LCA* method).

⁷¹ The final release rate to ocean is equal to 10% for beverage bottles lost as macro-plastics (Table 3.11), while it is equal to 2% for micro-plastics generated from tire abrasion (Table I.4 in the *Plastics LCA* method).

⁷² Including the mass of plastic pellets used for product manufacturing (which depends on the quantity of this process per functional unit), and the amount of product or material transported during each modelled road transport activity (per functional unit) with the associated distance.

processes plays an important role, as it affects the number of intermediate transport activities between different process steps which are modelled separately in the foreground inventory, and for which the contribution to micro-plastics generation can be quantified⁷³. Keeping this in mind, and considering the marginal role of micro-plastics within the total plastic release to ocean and to the terrestrial environment (see above), the most relevant contribution is generally provided by pellet losses during product manufacturing, while micro-plastics generated from tire abrasion during road transport generally have a more limited role (Figure 3.8b). An exception is represented by biobased HDPE bottles, where micro-plastics from tire abrasion are more important in terms of release to the terrestrial environment (Figure 3.8b), due to increased transport activities individually modelled throughout the upstream supply chain (following a more disaggregated development of the foreground inventory, as discussed above). Note, however, that the same considerations made above regarding the likely underestimate of the contribution of micro-plastics generated and released from transport activities apply also in this case.

From a methodological perspective, it is noted how scenarios having a lower reference flow (i.e. requiring a lower amount of plastic material per functional unit) generate a lower loss and release of macro-plastics (Table 3.22). Therefore, scenarios relying on lighter bottles show a lower macro-plastics loss and release to ocean and to the terrestrial environment. Due to the prevailing role of released macro-plastics compared to micro-plastics (as discussed above), the same considerations apply also to the total macro- and micro- plastics loss and release to both ocean and the terrestrial environment (Table 3.22). However, these results are determined by the use of massbased loss and release indicators, which for macro-plastics are directly and largely affected by differences in the reference flow, and hence by variations in the bottle mass. Moreover, they are valid as long as the same loss and release rates are applied regardless of the bottle material (as considered in this case study). If indicators quantifying the total number of items lost or released to the environment were applied, all scenarios would instead result in the same macro-plastics loss and release, as long as the number of items (i.e. bottles) required to fulfil the functional unit would not change across the different scenarios⁷⁴. Using such item-based indicators, the contribution of macro-plastics generated from product littering and waste mismanagement would indeed be the same even for different reference flows of plastic material required per functional unit (due to, e.g., different bottle masses). In turn, an identical macro-plastics generation and release would result in comparable total loss and releases to ocean and to the terrestrial environment, these being mostly determined by macro-plastics rather than micro-plastics (as discussed above), and provided that micro-plastics would also be quantified in terms of lost or released items.

3.8.5 Sensitivity analysis

A sensitivity analysis was performed on a number of parameters, assumptions, and methodological choices, to evaluate their influence and the effects of their variation on the characterised impact assessment results of the affected LCA scenario(s). The following aspects were considered:

- 1. Recycled content in R-PET and R-HDPE bottles;
- 2. Pre-harvest burning rate of sugarcane used as a feedstock for bio-based PET and bio-based HDPE bottles;
- 3. Feedstock source for bio-based PET and bio-based HDPE bottles (origin and type);

⁷³ When vertically aggregated datasets were applied to model the process chain involved in the conversion of feedstock materials into the final polymer (i.e. for fossil-based PET and HDPE, bio-based PET, and partly for recycled PET and HDPE bottles), the contribution of intermediate transports between different process steps could not be quantified. Conversely, when such process steps were modelled individually (i.e. for biobased HDPE and PEF bottles), the contribution of intermediate transports was accounted.

⁷⁴ Which may happen, for instance, if the size of bottles would change among the different scenarios.

- 4. Origin (production location) of bio-based HDPE;
- 5. Use of refrigeration and cooling energy in the production of HMF, precursor of PEF;
- 6. Applied iLUC model and resulting GHG emission factors;
- 7. Handling of non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life;
- 8. Alternative End of Life scenarios.

The following sections present the results of the sensitivity analysis for each of the aspects above. This is done by comparing recalculated impacts of the affected scenario(s) with those of the base case assessment.

3.8.5.1 Recycled content in R-PET and R-HDPE bottles

This sensitivity analysis explores the effects of an increased recycled material content in partially recycled PET and HDPE beverage bottles. As a base case, this parameter was estimated to reflect the current average recycled content at the EU level, equalling 24% for PET bottles and 16% for HDPE bottles (Section 3.1). However, the EU Directive 2019/904⁷⁵ on single-use plastics requires all single-use beverage bottles with a capacity of up to three litres to incorporate at least 30% recycled material from 2030. Moreover, a few initial examples of PET beverage bottles claiming a 100% recycled content appear to start being available on the market, and the same applies to HDPE bottles used in non-food contact applications. A sensitivity analysis was thus performed to assess the effects of separately increasing the recycled content of PET and HDPE beverage bottles to both 30% and 100%, while recognising that the use of 100% recycled HDPE beverage bottles is a hypothetical optimistic scenario that is currently unlikely to happen in reality.

The results of the analysis are presented in Table 3.25 for recycled PET bottles and in Table 3.26 for recycled HDPE bottles. In both tables, recalculated potential impacts of the affected scenario are reported along with those of the respective base case, and the resulting percentage impact variation with respect to the base case scenario is calculated.

Increasing the recycled content of partially recycled PET and HDPE beverage bottles to 30% only marginally affects the potential impacts of these alternatives, which in most impact categories (i.e. all except one) show a non-significant variation lower than 5% (PET bottles) and 10% (HDPE bottles), compared to the base case⁷⁶. This reflects the (very) limited increase initially considered for the recycled content, equalling 6% (from 24% to 30%) for PET bottles and 14% (from 16% to 30%)) for HDPE ones. Only the Ozone Depletion impact category shows a non-negligible increase of 21% and 46%, respectively, for PET and HDPE bottles.

On the other hand, considering a 100% recycled material content significantly reduces the impact of recycled PET bottles in the vast majority of the assessed impact categories (i.e. all except four), with a decrease ranging from 15% (Ionising Radiation) to 50% (Resource Use – fossils) compared to the base case. However, with a 100% recycled content, an impact increase is observed in terms of Ozone Depletion (+263% compared to 24% R-PET bottles), Eutrophication – freshwater (+43%), Land Use (+20%), and Resource Use – minerals and metals (+21%). A similar situation is observed also for HDPE bottles, with 100% recycled HDPE bottles presenting a reduced impact compared to 16% recycled HDPE bottles within the same range of impact categories as recycled PET bottles, while an impact increase is observed in the same four impact categories (Ozone Depletion, Eutrophication – freshwater, Land Use and Resource Use – minerals and metals). Impact reductions range, in this case, between 20% and 52%.

⁷⁵ Directive (EU) 2019/904 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 5 June 2019 on the reduction of the impact of certain plastic products on the environment.

⁷⁶ Variations below 10% can be considered as not significant, in light of the uncertainty that generally affect a LCA study both at the inventory and at the impact assessment level.

Table 3.25. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the recycled material content in partially recycled PET beverage bottles, increased from 24% to 30%
and 100%. Results are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	24% R-PET bottles (base case)	30% R-PET bottles (SA-1) (¹)	Variation (%)	100% R-PET bottles (SA-2) (¹)	Variation (%)
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	1.75E+02	1.71E+02	-2%	1.23E+02	-30%
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	1.72E-07	2.08E-07	21%	6.24E-07	263%
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	1.10E-06	1.07E-06	-3%	7.21E-07	-34%
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	4.88E-06	4.83E-06	-1%	4.17E-06	-15%
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	2.77E-06	2.70E-06	-3%	1.65E-06	-40%
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	1.10E+01	1.09E+01	-1%	9.31E+00	-15%
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	3.15E-01	3.06E-01	-3%	1.79E-01	-43%
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	3.82E-01	3.73E-01	-2%	2.29E-01	-40%
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	1.25E+00	1.23E+00	-2%	8.38E-01	-33%
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	6.76E-04	7.00E-04	4%	9.68E-04	43%
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	1.08E-01	1.06E-01	-2%	7.42E-02	-31%
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	2.31E+01	2.27E+01	-2%	1.76E+01	-24%
Land Use [Pt]	4.69E+02	4.77E+02	2%	5.65E+02	20%
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	3.70E+01	3.57E+01	-4%	2.11E+01	-43%
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	1.92E-05	1.95E-05	2%	2.32E-05	21%
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	3.23E+03	3.11E+03	-4%	1.62E+03	-50%

(¹) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

 Table 3.26. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the recycled material content in partially recycled HDPE beverage bottles, increased from 16% to 30% and 100%. Results are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	16% R-HDPE bottles (base case)	30% R-HDPE bottles (SA-1) (¹)	Variation (%)	100% R-HDPE bottles (SA-1) (¹)	Variation (%)
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	1.34E+02	1.30E+02	-3%	1.06E+02	-21%
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	1.91E-07	2.78E-07	46%	7.10E-07	272%
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	1.34E-06	1.27E-06	-5%	8.62E-07	-36%
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	5.62E-06	5.44E-06	-3%	4.50E-06	-20%
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	2.99E-06	2.85E-06	-5%	1.93E-06	-35%
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	4.14E+00	3.94E+00	-5%	2.95E+00	-29%
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	3.30E-01	3.11E-01	-6%	1.95E-01	-41%
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	3.54E-01	3.37E-01	-5%	2.20E-01	-38%
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	1.16E+00	1.12E+00	-3%	8.08E-01	-30%
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	7.85E-04	8.39E-04	7%	1.11E-03	41%
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	9.99E-02	9.66E-02	-3%	7.18E-02	-28%
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	2.97E+01	2.86E+01	-4%	2.32E+01	-22%
Land Use [Pt]	3.88E+02	4.11E+02	6%	5.26E+02	36%
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	2.16E+01	2.07E+01	-4%	1.65E+01	-24%
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	1.56E-05	1.65E-05	6%	2.08E-05	33%
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	2.99E+03	2.73E+03	-9%	1.43E+03	-52%

(¹) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

3.8.5.2 Pre-harvest burning rate of sugarcane used as feedstock for bio-based PET and bio-based HDPE

This sensitivity analysis explores the effects of completely removing the pre-harvest burning practice in the cultivation of Brazilian sugarcane used as a feedstock to produce bioethanol, a precursor of both partially bio-based PET and bio-based HDPE. In Brazil, this practice will be legally phased out by 2031 (State Law n. 11241/02) and was expected to be phased out by 2017 according to industry association protocol of intention (Tsiropoulos et al., 2014). Therefore, in this analysis the pre-harvest burning rate was decreased from 10% (assumed as a base case; see Section 3.5.1.3) to 0%, to evaluate the effects of this expected complete phasing out. The results are presented in Tables 3.27 and 3.28 for partially bio-based PET and bio-based HDPE bottles, respectively. In both tables, recalculated potential impacts of the considered scenario are reported along with those of the respective base case, and the resulting percentage impact variation with respect to the base case scenario is calculated.

Impact category	10% pre- harvest burning (base case)	0% pre-harvest burning (SA) (¹)	Variation (%)
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	1.96E+02	1.95E+02	-1%
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	2.14E-08	2.14E-08	0%
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	1.10E-06	1.01E-06	-8%
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	6.79E-06	5.36E-06	-21%
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.30E-05	3.91E-06	-70%
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	1.08E+01	1.08E+01	0%
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	4.33E-01	4.05E-01	-6%
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	5.19E-01	5.02E-01	-3%
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	1.73E+00	1.65E+00	-5%
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	1.87E-03	1.87E-03	0%
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	4.50E-01	4.50E-01	0%
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	2.42E+01	2.39E+01	-1%
Land Use [Pt]	6.67E+03	6.67E+03	0%
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	3.75E+01	3.75E+01	0%
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	1.79E-05	1.79E-05	0%
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	2.94E+03	2.94E+03	0%

Table 3.27. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the pre-harvest burning rate of Braziliansugarcane used as a feedstock for 30% bio-based PET beverage bottles (decreased from 10% to0%). Results are expressed per functional unit.

(1) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

Table 3.28. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the pre-harvest burning rate of Brazilian
sugarcane used as a feedstock for bio-based HDPE beverage bottles (decreased from 10% to 0%).
Results are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	10% pre- harvest burning (base case)	0% pre-harvest burning (SA) (1)	Variation (%)
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	3.43E+02	3.35E+02	-2%
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	3.04E-07	3.04E-07	0%
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	2.04E-06	1.38E-06	-32%
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	3.23E-05	2.20E-05	-32%
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.07E-04	4.25E-05	-60%
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	8.18E+00	8.18E+00	0%
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	1.61E+00	1.40E+00	-13%
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	1.73E+00	1.60E+00	-8%
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	6.65E+00	6.12E+00	-8%
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	1.20E-02	1.20E-02	0%
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	2.73E+00	2.74E+00	0%
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	5.87E+01	5.63E+01	-4%
Land Use [Pt]	4.66E+04	4.66E+04	0%
Water Use [m³ world eq.]	7.28E+01	7.28E+01	0%
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	5.81E-05	5.80E-05	0%
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	8.63E+02	8.72E+02	1.0%

(1) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

Completely phasing out the sugarcane pre-harvest burning practice decreases the impact of partially bio-based PET bottles in two impact categories, including Particulate Matter (-70%) and Human Toxicity – non-cancer (-21%). Conversely, no or non-significant impact reductions lower than 10% take place in the remaining categories. For bio-based HDPE bottles, the effects of eliminating the pre-harvest burning practice are similar to those observed for partially bio-based PET ones, with an impact reduction between 13% and 60% in four impact categories. These still include Particulate Matter (-60%) and Human Toxicity – non-cancer (-32%), but also Human Toxicity – cancer (32%) and Photochemical Ozone Formation (13%). In the remaining categories, no or nonsignificant impact variations below 10% occur. This sensitivity analysis has not specifically focused on PEF, which also partially relies on bio-based MEG derived from Brazilian sugarcane (30% of the polymer). However, similar results as bio-based PET bottles (which equally incorporate 30% bio-based MEG) can be reasonably expected, with most impact categories showing no or irrelevant impact variations compared to the base case.

3.8.5.3 Feedstock source for bio-based PET and bio-based HDPE

This sensitivity analysis evaluates the effects of using alternative feedstock sources to produce bioethanol, the main precursor of bio-based MEG (the bio-based co-monomer of partially bio-based PET) and of bio-based HDPE. For partially bio-based PET, Brazilian sugarcane was initially replaced with the same crop cultivated in India, which as reported in Section 3.1 could be reasonably assumed to be the mostly used feedstock at present for bio-based MEG production (the only commercial-scale producer of this monomer is
currently located in India; De Jong et al., 2020). However, for consistency with available life cycle inventory data for partially bio-based PET (considering bioethanol production in Brazil and further conversion to bio-MEG in Europe), Brazilian sugarcane was considered as a feedstock in the base case scenario. In a second sensitivity analysis, Brazilian sugarcane was replaced with the current EU-average mix of bioethanol crops, to assess the effects of sourcing the feedstock locally. This substitution was applied to both partially bio-based PET and bio-based HDPE.

To model the substitution of Brazilian with Indian sugarcane as a feedstock for partially bio-based PET, the sugarcane cultivation datasets applied as a base case (Section 3.5.1.3) were replaced with an EF-compliant dataset representing cultivation in India (*[IN] Sugar cane; technology mix* | *at farm*). However, the aggregated dataset available to model partially bio-based PET production from sugarcane could not be adapted to reflect sugarcane processing to bioethanol and bio-MEG in India, and subsequent transport to the EU for polymerisation. The results of this first sensitivity analysis thus need to be interpreted taking into account this limitation.

As for the substitution of Brazilian sugarcane with the current EU-average mix of bioethanol crops, European bioethanol was estimated to be mainly derived from maize (45%), wheat (34%) and sugar beet (21%), based on data reported by ePURE (2019). These shares thus refer to the three different bioethanol production pathways (not to the corresponding crops) and identically apply also at the polymer level, since the conversion efficiencies of bioethanol to bio-based PET and bio-based HDPE are the same regardless of the feedstock used for bioethanol production.

For partially bio-based PET, the feedstock substitution was modelled by means of vertically aggregated, ILCD-EL compliant inventory datasets available in the GaBi database, representing partially bio-based PET production from the three different crops (and that replaced the partially aggregated gate-to-gate dataset for bio-based PET production from sugarcane used in the base case, and the associated sugarcane cultivation and transport datasets). However, since the original dataset for maize-derived Bio-PET referred to maize grown in the US, it was adjusted by removing the burdens associated with maize cultivation in that Country, to subsequently add those of maize cultivation in Europe. For this purpose, a specific maize consumption of 0.806 kg maize/kg Bio-PET was considered⁷⁷, since the actual amount applied in the dataset is not disclosed. To model the burdens of both US and European maize cultivation, two ILCD-EL compliant datasets from the GaBi database were used, in the attempt to keep consistency with the originally applied cultivation dataset (which belongs to the same database, despite being unknown). Transoceanic transport of US maize by ship was also initially removed, based on an estimated distance of 6000 km (the original distance assumed in the dataset is also unknown). However, since the results were not significantly different compared to keeping transport included, this change was ultimately not implemented to avoid introducing an additional source of uncertainty.

For bio-based HDPE, the feedstock substitution was modelled by replacing the original disaggregated *ecoinvent* dataset for sugarcane bioethanol production with three different datasets from the same database, representing production from maize, rye and sugar beet⁷⁸. In the absence of specific data, wheat-based bioethanol production was thus approximated with rye-based production, which is reported in the corresponding dataset documentation to be similar to the wheat-to-ethanol process route. Compared to the original datasets, energy inputs (electricity and heat) were modelled by means of EF-compliant datasets reflecting EU-average conditions. Moreover, a few adjustments had to be performed to improve reliability of LCIA results for the impact categories of Ozone

⁷⁷ This estimate is based on a specific consumption of starch for Bio-PET production equal to 0.85 kg starch/kg Bio-PET (IfBB, 2018), and a maize input in starch production of 0.948 kg maize grain/kg starch (according to maize starch production datasets available in the Agri-footprint database).

⁷⁸ The datasets are based on economic allocation to assign the burdens of common process steps to the different co-products, i.e. ethanol and Distiller's Dried Grains with Solubles (DDGS; maize - and rye-based production), or ethanol, beet chips and vinasse (sugar beet-based production).

Depletion and Resource Use – minerals and metals⁷⁹. Upstream production of the three respective feedstock crops was modelled by means of aggregated EF-compliant datasets (wheat and sugar beet), or ILCD-EL compliant datasets from the GaBi database (maize). All crops were assumed to be transported to downstream conversion into bioethanol along an overall distance of 100 km, covered by large lorries (> 32 t, fuelled with the EU diesel mix). Finally, the originally modelled intercontinental transport of raw bioethanol from Brazil to EU for further conversion was replaced with intra-EU transport, according to the default transport scenario specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for transferring of goods from suppliers to factories/users both located in Europe. This includes transport by lorry (> 32 t, Euro 4) for 130 km, by freight train (technology mix) for 240 km, and by ship (barge) for 270 km.

The results of the two analyses conducted for partially bio-based PET are presented in Table 3.29, while Table 3.30 show the results for the feedstock substitution considered for bio-based HDPE. In both tables, recalculated potential impacts of the affected beverage bottles scenario are reported along with those of the respective base case, and the resulting percentage impact variation with respect to the base case scenario is calculated.

The substitution of Brazilian sugarcane with Indian sugarcane increases the impacts of partially bio-based PET bottles in eight impact categories, with most of them showing a variation between 20% and 125%, while Ecotoxicity - freshwater and Water Use are increased by nearly 30 times. The specific reason for this huge increase could not be investigated, due to the aggregated nature of the applied sugarcane cultivation datasets. However, for Ecotoxicity, it may be reasonably attributed to increased pesticide emissions inventoried in the dataset (which dominate the impact of Indian sugarcane cultivation), or to the modelled use of different and more harmful substances compared to cultivation of Brazilian sugarcane. The increased Water Use impact may instead be associated to the 14 times higher characterisation factor (and hence impact contribution) of (irrigation) water use in India compared to Brazil. An impact reduction occurs only in three impact categories, including Particulate Matter (-64%), Photochemical Ozone Formation (-18%) and Land Use (-36%), while the five remaining categories show a nonsignificant impact variation below 10%. The existence of potential discrepancies in the development of the applied sugarcane cultivation datasets (derived from different sources and data providers)⁸⁰ should also be taken into account in the interpretation of these results, which may be even largely affected by such discrepancies.

Replacing Brazilian sugarcane with the EU-average mix of bioethanol crops increases the impacts of partially bio-based PET bottles in eight impact categories, with five of them showing an even important increase ranging from 118% (Water Use) to 977% (Particulate Matter). Only in one category the impact is decreased (Eutrophication marine), while for the seven remaining categories the observed variations are not significant (or no changes occur). The reasons for this generally worsened picture could not be explored further, due to the use of aggregated datasets. However, one not necessarily major contribution may be associated with the higher net energy demand of the processes involved in the conversion of starch-based crops (maize, wheat) into bioethanol compared to the sugarcane route, and the higher share of such crops in the assumed mix of feedstocks with respect to sugar beet (which requires less energy intensive processing). This assumption is partly confirmed by impact assessment results of bioethanol production from these crops (calculated based on the disaggregated ecoinvent datasets used to model the feedstock substitution for bio-based HDPE, as discussed above), which showed a larger impact of maize-based bioethanol compared to sugarcane-based bioethanol in many impact categories. On the other hand, bioethanol

⁷⁹ The infrastructure process related to the bioethanol fermentation plant was removed, and the default *ecoinvent* dataset representing the supply of Sulphuric Acid (*[RoW] Market for sulfuric acid*) was replaced with an equivalent EF-compliant dataset.

⁸⁰ Cultivation datasets for Brazilian sugarcane are ILCD-EL compliant datasets from the GaBi database developed by Thinkstep, while Indian sugarcane cultivation was modelled based on an EF-compliant dataset developed by Blonk Consultants.

from sugar beet involved lower impacts in many categories compared to sugarcanebased bioethanol, but its share in the assumed bioethanol mix is lower (21%). Increased cultivation impacts of the alternative European bioethanol feedstocks compared to Brazilian sugarcane may also play an even major role, as discussed below for bio-based HDPE bottles.

In the case of bio-based HDPE bottles, the substitution of bioethanol derived from Brazilian sugarcane with the EU-average mix of bioethanol production pathways (relying on maize, wheat and sugar beet) results in a generally worsened environmental profile compared to the base case. The impact is increased in twelve out of sixteen impact categories, and in most of them (eight) the variation is substantial, ranging between 127% (Ionising radiation) and 736% (Human Toxicity - non-cancer). In Ecotoxicity freshwater the increase is dramatic (28 times), and reasonably attributable to higher inventoried pesticide emissions, or to the modelled use of more harmful substances for pest control compared to Brazilian sugarcane. Only in four impact categories the impact is decreased, with a reduction ranging from 15% (Climate Change) to 81 % (Particulate Matter). It shall be noted that the results of this sensitivity analysis may be even largely affected by discrepancies in the development of the applied cultivation datasets (which are derived from different sources and data providers)⁸¹. It should thus be further investigated whether the observed increases properly reflect real differences in cultivation practices between the EU-mix of bioethanol crops and sugarcane, or are a results of differences in the applied modelling.

⁸¹ Cultivation datasets for Brazilian sugarcane and EU maize are ILCD-EL compliant datasets from the GaBi database developed by Thinkstep, while wheat and sugar beet cultivation was modelled based on EF-compliant datasets developed by Blonk Consultants.

Table 3.29. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the bio-based feedstock source for 30% bio-based PET production (i.e. Indian sugarcane or the EU-
average mix of bioethanol crops instead of Brazilian sugarcane). Results refer to the total potential impacts of partially bio-based PET beverage bottles
and are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	Bio-based PET from Brazilian sugarcane (base case)	Bio-based PET from Indian sugarcane (SA-1) (¹)	Variation (%)	Bio-based PET from the EU-average mix of bioethanol crops (SA-2) (¹)	Variation (%)
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	1.96E+02	1.77E+02	-10%	1.90E+02	-3%
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	2.14E-08	3.09E-08	44%	2.14E-08	0%
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	1.10E-06	1.32E-06	20%	1.08E-06	-2%
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	6.79E-06	6.74E-06	-1%	3.49E-05	414%
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.30E-05	4.74E-06	-64%	1.40E-04	977%
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	1.08E+01	1.12E+01	4%	1.10E+01	2%
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	4.33E-01	3.56E-01	-18%	4.11E-01	-5%
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	5.19E-01	6.28E-01	21%	0.539	4%
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	1.73E+00	2.21E+00	28%	1.89E+00	9%
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	1.87E-03	4.21E-03	125%	5.34E-03	186%
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	4.50E-01	6.14E-01	36%	1.91E-01	-58%
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	2.42E+01	7.12E+02	2842%	4.71E+01	95%
Land Use [Pt]	6.67E+03	4.26E+03	-36%	8.20E+03	23%
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	3.75E+01	9.66E+02	2476%	8.18E+01	118%
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	1.79E-05	1.77E-05	-1%	5.16E-05	188%
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	2.94E+03	2.99E+03	2%	3.31E+03	13%

(¹) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

Table 3.30. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the feedstock source for bio-based HDPEproduction (i.e. the EU-average mix of bioethanol crops instead of Brazilian sugarcane). Resultsrefer to the total potential impacts of bio-based HDPE beverage bottles and are expressed per
functional unit.

Impact category	Bio-based HDPE from Brazilian sugarcane (base case)	Bio-based HDPE from the EU- average mix of bioethanol crops (SA) (¹)	Variation (%)
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	3.43E+02	2.90E+02	-15%
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	3.04E-07	1.05E-06	245%
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	2.04E-06	4.68E-06	129%
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	3.23E-05	2.70E-04	736%
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.07E-04	2.01E-05	-81%
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	8.18E+00	1.86E+01	127%
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	1.61E+00	8.08E-01	-50%
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	1.73E+00	2.35E+00	36%
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	6.65E+00	9.45E+00	42%
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	1.20E-02	4.53E-02	278%
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	2.73E+00	1.56E+00	-43%
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	5.87E+01	1.62E+03	2660%
Land Use [Pt]	4.66E+04	6.86E+04	47%
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	7.28E+01	3.58E+02	392%
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	5.81E-05	3.85E-04	563%
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	8.63E+02	2.77E+03	221%

(¹) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

3.8.5.4 Origin (production location) of bio-based HDPE

As a base case, the production of bio-based HDPE and of the respective monomer (ethylene) was assumed to take place in Europe, based on sugarcane-derived bioethanol produced in Brazil and subsequently imported in Europe for conversion. This choice was made to keep consistency with the supply-chain configuration assumed in the aggregated, gate-to-gate datasets applied to model the other bio-based polymers derived from sugarcane bioethanol that are considered in this and other case studies (e.g. bio-based LDPE and PP) (see Section 3.5.2.3.2). However, such configuration may not fully reflect the origin of bio-based HDPE currently supplied to the average EU market, as one major producer of this polymer is actually located in Brazil (albeit specific market shares are unknown). A sensitivity analysis was thus conducted considering that the entire process chain from bioethanol conversion to bio-based HDPE production takes place in Brazil, and the finished polymer is then exported to Europe for conversion into specific end applications. This means that, in this analysis, bio-based HDPE used in the EU market was assumed to be entirely produced and sourced in Brazil.

The processes of production of bio-ethylene (via bioethanol dehydration) and subsequent polymerisation into bio-based HDPE in Brazil were modelled based on the same foreground data considered in the base case for production in the EU (as described in Section 3.5.2.3.2). However, background datasets representing the burdens associated

with the supply of the different inputs and handling of outputs were selected or developed to reflect, as far as possible, Brazilian rather than EU or European average conditions. In particular, for thermal energy supply, a specific dataset was created based on energy consumption statistics for the chemical industry in Brazil (EPE, 2017), and background EF-compliant or GaBi datasets for heat generation through the different sources included in the estimated average mix⁸² under Brazilian or south-American conditions. For the other inputs and outputs, datasets reflecting "Rest of the World" conditions were used to replace those applied in the base case to represent the EU/European average situation, when no specific datasets for Brazilian or south-American conditions were available. Original transport of raw bioethanol from Brazil to Europe for further conversion into bio-based HDPE was replaced with internal transport, considering, for consistency, the default transport scenario specified in the Plastics LCA method for transferring of goods within Europe from suppliers to factories/users. This scenario includes transport by lorry (> 32 t, Euro 4) for 130 km, by freight train (technology mix) for 240 km, and by ship (barge) for 270 km. Conversely, original transport of final biobased HDPE granulate within Europe for conversion into bottles was replaced with intercontinental transport from Brazil to Europe, consistently applying the same routes considered in the base case for raw bioethanol transport (i.e. the default scenario specified in the Plastics LCA method for transferring of goods from suppliers located outside Europe to factories in Europe). These routes include 1000 km by lorry (>32 t, Euro 4) within both Brazil and Europe (from factory to harbour or vice versa), and 11,300 km by freight ship between the two countries.

The characterised potential impacts of bio-based HDPE beverage bottles, recalculated after the changes described above, are reported in Table 3.31. This also provides percentage impact variations with respect to the base case scenario, assuming bio-based HDPE production in Europe based on sugarcane-derived ethanol imported from Brazil. When bio-based HDPE production entirely takes place in Brazil, an overall impact decrease is observed in five impact categories. For most of them (i.e. Photochemical Ozone Formation, Acidification and Eutrophication – terrestrial), the reduction is modest (12%), while it is more relevant for Resource Use - fossils (40%), and Ionising Radiation (108%). On the other hand, the impact is higher in five categories, with an increase mostly ranging from 11% (Water Use) and 19.5% (Ecotoxicity - freshwater), although for Ozone Depletion it is as high as 81%. In the six remaining categories, no relevant changes are observed (i.e. positive or negative impact variations lower than 10%). It must be noted that these results may also be affected by discrepancies in the background datasets applied to model the different inputs and outputs of bio-based ethylene and HDPE production under Brazilian and EU conditions, which could not be all consistently sourced from the same database.

⁸² The mix includes the following heat sources: natural gas (44%); light fuel oil (39.5%); heavy fuel oil (6%); liquefied petroleum gas (4%); coal (3%); and biomass (3%).

Table 3.31. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the origin of bio-based HDPE (consideringproduction of bio-based ethylene and HDPE occurring in Brazil rather than in Europe). Results referto the total potential impacts of bio-based HDPE beverage bottles and are expressed per functionalunit.

Impact category	Bio-based HDPE production in EU (base case)	Bio-based HDPE production in Brazil (SA) (¹)	Variation (%)
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	3.43E+02	3.26E+02	-5%
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	3.04E-07	5.50E-07	81%
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	2.04E-06	2.43E-06	19%
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	3.23E-05	3.25E-05	1%
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.07E-04	1.06E-04	-1%
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	8.18E+00	-6.42E-01	-108%
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	1.61E+00	1.42E+00	-12%
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	1.73E+00	1.52E+00	-12%
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	6.65E+00	5.87E+00	-12%
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	1.20E-02	1.37E-02	14%
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	2.73E+00	2.66E+00	-3%
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	5.87E+01	7.01E+01	19%
Land Use [Pt]	4.66E+04	4.59E+04	-2%
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	7.28E+01	8.05E+01	11%
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	5.81E-05	5.99E-05	3%
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	8.63E+02	5.18E+02	-40%

(¹) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

3.8.5.5 Use of refrigeration and cooling energy in HMF production

As described in Section 3.5.2.3.3, the production process of HMF (the main precursor of the FDCA co-monomer used in the synthesis of PEF) was modelled based on process simulation results from the literature (Motagamwala et al., 2019). However, the interpretation of simulation results and their elaboration and modelling to develop the process inventory was not always straightforward, and implied a number of assumptions and approximations, potentially leading to the modelling of inputs and outputs not fully reflecting the simulated process. In particular, the quantification of one of the most relevant contributions to the overall process impacts (i.e. energy used for refrigeration and cooling water) was associated with larger uncertainty, and the calculated amounts (36.6 and 35 MJ per kg HMF, respectively) may be overestimated, as being almost comparable with the heat demand of the process (47 MJ per kg HMF) (see Table 3.4). Moreover, the modelling of such energy inputs was made based on a proxy dataset related to cooling energy supply from natural gas⁸³, which may not be sufficiently representative of the real supply/production process, especially in the case of refrigeration energy. The impacts of PEF beverage bottles were thus recalculated by first excluding the contribution of refrigeration energy, and afterwards the combined contribution of both refrigeration energy and energy used for cooling water. It must be noted, however, that this is an optimistic theoretical situation, since it totally omits a part of the energy demand of the process, which would be hardly equal to zero. The results of the analysis are presented in Table 3.32.

Excluding the contribution of the sole refrigeration energy decreases the potential impacts of PEF beverage bottles by 13-42% in ten impact categories. In the six remaining categories, the observed impact reduction is not significant, being lower than 10%. When the contribution of energy used for both refrigeration and cooling water is excluded, only two impact categories show a non-significant impact reduction of 3-4% (i.e. Ecotoxicty – freshwater and Land Use), while an even substantial decrease between 12% and 82% is observed in the remaining categories. As mentioned above, this impact reduction in only theoretical and has to be interpreted with caution, since the use of energy for refrigeration and cooling cannot be completely eliminated from a real process.

⁸³ [EU-28] Cooling energy, from natural gas, at cogen unit with absorption chiller 100kW.

Table 3.32. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the use of energy for refrigeration and cooling water in the production of HMF (main precursor of theFDCA co-monomer used in the synthesis of PEF). Results refer to the total potential impacts of PEF beverage bottles and are expressed per functionalunit.

Impact category	HMF production including energy for refrigeration and cooling water (base case)	HMF production excluding energy for refrigeration (SA-1) (¹)	Variation (%)	HMF production excluding energy for refrigeration and cooling water (SA-2) (¹)	Variation (%)
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	5.37E+02	3.67E+02	-32%	2.04E+02	-62%
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	3.39E-06	3.10E-06	-9%	2.83E-06	-17%
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	3.11E-06	2.53E-06	-19%	1.98E-06	-36%
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	6.28E-05	5.85E-05	-7%	5.44E-05	-13%
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.76E-05	1.60E-05	-9%	1.44E-05	-18%
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	2.95E+01	2.29E+01	-22%	1.66E+01	-44%
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	8.93E-01	7.16E-01	-20%	5.47E-01	-39%
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	1.44E+00	1.22E+00	-15%	1.01E+00	-30%
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	4.57E+00	3.99E+00	-13%	3.44E+00	-25%
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	4.13E-02	3.07E-02	-26%	2.05E-02	-50%
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	8.51E-01	7.99E-01	-6%	7.50E-01	-12%
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	6.23E+02	6.09E+02	-2%	5.95E+02	-4%
Land Use [Pt]	1.12E+04	1.10E+04	-2%	1.09E+04	-3%
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	2.08E+02	1.73E+02	-17%	1.39E+02	-33%
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	8.87E-04	5.16E-04	-42%	1.61E-04	-82%
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	7.70E+03	4.96E+03	-36%	2.35E+03	-69%

(¹) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

3.8.5.6 Applied iLUC model and resulting GHG emission factors

This sensitivity analysis explores the use of an alternative model (i.e. Schmidt et al., 2015) to quantify the contribution of GHG emissions from iLUC to the Climate Change impact indicator. The iLUC GHG emission factors calculated with the model of Schmidt et al. (2015) were applied in place of the emission factors based on EC (2015) applied in the base case (Table 3.12, Section 3.5.6). The results are displayed in Table 3.33, limited to the Climate Change impact category, which is the only one affected by this sensitivity analysis.

Overall, the application of alternative iLUC GHG emission factors only marginally affects the results. The highest increase in the total Climate Change impact observed in the base case when accounting for the iLUC contribution was equal to 9.1% (bio-based HDPE bottles from Brazilian sugarcane). Applying the factors derived from the model of Schmidt et al. (2015) leads to a comparable increase of 9.9% (corresponding to a nearly 8% increase of the iLUC contribution compared to the base case). An equal increase of the iLUC contribution by 8% is also observed for bio-based PET bottles, these being still based on sugarcane as a feedstock (although limited to 30% of the polymer). This corresponds to a negligible variation in the increase of the total Climate Change impact when the iLUC contribution is accounted (from 2.2% to 2.4%). For PEF bottles, the impact increase due to iLUC was the lowest observed in the base case results (1.4%), but it is the one showing the highest relative increase in the iLUC contribution when the model of Schmidt et al. (2015) is applied, i.e. 64%. However, the increase in the total Climate Change impact is again comparable (2.3% instead of 1.4%). In conclusion, the results of this case study can be considered reasonably robust with respect to the estimated contribution of GHG emissions from iLUC to Climate Change (which is modest or negligible).

Scenario	Emission factors based on EC (2015) (base case) [kg CO2 eq./FU]	Emission factors from the model of Schmidt et al. (2015) (SA) (¹) [kg CO ₂ eq./FU]	Variation (%)
Bio-based PET bottles	4.38 (201)	4.75 (201)	+8.32 (+0.18)
Bio-based HDPE bottles	31.3 (374)	33.9 (377)	+8.32 (+0.70)
PEF bottles	7.46 (544)	12.2 (549)	+63.9 (+0.88)

Table 3.33. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the emission factors applied to quantify the contribution of GHG emissions from iLUC to the Climate Change impact indicator, and resulting total Climate Change impact of affected scenarios (in brackets). Results are not intended to compare the different beverage bottles scenarios.

(¹) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

3.8.5.7 Handling of non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life

This sensitivity analysis explores the effects of accounting for the impact of biogenic carbon not released after 100 years from landfilling of bio-based beverage bottles (i.e. Bio-PET, Bio-HDPE and PEF bottles) on the Climate Change impact indicator. In this study, landfill emissions were modelled considering a time horizon of 100 years from waste deposition, and (biogenic) carbon in landfilled products that is not degraded or mineralised during such time horizon was considered to be never released from the landfill body. However, the effects of non-released biogenic carbon are not captured in the Climate Change impact results calculated as a base case, since characterisation factors for biogenic CO_2 emissions and removals are set to zero in the *Plastics LCA* method (fully conforming to the PEF method). To better understand the implications of this methodological choice, the Climate Change impact indicator of the three mentioned

bio-based alternatives was thus recalculated accounting for the effects of non-released biogenic carbon.

For this alternative calculation, a specific CO₂ uptake was modelled in the landfilling inventories of Bio-PET, Bio-HDPE and PEF bottles, expressing the net amount of biogenic CO_2 taken up from biomass embodied in the product, and ultimately not released (as CO_2 or CH₄) during bottles degradation in landfill. This uptake was then characterised applying a characterisation factor of -1 kg CO_2 eq. per kg CO₂ not released. The uptake was calculated based on the biogenic carbon content in the product (i.e. in the respective polymer), and assuming a degradation rate over 100 years equal to 1% for both biobased PET and bio-based HDPE (in line with the values considered for their fossil-based counterparts in Doka, 2009b). Considering a biogenic carbon content equal to 12.5% for bio-based PET (i.e. 20% of a total carbon content of 62.5%), and to 81.9% for bio-based HDPE, a specific carbon uptake equal to 0.454 kg CO_2/kg Bio-PET landfilled and 2.97 kg CO2/kg Bio-HDPE landfilled was calculated, respectively. For PEF, which is a bio-based but non-biodegradable polymer, a degradation rate of 1% was again assumed, consistently with the values reported in Doka (2009b) for conventional nonbiodegradable polymers such as PET and HDPE. Considering that the biogenic carbon content in PEF is equal to 52% (Table 3.10), a specific CO_2 uptake equal to 1.89 kg CO₂/kg PEF sent to landfill was calculated.

The results of this sensitivity analysis are presented in Table 3.34, considering that the affected beverage bottles scenarios apply the EU-average End of Life scenarios assumed as a base case, and described in Section 3.5.5.1. For completeness, the results were also calculated considering the application of landfilling as an individual "100%" End of Life option (as investigated in the sensitivity analysis described in Section 3.8.5.8), and are presented in Table 3.35. This is, however, an extreme situation that is unlikely to happen in reality (at least in a European context).

Table 3.34. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the handling of non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life (landfilling) for bio-based PET, bio-based HDPE and PEF beverage bottles, considering that the EU-average End of Life scenario assumed as a base case is applied. Only the Climate Change indicator is affected, and presented in the table. Results are not intended to compare the different beverage bottles scenarios.

Scenarios	Effects of non-released biogenic C <u>not</u> accounted (base case) [kg CO ₂ eq./FU]	Effects of non- released biogenic C accounted (SA) (¹) [kg CO ₂ eq./FU]	Variation (%)
Bio-based PET bottles	196	192	-2.1%
Bio-based HDPE bottles	343	316	-7.9%
PEF bottles	537	523	-2.5%

(¹) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

When considering the application of the assumed EU-average End of Life scenarios, the Climate Change impact of Bio-PET, Bio-HDPE and PEF bottles is only slightly reduced by accounting for the contribution of non-released biogenic carbon after 100 years from landfilling. Indeed, a decrease between 2% (Bio-PET bottles) and 8% (Bio-HDPE bottles) is observed, while for PEF bottles the reduction equals 2.5%. This can be explained by the modest share of landfilling in the applied EU-average End of Life scenario (19%) and, in the case of bio-based PET bottles, by the only partial biogenic carbon content in the polymer (i.e. 12.5%). When landfilling is applied as an independent End of Life option, observed reductions in the Climate Change impact are more relevant, especially for bio-based HDPE bottles (42%), which have the highest biogenic carbon content (approximately 82%). For bio-based PET and PEF bottles, the decrease is more reduced (around 11%), due to the lower biogenic carbon content (especially in Bio-PET, which is

only 30% bio-based), and to the proportionally higher impact of PEF bottles compared to the achieved reduction when the effects of non-released biogenic carbon are accounted.

Table 3.35. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the handling of non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life (landfilling) for bio-based PET, bio-based HDPE and PEF beverage bottles, considering that landfilling is applied as a stand-alone End of Life option. Only the Climate Change indicator is affected, and presented in the table. Results are not intended to compare the different beverage bottles scenarios.

Scenarios	Effects of non-released biogenic C <u>not</u> accounted (base case) [kg CO2 eq./FU]	Effects of non- released biogenic C accounted (SA) (¹) [kg CO ₂ eq./FU]	Variation (%)
Bio-based PET bottles	206	184	-10.7%
Bio-based HDPE bottles	377	219	-41.9%
PEF bottles	667	593	-11.1%

3.8.5.8 Alternative End of Life scenarios

This sensitivity analysis evaluates the effects of individually applying each End of Life option specified in Table 3.1 as an independent (100%) End of Life scenario replacing the EU-average scenario considered as a base case. Investigated options include mechanical recycling, incineration and landfilling. The main purpose is to evaluate how the potential impacts of each beverage bottle alternative are affected by changes in the applied End of Life scenario, although in reality the different considered End of Life options would be hardly implemented individually, but in combination (e.g. as reflected in the assumed EU-average End of Life scenario). The detailed numerical results are separately presented for each beverage bottle alternative in Tables 3.36–3.42, while a more synthetic overview is provided in Figures E.1.1–E.1.3 in Annex E.1.

Note that these results should not be interpreted as a direct comparison among alternative End of Life options for beverage bottles, since the evaluation applies a "product perspective", and burdens/benefits of some End of Life options (e.g. recycling) are partitioned between different (consecutive) product life cycles. This prevents from capturing the full environmental implications of having a given waste stream routed to such End of Life options (especially in case of recycling). Conversely, in a waste management LCA of alternative End of Life options for the product (e.g. based on a functional unit of 1 tonne of product waste to be managed), each pathway would be assigned the full burdens and benefits it involves. In such case, there is indeed no need to break mass and energy flows between the waste management system providing recovered material/energy, and the product system using them (i.e. a "system perspective" is applied, and no allocation is needed). In this perspective, the total (system-wise) benefits associated with the End of Life pathway "100% recycling" would hence be higher than those considered to calculate the results presented in this section, based on a product perspective.

None of the product scenarios individually applying the three considered End of Life options (i.e. mechanical recycling, incineration and landfilling) can be identified as preferable across all the assessed impact categories and beverage bottles scenarios. Moreover, in several cases, no relevant changes in the overall impacts of such scenarios occur by implementing alternative End of Life options, with impact differences lower than 10% (which are considered not significant). Inside this framework, the following considerations can be made.

The scenario applying 100% mechanical recycling is preferable across the whole set of impact categories only in the case of PEF bottles, likely due to the higher Polymer

Production impacts and the consequent larger benefits from avoided virgin material production at End of Life recycling, compared to the other beverage bottles alternatives. For all other alternatives than PEF bottles, and except bio-based HDPE bottles, the 100% mechanical recycling scenario is preferable in four impact categories, including Climate Change, Human Toxicity - cancer, Ecotoxicity - freshwater and Water Use. For the three PET bottles scenarios (virgin, partially recycled and partially bio-based) this is also the case of Resource Use - fossils and Human Toxicity - non-cancer (except for bio-based PET bottles). Conversely, for bio-based HDPE bottles, the 100% recycling scenario is preferable only in Human Toxicity - cancer, while it is comparable with the 100% incineration scenario in most of the remaining categories (i.e. all except for Climate Change, Ozone Depletion, Human Toxicity - cancer and Ionising Radiation). Also for the three PET bottles alternatives the recycling and incineration scenarios are comparable in several (eight) impact categories beyond those where the recycling scenario is preferable (i.e. the six categories mentioned above), while for virgin and partially recycled HDPE bottles this happens in four categories. In Ozone Depletion, the recycling scenario shows the worst performance for all beverage bottles alternatives except for PEF bottles, where, as mentioned above, it is the preferable one. Similarly, in Ionising Radiation, the 100% recycling scenario is (except for PEF bottles) almost comparable with that relying on landfilling, which is the least preferable in that category. For bio-based HDPE bottles, this is also the case of Land Use.

If PEF bottles are excluded, the product scenario considering 100% incineration is the most favourable for all beverage bottles alternatives only in the Ionising Radiation impact category. However, in the case of virgin and partially recycled HDPE bottles, the incineration scenario is preferable also in the categories of Ozone Depletion (only virgin HDPE bottles), Particulate Matter, Acidification, Eutrophication – terrestrial, Eutrophication - marine, Land Use and Resource Use - minerals and metals. In Ozone Depletion, this is also the case of PET and partially bio-based PET bottles. On the other hand, the incineration scenario shows the highest impact in terms of Climate Change (all beverage bottles alternatives except for bio-based HDPE and PEF bottles) and Water Use (except for PEF bottles, where incineration is comparable with landfilling). For PEF bottles, 100% incineration is the worst scenario also in Human Toxicity - non-cancer.

In many impact categories, the product scenario applying 100% landfilling is the worst for all or most beverage bottles alternatives, although in some cases impact differences with respect to scenarios relying on one or more of the other End of Life options are not significant (lower than 10%). In general, this is in line with the priority order outlined in the "Waste Hierarchy", which sets disposal as the least preferable option (EC, 2008). Exceptions to the above are Climate Change, Ozone Depletion, and Water Use, where, for most beverage bottles alternatives, scenarios relying on other End of Life options show the highest impact, as discussed above. Overall, in none of the assessed impact categories and beverage bottles scenarios the 100% landfilling scenario is preferable, although in some cases it is comparable with scenarios showing the lowest impact.

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	1.91E+02	1.63E+02	2.63E+02	1.98E+02
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	2.95E-08	4.24E-08	7.64E-09	1.29E-08
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	1.22E-06	1.08E-06	1.40E-06	1.47E-06
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	5.13E-06	4.52E-06	5.51E-06	6.66E-06
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	3.30E-06	3.16E-06	3.12E-06	3.93E-06
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	1.16E+01	1.26E+01	7.12E+00	1.35E+01
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	3.51E-01	3.31E-01	3.56E-01	4.07E-01
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	4.20E-01	4.04E-01	4.05E-01	4.86E-01
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	1.35E+00	1.30E+00	1.37E+00	1.52E+00
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	5.83E-04	4.39E-04	3.90E-04	1.25E-03
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	1.16E-01	1.10E-01	1.18E-01	1.34E-01
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	2.48E+01	2.21E+01	2.78E+01	2.98E+01
Land Use [Pt]	4.37E+02	4.09E+02	4.50E+02	5.14E+02
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	4.20E+01	3.51E+01	5.62E+01	4.80E+01
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	1.79E-05	1.74E-05	1.71E-05	2.03E-05
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	3.74E+03	3.37E+03	3.99E+03	4.62E+03

Table 3.36. Characterised potential impacts of fossil-based PET beverage bottles for different Endof Life scenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity
analysis). Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	1.39E+02	1.20E+02	2.03E+02	1.41E+02
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	9.25E-08	1.22E-07	3.51E-08	4.74E-08
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	1.43E-06	1.28E-06	1.65E-06	1.76E-06
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	5.82E-06	5.31E-06	5.82E-06	7.74E-06
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	3.15E-06	3.17E-06	2.30E-06	4.03E-06
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	4.37E+00	6.72E+00	-6.74E+00	7.91E+00
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	3.51E-01	3.40E-01	3.17E-01	4.31E-01
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	3.74E-01	3.77E-01	2.86E-01	4.64E-01
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	1.21E+00	1.21E+00	1.04E+00	1.39E+00
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	7.22E-04	5.42E-04	5.74E-04	1.57E-03
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	1.04E-01	1.04E-01	8.46E-02	1.23E-01
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	3.08E+01	2.81E+01	3.39E+01	3.76E+01
Land Use [Pt]	3.60E+02	3.78E+02	2.48E+02	4.18E+02
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	2.25E+01	1.91E+01	3.41E+01	2.26E+01
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	1.46E-05	1.52E-05	1.00E-05	1.76E-05
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	3.28E+03	3.06E+03	3.01E+03	4.41E+03

Table 3.37. Characterised potential impacts of fossil-based HDPE beverage bottles for differentEnd of Life scenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity
analysis). Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	1.75E+02	1.47E+02	2.47E+02	1.82E+02
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	1.72E-07	1.85E-07	1.50E-07	1.56E-07
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	1.11E-06	9.65E-07	1.28E-06	1.35E-06
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	4.92E-06	4.31E-06	5.30E-06	6.45E-06
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	3.02E-06	2.89E-06	2.84E-06	3.66E-06
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	1.10E+01	1.20E+01	6.57E+00	1.29E+01
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	3.15E-01	2.96E-01	3.21E-01	3.72E-01
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	3.83E-01	3.66E-01	3.68E-01	4.49E-01
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	1.26E+00	1.20E+00	1.27E+00	1.42E+00
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	6.76E-04	5.32E-04	4.83E-04	1.35E-03
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	1.08E-01	1.02E-01	1.10E-01	1.26E-01
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	2.31E+01	2.05E+01	2.62E+01	2.81E+01
Land Use [Pt]	4.69E+02	4.40E+02	4.81E+02	5.46E+02
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	3.70E+01	3.01E+01	5.12E+01	4.30E+01
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	1.92E-05	1.87E-05	1.84E-05	2.16E-05
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	3.23E+03	2.86E+03	3.48E+03	4.12E+03

Table 3.38. Characterised potential impacts of 24% recycled PET beverage bottles for differentEnd of Life scenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity
analysis). Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	1.34E+02	1.15E+02	1.98E+02	1.36E+02
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	1.91E-07	2.20E-07	1.34E-07	1.46E-07
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	1.34E-06	1.19E-06	1.57E-06	1.67E-06
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	5.62E-06	5.11E-06	5.62E-06	7.54E-06
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	2.99E-06	3.01E-06	2.14E-06	3.87E-06
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	4.14E+00	6.50E+00	-6.97E+00	7.68E+00
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	3.30E-01	3.19E-01	2.95E-01	4.10E-01
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	3.54E-01	3.57E-01	2.66E-01	4.44E-01
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	1.16E+00	1.16E+00	9.88E-01	1.34E+00
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	7.85E-04	6.05E-04	6.36E-04	1.63E-03
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	9.99E-02	1.00E-01	8.08E-02	1.19E-01
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	2.97E+01	2.70E+01	3.27E+01	3.64E+01
Land Use [Pt]	3.88E+02	4.05E+02	2.75E+02	4.45E+02
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	2.16E+01	1.81E+01	3.31E+01	2.17E+01
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	1.56E-05	1.62E-05	1.10E-05	1.86E-05
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	2.99E+03	2.77E+03	2.72E+03	4.11E+03

Table 3.39. Characterised potential impacts of 16% recycled HDPE beverage bottles for differentEnd of Life scenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity
analysis). Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	1.96E+02	1.72E+02	2.54E+02	2.06E+02
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	2.14E-08	3.47E-08	-1.90E-09	5.30E-09
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	1.10E-06	9.60E-07	1.27E-06	1.34E-06
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	6.79E-06	6.31E-06	6.66E-06	8.49E-06
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.30E-05	1.29E-05	1.26E-05	1.37E-05
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	1.08E+01	1.22E+01	4.53E+00	1.32E+01
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	4.33E-01	4.16E-01	4.28E-01	4.93E-01
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	5.19E-01	5.09E-01	4.82E-01	5.93E-01
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	1.73E+00	1.68E+00	1.69E+00	1.91E+00
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	1.87E-03	1.73E-03	1.64E-03	2.55E-03
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	4.50E-01	4.45E-01	4.47E-01	4.69E-01
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	2.42E+01	2.17E+01	2.70E+01	2.93E+01
Land Use [Pt]	6.67E+03	6.78E+03	6.14E+03	6.91E+03
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	3.75E+01	3.09E+01	5.08E+01	4.39E+01
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	1.79E-05	1.75E-05	1.63E-05	2.06E-05
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	2.94E+03	2.57E+03	3.20E+03	3.82E+03

Table 3.40. Characterised potential impacts of 30% bio-based PET beverage bottles for differentEnd of Life scenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity
analysis). Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	3.43E+02	3.50E+02	2.86E+02	3.77E+02
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	3.04E-07	3.34E-07	2.44E-07	2.60E-07
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	2.04E-06	1.89E-06	2.25E-06	2.36E-06
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	cancer [CTUh] 3.23E-05 3.20E-05 3.13		3.13E-05	3.45E-05
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.07E-04	1.07E-04	1.06E-04	1.08E-04
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	ng Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] 8.18E+00 1.		-6.80E+00	1.28E+01
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	1.61E+00	1.60E+00	1.55E+00	1.69E+00
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	1.73E+00	1.74E+00	1.58E+00	1.83E+00
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	6.65E+00	6.67E+00	6.38E+00	6.86E+00
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	1.20E-02	1.18E-02	1.18E-02	1.29E-02
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	2.73E+00	2.74E+00	2.71E+00	2.76E+00
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	5.87E+01	5.61E+01	6.12E+01	6.56E+01
Land Use [Pt]	4.66E+04	4.69E+04	4.53E+04	4.70E+04
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	7.28E+01	6.97E+01	8.25E+01	7.34E+01
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	5.81E-05	5.90E-05	5.19E-05	6.15E-05
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	8.63E+02	6.45E+02	5.88E+02	1.99E+03

Table 3.41. Characterised potential impacts of bio-based HDPE beverage bottles for different Endof Life scenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity
analysis). Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	5.37E+02	4.60E+02	6.42E+02	6.67E+02
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	3.39E-06	2.81E-06	4.29E-06	4.25E-06
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	3.11E-06	2.58E-06	4.08E-06	3.73E-06
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	6.28E-05	4.99E-05	8.92E-05	7.41E-05
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.76E-05	1.49E-05	2.14E-05	2.20E-05
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] 2.95E+01 2.66		3.19E+01	3.58E+01
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	8.93E-01	7.64E-01	1.07E+00	1.10E+00
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	1.44E+00	1.23E+00	1.73E+00	1.79E+00
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	4.57E+00	3.89E+00	5.52E+00	5.63E+00
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	4.13E-02	3.43E-02	5.20E-02	5.19E-02
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	8.51E-01	7.12E-01	1.05E+00	1.07E+00
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	6.23E+02	5.11E+02	8.11E+02	7.71E+02
Land Use [Pt]	1.12E+04	9.39E+03	1.36E+04	1.42E+04
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	2.08E+02	1.74E+02	2.60E+02	2.61E+02
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	8.87E-04	7.36E-04	1.11E-03	1.12E-03
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	7.70E+03	6.56E+03	9.25E+03	9.59E+03

Table 3.42. Characterised potential impacts of PEF beverage bottles for different End of Lifescenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity analysis).Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

4 Case study 2: Agricultural mulching film

This case study investigates plastic mulching film used in large-scale agriculture. Plastic mulching is an agricultural practice consisting in the mechanical application of a thin plastic film (black, white or transparent, depending on needs) on the soil. Seedlings and young plants are then planted by punching holes in the film. As reported by Steinmetz et al. (2016), the primary function of plastic mulching is seedlings and shoots protection, by thermally insulating soil and preventing water evaporation (Tarara, 2000), thus maintaining or slightly increasing soil temperature and humidity. However, it is also used to reduce exposure to pests and for weed control (McKenzie et al., 2001), while preventing soil erosion. A number of short-term agronomic benefits are hence often recognised to plastic mulching as a result of these beneficial functions, such as yield increase, earlier development of seeds and fruits, improved fruit quality, increased water-use efficiency, and a consequent reduction in the use of fertilisers and pesticides (Scarascia-Mugnozza, 2011; Chalker-Scott, 2007; Espí et al., 2006; Lamont, 1993). These beneficial effects typically lead to instant economic advantages for farmers, so that plastic mulching has become an increasingly used technique in the global agriculture (Steinmetz et al., 2016). However, as reported by the same authors, in the medium-long term using plastic mulches may also generate adverse effects on soil quality and the environment, which in turn may negatively affect crop growth and guality, thereby potentially defeating any short-term agronomic and economic benefits. Plastic mulching can indeed increase degradation of soil organic matter (SOM) (due to higher temperatures generating below the film during use), potentially promoting depletion of soil nutrients and carbon stocks, and subsequently reducing the water retention capacity of soil (strictly connected with its SOM content) and increasing the release of greenhouse gas emissions from SOM degradation (Steinmetz et al., 2016). Moreover, continued use of plastic film for mulching facilitates the accumulation of plastic fragments in soil over time (especially where proper and complete collection of film after use is not ensured), and in the long term this may further deteriorate soil quality and crop growth (Steinmetz et al., 2016). Plastic residues may then also disintegrate into micro-plastics, which can adsorb agro-chemicals (Steinmetz et al., 2016) and negatively affect soil and/or other ecosystems (although these effects are not yet proven nor understood). Finally, plastic additives with toxic effects may be released (both during and after use of mulching film), and pesticide runoff may be promoted (while their leaching is potentially reduced) (Steinmetz et al., 2016).

In Europe, plastic mulching is used mainly in horticulture. The most common material currently used for the production of mulching film is Polyethylene (PE), with Low Density Poly Ethylene (LDPE) being the most widely applied polymer (Scarascia-Mugnozza, 2011). This is because of its high flexibility and durability, low cost, and large availability, which enable easy mechanical application on a commercial scale (Tofanelli and Wortman, 2020). Films made of biodegradable plastic materials in soil have also been made available on the market during the last 15 years (European Bioplastics, 2017), mainly based on (combinations of) biodegradable polyesters such as PLA (Polylactic Acid) and PBAT (Polybutylene Adipate co-Terephthalate), or starch-polyester blends, while other materials are still under research (e.g. PHA and PHB)⁸⁴ (Tofanelli and Wortman, 2020). Biodegradable films do not require collection from the field after use and their subsequent treatment or disposal (Kasirajan and Ngouajio, 2012), thus avoiding the costs and environmental impacts associated with these operations. If well designed, they may also help to prevent accumulation of persistent plastic fragments and particles in soil over time, and the resulting potential detrimental effects on soil quality and crops. However, as for traditional PE film remaining in soil after use, the fate of biodegradable films still have to be completely investigated and understood, as well as their effects on plastic accumulation and on soil/crops quality. Moreover, on-farm adoption of biodegradable mulching film has been reported to be limited in the past by premature deterioration of the film during the growing season, unpredictably slow biodegradation

⁸⁴ PHA: Poly-Hydroxy-Alkanoates; PHB: Poly-Hydroxy-Butyrate.

rates in soil, and concerns about the environmental fate of polymers (Tofanelli and Wortman, 2020). This has hindered acceptance of biodegradable films as a functional alternative to PE films by farmers (Steinmetz et al., 2016).

The focus of this study is on generic mulching film used in large-scale agriculture for unspecified horticultural crops, and hence with no defined crop-specific functions to be provided. The colour of the film is also not specified, and a typical average thickness is considered for each type of film investigated in the study (see Sections 4.1 and 4.2). This choice allows to keep a broader scope, extend the validity of results beyond very specific situations, and to overcome the scarcity of information on the characteristics of mulching film applied to specific (horticultural) crops. On the other hand, this implies that the technical characteristics assumed for the different types of film do not necessarily ensure the achievement of an equivalent product (agronomic) performance across all possible applications (i.e. crop types).

4.1 Assessed scenarios

In this case study, the potential impacts of conventional and biodegradable mulching film alternatives relying on different polymers and/or feedstock sources were quantified by modelling four separate LCA scenarios (Table 4.1). The most common alternative currently used for large-scale agriculture is non-biodegradable LDPE mulching film (Tofanelli and Wortman, 2020; Scarascia-Mugnozza, 2011), which was considered as a first scenario, assuming that polymer production is entirely based on virgin material from fossil-based feedstock (Scenario 1 - S1). The use of partially recycled LDPE from separately collected post-consumer plastic waste was then assessed in Scenario 2 (S2), considering a 35% recycled content as representative of the current situation, and assuming that no changes in thickness are needed. The recycled content was calculated as the rounded average of the share estimated by Eunomia (2021) specifically for mulching film (i.e. 52% in 2018)⁸⁵, and of that estimated by Plastics Recyclers Europe (PRE, 2020) for agricultural films in general (i.e. 22% in 2018). Due to the non-negligible difference between the two estimates, the application of an average value was preferred over a single estimate, albeit more specific for mulching film. However, the specific estimate available for mulching film (rounded to 50%) was applied in a sensitivity analysis, which also explored the effects of a hypothetical complete substitution of virgin with recycled material (i.e. a 100% recycled content) (Section 4.8.5.2).

Two biodegradable mulching film alternatives were investigated in Scenarios 3 (S3) and 4 (S4), separately considering the use of the two most common partially bio-based polymer blends currently available on the market for biodegradable mulching film manufacturing. In S3, a starch-based polymer blend of Thermoplastic Starch (TPS; 40%) and Polybutylene Adipate co-Terephthalate (PBAT, 60%) was considered⁸⁶, while in S4a blend of Polylactic Acid (PLA) and PBAT (in a 45%-55% proportion)⁸⁷ was used as film material (referred to as PLA-based polymer).

PLA was assumed to be entirely produced in the US from maize grown in the same country, since nearly 90% of PLA currently consumed in Europe comes from the US (Eurostat, 2019a), and maize is used as a source of starch-derived sugar (dextrose) by the largest PLA producer in that country (Vink and Davies, 2015). However, the use of PLA entirely produced in the EU from locally cultivated maize was investigated in a

⁸⁵ The estimate is based on the total recycled material use for mulching film manufacturing in Europe quantified by Plastics Recyclers Europe for 2018 (i.e. 43 kt), and on a total plastic consumption for agricultural mulching film equal to 83 kt in 2019 (according to APE Europe data).

⁸⁶ Note that the shares assumed for the two copolymers do not specifically reflect any particular product currently on the market, as they were defined based on stakeholder inputs reporting that "renewability" (i.e. the bio-based content) of starch-based polymers used in packaging applications can reach 40%. In this case study, the reported share was reasonably extended also to polymer blends used for mulching film manufacturing, in the absence of specific data for these.

⁸⁷ The shares of the two copolymers were defined based on the technical specifications of one of the major PLA-based polymer blends currently available on the market for biodegradable mulching film manufacturing.

sensitivity analysis (Section 4.8.5.4). Starch was assumed to be produced in the EU from the current EU-average mix of starch crops, being one of the major producers of starchbased polymers for mulching film manufacturing located in Europe. The mix of crops was estimated to include maize (47% on starch basis), wheat (40%) and potatoes (13%) (Starch Europe, 2019). PBAT used as a copolymer in both polymer blends is based on fossil resources, and no agricultural feedstock are involved in this case.

Scenario	Polymer	Monomer or Co-polymer	Feedstock	End of Life options/ scenario (1)
1 - Conventional polymer (S1)	LDPE (²)	Ethylene	Fossil-based (crude oil/ natural gas)	Incineration (44%) Landfilling (46%) Burial in soil (10%) (Recycling – 0%)
2 - Conventional polymer 2 (S2)	R-LDPE (²) (35% recycled content)	Ethylene	Waste LDPE (post-consumer)	Incineration (44%) Landfilling (46%) Burial in soil (10%) (Recycling – 0%)
3 - Alternative polymer 2 (S3)	TPS/PBAT blend (^{3,4})	TPS PBAT (⁵)	EU mix of starch crops (⁶) Crude oil/natural gas	In-situ biodegradation (100%)
4 - Alternative polymer 3 (S4)	PLA/PBAT blend (^{7,8})	PLA (⁹) PBAT (⁵)	Maize (US) Crude oil/natural gas	In-situ biodegradation (100%)

Table 4.1. LCA scenarios assessed for the mulching film case study and respective End of Life
options and scenarios.

The impacts of each scenario were calculated considering an EU-average End of Life scenario combining the $(^{1})$ listed End of Life options according with the reported shares. A sensitivity analysis individually considering the application of each listed option (plus recycling of non-biodegradable films) was also conducted.

(²) LDPE: Low Density Poly Ethylene.

 (3) TPS: Thermoplastic Starch; PBAT: Polybutylene Adipate co-Terephthalate.
 (4) A polymer blend consisting of 40% TPS and 60% PBAT was considered, according to the information received from stakeholders consultation, reporting that "renewability" (i.e. the bio-based content) of starch-based polymers used in packaging applications can reach 40% (and reasonably extending this share also to polymer blends used for mulching film manufacturing, in the absence of specific data).

(⁵) PBAT is a copolymer of 1,4-Butanediol, Adipic acid and Purified Terephthalic Acid (PTA).

(⁶) The mix includes Maize (47%), Wheat (40%), and Potatoes (13%), in terms of starch product equivalents (Starch Europe, 2019).

PLA: PolyLactic Acid; PBAT: Polybutylene Adipate co-Terephthalate.

 $\binom{8}{9}$ Consisting of 45% PLA and 55% PBAT, according to the technical specification of one of the major PLAbased polymer blends currently available on the market for biodegradable mulching film manufacturing.

(⁹) PLA is a polymer of Lactic Acid.

Regarding the product End of Life, all treatment and disposal options currently applied at the EU level were considered for each mulching film alternative. For films made of conventional, non-biodegradable polymers (i.e. LDPE and partially recycled LDPE) applied options include incineration and landfilling, while (mechanical) recycling is reported to be currently not applied (Eunomia, 2021). Burial in soil of mulching film residues not collected from the field after use was also considered, albeit it is not an intended End of Life option. For biodegradable alternatives (i.e. starch-based and PLA-based film), only in-situ biodegradation was considered, since they are primarily intended to be left on the field at the end of the growing season and then ploughed into soil for biodegradation. As a base case, the impacts of each scenario were thus assessed with reference to an EUaverage End of Life scenario including all the options currently applied to the specific mulching film alternative, which for non-biodegradable films were combined as described in Section 4.5.5.1 and as summarised in Table 4.1. However, in a sensitivity analysis,

scenario impacts were also recalculated by individually applying each considered End of Life option, including recycling as a potentially applicable option for non-biodegradable films (Section 4.8.5.7).

4.2 Functional Unit and reference flow

As discussed in the foreword, the main function of plastic mulching film is to protect crops, facilitate their growth, and improve the respective quality by controlling weeds, retaining the moisture content in soil and roots, and by maintaining or increasing soil temperature (Razza and Cerutti, 2017; Steinmetz et al., 2016). The functional unit was thus defined as: "providing mulching and the associated agronomic functions to 1 hectare (10,000 m^2) of agricultural land cultivated with horticultural crops (e.g. melon, strawberry, zucchini) in the EU, for a period corresponding to an average growing season (i.e. four to five months)" (Table 4.2). A specific, quantified agronomic performance to be provided (beyond mulching the specified area of land) could not be identified.

Aspect	Description
" What " (function or service provided)	Providing mulching and the associated agronomic functions to agricultural land cultivated with horticultural crops (e.g. melon, strawberry, zucchini) through plastic film
" How much " (extent of the function or service)	1 hectare (10,000 m ²) of cultivated land (i.e. 0.6 ha -6000 m ² - of mulched land)
" How well " (expected level of quality of the function or service)	Adequately protecting the crop, facilitating its growth, and improving its final quality by controlling weeds, by retaining the moisture content in soil and roots, and by maintaining or increasing soil temperature
" How long " (duration/lifetime of the function or service)	For one entire growing season (i.e. four to five months on average)
" Where " (location/geography of the function or service)	In the EU-28
"For whom" (beneficiary of the function or service)	An average EU-28 large-scale farmer

Table 4.2. Functional unit defined for mulching film LCA scenarios.

The reference flow of each scenario (i.e. the amount of polymer required to fulfil the functional unit) was calculated based on the thickness of the film in the specific scenario, the net area of land to be mulched, and the density of the relevant film material (Table 4.3). For thickness, an average value was considered for each mulching film alternative, calculated based on typical ranges of thickness reported in the literature or in technical specifications of specific products available on the market⁸⁸ (see Table 4.3). It was not possible to identify a thickness (nor to calculate a corresponding reference flow) ensuring that a specific, quantified agronomic performance is achieved, and that the different mulching film alternatives provide an equivalent performance. This is acknowledged as a limitation of this study, albeit also previous studies have applied a similar approach (e.g. Razza and Cerutti, 2017 and EC, 2019). Note also that, considering the wide range of thickness reported for conventional LDPE mulching film (15-20 μ m) a sensitivity analysis was conducted on this parameter for such alternative (see Section 4.8.5.1). As for the extension, it was assumed that mulching 1 ha of cultivated land requires, on average,

⁸⁸ Note that the thickness assumed for conventional LDPE mulching films (i.e. 35 μ m) fulfil the requirement specified by EN 13655 for thermoplastic mulching film intended to be removed from soil after use for recovery, which is the case of non-biodegradable films investigated in this case study. For this type of films, thickness shall be higher than at least 20 μ m (CEN, 2018a).

0.6 ha of film (Razza and Cerutti, 2017), considering the typical line-spacing between two contiguous seedlings lines applied in horticulture, which is usually not mulched. Finally, typical average material densities were considered, as reported in the literature or in technical specifications of commercially available mulching film materials (see Table 4.3).

Material	Thickness	Density	Reference flow (³)
	(µm) (¹)	(kg/m³) (²)	(kg/FU)
LDPE;	35	0.925	194
R-LDPE	(15-50) (⁴)	(0.92-0.93) (⁵)	
Starch-based polymer	15 (12-18) (⁶)	1.26 (1.23-1.29) (⁶)	113
PLA-based polymer	10 (8-12) (⁷)	1.385 (1.37-1.40) (⁷)	83

Table 4.3. Calculation of the reference flow for mulching film LCA scenarios.

(1) Values in parenthesis represent the typical range of thickness for mulching film of the specific material (as reported in the literature or in technical specifications of specific products on the market).

(²) Values in parenthesis represent the typical range of density of the specific mulching film material (as reported in the literature or in technical specifications of specific products on the market).

(³) Calculated considering that, on average, a net area of 0.6 ha needs to be mulched for 1 ha of land cultivated with horticultural crops (Razza and Cerutti, 2017).

(⁴) According to OWS (2017), LDPE mulching films for vegetable cultivation have a thickness between 15 and 50 μ m. The resulting average thickness (32.5 μ m) was rounded up to the most proximate commercial thickness.

- (⁵) Source: Scarascia-Mugnozza et al. (2011).
- (6) Source: technical specifications of one of the major starch-based mulching film materials available on the market.
- (⁷) Source: technical specifications of one of the major PLA-based mulching film materials available on the market.

4.3 System boundary

In all the analysed scenarios, the system boundary was set to cover the default life cycle stages specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for cradle-to-grave LCAs of final products⁸⁹, and the associated most relevant processes within the mulching film life cycle. The considered life cycle stages and processes are described below, and are also schematically represented in the system boundary diagrams shown in Figures 4.1 to 4.4:

- **Feedstock Supply**⁹⁰ covering extraction, processing, transport and possible refining of crude oil and natural gas (fossil-based polymers); collection, transport and sorting of post-consumer plastic waste (recycled polymers); crop cultivation (bio-based polymers), as well as transport of these feedstock materials to downstream conversion processes (e.g. naphtha cracking, polymer recycling, wet milling of maize and other starch crops, etc.).
- **Polymer Production**⁹¹ covering all the activities associated with the conversion or recycling of relevant feedstock materials into the specific polymer, including any transport among these activities and final transport of polymer granulate to downstream manufacturing processes.

⁸⁹ Note that, as permitted by the *Plastics LCA* method, and as described below, some of the default life cycle stages have been split into different sub-stages, and their naming was adjusted to better reflect the scope of this study.

⁹⁰ Corresponding to the default life cycle stage "Raw Material Acquisition and Pre-Processing" specified in the *Plastics LCA* method.

⁹¹ Corresponding to the default life cycle stage "Raw Material Acquisition and Pre-Processing" specified in the *Plastics LCA* method.

- **Manufacturing** including mulching film manufacturing through blown film extrusion of polymer granulate.
- **Distribution** including transport of mulching film from the manufacturing site to distribution centres, and from these to final users.
- End of Life covering removal, transport, incineration and disposal of nonbiodegradable mulching film remaining on soil after use, as well as avoided generation of conventional energy replaced by any recovered energy. Transport, treatment and disposal of soil contamination collected together with conventional mulching film during removal from the field were also included. For biodegradable mulching film, in-situ biodegradation was considered.

The default life cycle stage "Raw Material Acquisition and Pre-processing" was further split into two separate sub-stages (i.e. Feedstock Supply and Polymer Production), to allow disaggregating and separately quantifying the impacts of feedstock supply and those associated with downstream conversion processes into final polymer granulate. Moreover, a different nomenclature was applied to such stages compared to the default nomenclature specified in the *Plastics LCA* method, to better reflect the investigated supply chains and the scope of the study. The stage of "Raw Material Acquisition" was thus identified with that of "Feedstock Supply", while "Pre-processing" corresponds to "Polymer Production".

The Use stage, including mulching film application and any emissions generated during its permanence on soil (e.g. release of additives), was excluded from the system boundary, due to the lack of suitable data or proxies to model the application process, and of quantitative evidence on the possible release of specific substances during use. However, the burdens of the application process can be reasonably considered identical for all the investigated mulching film alternatives, since the burdens of agricultural operations such as soil treatment, harvesting and fertiliser/pesticide application normally depend on the area to be covered, and this reasonably applies also to mulching film application. Therefore, despite different masses of film material need to be applied in the different scenarios, they are all expected to be equally affected by the exclusion of the film application process. On the other hand, it is recognised that the overall potential lifecycle impacts associated with mulching film use quantified in this study are underestimated.

Additives used in mulching film manufacturing or polymer production were also not included in the assessment, neither in terms of associated production burdens, nor of their possible release and fate during use and at End of Life. No complete and consistent data and information were indeed available in this respect, and especially to differentiate among the different investigated material alternatives. Exclusion of additives is acknowledged as a limitation of this study, as the properties of conventional mulching film materials are reported to be normally optimised or modified by means of specific additives (e.g. plasticisers, ultraviolet stabilisers, pigments) during film manufacturing (Steinmetz et al., 2016). However, additives used for Thermoplastic Starch production (mainly plasticisers) were taken into account, as they represent a non-negligible and essential portion of the final polymer (i.e. 25%; IfBB, 2018), are required to ensure suitable material properties and processability, and relevant data are partially available. Moreover, production of additives used in starch-based polymers can account for an important share of the cradle-to-gate Climate Change impact and energy demand of such polymers, reaching 46% for polymer grades including a share of additives in the range of 30% (Broeren et al., 2017).



Figure 4.1. System boundary for fossil-based LDPE mulching film (Scenario 1).



Figure 4.2. System boundary for 35% recycled LDPE mulching film (Scenario 2).



Figure 4.3. System boundary for starch-based mulching film (Scenario 3).



Figure 4.4. System boundary for PLA-based mulching film (Scenario 4).

4.4 Limitations and critical assumptions

The following key limitations and critical assumptions apply to the LCA scenarios investigated in this case study, and have to be properly taken into account, where relevant, in the interpretation of the respective results.

- While already commercially available and produced in industrial-scale facilities, biodegradable polymer blends used for starch-based and PLA-based mulching films partly rely on upstream conversion processes (e.g. PLA production from dextrose) that are more recent compared to processes involved in the production of fossil-based LDPE used for conventional mulching film. Such processes have thus likely experienced less optimisation and improvement, for instance in terms of conversion efficiency and process integration. Therefore, the results related to biodegradable mulching film alternatives shall be interpreted taking into account differences in the level of maturity of part of the underlying technology compared to conventional mulching films.
- For each mulching film alternative, an average thickness was estimated based on market or literature data, and used along with other relevant parameters to calculate the reference flow (i.e. the amount of film material required to fulfil the functional unit) (Section 4.2). This approach does not automatically ensure that the qualitative agronomic performances specified in the functional unit are achieved, nor that equivalent performances are provided by the different investigated mulching film alternatives. Note also that it was not possible to identify a specific quantitative agronomic performance to be included in the functional unit, due to the variety of functions typically attributed to mulching film (see the introductory section of this case study) and to their generally difficult quantification.
- The Use stage, including mulching film application and any emissions generated during its permanence on soil (e.g. release of additives), was excluded from the system boundary (Section 4.3). This was because of the lack of suitable data to model the application process, of quantitative evidence on the possible release of specific substances after application, and of complete and sufficiently specific data on additives used in mulching film (see also the next point). While all mulching film alternatives are expected to be equally affected by the exclusion of the film application process (as long as the associated burdens do not depend on the quantity of film material to be applied), the overall potential impacts quantified in this case study for the mulching film life cycle are underestimated.
- The assessment did not include the life cycle (i.e. production and any resulting emissions during use or End of Life) of additives used in polymer production or mulching film manufacturing (e.g. plasticisers, compatibilisers, UV stabilisers and pigments), due to the lack of complete and sufficiently specific and/or representative data on additive use and release. The only exception was related to additives (mainly plasticisers) used in the production of Thermoplastic Starch, which accounted for a substantial portion of the final polymer (i.e. 25%) and for which data were partially available (Section 4.3). While additives are generally reported to be mostly used in small shares, their potential impacts may be proportionally (much) higher compared to used quantities, once they are released into the environment. Impact assessment results presented in this study may thus be even significantly underestimated in specific categories, and only partially capture any differences in additive use among the investigated product alternatives.
- A combination of datasets from different sources was applied to build the life cycle inventory of the investigated mulching film scenarios, since representative EFcompliant or ILCD-EL compliant datasets were only available for part of the foreground and background processes to be modelled. This was especially the case of biodegradable mulching film alternatives (starch-based and PLA-based films), where datasets from the *ecoinvent* database were mostly used to fill data gaps (e.g. for

starch additives and PBAT production). While, to increase consistency, the originally associated background datasets were replaced with EF-compliant or ILCD-EL compliant datasets to the largest extent possible, this could not be done for all relevant process inputs and outputs. Impact assessment results calculated for biodegradable mulching films may thus be affected by discrepancies in the modelling⁹² of individual background processes compared to conventional mulching film scenarios (which entirely or mostly rely on EF- compliant or ILCD-EL compliant datasets). A careful interpretation is hence needed for such results, and any direct comparison between these two sets of scenarios should be avoided, especially for those impact categories that across the different case studies were generally found to be mostly affected by the use of datasets were significantly contributing to the total impact). These categories include Ozone Depletion, Resource Use – minerals and metals, Human Toxicity (cancer and non-caner), Ecotoxicity, and, to a lower extent, Water Use and Land Use, depending on the product scenario.

- Production of virgin, fossil-based LDPE was modelled based entirely on data reflecting EU technology and conditions, despite approximately 14% of this polymer was estimated to be imported from foreign countries (Section 4.5.2.1). This is due to the lack of specific data representing production in exporting countries such as Iran, Qatar, Korea, Saudi Arabia and Turkey. While the share of imports is moderate, virgin production impacts of LDPE may thus be underestimated if imports rely, for instance, on less efficient/outdated technologies and/or on more polluting energy sources.
- In the absence of specific data, production of secondary LDPE granulate (used as recycled content in partially recycled LDPE film) was approximated with data related to the production of a generic secondary plastic granulate out of sorted, post-consumer plastic waste (Section 4.5.2.2). While the approximation is considered reasonable (both processes are expected to rely on similar unit operations), the applied data do not refer to the real process and introduce a source of uncertainty. The use of any additives needed to achieve a suitable quality of the recycled polymer to be used as a replacement for virgin material was also excluded.
- A number of approximations and assumptions were made in the modelling of the upstream, cradle-to-gate life cycle of starch-based mulching film (as discussed in Section 4.5.2.3.1), and have to be specifically taken into account in the interpretation of the overall impact assessment results calculated for this product alternative:
 - In the absence of specific data, the total share of additives used in Thermoplastic Starch (TPS) was defined based on illustrative mass balance results from the literature, and the proportions of individual substances was based on assumptions. The resulting polymer composition may hence not be representative of TPS grades currently available on the market. Moreover, the production of some specific substances used as additives was modelled by means of more or less large approximations, introducing uncertainty.
 - PBAT production from its copolymers (1,4-Butanediol, Adipic Acid, and Terephthalic Acid) was modelled based on data related to PET polymerisation from the respective monomers, as both processes rely on esterification as the same synthesis route. While the approximation is considered reasonable, the applied data do not refer to the real process and add further uncertainty to the estimated (cradle-to-gate) results.
 - The compounding process of TPS and PBAT into the final polymer blend was modelled based on data derived from elaborations and extrapolations to the year 2018 of highly aggregated data from the environmental product declaration of a starch-based polymer dating back to 2004. The applied data may hence be no longer representative of current processes and technology.

⁹² Discrepancies may be associated with the applied modelling approach, calculation of process emissions, and/or the elementary flows used to represent such emissions.

- Most of the limitations and implications discussed in the point above for starch-based mulching film equally or similarly apply also to PLA-based film, particularly the use of PET polymerisation data to approximate PBAT production from its precursors. Moreover, the final compounding step was modelled based on data related to compounding of starch-based polymers (i.e. the same data used for starch-based mulching film), which may not adequately represent the real process.
- Regarding the End of Life of conventional, non-biodegradable mulching films (i.e. virgin and partially recycled LDPE films), the following approximations and relevant assumptions have been performed, affecting the potential impacts estimated for these product alternatives and their End of Life stage:
 - The assumed collection rate of mulching film from the field after use (90%) was defined based on literature data referring to LDPE films with a thickness that is 10 μ m lower than the one considered in this study for conventional mulching films (i.e. 35 μ m; Section 4.5.5.1). The assumption is thus potentially conservative (the collection rate generally increases with thickness), although it could be considered a reasonable balance between the actual collection rate for a 35 μ m film (unknown) and the overall collection rate estimated for mulching film in general at the EU level, regardless of thickness (i.e. 80%).
 - The contamination rate of collected mulching film by soil and vegetable residues was estimated as a function of thickness based on elaborations (linear regression) on data pairs defined considering that the contamination rate increases when thickness decreases. However, the values of contamination rate considered in the calculations were not originally associated to specific thicknesses (Section 4.5.5.1). The obtained estimate (i.e. a contamination rate of 60%) is thus affected by uncertainty, although it is in line with the overall average contamination rate that can be estimated, based on other available data, for mulching film in general at the EU level (i.e. 67%).
 - The burdens of the collection process of mulching film from land after use were approximated with data related to straw removal, in the absence of specific data for mulching film collection (Section 4.5.5.2). While the approximation is considered reasonable, it represents a source of uncertainty.
 - To model landfilling of conventional LDPE mulching films, a dataset related to the disposal of a generic, average, conventional plastic material was applied as a proxy, due to the lack of a material-specific EF-compliant dataset for landfilling of LDPE (Section 4.5.5.5). The approximation was considered acceptable, but it is reported for completeness, as prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* method (Section 4.4.10.11).
 - Incineration and landfilling of soil collected along with used mulching film during removal from the field were modelled based on (EF-compliant) datasets approximating incineration and landfilling of the main soil material components (including minerals and organic matter), in the absence of any material-specific datasets for soil treatment or disposal. Particularly, incineration and landfilling of the mineral part were approximated with treatment or disposal of inert material, while biodegradable waste treatment/disposal was considered as a proxy for incineration and landfilling of soil organic matter (Sections 4.5.5.4 and 4.5.5.5). These approximations introduce further uncertainty in the (End of Life) results.
 - Burial in soil of uncollected conventional mulching film residues was modelled as mere release of macro-plastic to soil (Section 4.5.5.6). This was due to incomplete understanding and knowledge of the fate of plastic products or parts once released in soil (and in the environment in general), and to the lack of data on the use of additives during polymer production and film manufacturing (Section 4.3). Additional relevant burdens might have thus been neglected in the modelling, such as those related to any release of micro-plastics from possible further

fragmentation of film residues buried in soil, and to any emission of additives, metals or possible degradation products.

- The potential impacts on ecosystems, particularly soil and its quality, and on human health associated with the release as macro-plastic of uncollected conventional mulching film residues could not be quantified, due to the current absence of a suitable impact assessment method (as more generally discussed in Sections 2.4 and 2.6 of this report). However, this gap may be filled in the future, as long as better knowledge is gained on the actual fate, exposure and effects of macro-plastics released in soil and into the environment in general.
- In-situ biodegradation of biodegradable mulching film was modelled assuming that ultimate biodegradation is achieved for the film material, i.e. that the latter is ultimately converted into CO₂, water, new soil biomass, and mineral salts of any other elements included in the product composition (none in this case study). No residual (micro)-plastic particles were assumed to remain in soil after biodegradation, while any plastic fragments and intermediate degradation products generated during biodegradation were assumed not to be transferred to other environmental compartments than soil, thus not contributing to any emission into the environment (Section 4.5.5.7). However, relevant emissions might have been omitted from the modelling (e.g. any non-biodegradable additives, any metals, intermediate biodegradation products and plastic fragments/particles), due to incomplete composition data (which exclude additives used during polymer compounding and film manufacturing), and to only partial understanding and knowledge of fragmentation and biodegradation pathways of plastics in soil.
- A 90% mineralisation rate was assumed when modelling biodegradation of biodegradable mulching film in soil, according to the minimum requirement from the standard EN 17033 (CEN, 2018b), which has to be achieved over a maximum period of 2 years when testing the film material according to the specified standard method (Section 4.5.5.7). While a higher rate may be achieved in reality over the 100-year timeframe considered for modelling, no adaptations were made, in the absence of consistent and sufficiently representative evidence, and following a conservative approach.
- The method and indicators applied to quantify the total loss and release of macroplastics to the environment (i.e. the *PLP method*) focuses on the initial loss from the technosphere, and on the subsequent immediate release to the environment after any short-term redistribution of released items among different environmental compartments. However, the effects of biodegradation, and of any other environmental mechanism further affecting the fate of released items, are not taken into account, due to incomplete knowledge of fragmentation and (bio-)degradation pathways of (biodegradable) plastic products in soil and in the environment in general (Section 4.5.5.8). The values of release calculated in this study for biodegradable mulching films may thus be even significantly overestimated compared to the ultimate release after biodegradation has occurred (which is not quantified), albeit the results clearly differentiated the estimated release of biodegradable plastic material from the release of conventional, non-biodegradable plastic.

4.5 Life Cycle Inventory

This section describes the main details of the Life Cycle Inventory of the analysed scenarios, including the related assumptions and data sources. The description is separately reported for each life cycle stage in the following sub-sections (4.5.1 - 4.5.6).

4.5.1 Feedstock Supply Stage

4.5.1.1 Fossil-based polymers

For virgin, fossil-based polymers and copolymers (i.e. LDPE and PBAT), the stage of Feedstock Supply includes the activities of crude-oil and natural gas exploration, drilling, extraction, processing and transport to downstream users, as well as naphtha production in crude oil refineries, and its transport to subsequent conversion processes (i.e. naphtha cracking).

For fossil-based LDPE, the modelling of these activities was carried out as described in Section 3.5.1.1 of the Beverage Bottles case study, where the reader is referred to for further details on the applied data in terms of source, reference technology, geography and time period, covered sub-processes and related environmental burdens, main modelling choices (e.g. allocation), other relevant aspects and modelling details, as well as of any adjustments performed in the implementation of the applied datasets in the overall product inventories.

For PBAT used as a copolymer in starch-based and PLA-based polymers, the stage of Feedstock Supply could not be separately modelled from downstream conversion and polymerisation processes, due to the absence of disaggregated datasets covering the burdens associated with the production of most PBAT co-monomers (disaggregation would have only been possible for PTA). The overall, cradle-to-gate inventory modelling of PBAT production and supply of the associated feedstock is hence entirely described in Section 4.5.2.3, focusing on Polymer Production.

4.5.1.2 Recycled LDPE

For recycled LDPE, Feedstock Supply consists of collection of post-consumer LDPE waste, and its subsequent transport and sorting in specific facilities for recycling. LDPE waste from different sectors contributing to municipal collection (e.g. household and commercial packaging waste) was assumed to be used as a feedstock, while agricultural film waste is reported to be currently not recycled into new film material (Eunomia, 2021). The collection, transport and sorting processes were modelled as described in Sections 3.5.5.2 and 3.5.5.3 for the Beverage Bottles case study, based on data referring to collection and transport of separately collected plastic waste at the municipal level, as well as to sorting of mixed plastic waste in dedicated facilities. However, a sorting efficiency of 73% was considered for collected LDPE waste, according to Antonopoulos et al. (2021).

These activities and processes were implemented in the lifecycle model according to the Circular Footprint Formula (CFF), which is the approach prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* method to handle recycling situations. The formula was applied considering the default material-specific value of the A factor reported in Annex C of the *Plastics LCA* method for recycled PE used in unspecified applications (i.e. 0.5), in the absence of an application-specific value. Therefore, only 50% of the burdens from LDPE waste collection, transport, sorting (and subsequent recycling; see Section 4.5.2.2) were assigned to the recycled material content in mulching film, the rest being assigned to the system providing waste material for recycling. However, the recycled material content was assigned an equal share ((1-A) x Qsin/Qp) of the burdens associated with the supply of the virgin fossil-based feedstock used in the production of the replaced virgin polymer. Such burdens were modelled as described in Section 4.5.1.1 for virgin, fossil-based LDPE. Further details and considerations on the implementation of the CFF are provided in Section 4.5.2.2, addressing the modelling of the Polymer Production Stage for recycled LDPE.

4.5.1.3 Bio-based polymers

For bio-based polymers (i.e. Thermoplastic Starch and PLA used as blending copolymers), the stage of Feedstock Supply includes cultivation of the relevant starch crop(s) and their subsequent transport to further processing in the same country. Cultivation of US Maize as a feedstock for PLA was not modelled separately, being already covered in the fully aggregated, cradle-to-gate dataset applied to model PLA production⁹³ (see Section 4.5.2.3.2). This refers to the year 2014, and is based on the life cycle inventory of Ingeo[™] polylactides produced by NatureWorks in its facility located in Nebraska (Vink and Davies, 2015). According to the information provided in the dataset documentation, the modelled maize production inventory represents cultivation in the twenty-six counties on the borderline between Nebraska and Iowa (which provide the feedstock used for PLA production), and is based on average data collected from farmers operating in such region. Covered activities include production of all the relevant agricultural inputs, such as seeds (accounting for the associated energy demand), fertilisers, lime stone, herbicides and insecticides, electricity and fuels (natural gas, diesel, propane and gasoline) used on farm, as well as supply of irrigation water. Emissions of dinitrogen oxide, nitrogen oxides, nitrates and phosphates (due to fertiliser application) are also taken into account. Other emissions (e.g. from pesticides) are not explicitly mentioned, although a number of pesticide emissions (likely associated with maize cultivation) are reported in the overall aggregated inventory. Production of relevant farm equipment (tractors and harvest combines) was investigated during the development of the inventory, but its contribution was found to be negligible (and hence it was likely excluded). Uptake of atmospheric CO_2 during maize growth through photosynthesis is included, and quantified based on the biogenic carbon content of PLA at 1.83 kg CO₂/kg_{PLA} (Vink and Davies, 2015), which is in line with the total inventoried amount of 1.88 kg CO₂/kg_{PLA} (accounting also for other potential contributions from the covered process chain). CO₂ emissions from direct land use change are also inventoried, although the guantification method is not reported and the contribution of the maize cultivation process alone is not specified. The total aggregated emission is equal to 8.37×10^{-5} kg CO₂/kg_{PLA} (i.e. approximately 5.32×10^{-5} kg CO₂/kg_{maize})⁹⁴, which is one order of magnitude lower than the emission inventoried in the ILCD-EL compliant dataset for US maize available in the GaBi database (1.1x10⁻⁴ kg CO₂/kg_{maize}). Road transport of dried maize grains to downstream processing (wet milling) takes place along a relatively short distance, which is not specified in the dataset nor in Vink and Davies (2015).

Production of the European starch crops (maize, wheat, potatoes) used as a feedstock for Thermoplastic Starch, was modelled through available EF-compliant datasets⁹⁵ referring to the year 2016. These are based on the approach used to develop agricultural inventories available in the Agri-footprint database (Agri-footprint methodology; Blonk Consultants, 2015a,b), relying on 5-year average yield data from FAOSTAT (2010-2014), and on country-, crop-, and process-specific data for the other relevant parameters, as appropriate. Additional details on the specific activities, inputs and emissions covered in the datasets, on their modelling or quantification, and on other relevant applied methodological choices (e.g. allocation of cultivation burdens between any coproducts) are reported in Section 3.5.1.3 of the Beverage Bottles case study. While such description refers only to maize and wheat cultivation datasets, it equally applies to potato cultivation, with GHG (CO₂) emissions from direct Land Use Change (dLUC) being quantified for this crop at 0.000367 kg CO₂/kg_{potatoes}. All crops were assumed to be transported to downstream processing along an overall distance of 100 km, covered by large lorries (> 32 t, fuelled with the EU diesel mix).

⁹³ The following dataset was applied: [US] Ingeo Polylactide (PLA) biopolymer production; corn production, dextrose wet milling process, fermentation to lactic acid, polymerisation | single route, at plant | 1.210 -1.430 kg/m3.

⁹⁴ Calculated considering a specific maize consumption for PLA production equal to 1.572 kg maize/kg PLA, as reported in the underlying process inventory by Vink and Davies (2015).

⁹⁵ The following datasets were applied:

⁻ Maize: [EU+28] Maize (corn grain) production; technology mix, production mix | at farm;

⁻ Wheat: [EU+28] Wheat grain; technology mix, production mix | at farm;

⁻ Potatoes: [EU+28] Starch potato; technology mix, production mix | at farm.

4.5.2 Polymer Production Stage

The Polymer Production stage covers the activities of feedstock processing into any relevant intermediate(s) and monomer(s), the polymerisation or recycling process, compounding of polymer blends, as well as any transport among these activities and final transport of polymer granulate to the mulching film manufacturing site. The following subsections (4.5.2.1 - 4.5.2.4) describe how these activities were modelled in this case study, distinguishing between fossil-based, recycled and bio-based polymers.

4.5.2.1 Fossil-based LDPE

For conventional, fossil-based LDPE, the whole process chain from feedstock processing to polymerisation, through the production of intermediates and monomers, was modelled by means of a partially aggregated, cradle-to-gate, ILCD-EL compliant dataset provided by Thinkstep⁹⁶. The dataset disaggregates upstream feedstock inputs (naphtha and natural gas), reflects the main technologies adopted in EU-28, and refers to the year 2018. It is mainly based on industry data from internationally adopted production processes, integrated, where needed, with literature data from several sources. The number of industry data sources considered for individual process steps is not specified. Disaggregated upstream inputs include a combination of crude oil-derived naphtha and natural gas, with crude oil accounting for 75% of the total feedstock input, while the remaining 25% is covered by natural gas. All conversion processes are assumed to take place in Europe, so that the dataset not only reflects the main technology applied in the region, but also EU-average background conditions in terms of e.g. energy generation, material supply and transport. However, approximately 14% of LDPE used in the EU was estimated to be imported, based on average annual import shares calculated from Prodcom data for the years 2016-2018 (Eurostat, 2019d). The use of data reflecting European technology and conditions also for imports (due to the absence of data for polymer production in exporting countries) thus represents a limitation of this study, although the estimated import share is modest.

The main conversion process involved in the modelled supply chain is steam cracking of naphtha and natural gas, delivering the monomer ethylene, along with propylene, butadiene, and other co-products such as pyrolysis gas (a mixture of benzene, toluene and xylenes), refinery gas and hydrogen. Allocation among the different co-products is based on energy, considering the net calorific value of each co-product. In the final polymerisation step no allocation is performed, being LDPE the only output from the process.

4.5.2.2 Recycled LDPE

The production of recycled LDPE granulate out of sorted, post-consumer LDPE waste was approximated with the aggregated, EF-compliant dataset "[EU-28] Plastic granulate secondary (low metal contamination); from post-consumer plastic waste, via grinding, metal separation, washing, pelletization; production mix, at plant; plastic waste with low metal fraction", referring to the year 2018. As stated in the name, the dataset represents the burdens associated with the production of a generic secondary plastic granulate out of sorted, post-consumer plastic waste, and was applied in this study in the absence of more specific data on LDPE waste recycling. The modelled process is likely more representative of the recycling of rigid or semi-rigid plastic products (e.g. trays or bottles). However, it was considered a suitable approximation also for the recycling of flexible products (which are expected to represent most of LDPE waste sent for recycling), since both processes can be reasonably assumed to rely on similar unit operations (i.e. grinding/shredding, washing/flotation and granulation). The dataset is developed based on literature data for each of the underlying unit operations, and accounts for an overall recycling efficiency equal to 84% (on the sorted input material).

⁹⁶ The following dataset was applied: [EU-28] Polyethylene Low Density Granulate (LDPE/PE-LD) - open flows naphtha, natural gas; polymerisation of ethylene | production mix, at plant | 0.91 - 0.96 g/cm3, 28 g/mol per repeating unit.

Process waste and scrap are sent to incineration, consistently with the typical fate of residues from plastic recycling, which due to their high calorific value are normally routed to incineration or co-combustion in cement kilns (Rigamonti et al., 2014).

According to the approach prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* method to model recycling situations (Circular Footprint Formula), only a share of the burdens of the recycling process were allocated to the recycled content in LDPE mulching film, based on the values of the A and Qs_{in}/Qp factors used in the formula. The default, material-specific value reported in Annex C of the Plastics LCA method for LDPE used in unspecified applications was selected (i.e. 0.5), in the absence of an application-specific value. Therefore, only 50% of the burdens of the recycling process (per functional unit) were allocated to the recycled content in mulching film. However, the recycled content carried a share (1-A = 0.5) of the primary production burdens of the replaced virgin material (i.e. the same burdens that would have been credited to End of Life recycling in the previous product life cycle providing the recycled material). Assuming a value of the Qsin/Qp factor equal to 1 (since the quality of the recycled material needs to be necessarily suitable for mulching film manufacturing, and hence similar to that of the replaced virgin material), the total allocated share of virgin LDPE production burdens was again equal to 50% (i.e. $(1-A) \times Qs_{in}/Qp = (1-0.5) \times 1 = 0.5$). Note, however, that the modelled recycling process only approximates the real process, and excludes the use of any additives used to achieve comparable technical properties. Virgin polymer production burdens were modelled as described in Section 4.5.2.1 for conventional, fossil-based LDPE, and in Section 4.5.1.1 for the respective Feedstock Supply.

4.5.2.3 Bio-based polymers

4.5.2.3.1 Starch (TPS)/PBAT blend

Thermoplastic starch (TPS) used as a copolymer in starch-based mulching film consists of native starch and additives (mainly plasticisers) required to allow its processability in conventional plastic conversion processes (e.g. extrusion or injection moulding; Broeren et al., 2017). According to mass balance data reported in IfBB (2018), the share of additives was assumed to be 25% of the total polymer, including Glycerol, Sorbitol (both used as plasticisers), as well as Glycidyl methacrylate⁹⁷. Moreover, in the absence of specific data on the used amount of each additive, the total share of additives was equally split among the three mentioned substances (i.e. 33% each).

Starch production via wet milling of the different starch crops (maize, wheat and potatoes) was modelled based on life cycle inventory data for relevant process steps available in different datasets from the Agri-footprint database (v 4.0), referring to the year 2014⁹⁸. These data were then combined with EF-compliant background datasets to model the burdens of individual inputs and outputs from the specific process, reflecting EU conditions. The allocation of process burdens to the different co-products (e.g. from maize wet milling) is based on the respective economic value (based on five-year average prices), consistently with the fully vertically aggregated EF-compliant datasets available for starch production via wet milling (which are developed by the same data provider). Maize starch production data are derived from the literature, while for wheat starch a combination of data from literature and industry/industry experts is used. Data for potato starch are retrieved from an industry expert only.

Regarding additives, Glycerol production was modelled through a fully aggregated, cradle-to-gate EF-compliant dataset representing production from vegetable oils under

⁹⁷ Based on information provided in the documentation of the aggregated, cradle-to-gate, Thermoplastic Starch production dataset available in the GaBi database.

For maize starch production, the following set of datasets was considered: (i) Maize, steeped, from wet milling (receiving and steeping), at plant; (ii) Maize degermed, from wet milling (degermination), at plant; (iii) Maize starch and gluten slurry, from wet milling (grinding and screening), at plant; (iv) Maize starch, wet, from wet milling (gluten recovery), at plant; and (v) Maize starch, from wet milling (starch drying), at plant. For wheat starch, the considered dataset is "Wheat starch, from wet milling, at plant", while that considered for potato starch is "Potato starch dried, from wet milling, at plant".
global conditions, and referring to the year 2017⁹⁹. Conversely, in the absence of specific data, sorbitol production was approximated with data related to glucose production from starch, being sorbitol synthesised through the reduction of glucose. The inventory of Glucose production was based on the ecoinvent dataset "[RER] Glucose production", which represents pure Glucose obtained via enzymatic hydrolysis of dried (maize) starch, and relies on literature data for the year 2014. However, in the implementation of the dataset in the lifecycle model, the default maize starch input was replaced with the same EU-average mix of starches from relevant European starch crops as considered for the main polymer (including 47% maize starch, 40% wheat starch, and 13% potato starch; see Section 4.1). Moreover, background datasets related to energy generation (i.e. electricity, thermal energy and steam) were replaced with background EF-compliant datasets, or datasets developed based on EF-compliant datasets (i.e. for steam production). Finally, the burdens associated with the life cycle of plant infrastructures¹⁰⁰ were removed, to improve reliability of LCIA results in specific impact categories (including Resource Use - minerals and metals and Ozone Depletion). For Glycidyl Methacrylate, an average inventory representing production of an unspecified organic chemical under global conditions was applied (i.e. the ecoinvent dataset [GLO] chemical production, organic)¹⁰¹, in the absence of representative data for the specific substance. The dataset represents an unweighted average of the first 20 most used organic chemicals included in the ecoinvent database, defined based on data for the year 2000 extrapolated to the year of calculation (2018). Due to the uncertainties associated with the assumed shares of additives (see above) and with the modelling approximations performed for some of them, the potential impacts of starch-based mulching film were also recalculated by excluding the contribution of additives, and assuming that TPS is entirely made of starch (see the sensitivity analysis presented in Section 4.8.5.3).

Compounding of starch and additives to produce TPS was assumed to take place in the same facility where the final starch-based polymer is produced by blending TPS and PBAT granulate. Such preliminary compounding activity was not modelled separately, since the respective burdens were considered to be already accounted in the dataset used to model the final compounding step (which is described below).

PBAT is a copolymer of 1,4-Butanediol, Adipic Acid, and Purfied Terephtalic Acid (PTA). The respective production (polymerisation) process is similar to the synthesis of PET from Ethylene Gycol and PTA via esterification (Schrijvers et al., 2014). Therefore, this activity was modelled based on inventory data related to PET polymerisation from the most recent PlasticsEurope ecoprofile (CPME, 2017), as implemented in the ecoinvent 3.6 database. The two PET precursors used in the process were replaced with the three PBAT co-monomers, considering the specific consumption reported in Schrijvers et al. (2014). This is based on a 90% synthesis efficiency, and is equal to 0.41 kg for 1,4-Butanediol, 0.37 kg for Adipic Acid, and 0.33 kg for PTA (with all values expressed per kg of PBAT). Cradle-to-gate production inventories for these co-monomers were derived from aggregated ILCD-EL compliant datasets of the GaBi database (1,4-Butanediol and PTA) or from the pool of EF-compliant datasets (Adipic Acid). The datasets refer to the years 2017-2018 (depending on the product), and in the case of 1,4-Butanediol and Adipic Acid refer to German background conditions, in the absence of representative data for EU conditions. Due to the aggregated nature of the datasets, the contribution of Feedstock Supply to the total LCIA results could not be separately quantified for PBAT. Background energy inputs to the overall PBAT polymerisation dataset were combined with relevant

⁹⁹ The applied dataset is the following: "[GLO] Glycerine, from vegetable oil production, technology mix | production mix, at plant | 100% active substance".

¹⁰⁰ As modelled in the process "[*RER*] chemical factory construction, organics".

¹⁰¹ To improve reliability of LCIA results in the Ozone Depletion impact category, a number of chemicals were removed from the original dataset, i.e. Acetic Acid, Methanol, Urea, Vinyl Acetate, Ethylene Dichloride, and Formaldehyde. The respective shares were then equally subdivided among the remaining chemicals. Moreover, default background *ecoinvent* datasets modelling supply of some other chemicals were replaced with EF-compliant datasets for the same substances. These include Benzene ([GLO] market for benzene), Ethylene Glycol ([GLO: market for ethylene glycol), Phenol ([GLO] market for phenol), Styrene (GLO] market for styrene), and Formaldehyde ([RER] market for formaldehyde).

EF-compliant datasets, while for material inputs and waste outputs the original *ecoinvent* datasets were kept¹⁰². The input process modelling the life cycle of plant infrastructures (*[RER] chemical factory construction, organics*) was removed, to improve reliability of LCIA results in the Ozone Depletion and Resource Use – minerals and metals impact categories. Transport of the different PBAT co-monomers to the polymerisation plant was also included in the dataset, considering the default transport scenario specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for transferring of goods from suppliers to factories/users within Europe. The scenario includes transport by lorry (> 32 t, Euro 4) for 130 km, by freight train (technology mix) for 240 km, and by ship (barge) for 270 km.

The inventory of the final compounding step of TPS and PBAT (including blending of raw materials, cutting, drying and cooling) was developed based on the ecoinvent dataset "[RER] Polyester-complexed starch biopolymer production", which was assumed to also cover the burdens of TPS production out of starch and related additives (as discussed above). The dataset relies on calculations and extrapolations from highly aggregated background data from the environmental product declaration of a starch-based polymer (MaterBi) for the year 2004 (data have been extrapolated to 2018). Compared to the original dataset, inputs of naphtha and natural gas were removed, being associated with the supply of raw materials and process energy required for the production of the unspecified fossil-based co-polyester originally considered in the inventory, which is here represented by PBAT and was modelled separately (as described above). Similarly, the original input of maize starch was replaced with the EU-average mix of starches from relevant European starch crops considered in this study (including 47% maize starch, 40% wheat starch, and 13% potato starch; see Section 4.1). Inventoried quantities of starch, PBAT, and starch additives were set or adjusted to reflect the respective shares in the final polymer blend investigated in this study (i.e. 40% starch -of which 25% of additives- and 60% PBAT). A 100% conversion efficiency was assumed, as material losses during compounding were reported to be negligible (Broeren et al., 2017). The remaining energy inputs (electricity and heat) and waste flows reported in the original inventory were combined with EF-compliant background datasets reflecting EU conditions for the modelling of the respective burdens. Finally, the life cycle of plant infrastructures (as modelled in the input process "[RER] chemical factory construction, organics") was removed, to improve reliability of LCIA results in the Ozone Depletion and Resource Use - minerals and metals impact categories.

Transport of copolymers (starch and PBAT granulate) and of starch additives to the final compounding facility was also accounted in the Polymer Production stage. The modelling was based on the default transport scenario specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for transferring of goods from suppliers to factories/users within Europe, which assumes covering 130 km by lorry (> 32 t, Euro 4), 240 km by train (technology mix), and 270 km by barge.

4.5.2.3.2 PLA/PBAT blend

PLA production from US maize was modelled based on a vertically aggregated, cradle-togate dataset available in the GaBi database¹⁰³, and developed based on the life cycle inventory of Ingeo[™] polylactides produced by NatureWorks (the largest US supplier) in its facility located in Nebraska (Vink and Davies, 2015). The inventory refers to the year 2014, reflects US background conditions, and includes the processes of dextrose production through maize wet milling followed by enzymatic hydrolysis of starch, lactic acid production via starch fermentation, conversion of lactic acid into lactide monomer,

¹⁰² Except for inputs of Nitrogen ([RER] market for nitrogen, liquid) and compressed air ([GLO] market for compressed air, 600 kPa gauge), which were modelled trough EF-compliant datasets to improve reliability of LCIA results for the Ozone Depletion impact category. For the same reason, the dataset related to the supply of unspecified organic chemicals ([GLO] market for chemical, organic), was replaced with the underlying organic chemical production dataset ([GLO] chemical production, organic) adjusted as described above for TPS additives.

¹⁰³ The following dataset was applied: [US] Ingeo Polylactide (PLA) biopolymer production; corn production, dextrose wet milling process, fermentation to lactic acid, polymerisation | single route, at plant | 1.210 - 1.430 kg/m3.

and final polymerisation of lactide into PLA. Data for the wet milling step are representative of the plant supplying dextrose to the subsequent conversion processes into PLA carried out by NatureWorks, which are also modelled based on actual production data developed by the company. The inputs and outputs of the maize wet milling process are allocated to the different co-products (starch, gluten feed, gluten meal, heavy steep water and germ) based on the dry mass of each final and/or intermediate product, after subdividing the overall wet milling process into 11 different sub-processes. The lactic acid production process also generates small quantities of gypsum as a coproduct, which is used as soil conditioner in place of mined gypsum. This co-product is handled through direct substitution, by crediting the process with the burdens from avoided gypsum mining. No additional co-products are obtained in the other downstream conversion processes, and no allocation nor substitution is required.

Modelling of PLA transport to Europe for compounding was made according to the default scenario specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for import of goods from suppliers located outside Europe. A transoceanic ship transport was assumed as the main route, considering a case-specific distance of 6,000 km (for the route New York – Rotterdam)¹⁰⁴. In addition, a default distance of 1,000 km was assumed to be covered by lorry (total weight >32 t; Euro 4) for road transport of the polymer granulate to and from the harbour in the US or Europe.

As for the starch-blend, PBAT production in Europe was modelled based on inventory data related to PET polymerisation from its precursors (Ethylene Glycol and PTA), being both processes based on a similar synthesis route (i.e. esterification; Schrijvers et al., 2014). Polymerisation data were derived from the most recent PlasticsEurope ecoprofile (CPME, 2017), as implemented in the *ecoinvent* 3.6 database, while production of the three PBAT co-monomers used in the synthesis process was modelled based on ILCD-EL compliant datasets from the GaBi database (1,4-Butanediol and Terephthalic Acid) or EF-compliant datasets (Adipic Acid), referring to the years 2017-2018. The remaining modelling was carried out as already described in Section 4.5.2.3.1. PBAT granulate was then assumed to be transported to the compounding facility based on the default transport scenario specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for transport of goods from suppliers to factories/users within Europe. This includes transport by lorry (> 32 t, Euro 4) for 130 km, by freight train (technology mix) for 240 km, and by ship (barge) for 270 km.

The final compounding step of PLA and PBAT (including blending of raw materials, cutting, drying and cooling) was approximated with relevant process data related to the production of starch-based polymer blends, reported in the *ecoinvent* dataset "[RER] Polyester-complexed starch biopolymer production" (already described in Section 4.5.2.3.1). Compared to the original inventory, only energy inputs (electricity and heat), waste outputs and direct emissions to the environment were maintained. These were combined, where relevant, with EF-compliant background datasets reflecting EU conditions, to model the associated burdens. Moreover, inputs related to the supply of the original copolymers (i.e. starch, naphtha and natural gas) were replaced with relevant copolymer inputs (i.e. PLA and PBAT), modelled as described above and reflecting the assumed shares in the final polymer blend (i.e. 45% PLA and 55% PBAT; see Section 4.1). A 100% conversion efficiency of these material inputs was assumed for the process, considering that material losses during production of starch-based polymer blends were reported to be negligible (Broeren et al., 2017). Finally, the life cycle of plant infrastructures (as modelled in the input process [RER] chemical factory construction, organics) was removed, to improve reliability of LCIA results in the Ozone Depletion and Resource Use - minerals and metals impact category.

¹⁰⁴ Defined based on the calculation tool provided by SeaRates.com, and available at <u>https://www.searates.com/services/distances-time</u>

4.5.2.4 Transport of polymer granulate to the product manufacturing site

Modelling of transport of polymer granulate from the polymerisation, compounding or recycling plant (inside or outside the EU), to the mulching film manufacturing site in Europe, was based on the default transport scenarios (distances and vehicle types) specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for the route "supplier-to-factory". In the case of polymers produced in Europe (i.e. all the final polymers and copolymers investigated in this case study, except for the imported share of fossil-based LDPE), the following routes were thus considered:

- 1. 130 km by lorry (total weight >32 t; Euro 4);
- 2. 240 km by train (average freight); and
- 3. 270 km by ship (barge).

For the imported share of fossil-based LDPE (i.e. 14%), a transoceanic ship transport was considered as the main transport route. The corresponding overall sea distance was determined as weighted average of the harbour-to-harbour distances between each exporting country and the EU (defined based on the calculation tool available on SeaRates.com)¹⁰⁵. Countries contributing to at least 90% of the overall imported quantity were considered in the calculation, leading to an overall distance equal to 6,528 km for fossil-based LDPE (see Table 4.4). Oceanic ship transport was complemented with road transport to the harbour in the single exporting countries, and from the harbour to the manufacturing site in the EU. Road transport was made by lorry (total weight >32 t; Euro 4) along an overall default distance of 1000 km.

LCIs for transport through all types of considered vehicles were available as EF-compliant datasets, which were used in the modelling.

4.5.3 Manufacturing Stage

Regardless of the material or feedstock used, mulching film was assumed to be manufactured via blown film extrusion, which is the most common process for large-scale manufacturing of plastic films (Crawford and Martin, 2019). In blown film extrusion, melted plastic granules are passed through an annular die to form a thin tube, which during formation is inflated with air from inside to prevent collapsing. The film "bubble" is then cooled down, collapsed (through collapsing guides and nip rolls) and finally rolled up on storage drums or, for instance, gusseted and cut to length for bags production (Crawford and Martin, 2019).

The inventory of the film extrusion process was derived from the aggregated, EFcompliant dataset "[EU-28+EFTA] Film Extrusion (blowing); plastic extrusion | production mix, at plant | for PP, PE, PVC, PET and PS". The dataset is based on primary industry data from internationally adopted production processes, completed, where necessary, by secondary data, and refers to the year 2012. The underlying process inventory accounts for a 99% conversion efficiency, with the fate of process losses to be modelled based on the case-specific situation.

For LDPE and R-LDPE mulching film, the small amount of process losses (e.g. flawed film) was assumed to be entirely recycled in external facilities via re-granulation into new polymer pellets, ultimately replacing virgin granules of the same material. Hence, recycled LDPE granules were assumed to replace virgin, fossil-based LDPE granules, being the estimated share of bio-based LDPE on the market very low (i.e. 0.2%)¹⁰⁶. The recycling process was modelled based on the same data applied to model recycled LDPE production out of sorted, post-consumer LDPE waste (see Section 4.5.2.2), in the absence of more specific data for recycling of pre-consumer, industrial scraps. Avoided

¹⁰⁵ Available at: <u>https://www.searates.com/services/distances-time/</u>

¹⁰⁶ The share of bio-based LDPE in the EU market was estimated based on the global production capacity of bio-based PE in 2018 (European Bioplastics, 2019; 200 kt) and the production capacity of PE as a whole in 2016 (PlasticsInsight, 2019; 103 Mt).

virgin polymer production and the related feedstock supply were instead modelled as described in Sections 4.5.2.1 and 4.5.1.1, respectively. The Circular Footprint Formula (CFF) was applied to calculate the actual quantities of both recycling and avoided virgin production processes to be modelled in the overall product inventory, considering the material-specific default value of the A factor reported in Annex C of the *Plastics LCA* method (i.e. 0.5). The quality ratio Qs_{out}/Qp was set equal to 1, assuming that recycled material obtained from recycling of clean pre-consumer scrap has a quality similar to the replaced virgin material.

For starch-based and PLA-based mulching film, process losses were assumed to be incinerated, as recycling of these polymer blends is currently not established. The incineration process was modelled as described in Section 4.5.5.4 on End of Life modelling.

Exporting country	Import (¹) (%)	Import (% cum.)	Distance (²) (km)	Weighted distance (km)
NORWAY (incl.SJ excl.1995,1996)	13.5	13.5	1249.05	169
IRAN, ISLAMIC REPUBLIC OF	13.2	26.7	8864.27	1169
QATAR	12.0	38.7	8597.23	1028
KOREA, REPUBLIC OF (SOUTH KOREA)	9.77	48.4	16702.31	1633
SAUDI ARABIA	9.23	57.7	8767.28	809
TURKEY	8.79	66.4	3015.48	265
ISRAEL (GAZA and JERICHO- >1994)	4.78	71.2	2987.48	143
RUSSIAN FEDERATION (RUSSIA)	4.52	75.7	5574.44	252
UNITED STATES	4.36	80.1	6061.9	264
BRAZIL	4.32	84.4	10107.97	436
UNITED ARAB EMIRATES	3.35	87.8	8439.46	283
EGYPT	2.43	90.2	3212.14	78
Other countries	9.80	100	-	-
	6,528			

Table 4.4. Calculation of the overall average sea distance for imports of virgin fossil-based LDPE to
Europe.

(1) Based on *Comext* data on imported polymer quantities from extra-EU countries (Eurostat, 2019a). The shares reported were determined as 3-year averages of import shares calculated, based on raw *Comext* data, for the years 2016-2018.

(²) From harbour to harbour, based on the calculation tool available on SeaRates.com (<u>https://www.searates.com/services/distances-time/</u>). Distances for imports from countries in the Middle-East and Asia were determined considering Marseille as destination port in Europe. For imports from other countries (in the case of LDPE Norway, Russia, United States, and Brazil), Rotterdam was considered as destination port.

4.5.4 Distribution Stage

The transport of mulching film from the manufacturing site to the final user was modelled based on the default transport scenario specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for the pathway *factory* \rightarrow *distribution centres* \rightarrow *final client*, assuming a 100% local supply chain. The following routes were thus considered:

- 1. 1200 km by lorry (total weight >32 t; Euro 4) from factory to distribution centres; and
- 2. 250 km by van (lorry <7.5t, Euro 3; utilisation ratio of 20%) for the roundtrip from distribution centres to final users.

LCIs for transport through all types of vehicles were available as EF-compliant datasets, which were used in the modelling.

4.5.5 End of Life Stage

This section addresses the modelling of the End of Life stage of mulching film in the different investigated scenarios. In particular, Section 4.5.5.1 describes the EU-average End of Life scenario considered as a base case for the calculation of the potential impacts. The remaining sections (4.5.5.2 – 4.5.5.6) address the modelling of non-biodegradable mulching film collection and transport, and of the different End of Life options applied to it (including burial in soil of non-collected film residues). In-situ biodegradation of biodegradable film is then addressed in Section 4.5.5.7. Finally, Section 4.5.5.8 provides case study-specific details on the estimate of the potential generation and release of macro-plastics at End of Life (including product litter) and of micro-plastics throughout the supply chain.

4.5.5.1 End of Life scenario

The End of Life options applicable to agricultural mulching film depend on different factors including the type of material and its biodegradability properties, the level of contamination with soil, agricultural residues and agrochemicals (affecting costs of collection and treatment, including potential recycling), and on local or national conditions. These include the existence of a specific legislation, the implementation of a dedicated collection scheme, and the available waste management infrastructure (Eunomia, 2021).

For conventional, non-biodegradable mulching film, mechanical recycling is reported to be currently not (or very scarcely) applied, due to the generally high level of contamination with soil (Eunomia, 2021; based on APE Europe data for 2019). The presence of contamination increases the mass of collected plastic material by 3 to 5 times, making recovery operations economically unfeasible at present. Similarly, Steinmetz et al. (2016) reported that mechanical recycling of used mulching film is only feasible for low levels of (soil) contamination (i.e. less than 5% by weight), which is unlikely the case of mulching film applied in large-scale agriculture. According to Eunomia (2021), incineration and landfilling are applied to agricultural plastic waste that cannot be sustainably recycled, including collected mulching film contaminated by soil and any pesticide residues (depending on applied agricultural practices). Moreover, a share of applied mulching film generally breaks up during use (due to exposure to sunlight and other weathering and/or mechanical agents) or during collection (due to, e.g., the presence of soil and crop residues). Such portion of film is thus ultimately not removed from land, but it is left on the field and then buried in soil during subsequent tillage. Based on this information and data, the EU-average End of Life scenario of both virgin and partially recycled LDPE mulching films was assumed to include either incineration or landfilling of the portion of film removed from the field after use, as well as burial into the soil of non-collected film.

The collection rate (efficiency) of used conventional mulching film generally depends on the thickness of the film itself: the thicker the film, the higher the collection rate, being thinner films more easily damaged during use or removal, leading to a only partial collection and to an increased amount of film residues left on the soil (Steinmetz et al., 2016). However, the relation between collection rate and thickness is not deterministic. Organic Waste Systems (OWS) estimated that the collection rate is as low as 35% for 10 μ m mulching films, while it increases to 75% for a film thickness of 20 μ m, and to 90% for 25 μ m mulching films (OWS, 2017). On a more general level, an overall average

collection rate of nearly 80% can be estimated for mulching film in the EU, based on APE Europe data for the year 2019 reported by Eunomia (2021) (i.e. 66 kt of collected mulching film out of 83 kt placed on the market -and generated as waste- during the same year). Similarly, the Circular Plastics Alliance (CPA) estimated that the collection rate of mulching film for vegetable cultivation is over 80% (CPA, 2020). In this study, an average thickness of 35 μ m was considered for LDPE mulching films, which is higher than the minimum thickness required by the European standard EN 13655 for mulching film intended to be removed from soil after use (i.e. 20 µm) (CEN, 2018a). Therefore, a 90% collection rate was assumed for both virgin and partially recycled LDPE mulching films, according to the thickness-specific estimate reported above for films with the most proximate (but still lower) thickness (i.e. 25 µm) (OWS, 2017). This assumption may thus be conservative, since a higher collection rate may be expected for a thickness of 35 μm as considered in this study, but in the absence of specific evidence it was not increased further. Note that in the sensitivity analysis performed on the thickness of virgin LDPE mulching film (as discussed in Section 4.2), the collection rate was adjusted accordingly (Section 4.8.5.1).

The incineration and landfilling rates of collected mulching film were defined based on the rates estimated for non-packaging agricultural plastic waste in a 2014 PlasticsEurope study reported by Eunomia (2021) (i.e. 30% incineration and 42% landfilling, which in relative terms are equal to 42% and 58%, respectively). These values were extrapolated to 2018 (the most recent year for which calculation was possible), assuming they have undergone the same percentage variation as the incineration and landfilling rates of total plastic waste between 2014 and 2018. For consistency, the rates reported by PlasticsEurope (2015 and 2020) were considered, which showed a variation equal to +7.8% for incineration and to -19.2% for landfilling. Applying these variations to the 2014 data reported above for non-packaging agricultural plastic waste, an incineration rate of 49% was estimated for collected mulching film, while the landfilling rate was equal to 51%. Since only 90% of the film applied on land was assumed to be collected after use (as discussed above), the actual incineration and landfilling rates were equal to 44% and 46%, respectively. The overall, EU-average End of Life scenario considered for non-biodegradable mulching film thus included 44% incineration, 46% landfilling, and 10% burial in soil during subsequent tillage applied to the same piece of land.

Handling and treatment of soil collected with removed mulching film was also accounted in the End of Life scenario, considering the burdens associated with its incineration, landfilling, and transport to these treatments after collection. While the burdens of collection from the field were considered, they are not affected by the amount of material removed from land, and hence by the presence of soil contamination (see Section 4.5.5.2). Similarly to the collection rate, the level of contamination of collected mulching film with soil generally depends on the film thickness: the lower the thickness the higher the level of contamination, and hence the more difficult (and expensive) the removal and subsequent treatment (OWS, 2017). However, available data do not specifically relate the estimated contamination level to a defined thickness. According to the European standard EN 13655, the observed level of contamination of mulching films with soil and vegetal residues can vary between 70% and 90%, with thinnest films (e.g. with a thickness lower than 25 mm) being the mostly contaminated (CEN, 2018a). Conversely, Steinmetz et al. (2016) reported that the weight of contaminants is in general up to 40-50%. Moreover, an overall average contamination rate with soil of nearly 67% can be estimated based on the 2019 APE Europe data reported by Eunomia (2021) (i.e. 166 kt of soil collected along with 83 kt of mulching film generated as waste during the same year). The same value can also be calculated based on the contamination ("soilage") factor reported by CPA (2020), which is equal to 3 (i.e. the mass of total collected material, including contamination, is 3 times the mass of plastic film removed from land). In order to apply consistent values of the contamination rate both in the base case scenario and in the sensitivity analysis considering different film thicknesses for virgin LDPE film (see Section 4.8.5.1), a relationship between film thickness and contamination rate was established, based on linear regression of available data. In the calculation, the

lowest contamination rate reported (40%; Steinmetz et al, 2016) was associated to the highest end of the range of commercial thickness available for conventional mulching film (i.e. 50 μ m, according to OWS, 2017), while the highest contamination rate (90%; CEN, 2018a) was associated to the lowest reported thickness (i.e. 15 μ m). Applying the obtained relationship, a contamination rate of 60% was calculated for a 35 μ m film (as considered in this study), i.e. 1.5 kg of soil are collected per kg of mulching film removed from land. This value is in line with the overall average contamination rate estimated based on the values reported by Eunomia (2021) and CPA (2020), i.e. 67%. As mentioned in Section 4.2 and above, a sensitivity analysis was conducted on the thickness of virgin LDPE mulching film (Section 4.8.5.1), and the contamination rate was adjusted according to the assumed thickness.

For biodegradable mulching film alternatives (i.e. starch-based and PLA-based films), insitu biodegradation was applied as the unique End of Life option, being these alternatives intended to be left on the field after use and then ploughed into soil for biodegradation. All the components of each film material (e.g. polymer and additives) were assumed to be suitable for biodegradation, and to completely exclude hazardous (e.g. toxic) substances or elements (e.g. metals). However, in a real study, this will ultimately depend on the actual material composition of the specific product investigated (and all constituents shall be properly taken into account to calculate intermediate and final emissions from biodegradation, as reported in Section 4.4.10.9 of the *Plastics LCA* method).

4.5.5.2 Modelling of mulching film collection and transport to treatment

As reported in Section 4.5.5.1, non-biodegradable mulching films (i.e. virgin and partially recycled LDPE films) are removed from the field at the end of the growing season, to be then routed to incineration or landfilling. Removal was assumed to take place mechanically, considering a collection rate equal to 90% of the film originally applied on land, based on the thickness considered in this study for conventional LDPE films (35 μm), as described in Section 4.5.5.1.

The removal process was modelled based on the ILCD-EL compliant dataset "[GLO] Soil cultivation; stubble cleaning (medium, 67 kW)" available in the GaBi database, which was applied as an approximation of the real process in the absence of more specific (EF-compliant) datasets for mulching film removal. In this dataset, the burdens of the removal process are calculated as a function of the area of land to be covered with relevant agricultural machinery, and not based on the mass of material to be collected. Therefore, they are not affected by the presence of soil removed as a contaminant during mulching film collection (estimated to be 60% of total collected material; see Section 4.5.5.1).

Transport of contaminated mulching film to incineration and landfilling was assumed to take place along an overall average distance of 100 km. However, the burdens associated with road transport for 50 km were considered to be already covered in the applied EF-compliant incineration and landfilling datasets (which account for waste transport to the relevant treatment or disposal site along an unspecified distance). An additional transport for a distance of 50 km was thus separately modelled, based on the EF-compliant dataset "[EU-28+3] Articulated lorry, Total weight 28-32 t, mix Euro 0-5", and considering the current EU-average diesel mix as an input.

4.5.5.3 Modelling of sorting and recycling

This section is relevant only to the sensitivity analysis described in Section 4.8.5.7, where the impacts of non-biodegradable mulching films are recalculated individually applying each End of Life option included in the EU-average End of Life scenario considered as a base case¹⁰⁷ (Section 4.5.5.1). While such scenario does not include

¹⁰⁷ Apart from burial in soil of uncollected mulching film residues, which is not an intended End of Life option for non-biodegradable mulching film, in contrast to incineration and landfilling.

mechanical recycling (as being reported to be currently applied to a very limited extent or not to be applied at all), this option was nevertheless independently investigated in the sensitivity analysis, to at least preliminarily evaluate the effects of its application on the potential impacts of non-biodegradable mulching film alternatives. However, the assessment could be made only in an approximate manner, as no specific information and data on the sorting and recycling of contaminated mulching film were available (nor for agricultural plastic films in general), and a number of approximations had to be performed to model these processes, as discussed below.

Before recycling, contaminated mulching film collected from the field was assumed to be sorted in specific facilities, where soil is (mechanically) removed and the plastic material is sorted and prepared for subsequent recycling. The sorting process was modelled based on the average inventory developed by Franklin Associates (2018) for mixed plastic waste sorting in the United States (relying on input/output data collected from different dual-stream and single-stream sorting facilities in the Country). While these data are mostly representative of the sorting of cleaner, small- or medium-sized plastic products from municipal collection (such as packaging items or other consumer goods), they were considered a reasonable approximation for the burdens of any sorting operation mulching film may undergo before recycling. However, they do not account for any cleaning operation, nor for any operation specifically aimed at removing soil residues attached to the film, as assumed to occur during the sorting process (see above). The presence of contaminating soil was thus handled by modelling the sorting process (whose burdens are proportional to the mass of material to be treated) in a quantity that considers the contribution of both film and soil. In other words, the overall burdens of the sorting process were increased proportionally to the amount of soil residues entering the treatment. In the modelled process, the burdens from sorting are those associated with the supply of the material and energy inputs required to carry out this waste treatment activity. Such inputs were modelled through background EF-compliant datasets representative of EU-average conditions, as better detailed in Section 3.5.5.3 of the Beverage Bottles case study (Table 3.9). A 73% sorting efficiency was then considered for cleaned mulching film, according to the average value estimated by Antonopoulos et al. (2021) for waste LDPE. Discarded film was assumed to be incinerated, as this is one of the two most common fates of plastic rejects from sorting and recycling operations, along with co-combustion in cement kilns (Rigamonti et al., 2014). The same fate was applied, for consistency, to removed soil particles. The incineration processes were modelled based on the actual quantity of material (soil particles or discarded plastic rejects) to be treated, in contrast to the other inputs of the sorting process (which were increased proportionally to the mass of soil, as discussed above).

For mechanical recycling of (cleaned) LDPE film, no material-specific, EF-compliant or ILCD-EL compliant datasets were available. Therefore, this process was modelled through an aggregated, EF-compliant proxy dataset representing the burdens associated with the production of a generic, secondary plastic granulate, out of sorted, post-consumer plastic waste (via grinding, metal separation, washing, and extrusion to pellets)¹⁰⁸. While the dataset is likely mostly representative of the recycling of rigid or semi-rigid plastic products, it was considered a suitable approximation also for flexible products (i.e. mulching film in this case), since their recycling is expected to rely on similar unit operations to those considered in the modelled process. The underlying inventory is developed based on literature data for each of these operations, refers to the year 2018, and accounts for an overall recycling efficiency equal to 84% (on the sorted input material). Process waste and scrap are sent to incineration, consistently with the typical fate of plastic recycling residues, which due to their high calorific value are normally routed to incineration or co-combustion in cement kilns (Rigamonti et al., 2014), as discussed above.

¹⁰⁸ [EU-28] Plastic granulate secondary (low metal contamination); from post-consumer plastic waste, via grinding, metal separation, washing, pelletization; production mix, at plant; plastic waste with low metal fraction.

Recycled LDPE granulate was assumed to replace virgin granulate of the same material, whose primary production burdens were credited to the system following the Circular Footprint Formula. Both fossil-based and bio-based LDPE were assumed to be replaced by recycled LDPE, according with the current EU-average mix of the two production routes. However, the estimated share of the bio-based pathway is currently marginal (0.2%), being LDPE currently available on the EU market mostly fossil-based (99.8%)¹⁰⁹. To account for the lower overall average quality of the recycled polymer compared to the replaced virgin polymer, a substitution ratio equal to 0.75 was considered, according to the default value specified in Annex C of the *Plastics LCA* method for LDPE used in (packaging) film applications. To model the burdens of avoided virgin polymer production and of the related feedstock supply, the same datasets (or combination of datasets) used for the modelling of upstream production of the two replaced polymers and of their feedstock were applied (as described in Sections 4.5.2 and 4.5.1, respectively¹¹⁰). This was made for consistency reasons, and to avoid possible distortions by applying different datasets from other sources.

According to the Circular Footprint Formula and the related default values of the A factor specified in Annex C to the *Plastics LCA* method, only 50% of the burdens of the sorting and recycling processes, and of the benefits from avoided virgin material production, were allocated to the system. The default value of A reported in Annex C is indeed equal to 0.5 for PE used in unspecified applications (considering the material-specific value, as no application specific value is provided).

4.5.5.4 Modelling of incineration

For conventional fossil-based polymers, including LDPE, aggregated material-specific incineration datasets (referring to the year 2012) are available from the pool of EF-compliant datasets. One of such dataset was hence applied to model the fate of both virgin and partially recycled LDPE mulching film in a municipal waste incineration plant¹¹¹. Similarly, for Thermoplastic Starch (TPS) and PLA used as copolymers in the respective polymer blends, partially aggregated, material-specific, ILCD-EL compliant inventories from the GaBi database (referring to the year 2018) were applied¹¹² (no EF-compliant datasets were available for these polymers).

All the selected datasets are developed based on a waste-specific incineration model, which is described in detail in Section 3.5.5.4 of the Beverage Bottles case study. The model applies element-specific transfer coefficients (based on data from real plants, stoichiometry, or expert estimates) to calculate the distribution of each element in the input waste composition between flue gases (air emissions) and the different treatment residues (bottom ash and air pollution control residues). The energy content (net calorific value) of the input waste is also taken into account to calculate the amount of recovered energy (electricity and heat), based on EU-average energy efficiencies and recovery rates.

In line with the approach specified in the *Plastics LCA* method to model energy recovery from waste products (i.e. the Circular Footprint Formula), the product system generating the waste material sent to incineration (i.e. the mulching film life cycle, in this case) was allocated the full burdens from the incineration process. However, the system was

¹⁰⁹ The share of bio-based LDPE in the EU market was estimated based on the global production capacity of bio-based PE in 2018 (European Bioplastic, 2019; 200 kt) and the production capacity of PE as a whole in 2016 (PlasticsInsight, 2019; 103 Mt).

¹¹⁰ For Bio-based LDPE, please refer to the Packaging Film case study.

¹¹¹ The following incineration dataset was applied: "*[EU-28+EFTA]* Waste incineration of PE; waste-to-energy plant with dry flue gas treatment, including transport and pre-treatment | production mix, at consumer | polyethylene waste".

polyethylene waste".
 ¹¹² The dataset applied for TPS incineration is "[EU-28] Thermoplastic starch polymer (TPS), unblended in waste incineration plant, waste-to-energy plant with dry flue gas treatment, without collection, transport and pre-treatment | production mix, at plant | Net calorific value 16 MJ/kg", while for PLA incineration the applied dataset is "[EU-28] Polylactic acid (PLA) in waste incineration plant, waste-to-energy plant with dry flue gas treatment, without collection, transport and pre-treatment | production mix, at plant | Net calorific value 16 MJ/kg".

credited with 100% of the benefits from avoided production of conventional energy (electricity and heat) assumed to be replaced by energy recovered from waste. While in the applied EF-compliant incineration datasets these credits are already accounted for in the aggregated inventory, for the selected GaBi datasets they were added to the main process inventory. In this case, the EU residual electricity grid mix (as modelled in the EF-compliant dataset "[EU-28+3] Residual grid mix; AC, technology mix | consumption mix, to consumer | 1kV - 60kV") was credited to the amount of recovered electricity. For recovered heat, a new dataset representing the current EU-average heat supply mix was created, based on background EF-compliant datasets for each specific heat source included in the mix. The EU-average mix was defined based on most recent statistics for heat generation in Europe from the International Energy Agency (IEA, 2019), and included 42.4% natural gas, 30.8% hard coal, 21.8% biomass, and 5% heavy fuel oil. In the calculation of these figures, small shares of heat generated from geothermal, nuclear, and solar thermal sources (less than 1% overall) were excluded, in the absence of specific datasets for the modelling of the respective burdens. Thermal energy from waste (11%) was also excluded, as according to the Circular Footprint Formula, the use of energy from waste in a product system shall be modelled as 100% primary energy (being the benefits of its avoided primary production entirely allocated to the system generating such energy).

For PBAT used as a copolymer in both starch-based and PLA-based mulching film, no EFcompliant or ILCD-EL compliant incineration datasets or suitable proxies were available. A disaggregated, material-specific inventory was thus developed, based on the most recent version of the calculation tool developed by Doka (2009a) to model material and product incineration within municipal solid waste incineration plants. The model operates similarly to the one used to develop the EF-compliant incineration datasets described above, allowing the practitioner to account for the specific composition and energy content of the incinerated waste to develop a material-specific incineration inventory based on transfer coefficients. The elemental composition considered for PBAT is reported in Table 4.5, while an energy content (theoretical lower heating value) of 21.1 MJ/kg was calculated (based on the formula by Michel (1938) and the assumed polymer composition) and applied in the model. The tool also allows to adjust other technological parameters to the relevant geography or scope, including energy efficiencies, the share of alternative NOx control technologies applied, and a few other specific parameters. For more details on how these parameters were set the reader is referred to Section 3.5.5.4 of the Beverage Bottles case study. Benefits associated with recovered energy were modelled as described above for existing GaBi datasets (i.e. electricity from the EU residual grid mix, and thermal energy from the current EU-average mix of heat sources). In the final dataset, the inventory flows generated by applying the Doka (2009a) tool were combined with the background ecoinvent datasets typically applied within incineration inventories available in such database. However, for energy-related flows (including avoided energy generation), background EF-compliant datasets were applied.

No material-specific datasets were available for incineration of soil collected with used mulching film removed from the field. This process was thus modelled by means of a combination of datasets approximating incineration of the main soil material components (i.e. the mineral part and organic matter). According to Jones et al. (2012), a typical sample of mineral soil comprises 45% minerals, 25% water, 25% air and 5% organic matter. However, air can be neglected in the modelling (as not contributing to any specific burden from incineration), and the same can be reasonably applied to (interstitial) water, as removed soil is expected to have a much lower water content at the gate of the incineration plant compared to in-situ conditions, due to evaporation and/or drainage of water in pores during collection, handling and transport. Excluding the contribution of air and interstitial water, soil was thus assumed to consist of 90% minerals and 10% organic matter, with the residual content of adsorbed water being covered in the composition of waste materials considered to approximate such components (i.e. inert waste for minerals and biodegradable waste for organic matter). For inert waste incineration, an aggregated EF-compliant dataset was applied in the

modelling¹¹³. For biodegradable waste, an incineration dataset from the *ecoinvent* database was applied¹¹⁴, while additionally including the benefits from avoided generation of conventional energy (electricity and heat) replaced by energy recovered from waste. As described above for other applied incineration datasets, replaced energy included electricity from the EU residual grid mix, and thermal energy from the current EU-average mix of heat sources. Note that the water content of the incinerated waste materials considered in the development of the applied datasets is equal to 0% for inert waste and 65% for organic waste. This corresponds to an overall water content of the incinerated for drained soil at the gate of the incineration plant (i.e. approximately 5%).

4.5.5.5 Modelling of landfilling

Landfilling of mulching film made of conventional non-biodegradable polymers (i.e. virgin and partially recycled LDPE) was modelled based on a common aggregated EF-compliant dataset representing disposal of non-biodegradable (fossil-based) plastic waste in a managed municipal solid waste landfill, referring to the year 2012 ([EU-28+EFTA] Landfill of plastic waste; landfill including leachate treatment and with transport without collection and pre-treatment | production mix (region specific sites))¹¹⁵. The underlying inventory is material-specific, but refers to the average chemical composition and degradability of generic plastic waste, rather than to those of the specific polymer being landfilled. This is considered an acceptable approximation for the scope of this study, since the degradation rate in the landfill body (one of the most relevant parameters for landfilling modelling) is similar for all non-biodegradable (conventional) polymers, including LDPE (i.e. degradation in the range of 1% over 100 years; Doka 2009b). The inventory is developed based on a landfill model applying element-specific transfer coefficients to calculate the distribution of elements in the waste composition to landfill gas and leachate, and their ultimate emission to the environment over a 100-year time horizon. Emissions occurring beyond 100 years are not accounted in the model. Landfill gas generation is calculated based on the organic carbon content in the waste material and the respective degradation rate over 100 years assumed in the model (not reported). However, for simplification reasons, an average landfill gas composition for the stable methane phase is considered. The model also adapts relevant site-specific and technology-specific parameters to the geography and technology of reference (e.g. precipitation, type of sealing and cap layers, collection and use rates of landfill gas, energy efficiencies of gas engines, collection rate of leachate and respective treatment efficiencies). Further details on how these parameters were set in the model to reflect EU-average conditions are provided in Section 3.5.5.5 of the Beverage Bottles case study.

Similarly to incineration, landfilling of soil collected with used mulching film removed from the field was modelled based on EF-compliant datasets approximating landfilling of its main material components (estimated to include 90% minerals and 10% organic matter), in the absence of material-specific landfilling datasets for soil. Landfilling of the mineral part was approximated with inert material landfilling¹¹⁶, while landfilling of biodegradable waste¹¹⁷ was applied as a proxy for landfilling of soil organic matter. Further explanations of the assumptions behind the calculation of the considered soil composition, and of the applied modelling approximations, are available in Section 4.5.5.4.

 [[]EU-28+EFTA] Waste incineration of inert material; waste-to-energy plant with dry flue gas treatment, including transport and pre-treatment | production mix, at consumer | inert material waste.
 [CL0] treatment of his waste municipal incineration.

[[]GLO] treatment of biowaste, municipal incineration.

¹¹⁵ While a material-specific landfilling dataset for LDPE is available from other databases (i.e. *ecoinvent*), this EF-compliant dataset for landfilling of generic plastic waste was selected, as specifically referring to EU as the reference geography (in contrast to the available polymer-specific dataset), and to comply with the dataset selection "hierarchy" specified in the *Plastics LCA* method (Section 4.4.10.11).

¹¹⁶ Modelled through the following EF-compliant dataset: [EU-28+EFTA] Landfill of inert material (other materials.

¹¹⁷ Modelled trough the EF-compliant dataset "[EU-28+EFTA] Landfill of biodegradable waste".

4.5.5.6 Modelling of burial in soil

Burial in soil of non-collected mulching film residues was modelled as direct release to soil of macro-plastic, which was accounted in the corresponding inventory-level indicator calculated as additional environmental information (see Sections 4.5.5.8 and 4.7.3). No other burdens after this initial macro-plastic release were modelled, such as any additional release of micro-plastics from further possible fragmentation in soil, nor any emission of additives, metals or possible degradation products. This is mostly due to incomplete understanding and knowledge of the fate of (conventional) plastic products or pieces once released into the environment (including fragmentation and degradation pathways), and to the lack of data on the use of additives in mulching film production (see Section 4.3). The same approach was also consistently applied to the (consumer) products investigated in the other case studies presented in this report, once littered into the environment.

As generally discussed in Sections 2.4 and 2.6, the potential impacts on ecosystems (particularly soil and its quality) and human health associated with the release of uncollected mulching film residues could not be quantified, due to the current absence of a suitable impact assessment method. However, this gap may be filled in the future, as long as better knowledge is gained on the actual fate, exposure and effects of macro-plastics released in soil and into the environment in general.

Beyond any direct, short-term impact on soil quality, the release of non-biodegradable plastic film residues may also generate indirect impacts on the medium-long term, in case of continued mulching film use and accumulation of plastic pieces and fragments in soil. Plastic accumulation can indeed (further) deteriorate soil quality and resulting crop growth (e.g. by reducing yield and fruit quality), which in turn may generate additional indirect environmental burdens and impacts due to an increased demand of agricultural inputs (e.g. fertilisers and water), to compensate for production losses. For example, a yield reduction between 2% and 23% was observed for cotton, wheat and maize cultivated in China on land mulched with thin (10 μ m) mulching film. Due to its low thickness, the film remained largely uncollected on land, contributing to the accumulation of considerable amounts of plastic in soil (up to 260 kg/ha after 10 years) (Müller & Müller, 2015). For horticultural crops cultivated in the EU, no quantitative evidence was available in the literature, although the use of thicker films (>20 μ m to comply with EN 13655) and the application of more sound collection practices are expected to involve the accumulation of lower amounts of plastic residues in soil compared to other countries such as China. This is also reflected in the relatively high collection rate assumed for used mulching film in this study (i.e. 90%, as discussed in Section 4.5.5.1). Therefore, while the possible effects on soil quality and crop yield could not be quantified, they can be reasonably expected to be more limited compared to the situation reported for China. The same applies to any indirect potential burdens and impacts associated with a possibly increased use of agricultural inputs to compensate for production losses (which according to the rules on "indirect effects" specified in the Plastics LCA method were excluded from this study).

4.5.5.7 Modelling of in-situ biodegradation

According to the rules of the *Plastics LCA* method, in-situ biodegradation of starch-based and PLA-based mulching films was modelled considering a timeframe of 100 years after the end of the Use stage. An overall biodegradation (i.e. carbon mineralisation) rate in soil equal to 90% was assumed for both mulching film alternatives, in line with the minimum biodegradation percentage to be achieved over a maximum period of 2 years according to the European Standard EN 17033 (CEN, 2018b), when testing the film material through the method specified in ISO 17556 (ISO, 2012). While data from real testing are reported in the literature (UBA, 2018), they were not considered sufficiently representative for modelling, as mostly referring to different material compositions compared to those assumed in this case study (in terms or relative shares between copolymers), and/or to unspecified or non-comparable material thicknesses. Moreover, in most cases such values were determined for relatively short testing periods (4-9 months), which may have not allowed to capture the full biodegradation potential of the material on the medium/long-term. Finally, testing may have not been necessarily carried out according to the standard method prescribed by EN 17033 (i.e. the one specified in ISO 17556). However, it is noted that the mineralisation rate observed over 6 months for a PLA/PBAT film with unspecified thickness and including 9% PLA was equal to 94% (which is higher than the 90% rate assumed in this study). Conversely, much lower mineralisation rates are reported for starch-based materials/films with unspecified thickness, i.e. 37% over 9 months for a TPS/PCL blend consisting of 16% TPS, 75% PBAT and 9% additives, and 18% over 4 months for a Mater-Bi film. This diversity of results between the PLA-based and starch-based polymer blends likely reflects differences in material thickness, test duration and applied testing method, rather than real differences their biodegradability. Therefore, as reported above, the same minimum in biodegradation rate required by EN 17033 (90% over maximum 2 years of testing) was consistently applied for both mulching film alternatives. Moreover, while an even higher biodegradation rate may be achieved over the 100-year timeframe considered for modelling, no adjustments have been made to the assumed 90% value, in the absence of consistent and sufficiently representative evidence, and according to a conservative approach.

The modelled inventory included emissions from carbon biodegradation, calculated consistently with the assumed biodegradation rate (which indeed expresses the share of organic carbon in the polymer mineralised to CO_2 under testing conditions). According to the default conversion rates specified in the *Plastics LCA* method, all mineralised carbon was assumed to be aerobically converted to CO2, while no methane emissions were modelled. Fossil and biogenic CO₂ emissions were separately quantified and inventoried, based on the origin of carbon in the different copolymers (i.e. biogenic for TPS and PLA, fossil for PBAT) and the material compositions reported in Table 4.5. Carbon not mineralised within the 100-year timeframe (i.e. 10% of the carbon content in the specific film) was considered to be no longer released (back) to the atmosphere, and no emissions were modelled for non-converted carbon. However, the effects of non-released biogenic carbon are not captured in the Climate Change impact indicator calculated for starch-based and PLA-based mulching films, since characterisation factors for biogenic CO₂ emissions and removals are set to zero in the *Plastics LCA* method (fully conforming to the PEF method). To better understand the implications of this methodological choice on the overall results, in a sensitivity analysis the Climate Change impact indicator of the two biodegradable mulching film alternatives was thus recalculated accounting for the effects of non-released biogenic carbon (Section 4.8.5.6).

Since the composition assumed for biodegradable mulching film materials does not include any non-biodegradable elements such as metals or additives, no emissions to soil of these substances were modelled. However, information on additive use was rather incomplete (limited to Thermoplastic Starch), and emissions of relevant substances may have been omitted.

Any non-degraded plastic fragments (including micro-plastics) and intermediate biodegradation products generated during the 100-year timeframe were assumed not to be transferred to other environmental compartments than agricultural soil, and hence no release was modelled. Similarly, no residual (micro)-plastic particles nor other final or intermediate biodegradation products (beyond CO_2 , water and biomass) were assumed to be generated and emitted to soil at the end of the considered timeframe. However, these assumptions reflect incomplete understanding and knowledge of biodegradation pathways of biodegradable plastic products and polymers in soil, and may need to be revised in the future, as long as better knowledge is gained in this area. On the other hand, if all polymer components (including any additives) are ultimately biodegradable by soil microorganisms, and no hazardous (e.g. toxic) substances are included in the respective composition, the biodegradation process should ideally lead to the ultimate formation and release of only CO_2 , water, new soil biomass, and mineral salts of any other elements included in the polymer composition.

 Table 4.5. Elemental composition of PLA, TPS and PBAT copolymers considered to model in-situ

 biodegradation of biodegradable starch-based and PLA-based mulching films ⁽¹⁾.

Element	TPS (²)	PLA (³)	PBAT (⁴)
TS (%)	100	100	100
Water (%)	0	0	0
VS (%TS)	100	100	100
Ash (%TS)	0	0	0
C fossil (%TS)	-	-	53.7
C biogenic (%TS)	44.8	49.5	-
H (%TS)	6.58	5.60	6.47
O (%TS)	48.6	44.5	39.8
N (%TS)	-	0.1	-
S (%TS)	-	0.3	-

(1) Starch-based mulching film comprises 40% TPS and 60% PBAT, while PLAbased film consists of 45% PLA and 55% PBAT.

(²) The composition of TPS was defined based on stoichiometry, while considering that this polymer consists of 75% starch and 25% plasticisers/additives (equally split among Glycerol, Sorbitol and Glycidyl Methacrylate; see Section 4.5.2.3.1).

(3) The composition of PLA was defined based on the results from the composition analysis of Ingeo[™] PLA polymer available at: <u>https://www.natureworksllc.com/What-is-Ingeo/Where-it-Goes/Incineration</u>

(⁴) The composition of PBAT was defined based on stoichiometry.

4.5.5.8 Generation and release of macro- and micro-plastics (including product litter at End of Life)

The generation (loss) and release of macro- and micro-plastics associated with the analysed mulching film scenarios were estimated based on the *Plastic Leak Project (PLP) method* (Peano et al., 2020). The *PLP method* was applied according to the operational description reported in Section I.3 of the *Plastics LCA* method, and to the general approach specified in Section 3.5.5.6 of this report (Beverage Bottles case study). Therefore, this section only focuses on the case-specific details and the product-specific parameters considered to apply the *PLP method* to the assessed mulching film LCA scenarios.

To estimate the total loss and release of macro-plastics at the End of Life stage (due to product littering and waste mismanagement), Equations I.1 and I.2 reported in the *Plastics LCA* method were applied, respectively. Beyond the default, case-unspecific parameters specified in Table I.2 of the method itself, the product-specific parameters reported in Table 4.6 were considered to apply these equations. A distinction was made between non-biodegradable films (i.e. virgin and partially recycled LDPE films) and biodegradable ones (i.e. starch-based and PLA-based films).

For non-biodegradable films, the littering rate was determined based on the assumed collection rate from the field after use, which was set to 90% (Section 4.5.5.1), corresponding to a littering rate of 10%. Final release rates were then defined based on the size and the residual economic value of the littered product/material, following the approach described in Peano et al. (2020, p. 78-80). Assuming a large size (>25 cm) and a medium residual value for uncollected mulching film residues, the final release rates to ocean and to the terrestrial environment were set to 5% and 95%, respectively. This means that uncollected mulching film was considered to almost entirely remain in soil (i.e. 95%), with only a minor portion ultimately reaching ocean (5%). Note, however, that collected mulching film subject to waste mismanagement (i.e. 9.25% of removed film) also contributes to the final release to both ocean and the terrestrial environment.

For biodegradable mulching films, the littering rate and the final release rate to the terrestrial environment were both set to 100%, being such alternatives intentionally left on the field after use, to be then incorporated in soil for biodegradation. The entire amount of biodegradable mulching film applied on land (per functional unit) was thus considered to be ultimately released to the terrestrial environment (i.e. to soil). However, this assumption reflects the fact that the PLP method only quantifies the initial loss of plastic products or pieces into the environment, and the release occurring only after any immediate (short-term) redistribution of released items among different environmental compartments (e.g. from freshwater to ocean). The effects of biodegradation (and of any other environmental mechanisms further affecting the fate of such items) are instead not taken into account, due to incomplete knowledge of fragmentation and (bio)-degradation pathways of (biodegradable) plastic products in soil and in the environment in general. The macro-plastics and total release calculated in this study for biodegradable mulching films through the PLP method may thus be even significantly overestimated compared to the ultimate release after biodegradation has occurred (which is not quantified). For the sake of clarity, the release of biodegradable plastic material was clearly distinguished in the results, with respect to the release of conventional, non-biodegradable plastic.

	Scenario					
Parameter (¹)	LDPE film (S1)	Starch-based film (S3)				
	35% R-LDPE film (S2)	PLA-based film (S4)				
Littering rate (LR _{lit}) (%)	10	100				
Release rate to ocean (Relocean) (%)	5	0				
Release rate to the terrestrial environment (Relterenv) (%) (²)	95	100				

Table 4.6. Product-specific parameters considered to apply the PLP method to quantify the macro-
plastics loss and release of the investigated mulching film LCA scenarios.

(1) For details on the meaning of each parameter, the reader is referred to Section I.3 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

(2) Including release to freshwater sediments, as discussed in Section 3.5.5.6 (Beverage Bottles case study).

As for micro-plastics, relevant sources considered in this case study include pellet losses from product manufacturing and micro-particles from tire abrasion during foreground road transport (no textiles are used in the foreground system). The contribution of these sources to the total value-chain loss and release of micro-plastics to ocean and to the terrestrial environment was estimated according to Equations I.3-I.6 of the *Plastics LCA* method, considering the default source- and pathway-specific parameters specified in Tables I.3-I.5 of the method itself. No product-specific parameters had to be determined, as the only case-specific parameter linking the different equations to the specific product inventory (and hence to the functional unit of each scenario) is either the amount of plastic pellets entering the product manufacturing process, or the mass of product/material transferred along each foreground road transport route and the related distance (all expressed per functional unit)¹¹⁸. Apart from these parameters, the quantification was thus made by means of default parameters that are not affected by the type of product, polymer or feedstock source.

4.5.6 Calculation of the Climate Change impact from iLUC

As a base case, the potential Climate Change impact from indirect Land Use Change (iLUC) associated with the investigated partially bio-based mulching film scenarios was calculated according to the approach outlined in Section 4.4.15.3 of the *Plastics LCA*

¹¹⁸ An exception is the Average Vehicle Load (kg), which depending on the situation may be considered a value-chain specific parameter. However, a unique average default value was considered in this case study, as specified in Table I.3 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

method. A sensitivity analysis applying an alternative method and resulting emission factors was also performed, as described in Section 4.8.5.5.

In order to apply (recalculated) iLUC GHG emission factors from the EU 2015/1513 Directive (EC, 2015), as recommended in the Plastics LCA method, the specific land demand of the crop(s) used as a feedstock for each partially bio-based polymer (m^2 ·year / kg crop) was calculated first. The calculation was based on the total aggregated amount of arable and agriculture land occupation flows reported in the dataset used to model the production of the specific crop, considering only those flows referring to the country where the crop is grown. If the geography of such flows was not specified, all arable and agricultural land occupation flows reported in the dataset were aggregated. However, cultivation of US maize used in PLA production was not modelled individually, as already covered in the fully aggregated, cradle-to-gate dataset applied to model PLA production (see Section 4.5.1.3). The specific land demand of this crop was thus calculated based on the 10-year average yield reported for maize grown in Nebraska by Vink and Davies (2015), who describes the life cycle inventory used to develop the applied PLA production dataset. All the obtained estimates were checked against the values of land demand calculated based on 5-years average crop yields from FAOSTAT (FAO, 2019), and both calculation routes were found to deliver generally aligned results (absolute variation between 3% and 20%). Hence, the values estimated based on land occupation flows reported in the datasets were ultimately considered, to keep consistency with the actual data applied in the modelling of the investigated scenarios.

The specific land demand for crop production was then converted into a demand per functional unit (FU) ($m^2 \cdot year / FU$), based on the specific crop consumption for polymer production (kg crop / kg polymer)¹¹⁹ and the amount of polymer needed to fulfil the functional unit (reference flow) in the specific scenario (kg polymer / FU). The potential Climate Change impact from iLUC was finally calculated by applying the recalculated GHG emission factors from the EU 2015/1513 Directive (kg CO₂ eq. / $m^2 \cdot y$) to the estimated land demand per functional unit. All the described calculation steps to estimate the potential Climate Change impact due to iLUC are summarised in Table 4.7.

¹¹⁹ Defined or calculated consistently with the data applied in the modelling of the Polymer Production stage, as described in Section 4.5.2.3.

Table 4.7. Calculation of the potential Climate Change impact due to GHG emissions from iLUC associated with mulching film LCA scenarios relying on partially bio-based polymers.

Scenario/ Polymer	Feedstock	Land demand for crop production (¹) [m ² ·y/kg _{crop}]	Crop demand for polymer production [kgcrop/kgpolymer]	Polymer demand per functional unit (FU) [kg _{polymer} /FU]	iLUC GHG emission factor [kg CO2 eq./(m ^{2.} y)]	iLUC Climate Change impact [kg CO2 eq./FU]
S3 – Starch-	Maize (EU)	1.34 (1.37)	0.134	115	0.0612	1.25
	Wheat (EU)	1.52 (1.75)	0.121	115	0.0612	1.29
(TPS/PBAT)	Potatoes (EU)	0.376 (0.301)	0.140	115	0.0612	0.370
					Total	2.92
S4 – PLA-based film (PLA/PBAT)	Maize (US)	0.973 (0.939)	0.707	83.9	0.0612	3.53

(1) Calculated based on arable and agriculture land occupation exchanges reported in the dataset applied to model production of the specific crop, considering only those flows referring to the country of cultivation (or all reported flows, if the country was not specified). However, for US Maize (used for PLA production), land demand was calculated based on the 10-year average yield reported for maize grown in Nebraska by Vink and Davies (2015; 1.028 kg maize / m²·year), who describes the LCI used to develop the fully aggregated cradle-to-gate dataset applied to model PLA production. Values in parenthesis refer to land demand calculated based on crop yield data from FAOSTAT (5-years average), and are reported as a reference.

4.6 Life Cycle Impact Assessment results

The characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of the investigated product scenarios are reported in Tables 4.8–4.11. For characterised results, the contribution of the main life cycle stages is also reported, and further illustrated in Figures D.2.1–D.2.3 in Annex D.2. Consistently with the applied system boundary, the considered contributions include:

- <u>Feedstock Supply</u>, i.e. depending on the feedstock/scenario: (i) oil/natural gas extraction, processing, transport and possible refining, as well as transport of naphtha from refinery to downstream users (fossil-based polymers); (ii) collection, transport and sorting of post-consumer plastic waste (recycled polymers); or (iii) crop cultivation and transport to further processing (bio-based polymers);
- <u>Polymer Production</u>, i.e. all gate-to-gate activities carried out to convert or recycle relevant feedstock materials into the specific polymer, including any transport among these activities and transport of polymer granulate to the mulching film manufacturing site;
- <u>Manufacturing</u>, i.e. conversion of the polymer into mulching film by blown film extrusion;
- <u>Distribution</u>, i.e. transport of mulching film from the manufacturing site to the final user; and
- <u>End of Life</u>, i.e. collection, transport and treatment/disposal of non-biodegradable mulching films and attached soil residues, or in-situ biodegradation of biodegradable films. Any avoided processes from downstream displacement of virgin materials and energy are also included. This contribution hence represents the net impact from the End of Life stage, resulting from the balance between real burdens of the applied waste management activities and resulting benefits (if any).

The last row of Tables 4.8–4.11 also reports the total weighted impact score (single score) of individual scenarios, calculated by aggregating normalised and weighted impact assessment results across all impact categories. Single impact scores provide a more immediate and synthetic representation of the overall (relative) environmental performance of the analysed product scenarios. However, they are affected by greater uncertainty (due to the application of additional normalisation and weighting factors), and by value choices necessarily applied to define weighting factors establishing an order of relevance of the different impact categories in a European decision context. Note that all the results presented in this section are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 4.4, and shall be interpreted taking them carefully into account.

			Nermelieed	Mainhtad					
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact	
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	1.29E+02	2.82E+02	4.97E+01	1.94E+01	1.62E+02	6.42E+02	8.28E-02	1.84E+00	
		С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	6.32E+02	8.15E-02	1.81E+00	
		Clima	ate Change (b	oiogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	9.53E+00	1.23E-03	2.73E-02	
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	5.41E-01	6.97E-05	1.55E-03	
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	1.65E-07	1.97E-10	1.74E-08	4.67E-11	1.35E-08	1.96E-07	8.39E-06	5.66E-05	
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	3.78E-06	1.14E-06	4.25E-08	1.25E-07	2.53E-07	5.33E-06	1.38E-01	0.00E+00	
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	1.35E-05	6.36E-06	1.22E-06	1.80E-06	5.25E-06	2.81E-05	5.92E-02	0.00E+00	
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	3.36E-06	5.63E-06	1.77E-06	6.19E-07	4.24E-06	1.56E-05	2.45E-02	2.34E-01	
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	4.01E+00	3.79E+01	1.99E+01	5.46E-02	-1.99E+01	4.19E+01	9.93E-03	5.33E-02	
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	3.89E-01	6.46E-01	9.82E-02	1.23E-01	2.15E-01	1.47E+00	3.62E-02	1.85E-01	
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.] (II)	5.17E-01	6.91E-01	1.60E-01	1.36E-01	5.25E-02	1.56E+00	2.81E-02	1.87E-01	
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	8.94E-01	2.05E+00	3.86E-01	7.13E-01	1.03E+00	5.07E+00	2.87E-02	1.12E-01	
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	1.43E-03	3.69E-04	1.13E-04	1.22E-04	2.73E-03	4.76E-03	1.87E-03	5.50E-03	
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	8.08E-02	1.93E-01	3.61E-02	6.42E-02	8.81E-02	4.62E-01	1.63E-02	5.10E-02	
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	7.87E+01	3.02E+01	2.12E+00	3.29E+00	3.66E+00	1.18E+02	9.99E-03	0.00E+00	
Land Use [Pt] (III)	1.18E+02	9.55E+02	4.43E+02	2.13E+02	2.06E+02	1.93E+03	1.45E-03	1.22E-02	
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	2.87E+00	7.72E+01	6.56E+00	7.40E-01	3.46E+01	1.22E+02	1.06E-02	9.61E-02	
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	3.27E-05	2.82E-05	1.47E-05	1.12E-06	-6.07E-06	7.07E-05	1.22E-03	9.87E-03	
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	1.08E+04	4.17E+03	8.15E+02	2.63E+02	-1.53E+03	1.45E+04	2.22E-01	1.98E+00	
Total weighted impact (single score) 4									

Table 4.8. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of virgin LDPE mulching film (per functional unit).

Values reported in parenthesis after the unit of each impact category indicator refer to the robustness level (I, II or III) of the underlying life cycle impact assessment model. Impact categories relying on less robust models require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty.
 (²) For a description of the type of GHG emissions covered under this Climate Change sub-category, please refer to Section 4.4.15 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

				Newwoliesd	Mainhtad				
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact	
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	1.12E+02	2.56E+02	4.97E+01	1.94E+01	1.62E+02	5.99E+02	7.72E-02	1.71E+00	
		С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	5.89E+02	7.59E-02	1.68E+00	
		Clima	ate Change (b	iogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	9.49E+00	1.22E-03	2.71E-02	
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	5.26E-01	6.78E-05	1.50E-03	
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	1.95E-07	2.00E-10	1.74E-08	4.67E-11	1.35E-08	2.27E-07	9.72E-06	6.56E-05	
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	3.12E-06	9.61E-07	4.25E-08	1.25E-07	2.53E-07	4.50E-06	1.17E-01	0.00E+00	
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	1.11E-05	5.63E-06	1.22E-06	1.80E-06	5.25E-06	2.50E-05	5.26E-02	0.00E+00	
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	2.74E-06	4.92E-06	1.77E-06	6.19E-07	4.24E-06	1.43E-05	2.25E-02	2.14E-01	
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	2.31E+00	3.41E+01	1.99E+01	5.46E-02	-1.99E+01	3.65E+01	8.65E-03	4.64E-02	
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	3.20E-01	5.53E-01	9.82E-02	1.23E-01	2.15E-01	1.31E+00	3.23E-02	1.65E-01	
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.] (II)	4.20E-01	5.98E-01	1.60E-01	1.36E-01	5.25E-02	1.37E+00	2.47E-02	1.64E-01	
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	7.43E-01	1.78E+00	3.86E-01	7.13E-01	1.03E+00	4.65E+00	2.63E-02	1.03E-01	
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	1.19E-03	4.00E-04	1.13E-04	1.22E-04	2.73E-03	4.56E-03	1.79E-03	5.27E-03	
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	6.67E-02	1.67E-01	3.61E-02	6.42E-02	8.81E-02	4.22E-01	1.49E-02	4.66E-02	
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	6.48E+01	2.78E+01	2.12E+00	3.29E+00	3.66E+00	1.02E+02	8.63E-03	0.00E+00	
Land Use [Pt] (III)	9.27E+01	8.63E+02	4.43E+02	2.13E+02	2.06E+02	1.82E+03	1.36E-03	1.15E-02	
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	3.33E+00	6.64E+01	6.56E+00	7.40E-01	3.46E+01	1.12E+02	9.77E-03	8.82E-02	
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	2.66E-05	2.52E-05	1.47E-05	1.12E-06	-6.07E-06	6.16E-05	1.06E-03	8.60E-03	
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	8.84E+03	3.62E+03	8.15E+02	2.63E+02	-1.53E+03	1.20E+04	1.84E-01	1.64E+00	
Total weighted impact (single score) 4.21E+0									

Table 4.9. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of 35% recycled LDPE mulching film (per functional unit).

(1) Values reported in parenthesis after the unit of each impact category indicator refer to the robustness level (I, II or III) of the underlying life cycle impact assessment (2) For a description of the type of GHG emissions covered under this Climate Change sub-category, please refer to Section 4.4.15 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

				Newwolieed	Mainhtad				
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact	
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	1.66E+01	4.86E+02	3.00E+01	1.13E+01	1.21E+02	6.64E+02	8.56E-02	1.90E+00	
		С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	6.61E+02	8.52E-02	1.89E+00	
		Clima	ate Change (b	iogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.76E+00	2.27E-04	5.03E-03	
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	9.88E-01	1.27E-04	2.83E-03	
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	1.10E-07	3.75E-07	1.08E-08	2.73E-11	0.00E+00	4.96E-07	2.12E-05	1.43E-04	
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	8.43E-07	2.37E-06	3.19E-08	7.28E-08	0.00E+00	3.32E-06	8.62E-02	0.00E+00	
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	4.50E-05	5.41E-05	7.21E-07	1.05E-06	0.00E+00	1.01E-04	2.13E-01	0.00E+00	
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	2.61E-06	8.99E-06	1.03E-06	3.62E-07	0.00E+00	1.30E-05	2.04E-02	1.95E-01	
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	7.09E-01	2.12E+01	1.15E+01	3.19E-02	0.00E+00	3.34E+01	7.91E-03	4.25E-02	
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	4.97E-02	9.41E-01	5.76E-02	7.16E-02	0.00E+00	1.12E+00	2.76E-02	1.41E-01	
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.] (II)	3.41E-01	1.04E+00	9.32E-02	7.96E-02	0.00E+00	1.56E+00	2.81E-02	1.87E-01	
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	1.50E+00	3.01E+00	2.25E-01	4.17E-01	0.00E+00	5.15E+00	2.91E-02	1.14E-01	
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	4.62E-03	8.59E-03	6.74E-05	7.14E-05	0.00E+00	1.33E-02	5.21E-03	1.54E-02	
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	2.75E-01	3.58E-01	2.10E-02	3.75E-02	0.00E+00	6.92E-01	2.45E-02	7.64E-02	
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	4.49E+02	3.57E+02	1.35E+00	1.92E+00	0.00E+00	8.09E+02	6.85E-02	0.00E+00	
Land Use [Pt] (III)	5.78E+03	6.51E+03	2.44E+02	1.25E+02	0.00E+00	1.27E+04	9.52E-03	8.01E-02	
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	8.34E+01	4.67E+01	3.97E+00	4.33E-01	0.00E+00	1.35E+02	1.18E-02	1.06E-01	
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	5.32E-06	8.36E-05	8.63E-06	6.56E-07	0.00E+00	9.82E-05	1.70E-03	1.37E-02	
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	1.42E+02	9.86E+03	4.86E+02	1.54E+02	0.00E+00	1.06E+04	1.62E-01	1.45E+00	
Total weighted impact (single score) 4.32									

Table 4.10. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of starch-based mulching film (per functional unit).

Values reported in parenthesis after the unit of each impact category indicator refer to the robustness level (I, II or III) of the underlying life cycle impact as sessment model. Impact categories relying on less robust models require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty.
 (²) For a description of the type of GHG emissions covered under this Climate Change sub-category, please refer to Section 4.4.15 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

			Newwolieed	Weighted				
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply (²)	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	-	4.16E+02	2.17E+01	8.29E+00	8.10E+01	5.27E+02	6.79E-02	1.51E+00
		С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (³)	5.26E+02	6.78E-02	1.50E+00
		Clima	ate Change (b	oiogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (³)	1.12E+00	1.44E-04	3.20E-03
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (³)	2.46E-01	3.17E-05	7.04E-04
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	-	7.12E-08	7.82E-09	2.00E-11	0.00E+00	7.90E-08	3.38E-06	2.28E-05
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	-	1.19E-05	2.33E-08	5.34E-08	0.00E+00	1.19E-05	3.09E-01	0.00E+00
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	-	2.44E-05	5.28E-07	7.70E-07	0.00E+00	2.57E-05	5.41E-02	0.00E+00
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	-	8.52E-06	7.53E-07	2.65E-07	0.00E+00	9.54E-06	1.50E-02	1.43E-01
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	-	2.03E+01	8.41E+00	2.34E-02	0.00E+00	2.87E+01	6.80E-03	3.65E-02
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	-	9.74E-01	4.22E-02	5.25E-02	0.00E+00	1.07E+00	2.64E-02	1.34E-01
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.] (II)	-	1.08E+00	6.83E-02	5.83E-02	0.00E+00	1.21E+00	2.18E-02	1.45E-01
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	-	3.18E+00	1.65E-01	3.05E-01	0.00E+00	3.65E+00	2.06E-02	8.07E-02
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	-	2.01E-03	4.92E-05	5.23E-05	0.00E+00	2.11E-03	8.27E-04	2.44E-03
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	-	3.14E-01	1.54E-02	2.75E-02	0.00E+00	3.56E-01	1.26E-02	3.93E-02
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	-	3.32E+02	9.89E-01	1.41E+00	0.00E+00	3.34E+02	2.83E-02	0.00E+00
Land Use [Pt] (III)	-	1.10E+04	1.78E+02	9.14E+01	0.00E+00	1.12E+04	8.39E-03	7.07E-02
Water Use [m³ world eq.] (III)	-	7.48E+01	2.93E+00	3.17E-01	0.00E+00	7.80E+01	6.80E-03	6.14E-02
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	-	6.44E-05	6.32E-06	4.81E-07	0.00E+00	7.12E-05	1.23E-03	9.94E-03
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	-	7.85E+03	3.56E+02	1.13E+02	0.00E+00	8.31E+03	1.27E-01	1.14E+00

Table 4.11. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of PLA-based mulching film (per functional unit).

Total weighted impact (single score) 3.37E+00

(1) Values reported in parenthesis after the unit of each impact category indicator refer to the robustness level (I, II or III) of the underlying life cycle impact assessment model. Impact categories relying on less robust models require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty.

(2) The contribution of the Feedstock Supply stage is accounted under "Polymer Production", since for reasons of data availability the two stages could not be modelled separately in the life cycle inventory (Section 4.5.1.3). The impact of the Feedstock Supply stage is thus reported to be zero in all categories.

(3) For a description of the type of GHG emissions covered under this Climate Change sub-category, please refer to Section 4.4.15 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

4.7 Additional Environmental Information

This section presents the results related to additional environmental impacts or aspects going beyond the default set of impact categories considered in the *Plastics LCA* method, but that are considered relevant for the investigated product category. Additional environmental impacts and aspects addressed in this study include: (i) the potential impact on Climate Change due to GHG emissions from indirect Land Use Change (iLUC); (ii) potential Biodiversity impacts occurring at the endpoint level due to a number of relevant midpoint impact categories; (iii) the generation and release of macro-plastics at End of Life (including product litter); as well as (iv) the generation and release of micro-plastics throughout the product life cycle.

4.7.1 iLUC impact on Climate Change

Table 4.12 presents the estimated potential impact on Climate Change due to GHG emissions from iLUC expected to occur as a consequence of bio-based feedstock supply in the investigated mulching film scenarios. The total Climate Change impact accounting for such additional contribution is also reported, where relevant, for each product scenario.

Table 4.12. Potential Climate Change impact of GHG emissions from iLUC and resulting total
Climate Change impact of mulching film LCA scenarios. Results are not intended to compare the
different scenarios.

Scenario	iLUC Climate Change impact [kg CO2 eq./FU]	Total Climate Change impact (incl. iLUC) (¹) [kg CO2 eq./FU]
S1 – Fossil-based LDPE film	-	(642)
S2 – 35% R-LDPE film	-	(599)
S3 – Starch-based (starch/PBAT) film	2.92	668 (665)
S4 – PLA-based (PLA/PBAT) film	3.53	531 (527)

(¹) Values in parenthesis refer to the total Climate Change impact of scenarios, without the iLUC contribution.

4.7.2 Biodiversity impact

Potential Biodiversity impacts estimated for the investigated mulching film scenarios, expressed as potential loss of animal and vegetal species per year, are presented in Table 4.13. The impact is quantified through an endpoint-level impact indicator accounting for a number of determining midpoint impact categories, including Climate Change, Photochemical Ozone Formation, Terrestrial Acidification, Eutrophication (freshwater and marine), Ecotoxicity (terrestrial, freshwater and marine), Land Use and Water Use. However, it is important to note that the impact assessment methods applied to these underlying midpoint impact categories differ from those prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* method (where impacts are assessed at the midpoint level). Moreover, direct potential biodiversity impacts from oil leakage are not quantified (although emissions from leakage per unit of oil supplied are reported to be quite small; see Section 3.5.1.1 of the Beverage Bottles case study).

Table 4.13. Potential biodiversity impact of mulching film LCA scenarios, expressed as potentialloss of animal and vegetal species per year (species*year) per functional unit. Results are notintended to compare the different scenarios.

Scenario	Total	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manu- facturing	Distribution	End of Life
S1 – Fossil-based LDPE film	3.93E-06	2.11E-06	1.01E-06	1.90E-07	1.04E-07	5.19E-07
S2 – 35% R-LDPE film	3.49E-06	1.77E-06	9.09E-07	1.90E-07	1.04E-07	5.19E-07
S3 – Starch-based (starch/PBAT) film	1.87E-03	1.70E-03	1.68E-04	1.16E-07	6.07E-08	3.38E-07
S4 – PLA-based (PLA/PBAT) film	2.55E-06	0.00E+00	2.20E-06	8.44E-08	4.45E-08	2.27E-07

4.7.3 Macro- and micro-plastics generation and release

Table 4.14 shows the total plastic loss, final release to ocean and final release to the terrestrial environment estimated for the assessed mulching film scenarios, specifying the contributions of both macro- and micro-plastics. The contribution of the different macro- and micro- plastics sources to the respective total releases to ocean and to the terrestrial environment are shown in Figure 4.5. As described in Section 3.5.5.6 of the Beverage Bottles case study, the considered macro-plastics sources include direct product littering (i.e. mulching film intentionally or unintentionally left on the field after use) and mismanagement of mulching film waste after possible collection. Micro-plastics are instead generated from pellet losses during product manufacturing and tyre abrasion during foreground road transport. Note that, while the results for all the investigated scenarios are presented together, they are not intended to compare the different scenarios, and should not be used for this purpose by the reader. It is also reminded that the macro-plastics release and the resulting total plastic release estimated for biodegradable mulching films (starch-based and PLA-based) do not account for the fate of the material left on the soil, including the effects of biodegradation (see Section 4.5.5.8). The ultimate release after biodegradation has occurred may thus be even significantly lower compared to the estimates presented in Table 4.14.

Table 4.14. Total plastic loss, final release to ocean and final release to the terrestrial environment⁽¹⁾ estimated for mulching film LCA scenarios, including the contribution of both macroand micro-plastics. Values in light blue cells refer to, or include the contribution of, a loss/release of biodegradable material, the fate of which is not accounted for in the calculation. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios.

T. P. S.	То	tal	Macro-	plastics	Micro-plastics		
Indicator	kg/FU	%	kg/FU	%	kg/FU	%	
S1 – Fossil-base	d LDPE film	(non-biodeg	radable)				
Loss	35.8	100.0%	35.6	99.4%	2.06E-01	0.6%	
Release to ocean	1.80	100.0%	1.78	98.7%	2.32E-02	1.3%	
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	34.0	100.0%	33.8	99.5%	1.54E-01	0.5%	
Ratio total release / loss	99.9%	-	100.0%	-	86.1%	-	
S2 – 35% R-LDF	PE film (non-	biodegradab	ole)				
Loss	35.8	100.0%	35.6	99.4%	2.06E-01	0.6%	
Release to ocean	1.80	100.0%	1.78	98.7%	2.32E-02	1.3%	
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	34.0	100.0%	33.8	99.5%	1.54E-01	0.5%	
Ratio total release / loss	99.9%	-	100.0%	-	86.1%	-	
S3 – Starch-base	ed film (biod	legradable)					
Loss	114	100.0%	113	99.9%	1.19E-01	0.1%	
Release to ocean	1.35E-02	100.0%	0	0.0%	1.35E-02	100.0%	
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	113	100.0%	113	99.9%	8.93E-02	0.1%	
Ratio total release / loss	100.0%	-	100.0%	-	86.1%	-	
S4 – PLA-based	film (biodeg	radable)					
Loss	83.2	100.0%	83.1	99.9%	8.96E-02	0.1%	
Release to ocean	9.95E-03	100.0%	0	0.0%	9.95E-03	100.0%	
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	83.2	100.0%	83.1	99.9%	6.72E-02	0.1%	
Ratio total release / loss	100.0%	-	100.0%	-	86.1%	-	

(¹) Including release to freshwater sediments, as discussed in Section 3.5.5.6 of the Beverage Bottles case study.





4.8 Interpretation

In the interpretation of results, the most relevant impact categories of the analysed mulching film scenarios are firstly identified (Section 4.8.1). The contribution of individual life cycle stages to each most relevant impact category is then calculated, and the most relevant life cycle stages are identified (Section 4.8.2). The effects of GHG emissions from iLUC are also discussed (Section 4.8.3), while the results related to macro- and

micro-plastics generation and release are addressed in Section 4.8.4. Finally, the results of a sensitivity analysis on a number of parameters, assumptions and methodological choices are presented (Section 4.8.5), including characterised scenario impacts calculated by individually applying each End of Life option reported in Table 4.1.

It is noted that most relevant processes were not identified, since the life cycle inventories of the analysed product scenarios present different levels of vertical disaggregation of included foreground processes (e.g. the inventory of starch-based mulching film is more disaggregated than the ones developed for the other scenarios). Therefore the identification of most relevant processes would have not been carried out consistently across all the scenarios, and a more detailed investigation for specific scenarios would have not been meaningful. The identification of most relevant elementary flows was also not undertaken, as this would have required prior identification of most relevant processes. Note, however, that any company, organisation or any other supply chain actor applying the *Plastics LCA* method shall proceed with the identification of both most relevant processes and elementary flows in each most relevant impact category.

4.8.1 Identification of most relevant impact categories

Table 4.15 shows the most relevant impact categories identified for each mulching film scenario, based on normalised and weighted impacts, according to the procedure described in Section 6.2.1 of the *Plastics LCA* method. Most relevant impact categories were hence identified as those that cumulatively contribute to at least 80% of the total normalised and weighted impact (single score) of each scenario. The contribution of toxicity-related impact categories was excluded from the calculation of total normalised and weighted impact scores, as being still based on the characterisation factors implemented in the EF 2.0 impact assessment methods applied in this study (and hence not yet updated based on REACH data)¹²⁰. Where needed, additional impact categories from the obtained ranking were added to the list of most relevant categories, to fulfil the requirement of having a minimum of three categories identified as most relevant.

Climate Change and Resource Use – fossils are identified as the two most relevant categories in all the assessed scenarios, being responsible for 77.5-80% of the total normalised and weighted impact. Particularly, Climate Change is the most relevant category for all alternatives except fossil-based LDPE film, where Resource Use – fossils is the most relevant one. Moreover, while the contribution of these categories is comparable for both LDPE and partially recycled LDPE films, for the two bio-based alternatives Climate Change is responsible for a larger share of the total impact.

For all scenarios, a third impact category is also identified as most relevant, albeit with a limited contribution in the range of 4-5%. Except for PLA-based film, where this additional contribution is provided by Acidification, for all the other alternatives the raking of most relevant categories is completed by Particulate Matter.

¹²⁰ According to the latest version of the Product Environmental Footprint Category Rules Guidance (EC, 2018b), toxicity-related impact indicators calculated based on EF 2.0 characterization factors (applied in this study) shall be excluded from the procedure to identify the most relevant impact categories. However, any user of the *Plastics LCA* method shall apply the latest characterisation factors available at the time of the study (currently, those provided in the 3.0 EF reference package) and shall include also toxicity-related impact categories in the calculation of the total normalised and weighted impact score (and hence in the identification of most relevant impact categories).

Table 4.15. Most relevant impact categories identified for mulching film LCA scenarios and related contribution to the total normalised and weighted impact score of each scenario (¹).

S1 – Fossil-based LDPE film		S2 – 35% R-LDPE film		
Impact category	Contrib.	Impact category	Contrib.	
Resource Use - fossils	41.6%	Climate Change	40.7%	
Climate Change	38.6%	Resource Use - fossils	39.0%	
Particulate Matter	4.9%	Particulate Matter	5.1%	
Total	85.1%	Total 84.8		
S3 – Starch-based film		S5 – PLA-based film		
S3 – Starch-based film Impact category	Contrib.	S5 – PLA-based film Impact category	Contrib.	
S3 – Starch-based film <i>Impact category</i> Climate Change	<i>Contrib.</i> 44.0%	S5 – PLA-based film <i>Impact category</i> Climate Change	<i>Contrib.</i> 44.8%	
S3 - Starch-based filmImpact categoryClimate ChangeResource Use - fossils	<i>Contrib.</i> 44.0% 33.6%	S5 – PLA-based film <i>Impact category</i> Climate Change Resource Use - fossils	<i>Contrib.</i> 44.8% 33.7%	
S3 - Starch-based filmImpact categoryClimate ChangeResource Use - fossilsParticulate Matter	<i>Contrib.</i> 44.0% 33.6% 4.5%	S5 – PLA-based film <i>Impact category</i> Climate Change Resource Use - fossils Acidification	<i>Contrib.</i> 44.8% 33.7% 4.3%	

¹) Note that decimals are reported to avoid rounding errors, but do not reflect an accuracy corresponding to the number of digits shown for the specific contribution.

4.8.2 Identification of most relevant life-cycle stages

Table 4.16 shows the contribution of individual life cycle stages to the most relevant impact categories identified, for each mulching film scenario, in Section 4.8.1. The contribution was quantified according to the rules described in Sections 6.2.2 and 6.2.5 of the *Plastics LCA* method. Most relevant life cycle stages are also identified (in yellow) for each impact category, and include those that together contribute to at least 80% of the total impact in the specific category. Note that the net total impact, resulting from the algebraic sum of both positive and negative impact contributions of single life cycle stages, was considered to calculate the percentage contribution of each stage. Therefore, the sum of all positive contributions is necessarily larger than 100%, and is balanced by the negative contribution of specific life cycle stages (typically End of Life), leading to the sum of all positive and negative contributions correctly adding up to 100%. The possible negative impact and contribution from the End of Life stage is a result of the inclusion, along with the burdens of the applied waste management activities, of any benefits from secondary material production or energy recovery.

For both virgin and 35% recycled LDPE mulching films, Feedstock Supply and Polymer Production are identified as the most relevant life cycle stages in the Resource Use – fossils impact category. Particularly, Feedstock Supply is responsible for approximately 75% of the total impact in this category. Conversely, in Climate Change and Particulate Matter, Polymer Production is the most relevant stage (covering 34-44% of the total impact), followed by End of Life (25-30%) and Feedstock Supply (19-21%).

For both starch-based and PLA-based mulching films, Polymer Production is the most relevant life cycle stage across all the identified most relevant categories. This is especially the case of Resource Use – fossils, where it is responsible for over 90% of the total impact. Limited to PLA-based film, a similar contribution of the Polymer Production stage (approximately 90%) is also observed for Acidification. However, it should be reminded that, for PLA-based film, the Polymer Production stage also includes the impact from Feedstock Supply (which could not be modelled separately; Section 4.5.1.3). In Climate Change and Particulate Matter, the contribution of the Polymer Production stage is lower (69-79%), being followed also by End of Life (Climate Change) or Feedstock Supply (Particulate Matter) as additional most relevant stages.

Table 4.16. Contribution of individual life cycle stages to the most relevant impact categoriesidentified for each mulching film LCA scenario (1). Most relevant stages (i.e. those contributing to
at least 80% of the total impact) are highlighted in yellow.

S1 – Fossil-based LDPE film						
Resource use, foss	ils	Climate Change		Particulate Matter		
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	
Feedstock Supply	74.4%	Polymer Production	43.9%	Polymer Production	36.0%	
Polymer Production	28.7%	End of Life	25.2% End of Life		27.1%	
Manufacturing	5.6%	Feedstock Supply	Feedstock Supply 20.1% Fe		21.5%	
Distribution	1.8%	Manufacturing	7.7%	Manufacturing	11.3%	
End of Life	-10.5%	Distribution 3.0% Distribution		Distribution	4.0%	
S2 – 35% R-LDPE film						
Climate Change		Resource Use - fossils		Particulate Matter		
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	
Polymer Production	42.7%	Feedstock Supply	73.6%	Polymer Production	34.4%	
End of Life	27.0%	Polymer Production	30.1%	End of Life	29.7%	
Feedstock Supply	18.7%	Manufacturing	6.8%	Feedstock Supply	19.2%	
Manufacturing	8.3%	Distribution	2.2%	Manufacturing	12.4%	
Distribution	3.2%	End of Life	-12.7%	Distribution	4.3%	
S3 – Starch-based film						
Climate Change		Resource Use - fossils		Particulate Matter		
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	
Polymer Production	73.1%	Polymer Production	92.7%	Polymer Production	69.2%	
End of Life	18.2%	Manufacturing	4.6%	Feedstock Supply	20.1%	
Manufacturing	4.5%	Distribution	1.4%	Manufacturing	7.9%	
Feedstock Supply	2.5%	Feedstock Supply	1.3% Distribution		2.8%	
Distribution	1.7%	End of Life	0.0% End of Life 0.		0.0%	
S4 – PLA-based film (²)						
Climate Change		Resource Use - fossils		Acidification		
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	
Polymer Production	78.9%	Polymer Production	94.4%	Polymer Production	89.5%	
End of Life	15.4%	Manufacturing	4.3%	Manufacturing	5.7%	
Manufacturing	4.1%	Distribution	1.4%	Distribution	4.8%	
Distribution	1.6%	Feedstock Supply	0.0%	Feedstock Supply	0.0%	
Feedstock Supply	0.0%	End of Life	0.0%	End of Life	0.0%	

(1) Note that decimals are reported to avoid rounding errors, but do not reflect an accuracy corresponding to the number of digits shown for the specific contribution.

(²) Note that the contribution of the Polymer Production stage also includes the one of the Feedstock Supply stage, as due to data availability the two stages could not be modelled separately in the life cycle inventory (see Section 4.5.1.3). The contribution of the Feedstock Supply stage is thus reported to be zero in all the identified most relevant impact categories.

4.8.3 Effects of indirect land use change (iLUC) on Climate Change

The additional contribution of GHG emissions from indirect land use change to the total Climate Change impact of the investigated bio-based alternatives (starch-based and PLA-based mulching films) is negligible. The impact increase observed when accounting for such contribution is indeed equal to only 0.4% for starch-based film, and to 0.7% for PLA-based film.

This result can be at least partly explained by the only partial bio-based content in the used polymers, which is lower than 50% (i.e. 40-45% depending on the polymer; Section 4.1). Moreover, the applied GHG emission factors may also play a role, as they appeared to fall in the lower end of the range of values available in the recent literature (see Section J.2 of the *Plastics LCA* method). The use of an alternative iLUC model and of the resulting GHG emission factors may thus result in an increased Climate Change contribution from iLUC, which was explored in a sensitivity analysis (see Section 4.8.5.5).

Finally, it must be noted that only the effects of GHG emissions from iLUC were addressed in this study, while nutrient-related emissions and other relevant emissions possibly associated with the additional use of converted land and/or with intensification in land use were not considered. However, accounting for such additional emissions may affect the impact of bio-based alternatives also in other impact categories than Climate Change, such as Acidification and Eutrophication.

4.8.4 Macro- and micro-plastics generation and release

This section discusses the results presented in Section 4.7.3 on the estimated potential generation (loss) and release of macro- and micro-plastics of the assessed mulching film scenarios.

Focusing initially on the relation between the total loss of macro- and micro-plastics and the resulting total release to ocean and to the terrestrial environment (Table 4.14), it is observed that almost 100% of the estimated plastic loss from the technosphere is ultimately released to the environment (ocean or terrestrial). For non-biodegradable mulching films, this is because the material lost as macro-plastics¹²¹ (which largely dominates the total macro- and micro-plastics loss, as discussed below) was considered to be entirely released to the terrestrial environment (95%) or to ocean (5%), according to the applied release rates (see Section 4.5.5.8). Similarly, for biodegradable films, 100% of the material applied on land, and lost as macro-plastics once left on the field after use, was assumed to be completely released to the terrestrial environment after incorporation in soil for biodegradation (Section 4.5.5.8). Since, also for biodegradable film alternatives, macro-plastics dominate the total plastic loss (see below) the same result as conventional non-biodegradable films is obtained in terms of relationship between total plastic loss and total release. In relative terms, for conventional mulching films the total release to ocean accounts for only a marginal share of the total initial plastic loss and of the total final release (5% on average), while the total release to the terrestrial environment is the most relevant (95% of both the initial loss and the final release). These shares reflect the final release rates specified above for lost macroplastics, as the effects of the more reduced release rates applied to most micro-plastics losses (Section 4.5.5.8) is negligible, due to the irrelevant contribution of micro-plastics to the total loss. A similar situation is observed also for biodegradable films, where the total initial plastic loss is almost entirely released to the terrestrial environment, as lost macro-plastics (which dominate the total loss) are only released to this compartment (Section 4.5.5.8). The final release to the terrestrial environment thus also dominates the total final release to the environment (including both ocean and the terrestrial environment).

¹²¹ Including non-collected mulching film residues left on the field (10% of the film applied on land), as well as collected film subject to waste mismanagement (approximately 9% of the material collected, i.e. nearly 8% of that applied, if considering a collection rate of 90%) (see Section 4.5.5.8).

As shown in Table 4.14, the total plastic release to the terrestrial environment is largely dominated by macro-plastics released at End of Life, which account for more than 99% of the total release. Micro-plastics released throughout the upstream life cycle (via pellet loss and tyre abrasion) have only a minor role, instead. The same considerations almost equally applies also to the total plastic release to ocean associated with nonbiodegradable mulching films (with a contribution of released macro-plastics of approximately 99%). Conversely, for biodegradable films, micro-plastics dominate the total plastic release to ocean, as 100% of the film applied on land, which is the only source of macro-plastics, was assumed to be released to the terrestrial environment after incorporation in soil (Section 4.5.5.8). Leaving this exception apart, the generally dominant role of the macro-plastics release is a consequence of the prevailing mass of generated and released macro-plastics compared to micro-plastics, since the macroplastics loss directly depends on the total mass of product (film) used per functional unit (i.e. the reference flow), and is calculated based on a higher total "loss rate" compared to the considered micro-plastics sources¹²². Moreover, the final release rate to the terrestrial environment of mulching film lost as macro-plastic is higher compared to the final release rates of micro-plastics lost to the same compartment¹²³. Therefore, the mass of released macro-plastics is at least one order of magnitude higher than the mass of released micro-plastics, which instead only indirectly depends on the reference flow (through parameters related to the quantity of relevant lifecycle processes)¹²⁴, and is calculated based on (much) lower loss and (depending on the compartment and source) release rates (Section 4.5.5.8). Note, however, that the release of micro-plastics from tire abrasion was underestimated, due to the exclusion of the contribution of (as discussed in Section 3.5.5.6 of the Beverage Bottles case study): (a) most background transport activities; (b) intermediate transports between different process steps included within the vertically aggregated datasets used to model production of some polymers (i.e. virgin LDPE -affecting also partially recycled LDPE-, and PLA); and (c) any transport activities occurring within horizontally aggregated datasets.

Focusing on the sources of macro-plastics released to ocean and to the terrestrial environment (Figure 4.5a), for non-biodegradable film alternatives both direct product littering (i.e. residual uncollected film after use) and mismanagement of removed film waste provide a similar contribution to the estimated total release (i.e. 55% and 45%, respectively). This is because the loss rate via littering (littering rate; 10% of the applied film; Table 4.6) is comparable to the loss rate via waste mismanagement, equalling 8% of the applied film (i.e. 9.25% of the removed film, which is 90% of that applied; Table I.2 of the *Plastics LCA* method and Table 4.6). Overall, this leads to a comparable release from the two different sources. For biodegradable films, only direct product littering contributes to the total release to the terrestrial environment, as the only macro-plastics source is the film entirely incorporated in soil for biodegradation after use, while there is no collected film waste that may be mismanaged (Section 4.5.5.8). On the other hand, no macro-plastics are released to ocean for biodegradable alternatives, as the material left on the field as macro-plastics loss was assumed to be entirely released to the terrestrial environment after incorporation in soil, with no transfer to other compartments (i.e. ocean; Section 4.5.5.8).

¹²² The total "loss rate" of applied mulching film as macro-plastics at End of Life (calculated as a combination of the littering rate and of the mismanaged waste index) is equal to 18% for non-biodegradable films and to 100% for biodegradable ones (see Table 4.6 in this report, and Equation I.1 plus Table I.2 in the *Plastics LCA* method). Conversely, the total "loss rate" of micro-plastics from tire abrasion is in the range of 1.5-2.6% (depending on the vehicle; see Equation I.3 and Table I.3 in the *Plastics LCA* method). For plastic pellets from product manufacturing, the loss rate is even lower, equalling 0.1% (see Equation I.5 and Table I.5 in the *Plastics LCA* method).

¹²³ The final release rate to the terrestrial environment of mulching film lost as macro-plastic is equal to 95% for conventional films and to 100% for biodegradable ones (Table 4.6). The final release rate is instead equal to 74% for micro-plastics due to pellet losses, and to 84% for those generated from tire abrasion (Tables I.5 and I.4 in the *Plastics LCA* method, including the contribution of the release to freshwater sediments).

¹²⁴ Including the mass of plastic pellets used for product manufacturing (which depends on the quantity of this process per functional unit), and the amount of product or material transported during each modelled road transport activity (per functional unit) with the associated distance.

As for the micro-plastics release to ocean and to the terrestrial environment, the relative contribution of the different sources (loss of plastic pellets during product manufacturing and tire abrasion during road transport) generally depends on the configuration of the modelled supply-chain. The origin of the feedstock and the location of subsequent conversion processes of feedstock materials into final polymers are especially relevant, as they affect the contribution from transport activities across the life cycle. Moreover, the level of vertical disaggregation applied in the modelling of such upstream conversion processes plays an important role, as it affects the number of intermediate transport activities between different process steps which are modelled separately in the foreground inventory, and for which the contribution to micro-plastics generation can be quantified¹²⁵. Keeping this in mind, and considering the marginal role of micro-plastics within the total release to the environment (except for the release to ocean estimated for biodegradable film alternatives, as discussed above), it is observed that pellet losses during product manufacturing dominate the total release to both ocean (99% on average) and the terrestrial environment (93-95%) (Figure 4.5b). Micro-plastics generated from tire abrasion during road transport have a more limited role, instead (Figure 4.5b). However, the same considerations made above regarding the likely underestimate of this contribution still apply.

From a methodological perspective, it is noted how biodegradable mulching film alternatives (which are not removed from soil after use) generate a higher total loss and release to the terrestrial environment compared to non-biodegradable alternatives (which are in large part removed) (Table 4.14). The same applies to the macro-plastics loss and release to the terrestrial environment, which as discussed above dominate the total plastic loss and release, respectively (Table 4.14). These results are a consequence of the exclusion, from the applied quantification method (i.e. the PLP method) and indicators, of the fate of released macro-plastics, apart from any short-term redistribution among different environmental compartments (as discussed in Section 4.5.5.8). However, if the effects of biodegradation were accounted, the ultimate release to the terrestrial environment may be even significantly lower compared to the values estimated in this study for macro-plastics and for the resulting total plastic release. On the other hand, the macro-plastics release to ocean is equal to zero for biodegradable films (Table 4.14), as these were assumed not to be transferred to other compartments than soil (where they are incorporated for biodegradation) (Section 4.5.5.8). Conversely, non-biodegradable films lost as macro-plastics (residual film left on the field and collected film subject to waste mismanagement) were assumed to also reach ocean, albeit in a only minor share (i.e. 5%; Section 4.5.5.8). The release of macro-plastics to ocean and the resulting total plastic release to the same compartment are thus higher for non-biodegradable alternatives compared to biodegradable ones.

4.8.5 Sensitivity analysis

A sensitivity analysis was performed on a number of parameters, assumptions, and methodological choices, to evaluate their influence and the effects of their variation on the characterised impact assessment results of the affected LCA scenario(s). The following aspects were considered:

- 1. Thickness of conventional LDPE mulching film (and resulting collection and contamination rates);
- 2. Recycled content in R-LDPE mulching film;
- 3. Use of additives in starch-based mulching film;

¹²⁵ When vertically aggregated datasets were applied to model the process chain involved in the conversion of feedstock materials into the final polymer (i.e. for fossil-based LDPE and, partly, for recycled LDPE and PLA-based films), the contribution of intermediate transports between different process steps could not be quantified. Conversely, when such process steps were modelled individually (i.e. for starch-based film), the contribution of intermediate transports was accounted.

- 4. Feedstock origin for PLA used in PLA-based mulching film and resulting PLA production location;
- 5. Applied iLUC model and resulting GHG emission factors;
- 6. Handling of non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life;
- 7. Alternative End of Life scenarios.

The following sections present the results of the sensitivity analysis for each of the aspects above. This is done by comparing recalculated impacts of the affected scenario(s) with those of the base case assessment.

4.8.5.1 Thickness of conventional LDPE mulching film

As a base case, a thickness of 35 μ m was assumed for conventional (non-biodegradable) mulching films. Such value was calculated as the rounded average of the typical thickness range reported by OWS (2017) for LDPE films used for vegetable cultivation, which varies between 15 and 50 μ m. Considering this relatively high variability, and that the assumed film thickness directly affect the reference flow (i.e. the amount of film material required per functional unit), a sensitivity analysis was performed on this relevant parameter, to evaluate the effects on the results calculated for conventional mulching films. The analysis was limited to virgin LDPE film, considering both a possible decrease and increase in the film thickness, as detailed below and as summarised in Table 4.17. The effects of such changes in thickness on the collection and contamination rates of the film at End of Life were also taken into account (see Table 4.17), as these parameters depend (also) on thickness.

In the first instance, the thickness was reduced from 35 to 20 μ m, according with the minimum nominal thickness required to comply with the European standard EN 13655 on thermoplastic mulching films recoverable after use. Therefore, a value of thickness very close to the lower end of the range reported by OWS (2017; i.e. 15 μ m) was considered, corresponding to a new reference flow of 111 kg of LDPE film per functional unit (FU; instead of 194 kg/FU). Moreover, the collection rate of the film from soil after use was reduced from 90% to 75%, according with the thickness-specific estimate reported by OWS (2017) for a 20 μ m film. On the other hand, the contamination rate of collected mulching film with soil was increased from 60% to 80%, based on the relationship between film thickness and the associated contamination rate determined following the approach described in Section 4.5.5.1 (i.e. linear regression on available literature values of contamination rate for specific film thicknesses).

A second case was then considered, where the thickness of virgin LDPE mulching film was increased from 35 to 50 μ m, in line with the higher end of the range reported by OWS (2017). This corresponds to an increase in the reference flow from 194 to 277.5 kg of LDPE film per functional unit. The collection rate of the film from soil after use was maintained at 90%, in the absence of evidence justifying an increase with respect to the highest rate estimated in the literature for a 25 μ m film (OWS, 2017). While this assumption may be conservative, it is in line with the approach followed in the base case, where a 90% collection rate was still assumed for film with a higher thickness of 35 μ m (Section 4.5.5.1). Finally, the contamination rate of collected mulching film with soil was decreased from 60% to 40%, based on the lowest contamination rate reported in the literature (Steinmetz et al., 2016), which was attributed to a film with the highest thickness in the abovementioned range provided by OWS (2017; 10-50 μ m), as assumed in this second sensitivity analysis.

The results of the analysis are presented in Table 4.18, which reports the characterised potential impacts of virgin LDPE mulching film as recalculated taking into account the changes described above, in comparison with those of the base case. The resulting percentage impacts variation with respect to the base case were also calculated and reported in the table.

Table 4.17. Assumed and calculated values of relevant parameters affected by the sensitivityanalysis on the thickness of conventional non-biodegradable mulching film, as described in thissection.

	Scenario				
Parameter	Base case	Sensitivity analysis 1	Sensitivity analysis 2		
Thickness (μm)	35	20	50		
Reference flow (kg/FU)	194	111	277.5		
Collection rate from the field after use (%)	90	75	90		
Contamination rate with soil residues (%)	60	80	40		

Decreasing the thickness of virgin LDPE mulching film from 35 to 20 μ m leads to an impact reduction in all the considered impact categories, with a decrease ranging from 29% (Eutrophication –freshwater) to 41% (Climate Change, Human Toxicity – cancer, and Ecotoxicity – freshwater) compared to the base case. The benefits from decreased material use for film manufacturing (-43% compared to the base case) are thus larger than the additional impacts due to reduced film collection from the field after use (from 90% to 75%) and to increased contamination with soil of collected film (which is more than doubled, increasing from 1.5 to 4 kg of soil per kg of film removed).

On the other hand, considering a thickness of 50 μ m rather than 35 μ m increases the impacts of virgin LDPE mulching film between 24% (Eutrophication – freshwater) and 42% (Ecotoxicity - freshwater), compared to the base case. The benefits of reduced contamination of collected film with soil (from 1.5 to 0.7 kg of soil per kg of film collected) are hence more than balanced by the additional impacts from increased material use for film manufacturing (+43% compared to the base case).

Impact category	35 µm thickness (base case)	20 µm thickness (SA-1) (¹)	Variation (%)	50 µm thickness (SA-2) (¹)	Variation (%)
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	6.42E+02	3.80E+02	-41%	8.92E+02	39%
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	1.96E-07	1.38E-07	-30%	2.55E-07	30%
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	5.33E-06	3.13E-06	-41%	7.54E-06	41%
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	2.81E-05	1.82E-05	-35%	3.79E-05	35%
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.56E-05	1.01E-05	-35%	2.13E-05	37%
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	4.19E+01	2.88E+01	-31%	5.71E+01	36%
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	1.47E+00	9.12E-01	-38%	2.04E+00	39%
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.]	1.56E+00	9.74E-01	-38%	2.16E+00	38%
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	5.07E+00	3.17E+00	-37%	7.01E+00	38%
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	4.76E-03	3.39E-03	-29%	5.90E-03	24%
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	4.62E-01	2.93E-01	-37%	6.34E-01	37%
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	1.18E+02	6.95E+01	-41%	1.67E+02	42%
Land Use [Pt]	1.93E+03	1.26E+03	-35%	2.62E+03	36%
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	1.22E+02	7.83E+01	-36%	1.63E+02	34%
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	7.07E-05	4.45E-05	-37%	9.78E-05	38%
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	1.45E+04	8.75E+03	-40%	2.05E+04	41%

Table 4.18. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the thickness of virgin LDPE mulching film (decreased from 35 μ m to 20 μ m, and then increased to 50 μ m) and on the resulting collection and contamination rates of the film at End of Life. Results are expressed per functional unit.

(¹) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.
4.8.5.2 Recycled content in R-LDPE mulching film

This sensitivity analysis explores the effects of an increased recycled material content in partially recycled LDPE mulching film (S2). As a base case, a 35% recycled content was estimated to reflect the current average situation at the EU level, while assuming that no changes in thickness are needed compared to using 100% virgin material (Section 4.1). However, available estimates specifically conducted for mulching film provide a higher recycled content (i.e. 52% in 2018; Eunomia, 2021)¹²⁶, which was thus applied as a first alternative value for this parameter (rounding it to 50%) in this sensitivity analysis. Moreover, the effects of a potential complete substitution of virgin with recycled material (i.e. a 100% recycled content) were investigated. While it is acknowledged that this is a hypothetical and optimistic scenario for the current situation, it was considered relevant to evaluate the potential effects from pursuing such an increased recycled material content, under the assumption that this would be technically feasible within the existing recycling infrastructure and through currently available manufacturing technology.

The results of the analysis are presented in Table 4.19, where recalculated potential impacts of (partially) recycled LDPE mulching film are reported along with those of the base case scenario. The resulting percentage impact variation with respect to such base case scenario is also calculated and reported.

Increasing the recycled content from 35% to 50% only marginally affects the potential impacts of partially recycled LDPE mulching film, as all impact categories show a non-significant impact variation compared to the base case (i.e. lower than 10%, or even 5% in several categories)¹²⁷. This reflects the limited increase initially considered for the recycled content in the sensitivity analysis, which is equal to only 15% (i.e. from 35% to 50%).

On the other hand, considering a 100% recycled material content significantly reduces the impact of (partially) recycled LDPE mulching film in the vast majority of the assessed impact categories (i.e. all except Eutrophication – freshwater and Ozone Depletion), with a decrease ranging from 13% (Land Use) to 39% (Resource Use – fossils) compared to the base case. For Eutrophication – freshwater the decrease is not significant (-9%), while for Ozone Depletion an impact increase is observed (+25% compared to the base case).

¹²⁶ The estimate is based on the total recycled material use for mulching film manufacturing in Europe quantified by Plastics Recyclers Europe for 2018 (i.e. 43 kt), and on a total plastic consumption for agricultural mulching film equal to 83 kt in 2019 (according to APE Europe data).

¹²⁷ Variations below 10% can be considered as not significant, in light of the uncertainty that generally affect a LCA study both at the inventory and at the impact assessment level.

Table 4.19. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the recycled material content in partially recycled LDPE mulching film, increased from 35% to 50% and100%. Results are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	35% R-LDPE film (base case)	50% R-LDPE film (SA-1) (¹)	Variation (%)	100% R-LDPE film (SA-2) (¹)	Variation (%)
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	5.99E+02	5.81E+02	-3%	5.18E+02	-14%
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	2.27E-07	2.39E-07	5%	2.83E-07	25%
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	4.50E-06	4.14E-06	-8%	2.92E-06	-35%
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	2.50E-05	2.37E-05	-5%	1.91E-05	-24%
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.43E-05	1.37E-05	-4%	1.14E-05	-20%
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	3.65E+01	3.42E+01	-6%	2.64E+01	-28%
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	1.31E+00	1.24E+00	-5%	9.66E-01	-26%
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	1.37E+00	1.29E+00	-6%	9.58E-01	-30%
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	4.65E+00	4.46E+00	-4%	3.67E+00	-21%
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	4.56E-03	4.47E-03	-2%	4.17E-03	-9%
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	4.22E-01	4.05E-01	-4%	3.30E-01	-22%
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	1.02E+02	9.47E+01	-7%	7.09E+01	-30%
Land Use [Pt]	1.82E+03	1.77E+03	-3%	1.59E+03	-13%
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	1.12E+02	1.07E+02	-4%	9.26E+01	-17%
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	6.16E-05	5.78E-05	-6%	4.46E-05	-28%
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	1.20E+04	1.09E+04	-9%	7.29E+03	-39%

(¹) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

4.8.5.3 Use of additives in starch-based mulching film

This sensitivity analysis evaluates the effects of excluding additives (mainly plasticisers) from the composition of Thermoplastic Starch (TPS) used as a copolymer, along with PBAT, in the manufacturing of starch-based mulching film. This choice was made considering the uncertainties and approximations performed in the modelling of additives¹²⁸, and their non-negligible contribution to the overall lifecycle impacts of this mulching film alternative in several impact categories (e.g. Ozone Depletion, Resource Use - minerals and metals, Land Use, Eutrophication - freshwater, Eutrophication marine, and, to a lower extent, Human Toxicity - non-cancer, Ecotoxicity- freshwater and Water Use). For the purpose of simplicity, the exclusion was limited to the Polymer Production stage (assuming that TPS is entirely made of starch and that no additives are used), while for End of Life modelling the composition was not changed. This is not expected to have significant effects on the results, since the overall elemental composition of the starch-based polymer (which is the most relevant parameter for End of Life modelling) is only marginally affected by the considered change in the TPS composition (being the shares of single constituting elements almost comparable between additives and starch).

The characterised potential impacts of starch-based mulching film, recalculated after excluding additives as described above, are reported in Table 4.20 along with base-case impacts. The percentage impact variation with respect to the base case was also calculated and reported in the table.

When additives are excluded from the production of thermoplastic starch, no relevant changes are observed in most impact categories, which show negative or positive impact variations lower than 10% (and hence not significant in light of the uncertainty that generally affect a LCA study both at the inventory and at the impact assessment level). An impact reduction takes place only in three impact categories, including Ozone Depletion (-58%), Resource Use – mineral and metals (-25%), and Land Use (-11%), while in Ecotoxicity – freshwater the impact is moderately increased (+11%).

¹²⁸ Related to the assumed total share of additives, the specific substances considered, their relative proportions, and the modelling approximations performed for some of them (see Section 4.5.2.3.1).

Impact category	Production of TPS ⁽¹⁾ including additives (base case)	Production of TPS ⁽¹⁾ excluding additives (SA) (²)	Variation (%)
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	6.64E+02	6.56E+02	-1%
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	4.96E-07	2.07E-07	-58%
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	3.32E-06	3.32E-06	0%
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	1.01E-04	1.03E-04	2%
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.30E-05	1.27E-05	-2%
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	3.34E+01	3.33E+01	0%
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	1.12E+00	1.07E+00	-4%
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	1.56E+00	1.53E+00	-2%
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	5.15E+00	5.12E+00	-1%
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	1.33E-02	1.25E-02	-6%
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	6.92E-01	6.62E-01	-4%
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	8.09E+02	9.01E+02	11%
Land Use [Pt]	1.27E+04	1.13E+04	-11%
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	1.35E+02	1.45E+02	7%
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	9.82E-05	7.32E-05	-25%
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	1.06E+04	1.04E+04	-2%

Table 4.20. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the use of additives in starch-based mulching film(considering their exclusion from the production of thermoplastic starch). Results are expressedper functional unit.

(¹) TPS: Thermoplastic Starch.

(²) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

4.8.5.4 Feedstock origin for PLA and resulting PLA production location

This sensitivity analysis evaluates the effects of relying on maize grown in Europe rather than in the US for the production of PLA used as a copolymer, along with PBAT, in PLA-based mulching film. As a consequence, also PLA production was assumed to take place in Europe and not in the US (as considered in the base case assessment). For modelling purposes, the vertically aggregated, cradle-to-gate dataset originally applied to represent the entire process chain from cultivation of maize to PLA production in the US (Sections 4.5.1.3 and 4.5.2.3.2) could not be adjusted to reflect European conditions. Therefore, it was replaced with a combination of two separate datasets referring to EU-28 practices and conditions. For maize grain production, an aggregated dataset from the GaBi database was applied¹²⁹, as it was considered to be more consistent with the data and modelling approach adopted for maize cultivation in the replaced vertically aggregated dataset, compared to the available EF-compliant dataset for maize cultivation in the EU. For subsequent PLA production from EU maize, an aggregated, gate-to-gate dataset provided by Thinkstep was applied¹³⁰. The dataset covers the processes of maize wet

¹²⁹ [EU-28] Corn grains, at farm (12% H2O content); corn cultivation, transport, drying and storage; single producer, at plant; 12% H2O.

¹³⁰ [EU-28] Polylactic acid (PLA) (Polylactide, continuous process) - open flow com grains; lactide production from corn, continuous process | single route, at plant | 1210–1430 kg/m3, 72.06 g/mol per repeating unit.

milling for starch production, starch hydrolysis to glucose, its fermentation to lactic acid, oligomerisation of lactic acid to lactide monomer, and final polymerisation of the latter to PLA. For the maize wet milling process, economic allocation is applied in the dataset to handle the different co-products, while for the different downstream conversion processes no allocation is required. A distance of 100 km was then assumed to be covered by lorry (> 32t) to transport maize grains from the farm to the processing site. Finally, transoceanic transport of PLA granulate from US to the manufacturing site in Europe was replaced with intra-EU transport of granulate, according to the default transport scenario specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for transferring of goods from suppliers to factories/users within Europe. This includes transport by lorry (> 32 t, Euro 4) for 130 km, by freight train (technology mix) for 240 km, and by ship (barge) for 270 km.

The results of the analysis are presented in Table 4.21, which reports the characterised potential impacts of PLA-based mulching film, as recalculated after the changes described above. The impacts of the base case of the same scenario, and the resulting percentage impact variations compared to the latter, are also reported.

	Maize and PI A	Maize and PLA	
fu	unctional unit.		
used in PLA-based mulching film (i.e. cons	sidering EU rather th	an US). Results are ex	xpressed per
Table 4.21. Results of the sensitivity anal	IYSIS OTTREEUSLOCK OTT	gin and production loc	

Table 4.21 Results of the consitivity analysis on feedstock origin and production location for PLA

Impact category	Maize and PLA production in the US (base case)	Maize and PLA production in the EU (SA) (¹)	Variation (%)
Climate Change [kg CO ₂ eq.]	5.27E+02	6.59E+02	25%
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	7.90E-08	7.10E-08	-10%
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	1.19E-05	2.11E-06	-82%
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	2.57E-05	9.40E-05	266%
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	9.54E-06	1.33E-05	39%
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	2.87E+01	3.69E+01	29%
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	1.07E+00	1.10E+00	3%
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	1.21E+00	1.40E+00	16%
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	3.65E+00	4.61E+00	26%
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	2.11E-03	2.03E-02	862%
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	3.56E-01	4.86E-01	37%
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	3.34E+02	1.33E+02	-60%
Land Use [Pt]	1.12E+04	3.52E+04	214%
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	7.80E+01	2.47E+02	217%
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	7.12E-05	2.45E-04	244%
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	8.31E+03	1.05E+04	26%

(¹) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

Producing PLA in Europe from maize grown in same region raises the impact of PLAbased mulching film in most (twelve) impact categories, with more than half of them showing an increase between 16% (Acidification) and 39% (Particulate Matter). In the other five categories, the increase is even higher, being mostly in the range of 214-266%, although it is as high as 862% in Eutrophication – freshwater. An impact decrease takes place in only three categories, including Human Toxicity – cancer (-82%), Ecotoxicity – freshwater (-60%) and, to a minor extent, in Ozone Depletion (-10%). In Photochemical Ozone Formation, no significant changes are observed, with an impact variation lower than 10%. It must be noted, however, that these results may be even largely affected by any discrepancies in the inventories (datasets) applied to model maize grain and PLA production in the EU rather than in the US (e.g. in terms of data generation and modelling approach). While being developed by the same data provider (i.e. Thinkstep), they rely on different data sources and aggregation levels, and even relevant discrepancies may thus exist.

4.8.5.5 Applied iLUC model and resulting GHG emission factors

This sensitivity analysis explores the use of an alternative model (i.e. Schmidt et al., 2015) to quantify the contribution of GHG emissions from iLUC to the Climate Change impact indicator. The iLUC GHG emission factors calculated with the model of Schmidt et al. (2015) were applied in place of the emission factors based on EC (2015) applied in the base case (Table 4.7, Section 4.5.6). The results are displayed in Table 4.22, limited to the Climate Change impact category, which is the only one affected by this sensitivity analysis.

While the iLUC contribution (kg CO₂ eq./FU) estimated by applying the model of Schmidt et al. (2015) is more than doubled compared with the base case (+111-114%), the overall results are not significantly affected. The increase in the total Climate Change impact of bio-based mulching film alternatives, due to the additional contribution of GHG emissions from iLUC, is indeed still marginal, equalling 0.9% for starch-based film, and 1.4% for PLA-based film. In the base case, a comparable increase of 0.4% and 0.7% was observed, respectively, for the two alternatives. The results of this case study can thus be considered reasonably robust with respect to the estimated contribution of GHG emissions from iLUC to the Climate Change impact (which is, as discussed, negligible).

Table 4.22. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the emission factors applied to quantify the
contribution of GHG emissions from iLUC to the Climate Change impact indicator, and resulting
total Climate Change impact of the affected scenarios (in brackets). Results are not intended to
compare the different mulching film scenarios.

Scenario	Emission factors based on EC (2015) (base case) [kg CO2 eq./FU]	Emission factors from the model of Schmidt et al. (2015) (SA) (¹) [kg CO ₂ eq./FU]	Variation (%)
Starch-based mulching film	2.92 (668)	6.24 (671)	+114 (+0.50)
PLA-based mulching film	3.53 (531)	7.44 (534)	+111 (+0.74)

(¹) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

4.8.5.6 Handling of non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life

This sensitivity analysis explores the effects of accounting for the impact of biogenic carbon not released from soil after 100 years of in-situ biodegradation of partially biobased mulching film alternatives (i.e. starch-based and PLA-based films) on the Climate Change impact indicator. In this study, emissions from in-situ biodegradation were modelled considering a time horizon of 100 years from the beginning of the process (incorporation in soil), and (biogenic) carbon in the product that is not mineralised during such time horizon was considered to be never released from soil. However, the effects of non-released biogenic carbon are not captured in the Climate Change impact results calculated as a base case, since characterisation factors for biogenic CO₂ emissions and removals are set to zero in the *Plastics LCA* method (fully conforming to the PEF method). To better understand the implications of this methodological choice, the

Climate Change impact indicator of the two mentioned bio-based alternatives was thus recalculated accounting for the effects of non-released biogenic carbon.

For this alternative calculation, a specific CO_2 uptake was modelled in the in-situ biodegradation inventories of starch-based and PLA-based mulching films, expressing the net amount of biogenic CO_2 taken up from biomass embodied in the product, and ultimately not released (again as CO_2) during film biodegradation in soil. This uptake was then characterised applying a characterisation factor of -1 kg CO_2 eq. per kg CO_2 not released. The uptake was calculated based on the biogenic carbon content in the product (i.e. in the respective polymer), and assuming an overall biodegradation (i.e. carbon mineralisation) rate over 100 years equal to 90% for both starch-based and PLA-based film (see Section 4.5.5.7). Considering a biogenic carbon content equal to 17.9% for starch-based film (out of a total carbon content of 50.2%), and to 22.3% for PLA-based film (51.8% total carbon), a specific carbon uptake equal to 0.0657 kg CO_2/kg starch-based film and 0.0817 kg CO_2/kg PLA-based film was thus calculated, respectively.

The results of the analysis are presented in Table 4.23, considering that the EU-average End of Life scenario applied in the base case for biodegradable mulching film alternatives already includes only in-situ biodegradation as an End of Life option. Therefore, no alternative calculations considering the application of in-situ biodegradation as an individual "100%" End of Life option had to be conducted to evaluate this specific situation.

When accounting for the contribution of non-released biogenic carbon after 100 years of in-situ biodegradation, the Climate Change impact of both starch-based and PLA-based mulching film is only slightly decreased (-1.1% and -1.3%, respectively). This is mostly a consequence of the relatively minor portion of (biogenic) carbon not mineralised over 100 years of in-situ biodegradation (10%, according with the assumed mineralisation rate of 90%), and of the limited biogenic carbon content in the polymers (18%–22%, as discussed above). The results are thus clearly dependent on these parameters, and could even significantly change in case of large variations in the applied mineralisation rate and/or in the biogenic carbon content of the product.

Table 4.23. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the handling of non-released biogenic carbon atEnd of Life (in-situ biodegradation) for starch-based and PLA-based mulching films. Only theClimate Change indicator is affected, and presented in the table. Results are not intended tocompare the different mulching film scenarios.

Scenarios	Effects of non-released biogenic C <u>not</u> accounted (base case) [kg CO2 eq./FU]	Effects of non- released biogenic C accounted (SA) (¹) [kg CO ₂ eq./FU]	Variation (%)
Starch-based mulching film	665	657	-1.1%
PLA-based mulching film	527	520	-1.3%

(¹) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

4.8.5.7 Alternative End of Life scenarios

This sensitivity analysis evaluates the effects of individually applying each End of Life option specified in Table 4.1 as an independent (100%) End of Life scenario replacing the EU-average scenario considered as a base case. The analysis is limited to conventional, non-biodegradable LDPE mulching films (virgin and partially recycled), as for biodegradable films the EU-average scenario already includes only in-situ biodegradation as a single End of Life option, and no additional specific investigation is needed. Conversely, for non-biodegradable films, incineration and landfilling were investigated individually, considering that they only apply to the amount of film collected from soil after use (i.e. to 90% of that applied, as in the base case). Albeit currently not (or very

scarcely) performed (see Section 4.5.5.1), mechanical recycling was also investigated as a specific, independent End of Life scenario for non-biodegradable alternatives, to better understand the effects of implementing this option on the resulting potential impacts, although in an approximate manner. No specific information and data on contaminated mulching film sorting and recycling were indeed available, and a number of approximations had to be made to model these processes (see Section 4.5.5.3) and to calculate the impacts of the recycling pathway.

The main purpose of this sensitivity analysis is to evaluate how the potential impacts of non-biodegradable mulching film alternatives are affected by changes in the applied End of Life scenario. However, in reality the different considered End of Life options would be hardly implemented individually, but in combination (e.g. as reflected in the assumed EU-average End of Life scenario). The detailed numerical results are separately presented for virgin LDPE mulching film and for 35% recycled LDPE film in Tables 4.24 and 4.25, respectively. A more synthetic overview is also provided in Figures E.2.1–E.2.3 in Annex E.2.

Note that these results should not be interpreted as a direct comparison among alternative End of Life options for non-biodegradable mulching films, since the evaluation applies a "product perspective", and burdens/benefits of some End of Life options (e.g. recycling) are partitioned between different (consecutive) product life cycles. This prevents from capturing the full environmental implications of having a given waste stream routed to such End of Life options (especially in case of recycling). Conversely, in a waste management LCA of alternative End of Life options for the product (e.g. based on a functional unit of 1 tonne of product waste to be managed), each pathway would be assigned the full burdens and benefits it involves. In such case, there is indeed no need to break mass and energy flows between the waste management system providing recovered material/energy, and the product system using them (i.e. a "system perspective" is applied, and no allocation is needed). In this perspective, the total (system-wise) benefits associated with the End of Life pathway "100% recycling" would hence be higher than those considered to calculate the results presented in this section, based on a product perspective.

Focusing on the results, for both mulching film alternatives none of the product scenarios individually applying the three considered End of Life options (i.e. mechanical recycling, incineration and landfilling) can be identified as preferable across all the assessed impact categories. Moreover, in several categories, no relevant changes are observed in the overall impact of some of the alternative product scenarios implementing individual End of Life options, as impact differences between such scenarios are lower than 10% (which are considered not significant). Within this overall framework, the following considerations can be made.

For both virgin and partially recycled LDPE film, the scenario applying 100% mechanical recycling is preferable only in four impact categories, including Human Toxicity – cancer, Human Toxicity – non-cancer, Eutrophication – freshwater, and Ecotoxicity – freshwater. In most of the remaining categories (i.e. seven), the recycling scenario is comparable with that applying incineration, but it is still preferable to the landfilling one. Less frequently (i.e. in Climate Change and Water Use), the recycling scenario is instead comparable with that applying landfilling, while being preferable to the incineration one. Finally, in Ozone Depletion, the scenario applying 100% recycling is the least favourable one, while in Ionising Radiation and Acidification it has an intermediate impact between the incineration scenario (which is the preferable one) and that applying landfilling.

Similarly to recycling, the product scenario implementing 100% incineration is preferable only in two impact categories (Ionising Radiation and Acidification), while in most of the other ones (i.e. seven categories) it is comparable with the 100% recycling scenario and preferable to the 100% landfilling one. On the other hand, in Human Toxicity – cancer and Ecotoxicity – freshwater, the incineration scenario is comparable with that applying landfilling (which has the highest impact), while in Climate Change and Water Use the incineration scenario itself is the least preferable one. Finally, in Ozone Depletion, Human

Toxicity – non-cancer and Eutrophication – freshwater, the scenario applying 100% incineration has an intermediate performance between the recycling scenario (which has the lowest impact in all these categories except Ozone depletion) and the landfilling one.

In many impact categories (i.e. eleven), the product scenario applying 100% landfilling is the worst one for both mulching film alternatives. In Human Toxicity – cancer and Ecotoxicity – freshwater, the landfilling scenario still shows the highest impact, albeit it is comparable with that of the incineration scenario. Overall, this is in line with the priority order outlined in the "Waste Hierarchy", which sets disposal as the least preferable option to be pursued (EC, 2008). Few exceptions to the above are represented by Ozone Depletion (where the 100% landfilling scenario shows the lowest impact, albeit almost comparable with that of the incineration one), as well as by Climate Change and Water Use (where 100% landfilling is comparable with the recycling scenario, which has the lowest impact).

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	6.42E+02	4.87E+02	7.51E+02	5.37E+02
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	1.96E-07	2.61E-07	2.11E-07	1.83E-07
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	5.33E-06	4.25E-06	5.19E-06	5.47E-06
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	2.81E-05	2.12E-05	2.45E-05	3.16E-05
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.56E-05	1.44E-05	1.36E-05	1.75E-05
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	4.19E+01	5.15E+01	2.13E+01	6.17E+01
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	1.47E+00	1.34E+00	1.31E+00	1.62E+00
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	1.56E+00	1.48E+00	1.30E+00	1.81E+00
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	5.07E+00	4.70E+00	4.64E+00	5.50E+00
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	4.76E-03	1.95E-03	3.04E-03	6.41E-03
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	4.62E-01	4.26E-01	4.09E-01	5.13E-01
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	1.18E+02	9.96E+01	1.13E+02	1.23E+02
Land Use [Pt]	1.93E+03	1.75E+03	1.81E+03	2.06E+03
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	1.22E+02	8.15E+01	1.56E+02	8.92E+01
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	7.07E-05	6.58E-05	6.17E-05	7.94E-05
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	1.45E+04	1.30E+04	1.24E+04	1.66E+04

Table 4.24. Characterised potential impacts of fossil-based LDPE mulching film for different End ofLife scenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity analysis).Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	5.99E+02	4.44E+02	7.09E+02	4.94E+02
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	2.27E-07	2.91E-07	2.41E-07	2.13E-07
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	4.50E-06	3.42E-06	4.36E-06	4.64E-06
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	2.50E-05	1.81E-05	2.14E-05	2.85E-05
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.43E-05	1.30E-05	1.23E-05	1.62E-05
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	3.65E+01	4.60E+01	1.59E+01	5.63E+01
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	1.31E+00	1.18E+00	1.15E+00	1.46E+00
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	1.37E+00	1.29E+00	1.11E+00	1.62E+00
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	4.65E+00	4.28E+00	4.21E+00	5.07E+00
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	4.56E-03	1.75E-03	2.84E-03	6.21E-03
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	4.22E-01	3.86E-01	3.69E-01	4.73E-01
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	1.02E+02	8.33E+01	9.67E+01	1.06E+02
Land Use [Pt]	1.82E+03	1.63E+03	1.69E+03	1.94E+03
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	1.12E+02	7.12E+01	1.46E+02	7.89E+01
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	6.16E-05	5.68E-05	5.26E-05	7.03E-05
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	1.20E+04	1.05E+04	9.90E+03	1.40E+04

Table 4.25. Characterised potential impacts of 35% recycled LDPE mulching film for different Endof Life scenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity
analysis). Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

5 Case study 3: Insulation boards for buildings

This case study focuses on insulation boards for buildings, as an example of long-lifetime product representing the second largest end-use market for plastic polymers in the EU (covering approximately 20% of the total plastic demand by converters in the region; PlasticsEurope, 2019). Currently, plastic foams account for nearly 40% of the European market for building insulation materials, with the remaining share being mostly covered by mineral materials such as glass and stone wool (see the figures elaborated in Pavel and Blagoeva, 2018). According with the same data, Expanded Polystyrene (EPS) is the most widely used plastic material (66%), followed by Polyurethane (PUR; 19.5%) and Extruded Polystyrene (XPS; 14.5%). Insulation boards made out of virgin EPS and PUR are thus considered as a basis for the assessment in this case study, reflecting current practice. Moreover, additional product scenarios were investigated, considering the use of alternative feedstock sources for these polymers (plastic waste, biomass and carbon dioxide), or of other applicable materials based on such feedstock (see Section 5.1 for details). It should be noted that, while some of these scenarios exemplify products that have no relevant market shares in the EU today, or pathways that are not yet available at the commercial scale, this is in line with the aim of the study to illustrate applicability of the Plastics LCA method to plastic products relying on different feedstock sources and materials (reflecting current conditions), and to ensure that modelling rules for all most relevant feedstock sources covered in the method are properly demonstrated.

5.1 Assessed scenarios

In this case study, the potential impacts of insulation boards made from different plastic materials and/or feedstock sources were individually quantified by assessing a number of specific product scenarios (Table 5.1). The two most commonly used materials at present, i.e. EPS and PUR (Pavel and Blagoeva, 2018), were initially considered (Scenarios 1 and 2; S1 and S2), assuming production entirely (PUR) or mostly (EPS) from virgin, fossil-based feedstock. The use of post-consumer plastic waste as a feedstock was then investigated for EPS (R-EPS; Scenario 3 - S3) and for PET (R-PET; Scenario 4 - S4), which for insulation boards was found to be only used in recycled form and hence does not have a virgin counterpart. While different shares of recycled and virgin material may be mixed for the manufacturing of these boards, a 100% recycled content was assumed, as this is already in practice in some applications (e.g. see 100% R-EPS boards described in Benchmark Foam, 2020a, and 100% R-PET boards illustrated in Armacell, 2020a). The modelled scenarios were thus based on the features of specific products on the market, and did not aim at reflecting the average recycled content and physical properties of R-EPS and R-PET boards at the EU level (which could not be determined, given the limited market of these applications and the scarce information available). As such, the scenarios should therefore be considered as an example, rather than a market-average representation of R-EPS and R-PET boards used in the EU.

A partly bio-based alternative to fossil-based insulation material, particularly PUR, was assessed in Scenario 5 (S5), where soy-based PUR was considered. This is obtained by replacing fossil-based polyols with soy-based polyols in the PUR production process. Soybean grown in the EU was considered as a feedstock for bio-based polyols, according with the geographical scope of the study and available life cycle inventory data for crude soybean oil production, while assuming that sourcing and conversion of the feedstock occur locally. However, the global market/production of soy-based polyols is still very small, and current EU-production is reported to be limited or even null (Spekreijse et al., 2019). For this reason, little information was available on feedstock origin, and data to compile a complete and representative life cycle inventory of the polyol production process out of refined soybean oil were also scarce. Only partial data referring to a specific producer in the US could be applied (see Section 5.5.2.3) and these are not representative of average (EU) industrial production of soy-based polyols. Therefore, overall, the assessed scenario only exemplified the use of bio-based feedstock for the manufacturing of PUR boards, did not necessarily reflect the current average market

situation (e.g. any applied mix of relevant feedstock sources), and the associated results should be interpreted and used carefully.

Scenario	Polymer	Monomer(s)	Feedstock	End of Life options /scenario (1)
1 - Conventional polymer 1	EPS (2% recycled content)	Styrene	Fossil-based (crude oil/natural gas) Waste EPS	Incineration (45%) Landfilling (55%) (Recycling – 0%)
2 - Conventional polymer 2	PUR	Polyols (²) MDI (³)	Fossil-based (crude oil/natural gas)	Incineration (45%) Landfilling (55%) (Recycling – 0%)
3 - Alternative polymer 1	R-EPS (100% recycled content)	Styrene	Waste EPS (post- consumer)	Incineration (45%) Landfilling (55%) (Recycling – 0%)
4 - Alternative polymer 2	R-PET (100% recycled content)	MEG (⁴) PTA (⁵)	Waste PET (post- consumer)	Incineration (45%) Landfilling (55%) (Recycling – 0%)
5 - Alternative polymer 3	Bio-PUR (⁶) (39% bio- based)	Bio-based polyols (²) MDI (³)	Soybean (EU) Fossil-based (crude oil/natural gas)	Incineration (45%) Landfilling (55%) (Recycling – 0%)
6 - Alternative polymer 4	CO2-PUR (⁶) (6% CO2- based)	CO2-based polyols (²) MDI (³)	Captured CO ₂ (fossil-based) Fossil-based (crude oil/natural gas)	Incineration (45%) Landfilling (55%) (Recycling – 0%)

Table 5.1 . LCA scenarios assessed for the insulation boards case study and respective End of Life
options and scenarios.

(1) The impacts of each scenario were calculated considering an EU-average End of Life scenario combining the listed End of Life options according with the reported shares (conforming with the assumptions taken in the PEFCRs for thermal insulation products; Avnir, 2019). A sensitivity analysis individually considering the application of each listed option plus mechanical recycling was also conducted.

(2) Polyols are intermediates in the production of PUR, along with methylene diphenyl di-isocyanate.

(³) MDI: Methylene Diphenyl Di-isocyanate.

(⁴) MEG: Mono Ethylene Glycol.

⁽⁵⁾ PTA: Purified Terephthalic Acid.

 $(^{6})$ Assuming the same formulation as conventional (fossil-based) PUR in terms of polyols/MDI ratio, and that bio-based or CO₂-based polyols have the same characteristics (e.g. OH number) as aromatic polyols.

Finally, the use of CO_2 captured from point emission sources as a feedstock for polyols used in PUR production was investigated in Scenario 6 (S6). Capture from coal-fired power plants was considered as a base case, being the most abundant stationary source of CO_2 in Europe (Von der Assen et al., 2016) and worldwide (IPCC, 2005). The use of an alternative, more concentrate, but less abundant source was explored in a dedicated sensitivity analysis, where CO_2 was derived from ammonia producing plants (Section 5.8.5.2). In both cases, captured CO_2 partially replaced propylene oxide conventionally used for the production of polyols, following the alternative process route described in Fernandez-Dacosta et al. (2017). Due to the innovative nature of this route, the life cycle inventory data applied in this study were mostly derived from the results of process modelling available in the literature, rather than from real industrial-scale facilities. While certain process optimisation strategies might have been taken into account in the generation of such data (e.g. energy integration), they are not representative of commercial scale production (in contrast to data available for fossil-based polyols used in

virgin PUR boards), and do not account for possible (efficiency) improvement due to upscaling and further process optimisation. Therefore, impact assessment results calculated in this study for CO_2 -based PUR boards need to be interpreted with caution, taking into account these limitations.

Regarding the End of Life of boards, all treatment and disposal options currently applied at the EU level to insulation products (as identified by Avnir, 2019) were considered, including incineration and landfilling. These options were combined as reported in Table 5.1, to define an EU-average End of Life scenario that was applied, as a base case, to quantify the potential impacts of each investigated scenario (see Section 5.5.5.1 for details). Moreover, in a sensitivity analysis, scenario impacts were recalculated by individually applying each considered End of Life option, including also mechanical recycling as a potentially applicable option for insulation boards (Section 5.8.5.5).

5.2 Functional Unit and reference flow

The main function of the studied product is providing thermal insulation in buildings. Particularly, in this case study, pitched roofs were considered as reference part of buildings to be insulated. The functional unit was thus defined as: "providing thermal insulation for 1 m² of pitched roof in temperate EU regions, ensuring a thermal resistance (R) equal to 7.14 m²·K·W⁻¹ (or 0.14 W·m⁻²·K⁻¹), over a designed life span (service life) of 50 years" (Table 5.2). This type of functional unit is typically used in LCAs of insulation solutions and allows taking into account the amount and volume of insulation life span (here assumed to be 50 years, according with the expected average design life of buildings) based on the insulating and other relevant physical properties of the specific material (see e.g. Avnir, 2019 and Pargana et al., 2014). Particularly, the thermal resistance value of 7.14 m²·K·W⁻¹ (or 0.14 W·m⁻²·K⁻¹) reflects the average performance normally required under temperate EU conditions, typically ranging from 3 to 10 m²·K·W⁻¹ (or 0.1 to 0.33 W·m⁻²·K⁻¹). For additional explanations on this value, the reader is referred to Avnir (2019).

Aspect	Description		
"What" (function or service provided)	Providing thermal insulation in buildings pitched roofs		
" How much " (extent of the function or service)	To a surface equal to 1 m ² of pitched roof		
" How well " (expected level of quality of the function or service)	Providing a thermal resistance (R) equal to 7.14 m ² ·K·W ⁻¹ (or 0.14 W·m ⁻² ·K ⁻¹)		
" How long " (duration/lifetime of the function or service)	Throughout a life span (service life) of 50 years		
"Where" (location/geography of the function or service)	In temperate EU regions (1)		
"For whom" (beneficiary of the function or service)	For residential or commercial buildings		

Table	5.2 .	Functional	unit defined	l for insulation	boards LCA	scenarios.

(¹) Including the following Member States: AT, BE, BG, CZ, DE, DK, EE, northern ES, FI, northern and central FR, HU, IE, IS, LI, LT, LU, LV, LX, NL, PO, SE, SI, SK, RO.

The reference flow of each scenario, i.e. the amount of insulation material required to fulfil the functional unit, was calculated based on the function to be provided (Table 5.2) and relevant physical properties of the specific materials, including thermal conductivity

 (λ) and density (ρ). The reference flow was thus quantified as $R \cdot \lambda \cdot \rho \cdot A$ (with A being the surface to be insulated), as summarised in Table 5.3. Data for relevant material properties were retrieved from previous studies (PEFCRs for thermal insulation products in the case of conventional EPS and PUR; Avnir 2019), actual producers (R-EPS and R-PET) or assumed (for bio-based and CO₂-based PUR, for which the physical properties were assumed identical to conventional PUR) in the absence of specific data.

Polymer	Thermal conductivity (ʎ) (W·m ⁻¹ ·K ⁻¹)	Density (ρ) (kg·m ⁻³)	Area (A) (m²)	Reference flow (R·λ·ρ·A) ⁽¹⁾ (kg)
EPS ⁽²⁾ (all types of feedstock)	0.031	15	1	3.3
PUR ⁽³⁾ (all types of feedstock)	0.022	31	1	4.9
R-PET (R1=100%) ^(4,5)	0.028	48	1	9.6

Table 5.3	Calculation	of the r	eference fl	ow for ins	ulation b	oards I CA	scenarios
Table 3.3		or the r	elerence in				scenarios.

(1) $R = 7.14 \text{ m}^2 \cdot \text{K} \cdot \text{W}^{-1}$.

(2) Based on EUMEPS (2020; thermal conductivity) and PEFCRs for thermal insulation products (Avnir, 2019; density). The assumed density is mostly representative of boards for non-accessible flat roofs rather than pitched roofs, as assumed in this case study. Recycled EPS (R-EPS) was assumed to have the same characteristics as conventional EPS, based on the technical information available from providers (e.g., see Benchmark Foam, 2020b, and Iowa EPS Products, 2020).

(³) From PEFCRs for thermal insulation products (Avnir, 2019), assuming that bio - based and CO₂based PUR have the same characteristics as conventional PUR.

(⁴) R₁: recycled content.

(⁵) Based on technical data related to ArmaPET Eco50 (Armacell, 2020b), taken as an example of R -PET board.

5.3 System boundary

In all the analysed scenarios, the system boundary was set to cover the default life cycle stages specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for cradle-to-grave LCAs of final products¹³¹, and the associated most relevant processes within the product life cycle. The considered life cycle stages and processes are described below, and are also schematically represented in the system boundary diagrams shown in Figures 5.1 to 5.6:

- Feedstock Supply¹³² covering extraction, processing, transport and possible refining of crude oil and natural gas (fossil-based polymers); collection, transport and sorting of post-consumer plastic waste (recycled polymers); crop (i.e. soybean) cultivation and processing into crude soybean oil (bio-based PUR); CO₂ capture, purification and liquefaction (CO₂-based PUR), as well as transport of these feedstock materials to downstream conversion or utilisation processes (e.g. naphtha cracking, polymer recycling, soybean oil refining, and polyol production).
- **Polymer Production**¹³³ covering all the activities associated with the conversion or recycling of relevant feedstock materials into the specific polymer, including any transport among these activities and final transport of polymer granulate, flakes or foam to downstream manufacturing processes.

¹³¹ Note that, as permitted by the *Plastics LCA* method, and as described below, some of the default life cycle stages have been split into different sub-stages, and their naming was adjusted to better reflect the scope of this study.

¹³² Corresponding to the default life cycle stage "Raw Material Acquisition and Pre-Processing" specified in the *Plastics LCA* method.

¹³³ Corresponding to the default life cycle stage "Raw Material Acquisition and Pre-Processing" specified in the *Plastics LCA* method.

- **Manufacturing** including insulation board manufacturing through formation, cutting and packaging of the boards¹³⁴.
- **Distribution** including transport of insulation boards from the manufacturing site to distribution centres, and from these to final users.
- End of Life covering collection, transport, incineration and disposal of insulation boards after use, including any avoided processes from virgin material or energy substitution by recovered material/energy.

The default life cycle stage "Raw Material Acquisition and Pre-processing" was further split into two separate sub-stages (i.e. Feedstock Supply and Polymer Production), to allow disaggregating and separately quantifying the impacts of feedstock supply and those associated with downstream conversion processes into the final polymer. Moreover, a different nomenclature was applied to such stages compared to the default nomenclature specified in the *Plastics LCA* method, to better reflect the investigated supply chains and the scope of the study. The stage of "Raw Material Acquisition" was thus identified with that of "Feedstock Supply", while "Pre-processing" corresponds to "Polymer Production".

The Use stage was omitted, as it can be reasonably assumed that for the investigated building insulation materials it incurs negligible impacts. This is in line with the rules specified in PEFCRs for thermal insulation products (Avnir, 2019), which consider that no maintenance, repair, replacement or refurbishment is required during the 50-year service life of the product, when correctly applied and used in standard conditions.

Finally, it has to be noted that additives were not included in the assessment, due to the lack of complete and consistent data on the use of additives in the production of insulation boards, of the respective polymers, and of plastics in general. Data and knowledge are also lacking on the release and fate of additives throughout the product life cycle. Exclusion of additives is acknowledged as a limitation of this study, as additive production can account for a non-negligible portion of the cradle-to-gate Climate Change impact and energy demand of polymers, which is up to 46% for starch-based polymer grades including larger shares of additives in the range of 30% (Broeren et al., 2017). Moreover, additives can also be relevant at the End of Life stage, where they can be released, as such or after degradation/conversion into different compound(s), in the environment (e.g. the soil in case of biodegradable products sent to biological treatments, or subject to in-situ degradation).

¹³⁴ For R-PET boards, the manufacturing stage also includes production of PET fibres from recycled PET flakes.



Figure 5.1. System boundary for fossil-based EPS insulation boards, including 98% virgin EPS and 2% recycled EPS (Scenario 1).



Figure 5.2. System boundary for fossil-based PUR insulation boards (Scenario 2).



Figure 5.3. System boundary for 100% recycled EPS insulation boards (Scenario 3).



Figure 5.4. System boundary for 100% recycled PET insulation boards (Scenario 4).



Figure 5.5. System boundary for partly bio-based PUR insulation boards (Scenario 5).



Figure 5.6. System boundary for partly CO₂-based PUR insulation boards (Scenario 6).

5.4 Limitations and critical assumptions

When interpreting the results of this case study, it is important to bear in mind the following key limitations and critical assumptions. These are mostly associated with the availability of suitable data and information for use in the study, or with the quality of the data available and ultimately applied.

A first point concerns the technical properties considered for the investigated insulation materials, i.e. their thermal conductivity (λ) and density. These are key parameters for the study, as they determine the reference flow, which is the quantity of insulation material required to fulfil the functional unit. In this respect, it is first noted that the thermal conductivity (λ) and density values of 100% recycled EPS (R-EPS) were assumed identical to those of conventional virgin EPS (see Section 5.2). This means that the assessment did not account for a possible decrease of the material quality after mechanical recycling of EPS, which was instead assumed to achieve a comparable quality between recycled and virgin material (i.e. a quality ratio Qs_{in}/Qp equal to 1 was considered; Section 5.5.2.2). However, it is clear that if a larger amount of recycled material would be ultimately needed to obtain the required thermal resistance (e.g. because the material is more dense or because of a poorer λ), the environmental performance of 100% recycled EPS boards would worsen compared with that determined in this study. Similarly, the thermal conductivity and the density of partly bio-based PUR and partly CO₂-based PUR were assumed the same as those of conventional fossil-based PUR (Section 5.2). A perfect substitutability was thus assumed between the polyols obtained from refined soybean oil or captured CO_2 and the conventional aromatic polyols (i.e. a Qs_{in}/Qp ratio of 1 was considered when replacing fossil-based polyols with partly CO₂-based ones; see Sections 5.5.1.4 and 5.5.2.4). Again, if a larger amount of material would instead be needed to obtain the required thermal resistance, the potential impacts of partly bio-based and partly CO_2 -based PUR insulation boards would be higher than those estimated in this study.

Regarding the system boundary, an important limitation is related to the exclusion of additives used during polymer production or insulation boards manufacturing (e.g. flame retardants, UV stabilisers or pigments). This means that the burdens associated with the production of additives and with their possible release during use or End of Life were not quantified, due to the lack of complete and sufficiently specific and/or representative data on additive use and release (see Section 5.3). While additives are generally reported to be mostly used in small shares, their potential impacts may be proportionally (much) higher compared with used quantities, once they are released into the environment. Impact assessment results presented in this study may thus be even significantly underestimated in specific categories, and do not capture any differences in additive use among the investigated product alternatives.

Focusing on the data applied for modelling, a first set of limitations is related to the stages of Feedstock Supply and Polymer Production for 100% recycled EPS boards. Supply of waste EPS for recycling and subsequent use for insulation board manufacturing was modelled based on data related to the collection and transport of source separated plastic waste at the municipal level, and to the sorting of mixed plastic waste from municipal or industrial sources (see Section 5.5.1.2). However, most EPS is used in the building and construction sector, where different waste collection and sorting pathways may be applied due to, e.g., selective demolition practices and/or ad hoc management schemes for construction and demolition waste. The applied data are thus potentially representative of the supply of only a minor portion of EPS waste used as a feedstock for recycled EPS boards, as long as this feedstock is assumed to reflect the same market shares as virgin EPS used by converters. Moreover, a 100% sorting efficiency was assumed in the absence of specific information, and this unlikely reflects reality. Finally, the recycling of sorted EPS waste was modelled based on literature data collected from one recycling company, assuming the same sorting efficiency as PET recycling, in the absence of specific data (Section 5.5.2.2). The data were also assumed to cover all

recycling steps until granulate production, although they appeared to cover only the initial steps of compaction and shredding of EPS waste. The modelled process is thus not representative of current average recycling practice, and may include only part of the burdens of the actual recycling process. In light of these limitations and assumptions, the overall potential impacts estimated in this study for 100% recycled EPS boards may therefore not fully reflect actual supply-chain impacts, and are potentially underestimated.

For partly bio-based PUR boards, data-related limitations are mostly associated with the synthesis process of soy-based polyols used as a replacement for aromatic polyols in PUR production. For this process, the applied data were based on literature values referring to a single US company, and to the specific formulation of the respective product (see Section 5.5.2.3). The modelled process is thus only an example of soy-based polyol production, and is not representative of the average industrial production of this precursor or of bio-based polyols in general at the EU level. Moreover, the applied data only cover the energy demand of the production process, while excluding other potentially relevant burdens associated with, e.g., resource use, ancillary material inputs, or emissions into the environment (which are indeed mentioned but not quantified or specified in the applied data source). The developed inventory thus only partially covers the burdens of the polyol production process, underestimating the associated impacts. It should also be noted that soy-based polyol production is a more recent process compared with the synthesis of conventional aromatic polyols, thus being open to further potential optimisation and improvement (e.g. in terms of conversion efficiency and process integration). This lower level of maturity of the polyol production process should be taken into account in the interpretation of the results related to partly bio-based PUR boards. Finally, regarding the feedstock considered for this bio-based alternative (i.e. crude soybean oil), EU production was entirely assumed, in line with the applied dataset and the geographical scope of the study (see Sections 5.1 and 5.5.1.3). However, considering average production at the global scale (including also production in South America), would likely increase the impact of bio-based PUR boards on Climate Change, due to the additional contribution from direct Land Use Change (dLUC) associated with possible conversion of native forest to agriculture land.

Concerning partly CO_2 -based PUR boards, theoretical data from process modelling available in the scientific literature were applied to model the synthesis of CO_2 -based polyols, in the absence of real (publicly available) data for this innovative process (see Section 5.5.2.4). Such data are likely not representative of commercial scale production, and do not account for possible (efficiency) improvement due to upscaling and further process optimisation. The burdens associated with CO_2 -based polyol production might thus have been even largely overestimated in this study, and impact assessment results calculated for CO_2 -based PUR insulation boards should be interpreted carefully, taking also into account the emerging nature of part of the underlying technology.

As for the Manufacturing stage, for PUR-based insulation boards the modelling relied on data related to the manufacturing of EPS-based boards, introducing some assumptions to isolate the burdens of relevant operations (i.e. cutting and packing of the boards) from those of the previous thermoforming step (which is not relevant for PUR boards) (see Section 5.5.3). While this approximation was considered reasonable and to only moderately affect the results, it has to be noted that the applied data are not representative of the real manufacturing process, thus introducing an uncertainty. Similarly, manufacturing of R-PET boards was modelled based on literature data referring to a single full-scale facility, and are therefore not representative of average industrial production in the EU.

Regarding the End of Life stage, a number of data-related limitations apply, with more or less important implications on the results, as discussed in the following. First, collection and transport of waste insulation boards from demolition/dismantling to treatment or disposal were modelled based on data referring to municipal plastic waste collected separately for recycling, or as residual waste for incineration or landfilling (see Section 5.5.5.2). This approximation is not expected to significantly affect the results, as the contribution of waste collection and transport to overall lifecycle impacts is generally modest. Similarly, the use of data representing the sorting of mixed plastic waste from municipal or industrial collection was considered to reasonably approximate the burdens of any sorting operations applied to shredded insulation boards before recycling (Section 5.5.5.3). On the other hand, it is recognised that these operations and the assumed collection waste (of which insulation boards are part) due to the implementation of, e.g., selective demolition practices and/or *ad hoc* management schemes for this waste stream. Moreover, a 100% sorting efficiency was assumed for all insulation materials, in the absence of specific information, and this unlikely reflects reality.

For mechanical recycling of sorted EPS and PUR waste, limitations are more relevant than those discussed above for the collection and sorting of waste insulation boards. PUR recycling was modelled based on data directly available in the scientific literature or derived estimates (see Section 5.5.5.3), and these are not representative of any real fullscale facility nor reflect average industrial practice. Similarly, while EPS recycling data were company-specific, they are equally not representative of current average recycling practice, and may cover only part of the actual burdens of the recycling process (as discussed above for recycled EPS boards). Moreover, a process efficiency equal to that of PET recycling was assumed for the recycling of both EPS and PUR, in the absence of specific information, while a substitution ratio (Qsout/Qp) between recycled and virgin material equal to 1 was assumed for all insulation materials (Section 5.5.5.3), which may not be the case in reality. The results of the sensitivity analysis considering the application of 100% mechanical recycling as an independent alternative End of Life scenario for insulation boards (Section 5.8.5.5) should thus be used carefully, especially for EPS-based and PUR-based boards, taking into account the limitations related to the entire recycling pathway, including collection and sorting.

Approximations were finally performed also to model incineration and landfilling of insulation boards, although only moderate effects are expected on total results, as discussed below. Regarding incineration, for EPS-based and PUR-based boards a dataset referring to the treatment of unspecified fossil-based plastic waste in a municipal incineration plant was applied as a proxy (with only minor changes in the case of biobased PUR boards) (see Section 5.5.5.4). This approximation was considered reasonable and to only marginally affect the results, as the energy content assumed for the average plastic waste sent to incineration is similar to that of EPS and PUR, thus leading to similar benefits from energy recovery. Since these benefits generally determine overall incineration impacts, the latter are also expected to be similar for all the investigated insulation materials. As for landfilling, a similar approximation was performed, for all insulation board alternatives, modelling the disposal of generic non-biodegradable plastic waste rather than landfilling of the specific materials (see Section 5.5.5.5). Also in this case, the approximation was considered acceptable, as the degradation rate in the landfill body (one of the most relevant parameters for landfilling modelling) is similar for all nonbiodegradable polymers, including those investigated in this study.

5.5 Life Cycle Inventory

This section describes the main details of the Life Cycle Inventory of the analysed scenarios, including the related assumptions and data sources. The description is separately reported for each life cycle stage in the following sub-sections (5.5.1 - 5.5.6).

5.5.1 Feedstock Supply Stage

5.5.1.1 Fossil-based polymers

For virgin fossil-based polymers (i.e. EPS, PUR and PET), the stage of Feedstock Supply includes the activities of crude-oil and natural gas exploration, drilling, extraction, processing and transport to downstream users, as well as naphtha production in crude oil

refineries, and its transport to subsequent conversion processes (i.e. naphtha cracking and catalytic reforming).

For EPS and PET, these activities were modelled as described in Section 3.5.1.1 of the Beverage Bottles case study, where the reader is referred to for details on the applied datasets and approach. For PUR, activities related to the Feedstock Supply stage were instead covered in the vertically aggregated datasets used to model production of PUR precursors (i.e. fossil-based polyols and methylene diphenyl di-isocyanate; see Section 5.5.2.1), so that they were not modelled nor accounted for separately. A separate modelling would have been possible by using a partially aggregated cradle-to-gate dataset for PUR production, where feedstock inputs are disaggregated. However, this dataset could not be applied due to the need to perform a consistent modelling with the production of partly bio-based and CO_2 -based PUR, where fossil-based polyols are replaced by bio-based polyols or partly CO_2 -based ones, thus requiring the use of the same datasets for both fossil-based polyol production (to be modelled when implementing the Circular Footprint Formula; see Sections 5.5.1.4 and 5.5.2.4) and for the subsequent synthesis of PUR from polyols.

5.5.1.2 Recycled polymers

For recycled polymers (i.e. R-EPS and R-PET), Feedstock Supply includes collection of post-consumer plastic waste of the relevant polymer, and its subsequent transport and sorting in specific facilities for recycling. These activities and processes were modelled as described in Sections 3.5.5.2 and 3.5.5.3 of the Beverage Bottles case study, based on data referring to collection and transport of separately collected plastic waste at the municipal level, as well as to sorting of mixed plastic waste in dedicated facilities. The applied data are thus likely to be only partially representative of EPS waste collection and sorting, as this material is mostly used in the building and construction sector (PlasticsEurope, 2019), where different pathways may be applied due to, e.g., selective demolition practices and/or *ad hoc* management schemes for construction and demolition waste. However, related technologies and processes are currently not widely established and mostly under research and development. Little or no information and data were hence available in their respect, and data referring to municipal plastic waste collection and sorting were applied to the entire recycled content. An efficiency equal to 100% was assumed for the sorting process, in the absence of specific information.

The collection, transport and sorting processes were implemented in the lifecycle model according to the Circular Footprint Formula (CFF), which is the approach prescribed in the Plastics LCA method to handle recycling situations. The formula was applied considering a value of the A factor equal to 0.5, based on the default application-specific value reported in Annex C of the Plastics LCA method for recycled EPS used in building and construction, and the material-specific value provided for recycled PET used in unspecified applications (in the absence of an application-specific value for PET used in insulation/construction products). Therefore, only 50% of the burdens from EPS and PET waste collection, transport, sorting (and subsequent recycling; see Section 5.5.2.2) were assigned to the recycled material content in insulation boards, the rest being assigned to the system providing waste material for recycling. However, the recycled material content was assigned an equal share $((1-A) \times Qs_{in}/Qp)$ of the burdens associated with the supply of the virgin fossil-based feedstock used in the production of the replaced virgin polymer. Such burdens were modelled as described in Section 5.5.1.1. Further details and considerations on the implementation of the CFF are provided in Section 5.5.2.2, addressing the modelling of the Polymer Production Stage for recycled polymers.

5.5.1.3 Bio-based polymers

For bio-based PUR, the stage of Feedstock Supply (crude soybean oil) includes cultivation of soybean in relevant EU countries, processing into soybean oil in the EU, and transport of soybean between these activities. The EF-compliant dataset "[EU+28] Crude soybean oil; from crushing (pressing and solvent extraction), production mix; at plant" was used

for modelling. This dataset represents the production of crude soybean oil from a soybean crushing process, where also soybean hulls and soybean meal are jointly produced as co-products. The data refer to the region EU-28 + EFTA, and the year 2016. Considered activities include soybean cultivation and associated transport, as well as direct inputs and outputs of the soybean crushing process. These include energy inputs (heat from natural gas and electricity), process water, auxiliary materials (e.g. hexane), direct emissions (e.g. hexane to air), as well as treatment of waste and wastewater outputs.

The origin of soybean used in the process (i.e. the crop mix) is determined based on crop production statistics from FAOSTAT, and import/export data from Eurostat. The soybean cultivation process in each country of the mix is modelled based on the Agri-footprint methodology (Blonk Consultants, 2015a,b), relying on 5-year average yield data from FAOStat (2010-2014), and on country-, crop-, and process-specific data for the other relevant parameters, as appropriate. Specific activities, inputs and emissions covered in the dataset are those reported in Section 3.5.1.3 of the Beverage Bottles case study, which also provides additional detail on their modelling or quantification, and on other relevant applied methodological choices. While such description refers to maize and wheat cultivation datasets, it equally applies to soybean cultivation, with GHG (CO₂) emissions from direct Land Use Change (dLUC) being quantified for this crop at 5.44 kg CO₂/kg_{crude soybean oil} (cradle-to-gate emission, which are reasonably mostly associated to the soybean cultivation process). Transport of harvested soybean to the crushing process is modelled based on Eurostat data on average transport modes and distances for different commodities in the EU, but no specific information is provided on the assumptions performed to develop the dataset.

Crushing of soybeans normally occurs in a series of process steps, including de-hulling of soybeans, mechanical crushing of beans with partial extraction of oil, and further extraction of oil using hexane as a solvent, with subsequent hexane recovery steps. The entire crushing process is modelled based on average values of data retrieved from at least five different literature sources reporting the mass and energy balance and energy requirements of the process itself. Allocation between the different co-products from crushing (crude soybean oil, soybean hulls and soybean meal) is based on the respective market value (i.e. economic allocation).

Crude soybean oil was assumed to be transported to downstream processing (refining and polyol production) according with the default transport scenario specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for transferring of goods from suppliers to factories/users within Europe. This scenario includes transport by lorry (> 32 t, Euro 4) for 130 km, by freight train (technology mix) for 240 km, and by ship (barge) for 270 km.

5.5.1.4 CO₂-based polymers

Activities related to Feedstock Supply for CO_2 -based PUR production include capture, purification and liquefaction of CO_2 in flue gas of coal-based power plants, and its transport to downstream conversion (utilisation) facilities via pipeline (assumed to be the most suitable transport form for industrial use at large scale). When considering the use of CO_2 sourced from ammonia production plants (as a sensitivity analysis; Section 5.8.5.2), only purification, liquefaction and transport of the almost pure CO_2 flow generated in the ammonia production process were included in the Feedstock Supply stage. Capture (i.e. separation/extraction) from the original mixture of CO_2 and hydrogen generated in the process itself was excluded, as not being purposefully carried out to enable downstream utilisation of CO_2 , but rather to isolate hydrogen for subsequent use for ammonia production process generating CO_2 as a waste, and it was hence considered to entirely belong to such an upstream activity.

For modelling purposes, raw gaseous CO_2 was considered to be a waste of the specific CO_2 source (coal-fired power plants or ammonia production plants, as discussed above), according with current requirements of the *Plastics LCA* method (Section 4.4.5.1). This

assumption especially takes into account that raw gaseous CO₂ generally has no economic value at the point of arising (i.e. before capturing or purification), and that for most existing CO₂ sources (including power plants) its availability is currently much higher compared to its demand for subsequent capture and utilisation (for any use, not only limited to polyols and PUR production). In this perspective, the subsequent processes of CO_2 capture¹³⁵, purification, liquefaction, transport, and (depending on the pathway) utilisation, were considered to be the components of a recycling chain aimed at converting waste CO_2 into a useful CO_2 -based product (i.e., in this case, polyols and later polyurethane), ultimately replacing an equivalent product from primary resources (i.e. 100% fossil-based polyols and polyurethane). As in any recycling situation, the Circular Footprint Formula (CFF) was applied to model the supply of feedstock CO_2 and subsequent conversion/utilisation activities until the point of substitution between the CO₂-based product and its primary counterpart (i.e., in this case, between CO₂-based polyols and fossil-based ones, as discussed below). Alternative approaches were explored as a sensitivity analysis (Section 5.8.5.3), applying also a wider system perspective where the CO_2 -based product (i.e. CO_2 -based polyols) is considered, along with the main product of the CO₂ source (i.e. coal-based electricity) a co-product of the overall Carbon Capture and Utilisation (CCU) system.

Following the CFF, only a share of the burdens from capture, purification, liquefaction, transport and conversion activities applied to waste CO_2 until the point substitution were allocated to the CO_2 -based product (i.e. CO_2 -based polyols). Conversely, no burdens from any upstream activity occurring before CO_2 is generated as waste were attributed to it, such as activities related to the supply and conversion/use of the CO_2 -providing fossil-based feedstock (e.g. coal extraction and combustion) and any subsequent processing not directly aimed at making CO_2 available for further use. On the other hand, the CO_2 -based product was allocated a share of cradle-to-gate burdens associated with the primary production of the equivalent conventional product it replaces (i.e. fossil-based polyols), including supply of the respective primary feedstock. The point of substitution between CO_2 -based polyols and fossil-based polyols are the first equivalent product entering the same identical process (i.e. PUR production) within the supply chain of both CO_2 -based and conventional PUR¹³⁶. The gate of the PUR production process was thus identified as the most proximate point of substitution where the CFF has to be applied.

The allocation of burdens from the mentioned upstream activities to the CO₂-based product depends on the value of the A factor of the CFF and, for cradle-to-gate activities involved in the production of replaced fossil-based polyols, also on the quality ratio (Qs_{in}/Qp) . According to the *Plastics LCA* method, the A factor has to be defined based on the relation between supply and demand of the recycled (in this case, CO₂-based) product. Since there is currently no established market for CO₂-based polyols, and no default values are available in Annex C of the *Plastics LCA* method, a situation of equilibrium between supply and demand of CO₂-based polyols was assumed for this study (i.e. A=0.5). However, any future study focusing on real products shall take into account the specific market situation at the time of the study itself. As for the quality ratio, CO₂-based polyols (i.e. $Qs_{in}/Qp=1$), in the absence of specific information. Following these assumptions, only 50% of the burdens from the processes of capture, purification, liquefaction, and transport of waste CO₂ were allocated to CO₂-based polyols in the Feedstock Supply stage. However, they were allocated 50% of the burdens

¹³⁵ Where purposefully carried out to enable downstream utilisation of CO₂.

¹³⁶ Upstream processes in the supply chain entirely or partly differ between CO₂-based and conventional PUR. Particularly, the CO₂-based polyol synthesis process directly using captured CO₂ as an input partly differs from the conventional polyol synthesis in terms of, e.g., chemical and energy inputs and waste outputs (and different data were indeed applied to the modelling of these processes, as reported in Sections 5.5.2.1 and 5.5.2.4). Therefore, the most proximate point of substitution could not be identified at the gate of the polyol synthesis process, i.e. at the level of captured CO₂ used in partial replacement of conventional propylene oxide. Conversely, as discussed above, substitution at the polyol level was assumed, with CO₂based polyols replacing conventional fossil-based polyols.

associated with the supply of fossil-based feedstock used in the production of the replaced conventional polyols (and modelled as described in Section 5.5.1.1).

The CO₂ capture, purification and liquefaction processes were modelled based on the ecoinvent dataset "[RER] Carbon dioxide, liquid", which represents the burdens associated with extraction of CO_2 from (waste) gaseous streams of industrial production processes by means of a 15-20% Monoethanolamide (MEA) solution, followed by purification and liquefaction. Compared to the original dataset (which relies on a combination of literature data from 1999 and industry data for the period 2011-2015), the electricity consumption was updated with a more representative value for extraction from flue gases of coal-based power plants (1.32 MJ/kg CO₂, including the consumption for purification and liquefaction). This figure was calculated as the average of several values reported in Von der Assen et al. (2016) for capture processes relying on MEA as a solvent. On the other hand, the original values applied in the dataset for the capture efficiency, MEA consumption, water flows, and air emissions were considered representative also for extraction from flue gases of power plants (except for methane emissions, which were removed). Original background datasets related to energy supply were also replaced with EF-compliant datasets, while datasets representing water supply and wastewater treatment for the geographies "CH" or "RER" were replaced with equivalent datasets referring to the geography "Europe without Switzerland". Finally, infrastructure processes (representing chemical factory construction) were removed, to improve reliability of results in the Ozone Depletion impact category.

Transport of liquefied CO_2 to downstream industrial users via pipelines was assumed to take place along a distance of 300 km, in line with the " CO_2 deserts map" reported in Von der Assen et al. (2016) for CO_2 sources located in Europe. According to the latter, considering only CO_2 sources available at the time of the study, the current total European demand of 50 Mt CO_2 /year can be met by CO_2 sources located at a distance not larger than 300 km for hypothetical industrial users in central Europe (and demanding up to 5 Mt CO_2 /year). The burdens of onshore pipeline transport were approximated with those of long-distance transport of natural gas reported in the *ecoinvent* dataset "[*DE*] transport, pipeline, long distance, natural gas", based on data referring to the years 2001 and 2006. However, for implementation in the model, the dataset was adjusted to reflect EU background conditions (in terms of electricity generation), by replacing the original electricity dataset with the relevant EF-compliant datasets for electricity generation in the EU (average grid mix). Moreover, leakage of natural gas and the related air emissions were replaced with leakage and emissions of CO_2 .

5.5.2 Polymer Production Stage

The Polymer Production stage covers the activities of feedstock processing into any relevant intermediate(s) and monomer(s), the polymerisation or recycling process, as well as any transport among these activities and, where relevant, final transport of polymer granulate to the insulation boards manufacturing site. The following subsections (5.5.2.1 - 5.5.2.5) describe how these activities were modelled in this case study, distinguishing between fossil-based, recycled, bio-based, and CO₂-based polymers.

5.5.2.1 Fossil-based polymers

Production of expanded polystyrene (EPS) granulate was assumed to take place via expansion of pentane-containing polystyrene (PS) granulate. Polystyrene production from fossil-based feedstock was modelled using a partially aggregated, cradle-to-gate, ILCD-EL compliant dataset provided by Thinkstep¹³⁷. The dataset disaggregates upstream feedstock inputs (crude oil, natural gas and naphtha), reflects the main technologies adopted in EU-28, and refers to the year 2018. It is mainly based on industry data from internationally adopted production processes, integrated, where needed, with literature

¹³⁷ The following dataset was applied: [EU-28] Polystyrene Granulate (PS) - open flows naphtha, natural gas, crude oil; polymerisation of styrene | production mix, at plant | 1.05 g/cm3, 104.15 g/mol per repeating unit.

data from several sources. The number of industry data sources considered for individual process steps is not specified. Crude oil accounts for 81% of the total feedstock input (including the contribution of naphtha), with the remaining 19% being covered by natural gas. All conversion processes are assumed to take place in Europe, so that the dataset not only reflects the main technology applied in the region, but also EU-average background conditions in terms of e.g. energy generation, material supply and transport. This was considered to adequately represent the current situation at the time of the study, as most PS used in the EU (i.e. 93%) was estimated to be produced domestically, while only 7% was imported¹³⁸. The main conversion process involved in the modelled supply chain is steam cracking of naphtha and natural gas, delivering ethylene and propylene (both used as intermediates for styrene production), along with other coproducts such as butadiene, pyrolysis gas, refinery gas and hydrogen. Another relevant conversion processes is catalytic reforming of naphtha and pyrolysis gas to produce benzene, toluene and xylenes, with benzene being used as an intermediate in the production of styrene. Allocation among the different co-products from these processes is performed as described in Section 3.5.2.1 of the Beverage Bottles case study, while in the final polymerisation step no allocation is performed, being polystyrene the only output from such process.

The expansion process of PS to EPS granulate was modelled based on the *ecoinvent* dataset "[*CH*] polystyrene foam slab for perimeter insulation", taking into account only the burdens related to the expansion step. According with the information provided in the dataset, 1 kg of PS, 0.187 kWh of electricity, and 1.77 MJ of heat are needed to produce 1 kg of EPS. Pentane and carbon dioxide are also released to air during expansion (0.00107 kg and 0.0781 kg, respectively). The data are derived from industry (average of 2 installations in Switzerland), refer to the year 2009, and are complemented, where needed, by additional calculations (e.g. to estimate air emissions). To model the supply of energy inputs, EF-compliant background datasets representative of EU-average conditions were used. Processes related to infrastructures and equipment included in the original datasets were not taken into account.

Polyurethane (PUR) foam is produced by metering and mixing two or more streams of liquid components containing PUR precursors, mainly polyols and methylene diphenyl diisocyanate (MDI). Pentane is typically used as blowing agent to generate the foam. The majority (98%) of PUR used in the EU was estimated to be produced domestically (based on data from Eurostat, 2019d). This geography was thus considered as a reference for modelling, as described below.

Production of conventional, fossil-based, polyether polyols requires the following steps: (i) preparation of the initiator solution; (ii) addition of propylene oxide and ethylene oxide (polymerisation step); and (iii) filtration and finishing of the rigid polyether polyols. The process was modelled using a vertically aggregated, cradle-to-gate dataset developed for PU Europe and available in the GaBi database ([EU-28] Aromatic Polyester Polyols (APP) production mix; polycondensation | production mix, at producer | Hydroxyl value: 150-360, aromatic content: 5-50%). The dataset is based on primary gate-togate data and information on polyol production collected from five companies representing more than 75-85% of the total EU production of this material in 2014. Collected data refer to five specific production sites in Europe (Germany, Italy, Spain and The Netherlands), and are calculated as annual averages for the year 2013. Ancillary inputs to the process (e.g. fuel, energy) and respective outputs are modelled considering average European conditions and, whenever applicable, site-specific conditions, to reflect representative situations. Upstream processes in the supply chain, including feedstock supply and production of precursors, are modelled based on datasets available in the GaBi database, considering country-specific conditions.

MDI production is made via phosgenation of methylenedianiline (MDA). Similarly to polyol production, a vertically aggregated, cradle-to-gate dataset form the GaBi database

¹³⁸ The estimate was based on average annual import shares calculated from *Prodcom* data for the years 2016-2018 (Eurostat, 2019d).

modelling ([EU-28] Methylenediphenyl diisocyanate ((p)MDI); was applied for phosgenation of methylenedianiline (MDA) | production mix, at plant | polymeric MDI ((p)MDI)). The dataset was developed for ISOPA, relying on gate-to-gate primary data and information for MDI production collected from five European suppliers of this chemical, covering approximately 90% of its total EU production in 2010. Data were collected as annual averages for the same year (2010) from plants located in five different European countries (i.e. Germany, Belgium, Netherlands, Portugal and Hungary). As for the polyol dataset described above, ancillary inputs and outputs of the process were modelled considering average European conditions and, whenever applicable, site specific conditions, to reflect representative situations. Also, datasets from the GaBi database were used to model upstream activities associated with feedstock supply and production of the precursors, considering country-specific conditions. Allocation of process burdens between the two jointly produced co-products (i.e. MDI and hydrogen chlorine) was based on the respective mass.

For the final production of PUR rigid foam slabs from its fossil-based precursors (polyols and MDI), a new dataset was developed based on the *ecoinvent* dataset "*[RER] polyurethane production, rigid foam*", using EF-compliant background datasets to model the respective ancillary inputs (pentane and electricity) and outputs (treatment of waste foam) under EU-average conditions. The dataset accurately implements the inventory reported in the latest PlasticsEurope eco-profile for PUR rigid foam (PlasticsEurope, 2005). Overall, per 1 kg of PUR, 0.62 kg of MDI, 0.39 kg of polyols, 0.42 kWh of electricity, and 0.054 kg of pentane are used, while 0.02 kg of PUR foam are generated as waste. 0.003 kg of pentane are also emitted to air. Infrastructure processes (chemical factory construction) included in the original *ecoinvent* dataset were not taken into account.

While virgin polyethylene terephthalate (PET) production is not directly used in any of the investigated insulation boards scenarios, virgin PET production also had to be modelled when applying the Circular Footprint Formula (CFF) to calculate the burdens associated with recycled PET supply (see Section 5.5.2.2). The process was modelled using a partially aggregated, cradle-to-gate, ILCD-EL compliant dataset provided by Thinkstep¹³⁹, representing the production of bottle-grade PET granulate (see Section 3.5.2.1 of the Beverage Bottles case study for a description). While an ILCD-EL compliant dataset was available for PET fibres (i.e. the equivalent virgin material to recycled PET fibres used for R-PET boards manufacturing; see Section 5.5.3), this was not applied because of its aggregated nature (i.e. including also the burdens from feedstock supply). Moreover, the application of datasets from other sources (e.g. the *ecoinvent* database) was not considered a suitable alternative, to avoid relevant inconsistencies and discrepancies with the datasets applied to model the production of the other investigated polymers and of recycled PET.

5.5.2.2 Recycled polymers

For recycled polymers, the Polymer Production stage includes mechanical recycling of sorted post-consumer plastic waste of the specific polymer (EPS or PET), to produce secondary material (plastic granulate) ready for use in a new product.

For recycled EPS production (R-EPS), a mechanical recycling process of EPS waste was modelled based on the information and data available in PWC (2011). According to this source, compaction and shredding of EPS waste to produce fragmented PS scrap (for further use as a feedstock in secondary PS or EPS production) overall requires 270 kWh/t waste treated. However, moderately lower energy consumptions could be calculated from available catalogues of plastic recycling machineries and equipment (shredders, densifier and pelletisers for EPS waste and similar low-density waste plastic materials), i.e. ca. 100-150 kWh/t waste treated, depending upon machineries capacity (see, for instance,

¹³⁹ The following dataset was applied: [EU-28] Polyethylene terephthalate bottle grade granulate (PET) via PTA - open flows naphtha, ng and crude oil; via purified terephthalic acid (PTA) and ethylene glycol | single route, at plant | 1.38 g/cm³, 192.17 g/mol per repeating unit.

the technical specifications available in Promeco, 2020). The total electricity demand reported in PWC (2011) was thus assumed to cover not only compaction and shredding of EPS waste, but also densification and pelletisation of fragmented EPS scrap into secondary PS pellets (ready for use in the manufacturing of new PS products or for expansion into secondary EPS granulate). An EF-compliant dataset was used in the inventory to represent electricity supply under EU-average conditions. Similarly to PET recycling (see below), an efficiency of the recycling process equal to 85% was assumed, in the absence of specific information on EPS recycling. The residues were assumed to be landfilled or incinerated, according to the same End of Life ratio applied in the foreground model for waste EPS boards (i.e. 55% landfilling and 45% incineration). Capital goods were excluded due to lack of data.

For recycled PET production (R-PET), an aggregated EF-compliant dataset was applied¹⁴⁰, which represents the burdens of the mechanical recycling process of sorted postconsumer PET waste via grinding, washing, metal separation and pelletising, with an overall efficiency of 85.5%. The dataset is developed based on literature data for each unit operation, refers to the year 2016, and reflects EU background conditions. Process waste and scrap are assumed to be incinerated (with incineration burdens being already included in the aggregated dataset). The recycled material output from the process is represented by non-food grade secondary polymer granulate, while PET flakes are actually used in the manufacturing of R-PET insulation boards after conversion to fibres (see Section 5.5.3). However, the applied dataset is not expected to significantly overestimate the burdens associated with the production of recycled PET flakes.

Following the approach prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* method to model recycling situations (Circular Footprint Formula, CFF), only a share of the burdens of the recycling process were allocated to the recycled content in R-EPS and R-PET boards, based on the values of the A and Qsin/Qp factors used in the formula. The A factor was set to 0.5, based on the default application-specific value reported in Annex C of the Plastics LCA method for recycled EPS used in building and construction, and on the material-specific value provided for recycled PET used in unspecified applications (in the absence of an application-specific value for PET used in insulation/construction products). Therefore, only 50% of the burdens of the recycling process (per functional unit) were allocated to the recycled content in boards. However, the recycled content carried a share (1-A =0.5) of the primary production burdens associated with the replaced virgin material (i.e. the same burdens that would have been credited to End of Life recycling in the previous product life cycle providing the recycled material). Since the value of the Qsin/Qp factor was assumed equal to 1 (being the quality of the recycled material necessarily suitable for insulation board manufacturing, and hence expected to be similar to that of the replaced virgin material), the total share of virgin EPS and PET production burdens allocated to the recycled material was again equal to 50% (i.e. $(1-A) \times Q_{sin}/Qp = (1-0.5)$ x = 0.5). Note, however, that the modelled recycling processes exclude the use of any additives used to achieve comparable technical properties between recycled and virgin material. Virgin polymer production burdens were modelled as described in Section 5.5.2.1 for conventional fossil-based EPS and PET, and in Section 5.5.1.1 for the respective Feedstock Supply.

5.5.2.3 Bio-based polymers

The production of partly bio-based PUR (Bio-PUR) foam slabs was modelled using the same process described in Section 5.5.2.1 for fossil-based PUR, replacing the input of fossil-based polyols with bio-based ones. In this, perfect substitutability of fossil-based polyols with soy-based polyols was assumed, in the absence of more specific information.

To produce bio-based polyols from crude soybean oil used as feedstock, the latter is first processed into refined soybean oil, which is then converted into soy-based polyols. For

¹⁴⁰ EU-28] Polyethylene terephthalate (PET) granulate secondary; no metal fraction; from post-consumer plastic waste, via grinding, metal separation, washing, pelletization | single route, at consumer | plastic waste without metal fraction.

both processes, a combined foreground inventory was developed based on the information and data provided in OmniTech International (2010), using EF-compliant background datasets to model the associated ancillary inputs (chemicals, energy, etc.) and outputs (e.g. wastewater) under EU-average conditions. Overall, the production of 1 kg of refined soybean oil requires 1.042 kg of crude soybean oil, 0.0023 kg of NaOH, 0.156 kg of water, 0.036 MJ electricity, and 0.133 MJ heat, while 0.123 kg of wastewater are generated in the process. The production of 1 kg of polyols requires 1 kg of refined soybean oil, 1.5 MJ of electricity, and 2.24 MJ of heat. Cooling water and nitrogen are also used, and air emissions are generated from water and material use. However, details are not provided and they were excluded from the inventory. Within the crude soybean oil refining process, a negligible amount of soap is generated as a co-product with refined soybean oil, which represents the vast majority of the useful process outputs in terms of both mass and economic value. Process burdens were thus entirely allocated to refined soybean oil. During polyol production, no co-products are obtained.

5.5.2.4 CO₂-based polymers

Similarly to bio-based PUR, the production of partly CO_2 -based PUR (CO_2 -PUR) foam slabs was modelled using the same process described in Section 5.5.2.1 for fossil-based PUR, replacing the input of fossil-based polyols with CO_2 -based ones. Also in this case, perfect substitutability of fossil-based polyols with CO_2 -based polyols was assumed, in the absence of more specific information.

The modelling of CO_2 -based polyol production from feedstock CO_2 and other precursors was based on the process described in Fernandez-Dacosta et al. (2017). In this, one of the main precursors, i.e. propylene oxide, is partly replaced by CO_2 (circa 16.5%). A new dataset was therefore developed departing from the information and data reported in Fernández-Dacosta et al. (2017), using EF-compliant background datasets whenever possible to model supply of the associated ancillary inputs and handling of outputs under EU-average conditions. Overall, the production of 1 kg of polyols requires 1.6E-1 kg of CO_2 , 8.08E-1 kg of propylene oxide, 2.16E-2 kg of glycerine, 6.19E-2 kg of propylene glycol, 5.98E-2 MJ of steam, and 1.14E-4 kg of Double Metal Cyanide (DMC) catalyst. Mineral material (zeolite) is also generated as waste (1.14E-4 kg/kg polyol). For more details, the reader is referred to Supplementary Information of Fernández-Dacosta et al. (2017; Table S.15).

As discussed in Section 5.5.1.4, the Circular Footprint Formula with an A factor equal to 0.5 and a quality ratio (Qs_{in}/Qp) equal to 1 was applied to model the supply of feedstock CO_2 , and subsequent conversion/utilisation processes until the point of substitution between CO_2 -based polyols and fossil-based ones. Therefore, only 50% of the burdens of the CO_2 -based polyol synthesis process described above were allocated to CO_2 -based PUR in the Polymer Production stage. However, the latter was assigned 50% of the burdens associated with the production of the replaced conventional fossil-based polyols (which was modelled as described in Section 5.5.2.1, and in Section 5.5.1.1 for the respective Feedstock Supply).

5.5.2.5 Transport of polymer granulate/foam to the product manufacturing site

Modelling of transport of polymer granulate, flakes or formed foam slabs from the polymerisation or recycling plant to the insulation board manufacturing site in Europe was based on the default transport scenarios (distances and vehicle types) specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for the route "supplier-to-factory". All polymers considered in this case study for the product in scope were assumed to be produced in the EU, including virgin EPS and PUR (import shares to EU were estimated to be about 7% and 2%, respectively; see Section 5.5.2.1). For virgin PET (relevant when applying the CFF to model recycled PET supply) imports were higher (21%). However, domestic production was assumed to avoid unnecessarily complicating the model, with no expected relevant effects on the results. Overall, the following average transport routes were thus considered:

- 1. 130 km by lorry (total weight >32 t; Euro 4);
- 2. 240 km by train (average freight); and
- 3. 270 km by ship (barge).

LCIs for transport through these types of vehicles were available as EF-compliant datasets, which were applied in the modelling.

5.5.3 Manufacturing Stage

For EPS-based insulation boards, the Manufacturing stage includes thermoforming of EPS granulate into foam slabs, followed by cutting of slabs into boards and packing of the boards. These operations were modelled based on the *ecoinvent* dataset "*[CH] polystyrene foam slab for perimeter insulation*", excluding the burdens related to the expansion of PS to EPS (which pertain to the Polymer Production stage), and using EF-compliant background datasets to model the supply of the associated energy and ancillary material inputs under EU-average conditions. Overall, manufacturing 1 kg of packaged EPS boards requires 1 kg of EPS, 0.373 kWh of electricity, 3.55 MJ of heat, and 0.02 kg of LDPE film. Processes related to infrastructures and equipment included in the original datasets were not taken into account.

For PUR-based insulation boards, the Manufacturing stage includes cutting of foam slabs directly formed during the polymerisation step, and final packing of the boards. These activities were modelled based on the same data applied to EPS board manufacturing (see above), assuming that similar operations apply for cutting and packing. To exclude the contribution of thermoforming (which is accounted in the original data but not relevant to PUR boards), the original heat input was assumed to be used for such operation only, while electricity use was entirely attributed to the cutting and packing steps, as it was the consumption of packaging film. Therefore, to manufacture 1 kg of packaged PUR boards, 0.373 kWh of electricity and 0.02 kg of LDPE film were required.

Manufacturing of R-PET insulation boards was modelled based on the technology described in Ingrao et al. (2014) and the associated input/output data, which refer to a full-scale production facility located in Italy. The process includes the production of recycled PET fibre from recycled PET flakes (2.53 MJ of heat for drying and 2.14 kWh of electricity for extrusion to produce 1 kg of R-PET fibre), and the following utilisation of the fibre for board manufacturing (1.025 kg of R-PET fibre, 1.94 MJ of heat, 0.4 kWh of electricity, and 0.03 kg of LDPE film to manufacture 1 kg of packaged R-PET boards). Capital goods were not included due to lack of data. EF-compliant datasets representative of EU-average conditions were used to model the different energy and ancillary material inputs to the process. For additional details on the applied technology and process, the reader is referred to the original publication from Ingrao et al. (2014).

5.5.4 Distribution Stage

The transport of insulation boards from the manufacturing site to the final user was modelled based on the default transport scenario specified in the *Plastics LCA* method for the pathway *factory* \rightarrow *distribution centres* \rightarrow *final client*, assuming a 100% local supply chain. Due to the low density of the investigated insulations materials, a volume-limited transport was considered for each route, which included:

- 1. 1200 km lorry transport (total weight >32 t; Euro 4) from factory to distribution centres, assuming a 20% utilisation ratio; and
- 2. 250 km van transport (lorry <7.5t; Euro 3; 20% utilisation ratio) for 100% of the roundtrips from distribution centres to final users.

LCIs for transport through these types of vehicles were available as EF-compliant datasets, which were applied in the modelling considering the reported utilisation ratios.

5.5.5 End of Life Stage

This section addresses the modelling of the End of Life stage of insulation boards. Particularly, Section 5.5.5.1 describes the EU-average End of Life scenario considered as a base case for the calculation of the potential impacts of the investigated scenarios. The remaining sections (5.5.5.2 - 5.5.5.5) address the modelling of collection and transport of waste insulation boards, and of the different End of Life options applied to them. Finally, Section 5.5.6 provides case study-specific details on the estimate of the potential generation and release of macro-plastics at End of Life (including product litter) and of micro-plastics throughout the supply chain.

5.5.5.1 End of Life scenario

The same EU-average End of Life scenario was considered for boards made of all the investigated materials, conforming with the current PEFCRs for thermal insulation products in buildings (Avnir, 2019), which prescribes the same End of Life rates for all the products in scope, including EPS and PUR insulation. The scenario consists of landfilling (55% of waste boards collected after demolition or dismantling) and incineration (for the remaining 45%), while no recycling is considered. In this respect, it is noted that very limited data exist on the current recycling rates of specific waste insulation materials, and on any applied recycling techniques. For EPS waste, including all market applications (not only insulation), EUMEPS (2018) reports a recycling rate in the order of 8.5%. For PUR waste, including again all applications and not only insulation, ISOPA (2005) reports a recycling rate in the order of 9.5% for the year 2004. After careful evaluation of the sources, these figures were nevertheless considered obsolete and/or not supported by robust background data and analyses. Moreover, no specific rates for building insulation waste were provided. Therefore, it was considered appropriate to exclude recycling from the assumed End of Life scenario, as prescribed in the mentioned PEFCRs. However, mechanical recycling was considered in the sensitivity analysis described in Section 5.8.5.5, which investigated the effects of individually applying viable or potentially viable End of Life options for insulation boards (i.e. mechanical recycling, incineration and landfilling) as independent (100%) End of Life scenarios.

5.5.5.2 Modelling of waste board collection and transport

Collection and transport of waste insulation boards from demolition/dismantling to further treatment or disposal were modelled based on data referring to municipal plastic waste collection and transport for recycling, incineration or landfilling, as described in Section 3.5.5.2 of the Beverage Bottles case study. These data thus only approximate the burdens from collection and transport of waste insulation boards, as different pathways may be followed for construction and demolition waste due to, e.g., the application of selective demolition practices and/or *ad hoc* management schemes. However, this approximation is not expected to significantly affect the results, as the contribution of waste collection and transport to overall End of Life impacts (and hence to those of the entire product life cycle) is generally moderate (see, e.g., Rigamonti et al., 2014). Note that when EF-compliant incineration or landfilling datasets were used, no transport of collected waste boards was separately modelled, since transport burdens are already accounted for in such aggregated datasets. In this case, only collection was modelled, based on the data described above.

5.5.5.3 Modelling of sorting and recycling

This section is relevant only to the sensitivity analysis described in Section 5.8.5.5, where the impacts of the different insulation board alternatives are recalculated considering the individual application of viable or potentially viable End of Life options for the product as independent (100%) End of Life scenarios, including also mechanical recycling. However, dedicated collection and recycling pathways for construction and demolition waste (including insulation products) are not yet widely stablished, and

related technologies and processes are mostly under research and development at present. Available data were thus limited or not up-to-date, and a number of approximations and estimates had to be performed in the modelling, or partially representative data had to be used, as described below.

Sorting of shredded insulation boards from demolition or dismantling was modelled as described in Section 3.5.5.3 of the Beverage Bottles case study, assuming that the insulation materials, once collected and shredded, require to undergo further sorting to obtain a number of individual plastic-polymer streams for recycling. The applied data refer to the sorting of mixed plastic waste from separate collection in dedicated facilities, and were considered a reasonable approximation of the overall burdens of any sorting operation applied to insulation materials before recycling. However, it is acknowledged that such operations may differ from those applied to the sorting of mixed plastic waste from municipal or industrial collection (as reflected in the applied data) due to, e.g., the implementation of selective demolition practices and/or *ad hoc* management schemes for construction and demolition waste, of which insulation materials are part. A sorting efficiency of 100% was assumed for all insulation materials, in the absence of specific information. Note also that the applied data exclude the burdens from shredding, which is considered as part of the subsequent recycling processes (see below), although in reality it likely occurs before sorting.

Mechanical recycling of EPS was modelled based on the information and data available in PWC (2011). According to this source, compaction and shredding of EPS waste to produce fragmented PS scrap (for further use as a feedstock in secondary PS or EPS production) overall requires 270 kWh/t waste treated. However, moderately lower energy consumptions could be calculated from available catalogues of plastic recycling machineries and equipment (shredders, densifier and pelletisers for EPS waste and similar low-density waste plastic materials), i.e. ca. 100-150 kWh/t waste treated, depending upon machineries capacity (see, for instance, the technical specifications available in Promeco, 2020). The total electricity demand reported in PWC (2011) was thus assumed to cover not only compaction and shredding of EPS waste, but also densification and pelletisation of fragmented EPS scrap into secondary PS pellets (ready for use in the manufacturing of new PS products or for expansion into secondary EPS granulate). An EF-compliant dataset was used in the inventory to represent electricity supply under EU-average conditions. Similarly to PET recycling (see below), an efficiency of the recycling process equal to 85% was assumed, in the absence of specific information for EPS recycling. The residues were assumed to be landfilled or incinerated, according to the same ratio applied in the foreground model to waste insulation boards (i.e. 55% landfilling and 45% incineration). Capital goods were excluded due to lack of data.

Mechanical recycling of PUR was modelled based on the information and data available from various literature sources. According to Zevenhoven (2004), PUR foam scrap (from End of Life refrigerators and freezers, for example) can be rebonded by mixing shredded material fragments (size ~ 1 cm) with methylene diphenyl di-isocyanate (MDI), followed by form-shaping at 100-200°C and 30-200 bar. With this process, new PUR construction boards with excellent water and moisture resistance are obtained, or insulation foam for use in new refrigerators or freezers. This is also illustrated as one of the likely recycling pathways in ISOPA (2005). Building upon the information and data reported in Zevenhoven (2004), the recycling process was assumed to require shredding (21 kWh/t waste treated; similarly to EPS recycling), pressure bonding (250 kWh/t waste treated; calculated assuming the need to achieve a mechanical pressure of 200 bar on a volume of 0.032 m^3/kg PUR, considering a PUR-board density of 31.14 kg/m³ and a conversion factor of 0.7 between electricity and obtainable mechanical energy), and addition of methylene diphenyl di-isocyanate (MDI) as a binder (0.1 kg/kg recycled PUR, i.e. ca. 10% of the produced recycled material). EF-compliant datasets were used in the inventory to model electricity and MDI supply under EU-average conditions. Likewise PET recycling, an efficiency of the recycling process equal to 85% was assumed, in the absence of specific information for PUR recycling. The residues were assumed to be disposed of via landfilling or incineration, according to the same ratio applied to waste insulation boards in the foreground model (i.e. 55% landfilling and 45% incineration).

To model mechanical recycling of PET, an aggregated EF-compliant dataset was applied¹⁴¹, representing the production of secondary non-food grade PET granulate from sorted post-consumer plastic waste, via grinding, washing, metal separation and pelletising. The dataset is developed based on literature data for each unit operation, refers to the year 2016, and reflects EU background conditions. An overall process efficiency of 85.5% is considered in the datasets, with process waste and scrap being sent to incineration (already covered in the aggregated inventory). This assumption is in line with the typical fate of plastic recycling residues, which due to their high calorific value are often sent to incineration or co-combustion in cement kilns (Rigamonti et al., 2014).

Following the approach prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* method to model recycling situations (Circular Footprint Formula, CFF), the recycled polymer granulate or foam was assumed to replace the corresponding virgin polymer in the same form, whose primary production burdens were credited to the system. A substitution ratio between recycled and virgin polymer (i.e. a quality ratio Qs_{out}/Qp) equal to 1 was assumed for all materials, in the absence of suitable default values recommended in Annex C of the *Plastics LCA* method, and of specific information on the relative quality and/or price of the different recycled and virgin materials.

In applying the CFF, the A factor was set to 0.5, based on the default value specified in Annex C of the *Plastics LCA* method for recycled EPS used in building and construction (application-specific value), and for recycled PET used in unspecified applications (material-specific value, in the absence of application-specific value for PET used in insulation/construction products). For recycled PUR, no application-specific nor material-specific values were provided in Annex C, so that also for this material the A factor was set, by rule, to 0.5 (see Section 4.4.10.2.2 of the Plastics LCA method). Only 50% of the burdens of the sorting and recycling processes (and from previous collection and transport) were thus allocated to the system (i.e. (1-A) = 0.5). Similarly, only 50% of the benefits from avoided primary production of the replaced virgin polymer were assigned to the system itself (i.e. $(1-A) \times Qs_{out}/Qp = (1-0.5) \times 1 = 0.5$). Virgin production burdens were modelled using the same datasets or combination of datasets described in Sections 5.5.2 and 5.5.1 for the Polymer Production and Feedstock Supply stages, respectively.

5.5.5.4 Modelling of incineration

Incineration of EPS-based and PUR-based insulation boards was modelled on the basis of a common aggregated EF-compliant dataset representing incineration of unspecified (fossil-based) plastic waste in an average EU municipal waste incineration plant (*[EU-28+EFTA] Waste incineration of plastics (unspecified); waste-to-energy plant with dry flue gas treatment, including transport and pre-treatment* | *production mix, at consumer* | *unspecified plastic waste*). While material-specific EF-compliant incineration datasets were available for both PS and PUR, they provided unreliable results for a few impact categories, so that the mentioned dataset for generic plastic waste was ultimately selected as a reasonable proxy. However, for partly bio-based PUR boards, the inventoried CO₂ emission was adjusted to reflect the biogenic origin of part of the product carbon content (i.e. the original emission of R-PET boards, an aggregated, material-specific, EF-compliant dataset was applied (*[EU-28+EFTA] Waste incineration of PET; waste-to-energy plant with dry flue gas treatment, including transport and pre-treatment* | *production mix, at consumer* | *polyethylene terephthalate waste*).

¹⁴¹ EU-28] Polyethylene terephthalate (PET) granulate secondary; no metal fraction; from post-consumer plastic waste, via grinding, metal separation, washing, pelletization | single route, at consumer | plastic waste without metal fraction.

All the selected datasets refer to the year 2012, and are developed based on a waste incineration model applying element-specific transfer coefficients to calculate the distribution of each element in the input waste composition between flue gases (air emissions) and the different treatment residues (bottom ash and air pollution control residues). Similarly, energy recovery from waste (electricity and heat) is correlated to the specific energy content (lower heating value) of the waste material in input, considering EU-average energy efficiencies and recovery rates. For further details on the model, the reader is referred to Section 3.5.5.4 of the Beverage Bottles case study.

In line with the approach specified in the *Plastics LCA* method to model energy recovery from waste products (i.e. the Circular Footprint Formula), the product system generating the waste material sent to incineration (i.e. the insulation board life cycle, in this case) was allocated the full burdens from the incineration process. However, the system was credited with 100% of the benefits from avoided production of conventional energy (electricity and heat) assumed to be replaced by energy recovered from waste. These benefits were already included in the applied aggregated incineration datasets, where crediting is made considering the EU residual electricity grid mix, and an average EU mix of thermal energy from different heat sources defined based on statistics from the International Energy Agency (IEA).

5.5.5.5 Modelling of landfilling

In all the investigated scenarios, landfilling of insulation boards was modelled based on a common aggregated EF-compliant dataset representing disposal of non-biodegradable (fossil-based) plastic waste in a managed municipal waste landfill, referring to the year 2012 ([EU-28+EFTA] Landfill of plastic waste; landfill including leachate treatment and with transport without collection and pre-treatment | production mix (region specific sites))¹⁴². The dataset is material-specific, but refers to the average chemical composition and degradability of generic plastic waste, rather than to those of the specific polymers being landfilled. This is considered an acceptable approximation for the scope of this study, since the degradation rate in the landfill body (one of the most relevant parameters for landfilling modelling) is similar for all non-biodegradable polymers, including EPS, PUR and PET (i.e. degradation in the range of 1% over 100 years; Doka 2009b). The process inventory is developed based on a landfill model applying elementspecific transfer coefficients to calculate the distribution of elements in the waste composition to landfill gas and leachate, and their ultimate emission to the environment over a 100-year time horizon. Emissions occurring beyond 100 years from landfilling are not accounted in the model. For further details, the reader is referred to Section 3.5.5.5 of the Beverage Bottles case study.

When modelling landfilling of partly bio-based PUR boards, the emissions to air of fossilbased CO_2 and CH_4 originally included in the applied landfilling dataset were partly converted to biogenic CO_2 and CH_4 emissions, to reflect the bio-based origin of part of the carbon content in the product. For this purpose, an overall carbon degradation rate of 1% over 100 years was assumed, according with Doka (2009b) and in line with the degradation rate estimated to be applied in the aggregated dataset, i.e. 1.4% (considering that any contribution of background activities to the originally inventoried CO_2 and CH_4 emissions is likely marginal). Similarly to boards made of the other investigated materials, carbon that is not degraded after 100 years from deposition (i.e. approximately 99% of the product carbon content) was considered to be never released from the landfill body. However, the effects of non-released biogenic carbon are not captured in the Climate Change impact indicator calculated for bio-based PUR boards, since characterisation factors for biogenic CO_2 emissions and removals are set to zero in the *Plastics LCA* method (fully conforming to the PEF method). To better understand the

¹⁴² While material-specific landfilling datasets are available from other databases (i.e. *ecoinvent*) for fossilbased PS, PUR, and PET, this EF-compliant dataset for landfilling of generic plastic waste was selected, as specifically referring to EU as the reference geography (in contrast to the available polymer-specific datasets), and to comply with the dataset selection "hierarchy" specified in the *Plastics LCA* method (Section 4.4.10.11).

implications of this methodological choice on the results, in a sensitivity analysis the Climate Change impact indicator of such bio-based alternative was thus recalculated accounting for the effects of non-released biogenic carbon (Section 5.8.5.4).

5.5.5.6 Generation and release of macro- and micro-plastics (including product litter at End of Life)

The generation (loss) and release of macro- and micro-plastics associated with the analysed product scenarios were estimated based on the *Plastic Leak Project (PLP) method* (Peano et al., 2020). The *PLP method* was applied according to the operational description reported in Section I.3 of the *Plastics LCA* method, and to the general approach specified in Section 3.5.5.6 of this report (Beverage Bottles case study). Therefore, this section only focuses on the case-specific details and the product-specific parameters considered to apply the *PLP method* to the assessed LCA scenarios.

To estimate the total loss and release of macro-plastics at the End of Life stage (due to product littering and waste mismanagement), Equations I.1 and I.2 reported in the Plastics LCA method were applied, respectively. Beyond the default, case-unspecific parameters specified in Table I.2 of the method itself, the product-specific parameters reported in Table 5.4 were considered to apply these equations. Such parameters were defined based on the approach described in Peano et al. (2020, pp. 74-80), taking into account the size and location of use of the product, and its residual economic value after it becomes (mismanaged) waste. Particularly, considering the typically large size of insulation boards (>25 cm), that they are used within a same defined location throughout their whole life cycle (equivalent to "in-home" use), and that they normally follow specific collection and treatment pathways applied to construction and demolition waste, the littering rate was set to 0%. This means that no portions of boards were assumed to be intentionally littered to the environment at End of Life by the user/dismantler. Moreover, for panels made of all the investigated materials except recycled PET, a low residual economic value was assumed after they have become (mismanaged) waste, resulting in final release rates to ocean and to the terrestrial environment equal to 5% and 95%, respectively. For recycled PET boards, a high residual value was assumed, with final release rates being set to 1% for both the release to ocean and to the terrestrial environment.

	Scenario		
Parameter (¹)	All except R-PET boards (S4)	R-PET boards (S4)	
Littering rate (LR _{lit}) (%)	0	0	
Release rate to ocean (Relocean) (%)	5	1	
Release rate to the terrestrial environment $(\text{Rel}_{\text{terenv}})$ (%) (²)	95	1	

Table 5.4. Product-specific parameters considered to apply the PLP me	ethod to quantify the macro-
plastics loss and release of the investigated insulation board	ls LCA scenarios.

(1) For details on the meaning of each parameter, the reader is referred to Section I.3 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

(²) Including release to freshwater sediments, as discussed in Section 3.5.5.6 (Beverage Bottles case study).

As for micro-plastics, relevant sources considered in this case study include pellet losses from product manufacturing and micro-particles from tire abrasion during foreground road transport (no textiles are used in the foreground system). The contribution of these sources to the total value-chain loss and release of micro-plastics to ocean and to the terrestrial environment was estimated according to Equations I.3-I.6 of the *Plastics LCA* method, considering the default source- and pathway-specific parameters specified in Tables I.3-I.5 of the method itself. No product-specific parameters had to be determined,

as the only case-specific parameter linking the different equations to the specific product inventory (and hence to the functional unit of each scenario) is either the amount of plastic pellets entering the product manufacturing process, or the mass of product/material transferred along each foreground road transport route and the related distance (all expressed per functional unit)¹⁴³. Apart from these parameters, the quantification was thus made by means of default parameters that are not affected by the type of product, polymer or feedstock source.

5.5.6 Calculation of the Climate Change impact from iLUC

As a base case, the potential Climate Change impact from Indirect Land Use Change (iLUC) associated with the investigated bio-based insulation board alternatives (i.e. Bio-PUR boards) was calculated according to the approach outlined in Section 4.4.15.3 of the *Plastics LCA* method. A sensitivity analysis applying an alternative method and the resulting emission factors was also performed, as described in Section 5.8.5.1.

In order to apply (recalculated) iLUC GHG emission factors from the EU 2015/1513 Directive (EC, 2015), as recommended in the *Plastics LCA* method, the specific land demand of the used feedstock (i.e. crude soybean oil; $m^2 \cdot year / kg$ feedstock) was calculated first. The calculation was based on the total aggregated amount of agriculture and arable land occupation flows reported in the dataset applied to model the production of crude soybean oil (see Section 5.5.1.3). Since the reference geography of such flows was not specified, all of them were aggregated in the calculation.

The specific land demand for feedstock (crude soybean oil) production was then converted into a demand per functional unit (FU) $(m^2 \cdot year / FU)$, based on the specific feedstock consumption for polymer production (kg feedstock / kg polymer)¹⁴⁴ and the amount of polymer needed to fulfil the functional unit (reference flow) in the specific scenario (kg polymer / FU; Section 5.2). The potential Climate Change impact from iLUC was finally calculated by applying the recalculated GHG emission factors from the EU 2015/1513 Directive (kg CO₂ eq. / $m^2 \cdot y$) to the estimated land demand per functional unit. All the described calculation steps to estimate the potential Climate Change impact due to iLUC are summarised in Table 5.5.

Note that an alternative estimate of the iLUC impact was also conducted, departing from a value of specific land demand for crop (soybean) production ($m^2 \cdot year$ / kg crop) calculated based on annual crop yield data available from FAOSTAT (FAO, 2019). Considering a 5-year average yield for the period 2013-2017, similar values of the iLUC impact were obtained from both calculation routes. The iLUC impact estimated based on inventoried land occupation flows (as described above) was thus ultimately considered in the study, to keep consistency with the data actually applied in the modelling.

¹⁴³ An exception is the Average Vehicle Load (kg), which depending on the situation may be considered a value-chain specific parameter. However, a unique average default value was considered in this case study, as specified in Table I.3 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

¹⁴⁴ Calculated based on the data applied in the modelling of the Polymer Production stage, as described in Sections 5.5.2.3 (refined soybean oil and soy-based polyol production) and 5.5.2.1 (PUR production).
Table 5.5. Calculation of the potential Climate Change impact due to GHG emissions from iLUC associated with bio-based PUR insulation boards.

Scenario / Polymer	Feedstock	Land demand for feedstock production (¹) [m ² ·y/kg _{feedstock}]	Feedstock demand for polymer production (²) [kgfeedstock/kgpolymer]	Polymer demand per functional unit FU (³) [kg _{polymer} /FU]	iLUC GHG emission factor [kg CO2 eq./(m ^{2.} y)]	iLUC Climate Change impact [kg CO2 eq./FU]
S6 – Bio-based PUR boards	Soybean oil (EU-28)	7.06	0.406	4.89	0.204	2.85

(1) Calculated based on the agriculture and arable land occupation exchanges reported in the vertically aggregated dataset applied to model the production of crude soybean oil (Section 5.5.1.3), considering all the inventoried flows (the country of reference is not specified).

(²) As reported in Section 5.5.2.3, 1.042 kg crude soybean oil are required per kg refined soybean oil, and 1 kg refined soybean oil is required per kg polyols. Also, 0.39 kg polyols are needed per kg PUR (Section 5.5.2.1).

(³) The reference flow is 4.89 kg PUR per FU (Section 5.2).

5.6 Life Cycle Impact Assessment results

The characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of the investigated product scenarios are reported in Tables 5.6–5.11. For characterised results, the contribution of the main life cycle stages is also reported, and further illustrated in Figures D.3.1-D.3.3 in Annex D.3. Consistently with the applied system boundary, the considered contributions include:

- <u>Feedstock Supply</u>, i.e. depending on the feedstock/scenario: (i) oil/natural gas extraction, processing, transport and possible refining, as well as transport of naphtha from refinery to downstream users (fossil-based polymers); (ii) collection, transport and sorting of post-consumer plastic waste (recycled polymers); (iii) crop (soybean) cultivation, production of crude soybean oil and transport of this to further processing (bio-based PUR); or (iv) CO₂ capture, purification, liquefaction and transport via pipeline to subsequent utilisation;
- <u>Polymer Production</u>, i.e. all gate-to-gate activities carried out to convert or recycle relevant feedstock materials into the specific polymer, including any transport among these activities and transport of polymer granulate, flakes or foam to the insulation board manufacturing site;
- <u>Manufacturing</u>, i.e. formation, cutting and packaging of insulation boards¹⁴⁵;
- <u>Distribution</u>, i.e. transport of insulation boards from the manufacturing site until the final user; and
- <u>End of Life</u>, i.e. collection, transport and treatment or disposal of waste insulation boards, as well as any avoided processes from downstream displacement of virgin materials or energy. This contribution hence represents the net impact from the End of Life stage, resulting from the balance between real burdens of the applied waste management activities and resulting benefits (if any).

The last row of Tables 5.6–5.11 also reports the total weighted impact score (single score) of individual scenarios, calculated by aggregating normalised and weighted impact assessment results across all impact categories. Single impact scores provide a more immediate and synthetic representation of the overall (relative) environmental performance of the analysed product scenarios. However, they are affected by greater uncertainty (due to the application of additional normalisation and weighting factors), and by value choices necessarily applied to define weighting factors establishing an order of relevance of the different impact categories in a European decision context. Note that all the results presented in this section are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 5.4, and shall be interpreted taking them carefully into account.

¹⁴⁵ For R-PET boards, the manufacturing stage also includes production of PET fibres from recycled PET flakes.

	Characterised impact Normalised					Normalized	Waightad	
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	1.8E+00	5.9E+00	2.4E+00	5.9E-01	1.7E+00	1.2E+01	1.6E-03	3.5E-04
		С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.2E+01		
		Clima	ate Change (b	iogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	6.4E-03		
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.1E-02		
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	2.0E-09	1.3E-11	5.2E-12	1.1E-16	3.2E-09	5.2E-09	2.2E-07	1.5E-08
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	6.3E-08	1.7E-08	3.2E-09	3.9E-09	1.9E-10	8.7E-08	2.3E-03	0.0E+00
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	6.3E-08	1.7E-08	3.2E-09	3.9E-09	1.9E-10	8.7E-08	1.8E-04	0.0E+00
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	2.2E-07	7.2E-08	5.8E-08	4.2E-08	9.6E-09	4.0E-07	6.3E-04	6.0E-05
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	5.0E-08	6.6E-08	4.7E-08	2.7E-08	-3.6E-08	1.5E-07	3.6E-11	2.0E-12
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	5.1E-02	2.1E-01	3.6E-01	2.4E-03	-3.0E-01	3.2E-01	8.0E-03	4.1E-04
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.] (II)	5.9E-03	8.7E-03	6.0E-03	4.3E-03	-2.1E-03	2.3E-02	4.1E-04	2.7E-05
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	7.7E-03	8.2E-03	5.6E-03	4.7E-03	-3.7E-03	2.3E-02	1.3E-04	5.0E-06
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	1.4E-02	2.7E-02	1.3E-02	2.6E-02	-6.2E-03	7.3E-02	2.9E-02	8.4E-04
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	1.6E-05	6.4E-06	6.4E-06	2.9E-06	2.6E-05	5.8E-05	2.0E-06	6.4E-08
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	1.2E-03	2.5E-03	1.3E-03	2.3E-03	-7.1E-04	6.6E-03	5.6E-07	0.0E+00
Land Use [Pt] (III)	1.3E+00	3.9E-01	1.1E-01	9.4E-02	-3.0E-02	1.9E+00	1.4E-06	1.2E-07
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	1.5E+00	5.6E+00	5.5E+01	7.0E+00	-5.2E+01	1.7E+01	1.5E-03	1.3E-04
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	3.7E-02	1.5E+00	1.7E-01	1.3E-02	1.9E-01	2.0E+00	3.0E-05	2.7E-06
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	4.7E-07	2.8E-07	2.8E-07	4.8E-08	-3.3E-07	7.5E-07	1.3E-05	1.0E-06
					Total we	eighted impact	(single score)	1.8E-03

Table 5.6. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results for fossil-based EPS insulation boards (per functional unit).

Values reported in parenthesis after the unit of each impact category indicator refer to the robustness level (I, II or III) of the underlying life cycle impact assessment model. Impact categories relying on less robust models require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty.
 (²) For a description of the type of GHG emissions covered under this Climate Change sub-category, please refer to Section 4.4.15 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

			Characteris	ed impact			Normalised		
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply (²)	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact	
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	-	1.3E+01	1.4E+00	8.7E-01	2.4E+00	1.7E+01	2.2E-03	5.0E-04	
		С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (³)	1.7E+01			
		Clima	ate Change (b	oiogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (³)	5.8E-03			
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (³)	2.2E-02			
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	-	2.3E-05	4.4E-10	1.6E-16	4.4E-09	2.3E-05	9.9E-04	6.7E-05	
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	-	5.4E-08	3.0E-09	5.7E-09	3.5E-10	6.3E-08	1.6E-03	0.0E+00	
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	-	5.4E-08	3.0E-09	5.7E-09	3.5E-10	6.3E-08	1.3E-04	0.0E+00	
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	-	8.2E-07	3.3E-08	6.2E-08	-5.7E-09	9.1E-07	1.4E-03	1.4E-04	
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	-	2.9E-07	3.8E-08	3.9E-08	-5.9E-08	3.0E-07	7.2E-11	3.9E-12	
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	-	9.2E-01	5.0E-01	3.6E-03	-4.0E-01	1.0E+00	2.5E-02	1.3E-03	
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.] (II)	-	3.8E-02	2.2E-03	6.3E-03	-3.1E-03	4.3E-02	7.8E-04	5.2E-05	
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	-	3.4E-02	3.8E-03	6.9E-03	-5.6E-03	3.9E-02	2.2E-04	8.7E-06	
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	-	8.7E-02	7.9E-03	3.8E-02	-9.3E-03	1.2E-01	4.8E-02	1.4E-03	
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	-	1.1E-04	2.9E-06	4.2E-06	3.9E-05	1.5E-04	5.4E-06	1.7E-07	
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	-	8.3E-03	7.5E-04	3.4E-03	-1.1E-03	1.1E-02	9.7E-07	0.0E+00	
Land Use [Pt] (III)	-	1.5E+00	9.1E-02	1.4E-01	-5.6E-02	1.7E+00	1.3E-06	1.1E-07	
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	-	8.3E+00	9.5E+00	1.0E+01	-7.3E+01	-4.5E+01	-3.9E-03	-3.5E-04	
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	-	4.6E+00	2.0E-01	2.0E-02	3.5E-01	5.1E+00	7.9E-05	7.0E-06	
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	-	1.2E-06	4.1E-07	7.0E-08	-3.5E-07	1.3E-06	2.2E-05	1.8E-06	
					Total we	ighted impact	(single score)	3.1E-03	

Table 5.7. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results for fossil-based PUR insulation boards (per functional unit).

(1) Values reported in parenthesis after the unit of each impact category indicator refer to the robustness level (I, II or III) of the underlying life cycle impact assessment model. Impact categories relying on less robust models require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty.

(²) The contribution of the Feedstock Supply stage is accounted under "Polymer Production", since for reasons of data availability it could not be modelled separately in the life cycle inventory (Sections 5.5.1.1 and 5.5.2.1). The impact of the Feedstock Supply stage is thus reported to be zero in all categories.

(³) For a description of the type of GHG emissions covered under this Climate Change sub-category, please refer to Section 4.4.15 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

	Characterised impact Normalised					Mainhtad		
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	1.0E+00	3.5E+00	2.4E+00	5.9E-01	1.7E+00	9.1E+00	1.2E-03	2.6E-04
		С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	9.1E+00		
		Clima	ate Change (b	iogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	5.2E-03		
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.1E-02		
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	5.9E-09	5.3E-10	5.2E-12	1.1E-16	3.2E-09	9.7E-09	4.1E-07	2.8E-08
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	3.3E-08	8.7E-09	3.2E-09	3.9E-09	1.8E-10	4.8E-08	1.3E-03	0.0E+00
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	3.3E-08	8.7E-09	3.2E-09	3.9E-09	1.8E-10	4.8E-08	1.0E-04	0.0E+00
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	1.2E-07	4.3E-08	5.8E-08	4.2E-08	9.5E-09	2.7E-07	4.2E-04	4.0E-05
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	3.3E-08	3.4E-08	4.7E-08	2.7E-08	-3.6E-08	1.0E-07	2.5E-11	1.3E-12
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	3.6E-02	1.6E-01	3.6E-01	2.4E-03	-3.0E-01	2.6E-01	6.4E-03	3.3E-04
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.] (II)	3.6E-03	4.5E-03	6.0E-03	4.3E-03	-2.1E-03	1.6E-02	2.9E-04	1.9E-05
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	4.5E-03	4.3E-03	5.6E-03	4.7E-03	-3.7E-03	1.5E-02	8.7E-05	3.4E-06
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	9.4E-03	1.4E-02	1.3E-02	2.6E-02	-6.3E-03	5.6E-02	2.2E-02	6.5E-04
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	9.9E-06	8.5E-06	6.4E-06	2.9E-06	2.6E-05	5.4E-05	1.9E-06	5.9E-08
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	8.5E-04	1.3E-03	1.3E-03	2.3E-03	-7.2E-04	5.0E-03	4.3E-07	0.0E+00
Land Use [Pt] (III)	6.7E-01	2.0E-01	1.1E-01	9.4E-02	-3.0E-02	1.0E+00	7.8E-07	6.6E-08
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	1.4E+00	-3.3E+00	5.5E+01	7.0E+00	-5.2E+01	8.0E+00	7.0E-04	6.3E-05
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	2.5E-02	1.3E+00	1.7E-01	1.3E-02	1.9E-01	1.7E+00	2.5E-05	2.3E-06
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	2.5E-07	1.6E-07	2.8E-07	4.8E-08	-3.3E-07	4.1E-07	7.1E-06	5.8E-07
					Total we	ighted impact	(single score)	1.4E-03

Table 5.8. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results for 100% recycled EPS insulation boards (per functional unit).

(1) Values reported in parenthesis after the unit of each impact category indicator refer to the robustness level (I, II or III) of the underlying life cycle impact assessment (2) For a description of the type of GHG emissions covered under this Climate Change sub-category, please refer to Section 4.4.15 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

	Characterised impact Normalised					Waightad		
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	1.4E+00	1.6E+01	3.5E+00	1.7E+00	4.8E+00	2.8E+01	3.6E-03	7.9E-04
		С	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	2.8E+01		
		Clima	ate Change (b	iogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.9E-02		
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	3.3E-02		
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	7.9E-09	3.5E-11	5.5E-12	3.2E-16	9.3E-09	1.7E-08	7.4E-07	5.0E-08
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	6.3E-08	2.5E-08	8.7E-09	1.1E-08	5.0E-10	1.1E-07	2.8E-03	0.0E+00
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	6.3E-08	2.5E-08	8.7E-09	1.1E-08	5.0E-10	1.1E-07	2.3E-04	0.0E+00
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	2.2E-07	1.4E-07	1.0E-07	1.2E-07	2.7E-08	6.1E-07	9.5E-04	9.1E-05
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	5.2E-08	1.9E-07	7.4E-08	7.7E-08	-1.0E-07	2.9E-07	6.8E-11	3.7E-12
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	3.9E-02	1.2E+00	7.6E-01	7.0E-03	-8.6E-01	1.1E+00	2.8E-02	1.4E-03
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.] (II)	5.6E-03	2.0E-02	5.7E-03	1.2E-02	-6.1E-03	3.8E-02	6.8E-04	4.5E-05
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	7.1E-03	2.2E-02	9.0E-03	1.4E-02	-1.1E-02	4.1E-02	2.3E-04	9.1E-06
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	1.5E-02	6.7E-02	2.1E-02	7.4E-02	-1.8E-02	1.6E-01	6.2E-02	1.8E-03
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	8.9E-06	3.9E-05	9.8E-06	8.3E-06	7.5E-05	1.4E-04	5.0E-06	1.6E-07
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	1.4E-03	6.2E-03	2.0E-03	6.7E-03	-2.1E-03	1.4E-02	1.2E-06	0.0E+00
Land Use [Pt] (III)	1.3E+00	5.9E-01	2.5E-01	2.7E-01	-8.9E-02	2.3E+00	1.7E-06	1.5E-07
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	1.8E+00	3.2E+01	6.8E+01	2.0E+01	-1.5E+02	-2.7E+01	-2.4E-03	-2.2E-04
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	2.9E-02	4.5E+00	3.2E-01	3.8E-02	5.6E-01	5.5E+00	8.4E-05	7.5E-06
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	3.7E-07	1.3E-06	6.1E-07	1.4E-07	-9.6E-07	1.4E-06	2.5E-05	2.0E-06
					Total we	eighted impact	(single score)	4.0E-03

Table 5.9. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results for 100% recycled PET insulation boards (per functional unit).

(1) Values reported in parenthesis after the unit of each impact category indicator refer to the robustness level (I, II or III) of the underlying life cycle impact assessment (c) Values reported in parentices are fine unit of each impact eace goly inductor refer to the robustices refer(). If of fine underlying includes models in the unit of each impact eace goly inductor refer to the robustices refer(). If of fine underlying includes inder the unit of each impact eace gold in parentices in the unit of each impact eace gold in parentices in the robustices refer to the robustices refer to the unit of each impact eace gold in parentices in the robustices refer to the robustices refer to the unit of each impact eace gold in parentices in the robustices refer to the robustices refer to the unit of each impact eace gold in parentices in the robustices refer to the robustices robustices refer to the robustices robustice

			Characteris	ed impact			Normalized	Weighted
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	1.4E+01	9.4E+00	1.4E+00	8.7E-01	2.4E+00	2.8E+01	3.6E-03	8.0E-04
		Climate Change (fossil) [kg CO ₂ eq.] (²) 1.7E+01						
		Clima	ate Change (b	oiogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	8.8E-03		
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	1.1E+01		
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	3.9E-09	2.3E-05	4.4E-10	1.6E-16	4.4E-09	2.3E-05	9.9E-04	6.7E-05
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	2.1E-07	1.4E-08	3.0E-09	5.7E-09	3.5E-10	2.4E-07	6.1E-03	0.0E+00
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	2.1E-07	1.4E-08	3.0E-09	5.7E-09	3.5E-10	2.4E-07	5.0E-04	0.0E+00
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	9.1E-06	2.9E-07	3.3E-08	6.2E-08	-5.7E-09	9.5E-06	1.5E-02	1.4E-03
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	2.7E-07	1.9E-07	3.8E-08	3.9E-08	-5.9E-08	4.8E-07	1.1E-10	6.1E-12
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	1.7E-01	8.3E-01	5.0E-01	3.6E-03	-4.0E-01	1.1E+00	2.7E-02	1.4E-03
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.] (II)	1.5E-02	2.7E-02	2.2E-03	6.3E-03	-3.1E-03	4.7E-02	8.5E-04	5.6E-05
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	3.2E-02	2.2E-02	3.8E-03	6.9E-03	-5.6E-03	6.0E-02	3.4E-04	1.3E-05
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	1.3E-01	5.6E-02	7.9E-03	3.8E-02	-9.3E-03	2.2E-01	8.7E-02	2.6E-03
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	1.8E-03	1.6E-05	2.9E-06	4.2E-06	3.9E-05	1.9E-03	6.6E-05	2.0E-06
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	3.1E-02	5.3E-03	7.5E-04	3.4E-03	-1.1E-03	3.9E-02	3.3E-06	0.0E+00
Land Use [Pt] (III)	4.5E+01	3.6E-01	9.1E-02	1.4E-01	-5.6E-02	4.5E+01	3.4E-05	2.9E-06
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	1.7E+03	2.2E+01	9.5E+00	1.0E+01	-7.3E+01	1.7E+03	1.5E-01	1.3E-02
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	2.2E+00	6.6E-01	2.0E-01	2.0E-02	3.5E-01	3.5E+00	5.3E-05	4.7E-06
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	9.8E-07	8.1E-07	4.1E-07	7.0E-08	-3.5E-07	1.9E-06	3.3E-05	2.7E-06
					Total we	ighted impact	(single score)	2.0E-02

Table 5.10. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results for partly bio-based PUR insulation boards (per functional unit).

(1) Values reported in parenthesis after the unit of each impact category indicator refer to the robustness level (I, II or III) of the underlying life cycle impact assessment (2) For a description of the type of GHG emissions covered under this Climate Change sub-category, please refer to Section 4.4.15 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

	Characterised impact Normalised						Waightad	
Impact category (¹)	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manufac- turing	Distribu- tion	End of Life	Total	impact	impact
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.] (I)	3.5E-01	1.5E+01	1.4E+00	8.7E-01	2.4E+00	2.0E+01	2.6E-03	5.7E-04
		C	limate Change	e (fossil) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	2.0E+01		
		Clima	ate Change (b	iogenic) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	2.4E-02		
	Climate Cha	nge (land use	and land use	change) [kg	CO2 eq.] (²)	2.2E-02		
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.] (I)	3.1E-08	2.3E-05	4.4E-10	1.6E-16	4.4E-09	2.3E-05	1.0E-03	6.7E-05
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh] (III)	2.0E-09	2.7E-08	3.0E-09	5.7E-09	3.5E-10	3.8E-08	1.0E-03	0.0E+00
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh] (III)	2.0E-09	2.7E-08	3.0E-09	5.7E-09	3.5E-10	3.8E-08	8.1E-05	0.0E+00
Particulate matter [Disease incidence] (I)	1.7E-08	5.1E-07	3.3E-08	6.2E-08	-5.7E-09	6.2E-07	9.7E-04	9.2E-05
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.] (II)	6.6E-09	3.8E-07	3.8E-08	4.0E-08	-5.9E-08	4.1E-07	9.7E-11	5.2E-12
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.] (II)	2.9E-02	1.7E+00	5.0E-01	3.6E-03	-4.0E-01	1.8E+00	4.4E-02	2.2E-03
Acidification [mol of H^+ eq.] (II)	4.9E-04	4.6E-02	2.2E-03	6.3E-03	-3.1E-03	5.2E-02	9.3E-04	6.2E-05
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.] (II)	7.9E-04	3.8E-02	3.8E-03	6.9E-03	-5.6E-03	4.4E-02	2.5E-04	9.7E-06
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.] (II)	1.7E-03	1.0E-01	7.9E-03	3.8E-02	-9.3E-03	1.4E-01	5.6E-02	1.6E-03
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.] (II)	3.6E-05	9.1E-05	2.9E-06	4.2E-06	3.9E-05	1.7E-04	6.1E-06	1.9E-07
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe] (III)	2.0E-04	9.7E-03	7.5E-04	3.4E-03	-1.1E-03	1.3E-02	1.1E-06	0.0E+00
Land Use [Pt] (III)	7.0E-02	1.4E+00	9.1E-02	1.4E-01	-5.6E-02	1.7E+00	1.3E-06	1.1E-07
Water Use [m ³ world eq.] (III)	6.4E+00	5.2E+01	9.5E+00	1.0E+01	-7.3E+01	4.9E+00	4.3E-04	3.9E-05
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.] (III)	4.7E-02	7.8E+00	1.6E-01	2.0E-02	3.5E-01	8.4E+00	1.3E-04	1.1E-05
Resource Use - fossils [MJ] (III)	1.4E-06	2.1E-06	4.1E-07	7.0E-08	-3.5E-07	3.7E-06	6.4E-05	5.2E-06
					Total we	eighted impact	(single score)	4.8E-03

Table 5.11. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results for partly CO₂-based PUR insulation boards (per functional unit).

(1) Values reported in parenthesis after the unit of each impact category indicator refer to the robustness level (I, II or III) of the underlying life cycle impact assessment (i) Values reported in parentices are affected by larger uncertainty.
 (i) For a description of the type of GHG emissions covered under this Climate Change sub-category, please refer to Section 4.4.15 of the *Plastics LCA* method.

5.7 Additional environmental information

This section presents the results related to additional environmental impacts or aspects going beyond the default set of impact categories considered in the *Plastics LCA* method, but that are considered relevant for the investigated product category. Additional environmental impacts and aspects addressed in this study include: (i) the potential impact on Climate Change due to GHG emissions from indirect Land Use Change (iLUC); (ii) potential Biodiversity impacts occurring at the endpoint level due to a number of relevant midpoint impact categories; (iii) the generation and release of macro-plastics at End of Life (including product litter); as well as (iv) the generation and release of micro-plastics throughout the product life cycle.

5.7.1 iLUC impact on Climate Change

Table 5.12 presents the estimated potential impact on Climate Change due to GHG emissions from iLUC expected to occur as a consequence of bio-based feedstock supply in the investigated insulation boards scenarios. The total Climate Change impact accounting for such additional contribution is also reported, where relevant, for each product scenario.

Table 5.12. Potential Climate Change impact of GHG emissions from iLUC and resulting total
Climate Change impact of insulation boards LCA scenarios. Results are not intended to compare the
different scenarios.

Scenario	iLUC Climate Change impact [kg CO2 eq./FU]	Total Climate Change impact (incl. iLUC) ⁽¹⁾ [kg CO ₂ eq./FU]
S1 – Fossil-based EPS boards	-	(12.4)
S2 – Fossil-based PUR boards	-	(17)
S3 – 100% R-EPS boards	-	(9.1)
S4 – 100% R-PET boards	-	(27.8)
S5 – Bio-based PUR boards	2.85	30.8 (27.9)
S6 – CO2-based PUR boards	-	(20)

(1) Values in parenthesis refer to the total Climate Change impact of scenarios, without the iLUC contribution.

5.7.2 Biodiversity impacts

Potential Biodiversity impacts estimated for the investigated insulation boards scenarios, expressed as potential loss of animal and vegetal species per year, are presented in Table 5.13. The impact is quantified through an endpoint-level impact indicator accounting for a number of determining midpoint impact categories, including Climate Change, Photochemical Ozone Formation, Terrestrial Acidification, Eutrophication (freshwater and marine), Ecotoxicity (terrestrial, freshwater and marine), Land Use and Water Use. However, it is important to note that the impact assessment methods applied to these underlying midpoint impact categories differ from those prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* method (where impacts are assessed at the midpoint level). Moreover, direct potential biodiversity impacts from oil leakage are not quantified (although emissions from leakage per unit of oil supplied are reported to be quite small; see Section 3.5.1.1 of the Beverage Bottles case study).

Table 5.13. Potential biodiversity impact of insulation boards LCA scenarios, expressed aspotential loss of animal and vegetal species per year (species*year) per functional unit. Results arenot intended to compare the different scenarios.

Scenario	Total	Feedstock supply	Polymer production	Manu- facturing	Distribution	End of Life
S1 – Fossil-based EPS boards	6.0E-08	2.5E-08	1.9E-08	9.8E-09	3.3E-09	2.3E-09
S2 – Fossil-based PUR boards	5.9E-08	0.0E+00	4.5E-08	5.1E-09	4.8E-09	3.4E-09
S3 – 100% R-EPS boards	4.1E-08	1.4E-08	1.1E-08	9.8E-09	3.3E-09	2.3E-09
S4 – 100% R-PET boards	9.8E-08	1.4E-08	5.4E-08	1.4E-08	9.4E-09	6.7E-09
S5 – Bio-based PUR boards	1.9E-07	1.4E-07	3.3E-08	5.1E-09	4.8E-09	3.4E-09
S6 – CO2-based PUR boards	7.9E-08	8.9E-09	5.7E-08	5.2E-09	4.8E-09	3.4E-09

5.7.3 Macro- and micro-plastics generation and release

Table 5.14 shows the total plastic loss, final release to ocean and final release to the terrestrial environment estimated for the assessed insulation boards scenarios, specifying the contribution of both macro- and micro-plastics. The contributions of the different macro- and micro- plastics sources to the respective total releases to ocean and to the terrestrial environment are shown in Figure 5.7. As reported in Section 5.5.5.6, the considered macro-plastics sources only include mismanagement of product waste (dismantled boards) at End of Life, as no direct product littering was assumed. Micro-plastics are instead generated from pellet losses during product manufacturing and tyre abrasion during foreground road transport. Note that, while the results for all the investigated scenarios are presented together, they are not intended to compare the different scenarios, and should not be used for this purpose by the reader.

Total Macro-plastics **Micro-plastics** Indicator kg/FU % kg/FU % kg/FU % S1 - Fossil-based EPS boards 0.311 100.0% 98.9% Loss 0.307 3.39E-03 1.1% Release to 1.58E-02 100.0% 1.54E-02 97.5% 2.5% 3.91E-04 ocean Release to the terrestrial 0.9% 0.294 100.0% 0.292 99.1% 2.53E-03 environment⁽¹⁾ Ratio total 99.8% 100.0% 86.1% release / loss

Table 5.14. Total plastic loss, final release to ocean and final release to the terrestrial environment⁽¹⁾ estimated for insulation boards LCA scenarios, including the contribution of both macro- and micro-plastics. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios.

S2 – Fossil-base	d PUR board	s				
Loss	0.458	100.0%	0.453	98.9%	5.00E-03	1.1%
Release to ocean	2.32E-02	100.0%	2.26E-02	97.5%	5.77E-04	2.5%
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	0.434	100.0%	0.430	99.1%	3.73E-03	0.9%
Ratio total release / loss	99.8%	-	100.0%	-	86.1%	-
S3 – 100% R-EP	S boards					
Loss	0.311	100.0%	0.307	98.9%	3.40E-03	1.1%
Release to ocean	1.58E-02	100.0%	1.54E-02	97.5%	3.91E-04	2.5%
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	0.295	100.0%	0.292	99.1%	2.54E-03	0.9%
Ratio total release / loss	99.8%	-	100.0%	-	86.1%	-
S4 - 100% R-PE	T boards					
Loss	0.898	100.0%	0.888	98.9%	9.83E-03	1.1%
Release to ocean	1.00E-02	100.0%	8.88E-03	88.7%	1.13E-03	11.3%
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	1.62E-02	100.0%	8.88E-03	54.8%	7.33E-03	45.2%
Ratio total release / loss	2.9%	-	2.0%	-	86.1%	-
S5 – Bio-based F	PUR boards					
Loss	0.458	100.0%	0.453	98.9%	5.00E-03	1.1%
Release to ocean	2.32E-02	100.0%	2.26E-02	97.5%	5.77E-04	2.5%
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	0.434	100.0%	0.430	99.1%	3.73E-03	0.9%
Ratio total release / loss	99.8%	-	100.0%	-	86.1%	-
S6 – CO ₂ -based	PUR boards					
Loss	0.458	100.0%	0.453	98.9%	5.00E-03	1.1%
Release to ocean	2.32E-02	100.0%	2.26E-02	97.5%	5.77E-04	2.5%
Release to the terrestrial environment ⁽¹⁾	0.434	100.0%	0.430	99.1%	3.73E-03	0.9%
Ratio total release / loss	99.8%	-	100.0%	-	86.1%	-

(¹) Including release to freshwater sediments, as discussed in Section 3.5.5.6 of the Beverage Bottles case study.





5.8 Interpretation

In the interpretation of results, the most relevant impact categories of the analysed insulation boards scenarios are firstly identified (Section 5.8.1). The contribution of individual life cycle stages to each most relevant impact category is then calculated, and the most relevant life cycle stages are identified (Section 5.8.2). The effects of GHG emissions from iLUC are also discussed (Section 5.8.3), while the results related to

macro- and micro-plastics generation and release are addressed in Section 5.8.4. Finally, the results of a sensitivity analysis on specific methodological choices and assumptions are presented (Section 5.8.5), including characterised scenario impacts calculated by individually applying each viable or potentially viable End of Life option for insulation boards (i.e. those reported in Table 5.1 plus mechanical recycling).

It is noted that most relevant processes were not identified, since the life cycle inventories of the analysed product scenarios present different levels of vertical disaggregation of included foreground processes. Therefore, the identification of most relevant processes would have not been carried out consistently across all the scenarios, and a more detailed investigation for specific scenarios would not been meaningful. The identification of most relevant elementary flows was also not undertaken, as this would have required prior identification of most relevant processes. Note, however, that any company, organisation or any other supply chain actor applying the *Plastics LCA* method shall proceed with the identification of both most relevant processes and elementary flows in each most relevant impact category.

5.8.1 Identification of most relevant impact categories

Table 5.15 shows the most relevant impact categories identified for each insulation board scenario, based on normalised and weighted impacts, according to the procedure described in Section 6.2.1 of the *Plastics LCA* method. Most relevant impact categories were hence identified as those that cumulatively contribute to at least 80% of the total normalised and weighted impact (single score) of each scenario. The contribution of toxicity-related impact categories was excluded from the calculation of total normalised and weighted impact scores, as being still based on the characterisation factors implemented in the EF 2.0 impact assessment methods applied in this study (and hence not yet updated based on REACH data)¹⁴⁶. Where needed, additional impact categories from the obtained ranking were added to the list of most relevant categories, to fulfil the requirement of having a minimum of three categories identified as most relevant.

For all the investigated scenarios, Climate Change and Resource Use – fossils were identified as the two most relevant impact categories. Following the rules of the *Plastics LCA* method, for fossil-based EPS and R-EPS boards, Photochemical Ozone Formation was also identified as a third most relevant impact category (with an average contribution of 3.5%), despite the cumulated contribution of Climate Change and Resource Use – fossils already exceeded 80%. For R-PET boards, this was the case of Acidification (showing a contribution of 3%). Conversely, for fossil-based PUR and CO_2 -based PUR boards, Ozone Depletion and, limited to CO_2 -based PUR boards, Water Use, were identified as additional most relevant impact categories to achieve a cumulated impact of at least 80%. For bio-based PUR boards, this was the case of Land Use, Particulate Matter and Acidification.

¹⁴⁶ According to the latest version of the Product Environmental Footprint Category Rules Guidance (EC, 2018), toxicity-related impact indicators calculated based on EF 2.0 characterization factors (applied in this study) shall be excluded from the procedure to identify the most relevant impact categories. However, any user of the *Plastics LCA* method shall apply the latest characterisation factors available at the time of the study (currently, those provided in the 3.0 EF reference package) and shall include also toxicity-related impact categories in the calculation of the total normalised and weighted impact score (and hence in the identification of the most relevant impact categories).

Table 5.15. Most relevant impact categories identified for insulation boards LCA scenarios andrelated contribution to the total normalised and weighted impact score of each scenario (1).

S1 – Fossil-based boards	EPS	S2 – Fossil-based boards	PUR	S3 - 100% R-EPS boards		
Impact category	Contrib.	Impact category	Contrib.	Impact category	Contrib.	
Resource Use – fossils	43.3%	Climate Change	39.4%	Climate Change	47.6%	
Climate Change	42%	Resource Use – fossils	36.2%	Resource Use – fossils	35.9%	
Photochemical Ozone Formation	3.4%	Ozone Depletion	5.3%	Photochemical Ozone Formation	3.7%	
Total	88.6%	Total 80.9%		Total	87.2%	
		S5 – Bio-based PUR boards				
S4 – 100% R-PET	boards	S5 – Bio-based Pl	JR boards	S6 – CO ₂ -based P	UR boards	
S4 – 100% R-PET Impact category	boards Contrib.	S5 – Bio-based Pl Impact category	JR boards Contrib.	S6 – CO ₂ -based P Impact category	UR boards Contrib.	
S4 – 100% R-PET <i>Impact category</i> Climate Change	boards Contrib. 50.4%	S5 – Bio-based PU <i>Impact category</i> Climate Change	JR boards Contrib. 47.5%	S6 – CO₂-based P <i>Impact category</i> Climate Change	UR boards Contrib. 39.1%	
S4 – 100% R-PET <i>Impact category</i> Climate Change Resource Use – fossils	boards Contrib. 50.4% 33.8%	S5 – Bio-based PU <i>Impact category</i> Climate Change Resource Use - fossils	JR boards <i>Contrib.</i> 47.5% 20.6%	S6 – CO ₂ -based P Impact category Climate Change Resource Use – fossils	UR boards <i>Contrib.</i> 39.1% 34.3%	
S4 – 100% R-PET Impact category Climate Change Resource Use – fossils	boards Contrib. 50.4% 33.8%	S5 – Bio-based PU Impact category Climate Change Resource Use - fossils Land Use	JR boards <i>Contrib.</i> 47.5% 20.6% 6.4%	S6 – CO ₂ -based P Impact category Climate Change Resource Use – fossils Ozone Depletion	UR boards Contrib. 39.1% 34.3% 4.6%	
S4 – 100% R-PET Impact category Climate Change Resource Use – fossils Acidification	boards Contrib. 50.4% 33.8% 3.1%	S5 – Bio-based PU Impact category Climate Change Resource Use - fossils Land Use Particulate Matter	JR boards <i>Contrib.</i> 47.5% 20.6% 6.4% 4.3%	S6 – CO ₂ -based P Impact category Climate Change Resource Use – fossils Ozone Depletion	UR boards Contrib. 39.1% 34.3% 4.6%	
S4 – 100% R-PET Impact category Climate Change Resource Use – fossils Acidification	boards Contrib. 50.4% 33.8% 3.1%	S5 – Bio-based PU Impact category Climate Change Resource Use - fossils Land Use Particulate Matter Acidification	JR boards <i>Contrib.</i> 47.5% 20.6% 6.4% 4.3% 4.2%	S6 – CO ₂ -based P Impact category Climate Change Resource Use – fossils Ozone Depletion Water Use	UR boards Contrib. 39.1% 34.3% 4.6% 4.5%	

(¹) Note that decimals are reported to avoid rounding errors, but do not reflect an accuracy corresponding to the number of digits shown for the specific contribution.

5.8.2 Identification of most relevant life-cycle stages

Table 5.16 shows the contribution of individual life cycle stages to the most relevant impact categories identified, for each insulation board scenario, in Section 5.8.1. The contribution was quantified according to the rules described in Sections 6.2.2 and 6.2.5 of the *Plastics LCA* method. Most relevant life cycle stages are also identified (in yellow) for each impact category, and include those that together contribute to at least 80% of the total impact in the specific category. Note that the net total impact, resulting from the algebraic sum of both positive and negative impact contributions of single life cycle stages, was considered to calculate the percentage contribution of each stage. Therefore, the contribution of specific life cycle stages may be larger than 100% if the respective impact is higher than the net total impact in the specific category, and proportionally higher than the impact of the other life cycle stages. Moreover, the sum of all positive contributions is necessarily larger than 100%, and is balanced by the negative contribution of specific life cycle stages (typically End of Life), leading to the sum of all positive and negative contributions correctly adding up to 100%. The possible negative impact and contribution from the End of Life stage is a result of the inclusion, along with the burdens of the applied waste management activities, of any benefits from secondary material production or energy recovery.

For fossil-based and recycled EPS boards, the most relevant life cycle stages in the Resource Use – fossils impact category are Feedstock Supply and Polymer Production. In the other identified most relevant categories (Climate Change and Photochemical Ozone Formation), Polymer Production and Manufacturing are the two most relevant stages, followed, in the case of fossil-based EPS boards, by Feedstock Supply. In the case of

recycled EPS boards, Polymer Production and Manufacturing are instead followed by End of Life (Climate Change) or Distribution (Photochemical Ozone Formation).

For fossil-based PUR and CO₂-based PUR boards, Polymer Production is the only most relevant life cycle stage in all the identified most relevant impact categories except Climate Change, where also End of Life is relevant. However, for conventional fossil-based PUR boards, the Polymer Production stage includes also the contribution from the stage of Feedstock Supply, as the latter could not be modelled separately in the life cycle inventory of this product alternative. Indeed, vertically aggregated cradle-to-gate datasets covering also the extraction, processing and transport of fossil-based feedstocks were used to model the production of PUR precursors, i.e. polyols and MDI (see Sections 5.5.1.1 and 5.5.2.1).

For bio-based PUR boards the picture is different than above, as in this case the Polymer Production stage is the unique most relevant life cycle stage only in Resource Use – fossils. In all the other identified most relevant impact categories, except Land Use, Feedstock Supply is the most relevant stage, followed by Polymer Production. In Land Use, Feedstock Supply is the only most relevant stage, instead.

For recycled PET boards, Polymer Production is the most relevant life cycle stage in all the identified most relevant impact categories, followed by End of Life and Manufacturing (Climate Change), Feedstock Supply (Resource Use – fossils), or Distribution (Acidification).

Table 5.16 . Contribution of individual life cycle stages to the most relevant impact categories
identified for each insulation board LCA scenario (1). Most relevant stages (i.e. those contributing
to at least 80% of the total impact) are highlighted in yellow.

S1 – Fossil-based EPS boards					
Resource Use - fossils		Climate Change		Photochemical Ozone Formation	
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.
Feedstock Supply	63.6%	Polymer Production	47.9%	Polymer Production	38.3%
Polymer production	29.6%	Manufacturing	19.3%	Manufacturing	26.2%
Manufacturing	12.7%	Feedstock Supply	14.6%	Feedstock Supply	25.8%
Distribution	3.0%	End of Life	13.4%	Distribution	18.9%
End of Life	-9.1%	Distribution 4.8%		End of Life	-9.2%
S2 – Fossil-based	PUR board	s (²)			
Climate Change		Resource Use - fos	sils	Ozone Depletion	
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.
Polymer Production	73.2%	Polymer Production	99%	Polymer Production	100%
End of Life	13.7%	Manufacturing	8.2%	End of Life	-
Manufacturing	8%	Distribution	3.5%	Manufacturing	-
Distribution	5%	End of Life	-10.8%	Distribution	-
Feedstock Supply	-	Feedstock Supply	-	Feedstock Supply	-

S3 - 100% R-EPS boards					
Climate Change		Resource Use - fos	sils	Photochemical Ozone Formation	
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.
Polymer Production	38.3%	Feedstock Supply	60.3%	Manufacturing	36.7%
Manufacturing	26.1%	Polymer Production	27.7%	Polymer Production	27.9%
End of Life	18.1%	Manufacturing	23.4%	Distribution	26.4%
Feedstock Supply	11%	Distribution	5.5%	Feedstock Supply	21.9%
Distribution	6.5%	End of Life	-16.9%	End of Life	-12.9%
S4 - 100% R-PET	boards				
Climate Change		Resource Use - fos	sils	Acidification	
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.
Polymer Production	59%	Polymer Production	57.7%	Polymer Production	54.0%
End of Life	17.2%	Feedstock Supply	37.8%	Distribution	33.1%
Manufacturing	12.6%	Manufacturing	16.7%	Manufacturing	21.9%
Distribution	6.2%	Distribution	5.9%	Feedstock Supply	17.2%
Feedstock Supply	5.0%	End of Life	-18.1%	End of Life -26.2%	
S5 – Bio-based PUR boards					
Climate Change		Resource Use - fos	sils	Land Use	
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.
Feedstock Supply	49.5%	Polymer Production	87.1%	Feedstock Supply	101.8%
Polymer Production	33.8%	Feedstock Supply	11.7%	Polymer Production	1.3%
End of Life	8.6%	Article Production	10.8%	Distribution	0.6%
Article Production	5%	Distribution	4.6%	Article Production	0.6%
Distribution	3.1%	End of Life	-14.2%	End of Life	-4.3%
Particulate Matter		Acidification			
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.		
Feedstock Supply	56.8%	Feedstock Supply	54%		
Polymer Production	39.3%	Polymer Production	37.3%		
Distribution	8.2%	Distribution	11.6%		
Article Production	7.9%	Article Production	6.5%		
End of Life	-12.2%	End of Life	-9.3%		
S5 – CO ₂ -based PU	IR boards				
Climate Change		Resource Use - fos	sils	Ozone Depletion	
Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.	Life cycle stage	Contrib.
Polymer Production	75%	Polymer Production	98.3%	Polymer Production	99.8%
End of Life	12%	Manufacturing	7.4%	Feedstock Supply	0.2%
Manufacturing	6.9%	Distribution	3.2%	Manufacturing	-

Distribution	4.4%	Feedstock Supply	0.9%	Distribution	-
Feedstock Supply	1.7%	End of Life	-9.8%	End of Life	-
Water Use					
Life cycle stage	Contrib.				
Polymer Production	93.2%				
End of Life	4.1%				
Manufacturing	1.9%				
Feedstock Supply	0.6%				
Distribution	0.2%				

(1) Note that decimals are reported to avoid rounding errors, but do not reflect an accuracy corresponding to the number of digits shown for the specific contribution.

(²) Note that the contribution of the Polymer Production stage also includes the one of the Feedstock Supply stage, as due to data availability it could not be modelled separately in the life cycle inventory (Sections 5.5.1.1 and 5.5.2.1). The contribution of the Feedstock Supply stage is thus reported to be null in all the identified most relevant impact categories.

5.8.3 Effects of indirect land use change (iLUC) on Climate Change

The additional contribution of GHG emissions from iLUC to the total Climate Change impact of the investigated bio-based alternatives (i.e. Bio-PUR insulation boards) is limited (Table 5.5). When such contribution is taken into account, the Climate Change impact of this product alternative is indeed increased by about 10% overall.

This limited increase is at least partly a consequence of the only partial bio-based content in the polymer (Bio-PUR), which is equal to 39% if considering the share of bio-based precursors (i.e. bio-based polyols) used in PUR production. Moreover, the applied GHG emission factors may also play a role, as they appeared to fall in the lower end of the range of values available in the recent literature (see Section J.2 of the *Plastics LCA* method). The use of an alternative iLUC model and of the resulting GHG emission factors may thus result in an increased Climate Change contribution from iLUC, which was explored in a sensitivity analysis (see Section 5.8.5.1).

Finally, it is noted that only the effects of GHG emissions from iLUC were addressed in this study, while nutrient-related emissions and other relevant emissions possibly associated with the additional use of converted land and/or with intensification in land use were not considered. However, accounting for such additional emissions may affect the impact of bio-based PUR boards also in other impact categories than Climate Change, such as Acidification and Eutrophication.

5.8.4 Macro- and micro-plastics generation and release

This section discusses the results presented in Section 5.7.3 on the estimated potential generation (loss) and release of macro- and micro-plastics of the assessed insulation boards scenarios.

Focusing initially on the relation between the total loss of macro- and micro-plastics and the resulting total release to ocean and to the terrestrial environment (Table 5.14), it is observed that, except for recycled PET boards, almost 100% of the estimated plastic loss from the technosphere is ultimately released to the environment (ocean or terrestrial). This is because insulation boards lost as macro-plastics at End of Life due to waste mismanagement (which is the only macro-plastics source in this case) were considered to be entirely released to the environment (ocean or terrestrial), due to the low residual economic value of the materials and to no subsequent expected take-back into the technosphere through further collection (Section 5.5.6). Moreover, most of generated micro-plastics are also released into the environment (about 86% overall), albeit their contribution to the total loss is negligible (as discussed below). The transfer of lost plastics to the different release compartments is thus almost entirely determined by the

release rates applied to macro-plastics (i.e. 5% to ocean and 95% to the terrestrial environment; Section 5.5.5.6). For recycled PET boards, the total release is only a minor share of the loss (3%), instead, because of the higher residual economic value of the material. As a consequence, only 2% of waste PET boards lost as macro-plastics were considered to be ultimately released to the environment (1% to ocean and 1% to the terrestrial environment), the rest being taken back into the technosphere through further collection (Section 5.5.5.6). Since, also in this case, boards lost as macro-plastics dominate the total plastic loss, the much higher overall release rates applied to the minor portion of lost micro-plastics (86%) only marginally affect the transfer of the total loss to the environment. In relative terms, if recycled PET boards are again excluded, the total plastic release to ocean accounts for only a marginal share of the total initial plastic loss and of the total final release (5% on average), while the total release to the terrestrial environment is the most relevant (95% of both the initial loss and the final release). These shares reflect the final release rates specified above for lost macro-plastics (5% to ocean and 95% to the terrestrial environment; Section 5.5.5.6) as, again, the effects of the release rates applied to micro-plastics are negligible, due to their minimal contribution to the total plastic loss. Similarly, for recycled PET boards, the shares of the total plastic loss released to ocean and to the terrestrial environment are aligned with the final release rates assumed for lost macro-plastics, being equal to 1% and 2%, respectively (in view of a release rate equalling 1% for both compartments; Section 5.5.5.6). In this case, the release to ocean accounts for 38% of the total final plastic release, with the remaining 62% being released to the terrestrial environment.

As shown in Table 5.14, the total plastic release to both ocean and the terrestrial environment is generally dominated by macro-plastics released at the End of Life, which account for 89-97.5% of the release to ocean, and for 99% of that to the terrestrial environment. Micro-plastics released throughout the upstream life cycle (via pellet loss and tyre abrasion) have only a minor role, instead. The only exception is represented by the total plastic release to the terrestrial environment associated with R-PET boards, where macro- and micro-plastics almost evenly contribute to the total final release (55% and 45%, respectively). This is due to the very low release rate of lost macro-plastics to such compartment (1%), to the higher loss of plastic pellets as micro-plastics compared to the other scenarios (which rely on lighter boards), and to the higher release rate of lost pellets to the terrestrial environment (74%) compared to ocean (12%) (Section 5.5.5.6 and Section I.3.4 of the Plastics LCA method). Leaving this exception apart, the generally dominant role of the macro-plastics release is a consequence of the prevailing mass of generated and released macro-plastics compared to micro-plastics, since the macro-plastics loss directly depends on the total mass of product (boards) used per functional unit (i.e. the reference flow), and is calculated based on a higher total "loss rate" compared to the considered micro-plastics sources¹⁴⁷. Moreover, the final release rate to the terrestrial environment of boards lost as macro-plastic is higher compared to the final release rates of micro-plastics lost to the same compartment 1^{48} . Therefore, the mass of released macro-plastics is at least one order of magnitude higher than the mass of released micro-plastics, which instead only indirectly depends on the reference flow (through parameters related to the quantity of relevant lifecycle processes)¹⁴⁹, and is calculated based on (much) lower loss and (depending on the compartment and source)

¹⁴⁷ The total "loss rate" of dismantled boards as macro-plastics at End of Life (calculated as a combination of the littering rate and of the mismanaged waste index) is equal to approximately 9% (see Table 5.4 in this report, and Equation I.1 plus Table I.2 in the *Plastics LCA* method). Conversely, the total "loss rate" of micro-plastics from tire abrasion is in the range of 1.5-2.6% (depending on the vehicle; see Equation I.3 and Table I.3 in the *Plastics LCA* method). For plastic pellets from product manufacturing, the loss rate is even lower, equalling 0.1% (see Equation I.5 and Table I.5 in the *Plastics LCA* method).

¹⁴⁸ The final release rate to the terrestrial environment is equal to 95% for insulation boards lost as macroplastic (Table 5.4), while it is equal to 74% for micro-plastics due to pellet losses, and to 84% for those generated from tire abrasion (Tables I.5 and I.4 in the *Plastics LCA* method, including the contribution of the release to freshwater sediments).

¹⁴⁹ Including the mass of plastic pellets used for product manufacturing (which depends on the quantity of this process per functional unit), and the amount of product or material transported during each modelled road transport activity (per functional unit) with the associated distance.

release rates. Note, however, that the release of micro-plastics from tire abrasion was underestimated, due to the exclusion of the contribution of (as discussed in Section 3.5.5.6 of the Beverage Bottles case study): (a) most background transport activities; (b) intermediate transports between different process steps included within the vertically aggregated datasets used to model production of some polymers (e.g. virgin PS – affecting also partially recycled PS); and (c) any transport activities occurring within horizontally aggregated datasets.

Focusing on the sources of macro-plastics released to ocean and to the terrestrial environment (Figure 5.7a), the only contribution is provided by mismanagement of waste insulation boards after removal from buildings. No direct intentional littering of removed boards was indeed assumed to take place, based on the (large) size of the product, on its intended use, and considering that they normally end up as construction and demolition waste following specific collection and treatment pathways (Section 5.5.5.6). As for the micro-plastics release to ocean and to the terrestrial environment, the relative contribution of the different sources (loss of plastic pellets during product manufacturing and tire abrasion during road transport) generally depends on the configuration of the modelled supply-chain. The origin of the feedstock and the location of subsequent conversion processes of feedstock materials into final polymers are especially relevant, as they affect the contribution from transport activities across the life cycle. Moreover, the level of vertical disaggregation applied in the modelling of such upstream conversion processes plays an important role, as it affects the number of intermediate transport activities between different process steps which are modelled separately in the foreground inventory, and for which the contribution to micro-plastics generation can be quantified¹⁵⁰. Keeping this in mind, and considering the marginal role of micro-plastics within the total release to the environment (except for the release to the terrestrial environment of R-PET boards, as discussed above), it is observed that pellet losses during product manufacturing dominate the total release to both ocean (close to 100% on average) and terrestrial environment (97.5%) (Figure 5.7b). Micro-plastics generated from tire abrasion during road transport have a more limited role, instead (Figure 5.7b). However, the same considerations made above regarding the likely underestimate of this contribution still apply.

From a methodological perspective, it is noted how scenarios relying on lighter boards generate a lower macro-plastics loss, release to ocean and release to the terrestrial environment when the same loss and release rates are applied (i.e. for EPS-based and PUR-based boards) (Table 5.14). Due to the generally prevailing role of released macroplastics compared to micro-plastics (as discussed above), the same apply also to the total plastic loss and release to both ocean and the terrestrial environment (Table 5.14). However, these results are a consequence of using mass-based loss and release indicators, which in the case of macro-plastics are directly and largely affected by the reference flow (mass of product used per functional unit), and hence by variations in the mass of single boards. If indicators quantifying the total number of items lost or released to the environment were applied, all scenarios would instead result in the same macroplastics loss and release, as long as the number of items (i.e. boards) required to fulfil the functional unit would not change across the different scenarios¹⁵¹, and identical loss and release rates are applied. In such case, the contribution of macro-plastics generated from product littering and waste mismanagement would indeed be the same even for different reference flows of plastic material required per functional unit (due to e.g. different board masses). In turn, an identical macro-plastics generation and release would result in comparable total loss and releases to ocean and to the terrestrial

¹⁵⁰ When vertically aggregated datasets were applied to model the process chain involved in the conversion of feedstock materials into the final polymer (e.g. for virgin PS and, partly, for recycled PS), the contribution of intermediate transports between different process steps could not be quantified. Conversely, when such process steps were modelled individually (e.g. for fossil-based, bio-based and CO₂-based PUR), the contribution of any intermediate transports was accounted.

¹⁵¹ Which may happen, for instance, if in some scenarios the thickness required to achieve the defined thermal insulation performance would imply using two or more overlapped boards, leading to a different usage of panels per functional unit across the different scenarios.

environment, these being mostly determined by macro-plastics rather than micro-plastics (as discussed above), and provided that micro-plastics would also be quantified in terms of lost or released items.

5.8.5 Sensitivity analysis

A sensitivity analysis was performed on specific methodological choices and assumptions, to evaluate their influence and the effects of their variation on the characterised impact assessment results of the affected LCA scenario(s). The following aspects were considered:

- 1. Applied iLUC model and resulting GHG emission factors;
- 2. Source of CO_2 used as a feedstock for polyols and derived CO_2 -based PUR boards;
- 3. Modelling of the use of CO_2 as a feedstock for polyol production;
- 4. Handling of non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life, temporary carbon storage and delayed carbon emissions;
- 5. Alternative End of Life scenarios.

This section presents the results for each of the aspects above.

5.8.5.1 Applied iLUC model and resulting GHG emission factors

This sensitivity analysis explores the use of an alternative model (i.e. Schmidt et al., 2015) to quantify the contribution of GHG emissions from iLUC to the Climate Change impact of the investigated bio-based alternatives, i.e. Bio-PUR insulation boards, in this case study. The iLUC GHG emission factor calculated with the model of Schmidt et al. (2015) was thus applied in place of the emission factor based on EC (2015) applied in the base case (see Table 5.5, Section 5.5.6 for calculation). The results are reported in Table 5.17, limited to the Climate Change impact category, which is the only one affected by this sensitivity analysis.

Applying the iLUC GHG emission factor estimated based on the model of Schmidt et al. (2015) decreases the iLUC contribution of bio-based PUR boards to Climate Change by 36%. This is because the specific emission factor for oil-based crops (including soybean) derived from such model (0.126 kg CO_2 eq./m²·y) is lower than the factor applied in the base case (0.204 kg CO_2 eq./m²·y). However, the increase in the total Climate Change impact of bio-based PUR boards due to the recalculated iLUC contribution (nearly 7%) is comparable with the increase observed in the base case (i.e. 10%). The results of this case study can thus be considered reasonably robust with respect to the estimated contribution of GHG emissions from iLUC to the Climate Change impact of bio-based PUR boards, which is limited. As discussed is Section 5.8.3, this limited contribution also reflects the only partial bio-based origin of the precursors used in PUR production (i.e. 39%, based on the share of bio-based polyols).

 Table 5.17. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the emission factor applied to quantify the contribution of GHG emissions from iLUC to the Climate Change impact of bio-based PUR insulation boards, and resulting total Climate Change impact (in brackets).

Emission factors based on EC (2015) (base case) [kg CO2 eq./FU]	Emission factors from the model of Schmidt et al. (2015) (SA) (¹) [kg CO2 eq./FU]	Variation (%)
2.85 (30.8)	1.84 (29.7)	-36% (-3.31)

(¹) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

5.8.5.2 Source of CO₂ used in polyol production and derived CO₂-based PUR boards

This sensitivity analysis evaluates the effects of considering an alternative, more concentrated (but less abundant) source for CO_2 used as a feedstock in the production of partly CO_2 -based polyols, one of the two main precursors of CO_2 -based PUR boards investigated in Scenario 6. Particularly, CO_2 sourcing from ammonia synthesis plants was considered, in place of sourcing from coal-based power plants assumed in the base case. The use of this alternative source was expected to involve lower potential impacts, as the CO_2 -containing gaseous stream generated during ammonia production has a higher CO_2 concentration compared with flue gases from (coal-based) power plants. Therefore, no additional capturing/extraction processes are purposefully carried out to make the (waste) CO_2 available for further use, while a less demanding purification step is generally performed before any subsequent processing (e.g. compression), transport and final use.

Based on this, CO₂ supply from ammonia production plants was modelled considering the activities of purification, liquefaction (compression) and transport to downstream users (polyol production). CO₂ extraction (capture) from the gaseous mixture of CO₂ and hydrogen generated in the ammonia production process was not included, since separation of CO₂ is regularly carried out during the process itself (to isolate hydrogen), even in the absence of any subsequent use. A concentrated CO_2 stream is thus the actual output from ammonia production, which in this study was assumed to be a waste from the process (see Section 5.5.1.4)¹⁵². Conversely, in the case of coal-based power plants, CO_2 is diluted in the generated flue gases, and capture/extraction is purposefully carried out to enable downstream utilisation, thus representing the first step of the waste-CO₂ recycling chain. Purification and liquefaction were modelled based on the same adjusted *ecoinvent* dataset applied in the base case for CO_2 sourced from coal-based power plants ("[RER] Carbon dioxide, liquid"; Section 5.5.1.4). However, consumptions of electricity and heat were further adjusted¹⁵³ to cover only the purification and liquefaction steps, while removing the input of monoethanolamine (used only for capture) and fugitive emissions of this substance to air.

The results of the analysis are shown in Table 5.18, which reports the characterised potential impacts of CO_2 -based PUR boards recalculated considering the use of CO_2 sourced from ammonia production plants, and compares them with the impacts of the base case (considering CO_2 sourced from coal-based power plants). Percentage impact variations with respect to the base case scenario are also calculated and reported.

Despite the reduced energy consumption associated with CO_2 supply from ammonia production plants compared with coal-based power plants (especially heat: 0.01 vs 3.4 MJ/kg CO_2), using such an alternative CO_2 source only marginally decreases the impacts of CO_2 -based PUR boards. In most impact categories, a reduction of the total impact between 0.1% and 1.2% is observed, which is negligible. This can be explained by the limited CO_2 content assumed for CO_2 -based PUR in this case study, which amounts to approximately 6% by mass on dry basis (i.e. CO_2 constitutes ca. 16.5% of CO_2 -based polyols, and these represent around 39% of PUR precursors).

¹⁵² Note, however, that the specific situation at the time of the assessment should be evaluated and considered when conducting any future study based on the *Plastics LCA* method. For instance, if the CO₂ separated during ammonia production would have a positive market value when leaving the production facility (i.e. after purification and possible compression/liquefaction), it should be rather considered a co-product of the ammonia production process and modelled accordingly (i.e. following the provisions in Section 4.5 of the *Plastics LCA* method).

¹⁵³ The electricity consumption was adjusted to 1.12 MJ/kg CO₂, including the demand for both purification (0.72 MJ/kg CO₂; Althaus et al., 2007) and liquefaction (0.4 MJ/kg CO₂; Von der Assen et al., 2016). The consumption of heat (for compression only), was set to 0.01 MJ/kg CO₂, based on Von der Assen et al. (2016).

Table 5.18. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the source of CO₂ used as a feedstock for the production of CO₂-based polyols (i.e. ammonia production plants instead of coal-based power plants). Results refer to the total potential impacts of CO₂-based PUR boards and are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	CO2 from coal- based power plants (base case)	CO ₂ from ammo- nia production plants (SA) (¹)	Variation (%)
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	2.01E+01	2.01E+01	-0.1%
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	2.32E-05	2.32E-05	-0.002%
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	5.45E-08	5.44E-08	-0.2%
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	8.19E-07	8.19E-07	-0.1%
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	4.05E-07	4.04E-07	-0.1%
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	1.65E+00	1.65E+00	-0.2%
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	5.23E-02	5.23E-02	-0.05%
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	4.58E-02	4.57E-02	-0.1%
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	1.45E-01	1.45E-01	-0.1%
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	1.89E-04	1.87E-04	-1.2%
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	1.33E-02	1.33E-02	-0.3%
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	1.97E+00	1.97E+00	-0.2%
Land Use [Pt]	-1.12E+01	-1.12E+01	-0.5%
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	8.19E+00	8.18E+00	-0.1%
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	3.18E-06	3.15E-06	-1.0%
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	3.88E+02	3.88E+02	-0.1%

(1) SA: Sensitivity Analysis.

5.8.5.3 Modelling of the use of CO₂ as a feedstock for polyol production

This sensitivity analysis explores a number of alternative methodological approaches to model the use of CO_2 as a feedstock for plastic production, considering the case of PUR insulation boards derived from CO_2 -based polyols as an example. The following approaches were investigated:

- 1. "Cut-off" approach (raw gaseous CO₂ considered as a waste for recycling);
- 2. "50:50" waste allocation approach (raw gaseous CO_2 considered as a waste for recycling);
- 3. System Expansion via substitution (CO_2 -based polyols considered as a co-product of the entire Carbon Capture and Utilisation system).

These approaches were applied in place of the Circular Footprint Formula (CFF) currently prescribed as default modelling approach in the *Plastics LCA* method, and implemented in the base case of the scenario relying on CO_2 -based PUR insulation boards. A brief description of each alternative approach is provided below.

<u>"Cut-off" (or "zero-burden") approach</u>: according to this approach, no burdens from any upstream activity taking place before the CO_2 is generated as waste are assigned to the CO_2 -based product (i.e. polyols and, later, PUR boards, in this case), since supply and conversion/use of the CO_2 -providing feedstock (i.e. coal extraction, processing, transport

and combustion in power plants) are totally allocated to the CO_2 generating system (CO_2 source; i.e. electricity production). Similarly, the CO_2 -based product is not assigned any cradle-to-gate burdens from primary production of the equivalent conventional product it is assumed to replace (i.e. fossil-based polyols), in contrast with the CFF. However, the CO_2 -based product is allocated the full burdens from capture, purification, liquefaction of waste CO_2 , and from subsequent conversion activities until the point of substitution (i.e. until CO_2 -based polyol production). Downstream burdens from disposal (incineration and landfilling) of the final CO_2 -based product (i.e. CO_2 -based PUR insulation boards) are also totally allocated to it. Note that this approach is equivalent to applying the CFF with a value of the A factor equal to 1, reflecting a situation of much larger availability of the CO_2 -based product compared to the respective demand.

<u>"50-50" waste allocation approach</u>: according to this approach, the burdens from upstream activities associated with the supply of the CO_2 -providing feedstock (i.e. coal, in this case) are equally shared between the CO_2 generating system (i.e. coal-based electricity production) and the CO₂-based product (i.e. polyols and, later, PUR boards). The same criteria applies to the burdens from downstream disposal (incineration and landfilling) of the final CO_2 -based product (i.e. CO_2 -based PUR insulation boards). Therefore, 50% of the burdens from coal extraction, processing and transport to power plants were allocated to the life cycle of CO_2 -based PUR boards, along with 50% of the burdens from their incineration and landfilling at End of Life. The burdens associated with capture, purification and liquefaction of waste CO_2 , and with its subsequent conversion into polyols, were fully attributed to the insulation board life cycle, instead. This approach is proposed in Giegrich et al. (2018)¹⁵⁴ for a situation of equilibrium between the availability of CO_2 and its demand as a valuable raw material for CO_2 -based products. However, while the approach may be considered similar to applying the CFF with an A factor equal to 0.5, different upstream and downstream activities are actually considered for allocation. For instance, while the CFF allocates the burdens of cradle-to-gate upstream activities associated with primary production of the conventional product assumed to be replaced by the CO_2 -based product (i.e. fossil-based polyols, in this case), the 50-50 waste allocation approach allocates the burdens from cradle-to-gate activities associated with the supply of the CO_2 -providing feedstock (i.e. coal, in this case).

System Expansion via substitution: in this approach, the Carbon Capture and Utilisation (CCU) system as a whole is considered as a starting point, rather than the CO₂ generating activity (CO_2 source) as a specific process of the investigated supply chain. The CCU system is represented by the combined production system delivering both the main product of the CO₂ source (i.e. coal-based electricity, in this case) and the CO₂based product derived from CO_2 capture and utilisation (i.e. polyols). To calculate the burdens associated with delivering the CO_2 -based product alone, the main product of the CO₂ source is assumed to replace the same product from an uncoupled production system where CO₂ capture is not performed. Cradle-to-gate burdens associated with uncoupled production of the replaced product are then credited to the CCU system as a whole. In this case study, electricity produced in the combined CCU system with CO₂based polyols was assumed to replace electricity generated in a coal-based power plants without CO₂ capture, and the burdens from uncoupled electricity production were credited to the system itself. This ultimately led to model a system identical to that resulting from applying the "cut-off" approach, i.e. including the full burdens of the activities of CO₂ capture, purification, liquefaction, transport and conversion into CO₂based polyols, and of all subsequent activities in the life cycle of CO₂-based PUR insulation boards, including their End of Life. However, the system was credited with an avoided release of fossil CO_2 corresponding to the amount taken up in the CO_2 -based

¹⁵⁴ Note that in the approach originally proposed by Giegrich et al. (2018), only the burdens from disposal (incineration and landfilling) of the CO₂ incorporated in the CO₂-based product are shared between the CO₂-generating system (CO₂ source) and the product itself (and not the burdens from disposal of the CO₂-based product as a whole). However, this complicates the modelling, especially regarding the benefits from avoided energy generation (e.g. from incineration), as only the portion of energy recovered from CO₂ embodied in the disposed product should be considered for allocation, and this may not be easy to calculate. Therefore, disposal burdens of the CO₂-based product as a whole were allocated in this study.

product (and physically representing the CO_2 that would otherwise be released in the uncoupled electricity production process without CO_2 capture). Note that applying the substitution approach to calculate product-specific impacts may lead to misleading results when it would generate negative overall emissions and impacts, thus being unsuitable for the purpose. The application of such approach is also problematic when an uncoupled mono-functional production process to be considered for substitution is not available for the main product of the CO_2 source, or where more processes exist (although more unlikely).

The results of the analysis are presented in Figure 5.8, which shows the impacts of CO_2 based PUR insulation boards calculated by applying the three alternative modelling approaches explored, and those calculated in the base case, where the CFF is applied. For clarity, only the two most relevant impact categories identified for CO_2 -based PUR boards are addressed, i.e. Climate Change and Resource Use – fossils (see Section 5.8.1). However, similar results were obtained for the remaining impact categories when comparing the different approaches applied, as discussed below.

Overall, the difference between the individual approaches is negligible in this case study, because the amount of fossil carbon captured (as fossil CO₂-C) only constitutes a minor share of the total carbon in CO₂-based PUR boards (ca. 3%) and, therefore, of the total dry matter content of the product (ca. 1.8%). This largely explains the reduced variation across the different approaches. Moreover, by nature, cut-off and system expansion via substitution provide identical results in all impact categories except Climate Change (although this is not visible in Figure 5.8). This is because, as discussed above, the only difference between the two approaches is that system expansion via substitution credits the system for capturing the CO₂ incorporated in the product, and which would be otherwise released to air in the substituted uncoupled process of electricity production from coal. This means that, compared with the cut-off approach, the fossil CO₂ not emitted (i.e. the share of CO₂-based carbon incorporated in the product) contributes to the Climate Change impact with -1 kg CO₂-eq. per kg CO₂ taken up and not released¹⁵⁵.

Within the limited impact variation observed across the different approaches, the CFF and the 50-50 waste allocation approach generally led to slightly increased impacts compared to cut-off and system expansion via substitution, because the CO_2 -based product was assigned a portion of the burdens from production of the replaced virgin polyols (CFF), or from upstream extraction and supply of the CO_2 -providing fossil feedstock, i.e. coal (50-50 waste allocation approach). In particular, the CFF appeared to be the approach leading to highest impacts, albeit the magnitude was always comparable with the remaining approaches. The impacts calculated applying the 50-50 waste allocation approach were generally lower than the CFF, as in that case the CO_2 -based product was discounted a share (50%) of the burdens (and benefits) from its disposal (incineration and landfilling) at End of Life, while these activities were fully allocated to the product in scope when applying the CFF. Moreover, only the burdens from upstream activities associated with coal supply were considered for allocation in the 50-50 waste allocation approach, while the burdens of all cradle-to-gate activities associated with the production of the replaced fossil-based polyols were considered according to the CFF.

¹⁵⁵ Like any other saved (i.e. negative) fossil CO₂ emission, which according to the applied impact assessment method (EF 2.0) is assigned a characterisation factor equal to 1 kg CO₂-eq./kg CO₂.



20.0

(*) System expansion via substitution.

Total

Feedstock Supply Polymer Production Manufacturing

20.0

20.0

20.1

ufacturing Distribution

End of Life • Total

367

370

388

Substi-

tution*

3.4

361

27.3

11.7

-36.1

367

Figure 5.8. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the approach applied to model the use of captured CO₂ as a feedstock for CO₂-based PUR insulation boards during polyol production, for Climate Change and Resource Use – fossils. The results are expressed per functional unit and include the base case, where the Circular Footprint Formula (CFF) is applied as default modelling approach.

Total

5.8.5.4 Handling of non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life, temporary carbon storage and delayed carbon emissions

This sensitivity analysis evaluates the effects of the following methodological choices on the Climate Change impact indicator of affected product alternatives:

- accounting for the impact of biogenic carbon not released at End of Life after 100 years from treatment/disposal of the product, i.e., in this case, from landfilling of bio-based PUR boards;
- 2. accounting for temporary storage of biogenic carbon in products and resulting delayed carbon emissions for the case of bio-based PUR boards; and
- 3. accounting for delayed emissions of fossil carbon for the case of CO_2 -based PUR boards.

The effects of biogenic carbon not released at End of Life were not captured in the Climate Change impact indicator calculated in the base case, since characterisation factors for biogenic CO₂ emissions and removals are set to zero in the *Plastics LCA* method (fully conforming to the PEF method). Similarly, the effects of any temporary carbon storage in products and/or of any (resulting) delayed carbon emissions over a given time horizon were not taken into account, as according to such methods all emissions and removals throughout the product life cycle shall be accounted as occurring at the same point in time, and no "discounting" of emissions/removals over time shall be performed. To better understand the implications of these methodological choices, the Climate Change impact indicator of the affected product alternatives was thus recalculated considering the effects of both non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life and temporary carbon storage/delayed carbon emissions, as appropriate. Such effects were evaluated both individually and in combination.

To account for the effects of biogenic carbon not released after 100 years from landfilling of bio-based PUR boards, a specific CO_2 uptake was modelled in the applied landfilling dataset, corresponding to the amount of biogenic CO_2 taken up from biomass incorporated in the product, and ultimately not released (as CO_2 or CH_4) during its degradation in landfill. This uptake was then characterised applying a factor of -1 kg CO_2 eq. per kg CO_2 not released. The uptake was calculated based on the biogenic carbon content in the product (i.e. in bio-based PUR; ca. 16%), and assuming a degradation rate over 100 years equal to 1% (as reported for conventional non-biodegradable plastic materials in Doka, 2009b). This resulted in a specific CO_2 uptake equal to 0.581 kg CO_2/kg PUR sent to landfill, corresponding to 1.56 kg CO_2/FU , if considering the reference flow (4.89 kg PUR/FU) and the applied landfilling rate (55%; Section 5.5.5.1).

The effects of temporary biogenic carbon storage and delayed carbon emissions were evaluated considering a fixed time horizon of 100 years from product manufacturing, which was assumed to occur the same year of feedstock production/acquisition (i.e. biomass harvest or extraction of fossil resources; year 0). The potential impact of (delayed) emissions of biogenic carbon or CO₂-based fossil carbon in the product was then guantified taking into account the timing of the emission over such fixed time horizon, i.e. by quantifying the impact occurring only between the year of release and year 100. This calculation was made only for carbon emissions as CO₂, since carbon released as methane was negligible (less than 1% of the total carbon content in the product). For biogenic carbon, the quantification was made by applying the timedependent characterisation factors (GWP_{bio}) provided by Guest et al. (2013) for different combinations of rotation period of the biomass used as a feedstock, and storage time of the carbon in the anthroposphere. Compared to other factors/approaches proposed to account for the effects of temporary carbon storage, the method suggested by Guest et al. (2013) is more generally applicable to all types of feedstock (forest-based and crop) and takes into account the effect of possible biomass regrowth after harvesting. The applied factors (GWP_{bio}) inherently account for the cumulated effect of both the initial CO₂ uptake during biomass growth, and of subsequent releases after a given time of storage

in the product. Therefore, the uptake of biogenic carbon (CO₂) from the biomass incorporated in the product was not separately modelled nor characterised. The impact of delayed emissions of CO₂-based fossil carbon was quantified by means of time-dependent characterisation factors calculated consistently with the principles and method used by Guest et al. (2013) to calculate the values of GWP_{bio}, while disregarding the effects from CO₂ uptake (which does not occur for fossil carbon). For clarity, the values of time-dependent GWPs applied in this analysis for delayed emissions of both biogenic and CO₂-based fossil carbon as CO₂ are reported in Table 5.19. For insulation boards, a lifetime of 50 years was assumed (Section 5.2), after which the product is either incinerated (and the carbon emitted) or landfilled (with 1% of the carbon being released). No relevant emissions were assumed to occur throughout the product life cycle.

Table 5.19. Time-dependent characterisation factors applied to quantify the effects on Climate Change from temporary storage of biogenic carbon (GWP_{bio}-100) and delayed emissions of CO₂-based fossil carbon (GWP-100). The factors applies to biogenic CO₂ emissions (GWP_{bio}-100) or to fossil CO₂-emissions originating from the CO₂-based carbon content in the product (GWP-100).

Time of emission/storage (year)	GWP _{bio} -100 (^{1,2})	GWP-100
0	0	1
10	-0.07	0.921
20	-0.15	0.840
30	-0.23	0.757
40	-0.32	0.670
50	-0.40	0.580
60	-0.50	0.485
70	-0.60	0.383
80	-0.71	0.274
90	-0.84	0.154
100	-0.99	0

(¹) From Table 1 in Guest et al. (2013).

(2) The values of GWP_{bio} referring to a rotation period of 1 year were considered,

being soybean used as a feedstock for bio-based PUR an annual crop.

Table 5.20 presents the results of the analysis, which were calculated considering the End of Life scenario applied in the base case, including 55% landfilling and 45% incineration (see Section 5.5.5.1). However, for completeness, the effects from accounting for non-released biogenic carbon were also calculated considering the application of landfilling as an individual (100%) End of Life option (as investigated in the sensitivity analysis described in Section 5.8.5.5), keeping in mind that this is an extreme situation unlikely to happen in reality (at least in a European context). The effects of temporary carbon storage and delayed carbon emissions were not explored for this situation, as not expected to be relevant. Only a negligible portion of the (biogenic or CO_2 -based) carbon in the product (i.e. 1%) would indeed ultimately generate delayed emissions, the rest being stored in landfill at End of Life, and assumed to be never released (see below for further discussion on this).

Accounting for the effects of biogenic carbon not emitted at End of Life involved a certain reduction in the Climate Change impact of bio-based PUR boards, compared to the base case. The reduction was equal to 5.6% when considering the EU-average End of Life scenario, including 55% landfilling. However, it was almost doubled (-11%) when considering a theoretical 100% landfilling scenario. Overall, this limited reduction is a

consequence of the relatively low biogenic carbon content in bio-based PUR, which amounts to ca. 16% (i.e. 0.76 kg biogenic C per FU).

The effects from temporary carbon storage and/or delayed CO_2 emissions were less relevant than those from non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life, especially for CO₂based PUR boards. For this alternative, the reduction in the Climate Change impact was relatively small, i.e. -0.5% compared to the base case. For bio-based PUR boards, the decrease was higher (-1.8%), but still marginal. Again, this result is due, on one hand, to the limited biogenic or CO₂-based fossil carbon content in the material, especially in CO₂based PUR, where carbon derived from captured CO₂ amounted to only ca. 1.8% of PUR dry mass¹⁵⁶ (i.e. 0.09 kg CO₂-derived C per FU). Moreover, only a share (ca. 45%) of this carbon ultimately contributed to temporary storage and/or delayed emission effects, as more than half of the carbon (55%) was assumed to be landfilled at End of Life, where it was almost entirely stored and never emitted (99% of the landfilled carbon). In the case of bio-based PUR boards, this carbon was thus already accounted as non-released biogenic carbon (i.e. as "C_{bio} EoL"). In other words, this means that only a minor share of the total carbon in the product was actually eligible for (additional) credits for temporary carbon storage and/or delayed carbon emissions, which explains the relatively small savings achieved in terms of Climate Change impact.

Table 5.20. Effects on Climate Change from accounting for non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life (C_{bio} EoL) and for temporary biogenic carbon storage in products and/or delayed carbon (CO₂) emissions (C_{bio} temporary/delayed emissions), compared with the base case. Results are not intended to compare the different insulation boards scenarios. C_{bio}: Biogenic carbon; EoL: End of

	Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]					
Scenario	Base case (1)	Сью ЕОГ	Cbio temporay/ delayed emissions	Cbio EoL + Cbio temporary/ delayed emissions		
Bio-based PUR boards (55% landfilling) (²)	27.9	26.3 (-1.6; -5.6%)	27.4 (-0.5; -1.8%)	25.8 (-2.1; -7.4%)		
Bio-based PUR boards (100% landfilling)	26.0	23.2 (-2.8; -11%)	n.r.	n.r.		
CO ₂ -based PUR boards	20.0	n.r.	19.9 (³) (-0.1; -0.5%)	19.9 (³) (-0.1; -0.5%)		

Life; n.r.: not relevant.

(1) Does not account for non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life nor for temporary biogenic carbon storage and/or delayed carbon emissions.

(²) According with the End of Life scenario applied in the base case, including 55% landfilling and 45% incineration.

(³) Accounts for delayed emissions only (carbon in the product is not biogenic).

5.8.5.5 Alternative End of Life scenarios

This sensitivity analysis evaluates the effects of individually applying each End of Life option considered in the EU-average End of Life scenario assumed in the base case (i.e. incineration and landfilling; Table 5.1). Albeit current application of mechanical recycling is uncertain (Section 5.5.5.1), and data availability is limited (Section 5.5.5.3), this option was also individually investigated as a potentially viable End of Life alternative for insulation boards, to better understand the implications on the respective potential impacts (although in an approximate manner). Mechanical recycling, incineration and

¹⁵⁶ Approximately 16.5% of the polyols used in CO₂-based PUR production are composed of captured CO₂, as this was assumed to only partially replace propylene oxide conventionally used in polyol production.

landfilling were thus ultimately implemented as independent (100%) End of Life scenarios replacing the EU-average scenario considered as a base case.

The main purpose of this sensitivity analysis is to evaluate how the potential impacts of each insulation board alternative are affected by changes in the applied End of Life scenario, although in reality the different considered End of Life options would be hardly implemented individually, but in combination (e.g. as reflected in the assumed EU-average End of Life scenario). The detailed numerical results are separately presented for each insulation board alternative in Tables 5.21–5.26, while a more synthetic overview is provided in Figures E.3.1–E.3.3 in Annex E.3.

Note that these results should not be interpreted as a direct comparison among alternative End of Life options for insulation boards, since the evaluation applies a "product perspective", and burdens/benefits of some End of Life options (e.g. recycling) are partitioned between different (consecutive) product life cycles. This prevents from capturing the full environmental implications of having a given waste stream routed to such End of Life options (especially in case of recycling). Conversely, in a waste management LCA of alternative End of Life options for the product (e.g. based on a functional unit of 1 tonne of product waste to be managed), each pathway would be assigned the full burdens and benefits it involves. In such case, there is indeed no need to break mass and energy flows between the waste management system providing recovered material/energy, and the product system using them (i.e. a "system perspective" is applied, and no allocation is needed). In this perspective, the total (system-wise) benefits associated with the End of Life pathway "100% recycling" would hence be higher than those considered to calculate the results presented in this section, based on a product perspective.

For all insulation board alternatives, none of the product scenarios individually applying the three considered End of Life options (i.e. mechanical recycling, incineration and landfilling) could be identified as preferable across all the assessed impact categories. However, for all insulation alternatives, the scenario applying 100% mechanical recycling was the best one in Climate Change, Resource Use – fossils, Photochemical Ozone Formation, Human Toxicity – cancer, and Water Use. This was an expected results, because of the avoided usage of fossil fuels for primary production of the replaced virgin polymers (with savings on resource use), and due to the absence of typical air emissions from otherwise incinerating the plastic waste (e.g. CO_2 and NO_x). The 100% mechanical recycling scenario was also the best one in Ozone Depletion for all PUR-based insulation board alternatives, because of the avoided use of chemicals (e.g. MDI) for virgin polymer production.

The scenario implementing 100% incineration was preferable only in few impact categories for EPS, R-EPS, and R-PET insulation boards, including Particulate Matter, Ionising Radiation, Acidification, and Resource Use – minerals and metals. The favourable performance was mainly a result of the savings associated with the substitution of conventional electricity and heat (average EU mix), and of the reduced collection and sorting effort required compared with recycling (which involves the implementation of separate collection systems and specific sorting operations).

In most of the investigated impact categories, the product scenario applying 100% landfilling was the worst one across the different insulation board alternatives, confirming to a large extent the priority order outlined in the "Waste Hierarchy", which sets disposal as the least preferable option to be pursued (EC, 2008). However, this was not the case in Climate Change and Water Use. For the first, this was because most (99%) of the landfilled carbon in the different (non-biodegradable) insulation materials is not degraded during the 100-year time horizon considered for modelling, thus remaining in the landfill as stored carbon and avoiding CO_2 release. For Water Use, less industrial processing is required, overall, in case of landfilling, thus involving a lower water consumption compared with mechanical recycling or incineration.

All product scenarios individually applying the three End of Life options achieved a comparable performance in the impact categories Human Toxicity – non-cancer, Ecotoxicity – freshwater, and Eutrophication (marine and freshwater), as generally these categories are mostly affected by emissions of metals (e.g. Zn, Cr, Cd, Cu and Ni) or nutrients (N and P) after the application of organic material on agricultural land, which does not apply to this case study (no compost or digestate is produced in the investigated scenarios). In the category Land Use, significant savings were observed with 100% incineration (e.g. for fossil-based PUR and R-PET insulation boards) due to the substitution effects of the average EU thermal energy mix assumed in this study.

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	1.2E+01	7.8E+00	1.4E+01	1.1E+01
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	5.2E-09	4.3E-09	9.2E-09	2.0E-09
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	8.7E-08	5.4E-08	8.4E-08	9.0E-08
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	4.0E-07	2.8E-07	3.4E-07	4.5E-07
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.5E-07	1.5E-07	1.0E-07	2.0E-07
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	3.2E-01	5.8E-01	-4.0E-02	6.2E-01
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	2.3E-02	1.9E-02	2.0E-02	2.5E-02
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	2.3E-02	2.0E-02	1.7E-02	2.7E-02
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	7.3E-02	6.4E-02	6.3E-02	8.1E-02
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	5.8E-05	3.2E-05	1.9E-05	9.0E-05
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	6.6E-03	5.9E-03	5.5E-03	7.5E-03
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	1.9E+00	1.2E+00	1.8E+00	2.0E+00
Land Use [Pt]	1.7E+01	6.5E+01	-4.7E+01	6.9E+01
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	2.0E+00	1.3E+00	2.2E+00	1.8E+00
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	7.5E-07	8.4E-07	3.3E-07	1.1E-06
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	2.7E+02	1.9E+02	2.3E+02	2.9E+02

Table 5.21. Characterised potential impacts of fossil-based EPS insulation boards for different Endof Life scenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity
analysis). Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	1.7E+01	9.7E+00	2.0E+01	1.5E+01
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	2.3E-05	1.5E-05	2.3E-05	2.3E-05
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	6.3E-08	5.4E-08	5.8E-08	6.7E-08
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	9.1E-07	7.2E-07	7.9E-07	1.0E-06
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	3.0E-07	2.1E-07	2.2E-07	3.7E-07
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	1.0E+00	8.2E-01	5.3E-01	1.4E+00
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	4.3E-02	2.8E-02	3.8E-02	4.7E-02
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	3.9E-02	3.1E-02	3.1E-02	4.6E-02
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	1.2E-01	9.3E-02	1.1E-01	1.4E-01
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	1.5E-04	7.8E-05	9.6E-05	2.0E-04
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	1.1E-02	8.9E-03	9.8E-03	1.3E-02
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	1.7E+00	1.1E+00	1.5E+00	1.8E+00
Land Use [Pt]	-4.5E+01 ⁽¹⁾	4.0E+00	-1.3E+02 ⁽¹⁾	2.9E+01
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	5.1E+00	2.8E+00	1.3E+01	4.8E+00
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	1.3E-06	8.7E-07	8.4E-07	1.7E-06
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	3.3E+02	2.3E+02	2.9E+02	3.7E+02

Table 5.22. Characterised potential impacts of fossil-based PUR insulation boards for different Endof Life scenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity
analysis). Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

(¹) Negative impact due to the savings from heat recovery via incineration and substitution of the a verage EU thermal energy mix.

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	9.1E+00	4.6E+00	1.1E+01	7.6E+00
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	9.7E-09	8.8E-09	1.4E-08	6.5E-09
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	4.8E-08	1.5E-08	4.5E-08	5.1E-08
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	2.7E-07	1.4E-07	2.1E-07	3.2E-07
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	1.0E-07	9.9E-08	5.3E-08	1.5E-07
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	2.6E-01	5.2E-01	-1.0E-01	5.6E-01
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	1.6E-02	1.3E-02	1.3E-02	1.9E-02
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	1.5E-02	1.3E-02	1.0E-02	2.0E-02
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	5.6E-02	4.8E-02	4.6E-02	6.5E-02
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	5.4E-05	2.7E-05	1.5E-05	8.5E-05
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	5.0E-03	4.4E-03	3.9E-03	5.9E-03
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	1.0E+00	3.7E-01	9.4E-01	1.1E+00
Land Use [Pt]	8.0E+00	5.6E+01	-5.6E+01	6.0E+01
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	1.7E+00	1.0E+00	1.9E+00	1.5E+00
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	4.1E-07	5.1E-07	-6.7E-09	7.6E-07
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	1.4E+02	6.4E+01	1.1E+02	1.7E+02

Table 5.23. Characterised potential impacts of 100% recycled EPS insulation boards for differentEnd of Life scenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity
analysis). Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	2.8E+01	1.4E+01	3.3E+01	2.3E+01
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	1.7E-08	1.3E-08	2.9E-08	7.9E-09
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	1.1E-07	3.9E-08	9.9E-08	1.2E-07
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	6.1E-07	3.2E-07	4.3E-07	7.5E-07
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	2.9E-07	2.7E-07	1.4E-07	4.1E-07
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	1.1E+00	1.8E+00	7.3E-02	2.0E+00
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	3.8E-02	2.8E-02	2.8E-02	4.5E-02
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	4.1E-02	3.6E-02	2.6E-02	5.4E-02
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	1.6E-01	1.3E-01	1.3E-01	1.8E-01
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	1.4E-04	7.3E-05	2.9E-05	2.3E-04
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	1.4E-02	1.2E-02	1.1E-02	1.7E-02
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	2.3E+00	9.9E-01	2.0E+00	2.6E+00
Land Use [Pt]	-2.7E+01 ⁽¹⁾	1.2E+02	-2.1E+02 ⁽¹⁾	1.2E+02
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	5.5E+00	1.6E+00	6.1E+00	4.9E+00
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	1.4E-06	1.8E-06	2.1E-07	2.4E-06
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	3.9E+02	1.9E+02	3.0E+02	4.7E+02

Table 5.24. Characterised potential impacts of 100% recycled PET insulation boards for differentEnd of Life scenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity
analysis). Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

(1) Negative impact due to the savings from heat recovery via incineration and substitution of the average EU thermal energy mix.

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	2.8E+01	2.0E+01	3.1E+01	2.6E+01
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	2.3E-05	1.5E-05	2.3E-05	2.3E-05
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	2.4E-07	2.3E-07	2.3E-07	2.4E-07
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	9.5E-06	9.3E-06	9.4E-06	9.6E-06
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	4.8E-07	3.9E-07	4.0E-07	5.5E-07
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	1.1E+00	9.1E-01	6.1E-01	1.5E+00
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	4.7E-02	3.2E-02	4.2E-02	5.1E-02
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	6.0E-02	5.1E-02	5.1E-02	6.6E-02
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	2.2E-01	1.9E-01	2.1E-01	2.3E-01
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	1.9E-03	1.8E-03	1.8E-03	1.9E-03
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	3.9E-02	3.7E-02	3.8E-02	4.1E-02
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	4.5E+01	4.5E+01	4.5E+01	4.5E+01
Land Use [Pt]	1.7E+03	1.7E+03	1.6E+03	1.8E+03
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	3.5E+00	1.1E+00	1.1E+01	3.1E+00
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	1.9E-06	1.5E-06	1.5E-06	2.3E-06
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	2.5E+02	1.5E+02	2.1E+02	2.9E+02

Table 5.25. Characterised potential impacts of partly bio-based PUR insulation boards for differentEnd of Life scenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity
analysis). Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

Impact category	EU- average	100% Recycling	100% Incineration	100% Landfilling
Climate Change [kg CO2 eq.]	2.0E+01	1.6E+01	2.6E+01	1.5E+01
Ozone Depletion [kg CFC-11 eq.]	2.3E-05	2.5E-05	2.3E-05	2.3E-05
Human Toxicity - cancer [CTUh]	3.8E-08	3.9E-08	3.6E-08	4.0E-08
Human toxicity - non-cancer [CTUh]	6.2E-07	6.0E-07	5.8E-07	6.5E-07
Particulate matter [Disease incidence]	4.1E-07	4.2E-07	4.1E-07	4.1E-07
Ionising Radiation [kBq U ²³⁵ eq.]	1.8E+00	2.0E+00	1.8E+00	1.8E+00
Photochemical Ozone Formation [kg NMVOC eq.]	5.2E-02	5.2E-02	5.3E-02	5.1E-02
Acidification [mol of H ⁺ eq.]	4.4E-02	4.5E-02	4.5E-02	4.3E-02
Eutrophication - terrestrial [mol N eq.]	1.4E-01	1.4E-01	1.5E-01	1.4E-01
Eutrophication - freshwater [kg P eq.]	1.7E-04	1.3E-04	1.3E-04	2.1E-04
Eutrophication - marine [kg N eq.]	1.3E-02	1.3E-02	1.3E-02	1.3E-02
Ecotoxicity - freshwater [CTUe]	1.7E+00	1.7E+00	1.6E+00	1.7E+00
Land Use [Pt]	4.9E+00	4.2E+00	4.5E+00	5.3E+00
Water Use [m ³ world eq.]	8.4E+00	8.4E+00	9.0E+00	7.9E+00
Resource Use - mineral and metals [kg Sb eq.]	3.7E-06	3.8E-06	3.7E-06	3.7E-06
Resource Use - fossils [MJ]	3.7E+02	3.9E+02	3.7E+02	3.7E+02

Table 5.26. Characterised potential impacts of partly CO2-based PUR insulation boards fordifferent End of Life scenarios (the EU-average scenario refers to the base case, others to thesensitivity analysis). Impacts are expressed per functional unit.

6 Main lessons learnt and recommendations from applying the *Plastics LCA* method

This section discusses the main lessons learnt from applying the *Plastics LCA* method to the illustrative case studies conducted to evaluate and demonstrate its applicability. Where relevant, the derived general recommendations are also discussed. The discussion mostly refers to the set of case studies included in this report, which were revised and updated to reflect the provisions in the final version of the *Plastics LCA* method, and relevant comments received from stakeholders during consultation. However, relevant aspects emerged during the development of the whole set of studies originally conducted to illustrate an earlier draft version of the method (see Sections 1.2 and 1.3) are also taken into account and discussed, as far as appropriate.

In general, the set of rules specified in the *Plastics LCA* method provided clear guidance on the key procedural steps, methodological choices and modelling approaches to be applied to conduct a compliant LCA study for plastic products, from setting its goal and scope, through developing appropriate lifecycle models of the product, to calculating, presenting and interpreting the results. While such rules are especially addressed to products already available on the market, they were also applicable to non-commercially available products, which can be investigated in company-internal studies provided that results are not used for external communication and company-specific data are applied to the manufacturing process (see Section 1.2 of the *Plastics LCA* method). However, a number of additional assumptions had to be inevitably made with respect to assessing commercially available products, especially regarding the End of Life stage (e.g. related to the specific options applied and the respective rates, as well as to determine relevant parameters of the Circular Footprint Formula). This may ultimately affect reproducibility of results and comparability with other studies investigating the same product.

The prescribed LCA report template was also helpful for harmonised reporting of the different case studies, based on a common general structure and specific aspects to be addressed (Annex E to the *Plastics LCA* method). However, it was not an aim of this work to strictly follow such template in every part, as the focus was rather on evaluating and demonstrating the applicability of the methodological and modelling rules of the *Plastics LCA* method. Moreover, some parts were not applicable to the illustrative case studies (e.g. those referring to data quality assessment/rating and validation). Any company or any other user of the *Plastics LCA* method shall anyway entirely conform to the template provided.

The support of a suitable LCA software tool implementing the pool of EF-compliant inventory datasets¹⁵⁷ and other relevant complementary databases¹⁵⁸ (especially including ILCD-EL compliant datasets) was required to develop specific case studies based on the *Plastics LCA* method. However, as better discussed below, additional tools (mostly spreadsheets) were also needed to calculate part of the input data to the

¹⁵⁷ EF-compliant inventory datasets are freely available to any user developing a LCA study in compliance with an existing Product Environmental Footprint Category Rule (PEFCR).

¹⁵⁸ In this respect, it is noted that, at the time of conducting the case studies, the pool of EF-compliant datasets was generally made available by LCA software providers in separate, stand-alone databases, which could not be combined with other existing life cycle inventory databases. This was made to minimise the risk of inconsistencies with respect to direct import of the datasets by the user (where possible), to avoid alteration of the same datasets from subsequent regular database updates, and, especially, to fulfil the request from the Commission of ensuring comparable impact assessment results regardless of the LCA software applied when running EF-compliant datasets. On the other hand, this prevents simultaneous use of (ILCD-EL compliant) datasets from any other database, when necessary to model the life cycle of the investigated product(s) (up to a maximum contribution to the respective total environmental impact that should not exceed 10%, as prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* method). While specific software tools allow the user to import single EF-compliant data packages within integrated databases including also datasets from other sources, this increases the risk of inconsistency (as discussed above) and of calculating wrong impact assessment results (due to, e.g., discrepancies between the applied life cycle inventory flows and characterisation factors used for impact assessment). However, the situation may be improved in the future, once the development of the latest (3.0) version of EF-compliant datasets has been completed, and their use has become more established to conduct EF-compliant studies.
lifecycle models, to quantify relevant environmental information for the product in scope (e.g. related to macro- and micro- plastics generation and release), and for the interpretation of results (e.g. to identify most relevant impact categories and life cycle stages).

Overall, the rules provided in the *Plastics LCA* method can be considered to enable an important step forward towards more robust, consistent, transparent, reproducible and verifiable LCA studies of plastic products from different feedstock sources at the EU level. On the other hand, it is recognised that a suitable background and experience in the field of LCA and related software tools is required to correctly apply the provided methodological and modelling rules, and to properly develop a compliant LCA study. Moreover, as discussed in the points below, a number of aspects that should be improved were identified, to overcome specific issues, facilitate future applicability of the method, and to further increase consistency and reproducibility of derived studies.

- Regarding the setting of the goal and scope of the study (Section 3 of the *Plastics LCA* method), in some cases it was not possible to obtain sufficiently specific, complete and/or representative data and information to define fully realistic product scenarios¹⁵⁹, to determine relevant characteristics and technical properties of the product¹⁶⁰, and/or to precisely identify actual supply-chain configuration for system boundary setting and modelling purposes¹⁶¹. Particularly, data and information available at the time of the studies regarding additives used in specific polymers and product level. Therefore, the life cycle of any additives used during polymer production and product manufacturing was excluded from the assessment (see Section 2.6). However, it is expected that most of the these issues would be likely overcome when a study is directly conducted by (or on behalf of) real producers, manufacturers or other actors having more direct access to relevant data and information on the product in scope and the related supply chain, compared with accessibility achievable by the JRC.
- Defining the functional unit (FU) according to six specific aspects¹⁶² (as prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* method; Section 3.2.2.2) increases consistency, reproducibility and (wherever allowed by any specific PEFCR) comparability of studies and products. However, it is not always straightforward to quantitatively and/or sufficiently specifically define relevant aspects such as the "how well" one, which identifies the performance level to be achieved by the product. Therefore, in some cases, only a qualitative and/or generic definition could be made, and no specific, quantified performance to be provided by the product could be identified. This was the case, for instance, of agricultural mulching film, due to the variety of agronomic functions typically attributed to it, and to their generally difficult quantification (see Section 4.2 for more detail).
- Another important issue, closely linked with the one discussed in the previous point regarding the definition of the functional unit, is related to the calculation of the reference flow (i.e. the amount of material or product required to fulfil the functional unit itself; Section 3.2.2.3 of the *Plastics LCA* method). In some cases, the reference flow could not be quantified in a way ensuring that the product performance specified for the "how well" attribute of the functional unit (generally in a qualitative manner) was automatically achieved. This means that, for instance, average product masses or their typical dimensions combined with relevant inherent material properties (i.e. mostly density) were considered to calculate the reference flow. Conversely, functional properties (e.g. mechanical and barrier properties) expected to affect the

¹⁵⁹ For instance, in terms of actually applied materials or material combinations.

¹⁶⁰ Such as specific material compositions, including any additives used.

¹⁶¹ Regarding, for instance, feedstock and polymer origin, location of relevant processes, transport routes, and applied End of Life options.

¹⁶² Including the following ones: "what", "how much", "how well", "how long", "where", "for whom" (see Section 3.2.2.2 of the *Plastics LCA* method for details).

(qualitative) technical performance specified in the functional unit could not be taken into account in such cases. Examples of this are represented by the case studies focusing on beverage bottles (where estimated average bottle masses were applied), and on mulching film (where typical average thickness and extension were considered, along with specific material densities, to calculate the reference flow). In other cases, relevant functional properties were instead (individually) taken into account (e.g. in the case studies on food packaging film and printer housing panels), although this was made by means of theoretical calculations based on the properties of a reference material and on the resulting estimated product mass. Therefore, the results might have not (fully) reflected the actual features of specific products for the real market. Overall, this was often due to the absence of a (known) explicit relationship between specific functional material properties and the resulting mass of material required for the final product to provide a defined technical performance (e.g. mechanical or agronomic). More in general, this was also a consequence of the lack of information on how the ultimate features of a product (e.g. its dimensions and/or mass) are ultimately determined to ensure a given technical performance. However, the calculation of an appropriate reference flow is expected to be relatively straightforward when a study is directly conducted by (or on behalf of) specific producers or manufacturers, involving relevant product specialists (e.g. packaging developers) with specific technical knowledge on how the investigated product is designed and ultimately developed and manufactured.

- The requirements on data collection (Section 4.6 of the *Plastics LCA* method) could not be completely fulfilled, while specific deviations had to be made when developing the case studies. These concerns both company-specific and secondary data, as detailed below.
 - While company-specific data shall be applied to model the product manufacturing process and to determine the associated material components ("bill of materials"; Section 4.6.1 of the *Plastics LCA* method), this could not be made in the case studies, as they have not investigated any real product from specific companies. Moreover, the JRC could not directly access any (measured) company-specific data, and no company-specific data on the manufacturing process of the investigated plastic products were received within the two calls for data made during the project (see Section 1.2). However, the possibility to use representative company-specific data is not expected to be an issue where the study is conducted by (or on behalf of) specific companies directly operating one or more production or manufacturing facilities, or being capable to access the required company-specific data from relevant actors downstream or upstream in the supply chain.
 - As for secondary datasets, the selection hierarchy specified in Section 4.6.3 of the *Plastics LCA* method had to be applied with some deviations^{163,164} (see Section 2.5), as representative EF-compliant or ILCD-EL compliant datasets (or suitable EF-compliant/ILCD-EL compliant proxies) were only available for part of the foreground and background processes to be modelled. Therefore, in several cases, following the original hierarchy as such would have resulted in the use of not (sufficiently) representative EF-compliant or ILCD-EL compliant proxy datasets, and/or in leaving many data gaps (after excluding from the model those processes/activities for which no suitable EF-compliant or ILCD-EL compliant proxies were available). However, while these deviations ensured the use of more representative datasets and avoided data gaps, in several scenarios they also

¹⁶³ Note that this hierarchy was applied to the selection of data for the whole set of foreground (and background) processes within the developed product inventories, including those processes that according to the rules of the *Plastics LCA* method should have been modelled based on company-specific data (which, for the reasons discussed in the point above, could not be applied).

¹⁶⁴ Note also that any user of the *Plastics LCA* method shall apply the originally prescribed data(set) selection hierarchy without any deviation, regardless of those specifically performed in the illustrative case studies and discussed further in this point.

resulted in the application of a more or less large combination of datasets from different sources (specific data providers, life cycle inventory databases and/or the literature) to develop the foreground and background product inventory. These inventories and the associated impact assessment results were thus affected, to different extents, by possible discrepancies among such datasets¹⁶⁵, and especially between EF-compliant/ILCD-EL compliant datasets and those derived from other databases or developed based on the literature (see Section 2.6 for more details). Particularly, a larger use of data(sets) from other databases and the literature was required for scenarios relying on alternative feedstock sources, as suitable EF-compliant or ILCD-EL compliant datasets or proxies were missing mostly for these scenarios (especially regarding polymer production from relevant feedstock materials and the End of Life stage; see also the last point below). The development of suitable EF-compliant datasets to properly cover these gaps is thus recommended, especially regarding the production of bio-based and CO₂-based polymers, as well as of specific recycled polymers (see also below).

- Despite the deviations described in the point above for the selection of secondary data, for a number of processes only proxy data(sets), partial inventories¹⁶⁶, or theoretical data from process simulation at the pilot scale could be applied (see Section 2.6). While these approximations were considered to be reasonable in most cases, any future application of the *Plastics LCA* method to real products relying on the same or similar processes should improve representativeness of applied data(sets). This is, for instance, the case of the recycling of plastics from waste electrical and electronic equipment, the production of CO₂-based polymers and intermediates.
- In the inventories of several product scenarios, the requirement of having a maximum of 10% of the total product environmental impact deriving from ILCD-EL compliant datasets (Section 4.6.3 of the *Plastics LCA* method) could not be fulfilled¹⁶⁷. As mentioned above, this was especially the case of scenarios relying on alternative feedstock sources, due to the current absence of EF-compliant datasets for the production of bio-based, CO₂-based and (to a lower extent) recycled polymers, as well as for other relevant foreground processes in the product life cycle. These include, for instance, recycling of specific polymers (e.g. PE and PP), incineration of bio-based polymers (e.g. bio-based PET, PE and PP), and biological treatment of biodegradable polymers (e.g. composting and digestion of PLA and starch-based polymers). EF-compliant datasets should thus be developed in the future for these processes, especially for polymer production from alternative feedstock sources, being the polymer production stage generally

¹⁶⁵ Discrepancies may be due, for instance, to the application of a different overall modelling approach, to the use of a different calculation method for process emissions (e.g. for agricultural processes), and/or to the use of different elementary flows to represent such emissions.

¹⁶⁶ Including only a part of the potentially relevant process burdens (inputs or emissions).

¹⁶⁷ Note that this is true regardless of the deviations discussed above with respect to the requirements on the use of company-specific data and the hierarchy to select (secondary) datasets. The use of secondary data for processes that should have been modelled based on company-specific data (i.e. product manufacturing) had indeed no or little influence on exceeding the 10% threshold for ILCD-EL compliant datasets, since EFcompliant datasets (which do not contribute to the threshold) were generally available for the manufacturing process. Moreover, this process generally provided only a minor contribution to the total lifecycle impacts of the investigated plastic products. On the other hand, even if the original dataset selection hierarchy was followed, it would have been anyway necessary to use ILCD -EL compliant datasets (or proxies) to model the production of most polymers relying on alternative feedstock sources, and this stage was generally responsible, alone, for more than 10% of the total lifecycle impact. Similarly, depending on the scenario, it might have been necessary to use ILCD-EL compliant datasets or proxies also for other foreground life cycle processes (e.g. at End of Life), thus providing additional contributions to exceeding the threshold. Finally, some product scenarios could have not been modelled if no deviations from the original hierarchy were applied, as EF-compliant or ILCD-EL compliant datasets or suitable proxies were not available for relevant life cycle processes (e.g. for the production of CO_2 -based and some biobased polymers). Therefore, checking any fulfilment of the 10% threshold on the use of ILCD-EL compliant datasets would have been automatically impossible if no scenarios had been modelled.

responsible for a significant share of the total impact. While this data gap may be filled relatively easily (by creating new EF-compliant datasets) when a study is conducted by (or on behalf of) a polymer producer having direct access to company-specific data, this may not be the case of product manufacturers or of any other downstream actor in the value chain. Indeed, the latter do not necessarily have direct access to company-specific data, and would have to rely on ILCD-EL compliant datasets (if available), with an increased probability to exceed the 10% threshold recommended for such type of datasets in the *Plastics LCA* method.

- The requirements specified in the *Plastics LCA* method (Section 4.4) for the modelling of specific processes and activities within the product life cycle aim at increased consistency, reproducibility and transparency of life cycle inventory datasets developed or applied according to such rules in a LCA study. However, while these requirements are in line with those provided in the PEF method (as suggested for update in Zampori and Pant, 2019), there may be some discrepancies with respect to the modelling approach actually applied to develop the EF-compliant datasets available at the time of conducting the case studies (i.e. EF 2.0 datasets). This may be the case of datasets developed based on older versions of the updated rules adopted in the latest version of the PEF method (and consistently implemented in the Plastics LCA method). For instance, the rules followed to model field emissions (especially from fertilisers) in agricultural production datasets may partially differ from those recommended in the latest PEF and Plastics LCA methods, and the same applies to the modelling of storage at distribution centres and retail in datasets including these activities. Moreover, EF-compliant datasets do not implement the additional or more specific modelling requirements provided in the Plastics LCA method, as it was finalised after the development of 2.0 EF-compliant datasets and when the update procedure for a new release (3.0) of the different data packages has already started. This means that, for instance, EF-compliant agricultural production datasets do not include the biogenic CO_2 uptake from crops, despite the specific requirement introduced in the *Plastics LCA* method to explicitly model all biogenic carbon removals and emissions occurring at such stage (albeit this exclusion has no effects on ultimate impact assessment results). Similarly, crude oil production datasets were likely developed without any prior evaluation of potentially relevant emissions to seawater from (off-shore) exploration, drilling, extraction and transport activities (e.g. drilling mud, metals form oxidation of sacrificial anodes, and particles of protective coatings), despite the additional recommendation to assess the relevance of such emissions and to include them accordingly in new or existing datasets. Full alignment of EF-compliant datasets with the modelling rules specified in the PEF and, as far as relevant, Plastics LCA methods should thus be checked and pursued, especially when releasing updated versions of the different EF-compliant data packages.
- The Circular Footprint Formula (CFF; Section 4.4.10.2 of the *Plastics LCA* method) could be properly applied to model the End of Life stage of all the investigated products and, where relevant, also recycled material use for product manufacturing. However, a few issues were encountered in the definition of the respective parameters, especially the A and R₂ factors, as discussed below.
 - In most cases, an application-specific default value of the A factor was not available in Annex C to the PEF and *Plastics LCA* methods¹⁶⁸, while a material specific-value had to be applied, despite being a less preferable option according with the prescribed selection hierarchy (Section 4.4.10.2.2 of the method). Moreover, for some recyclable or potentially recyclable polymers (e.g. PUR, ABS, PC/ABS blends and PLA), a material-specific value was also not provided, and a default value of 0.5 was applied, following the same rules. Additional

¹⁶⁸ Note that establishing additional or updated default values of the A factor (and of CFF parameters in general) to be included in Annex C was beyond the scope of this work.

investigations should thus be conducted in the future to expand the list of both application-specific and material-specific default values provided for the A factor, to increase consistency and reproducibility of LCA studies developed based on the *Plastics LCA* method.

As for the R_2 factor (Section 4.4.10.2.9 of the method), a similar situation to the A factor was observed, as default application-specific values available in Annex C only covered a limited number of products or product categories¹⁶⁹, while default material-specific values were set to zero or were not provided for a number of polymers (such as those listed above for the A factor). To determine missing values, new estimates had to be generated based on available statistics on plastic waste management in the EU. However, while sufficiently representative estimates could be obtained for some products or product categories for which specific statistics or data are normally available (e.g. packaging products and plastic parts of EEE^{170}), generic estimates calculated for total plastic waste had to be applied for other products (e.g. chairs and pots), and these may not adequately represent reality for the specific application. Wherever possible, the list of default R_2 values provided in Annex C should thus be complemented to cover most common plastic products and product categories by means of application-specific estimates. Updating existing values based on most recent available statistics should also be periodically performed, to ensure application of the most representative values in compliant LCA studies (which aims at reflecting the situation occurring at the time of the assessment).

Any future development of PEFCRs for specific product categories, based on the *Plastics LCA* and PEF methods, should help to progressively overcome the issues reported above to determine the A and R_2 factors of the CFF. The provision of sufficiently specific and representative values for the product categories in scope should indeed be part of the development process.

- Focusing more specifically on the applicability of the method used to estimate the generation and release of macro- and micro- plastics from the product life cycle (i.e. the *Plastic Leak Project (PLP) method*; Section 4.4.10.12 and Annex H of the *Plastics LCA* method), the following considerations can be made.
 - Calculations had to be conducted outside the applied LCA software tool, based on • separate spreadsheet versions of the life cycle inventories of the investigated product scenarios. The life cycle models developed in the software could indeed not be used as a basis for calculation, since the PLP method was not implemented in any of the existing LCA tools at the time of conducting the case studies. While the calculations to be performed were relatively straightforward and limited to foreground life cycle processes (as discussed in the point below), the use of an alternative and less structured version of the different product inventories increased the risk of inconsistencies compared with the developed life cycle models, and the risk of errors in calculations. Moreover, these risks would increase in case more complex and articulated product systems, relying on a larger number of both foreground and background datasets as multiple interconnected processes, had to be investigated. To reduce such risks, the time needed for calculation, and to facilitate overall applicability, it should thus be considered to implement the *PLP method* (and/or any other suitable method to quantify macro- and micro-plastics generation and release) within available LCA software tools. At the same time, life cycle inventory databases, including the pool of EF-compliant datasets, should be adapted to enable the application of such method(s) within specific tools (for instance, by including relevant elementary flows for macro- and micro- plastics based on a common and harmonised nomenclature).

¹⁶⁹ Including PET and PC (water) bottles, generic plastic packaging, as well as PE, PP, PS, EPS and PVC used in the building and construction sector.

¹⁷⁰ Electrical and Electronic Equipment.

- The possible contribution to macro- and micro-plastics generation and release of single processes and activities modelled within vertically aggregated datasets could not be quantified. Similarly, any contribution from background processes and activities associated with both vertically and horizontally aggregated datasets included in the different product inventories could not be accounted. Relevant parameters needed for calculation were indeed not available for those activities and processes, including essential data such as specific process quantities and the associated product or service flows. Overall, this led to underestimate more or less largely the total macro- and micro-plastics generation and release of the investigated product scenarios, depending on the level of disaggregation of the respective life cycle inventories. This was especially the case of micro-plastics from tire abrasion, due to the exclusion of the contribution of intermediate transports between the different process steps covered by vertically aggregated datasets, and to the generally larger presence of road transport activities among unaccounted background processes (compared with the other considered microand macro-plastic sources). Additionally, the estimate could not be conducted consistently across all the different scenarios analysed for a specific case study, as the respective life cycle inventories were characterised by different levels of vertical disaggregation (for reason of data availability), and the contribution of single processes could thus not be accounted uniformly. To overcome these issues, aggregated datasets should be adjusted to include relevant information and/or specific data useful to the estimate the associated generation and release of macro- and micro-plastics. More generally, in view of making the PLP method and/or any other suitable quantification method operational for use within existing LCA software tools (as discussed above), such information and data should be consistently included in all datasets provided with common life cycle inventory databases (including EF-compliant data packages), regardless of the aggregated or disaggregated nature of the datasets themselves.
- The values of release to the environment calculated for biodegradable plastic products across the different case studies were even significantly overestimated, as the applied *PLP method* does not account for the effects of biodegradation, nor of any other environmental mechanism affecting the fate of released plastic items beyond any initial (short-term) redistribution among different environmental compartments. This is mostly due to only partial understanding and investigation of fragmentation and biodegradation pathways of plastic products into the environment, leading to a lack of sufficiently complete, representative and consistent estimates for biodegradation rates of relevant polymers and products in different compartments. For transparency, the release of biodegradable plastic products was clearly differentiated from that associated with non-biodegradable ones, and the potential overestimate compared with the actual release ultimately occurring after complete biodegradation was acknowledged, wherever relevant. Nevertheless, the PLP method and the associated release indicators should be adjusted to account for the effects of biodegradation, as soon as sufficiently reliable, consistent and complete data sets will be available for biodegradation rates of specific polymers and products in relevant environmental compartments.
- While the *Plastics LCA* method provides extensive and detailed requirements to conduct data quality assessment (Section 4.7 of the method), these were not tested in the case studies, as they have not investigated real products manufactured by specific companies. As such, the conditions to strictly follow the prescribed data collection requirements were missing (e.g. no company-specific data could be applied, as discussed in the points above, while only secondary data were used). Moreover, for the same reason, it was not possible to determine which data quality requirements and assessment criteria specified in the Data Needs Matrix (DNM; Section 4.7.5 of the method) should have been applied, as the level of influence of the company on each process in the supply chain could not be identified. Therefore, the application of the data quality assessment procedure would have been only partial

(i.e. limited to secondary datasets) and of little meaningfulness, so that time has been rather invested in properly illustrating the applicability of other relevant methodological and modelling rules. Note, however, that any company or other user of the *Plastics LCA* method shall conduct data quality assessment and include it in the LCA study report as prescribed in the related template.

- A key step of the interpretation phase of a LCA study following the *Plastics LCA* method is the identification of most relevant impact categories, life cycle stages, processes and elementary flows (Section 6.2 of the method). At present, conducting this step requires the user to perform additional elaborations and calculations (e.g. in separate spreadsheets) based on raw impact assessment results normally calculated with the support of a specific LCA software tool. However, to decrease the risk of errors in applying the prescribed procedures and calculations, and to reduce the time required for these, it would be preferable that relevant calculation and identification procedures are implemented in existing LCA software tools or other dedicated tools, where they can be conducted in a more controlled and faster manner.
- When investigating alternative product scenarios, a consistent identification of most relevant processes and elementary flows requires that the respective life cycle models are developed applying similar levels of vertical disaggregation for included processes and activities. Otherwise, most relevant processes and elementary flows are identified at different and potentially incomparable levels, which would not be meaningful (especially if a comparison among different product alternatives has to be made, wherever allowed by specific PEFCRs). Any relevant discrepancy may also prevent reproducibility of results, as well as comparability with the results from other studies investigating the same product(s). Life cycle models of alternative product scenarios investigated in a specific study should thus be developed relying as far as possible on datasets that enable comparable levels of vertical disaggregation (at least for foreground processes and activities), and this should also be pursued across different studies individually focusing on the same product. In turn, datasets to be applied in LCA studies following the *Plastics LCA* method should be developed or, where possible, adjusted, to ensure that this comparability is achieved during the modelling of specific product life cycles.
- Another fundamental step of the interpretation phase is conducting relevant sensitivity analyses (or "sensitivity checks"), as a tool to assess the robustness of the developed LCA models (Section 6.1 of the *Plastics LCA* method). This instrument was extensively applied throughout the case studies, evaluating the effects of varying a number of parameters, assumptions, and selected methodological choices, on the results. However, some sensitivity analyses were affected by potential modelling discrepancies in the applied alternative process datasets, compared with those originally used in the modelling of the base case of the affected scenarios. This was especially the case of sensitivity analyses considering different types and/or origin of the feedstock used for specific bio-based polymers, or a different origin of the biopolymer itself, where datasets derived from different databases, providers and/or data sources had to be applied to model the affected processes and activities, compared with the relevant base case scenarios. Therefore, as partly discussed in previous points, it is recommended to develop consistent life cycle inventory datasets for the production of bio-based polymers already available on the market, covering all currently relevant feedstock sources in terms of type and origin.

References

ACV Brasil (2017). Life Cycle Assessment on Green HDPE and Fossil HDPE – LCA Report. Braskem.

Agarwal, S., van Es, D., Heeres, H.J. (2017) Catalytic pyrolysis of recalcitrant, insoluble humin byproducts from C6 sugar biorefineries. Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis, 123, pp. 134-143. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaap.2016.12.014</u>.

Alaerts, L., Augustinus, M., Van Acker, K. (2018). Impact of Bio-Based Plastics on Current Recycling of Plastics. Sustainability, 10, 5, pp. 1487-1501. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10051487.

Althaus, H.-J., Chudacoff, M., Hischier, R., Jungbluth, N., Osses, M., Primas, A. (2007). Life Cycle Inventories of Chemicals. ecoinvent report No. 8, v2.0 EMPA Dübendorf, Swiss Centre for Life Cycle Inventories, Dübendorf, Switzerland.

Antonopoulos, I., Faraca, G., Tonini, D. (2021). Recycling of post-consumer plastic packaging waste in EU: Process efficiencies material flows and barriers. Waste Management 126, 1, pp. 694-705. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2021.04.002</u>.

Armacell (2020a). Low-density insulating foam core – ArmaPET Eco50. Available at: https://local.armacell.com/en/armapet/products/armapet-eco/armapet-eco50/.

Armacell (2020b). Technical Data – ArmaPET Eco50. Available at: <u>https://local.armacell.com/fileadmin/cms/pet-</u> foams/ArmaPET website/Product Flyer/ArmaPET Eco50.pdf.

Avantium (2021). FDCA and plantMEG[™] together make a 100% plant-based plastic PEF. Available at: <u>https://www.avantium.com/lead-products/#pef</u>.

 Avnir (2019). Product Environmental Footprint Category Rules (PEFCRs) for thermal insulation. Version 5.0, October 2019. Technical Secretariat of the PEF pilot for thermal insulation.

 Available

https://ec.europa.eu/environment/eussd/smgp/pdf/Thermal%20Insulation%20final-Oct2019.pdf.

Bayer, P., Heuer, E., Karl, U., Finkel, M. (2005). Economical and ecological comparison of granular activated carbon (GAC) adsorber refill strategies. Water Research 39, 9, pp. 1719-1728. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2005.02.005</u>.

Beck, T., Bos, U., Wittstock, B., Baitz, M., Fischer, M., Sedlbauer, K. (2010). LANCA Land Use Indicator Value Calculation in Life Cycle Assessment – Method Report. Fraunhofer Institute for Building Physics, University of Stuttgart, Chair of Building Physics, Department of Life Cycle Engineering. Fraunhofer Verlag, Stutgart. Available at: https://publica.fraunhofer.de/bitstreams/10972ea0-823f-42f5-84ba-456aca48e2f1/download.

Benchmark Foam (2020a). eps360[®] – 100% Recycled. Available at: <u>http://benchmarkfoam.com/products/eps360-100-recycled/</u>.

Benchmark Foam (2020b). eps360[®] by Benchmark Foam. Available at: <u>http://benchmarkfoam.com/wp-</u>

content/uploads/2014/03/Benchmark foam recycled eps360 brochure web S.pdf.

Blonk Consultants (2015a). Agri-footprint 2.0 – Part 1: Methodology and basic principles. Gouda, The Netherlands. Available at: <u>https://www.agri-footprint.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/Agri-footprint-2.0-Part-1-Methodology-and-basic-principles.pdf</u>.

Blonk Consultants (2015b). Agri-footprint 2.0 - Part 2: Description of data. Gouda, The
Netherlands.Netherlands.Availableat:https://www.agri-footprint.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/Agri-footprint-2.0-Part-2-Description-of-data.pdf.

Blonk Consultants. (2015c). The Direct Land Use Change Assessment Tool. Gouda, The Netherlands. Available at: <u>http://blonkconsultants.nl/en/tools/land-use-change-tool.html</u>.

Bordonal, R.d.O., Carvalho, J.L.N., Lal, R., Barretto de Figueiredo, E., Gonçalves de Oliveira, B., La Scala, N. (2018). Sustainability of sugarcane production in Brazil. A review. Agronomy for Sustainable Development, 38, 13. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-018-0490-x.

Bos, U., Horn, R., Beck, T., Lindner, J.P., Fischer, M. (2016). LANCA[®] - Characterisation Factors for Life Cycle Impact Assessment, Version 2.0. Fraunhofer Institute for Building Physics, Department of Life Cycle Engineering. Fraunhofer Verlag, Stuttgart. Available at: <u>https://publica.fraunhofer.de/bitstreams/8bfdf3c9-50d8-47c2-9cbe-</u> 7c5a6084559e/download.

Brandstetter, C. (2011). Analyse des Einflusses der Anbaubedingungen von Energiepflanzen zur Verwendung in Biokraftstoffen auf die Ökobilanz ihrer Herstellung (am Beispiel Bioethanol aus Zuckerrohr). Master thesis, Technische Universität München.

Broeren, M.L.M., Kuling, L., Worrell, E., Shen, L. (2017). Environmental impact assessment of six starch plastics focusing on wastewater-derived starch and additives. Resources, Conservation & Recycling, 127, pp. 246–255. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2017.09.001.

CEN (2018a). European Standard EN 13655 – Plastics – Thermoplastic mulch films recoverable after use, for use in agriculture and horticulture. February 2018. European Committee for Standardization. CEN-CENELEC Management Centre, Brussels.

CEN (2018b). European Standard EN 17033 – Plastics – Biodegradable mulch films for use in agriculture and horticulture – Requirements and test methods. January 2018. European Committee for Standardization. CEN-CENELEC Management Centre, Brussels.

CEWEP (2012). Results of Specific Data for Energy, R1 Plant Efficiency Factor and NCV of 314 European Waste-to Energy (WtE) Plants. CEWEP Energy Report III (Status 2007-2010). Available at: <u>http://www.cewep.eu/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/13 01 15 cewep energy report iii.pdf</u>.

Chalker-Scott, L. (2007). Impact of mulches on landscape plants and the environment—a review. Journal of Environmental Horticulture, 25, 4, pp. 239-249. https://doi.org/10.24266/0738-2898-25.4.239.

Couturier, C., Porhel, C., Aubertin, G., Levasseur, H. (2010). Waste landfilling in Europe. Energy recovery and GHG mitigation. Sustainable Landfill Foundation. SOLAGRO and Sustainable Landfill Foundation. Available at: <u>https://www.waste.ccacoalition.org/file/1856/download?token=WhPoaPlb</u>.

CPA (2020). Circular Plastics Alliance – Agriculture Working Group – Collection & sorting Workshop. European State of Play – Preliminary Report – Agenda – July 2020. Available at:

https://ec.europa.eu/docsroom/documents/43694/attachments/2/translations/en/renditi ons/native.

CPME (2016). An Eco-profile and Environmental Product Declaration of the PET Manufacturers in Europe - Purified Terephthalic Acid (PTA) – CPME – February 2016. Available at: <u>https://plasticseurope.org/sustainability/circularity/life-cycle-thinking/eco-profiles-set/</u>.

CPME (2017). An Eco-profile and Environmental Product Declaration of the PET Manufacturers in Europe - Polyethylene Terephthalate (PET) – (Bottle Grade) – CPME – June 2017. Available at: <u>https://plasticseurope.org/sustainability/circularity/life-cycle-thinking/eco-profiles-set/</u>.

Crawford, R.J. and Martin, P.J. (2019). Plastics Engineering. 4th Edition. Elsevier Ltd. ISBN 978-0-08-100709-9.

Daugaard, T., Mutti, L.A., Wright, M.M., Brown, R.C., Componation, P. (2015). Learning rates and their impacts on the optimal capacities and production costs of biorefineries. Biofuels, Bioproducts & Biorefining, 9, 1, pp. 82-94. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/bbb.1513</u>.

De Jong, E., Stichnothe, H., Bell, G., Jørgensen, H. (2020). Bio-based Chemicals – A 2020 Update. IEA Bioenergy. Available at: <u>https://www.ieabioenergy.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Bio-based-chemicals-a-2020-update-final-200213.pdf</u>.

Doka, G. (2009a). Life Cycle Inventories of Waste Treatment Services - Part II "Waste incineration". ecoinvent report No. 13. Swiss Centre for Life Cycle Inventories, Dübendorf.

Doka, G. (2009b). Life Cycle Inventories of Waste Treatment Services - Part III "Landfills - Underground deposits - Landfarming". ecoinvent report No. 13. Swiss Centre for Life Cycle Inventories, Dübendorf.

Dreicer, M., Tort, V., Manen, P. (1995). ExternE – Externalities of Energy. Vol. 5 : Nuclear. Centre d'étude sur l'Evaluation de la Protection dans le domaine nucléaire (CEPN), edited by the European Commission DG XII, Science, Research and development JOULE, Luxembourg.

EC (2008). Directive 2008/98/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 19 November 2008 on waste and repealing certain Directives. Official Journal of the European Union L 312, 22.11.2008, pp. 3-30.

EC (2013). Commission Recommendation of 9 April 2013 on the use of common methods to measure and communicate the life cycle environmental performance of products and organisations (2013/179/EU). Official Journal of the European Union L 124, 4.5.2013, pp-1-210.

EC (2015). Directive (EU) 2015/1513 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 9 September 2015 amending Directive 98/70/EC relating to the quality of petrol and diesel fuels and amending Directive 2009/28/EC on the promotion of the use of energy from renewable sources. Official Journal of the European Union L 239, 15.9.2015, pp 1-29.

EC (2016). Commission Staff Working Document – Impact Assessment - Accompanying the document "Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on the promotion of the use of energy from renewable sources (recast)". SWD(2016) 418 final - 2016/0382 (COD).

EC (2018a). Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions. A European Strategy for Plastics in a Circular Economy. COM(2018) 28 final.

EC (2018b). PEFCR Guidance document – Guidance for the development of Product Environmental Footprint Category Rules (PEFCRs), Version 6.3, May 2018. Available at: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/environment/eussd/smgp/pdf/PEFCR_guidance_v6.3.pdf</u>.

EC (2019). Environmental impact assessment of innovative bio-based products. Task 1 of "Study on Support to R&I Policy in the Area of Bio-based Products and Services". Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg. ISBN 978-92-79-98485-3, doi:10.2777/251887, KI-07-18-112-EN-N.

EC (2021). Commission Recommendation of 16.12.2021 on the use of the Environmental Footprint methods to measure and communicate the life cycle environmental performance of products and organisations. C(2021) 9332 final.

ECHA (2019). Mapping exercise – Plastic additives initiative. European Chemicals Agency. Available at: <u>https://echa.europa.eu/mapping-exercise-plastic-additives-initiative</u>.

Eerhart, A.J.J.E., Faaij, A.P.C., Patel, M.K. (2012). Replacing fossil based PET with biobased PEF; process analysis, energy and GHG balance. Energy & Environmental Science, 5, 4, pp. 6407-6422. <u>http://doi.org/10.1039/c2ee02480b</u>.

EPBP (2017). European PET Bottle Platform Technical Opinion – Synvina Poly(ethylene2,5-furandicarboxylate)resin.Availableat:https://www.epbp.org/download/319/interim-approval-synvinas-polyethylene-25-
furandicarboxylate-or-pef.furandicarboxylate-or-pef.

EPBP (2018). How to keep a sustainable PET recycling industry in Europe. The European PET Bottle Platform. Available at: <u>https://www.epbp.org/</u>.

EPE (2017).BrazilianEnergyBalance2017- Year2016.EmpresadePesquisaEnergética,RiodeJaneiro.Availableat:<a href="https://www.epe.gov.br/en/publications/publications/brazilian-energy-balance/brazil

ePURE (2019). Feedstock used to produce renewable ethanol 2018. Statistics & Infographics. Available at: <u>https://www.epure.org/resources-statistics/statistics-infographics/</u>.

Espí, E., Salmerón, A., Fontecha, A., García, Y., Real, A.I. (2006). Plastic Films for Agricultural Applications. Journal of Plastic Film & Sheeting, 22, 2, pp. 85–102. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/8756087906064220.

EUMEPS (2018). EPS recycling in Europe. An inventory. Available at: <u>https://stybenex.nl/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/2018-EPS-Recycling-in-Europe-2017-EUMEPS-1.pdf</u>.

EUMEPS (2020). EUMEPS Construction – Product – What is EPS? Available at: <u>https://eumeps.construction/product/what-is-eps</u>.

Eunomia (2021). Relevance of Conventional and Biodegradable Plastics in Agriculture – Final Report – Report for DG Environment of the European Commission. Available at: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/environment/system/files/2021-</u>09/Agricultural%20Plastics%20Final%20Report.pdf.

European Bioplastics (2017). European Bioplastics - OWS expert statement on biodegradable mulch films. Available at: <u>https://www.european-bioplastics.org/ows-expert-statement-on-biodegradable-mulch-films/</u>.

European Bioplastics (2019). Bioplastics market data 2019. Report. Available at: https://docs.european-

bioplastics.org/publications/market data/Report Bioplastics Market Data 2019.pdf.

Eurostat (2019a). EU trade since 1988 by CN8 [DS-016890]. Last update: 16.08.19. Available at: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/main/data/database</u>.

Eurostat (2019b). Municipal waste by waste management operations (env_wasmun). Available at:

https://appsso.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/nui/show.do?dataset=env_wasmun&lang=en.

Eurostat (2019c). Packaging waste by waste management operations and waste flow [env_waspac]. Available at:

https://appsso.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/nui/show.do?dataset=env_waspac&lang=en.

Eurostat (2019d). Sold production, exports and imports by PRODCOM list (NACE Rev. 2) - annual data [DS-066341]. Last update: 31.07.19. Available at: https://appsso.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/nui/show.do?dataset=DS-066341&lang=en.

FAO (2019). FAOSTAT – Data – Crops and livestock products. Available at: <u>https://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/QCL</u>.

Fazio, S., Castellani, V., Sala, S., Schau, E.M., Secchi, M., Zampori, L., Diaconu, E. (2018a). Supporting information to the characterisation factors of recommended EF Life Cycle Impact Assessment methods. New models and differences with ILCD. EUR 28888 EN. European Commission, Ispra. ISBN 978-92-79-76742-5, doi:10.2760/671368, JRC109369.

Fazio, S., Biganzoli, F., De Laurentiis, V., Zampori, L., Sala, S., Diaconu, E. (2018b). Supporting information to the characterisation factors of recommended EF Life Cycle Impact Assessment methods. Version 2: from ILCD to EF 3.0. EUR 29600 EN. European Commission, Ispra. ISBN 978-92-79-98584-3, doi:10.2760/002447.

Fernandez Dacosta, C., van der Spek, M., Hung, C.R., Oregionni, G.D., Skagestad, R., Parihar, P., Gokak, D.T., Stroemann, A.H., Ramirez, A. (2017). Prospective technoeconomic and environmental assessment of carbon capture at a refinery and CO₂ utilisation in polyol synthesis. Journal of CO₂ Utilization, 21, pp. 405-422. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcou.2017.08.005.

Franklin Associates (2011). Life Cycle Inventory of 100% Postconsumer HDPE and PET Recycled Resin from Postconsumer Containers and Packaging. Revised Final Report. Available at: <u>https://www.americanchemistry.com/content/download/8064/file/Life-Cycle-Inventory-of-Postconsumer-HDPE-and-PET-Recycled-Resin-from-Postconsumer-Containers-and-Packaging.pdf</u>.

Franklin Associates (2018). Life Cycle Impacts for Postconsumer Recycled Resins: PET, HDPE, and PP. Submitted to The Association of Plastic Recyclers. Available at: https://plasticsrecycled-Resin-Report.pdf.

Frischknecht, R., Braunschweig, A., Hofstetter, P., Suter, P. (2000). Human health damages due to ionising radiation in life cycle impact assessment. Environmental Impact Assessment Review, 20, 2, pp. 159-189. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0195-9255(99)00042-6</u>.

Giegrich, J., Liebich, A., Frohlich, T., Fehrenbach, H. (2018). Methodological Considerations for the Impact Assessment of CO_2 as Raw Material. Institut fur Energie und Umweltforschung Heidelberg gGmbH, Heidelberg.

Guest, G., Cherubini, F., Strømman, A.H. (2013). Global Warming Potential of Carbon Dioxide Emissions from Biomass Stored in the Anthroposphere and Used for Bioenergy at End of Life. Journal of Industrial Ecology, 17, 1, pp. 20-30. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1530-9290.2012.00507.x.

Guinée, J.B. (Ed.), Gorrée, M., Heijungs, R., Huppes, G., Kleijn, R., de Koning, A., Van Oers, L., Wegener Sleeswijk, A., Suh, S.,. Udo de Haes, H.A, De Bruijn, J.A., Van Duin R., Huijbregts, M.A.J. (2002). Handbook on Life Cycle Assessment: Operational Guide to the ISO Standards. Series: Eco-efficiency in industry and science. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht (Hardbound, ISBN 1-4020-0228-9; Paperback, ISBN 1-4020-0557-1).

Hestin, M., Mitsios, A., Ait Said, S., Fouret, F., Berwald, A., Senlis, V. (2017). Blueprint for plastics packaging waste: Quality sorting & recycling – Final report. Deloitte Sustainability for Plastics Recyclers Europe. Available at: <u>https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/my/Documents/risk/my-risk-blueprintplastics-packaging-waste-2017.pdf</u>.

ICIS and Petcore Europe (2018). Annual Survey on the European PET Recycling Industry 2017. Available at: <u>https://petcore-europe.prezly.com/2017-survey-on-european-pet-recycle-industry-582--of-pet-bottles-collected#</u>.

IEA (2019). IEA Data and statistics. Data Browser - Electricity and heat; Heat generation by source: European Union-28. Available at: <u>https://www.iea.org/data-and-statistics/data-</u>

 $\underline{browser?country=}EU28\&fuel=Electricity\%20 and\%20 heat&indicator=HeatGenByFuel.$

IEA-ETSAP and IRENA (2013). Production of Bio-ethylene. IEA-ETSAP and IRENA Technology-Policy Brief I13 – January 2013. Available at: <u>https://iea-etsap.org/E-TechDS/PDF/I13IR Bioethy MB Jan2013 final GSOK.pdf</u>.

IFA(2015).Statisticalinformation.Availableat:http://www.fertilizer.org/ifa/HomePage/STATISTICS/Production-and-trade.at:

IfBB (2018). Biopolymers facts and statistics 2018. Production capacities, processing routes, feedstock, land and water use. Hochschule Hannover, University of Applied Sciences and Arts. Available at: <u>https://www.ifbb-hannover.de/files/IfBB/downloads/faltblaetter_broschueren/Biopolymers-Facts-Statistics-2018.pdf</u>.

Ingrao, C., Lo Giudice, A., Tricase, C., Rana, R., Mbohwa, C., Siracusa, V. (2014). Recycled-PET fibre based panels for building thermal insulation: Environmental impact and improvement potential assessment for a greener production. Science of The Total Environment, 493, pp. 914-929. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2014.06.022</u>.

Iowa EPS Products (2020). Eps $360^{\mbox{\scriptsize B}}$ – 100% Recycled. Available at: <u>https://o.b5z.net/i/u/10226297/f/eps360.pdf</u>.

IPCC (2005). IPCC Special Report on Carbon Dioxide Capture and Storage. Prepared by Working Group III of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Metz, B., Davidson, O., de Coninck, H., Loos, M. and Meyer, L. (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA, 442 pp. Available at: https://www.ipcc.ch/report/carbon-dioxide-capture-and-storage/.

IPCC (2006). 2006 IPCC Guidelines for National Greenhouse Gas Inventories - Volume 4: Agriculture, Forestry and Other Land Use. Prepared by the National Greenhouse Gas Inventories Programme, Eggleston, H.S., Buendia, L., Miwa, K., Ngara, T. and Tanabe, K. (eds). Published: IGES, Japan. Available at: <u>https://www.ipcc-nggip.iges.or.jp/public/2006gl/vol4.html</u>.

IPCC (2013). Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Stocker, T.F., Qin, D., Plattner, G.-K., Tignor, M.M.B., Allen, S.K., Boschung, J., Nauels, A., Xia, Y., Bex, V. and Midgley, P.M. (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA, 1535 pp. Available at: https://archive.ipcc.ch/report/ar5/wg1/.

ISO (2012). International Standard ISO 17556 – Plastics – Determination of the ultimate aerobic biodegradability of plastic materials in soil by measuring the oxygen demand in a respirometer or the amount of carbon dioxide evolved. Second edition, 2012-08-15. ISO copyright office, Geneva, Switzerland.

ISOPA (2005). Recycling and Recovering Polyurethanes Options in practice. Available at: <u>http://www.polyurethanes.org/uploads/documents/OptionsPractise.pdf</u>.

Jones, A., Panagos, P., Barcelo, S., Bouraoui, F., Bosco, C., Dewitte, O., Gardi, C., Erhard, M., Hervás, J., Hiederer, R., Jeffery, S., Lükewille, A., Marmo, L., Montanarella, L., Olazábal, C., Petersen, J.E., Penizek, V., Strassburger, T., Tóth, G., Van Den Eeckhaut M., Van Liedekerke, M., Verheijen, F., Viestova, E., Yigini Y. (2012). The State of Soil in Europe - A contribution of the JRC to the European Environment Agency's Environment. State and Outlook Report— SOER 2010. EUR 25186 EN. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg. ISBN 978-92-79-22806-3, doi: 10.2788/77361, JRC68418.

Kasirajan, S. and Ngouajio, M. (2012). Polyethylene and biodegradable mulches for agricultural applications: a review. Agronomy for Sustainable Development 32, pp. 501–529. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-011-0068-3</u>.

Lamont, W.J. (1993). Plastic Mulches for the Production of Vegetable Crops. HortTechnology, 3, 1, pp. 35–39. <u>https://doi.org/10.21273/HORTTECH.3.1.35</u>.

Markwardt, S., Wellenreuther, F., Drescher, A., Harth, J., Busch, M. (2017). Comparative Life Cycle Assessment of Tetra Pak[®] carton packages and alternative packaging systems for liquid food on the Nordic market – Final report, commissioned by Tetra Pak International SA. Institut für Energie- und Umweltforschung Heidelberg gGmbH, Heidelberg. Available at:

https://www.ifeu.de/fileadmin/uploads/oekobilanzen/pdf/LCA Nordic final report incl C ritical Review.pdf. McKenzie, C.L., Lapointe, S.L., Duncan, L.W. (2001). Landscape Fabric as a Physical Barrier to Neonate Diaprepes abbreviatus (Coleoptera: Curculionidae). The Florida Entomologist, 84, 4, pp. 721–722. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/3496409</u>.

Mekonnen, M.M. and Hoekstra, A.Y. (2010). The green, blue and grey water footprint of crops and derived crop products - Volume 1: Main Report. Value of Water Research Report Series No. 47, UNESCO-IHE Institute for Water Education, Delft, the Netherlands.

Michel R. (1938). Berechnung der Verbrennungswärmen fester und flüssiger Brennstoffe nach den Wärmewerten ihrer Einzelbestandteile. Feuerungstechnik, 26, 9, pp. 273-278.

Motagamwala, A.H., Huang, K., Maravelias, C.T., Dumesic, J.A. (2019). Solvent system for effective near-term production of hydroxymethylfurfural (HMF) with potential for long-term process improvement. Energy & Environmental Science 12, 7, pp. 2212-2222 <u>https://doi.org/10.1039/C9EE00447E</u>.

Müller, D. and Müller, B. (2015). Life Cycle Assessment – BDP Mulch Film Study for Cotton Growth in China. Presentation, October 15, 2015.

Nemecek, T. and Schnetzer, J. (2012). Methods of assessment of direct field emissions for LCIs of agricultural production systems - Data v3.0 (2012). Agroscope Reckenholz-Tänikon Research Station ART, Zurich, Switzerland.

Nessi, S., Sinkko, T., Bulgheroni, C., Garcia-Gutierrez, P., Giuntoli, J., Konti, A., Sanye Mengual, E., Tonini, D., Pant, R., Marelli, L., Ardente, F. (2021). Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) of alternative feedstocks for plastics production - Part 1: the *Plastics LCA* method. EUR 30725 EN. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg. ISBN 978-92-76-38145-7 (online), doi:10.2760/271095 (online), JRC125046.

Neuwahl, F., Cusano, G., Gomez Benavides, J., Holbrook, S., Roudier, S. (2019). Best Available Techniques (BAT) Reference Document for Waste Incineration: Industrial Emissions Directive 2010/75/EU (Integrated Pollution Prevention and Control). EUR 29971 EN. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg. ISBN 978-92-76-12993-6 (online), doi:10.2760/761437 (online), JRC118637.

OECD-FAO (2020). OECD-FAO Agricultural Outlook 2020-2029. FAO, Rome/OECD Publishing, Paris. Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/1112c23b-en</u>.

OmniTech International (2010). Life Cycle Impact of Soybean Production and Soy Industrial Products. Available at: <u>http://biodiesel.org/reports/20100201_gen-422.pdf</u>.

OWS (2017). (Bio)degradable Mulching Film: Expert statement. Organic Waste System.Availableat:bioplastics.org/publications/OWSExpert statement mulching films.pdf.

Pargana, N., Pinheiro, M.D., Silvestre, J.D., De Brito, J. (2014). Comparative environmental life cycle assessment of thermal insulation materials of buildings. Energy and Buildings, 82, pp. 466–81. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enbuild.2014.05.057</u>.

Pavel, C.C. and Blagoeva, D.T. (2018). Competitive landscape of the EU's insulation materials industry for energy-efficient buildings. EUR 28816 EN. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg. ISBN 978-92-79-96383-4, doi:10.2760/750646, PUBSY No. JRC108692.

Peano, L., Kounina, A., Magaud, V., Chalumeau, S., Zgola, M., Boucher, J. (2020). Plastic Leak Project – Methodological Guidelines. Quantis and EA.

PlasticsEurope (2005). Eco-profiles of the European Plastics Industry – Polyurethane rigid foam. Available at: <u>https://plasticseurope.org/sustainability/circularity/life-cycle-thinking/eco-profiles-set/</u>.

PlasticsEurope (2015). Plastics – the Facts 2015. An analysis of European plastics production, demand and waste data. Available at: <u>https://plasticseurope.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/2015-Plastics-the-facts.pdf</u>.

PlasticsEurope (2016). Eco-profiles and Environmental Product Declarations of the European Plastics Manufacturers – High-density Polyethylene (HDPE), Low-density Polyethylene (LDPE), Linear Low-density Polyethylene (LLDPE). Available at: https://plasticseurope.org/sustainability/circularity/life-cycle-thinking/eco-profiles-set/.

PlasticsEurope (2019). Plastics – the Facts 2018. An analysis of European plastics production, demand and waste data. Available at: <u>https://plasticseurope.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/2018-Plastics-the-facts.pdf</u>.

PlasticsEurope (2020). Plastics – the Facts 2020. An analysis of European plastics production, demand and waste data. Available at: <u>https://plasticseurope.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/Plastics the facts-WEB-2020 versionJun21 final.pdf</u>.

PlasticsInsight (2019). HDPE (High-Density Polyethylene): Production, Market, Price and its Properties. Available at: <u>https://www.plasticsinsight.com/resin-intelligence/resin-prices/hdpe/</u>.

Posch, M., Seppälä, J., Hettelingh, J.P., Johansson, M., Margni M., Jolliet, O. (2008). The role of atmospheric dispersion models and ecosystem sensitivity in the determination of characterisation factors for acidifying and eutrophying emissions in LCIA. The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment, 13, 6, pp.477–486. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11367-008-0025-9.

PRE (2020). Flexible Films Market in Europe: State of Play – Production, Collection and Recycling Data. Report prepared by Eunomia for Plastics Recyclers Europe. Available at: <u>https://743c8380-22c6-4457-9895-</u>

<u>11872f2a708a.filesusr.com/ugd/dda42a_ff8049bc82bd408faee0d2ba4a148693.pdf</u>.

Promeco (2020). PROMECO – Machines and Plants for waste recycling. Waste treatment machines. Available at: <u>https://www.promeco.it/machines-for-waste-recycling.html</u>.

PWC (2011). Life Cycle Assessment of the Industrial Use of Expanded Polystyrene Packaging in Europe – Case Study: Comparison of Three Fishbox solutions. Reference: 5845, November 2011. Post peer review report. Prepared for: The European Manufacturers of Expanded Polystyrene (EUMEPS) association, Packaging section. Available at: <u>http://www.fishboxes.info/downloads/EUMEPS report PwC 112211.pdf</u>.

Razza, F. and Cerutti, A.K. (2017). Life Cycle and Environmental Cycle Assessment of Biodegradable Plastics for Agriculture. In: Malinconico, M. (eds) Soil Degradable Bioplastics for a Sustainable Modern Agriculture, pp. 169-185. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-662-54130-2_7</u>.

Rigamonti, L., Falbo, A., Grosso, M. (2013). Improvement actions in waste management systems at the provincial scale based on a life cycle assessment evaluation. Waste Management, 33, 11, pp. 2568-2578. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2013.07.016</u>.

Rigamonti, L., Grosso, M., Møller, J., Martinez Sanchez, J., Magnani, S., Christensen, T.H. (2014). Environmental evaluation of plastic waste management scenarios. Resources, Conservation and Recycling, 85, pp. 42-53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2013.12.012.

Rosenbaum, R.K., Bachmann, T.M., Gold, L.S., Huijbregts, M.A.J., Jolliet, O., Juraske, R., Köhler, A., Larsen, H.F., MacLeod, M., Margni, M., McKone, T.E., Payet, J., Schuhmacher, M., van de Meent, D., Hauschild, M.Z. (2008). USEtox – The UNEP-SETAC toxicity model: recommended characterisation factors for human toxicity and freshwater ecotoxicity in Life Cycle Impact Assessment. The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment, 13, 7, pp. 532-546. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11367-008-0038-4</u>.

Saouter, E., Biganzoli, F., Ceriani, L., Versteeg, D., Crenna, E., Zampori, L., Sala, S., Pant, R. (2020). Environmental Footprint: Update of Life Cycle Impact Assessment Methods – Ecotoxicity freshwater, human toxicity cancer, and non-cancer. EUR 29495 EN. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg. ISBN 978-92-76-17143-0. doi:10.2760/300987, JRC114227.

Scarascia-Mugnozza, G., Sica, C., Russo, G. (2011). Plastic materials in European agriculture: actual use and perspectives. Journal of Agricultural Engineering, 42, 3, pp. 15–28. <u>https://doi.org/10.4081/jae.2011.3.15</u>.

Schmidt, J.H., Weidema, B.P., Brandao, M. (2015). A framework for modelling indirect land use changes in Life Cycle Assessment. Journal of Cleaner Production, 99, pp. 230-238. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2015.03.013</u>.

Schrijvers, D.L., Leroux, F., Verney, V., Patel, M.K. (2014). Ex-ante life cycle assessment of polymer nanocomposites using organo-modified layered double hydroxides for potential application in agricultural films. Green Chemistry, 16, 12, pp. 4969-4984. https://doi.org/10.1039/C4GC00830H.

Seabra, J.E.A., Macedo, I.C., Chum, H.L., Faroni, C.E., Sarto, C.A. (2011). Life cycle assessment of Brazilian sugarcane products: GHG emissions and energy use. Biofuels, Bioproducts and Biorefining, 5, 5, pp. 519-532. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/bbb.289</u>.

Seppälä, J., Posch, M., Johansson, M., Hettelingh, J.P. (2006). Country-dependent Characterisation Factors for Acidification and Terrestrial Eutrophication Based on Accumulated Exceedance as an Impact Category Indicator. The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment, 11, 6, pp. 403-416. <u>https://doi.org/10.1065/lca2005.06.215</u>.

Spekreijse, J., Lammens, T., Parisi, C., Ronzon, T., Vis, M. (2019). Insights into the European market for bio-based chemicals. Analysis based on 10 key product categories. EUR 29581 EN. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg. ISBN 978-92-79-98420-4, doi:10.2760/549564, JRC112989.

Starch Europe (2019). Starch Europe – Key Figures 2017. Available at: <u>https://starch.eu/the-european-starch-industry/</u>.

Steinmetz, Z., Wollmann, C., Schaefer, M., Buchmann, C., David, J., Tröger, J., Muñoz, K., Frör, O., Schaumann, G.E. (2016). Plastic mulching in agriculture. Trading short-term agronomic benefits for long-term soil degradation? Science of Total Environment, 550, pp. 690-705. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.01.153</u>.

Struijs, J., Beusen, A., van Jaarsveld, H., Huijbregts, M.A.J. (2009). Aquatic Eutrophication. Chapter 6 in: Goedkoop, M., Heijungs, R., Huijbregts, M.A.J., De Schryver, A., Struijs, J., Van Zelm, R. (2009): ReCiPe 2008 - A life cycle impact assessment method which comprises harmonised category indicators at the midpoint and the endpoint level. Report I: Characterisation. First edition. Available at: https://web.universiteitleiden.nl/cml/ssp/publications/recipe_characterisation.pdf.

Tarara, J. (2000). Microclimate Modification with Plastic Mulch. HortScience, 35, 2, pp. 169-180. <u>https://doi.org/10.21273/HORTSCI.35.2.169</u>.

Tofanelli, M.B.D. and Wortman, S.E. (2020). Benchmarking the Agronomic Performance of Biodegradable Mulches against Polyethylene Mulch Film: A Meta-Analysis. Agronomy, 10, 10, pp. 1618. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy10101618</u>.

Tsiropoulos, I., Faaij, A.P.C., Seabra, J.E.A., Lundquist, L., Schenker, U., Briois, J-F., Patel, M.K. (2014). Life cycle assessment of sugarcane ethanol production in India in comparison to Brazil. The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment, 19, 5, pp. 1049-1067. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11367-014-0714-5</u>.

UBA (2018). Gutachten zur Behandlung biologisch abbaubarer Kunststoffe. UBA Texte 57/2018, Dessau-Roßlau, Germany. Available at: <u>https://www.umweltbundesamt.de/publikationen/gutachten-zur-behandlung-biologisch-abbaubarer</u>.

UNEP (2016). Global Guidance for Life Cycle Impact Assessment Indicators – Volume 1. United Nations Environment Programme – SETAC Life Cycle Initiative. ISBN: 978-92-807-3630-4. Available at: <u>https://www.lifecycleinitiative.org/download/5746/</u>.

UNICA (2021). Observatório da Cana. Area Cultivated with Sugarcane – Total Area by State. Available at: <u>https://observatoriodacana.com.br/historico-de-area-ibge.php?idMn=33&tipoHistorico=5&idioma=2</u>.

Van Oers, L., de Koning, A., Guinee, J.B., Huppes, G. (2002). Abiotic Resource Depletion in LCA – Improving characterisation factors fo abiotic resource depletion as recommended in the new Dutch LCA Handbook. Road and Hydraulic Engineering Institute, Ministry of Transport and Water, Amsterdam. Available at: <u>https://web.universiteitleiden.nl/cml/ssp/projects/lca2/report abiotic depletion web.pdf</u>.

Van Zelm, R., Huijbregts, M.A.J., Den Hollander, H.A., Van Jaarsveld, H.A., Sauter, F.J., Struijs, J., Van Wijnen, H.J., Van de Meent, D. (2008). European characterisation factors for human health damage of PM_{10} and ozone in life cycle impact assessment. Atmospheric Environment, 42, 3, pp. 441-453. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2007.09.072.

Vink, E.T.H. and Davies, S. (2015). Life Cycle Inventory and Impact Assessment data for 2014 Ingeo[™] Polylactide Production. Industrial Biotechnology, 11, 3, pp. 167-180. https://doi.org/10.1089/ind.2015.0003.

Von der Assen, N., Müller, L.J., Steingrube, A., Voll, P., Bardow, A. (2016). Selecting CO₂ Sources for CO₂ Utilization by Environmental-Merit-Order Curves. Environmental Science and Technology, 50, 3, pp. 1093-1101. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.5b03474</u>.

WMO (2014). Scientific Assessment of Ozone Depletion: 2014 – Pursuant to Article 6 of the Montreal Protocol on Substances that Deplete the Ozone Layer. World Meteorological Organisation, Global Ozone Research and Monitoring Project–Report No. 55, Geneva.

Zampori, L. and Pant, R. (2019). Suggestions for updating the Product Environmental Footprint (PEF) method. EUR 29682 EN. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg. ISBN 978-92-76-00654-1 (online), doi:10.2760/424613 (online), JRC115959.

Zevenhoven, R. (2004). Treatment and disposal of polyurethane wastes: options for recovery and recycling. Final report for study funded by Ekokem Oy Ab support funding (apurahoitus) 2003. Helsinki University of Technology, Energy Engineering and Environmental Protection. Espoo, June 2004. Available at: http://users.abo.fi/rzevenho/tkk-eny-19.pdf.

List of figures

Figure 3.1. System boundary for fossil-based PET beverage bottles (Scenario 1)....... 36 Figure 3.2. System boundary for fossil-based HDPE beverage bottles (Scenario 2). 36 Figure 3.3. System boundary for 24% recycled PET beverage bottles (Scenario 3). 37 Figure 3.4. System boundary for 16% recycled HDPE beverage bottles (Scenario 4)...37 Figure 3.5. System boundary for partially bio-based PET beverage bottles (Scenario 5). Figure 3.6. System boundary for bio-based HDPE beverage bottles (Scenario 6). 38 Figure 3.8. Contribution of single emission sources to the total release of macro-plastics (a) and micro-plastics (b) estimated for beverage bottles LCA scenarios to both ocean (Ocean) and the terrestrial environment (Terr.Env; including freshwater sediments). Figure 4.1. System boundary for fossil-based LDPE mulching film (Scenario 1). 128 Figure 4.2. System boundary for 35% recycled LDPE mulching film (Scenario 2). 128 Figure 4.3. System boundary for starch-based mulching film (Scenario 3)...... 129 Figure 4.4. System boundary for PLA-based mulching film (Scenario 4). 129 Figure 4.5. Contribution of single emission sources to the total release of macro-plastics (a) and micro-plastics (b) estimated for mulching film LCA scenarios to both ocean (Ocean) and the terrestrial environment (Terr.Env; including freshwater sediments). Figure 5.1. System boundary for fossil-based EPS insulation boards, including 98% Figure 5.2. System boundary for fossil-based PUR insulation boards (Scenario 2). 189 Figure 5.3. System boundary for 100% recycled EPS insulation boards (Scenario 3). 190 Figure 5.4. System boundary for 100% recycled PET insulation boards (Scenario 4). 190 Figure 5.5. System boundary for partly bio-based PUR insulation boards (Scenario 5). Figure 5.6. System boundary for partly CO₂-based PUR insulation boards (Scenario 6). Figure 5.7. Contribution of single emission sources to the total release of macro-plastics (a) and micro-plastics (b) estimated for insulation boards LCA scenarios to both ocean (Ocean) and the terrestrial environment (Terr.Env; including freshwater sediments). Figure 5.8. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the approach applied to model the use of captured CO_2 as a feedstock for CO_2 -based PUR insulation boards during polyol production, for Climate Change and Resource Use - fossils. The results are expressed per functional unit and include the base case, where the Circular Footprint Formula (CFF) is Figure C.1. Crude oil Mix for EU-27 in the year 2014, as considered in the EF-compliant Figure C.2. Mix of import and deliveries of crude oil in EU-28 in 2014 and 2018. Source:

Figure C.3. Share of origin of crude oil imports and deliveries to EU-28 in 2014 and 2018 (left axis), and relative changes in share between 2014 and 2018 (right axis). .. 311

Figure C.5. Trend in imports of Canadian crude oil to EU-28 (2006-2018). 312

Figure C.6. Potential Climate Change impact (GHG intensity) of the crude oil mix imported to EU-28 in 2014 and 2018, considering the variation of the emission factors for US light tight oil and heavy crude from Canadian oil sands within the range reported in Table C.1.

Figure D.1.1. Contribution of single life cycle stages to the characterised impact assessment results of beverage bottles LCA scenarios for the categories of Climate Change, Ozone Depletion, Human Toxicity – cancer, Human Toxicity – non-cancer, Particulate Matter, and Ionising Radiation. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 3.4.

Figure D.2.1. Contribution of single life cycle stages to the characterised impact assessment results of agricultural mulching film LCA scenarios for the categories of Climate Change, Ozone Depletion, Human Toxicity – cancer, Human Toxicity – non-cancer, Particulate Matter, and Ionising Radiation. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 4.4.

Figure D.2.2. Contribution of single life cycle stages to the characterised impact assessment results of agricultural mulching film LCA scenarios for the categories of Photochemical Ozone Formation, Acidification, Eutrophication – terrestrial, Eutrophication – freshwater, Eutrophication – marine, and Ecotoxicity – freshwater. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 4.4.

Figure D.3.1. Contribution of single life cycle stages to the characterised impact assessment results of building insulation boards LCA scenarios for the categories of Climate Change, Ozone Depletion, Human Toxicity – cancer, Human Toxicity – non-cancer, Particulate Matter, and Ionising Radiation. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 5.4.

Figure D.3.2. Contribution of single life cycle stages to the characterised impact assessment results of building insulation boards LCA scenarios for the categories of Photochemical Ozone Formation, Acidification, Eutrophication – terrestrial, Eutrophication – freshwater, Eutrophication – marine, and Ecotoxicity – freshwater. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 5.4.

Figure E.1.2. Characterised potential impacts of beverage bottles for different End of Life scenarios, for the categories of Photochemical Ozone Formation, Acidification, Eutrophication – terrestrial, Eutrophication – freshwater, Eutrophication – marine, and Ecotoxicity – freshwater. The EU-average End of Life scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity analysis. Results are not intended to compare the different beverage bottles scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 3.4.

Figure E.3.2. Characterised potential impacts of building insulation boards for different End of Life scenarios, for the categories of Photochemical Ozone Formation, Acidification,

List of tables

Table 1.1. Overview of the materials and related feedstock sources considered in the alternative product scenarios analysed in the LCA case studies described in this report. 13

Table 1.2. Overview of the materials and related feedstock sources considered in the alternative product scenarios analysed in the non-revised LCA case studies originally accompanying the updated draft *Plastics LCA* method (not included in this report)......14

Table 2.1. Impact categories considered in the LCA case studies and correspondingimpact assessment models (as prescribed in the EU Product Environmental Footprintmethod and consistently adopted in the *Plastics LCA* method).19

Table 3.2. Functional unit defined for beverage bottles LCA scenarios.
 32

Table 3.3. Calculation of the reference flow for beverage bottles LCA scenarios.
 33

Table 3.5. Calculation of the overall average sea distance for imports of virgin fossil-
based PET to Europe.59

Table 3.11. Product-specific parameters considered to apply the *PLP method* to quantify the macro-plastics loss and release of the investigated beverage bottles LCA scenarios. 74

Table 3.12. Calculation of the potential Climate Change impact due to GHG emissions

 from iLUC associated with beverage bottles LCA scenarios relying on bio-based polymers.

 76

Table 3.18. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of biobased HDPE beverage bottles (per functional unit).

 83

Table 3.20. Potential Climate Change impact of GHG emissions from iLUC and resultingtotal Climate Change impact of beverage bottles LCA scenarios. Results are not intendedto compare the different scenarios.85

Table 3.26. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the recycled material content inpartially recycled HDPE beverage bottles, increased from 16% to 30% and 100%. Resultsare expressed per functional unit.99

Table 3.34. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the handling of non-released biogenic carbon at End of Life (landfilling) for bio-based PET, bio-based HDPE and PEF beverage

bottles, considering that the EU-average End of Life scenario assumed as a base case is applied. Only the Climate Change indicator is affected, and presented in the table. Results are not intended to compare the different beverage bottles scenarios. 112

Table 4.1. LCA scenarios assessed for the mulching film case study and respective Endof Life options and scenarios.124

Table 4.2. Functional unit defined for mulching film LCA scenarios.
 125

Table 4.3. Calculation of the reference flow for mulching film LCA scenarios.
 126

Table 4.4. Calculation of the overall average sea distance for imports of virgin fossil-
based LDPE to Europe.142

Table 4.6. Product-specific parameters considered to apply the *PLP method* to quantify the macro-plastics loss and release of the investigated mulching film LCA scenarios. .. 153

Table 4.8. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of virginLDPE mulching film (per functional unit).157

Table 4.9. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of 35%recycled LDPE mulching film (per functional unit).158

Table 4.10. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results ofstarch-based mulching film (per functional unit).159

Table 4.11. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results of PLA-
based mulching film (per functional unit).160

Table 4.12. Potential Climate Change impact of GHG emissions from iLUC and resultingtotal Climate Change impact of mulching film LCA scenarios. Results are not intended tocompare the different scenarios.161

Table 4.14. Total plastic loss, final release to ocean and final release to the terrestrial environment⁽¹⁾ estimated for mulching film LCA scenarios, including the contribution of both macro- and micro-plastics. Values in light blue cells refer to, or include the contribution of, a loss/release of biodegradable material, the fate of which is not accounted for in the calculation. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios.

Table 4.16. Contribution of individual life cycle stages to the most relevant impact categories identified for each mulching film LCA scenario (¹). Most relevant stages (i.e. those contributing to at least 80% of the total impact) are highlighted in yellow...... 167

Table 4.17. Assumed and calculated values of relevant parameters affected by thesensitivity analysis on the thickness of conventional non-biodegradable mulching film, asdescribed in this section.172

Table 4.19. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the recycled material content inpartially recycled LDPE mulching film, increased from 35% to 50% and 100%. Resultsare expressed per functional unit.175

Table 4.20. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the use of additives in starch-basedmulching film (considering their exclusion from the production of thermoplastic starch).Results are expressed per functional unit.177

Table 5.1. LCA scenarios assessed for the insulation boards case study and respectiveEnd of Life options and scenarios185

Table 5.2. Functional unit defined for insulation boards LCA scenarios.
 186

Table 5.4. Product-specific parameters considered to apply the *PLP method* to quantify the macro-plastics loss and release of the investigated insulation boards LCA scenarios.

Table 5.6. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results for fossil-based EPS insulation boards (per functional unit).212

Table 5.8. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results for 100%recycled EPS insulation boards (per functional unit).214

Table 5.9. Characterised, normalised and weighted impact assessment results for 100%recycled PET insulation boards (per functional unit).215

Table 5.12. Potential Climate Change impact of GHG emissions from iLUC and resultingtotal Climate Change impact of insulation boards LCA scenarios. Results are not intendedto compare the different scenarios.218

Table 5.16. Contribution of individual life cycle stages to the most relevant impact categories identified for each insulation board LCA scenario (¹). Most relevant stages (i.e. those contributing to at least 80% of the total impact) are highlighted in yellow. 224

Table 5.17. Results of the sensitivity analysis on the emission factor applied to quantify the contribution of GHG emissions from iLUC to the Climate Change impact of bio-based PUR insulation boards, and resulting total Climate Change impact (in brackets). 229

Table A.1: Weighting factors applied to each selection criteria specified in Section A.2.1for the calculation of the total score of candidate products.278

Table B.1. Normalisation and weighting factors applied in the illustrative LCA case studies.
 307

Table C.2. Calculation of the potential Climate Change impact (GHG intensity) of thecrude oil mix imported to EU-28 in 2014. Total coverage of crude oil imports consideredfor calculation is 91%.315

Table C.3. Calculation of the potential Climate Change impact (GHG intensity) of thecrude oil mix imported to EU-28 in 2018. Total coverage of crude oil imports consideredfor calculation is 95%.316

Table C.4. Total GHG emissions associated with the crude oil production datasetsincluded in the *ecoinvent* 3.6 database, and comparison with literature ranges. Source:Meili et al. (2018).319

Annex A – Selection of plastic products for the case studies

A.1. Introduction

A set of criteria was defined for the selection of relevant plastic products to be investigated in the illustrative LCA case studies developed to demonstrate and evaluate applicability of the *Plastics LCA* method. Specifically, the definition and application of a selection methodology aimed at: (i) identifying five candidate products for the initial *screening LCA case studies* conducted to test applicability and reliability of the first draft of the *Plastics LCA* method (see Section 1.2); and (ii) proposing an extended list with ten additional candidate products to be considered for the selection of relevant products to be investigated in the ten *detailed LCA case studies* accompanying the revised version of the *Plastics LCA* method developed after the stakeholder consultation of November-December 2018 (Section 1.2).

In order to apply an appropriate methodology for the selection of relevant plastic products, different aspects were taken into account, along with the overarching aim of enabling demonstration of the *Plastics LCA* method on plastic products from different feedstocks, including both conventional fossil-based resources and alternative feedstocks such as recycled plastic waste, biomass, and CO_2 from gaseous effluents. Most relevant aspects considered to define appropriate selection criteria included:

- the market potential of plastic polymers or products relying on alternative feedstocks, including market trends and criticality;
- the different market sectors where such polymers or products are used;
- the promise for deployment, including technology readiness levels of underlying production and/or manufacturing processes for plastic polymers and products;
- the availability and quality of techno-scientific data needed for the LCA analysis;
- the relevance and peculiarity of applicable End of Life (EoL) options and/or scenarios;
- the intended lifetime and durability of the product;
- the type of application, especially differentiating between flexible and rigid plastic products; and
- the recyclability of the waste plastic product at End of Life.

The identification of potential candidates focused on simple plastic products from most common plastic conversion processes (e.g. injection moulding, blow moulding, extrusion), and not on polymers, building blocks, or complex products such as multi-components requiring different conversion steps. However, market data on plastic products based on alternative feedstocks were not publicly available. Therefore, statistics on bio-based polymers were used to understand the market of bio-based products, both at worldwide (European Bioplastics, 2017; Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017) and EU level (Spekreijse et al., 2018). Similarly, a French study on recycled polymers (Deloitte and Touche, 2015) was considered to understand the market of recycled plastic waste-based products. No data on CO_2 -based polymers or plastic products were publicly available, instead.

According to such literature (European Bioplastics, 2017; Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017; Deloitte and Touche, 2015), plastic products and polymers derived from alternative feedstocks are used in the following market sectors:

- agriculture and horticulture;
- automotive and transport;
- building and construction;
- consumer goods;

- electrics and electronics;
- flexible packaging;
- rigid packaging; and
- textiles.

Plastic products and polymers from alternative feedstocks are mentioned and/or analysed in several scientific papers, studies, reports and projects (see Table A.4), and particularly in the following ones:

- BIO-SPRI study (EC, 2019b);
- Market studies (European Bioplastics, 2017; Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017; Molenveld et al., 2015; Van Den Oever et al., 2017; Deloitte and Touche, 2015; OECD, 2017; HCGA, 2009; Kaeb et al., 2016; Dommermuth and Raschka, 2015);
- Research projects and studies, including H2020 projects (Spekreijse et al., 2018; Open-Bio, 2018; STAR-ProBio, 2018; BioMotive, 2018; RefuCoat, 2018; BARBARA, 2018; Polybioskin, 2018; BioBarr, 2018; Embraced, 2018; PEFerence, 2018);
- The systematic review of selected LCA studies in the field of plastics conducted to inform and support the initial development of the *Plastics LCA* method (see Annex K in Nessi et al., 2021).

The developed selection methodology was partially based on the one applied in the *BioSpri* study, which was carried out for DG RTD (Task 1 of contract "Study on Support to R&I Policy in the Area of Bio-based Products and Services") and conducted a number of LCA case studies on innovative bio-based (plastic) products (EC, 2019b). In such study, a number of main criteria were defined and further broken down into sub-criteria, as summarised below, to select relevant products to be assessed:

- Market potential: types of jobs created, number of jobs created, market size/volume in specific sectors in terms of total amount of products and incomes, relative projected market growth.
- Promise for deployment: projected availability of feedstock (in terms of volume required, length of supply response and possible technical/environmental/economic supply restrictions), possibility of exchanging the feedstock with a residual feedstock, development status of technology, ensuring food security and safety.
- Available data: Life Cycle Impact Assessment (LCIA) data on potential environmental impacts, Life Cycle Inventory (LCI) data about feedstock, LCI data about conversion technology, LCI data about End of Life scenarios, product with innovative functionalities, new collaborations to enhancing synergies and coherence as compared to the production of the fossil-based reference product.
- *Innovation*: use of scarce resources.
- Potential sustainability benefits: direct and indirect land use change, relevance for key policies.

In the *BioSpri* study, the relevance and consequent prioritisation of the products to be investigated were determined using a scoring model, where the individual sub-criteria of each candidate product were assigned a score varying from 0 (worst case, no data) to 3 (best case, well documented data and best performances). According to the Authors of the *BioSpri* study, most of the scores were derived from relevant EU projects on biobased products, EU frameworks and regulations, or from the authors' experience on the subject.

Unfortunately, references on specific data sources used for individual products and criteria were not provided for the entire set of candidate products and criteria considered in the *BioSpri* study. However, the latter provided useful information on a number of potentially relevant bio-based plastic products considered as candidates in this selection

procedure, namely: agricultural clips, binders and seeding pots; food rigid packaging / food containers; single-use carrier bags; beverage (PET) bottles; carpet; food packaging film; single-use cups for cold drinks; agricultural mulching film; lubricants; and single-use cutlery.

In this study, a scoring model similar to the one developed in the *BioSpri* study was applied for the selection of relevant plastic products to be investigated in the illustrative case studies (see Section A.2). However, it was also considered that the objectives are different between the two studies. For example, alternative feedstocks other than biomass, such as recycled plastic waste or captured CO_2 , were additionally considered here. Moreover, documented thresholds were used in the scoring system.

Therefore, compared to the *BioSpri* study, the following actions were taken:

- the criteria were adapted and simplified, in order to build a reproducible selection methodology based on different aspects, such as policy priority, market potential (for polymers), promise for deployment, availability of LCA studies/data, and End of Life options/scenarios;
- the scoring system was also simplified by considering only two scores/options, i.e. 0= no priority, 1 = priority;
- some criteria were not retained, such as the ones more relevant for research and innovation studies (e.g. the relative projected market growth or policy opportunity), the ones that were already covered under other criteria (e.g. the availability of LCIA data on potential environmental impacts), or the ones that were already covered in other parts of the study (e.g. ensuring food security and safety).

Finally, additional criteria were applied to the entire set of identified candidate products, to achieve a balanced group of case studies, i.e. presenting a balanced coverage of relevant products and scenarios in terms of, e.g., durability of the products (short-lived vs long lived), their biodegradability (biodegradable under specific conditions vs non-biodegradable), and of considered materials and feedstocks for the products (see Section A.3). These additional criteria were not used in the scoring, but as a second-step checking exercise aiming at avoiding duplicates, preventing the selection of similar products, polymers and/or feedstocks, and at defining a more balanced group of case studies, as discussed above.

Based on the proposed criteria, a preselection of 15 candidate products was made, ranked in order of relevance for further possible investigation. Five products were then selected for the initial *screening LCA case studies*, whereas an extended list with 10 additional candidate products was proposed for discussion with stakeholders and collect possible feedback for the selection of relevant products to be investigated in the ten *detailed LCA case studies* (see Section A.4). A final list of 10 products to be considered in the *detailed case studies* was finally developed, taking into account the inputs received during the stakeholder consultation of November-December 2018 (Section A.4).

A.2. Criteria for the selection and scoring of candidate plastic products

This section describes the criteria and sub-criteria defined for the selection of relevant plastic products to be investigated in the case studies from a list of potential candidates, and the scoring system applied.

A.2.1. Selection criteria

The following selection criteria were applied:

- a) <u>Policy priority</u>
- Priority was given to products other than the ones already covered by relevant existing EU legislation, such as lightweight plastic carrier bags addressed in Directive

2015/720 (EC, 2015), or by other initiatives, such as straws or disposable tableware prohibited to be placed on the market by the Single Use Plastic Directive (EC, 2019a).

b) <u>Market potential</u>

Including the following sub-criteria:

b.1) Market size of bio-based polymers

 Priority was given to the ten bio-based polymers with higher production capacities in the different market sectors. Since the production capacities of bio-based polymers at European level were not available for the entire set of candidate polymers, global production data were considered (European Bioplastics, 2017; Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017).

b.2) Market size of recycled plastic waste-based polymers

- Priority was given to the main recycled plastic waste-based polymers used in the different market sectors. Since data at European level could not be found, statistics on recycled plastic waste-based polymers provided by a French study were considered (Deloitte and Touche, 2015).
- The *market size of CO₂-based polymers* was not analysed, as statistics on these polymers were not publicly available at the time of this study.

b.3) Identifying market trend

Priority was given to those bio-based polymers with an expected positive trend from 2016 to 2021. Since market trend data of bio-based polymers at European level were not available for the entire set of candidate polymers, global production data were considered (Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017). Market trend data on recycled plastic waste-based polymers or CO₂-based polymers were not available.

b.4) Market criticality

- Priority was given to critical alternative feedstock-based polymers that are mainly imported, i.e. a polymer was defined critical when its import was at least equal to 50% w/w of its consumption. Market criticality of bio-based polymers was evaluated based on an EU database (Spekreijse et al., 2018), which unfortunately did not cover the entire set of candidate bio-based polymers. Market criticality data on recycled plastic waste-based polymers or CO₂-based polymers were not available.
- c) <u>Promise for deployment</u>
- Priority was given to alternative feedstock-based polymers and products relying on well-established production and/or manufacturing technologies, i.e. technologies with a technology readiness level (TRL) equal or superior to 8. In the case of bio-based products, the TRL values were found in an EU database (Spekreijse et al., 2018), while in the case of recycled-based plastic products, the TRL values were retrieved from a French study (Deloitte and Touche, 2015). Technologies for the production and/or manufacturing of CO₂-based polymers and products were considered to be at a research and innovation stage, with a TRL lower than 8.
- d) <u>Availability and quality of data needed for the LCA analysis</u>

Including the following sub-criteria:

d.1) Quality of available LCA studies

 Priority was given to alternative feedstock-based plastic products for which high quality LCA papers were available, based on the systematic review of selected LCA studies conducted by JRC (see Annex K in Nessi et al., 2021).

d.2) LCA scenario number

- The availability of techno-scientific data needed for the LCA analysis was evaluated considering the number of LCA scenarios investigated for each alternative feedstock-based plastic product, based on the available literature data (see Table A.4). This criterion has a higher scoring than the other criteria, because it counted the total number of individual LCA scenarios available from literature. In other words, each scenario counted as 1, and the total number of scenarios available ranged from 1 to 12, depending on the product and the number of scenarios available.
- e) End of Life (EoL) options/scenarios
- Priority was given to alternative feedstock-based plastic products which may remain in or onto soil after use for biodegradation.

A.2.2. Scoring criteria

The total score of each candidate product was calculated by applying the <u>weighting</u> <u>factors</u> reported in Table A.1 to the different criteria and sub-criteria described in Section A.2.1. Priority was given to market-related criteria (under "market potential"), which were assigned a weighting factor of 3. These were followed by the criteria focusing on the number of LCA scenarios investigated in the literature, and on applicable End of Life options/scenarios, with a weighting factor of 2. Criteria related to policy priority, promise for deployment, and quality of available LCA studies were assigned a weighting factor of 1, instead.

The results of the scoring exercise for the identified candidate plastic products are reported in Table A.5 (scoring matrix).

Selection criteria	Selection sub-criteria	Weighting factor
a) Policy priority	-	1
b) Market potential	b.1) Market size of bio-based polymers	3
	b.2) Market size of recycled plastic waste-based polymers	3
	b.3) Identifying market trend	3
	b.4) Market criticality	3
c) Promise for deployment (TRL)	-	1
d) Availability and quality of data needed for the LCA analysis	d.1) Quality of available LCA studies	1
	d.2) Number of LCA scenarios	2
e) End of Life options/scenarios	-	2

Table A.1: Weighting factors applied to each selection criteria specified in Section A.2.1 for the calculation of the total score of candidate products.

A.3. Additional criteria for the selection of relevant plastic products

In order to ensure a balanced coverage of the relevant products and scenarios, the criteria described in this Section were additionally applied to the entire set of identified candidate products. These additional criteria were not used in the scoring (Section A.2.2), but rather as discriminatory criteria, applied in a second step, and aiming at avoiding duplicates, i.e. selection of similar products (similar polymers, feedstocks, markets, uses and LCA scenarios), and at defining a more balanced group of case studies.

f) <u>End of Life (EoL)-related aspects, including littering</u>

Including the following sub-criteria:

f.1) Littering (marine)

- Priority was given to the ten single-use plastic products addressed in the Single Use Plastic Directive (EC, 2019a).
- The target was to have at least two, ideally three, selected products with a marine littering potential for the initial *screening LCA case studies*.

f.2) Expected lifetime/durability

- The objective was to have a balanced variety of expected product lifetimes, in order to include both single-use/disposable items (such as packaging), and durable products used, for example, in the building and construction or in the automotive sectors. To this aim, the lifetime of the different candidate products was categorised as follows: "short" if lower than one year, "long" if ranging from one to ten years, and "very long" if larger than ten years.
- The target was to have, for the initial *screening LCA case studies*, three selected products with short lifetime and two with long, or very long, lifetime.

f.3) Recyclability

- Priority was given to alternative feedstock-based plastic products or polymers that are recyclable at End of Life.
- The target was to have at least two, ideally three, selected products with high recyclability for the initial *screening LCA case studies*.

f.4) Bio-degradability

- Priority was given to alternative feedstock-based plastic products or polymers that are biodegradable under specific conditions (i.e. in technical/industrial systems or in/onto soil).
- The target was to have ideally two selected products with biodegradability properties for the initial screening LCA case studies. During the identification of candidate products, it was not always possible to differentiate between biodegradability in technical/industrial systems and biodegradability in nature (soil), due to lack of data.

g) <u>Uses</u>

Including the following sub-criteria:

g.1) Single-use vs multiple-use products

- The objective was to have a balanced variety of single-use and multiple-use products. To this aim, candidate products were classified as "single-use" products when meeting the definition provided in the Single Use Plastic Directive (EC, 2019a). Other products were classified as "multiple-use" ones.
- The target was to have at least three selected products categorised as single-use for the initial *screening LCA case studies*.

g.2) Rigid vs flexible applications

- The objective was to have a balanced variety of flexible and rigid applications (such as flexible packaging and rigid packaging).
- The target was to have at least one selected product categorised as flexible for the initial screening LCA case studies.

h) <u>Market coverage</u>

h.1) Import dependency

- The import dependency was already analysed under point *b.4*) market criticality (see Section A.2.1).
- The target of the additional market coverage criteria was to have at least two selected products with high import dependency for the initial *screening LCA case studies*.

A.4. Lists of selected products

By applying the selection and scoring criteria described in Section A.2, the entire set of identified candidate products was assigned a total score, as reported in the total scoring matrix shown in Table A.5. For clarity, the total scores of individual products, grouped in the different market sectors, are reported in Table A.2.

For the initial *screening LCA case studies*, the candidate products with the highest score in each market sector were selected. Considering that the main objective of the screening case studies was to apply and test the first draft of the *Plastics LCA* method, products with a good availability and quality of life cycle inventory data were selected. Moreover, in order to ensure a balanced coverage of the investigated products and scenarios, and more precisely to reach the lifetime/durability objectives considered as additional selection criteria (Section A.3), cleansing wipes, the first product in the consumer goods sector, were not selected for the initial *screening LCA case studies*, but were considered later for the ten *detailed LCA case studies* (see below). Textile fibres were also not selected, neither for the initial screening case studies more for the ten detailed ones, as being an intermediate product, while the case studies were intended to address finished products with a defined functional unit (to ensure proper illustration of the *Plastics LCA* method). Nevertheless, fibres were proposed as a possible candidate product for the *detailed LCA case studies* during the stakeholder consultation of November-December 2018.

Eventually, the following products were selected for the five *screening LCA case studies*, based on their total score and after applying the additional criteria described in Section A.3:

- 1. Beverage bottles;
- 2. Flexible food packaging film;
- 3. Agricultural mulching film;
- 4. Insulation boards for buildings;
- 5. Automotive interior panels.

Therefore, for some of the additional criteria reported in Section A.3, such as expected product lifetime, biodegradability, and single-use vs multiple-use products, the requirements have been exactly fulfilled. For other additional criteria such as potential to contribute to marine littering, recyclability, rigid vs flexible applications, and import dependency, the minimum objectives were satisfied, instead (see Table A.3).

The products selected for the initial *screening LCA case studies* covered different LCA scenarios, making it possible to investigate the applicability of the draft *Plastics LCA* method to various conventional and alternative polymers and feedstocks, including fossil-based, bio-based, recycled plastic waste-based and CO_2 -based ones. A range of different End of Life options and scenarios could also be evaluated in the framework of the *screening LCA case studies*.

In addition to the five products selected for the initial *screening LCA case studies*, ten additional candidates were then proposed for the identification of the entire set of relevant products to be investigated in the ten *detailed LCA case studies* carried out after the stakeholder consultation of November-December 2018 (based on the revised version of the *Plastics LCA* method). In practice, an extended list of 15 suggested candidate products was defined for discussion with stakeholders and collect possible feedback. The list was compiled by considering those products (such as, for example, cleansing wipes and sanitary towels), only one representative product was proposed for consideration. The following list of candidate products for the ten *detailed LCA case studies* was thus ultimately proposed for discussion and collection of feedback during the stakeholder consultation:

- 1. Beverage bottles (already considered for the *screening LCA case studies*);
- 2. Flexible food packaging film (already considered for the *screening LCA case studies*);
- 3. Agricultural mulching film (already considered for the *screening LCA case studies*);
- 4. Insulation boards for buildings (already considered for the *screening LCA case studies*);
- 5. Automotive interior panels (already considered for the *screening LCA case studies*);
- 6. Textile fibre (e.g. yarn);
- 7. Cleansing wipes;
- 8. Printer housing panels;
- 9. Trays for food;
- 10. Loose fill chips;
- 11. Other consumer goods (to be specified);
- 12. Cups;
- 13. Other agricultural products (to be specified; indicative examples are tree shelters, nets, twines, garden tools, plant clips, binders see Table A.4);
- 14. Foam for consumer goods;
- 15. Other packaging (non-food) (to be specified; an indicative example being packaging for electric and electronic appliances see Table A.4).

A balanced coverage of potential product scenarios to be investigated was reached also for the 10 additionally suggested candidate products for the *detailed LCA case studies* (i.e. beyond the five already considered in the screening LCAs). In particular, some objectives of the additional criteria from Section A.3, such as expected product lifetime and single-use vs multiple-use applications, were met (see Table A.3).

The final list of products ultimately selected for assessment in the ten *detailed LCA case studies* was defined taking into account the inputs received during the stakeholder consultation of November-December 2018. Based on the specific suggestions, the five products already investigated in the *screening LCA case studies* were confirmed to be eligible for further detailed assessment, and three additional candidates included in the preliminary list were selected (i.e. trays for food, printer housing panels and cleansing wipes). A specific product was then identified as representative of the category "Other agricultural products" (i.e. pots for plants and flowers) and selected as additional product for investigation. Finally, a product not included in the original preliminary list (i.e. stacking chairs) was selected based on specific stakeholder recommendations, as
representative of the furniture sector. Overall, the following ten products were thus selected for inclusion in the *detailed LCA case studies*:

- 1. Beverage bottles;
- 2. Food packaging film;
- 3. Trays for food;
- 4. Agricultural mulching film;
- 5. Flowers/plants pots;
- 6. Insulation boards for buildings;
- 7. Automotive interior panels;
- 8. Printer housing panels;
- 9. Monobloc stacking chairs;
- 10. Cleansing wipes.

Table A.2: Scoring results for candidate plastic products (grouped by market sector), selection ofrelevant products for the five screening LCA case studies, and identification of a restricted list of 15candidates for the ten detailed LCA case studies.

Product	Relevant products for the screening LCA case studies and proposal of candidates for the detailed LCA case studies	Score	
Rigid packaging		485	
Beverage bottles	x (screening + detailed)	139	
Trays for food	x (detailed)	99	
Loose fill chips	x (detailed)	55	
Cups	x (detailed)	38	
Containers/boxes for food		36	
Beverage cartons		29	
Caps for non-beverage bottles		22	
Crates		22	
Containers/boxes for non-food		12	
Caps for beverage bottles		12	
Non-beverage bottles		12	
Rigid-packaging		6	
Pallets		3	
Tableware		0	
Straws		0	
Flexible packaging		366	
Food packaging	x (screening + detailed)	312	
Other packaging (non-food)	x (detailed)	32	
Packaging of packaging		22	
Carrier bags		0	
Garbage bags		0	

Consumer goods		226
Wipes	x (detailed)	68
Sanitary towels		49
Other consumer goods	x (detailed)	48
Foam for consumer goods	x (detailed)	33
Toys/Houseware		12
Fibres		6
Electro-domestic parts		4
Injection moulding product		3
Cigarette buds		3
Automotive & transport		154
Interior panels	x (screening + detailed)	58
Other automotive components		24
Dashboard fascia		19
Automotive textiles		19
Doorhandles		19
Foam for automotive		9
Automotive flexible plastic part		6
Agriculture & horticulture		144
Mulching film	x (screening + detailed)	77
Other agricultural products	x (detailed)	34
Pots		33
Building & construction		87
Insulation material	x (screening + detailed)	48
Other construction products		30
Ropes		6
Frames		3
Textiles		80
Textile fibres	x (detailed)	70
Carpets		10
Electrics & electronics		70
Printers housing panels	x (detailed)	44
Laptop covers		9
Electro-domestic parts		8
Wire coatings		6
Printed Wiring Boards		3
Flexible & rigid packaging		28
Food packaging		28

Criteria*	Sub-criteria	5 products selected for the initial screening LCA case studies	Additional 10 candidate products proposed for the detailed LCA case studies							
		Minimum number of products fulfilling the criteria								
	f.1) littering (marine)	potentially contributing: 2	potentially contributing: 3							
f) End of Life (EoL) aspects	f.2) expected lifetime/durability	short: 3 long: 1 very long: 1	short: 6 long: 4							
including littering	f.3) recyclability	low:3 high:2	low:7 high:3							
	f.4) bio-degradability	not biodegradable: 2 biodegradable: 3	not biodegradable: 3 biodegradable: 7							
	g.1) single-use vs multiple-use products	multiple-use: 2 single-use: 3	multiple-use: 4 single-use: 6							
g) Uses	g.2) rigid vs flexible applications	flexible: 2 rigid: 3	flexible: 4 rigid: 6							
h) Market coverage	h.1) import dependency	low:1 high:4	low:2 high:8							

Table A.3: Results of the application of the additional selection criteria in Section A.3 to the products selected for the five initial screening LCA case studies, and to the ten additional candidates proposed for the ten detailed LCA case studies.

(*) Related to the entire set of case studies (not to the selection of each single case study).

Table A.4: Alternative feedstock-based plastic products available in different market sectors andconsidered as candidates for investigation in the illustrative LCA case studies. Additional examplesand references are also included.

Market Sector	Product	Alternative feedstock- based polymer	Additional examples	References
		PLA		(Open-Bio, 2018)
		Bio-PBAT		(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017; Bilck et al., 2010)
Ø	Mulching film	Bio-PBS		(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017; Succinity, 2013)
ultur	2	Kenaf-based polymer		(Wolfensberger and Dinkel, 1997)
re & hortic		Starch blends		(BioSpri, 2018; Valpack Consulting Consortium, 2010; Open-Bio, 2018; STAR-ProBio, 2018)
		PLA	Tree shelters (tubes used to protect young seedlings)	(Arnold and Alston, 2012)
ltu	Other agricultural	R-PP	Nets, twines	(Molenveld et al., 2015)
Agricul	products	Starch blends	Garden tools, plant clips, binders, plant protecting structures, terratube	(BioSpri, 2018; Spekreijse et al., 2018; Biopolymers, 2018)
		PLA		(Molenveld et al., 2015)
	Pots	PLA-E		(Molenveld et al., 2015)
	1000	Starch blends		(BioSpri, 2018; Spekreijse et al., 2018)
	Automotive	Bio-PET	Headliners, floor mats, sun visors	(European Bioplastics, 2017)
	flexible plastic parts	Bio-PUR	Regenerated fibres for textiles for covering vehicles seats	(BioMotive, 2018)
	Automotive textiles	Bio-PE	Interior fabrics	(European Bioplastics, 2017)
ť	Dashboard	Bio-PUR		(BioMotive, 2018)
odi	fascia	Bio-PA		(BARBARA, 2018)
ans		Bio-PUR		(BioMotive, 2018)
ţ,	Door nandles	Bio-PA		(BARBARA, 2018)
ive 8	Foam for automotive	Bio-PUR	Foam for seats	(BioMotive, 2018)
Jot		PLA	Panels for aircraft interiors	(Vidal et al., 2018)
Autom		Hemp-based (66%v)+epoxy resin(34%v) + hardener	Interior side panels	(Wötzel et al., 1999)
	Interior panels	Linseed oil- based	Panels for aircraft interiors	(Vidal et al., 2018)
		Bio-PBS		(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017; Succinity, 2013)
		Bio-PP (flax reinforced)	Under-floor panels	(Diener and Siehler, 1999)

Market Sector	Product	Alternative feedstock- based polymer	Additional examples	References
	Other	РНА		(Spekreijse et al., 2018; Bio-on, 2018)
	automotive components	РНВ		(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017)
	-	R-PP		(Deloitte and Touche, 2015)
	Frame	Starch blends		(STAR-ProBio, 2018)
2		bio-PUR	Coating material	(Gonzalez-Garay et al., 2017)
tio	_	PLA		(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017)
instruc	Insulation material	Bio-fibres	Pre-manufactured components/insulation: bio- fibre based insulation mats	(Open-Bio, 2018)
S		Miscanthus		(Uihlein et al., 2008)
ding &	Other	Bio-PE	Moulds for resin transfer moulding, truss joint prototype	(BARBARA, 2018)
uile	products	R-PE (HD-MD)		(Deloitte and Touche, 2015)
		R-PP		(Deloitte and Touche, 2015)
	Ropes	Bio-PA		(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017)
	Cigarette buds	Starch blends		(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017; HCGA, 2009)
	Electro- domestic parts	CO ₂ -based PPC	Parts for a vacuum cleaner or a refrigerator	(Dommermuth and Raschka, 2015)
	Fibres	Bio-PA		
	Foam for	PLA	Particleboards (traditional and ultralight with an expanded foam core)	(Ganne-Chdeville and Diederichs, 2015)
	consumer	Bio-PUR		(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017)
spc	goods	Starch blends	Foam for washing machine port-hole spacer, foam display boards	(Razza et al., 2015; Guo et al., 2013; Guo et al., 2011)
ler god	Injection moulding products	Bio-PBS	Coffee capsules, tableware, cups	(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017; MCPP, 2016)
Шn		R-PE (HD-MD)		(Deloitte and Touche, 2015)
ons	Other	R-PE (LD-LLD)		(Deloitte and Touche, 2015)
Ŭ	goods	R-PP		(Deloitte and Touche, 2015)
		R-PS		(Deloitte and Touche, 2015)
		PLA	Sanitary towels, nappies, dressings, Absorbent Hygiene Products (AHP)	(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017; NatureWorks, 2018; Polybioskin, 2018; Hakala et al., 1997; Vink and Davies, 2015)
	Sanitary towels	РНА	Sanitary towels, nappies, dressings	(Polybioskin, 2018)
		РНВ	Absorbent Hygiene Products (AHP)	(BioMotive, 2018)
		Starch blends	Super Adsorbent Polymer (SAP) for nappies	(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017; McIntyre, 2017)

Market Sector	Product	Alternative feedstock- based polymer	Additional examples	References
	Toys/ Houseware	Bio-PE		(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017)
		PLA	Wet wipes, flushable and dispersible wet baby wipes, dressings	(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017; Butschli, 2008; Total-Corbion, 2018; NatureWorks, 2018; Polybioskin, 2018; Vink and Davies, 2015)
	Wipes	РНА	Wipes, dressings	(Polybioskin, 2018)
		РНВ	Absorbent Hygiene Products (AHP)	(Embraced, 2018)
		Chitosan	Wipes, dressings	(Polybioskin, 2018)
		Starch blends	Wipes, dressings	(Polybioskin, 2018)
Ŋ	Electro- domestic parts	РНА	Electronic parts	(Spekreijse et al., 2018), (Bio-on, 2018)
tronics	Laptop covers	PLA		(Meyer and Katz, 2016; Valpack Consulting Consortium, 2010)
elect		Lignin-epoxy blend	Printed Wiring Boards	(Kosbar et al., 2000)
8	Driptod Wiring	PLA	Electronic parts	(Broeren et al., 2016)
rics	Printed Wiring Boards	Bio-PTT	Electronic parts	(Broeren et al., 2016)
Electri		Bio-PP/natural fibre	Electronic parts	(Broeren et al., 2016)
-		R-PP		(Deloitte and Touche, 2015)
	Wire coatings	Bio-PA		(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017)
Flexible & rigid packaging	Food packaging	PHA, PHA/PLA	Barrier film and rigid packaging for food with enhanced barrier properties	(BioBarr, 2018)
_		PLA		(Molenveld et al., 2015; Mattila et al., 2011; Gironi and Piemonte, 2010; BASF, 2014; Mueller and Mueller, 2017; Chaffee and Yaros, 2007)
ging		Bio-PE (HD)		(Parker and Edwards, 2012)
ackag		Bio-PE		(Molenveld et al., 2015; BioSpri, 2018)
ed	Carrier bags	R-PET		(Bisinella et al., 2018)
ible		РНА		(Khoo et al., 2010a, 2010b)
Flexi		Starch blends		(Molenveld et al., 2015; BioSpri, 2018; Gironi and Piemonte, 2011a; Piemonte and Gironi, 2011; Bisinella et al., 2018)
		R-PE		(Mattila et al., 2011)
		R-PE (HD)		(Dilli, 2007)

Market Sector	Product	Alternative feedstock- based polymer	Additional examples	References
		R-PE (LD)		(Bisinella et al., 2018)
		R-PE (LD-LLD)		(Molenveld et al., 2015; Deloitte and Touche, 2015)
		Bio-PET		(Bisinella et al., 2018)
		PLA	Barrier film and covering film for fresh solid food (meat/fish/cheese), barrier film for non-perishable solid food (crisps, coffee), covering film and packaging for fresh solid food (fruit and vegetables, butter, bread, frozen food), packaging film for non- perishable solid food (biscuits, confectionery and chocolate), teabags, multilayer film	(Molenveld et al., 2015; BioMotive, 2018; Open-Bio, 2018; Hermann et al., 2010; Benetto et al., 2015; Petrucci et al., 2017; Vidal et al., 2007; Deng et al., 2013; Rossi et al., 2015; Piemonte, 2011; Valpack Consulting Consortium, 2010)
		Bio-PE	Packaging film for fresh solid food (bread), high water and medium oxygen barrier film, barrier film for non-perishable solid food (snacks)	(BioSpri, 2018; Molenveld et al., 2015; RefuCoat, 2018; Hermann et al., 2010; Detzel et al., 2013)
		Bio-PE laminate	Packaging film for non- perishable liquid (sauces)	(Molenveld et al., 2015)
	Food packaging	PHA		(Spekreijse et al., 2018; Bio-on, 2018)
		PHA, PGA		(RefuCoat, 2018)
		Starch blends	Coffee capsules, tea bags, covering film and packaging for fresh solid food (fruit and vegetables, meat/fish/cheese), barrier film for non-perishable solid food (snacks)	(Kaeb et al., 2016; Molenveld et al., 2015; Spekreijse et al., 2018; Biopolymers, 2018; Open-Bio, 2018; STAR-ProBio, 2018)
		Bio-PET	High water and medium oxygen barrier film	(RefuCoat, 2018)
		Cellulose		(Valpack Consulting Consortium, 2010)
		Chitosan		(Leceta et al., 2014; Leceta et al., 2013)
		Wheat gluten powder	Wheat-gluten-based (plasticised by glycerine)	(Deng et al., 2013)
		Bio-PP	Barrier film for non- perishable solid food (snacks)	(Hermann et al., 2010)
		PLA		(BASF, 2014)
		Bio-PE		(Saibuatrong et al., 2017)
	Garbage bag	Bio- PBAT/Starch		(Saibuatrong et al., 2017)
		Starch blends		(Valpack Consulting Consortium, 2010; Estermann, 1998; Estermann and Schwarzwälder,

Market Sector	Product	Alternative feedstock- based polymer	Additional examples	References				
				1998)				
	Other	Bio-PE	Packaging of electric and electronic appliances	(Molenveld et al., 2015)				
	packaging (non-food)	Starch blends	Packaging of electric and electronic appliances	(Molenveld et al., 2015)				
		CO_2 -based PPC		(Dommermuth and Raschka, 2015)				
		Bio-PE	Shrink film, stretch film	(Molenveld et al., 2015)				
	Packaging of packaging	Starch blends	Film bowlings	(Spekreijse et al., 2018; Biopolymers, 2018)				
		Bio-PE	Bottles for liquid fresh food (milk, juices)	(Molenveld et al., 2015)				
		PLA	Bottles for liquid non- perishable food (water, beer), bottles for liquid fresh food (milk, juices)	(Molenveld et al., 2015; Gironi and Piemonte, 2010, 2011a, 2011b; Meyer and Katz, 2016; Papong et al., 2014; Shen et al., 2012)				
		Bio-PET	Bottles for liquid non- perishable food (water, carbonated soft drinks, beer, sauces)	(Molenveld et al., 2015; BioSpri, 2018; Chen et al., 2016; Valpack Consulting Consortium, 2010; Shen et al., 2012)				
	Beverage bottles	Rr-PET		(OECD, 2017; Deloitte and Touche, 2015; Grand and Roux, 2014; Shen et al., 2012; Thoden van Velzen et al., 2016)				
ing		РНА	Bottles for liquid non- perishable food (water, carbonated soft drinks, beer)	(Spekreijse et al., 2018; Bio-on, 2018)				
l packag		Bio-PEF	Bottle for liquid non- perishable food (water, carbonated soft drinks, beer)	(Molenveld et al., 2015; BioSpri, 2018)				
igid		R-(bio)PET		(Shen et al., 2012)				
R	Beverage	R-PET		(Markwardt et al., 2017)				
	cartons	Bio-PE		(Markwardt et al., 2017)				
	Caps for beverage bottles	Bio-PE	Caps for bottles for liquid fresh food (milk, juices)	(Molenveld et al., 2015)				
	Caps for non-	Bio-PE	Caps for non-food bottles (detergents)	(Molenveld et al., 2015)				
	bottles	PHA	Caps for personal care bottles/cosmetics	(Molenveld et al., 2015)				
	Containers/ boxes for food	PLA	Containers/boxes for solid non-perishable food (biscuits, confectionery and chocolate), containers/boxes for solid fresh food (fruit and vegetables, yogurt), containers/boxes for take	(Molenveld et al., 2015; Spekreijs et al., 2018; Synbra, 2018; Leejarkpai et al., 2016; Lorite et al., 2017; Madival et al., 2009; Bohlmann, 2004; Suwanmanee et al., 2013; Cheroennet et al., 2018 Kuczenski et al., 2012; Detzel et				

Market Sector	Product	Alternative feedstock- based polymer	Additional examples	References
			away, bowls with a hinged lid	al., 2013)
		Bio-PBS		(Cheroennet et al., 2018)
		Starch blends	Containers/boxes for solid non-perishable food (confectionery and chocolate)	(Molenveld et al., 2015)
	Containers/ boxes for non-food	PLA	Containers/boxes for electric and electronic appliances	(Molenveld et al., 2015)
		Bio-PE		(Molenveld et al., 2015)
	Crates	Starch blends	Crates, mussel crates, containers	(Molenveld et al., 2015; Spekreijse et al., 2018)
C	Cups	PLA	Cups for liquid non- perishable food (coffee, cold drinks, hot drinks)	(Molenveld et al., 2015; BioSpri, 2018; Potting and Van der Harst, 2015; Uihlein et al., 2008; Van der Harst and Potting, 2013; Van der Harst et al., 2014; Vercalsteren et al., 2010; Binder and Woods, 2009; Pladerer et al., 2008; Pro.Mo/Unionplast, 2015; Vink and Davies, 2015)
		R-PET		(Van der Harst and Potting, 2013)
		Starch blends		(Fieschi and Pretato, 2017)
		PLA	BioFoam	(Spekreijse et al., 2018; Synbra, 2018)
	Loose fill	PLA-E	Foam for packaging electric and electronic appliances	(Molenveld et al., 2015)
	chips	Starch blends		(Estermann et al., 2000; BIfA et al., 2002)
		Miscanthus		(Wolfensberger and Dinkel, 1997)
	Non-beverage bottles	Bio-PE	Bottles for detergents/personal care/cosmetics	(Molenveld et al., 2015)
	Pallets	R-PE (HD)		(Molenveld et al., 2015)
	Rigid- packaging	Bio-PBAT		(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017)
	Strawa	PLA		(Boonniteewanich et al., 2014)
	Suaws	Bio-PBS		(Boonniteewanich et al., 2014)
		PLA	Plates, cutlery, cutlery envelopes	(Molenveld et al., 2015; BioSpri, 2018; Fieschi and Pretato, 2017; Pro.Mo/Unionplast, 2015; Vink and Davies, 2015)
		РНА	Cutlery for catering	(Molenveld et al., 2015)
	Tableware	РНВ		(BioSpri, 2018)
		Starch blends	Plates, cutlery	(Molenveld et al., 2015; BioSpri, 2018; Postacchini et al., 2016; Razza et al., 2009; Fieschi and Pretato, 2017)
		CA (Biograde)	Cutlery for catering	(Molenveld et al., 2015)

Market Sector	Product	Alternative feedstock- based polymer	Additional examples	References
		PLA	Trays for fresh solid food (fruit and vegetables, meat/fish/cheese, eggs, frozen food), foamy expanded trays	(Molenveld et al., 2015; Ingrao et al., 2017)
	Trays for food	Bio-PBSC		(Yuki, 2012)
		РНА	Trays for frozen fresh solid food	(Molenveld et al., 2015)
		РНВ		(Yuki, 2012)
		Starch blends		(BioSpri, 2018), (Yuki, 2012)
	Trays for food	Natural fibres		(BioSpri, 2018)
	Comoto	Bio-PA		(BioSpri, 2018)
	Carpets	Bio-PTT		(BioSpri, 2018)
~		Bio-PET		(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017)
iles		PLA		(Aeschelmann and Carus, 2017)
ext		R-PET		(Deloitte and Touche, 2015)
Ť	l'extile fibres	Man-made cellulose fibre		(Shen et al., 2012)
		РНА		(Spekreijse et al., 2018; Bio-on, 2018)

P4		Alternative	Conventional				b)			d)					f)				g)	
Product	reed- stock	feedstock-based polymer	feedstock-based polymer	Market Sector	a)	b.1	b.2	b.3	b.4/ h.1	c)	d.1	d.2	e)	Tot *	Rank	f.1	f.2	f.3	f.4	g.1	g.2
Food packaging	Biomass	PLA	PE, PET, PP, PET/PE laminate, PP metallised	Flexiblepackaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	2	12	0	36	1	1	short	0	1	1	0
Food packaging	Biomass	Bio-PE	PE (LD), PP	Flexiblepackaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	12	0	34	1	1	short	1	0	1	0
Food packaging	Biomass	Bio-PElaminate	PE (HD)	Flexiblepackaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	12	0	34	1	1	short	1	0	1	0
Food packaging	Biomass	PHA, PHA/PLA	PE (HD), PE (LD), PP	Flexible&rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	12	0	28	1	1	short	0	1	1	0
Food packaging	Biomass	РНА	PE (HD), PE (LD), PP	Flexiblepackaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	12	0	28	1	1	short	0	1	1	0
Food packaging	Biomass	PHA, PGA	PP, PET (metallised)	Flexiblepackaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	12	0	28	1	1	short	0	1	1	0
Food packaging	Biomass	Starchblends	PE (LD), PET, PP, PE laminate	Flexiblepackaging	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	12	0	28	1	1	short	0	1	1	0
Food packaging	Biomass	Bio-PET	PET	Flexiblepackaging	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	12	0	25	1	1	short	1	0	1	0
Food packaging	Biomass	Cellulose	РР	Flexiblepackaging	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	12	0	25	1	1	short	1	0	1	0
Food packaging	Biomass	Chitosan	РР	Flexiblepackaging	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	12	0	25	1	1	short	0	1	1	0
Food packaging	Biomass	Wheat gluten powder	PE (LD)	Flexiblepackaging	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	12	0	25	1	1	short	0	1	1	0
Food packaging	Biomass	Bio-PP	PP	Flexiblepackaging	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	12	0	24	1	1	short	1	0	1	0
Beverage bottles	Biomass	Bio-PE	PE (HD)	Rigid packaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	7	0	24	2	1	short	1	0	1	1
Beverage bottles	Biomass	PLA	PET, PE (HD)	Rigid packaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	7	0	24	2	1	short	0	1	1	1
Beverage bottles	Biomass	Bio-PET	PET	Rigid packaging	1	1	0	1	0	1	1	7	0	22	2	1	short	1	0	1	1
Beverage bottles	R/Waste	R-PET	PET	Rigid packaging	1	0	1	0	0	1	1	7	0	19	2	1	short	1	0	1	1
Beverage bottles	Biomass	РНА	PET, PP	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	7	0	18	2	1	short	0	1	1	1
Beverage bottles	Biomass	Bio-PEF	PET	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	0	0	0	7	0	17	2	1	short	1	0	1	1
Beverage bottles	R/Waste	R-(bio)PET	PET	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	7	0	15	2	1	short	1	0	1	1
Mulchingfilm	Biomass	PLA	PE (LLD)	A griculture & horticulture	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	5	1	19	3	0	short	0	1	1	0
Mulchingfilm	Biomass	Bio-PBAT	РВАТ	A griculture & horticulture	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	5	1	16	3	0	short	0	1	1	0
Mulchingfilm	Biomass	Bio-PBS	PBS	A griculture & horticulture	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	5	1	16	3	0	short	0	1	1	0
Mulchingfilm	Biomass	Kenaf-based polymer	PE	A griculture & horticulture	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	5	1	13	3	0	short	1	0	1	0
Mulchingfilm	Biomass	Starch blends	PE (LD)	A griculture & horticulture	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	5	1	13	3	0	short	0	1	1	0

 Table A.5:
 Scoring matrix of the alternative feedstock-based plastic products and related material (polymer) and feedstock combinations identified as candidates for investigation as individual scenarios in the illustrative LCA case studies.

Fred		Alternative	Conventional					b)			d)					f	g)			
Product	Feed- stock	feedstock-based polymer	feedstock-based polymer	Market Sector	a)	b.1	b.2	b.3	b.4/ h.1	c)	d.1	d.2	e)	Tot*	Rank	f.1	f.2	f.3	f.4	g.1	g.2
Textilefibres	Biomass	Bio-PET	PET	Textiles	1	1	0	1	0	1	0	5	0	17	4	0	long	1	0	0	0
Textilefibres	Biomass	PLA	PET, PP, PE (HD), PE (LD)	Textiles	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	5	0	17	4	0	long	0	1	0	0
T extile fibres	R/Waste	R-PET	PET	Textiles	1	0	1	0	0	1	0	5	0	14	4	0	long	1	0	0	0
Textilefibres	Biomass	Man-made cellulosefibre	PET	Textiles	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	5	0	11	4	0	long	0	1	0	0
Textilefibres	Biomass	РНА	PET, PP, PE (HD), PE (LD)	Textiles	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	5	0	11	4	0	long	0	1	0	0
Wipes	Biomass	PLA	PE,PP	Consumer goods	1	0	0	1	1	1	1	5	0	18	5	1	short	0	1	1	0
Wipes	Biomass	РНА	PE, PP	Consumer goods	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	5	0	14	5	1	short	0	1	1	0
Wipes	Biomass	РНВ	PE, PP	Consumer goods	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	5	0	14	5	1	short	0	1	1	0
Wipes	Biomass	Chitosan	PE, PP	Consumer goods	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	5	0	11	5	1	short	0	1	1	0
Wipes	Biomass	Starchblends	PE, PP	Consumer goods	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	5	0	11	5	1	short	0	1	1	0
Interior panels	Biomass	P LA	PP	A utomotive & transport	1	0	0	0	1	1	0	5	0	14	6	0	long	0	1	0	1
Interior panels	Biomass	Hemp-based (66%v)+epoxy resin(34%v) + hardener	ABS	A utomotive & transport	1	0	0	0	0	1	1	5	0	12	6	0	long	1	0	0	1
Interior panels	Biomass	Lineseed oil-based	PP	A utomotive & transport	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	5	0	11	6	0	long	1	0	0	1
Interior panels	Biomass	Bio-PBS	PBS	A utomotive & transport	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	5	0	11	6	0	long	0	1	0	1
Interior panels	Biomass	Bio-PP(flax reinforced)	PP (fibreglass reinforced)	A utomotive & transport	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	5	0	10	6	0	long	1	0	0	1
Insulation material	Biomass	Bio-PUR	PUR, EPS	Building & construction	1	1	0	1	0	1	0	4	0	15	7	0	very long	1	0	0	1
Insulation material	Biomass	PLA	PUR, EPS	Building & construction	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	4	0	15	7	0	very long	0	1	0	1
Insulation material	Biomass	Bio-fibres	PUR, EPS	Building & construction	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	4	0	9	7	0	very long	0	1	0	1
Insulation material	Biomass	Miscanthus	PUR, EPS	Building & construction	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	4	0	9	7	0	very long	0	1	0	1
Printers housing panels	Biomass	PLA	ABS (pure), PC/ABS	Electrics & electronics	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	4	0	15	8	0	long	0	1	0	1
Printers housing panels	Biomass	Bio-PTT	ABS (pure), PC/ABS	Electrics & electronics	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	4	0	9	8	0	long	1	0	0	1

Product Feed-		Feed- stock polymer polymer	Conventional	Market Sector a)	Ł))			d)		d)			a) Tot * F	* Pank		f)			g)	
Product	Feed- stock	feedstock-based polymer	feedstock-based polymer	Market Sector	a)	b.1	b.2	b.3	b.4/ h.1	c)	d.1	d.2	e)	Tot *	Rank	f.1	f.2	f.3	f.4	g.1	g.2
Printers housing panels	Biomass	Bio-PP/natural fibre	ABS (pure), PC/ABS	Electrics & electronics	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	4	0	8	8	0	long	1	0	0	1
Printers housing panels	R/Waste	R-PP	ΡP	Electrics & electronics	1	0	1	0	0	1	0	4	0	12	8	0	long	1	0	0	1
Trays for food	Biomass	PLA	PS,PET	Rigid packaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	6	0	22	9	1	short	0	1	1	1
Trays for food	Biomass	Bio-PBSC	PS	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	6	0	16	9	1	short	0	1	1	1
Trays for food	Biomass	РНА	РР	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	6	0	16	9	1	short	0	1	1	1
Trays for food	Biomass	РНВ	PS	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	6	0	16	9	1	short	0	1	1	1
Trays for food	Biomass	Starchblends	PS, EPS	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	6	0	16	9	1	short	0	1	1	1
Trays for food	Biomass	Naturalfibres	EPS	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	6	0	13	9	1	short	0	1	1	1
Loose fill chips	Biomass	PLA	EPS	Rigid packaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	4	0	18	10	0	short	0	1	1	1
Loose fill chips	Biomass	PLA-E	EPS	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	4	0	15	10	0	short	0	1	1	1
Loose fill chips	Biomass	Starchblends	EPS	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	1	4	0	13	10	0	short	0	1	1	1
Loose fill c hips	Biomass	Miscanthus	EPS	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	4	0	9	10	0	short	0	1	1	1
O ther consumer goods	R/Waste	R-PE (HD-MD)	PE (HD-MD)	Consumer goods	1	0	1	0	0	1	0	4	0	12	11	0	long	1	0	0	1
O ther consumer goods	R/Waste	R-PE (LD-LLD)	PE (LD-LLD)	Consumer goods	1	0	1	0	0	1	0	4	0	12	11	0	long	1	0	0	1
O ther consumer goods	R/Waste	R-PP	PP	Consumer goods	1	0	1	0	0	1	0	4	0	12	11	0	long	1	0	0	1
O ther consumer goods	R/Waste	R-PS	PS	Consumer goods	1	0	1	0	0	1	0	4	0	12	11	0	long	1	0	0	1
Cups	Biomass	PLA	PS, EPS, PP (also reus able), PET, PE, PE- coated cardboard	Rigid packaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	2	3	0	18	12	1	short	0	1	1	1
Cups	R/Waste	R-PET	PS, EPS, PP, PET, PE	Rigid packaging	1	0	1	0	0	1	0	3	0	10	12	1	short	1	0	1	1
Cups	Biomass	Starchblends	PS	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	3	0	10	12	1	short	0	1	1	1
O ther agricultural products	Biomass	PLA	PP	A griculture & horticulture	1	0	0	1	1	1	1	3	1	16	13	0	short	0	1	1	0
O ther agricultural products	R/Waste	R-PP	PP	A griculture & horticulture	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	3	1	9	13	0	short	1	0	1	0
O ther agricultural products	Biomass	Starchblends	PE (HD), PP	A griculture & horticulture	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	3	1	9	13	0	short	0	1	1	0

		Alternative	Conventional				Ł))			c	I)					f)		ç)
Product	Feed- stock	feedstock-based polymer	feedstock-based polymer	Market Sector	a)	b.1	b.2	b.3	b.4/ h.1	c)	d.1	d.2	e)	Tot*	Rank	f.1	f.2	f.3	f.4	g.1	g.2
Foam for consumer goods	Biomass	PLA	E P S core	Consumer goods	1	0	0	1	1	1	1	3	0	14	14	0	long	0	1	0	1
Foam for consumer goods	Biomass	Bio-PUR	PUR	Consumer goods	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	3	0	10	14	0	long	1	0	0	1
Foam for consumer goods	Biomass	Starchblends	EPS	Consumer goods	1	0	0	0	0	1	2	3	0	9	14	0	long	0	1	0	1
O ther packaging (non-food)	Biomass	Bio-PE	PE (LD)	Flexiblepackaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	3	0	16	15	0	short	1	0	1	0
O ther packaging (non-food)	Biomass	Starchblends	PE (LD)	Flexiblepackaging	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	3	0	10	15	0	short	0	1	1	0
O ther packaging (non-food)	CO2	CO_2 -based PPC	PPC	Flexiblepackaging	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	3	0	6	15	0	short	1	0	1	0
Fibres	Biomass	Bio-PA	PA/PTT	Consumer goods	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	6		0	long	1	0	0	0
Sanitary towels	Biomass	P LA	PE, PP	Consumer goods	1	0	0	1	1	1	1	4	0	16		1	short	0	1	1	0
Sanitary towels	Biomass	РНА	PE, PP	Consumer goods	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	4	0	12		1	short	0	1	1	0
Sanitary towels	Biomass	РНВ	PE, PP	Consumer goods	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	4	0	12		1	short	0	1	1	0
Sanitary towels	Biomass	Starchblends	PE, PP	Consumer goods	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	4	0	9		1	short	0	1	1	0
O ther construction products	Biomass	Bio-PE	PE	Building & construction	1	0	0	0	1	1	0	3	0	10		0	very long	1	0	0	1
O ther construction products	R/Waste	R-PE (HD-MD)	PE (HD-MD)	Building & construction	1	0	1	0	0	1	0	3	0	10		0	very long	1	0	0	1
O ther construction products	R/Waste	R-PP	РР	Building & construction	1	0	1	0	0	1	0	3	0	10		0	very long	1	0	0	1
Injection moulding products	Biomass	Bio-PBS	PBS	Consumer goods	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	3		0	long	0	1	0	1
A utomotive flexible plastic parts	Biomass	Bio-PET	PUR, PVC, PP	A utomotive & transport	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	6		0	long	1	0	0	1
Foam for automotive	Biomass	Bio-PUR	PUR	A utomotive & transport	1	1	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	9		0	long	1	0	0	1
A utomotive textiles	Biomass	Bio-PUR	PUR	A utomotive & transport	1	1	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	11		0	long	1	0	0	0
Automotivetextiles	Biomass	Bio-PE	РВТ	A utomotive & transport	1	0	0	0	1	1	0	2	0	8		0	long	1	0	0	0
Beverage cartons	R/Waste	R-PET	Tetra Pak, PET, PE (HD)	Rigid packaging	1	0	1	0	0	1	1	7	0	19		1	short	1	0	1	1
Beverage cartons	Biomass	Bio-PE	Tetra Pak, PET, PE (HD)	Rigid packaging	1	1	0	0	1	1	1	1	0	10		1	short	1	0	1	1
Caps for beverage bottles	Biomass	Bio-PE	PE (HD)	Rigid packaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	0	12		1	short	1	0	1	1

Product Feed	Feed- stock Redstock-based fee	Conventional Market Sector a) b)			c	I)					f)		Ģ	J)						
Product	Feed- stock	feedstock-based polymer	feedstock-based polymer	Market Sector	a)	b.1	b.2	b.3	b.4/ h.1	c)	d.1	d.2	e)	Tot*	Rank	f.1	f.2	f.3	f.4	g.1	g.2
Caps for non- beverage bottles	Biomass	Bio-PE	PE (HD)	Rigid packaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	2	0	14		0	short	1	0	1	1
C aps for non- beverage bottles	Biomass	РНА	PE (HD)	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	8		0	short	0	1	1	1
Carpets	Biomass	Bio-PA	PA,PTT	Textiles	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	2	0	5		0	long	1	0	0	1
Carpets	Biomass	Bio-PTT	PA,PTT	Textiles	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	2	0	5		0	long	1	0	0	1
Carrier bags	Biomass	PLA	PE,PET	Flexiblepackaging	0	1	0	1	1	1	2	11	0	0		1	short	0	1	1	0
Carrier bags	Biomass	Bio-PE(HD)	PE (HD)	Flexiblepackaging	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	11	0	0		1	short	1	0	1	0
Carrier bags	Biomass	Bio-PE	PE (LD)	Flexiblepackaging	0	1	0	1	1	1	0	11	0	0		1	short	1	0	1	0
Carrier bags	R/Waste	R-PET	PET	Flexiblepackaging	0	0	1	0	0	1	0	11	0	0		1	short	1	0	1	0
Carrier bags	Biomass	РНА	PP	Flexiblepackaging	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	11	0	0		1	short	0	1	1	0
Carrier bags	Biomass	Starchblends	PE (LD)	Flexiblepackaging	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	11	0	0		1	short	0	1	1	0
Carrier bags	R/Waste	R-PE	PE	Flexiblepackaging	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	11	0	0		1	short	1	0	1	0
Carrier bags	R/Waste	R-PE (HD)	PE (HD)	Flexiblepackaging	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	11	0	0		1	short	1	0	1	0
Carrier bags	R/Waste	R-PE (LD)	PE (LD)	Flexiblepackaging	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	11	0	0		1	short	1	0	1	0
Carrier bags	R/Waste	R-PE (LD-LLD)	PE (LD-LLD)	Flexiblepackaging	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	11	0	0		1	short	1	0	1	0
Carrier bags	Biomass	Bio-PET	PE (LD), PP, PET	Flexiblepackaging	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	11	0	0		1	short	1	0	1	0
C igarette buds	Biomass	Starchblends	CA (?)	Consumer goods	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	3		1	short	0	1	1	0
Containers/boxes for food	Biomass	PLA	PET, PS, EPS, PP	Rigid packaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	3	0	16		1	short	0	1	1	1
Containers/boxes for food	Biomass	Bio-PBS	PS	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	3	0	10		1	short	0	1	1	1
Containers/boxes for food	Biomass	Starchblends	PS, PP	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	3	0	10		1	short	0	1	1	1
Containers/boxes for non-food	Biomass	PLA	PET, PS	Rigid packaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	0	12		0	short	0	1	1	1
Crates	Biomass	Bio-PE	PE (HD)	Rigid packaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	2	0	14		0	long	1	0	0	1
Crates	Biomass	Starchblends	PE (HD), PP	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	8		0	long	0	1	0	1
Dashboard fascia	Biomass	Bio-PUR	A BS, PUR	A utomotive & transport	1	1	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	11		0	long	1	0	0	1
Dashboard fascia	Biomass	Bio-PA	A BS, PUR	A utomotive & transport	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	8		0	long	1	0	0	1
Door handles	Biomass	Bio-PUR	PBT	A utomotive & transport	1	1	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	11		0	long	1	0	0	1

Product Feed-	_	Feed- stock feedstock-based feed	Conventional				Ł))			d)						f)		g	J)
Product	Feed- stock	feedstock-based polymer	feedstock-based polymer	Market Sector	a)	b.1	b.2	b.3	b.4/ h.1	c)	d.1	d.2	e)	Tot *	Rank	f.1	f.2	f.3	f.4	g.1	g.2
Door handles	Biomass	Bio-PA	PBT	A utomotive & transport	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	8		0	long	1	0	0	1
Electro-domestic parts	Biomass	РНА	PET, PP, PE (HD-MD), PE (LD-LLD)	Electrics & electronics	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	8		0	long	0	1	0	1
Electro-domestic parts	CO ₂	CO_2 -based PPC	PPC	Consumer goods	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	4		0	long	1	0	0	1
Frames	Biomass	Starchblends	PVC	Building & construction	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	3		0	very long	0	1	0	1
Garbagebags	Biomass	PLA	PE	Flexiblepackaging	0	1	0	1	1	1	1	4	0	0		1	short	0	1	1	0
Garbage bags	Biomass	Bio-PE	PE	Flexiblepackaging	0	1	0	1	1	1	0	4	0	0		1	short	1	0	1	0
Garbage bags	Biomass	Bio-PBAT/Starch	PE	Flexiblepackaging	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	4	0	0		1	short	0	1	1	0
Garbage bags	Biomass	Starchblends	PE (HD), PCL	Flexiblepackaging	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	4	0	0		1	short	0	1	1	0
Laptop covers	Biomass	PLA	PP, other ETP	Electrics & electronics	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	1	0	9		0	long	0	1	0	1
Non-beverage bottles	Biomass	Bio-PE	PE (HD)	Rigid packaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	0	12		0	short	1	0	1	1
O ther automotive components	Biomass	РНА	PP	A utomotive & transport	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	3	0	7		0	long	0	1	0	1
O ther automotive components	Biomass	РНВ	PP	A utomotive & transport	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	3	0	7		0	long	0	1	0	1
O ther automotive components	R/Waste	R-PP	PP	A utomotive & transport	1	0	1	0	0	1	0	3	0	10		0	long	1	0	0	1
Packagingof packaging	Biomass	Bio-PE	PE (LD-LLD), PP	Flexiblepackaging	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	2	0	14		1	short	1	0	1	0
Packagingof packaging	Biomass	Starchblends	PE (LD)	Flexiblepackaging	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	2	0	8		1	short	0	1	1	0
Pallets	R/Waste	R-PE (HD)	PE (HD)	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	3		0	long	1	0	0	1
Pots	Biomass	P LA	PE (HD), PP	A griculture & horticulture	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	3	0	13		0	short	0	1	1	1
Pots	Biomass	PLA-E	PE (HD), PP	A griculture & horticulture	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	3	0	13		0	short	0	1	1	1
Pots	Biomass	Starchblends	PE (HD), PP	A griculture & horticulture	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	3	0	7		0	short	0	1	1	1
Printed Wiring Boards	Biomass	Lignin-epoxy blend	PWB epoxy resin	Electrics & electronics	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	3		0	long	1	0	0	1
Rigid-packaging	Biomass	Bio-PBAT	PBAT	Rigid packaging	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	6		0	short	0	1	1	1
Ropes	Biomass	Bio-PA	PA	Building & construction	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	6		0	long	1	0	0	0
Straws	Biomass	PLA	PP	Rigid packaging	0	1	0	1	1	1	0	2	0	0		1	short	0	1	1	1

	Feed- stock				Ł)			d)					f)		9	g)		
Product	reed- stock	feedstock-based polymer	feedstock-based polymer	Market Sector	a)	b.1	b.2	b.3	b.4/ h.1	c)	d.1	d.2	e)	Tot *	Rank	f.1	f.2	f.3	f.4	g.1	g.2
Straws	Biomass	Bio-PBS	РР	Rigid packaging	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	0		1	short	0	1	1	1
Tableware	Biomass	PLA	PP, PS, PE	Rigid packaging	0	1	0	1	1	1	0	5	0	0		1	short	0	1	1	1
Tableware	Biomass	РНА	PP,PS	Rigid packaging	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	5	0	0		1	short	0	1	1	1
Tableware	Biomass	РНВ	PP,PS	Rigid packaging	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	5	0	0		1	short	0	1	1	1
Tableware	Biomass	Starchblends	PP, PS (GPPS)	Rigid packaging	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	5	0	0		1	short	0	1	1	1
Tableware	Biomass	CA (Biograde)	PP,PS	Rigid packaging	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	5	0	0		1	short	1	0	1	1
Toys/Houseware	Biomass	Bio-PE	PE (HD)	Consumer goods	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	1	0	12		0	long	1	0	0	1
Wire coatings	Biomass	Bio-PA	PA	Electrics & electronics	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	6		0	long	1	0	0	1
Selection criteria (a) Policy options b) Market potential b.1) market size o b.2) market size o b.3) identifying m b.4) market critica c) Promise for deplo d) A vailability and q d.1) quality of ava d.2) LCA scenario e) End of Life (EoL)	f bio-based f recycled arket trence ality yment uality of da ilable LCA number options/sco	.2.1) d polymers plastic waste-based p d ita ne eded for the LC s tudies enarios	oolymers A a nalysis	Additional criteria (Sec f) End of Life (EoL)-relate f.1) littering (marine) f.2) expected lifetime/o f.3) recyclability f.4) bio-degradability (f g) U ses g.1) single-use vs mult g.2) rigid vs flexible ap h) Market coverage h.1) import dependence	ction / ed a sp durabil bio-de tiple-u plicati	A.3) ects, ii iity gradat se pro ons	ncludii tion in ducts	ng litte	ering nica l/in	dustri	al s yst	ems o	rin/o	nto s oil)						

(*) Total score calculated after weighting.

A.5. References

Aeschelmann, F. and Carus, M. (2017). Bio-based Building Blocks and Polymers – Global Capacities and Trends 2016–2021. 2017-03 edition. nova-Institute. Available at: http://bio-based.eu/media/edd/2017/03/17-02-Bio-based-Building-Blocks-and-Polymers-short-version.pdf.

Arnold, J.C. and Alston, S.M. (2012). Life cycle assessment of the production and use of polypropylene tree shelters. Journal of Environmental Management, 94, 1, pp. 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2011.09.005.

BARBARA (2018). Biopolymers with advanced functionalities for building and automotive parts processed through additive manufacturing. Available at: http://www.barbaraproject.eu/.

BASF (2014). Environmental Evaluation: Comparative Study of Bags – Verified by the Critical Review Panel.

Benetto, E., Jury, C., Igos, E., Carton, J., Hild, P., Vergne, C., Di Martino, J. (2015). Using atmospheric plasma to design multilayer film from polylactic acid and thermoplastic starch: A screening life cycle assessment. Journal of Cleaner Production, 87, 1, pp. 953–960. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2014.10.056</u>.

BIFA, ifeu, Flo-Pak, DBU - Deutsche Bundesstiftung Umwelt (2002). Kunststoffe aus nachwachsenden Rohstoffen: Vergleichende Ökobilanz für Loose-fill-Packmittel aus Stärke bzw. aus Polystyrol. BIFA - Bayerisches Institut für Angewandte Umweltforschung und -technik GmbH, ifeu - Institut für Energie- und Umweltforschung Heidelberg GmbH, Flo-Pak GmbH. Available at: <u>https://www.ifeu.de/projekt/loosefill-de/</u>.

Bilck, A.P., Grossmann, M.V.E., Yamashita, F. (2010). Biodegradable mulch films for strawberry production. Polymer Testing, 29, 4, pp. 471–476. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polymertesting.2010.02.007.

Binder, M. and Woods, L. (2009). Comparative Life Cycle Assessment – IngeoTM biopolymer, PET, and PP Drinking Cups. Final Report. Prepared by PE Americas (Boston, MA) for Starbucks Coffee Company (Seattle, WA) & NatureWorks LLC. Available at: https://www.natureworksllc.com/~/media/Files/NatureWorks/What-is-Ingeo/Why-it-Matters/LCA/PEA Cup Lid LCA FullReport ReviewStatement 121209 pdf.pdf?la=en.

Bio-on (2018). Bio-on: i.e., "turn on BIO! turn OFF pollution!". Available at: <u>http://www.bio-on.it/</u>.

BioBarr (2018). New Bio-based Food Packaging Materials with Enhanced Barrier Properties. Available at: <u>http://www.biobarr.eu/</u>.

BioMotive (2018). Maybe with time we will see things, which so far, we cannot imagine. Available at: <u>https://biomotive.info/</u>.

Biopolymers (2018). Rodenburg Biopolymers. Available at: <u>http://biopolymers.nl/</u>.

Bisinella, V., Albizzati, P.F., Astrup, T.F., Damgaard, A. (2018). Life Cycle Assessment of grocery carrier bags. The Danish Environmental Protection Agency: Ministry of Environment and Food Denmark. Copenhagen, Denmark. Available at: https://www2.mst.dk/Udgiv/publications/2018/02/978-87-93614-73-4.pdf.

Bohlmann, G.M. (2004). Biodegradable packaging life-cycle assessment. Environmental Progress, 23, 4, pp. 342–346. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ep.10053</u>.

Boonniteewanich, J., Pitivut, S., Tongjoy, S., Lapnonkawow, S., Suttiruengwong, S. (2014). Evaluation of carbon footprint of bioplastic straw compared to petroleum based straw products. Energy Procedia, 56, pp. 518–524. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.egypro.2014.07.187.

Broeren, M.L.M., Molenveld, K., Van den Oever, M.J.A., Patel, M.K., Worrell, E., Shen, L. (2016). Early-stage sustainability assessment to assist with material selection: a case

study for biobased printer panels. Journal of Cleaner Production, 135, pp. 30–41. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.05.159</u>.

Butschli, J. (2008). Wet wipe maker pioneers 'Eco-Choice' sustainability platform. Greener Package - Knowledge Exchange for Sustainable Packaging. Available at: <u>https://www.greenerpackage.com/source reduction/wet wipe maker pioneers 'eco-choice' sustainability platform</u>.

Chaffee, C. and Yaros, B.R. (2007). Life Cycle Assessment for Three Types of Grocery Bags – Recyclable Plastic; Compostable, Biodegradable Plastic; and Recycled, Recyclable Paper. Prepared for the Progressive Bag Alliance. Available at: https://www.heartland.org/ template-

assets/documents/publications/threetypeofgrocerybags.pdf.

Chen, L., Pelton, R.E.O., Smith, T.M. (2016). Comparative life cycle assessment of fossil and bio-based polyethylene terephthalate (PET) bottles. Journal of Cleaner Production, 137, pp. 667–676. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.07.094</u>.

Cheroennet, N., Pongpinyopap, S., Leejarkpai, T., Suwanmanee, U. (2018). A trade-off between carbon and water impacts in bio-based box production chains in Thailand: A case study of PS, PLAS, PLAS/starch, and PBS. Journal of Cleaner Production, 167, pp. 987–1001. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.11.152</u>.

Deloitte and Touche. (2015). Analyse de la chaîne de valeur du recyclage des plastiques en France. (ADEME) Agence de l'Environnement et de la Maîtrise de L'Énergie. Available at: <u>https://www.ademe.fr/sites/default/files/assets/documents/analyse-chaine-de-valeur-recyclage-plastiques-en-france-201412-synthese.pdf</u>.

Deng, Y., Achten, W.M.J., Van Acker, K., Duflou, J.R. (2013). Life cycle assessment of wheat gluten powder and derived packaging film. Biofuels, Bioproducts and Biorefining, 7, 4, pp. 429–458. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/bbb.1406</u>.

Detzel, A., Kauertz, B., Derreza-Greeven, C. (2013). Study of the Environmental Impacts of Packagings Made of Biodegradable Plastics. Report No. 001643/E. On behalf of the German Federal Environment Agency (Umweltbundesamt). Available at: https://www.umweltbundesamt.de/publikationen/study-of-environmental-impacts-of-packagings-made.

Diener, J. and Siehler, U. (1999). Ökologischer Vergleich von NMT- und GMT-Bauteilen. Die Angewandte Makromolekulare Chemie, 272, 1, 1–4. <u>https://doi.org/doi:10.1002/(SICI)1522-9505(19991201)272:1<1::AID-</u> <u>APMC1>3.0.CO;2-4</u>.

Dilli, R. (2007). Comparison of existing life cycle analysis of shopping bag alternatives, Final Report. Prepared for Sustainability Victoria by Hyder Consulting Pty Ltd, Australia. Available at:

http://www.sustainability.vic.gov.au/resources/documents/LCA shopping bags full repo rt%5B2%5D.pdf.

Dommermuth, B. and Raschka, A. (2015). Plastics made from CO₂. BioPlastics Magazine - Basics, 10(06), 4. Available at: <u>https://www.bioplasticsmagazine.com/en/online-archive/2015.php</u>.

EC (2015). Directive (EU) 2015/720 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 29 April 2015 amending Directive 94/62/EC as regards reducing the consumption of lightweight plastic carrier bags. (European Parliament and Council of the European Union, Ed.), OJ L 115. Official Journal of the European Union. Available at: <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?qid=1540278334367&uri=CELEX:32015L0720</u>.

EC (2018). A European Strategy for Plastics in a Circular Economy. (European Commission), COM/2018/028 Final. EUR-Lex. Available at: <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?qid=1539859145625&uri=CELEX:52018DC0028</u>.

EC (2019a). Directive (EU) 2019/904 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 5 June 2019 on the reduction of the impact of certain plastic products on the environment. (European Parliament and Council of the European Union, Ed.), OJ L 155. Official Journal of the European Union. Available at: <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?uri=CELEX:32019L0904&from=EN</u>.

EC (2019b). Environmental impact assessment of innovative bio-based products. Task 1 of "Study on Support to R&I Policy in the Area of Bio-based Products and Services". Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg. ISBN 978-92-79-98485-3, doi:10.2777/251887, KI-07-18-112-EN-N.

Embraced (2018). Closing the loop for Absorbent Hygiene Products waste. Available at: https://www.embraced.eu/.

Estermann, R. (1998). Test von Säcken aus biologisch abbaubaren Werkstoffen für die Grünabfallsammlung. Study prepared by COMPOSTO for the Kompostforum Schweiz. Olten Switzerland, Uerikon.

Estermann, R. and Schwarzwälder, B. (1998). Life cycle assessment of Mater-Bi bags for the collection of compostable waste. Study prepared byCOMPOSTO for Novamont Italy, Novara.

Estermann, R., Schwarzwälder, B., Gysin, B. (2000). Life cycle assessment of Mater-Bi and EPS loose fills. Study prepared by COMPOSTO for Novamont Italy, Novara.

European Bioplastics. (2017). Bioplastics market data 2017. European Bioplastics.Availableat:http://docs.european-bioplastics.org/publications/market data/2017/Report Bioplastics Market Data 2017.pdf.

Fieschi, M. and Pretato, U. (2017). Role of compostable tableware in food service and waste management. A life cycle assessment study. Waste Management, 73, pp. 14–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2017.11.036.

Ganne-Chdeville, C. and Diederichs, S. (2015). Potential environmental benefits of ultralight particleboards with biobased foam cores. International Journal of Polymer Science, 2015. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/383279</u>.

Gironi, F. and Piemonte, V. (2010). Bioplastics disposal: How to manage it. WIT Transactions on Ecology and the Environment, 140, pp. 261–271. https://doi.org/10.2495/WM100241.

Gironi, F. and Piemonte, V. (2011a). Bioplastics and petroleum-based plastics: Strengths and weaknesses. Energy Sources, Part A: Recovery, Utilization and Environmental Effects, 33, 21, pp. 1949–1959. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15567030903436830</u>.

Gironi, F. and Piemonte, V. (2011b). Life cycle assessment of polylactic acid and polyethylene terephthalate bottles for drinking water. Environmental Progress and Sustainable Energy, 30, 3, pp. 459–468. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ep.10490</u>.

Gonzalez-Garay, A., Gonzalez-Miquel, M., Guillen-Gosalbez, G. (2017). High-Value Propylene Glycol from Low-Value Biodiesel Glycerol: A Techno-Economic and Environmental Assessment under Uncertainty. ACS Sustainable Chemistry and Engineering, 5, 7, pp. 5723–5732. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/acssuschemeng.7b00286</u>.

Grand, Y. and Roux, P. (2014). Comparative Life Cycle Assessment of the Novinpak PET/RPET bottle and traditional glass bottle including vine growing and winemaking. Irstea Montpellier, UMR ITAP, ELSA group. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.13140/rg.2.1.3148.9129.

Guo, M., Stuckey, D.C., Murphy, R.J. (2013). End-of-life of starch-polyvinyl alcohol biopolymers. Bioresource Technology, 127, pp. 256–266. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2012.09.093. Guo, M., Trzcinski, A.P., Stuckey, D.C., Murphy, R.J. (2011). Anaerobic digestion of starch-polyvinyl alcohol biopolymer packaging: Biodegradability and environmental impact assessment. Bioresource Technology, 102, 24, pp. 11137–11146. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2011.09.061.

Hakala, S., Virtanen, Y., Meinander, K., Tanner, T. (1997). Life-cycle assessment, comparison of biopolymer and traditional diaper systems. VTT Research Notes 1876. Available at: <u>http://www.vtt.fi/inf/pdf/tiedotteet/1997/T1876.pdf</u>.

HCGA (2009). Industrial uses for crops: Bioplastics. Agriculture and Horticulture Development Board. Available at: <u>http://www.appg-agscience.org.uk/linkedfiles/HGCABioplastics_web28409.pdf</u>.

Hermann, B.G., Blok, K., Patel, M.K. (2010). Twisting biomaterials around your little finger: Environmental impacts of bio-based wrappings. The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment, 15, pp. 346–358. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11367-010-0155-8</u>.

Ingrao, C., Gigli, M., Siracusa, V. (2017). An attributional Life Cycle Assessment application experience to highlight environmental hotspots in the production of foamy polylactic acid trays for fresh-food packaging usage. Journal of Cleaner Production, 150, pp. 93–103. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.03.007</u>.

Kaeb, H., Aeschelmann, F., Dammer, L., Carus, M. (2016). Market study on the consumption of biodegradable and compostable plastic products in Europe 2015 and 2020. 6th edition. nova-Institute. Available at: <u>http://www.bio-based.eu/biodegradable_market_study/media/biodegradable_market_study/16-04-Biodegradable_and-compostable-plastic-products-in-EU-short-version.pdf</u>.

Khoo, H.H., Tan, R.B.H., Chng, K.W.L. (2010b). Environmental impacts of conventional plastic and bio-Based carrier bags. Part 1: Life cycle production. The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment, 15, pp. 284–293. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11367-010-0162-9</u>.

Khoo, H.H., Tan, R.B.H., Chng, K.W.L. (2010a). Environmental impacts of conventional plastic and bio-Based carrier bags: Part 2: End-of-life options. The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment, 15, pp. 338–345. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1007/s11367-010-0163-8.

Kosbar, L.L., Gelorme, J.D., Japp, R.M., Fotorny, W.T. (2000). Introducing Biobased Materials into the Electronics Industry. Developing a Lignin-based Resin for Printed Wiring Boards. Applications and Implementation, 4, 3, pp. 93–105. https://doi.org/doi:10.1162/108819800300106401.

Kuczenski, B., Geyer, R., Trujillo, M., Bren, D., Mortensen, C. (2012). Plastic Clamshell Container Case Study: The Potential Impacts of Extended Producer Responsibility (EPR) in California on Global Greenhouse Gas (GHG) Emissions. Department of Resources Recycling and Recovery. Available at: <u>www.calrecycle.ca.gov/Publications/</u>.

Leceta, I., Etxabide, A., Cabezudo, S., de la Caba, K., Guerrero, P. (2014). Bio-based films prepared with by-products and wastes: Environmental assessment. Journal of Cleaner Production, 64, pp. 218–227. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2013.07.054</u>.

Leceta, I., Guerrero, P., Cabezudo, S., de la Caba, K. (2013). Environmental assessment of chitosan-based films. Journal of Cleaner Production, 41, pp. 312-318. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2012.09.049.

Leejarkpai, T., Mungcharoen, T., Suwanmanee, U. (2016). Comparative assessment of global warming impact and eco-efficiency of PS (polystyrene), PET (polyethylene terephthalate) and PLA (polylactic acid) boxes. Journal of Cleaner Production, 125, pp. 95–107. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.03.029</u>.

Lorite, G.S., Rocha, J.M., Miilumäki, N., Saavalainen, P., Selkälä, T., Morales-Cid, G., Gongcalves, M.P., Pongracz, E., Rocha, C.M.R., Toth, G. (2017). Evaluation of physicochemical/microbial properties and life cycle assessment (LCA) of PLA-based

nanocomposite active packaging. LWT - Food Science and Technology, 75, pp. 305–315. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2016.09.004</u>.

Madival, S., Auras, R., Singh, S.P., Narayan, R. (2009). Assessment of the environmental profile of PLA, PET and PS clamshell containers using LCA methodology. Journal of Cleaner Production, 17, 13, pp. 1183–1194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2009.03.015.

Markwardt, S., Wellenreuther, F., Drescher, A., Harth, J., Busch, M. (2017). Comparative Life Cycle Assessment of Tetra Pak[®] carton packages and alternative packaging systems for liquid food on the Nordic market – Final report, commissioned by Tetra Pak International SA. Institut für Energie- und Umweltforschung Heidelberg gGmbH, Heidelberg. Available at: https://www.ifeu.de/fileadmin/uploads/oekobilanzen/pdf/LCA Nordic final report incl C

https://www.ifeu.de/fileadmin/uploads/oekobilanzen/pdf/LCA Nordic final report incl C ritical Review.pdf

Mattila, T., Kujanpää, M., Dahlbo, H., Soukka, R., Myllymaa, T. (2011). Uncertainty and Sensitivity in the Carbon Footprint of Shopping Bags. Journal of Industrial Ecology, 15, 2, pp. 217–227. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1530-9290.2010.00326.x</u>.

McIntyre, K. (2017). Corn Starch Based SAP Could Find Home in Diapers. Available at: <u>https://www.nonwovens-industry.com/contents/view_online-exclusives/2017-02-</u>09/corn-starch-based-sap-could-find-home-in-diapers.

MCPP (2016). BioPBS product range. Available at: <u>https://www.mcpp-global.com/en/mcpp-asia/products/product/biopbsTM-general-properties/</u>.

Meyer, D.E. and Katz, J.P. (2016). Analyzing the environmental impacts of laptop enclosures using screening-level life cycle assessment to support sustainable consumer electronics. Journal of Cleaner Production, 112, 1, pp. 369–383. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2015.05.143.

Molenveld, K., Van den Oever, M., Bos, H.L. (2015). Biobased Packaging Catalogue. Wageningen UR Food and Biobased Research. Available at: <u>https://edepot.wur.nl/343774</u>.

Mueller, B. and Mueller, D. (2017). Comparative Life Cycle Assessment for Fruit and Vegetable Bags in France.

NatureWorks (2018). Medical and Hygiene. Available at: <u>https://www.natureworksllc.com/Ingeo-in-Use/Medical-and-Hygiene</u>.

Nessi, S., Sinkko, T., Bulgheroni, C., Garcia-Gutierrez, P., Giuntoli, J., Konti, A., Sanye Mengual, E., Tonini, D., Pant, R., Marelli, L., Ardente, F. (2021). Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) of alternative feedstocks for plastics production - Part 1: the *Plastics LCA* method. EUR 30725 EN. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg. ISBN 978-92-76-38145-7 (online), doi:10.2760/271095 (online), JRC125046.

OECD (2017). Review of Secondary Plastics Markets (ENV/EPOC/WPRPW(2017)4/REV1). Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, Environment Directorate, Environment Policy Committee, Working Party on Resource Productivity and Waste, 10th Meeting of the Working Party on Resource Productivity and Waste, 4-6 December. Available at: <u>https://one.oecd.org/document/ENV/EPOC/WPRPW(2017)4/REV1/en/pdf</u>.

Open-Bio (2018). Opening bio-based markets via standards, labelling and procurement. Available at: <u>http://www.biobasedeconomy.eu/projects/open-bio/</u>.

Papong, S., Malakul, P., Trungkavashirakun, R., Wenunun, P., Chom-In, T., Nithitanakul, M., Sarobol, E. (2014). Comparative assessment of the environmental profile of PLA and PET drinking water bottles from a life cycle perspective. Journal of Cleaner Production, 65, pp. 539–550. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2013.09.030</u>.

Parker, G. and Edwards, C. (2012). A Life Cycle Assessment of Oxo-biodegradable, Compostable and Conventional Bags. Available at: <u>https://www.biodeg.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/intertek-final-report-15.5.121.pdf</u>.

PEFerence (2018). The Renewable Innovation. Available at: <u>http://peference.eu/</u>.

Petrucci, R., Fortunati, E., Puglia, D., Luzi, F., Kenny, J.M., Torre, L. (2017). Life Cycle Analysis of Extruded Films Based on Poly(lactic acid)/Cellulose Nanocrystal/Limonene: A Comparative Study with ATBC Plasticized PLA/OMMT Systems. Journal of Polymers and the Environment, 26, pp. 1891–1902. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10924-017-1085-3</u>.

Piemonte, V. (2011). Bioplastic Wastes: The Best Final Disposition for Energy Saving. Journal of Polymers and the Environment, 19, pp. 988–994. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10924-011-0343-z.

Piemonte, V. and Gironi, F. (2011). Land-use change emissions: How green are the bioplastics? Environmental Progress and Sustainable Energy, 30, 4, pp. 685–691. https://doi.org/10.1002/ep.10518.

Pladerer, C., Meissner, M., Dinkel, F., Zschokke, M., Dehoust, G., Schuler, D. (2008). Comparative Life Cycle Assessment of various Cup Systems for the Selling of Drinks at Events. On behalf of BMLFUW (Austrian Federal Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry, Environment and Water Management) and BAFU (Swiss Federal Environment Authority). Available at: <u>http://www.meucopoeco.com.br/environmental_study.pdf</u>.

Polybioskin (2018). High performance functional bio-based polymers for skin-contact products in the biomedical, cosmetic and sanitary industries. Available at: http://polybioskin.eu/.

Postacchini, L., Bevilacqua, M., Paciarotti, C., Mazzuto, G. (2016). LCA methodology applied to the realisation of a domestic plate: confrontation among the use of three different raw materials. International Journal of Productivity and Quality Management, 18, 2/3, pp. 325–346. <u>https://doi.org/10.1504/IJPQM.2016.076713</u>.

Potting, J. and Van der Harst, E. (2015). Facility arrangements and the environmental performance of disposable and reusable cups. The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment, 20, pp. 1143–1154. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11367-015-0914-7</u>.

Pro.Mo/Unionplast. (2015). Comparative Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) study of tableware for alimentary use – Disposable dishes in PP, PS, PLA, cellulose pulp and reusable ceramic dishes; Disposable glasses in PP, PS, PLA, PE coated cups and reusable glass cups. Rev.3 of 24/06/2015 – Executive Summary.

Razza, F., Fieschi, M., Innocenti, F.D., Bastioli, C. (2009). Compostable cutlery and waste management: An LCA approach. Waste Management, 29, 4, pp. 1424–1433. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2008.08.021.

Razza, F., Innocenti, F.D., Dobon, A., Aliaga, C., Sanchez, C., Hortal, M. (2015). Environmental profile of a bio-based and biodegradable foamed packaging prototype in comparison with the current benchmark. Journal of Cleaner Production, 102, pp. 493–500. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2015.04.033</u>.

RefuCoat (2018). Developing fully-recyclable food packaging with enhanced gas barrier properties and new functionalities using high performance coatings. Available at: https://www.refucoat.eu/.

Rossi, V., Cleeve-Edwards, N., Lundquist, L., Schenker, U., Dubois, C., Humbert, S., Jolliet, O. (2015). Life cycle assessment of end-of-life options for two biodegradable packaging materials: Sound application of the European waste hierarchy. Journal of Cleaner Production, 86, pp. 132–145. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2014.08.049</u>.

Saibuatrong, W., Cheroennet, N., Suwanmanee, U. (2017). Life cycle assessment focusing on the waste management of conventional and bio-based garbage bags. Journal of Cleaner Production, 158, pp. 319–334. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.05.006</u>.

Shen, L., Worrell, E., Patel, M.K. (2012). Comparing life cycle energy and GHG emissions of bio-based PET, recycled PET, PLA, and man-made cellulosics. Biofuels, Bioproducts and Biorefining, 6, 6, pp. 625–639. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/bbb.1368</u>.

Spekreijse, J., Lammens, T., Parisi, C., Ronzon, T., Vis, M. (2019). Insights into the European market for bio-based chemicals. Analysis based on 10 key product categories. EUR 29581 EN. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg. ISBN 978-92-79-98420-4, doi:10.2760/549564, JRC112989.

STAR-ProBio (2018). Sustainability Transition Assessment and Research of Bio-based Products. Available at: <u>http://www.star-probio.eu/</u>.

Succinity (2013). Biobased Polybutylene Succinate (PBS) – An attractive polymer for biopolymer compounds. Succinity GmbH. Available at: http://www.succinity.com/images/succinity_Broschure_A5_WEB.compressed.pdf.

Suwanmanee, U., Varabuntoonvit, V., Chaiwutthinan, P., Tajan, M., Mungcharoen, T., Leejarkpai, T. (2013). Life cycle assessment of single use thermoform boxes made from polystyrene (PS), polylactic acid, (PLA), and PLA/starch: Cradle to consumer gate. The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment, 18, pp. 401–417. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11367-012-0479-7.

Synbra (2018). Synbra Technology bv. Available at: <u>https://www.synbratechnology.com/</u>.

Thoden Van Velzen, E.U., Brouwer, M.T., Molenveld, K. (2016). Technical quality of rPET : technical quality of rPET that can be obtained from Dutch PET bottles that have been collected, sorted and mechanically recycled in different manners. (Wageningen UR Food & Biobased Research; No. 1661). Wageningen UR Food & Biobased Research. Available at: <u>http://edepot.wur.nl/392306</u>.

Total-Corbion (2018). Fibers & non-wovens - Waking up to the value of bioplastics. Available at: https://www.total-corbion.com/markets/fibers-non-wovens/.

Uihlein, A., Ehrenberger, S., Schebek, L. (2008). Utilisation options of renewable resources: a life cycle assessment of selected products. Journal of Cleaner Production, 16, 12, pp. 1306–1320. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2007.06.009</u>.

Valpack Consulting Consortium (2010). Bioplastics: Assessing their environmental effects, barriers and opportunities. Available at: <u>http://sciencesearch.defra.gov.uk/Document.aspx?Document=BioplasticsFINALProjectReport.pdf</u>.

Van Den Oever, M., Molenveld, K., Van Der Zee, M., Bos, H. (2017). Bio-based and biodegradable plastics – Facts and Figures. Focus on food packaging in the Netherlands. (Wageningen Food & Biobased Research; No. 1722). Wageningen Food & Biobased Research. <u>https://doi.org/10.18174/408350</u>.

Van der Harst, E. and Potting, J. (2013). A critical comparison of ten disposable cup LCAs. Environmental Impact Assessment Review, 43, pp. 86–96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eiar.2013.06.006.

Van der Harst, E., Potting, J., Kroeze, C. (2014). Multiple data sets and modelling choices in a comparative LCA of disposable beverage cups. Science of the Total Environment, 494-495, pp. 129–143. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2014.06.084</u>.

Vercalsteren, A., Spirinckx, C., Geerken, T. (2010). Life cycle assessment and ecoefficiency analysis of drinking cups used at public events. The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment, 15, pp. 221–230. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11367-009-0143-z</u>.

Vidal, R., Martínez, P., Mulet, E., González, R., López-Mesa, B., Fowler, P., Fang, J.M. (2007). Environmental assessment of biodegradable multilayer film derived from carbohydrate polymers. Journal of Polymers and the Environment, 15, pp. 159–168. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10924-007-0056-5. Vidal, R., Moliner, E., Martin, P.P., Fita, S., Wonneberger, M., Verdejo, E., Vanfleteren, N., Lapeña, N., Gonzlez, A. (2018). Life Cycle Assessment of Novel Aircraft Interior Panels Made from Renewable or Recyclable Polymers with Natural Fiber Reinforcements and Non-Halogenated Flame Retardants. Journal of Industrial Ecology, 22, 1, pp. 132–144. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jiec.12544</u>.

Vink, E.T.H. and Davies, S. (2015). Life Cycle Inventory and Impact Assessment Data for 2014 Ingeo Polylactide Production. Industrial Biotechnology, 11, 3, pp. 167–180. https://doi.org/10.1089/ind.2015.0003.

Wolfensberger, U. and Dinkel, F. (1997). Beurteilung nachwachsender Rohstoffe in der Schweiz in den Jahren 1993-1996: Vergleichende Betrachtung von Produkten aus ausgewählten NWR und entsprechenden konventionellen Produkten bezüglich Umweltwirkungen und Wirtschaftlichkeit [Assessment of renewable resources in Switzerland in 1993-1996: Comparative study of products from selected renewable resources and equivalent conventional products regarding environmental impacts and economic viability]. Studie der Eidgenössische Forschungsanstalt für Agrarwirtschaft und Landtechnik (FAT) Tänikon und der CARBOTECH AG Basel im Auftrag des Bundesamtes für Landwirtschaft Bern (Federal Office of Agriculture). Bern, Switzerland.

Wötzel, K., Wirth, R., Flake, M. (1999). Life cycle studies on hemp fibre reinforced components and ABS for automotive parts. Die Angewandte Makromolekulare Chemie, 272, 1, pp. 121–127. <u>https://doi.org/doi:10.1002/(SICI)1522-9505(19991201)272:1<121::AID-APMC121>3.0.CO;2-T</u>.

Yuki, S. (2012). Life Cycle Assessment of Biodegradable Plastics. Journal of Shanghai Jiaotong University, 17, 3, pp. 327–329. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12204-012-1279-8</u>.

Annex B – Normalisation and weighting factors

The sets of normalisation and weighting factors applied in the case studies to calculate normalised and weighted impact assessment results are reported in Table B.1. As discussed in Section 2.3, the factors specified in the EF 2.0 reference package were applied, albeit the EF 3.0 package has been released in the meantime. Particularly, per-capita normalisation factors calculated based on global values were considered, as prescribed in the *Plastics LCA* method (Section 5.2.1). For weighting, the set of factors determined excluding Human Toxicity and Ecotoxicity impact categories was applied, as these categories were not considered in the calculation of the total normalised and weighted impact score (see Section 2.3 for details).

Impact category	Unit	Normalisation factor (1)	Weighting factor (²)
Climate change	kg CO₂eq.	7.76E+03	22.19%
Ozone depletion	kg CFC-11 eq.	2.34E-02	6.75%
Human toxicity – cancer	CTUh	3.85E-05	-
Human toxicity – non-cancer	CTUh	4.75E-04	-
Particulate matter	Disease incidence	6.37E-04	9.54%
Ionising radiation – human health	kBq U ²³⁵ eq.	4.22E+03	5.37%
Photochemical ozone formation – human health	kg NMVOC eq.	4.06E+01	5.1%
Acidification	mol H+ eq.	5.55E+01	6.64%
Eutrophication – terrestrial	mol N eq.	1.77E+02	3.91%
Eutrophication – freshwater	kg P eq.	2.55E+00	2.95%
Eutrophication – marine	kg N eq.	2.83E+01	3.12%
Ecotoxicity freshwater	CTUe	1.18E+04	-
Land use	Pt	1.33E+06	8.42%
Water use	m ³ world eq.	1.15E+04	9.03%
Resource use – fossils	Kg Sb eq.	6.53E+04	8.92%
Resource use – mineral and metals	МЈ	5.79E-02	8.08%

Table B.1. Normalisation and weighting factors applied in the illustrative LCA case studies.

(1) Expressed as Unit per person, based on global values.

(²) Excluding toxicity-related impact categories (Human toxicity – cancer, Human Toxicity – non-cancer, and Ecotoxicity – freshwater), as discussed in Section 2.3.

Annex C – Analysis of the representativeness of the applied crude oil mix for fossil-based polymers

This annex presents an analysis of the representativeness of the average crude oil mix assumed to be supplied to the EU market when modelling the life cycle of most fossilbased polymers investigated in the case studies. These polymers include PET, HDPE, LDPE and EPS, which could be modelled based on partially aggregated cradle-to-gate datasets disaggregating upstream feedstock inputs such as naphtha, crude oil and natural gas. However, similar considerations and results reasonably apply also to the remaining fossil-based polymers or co-polymers addressed (i.e. PUR and PBAT), as the fully vertically aggregated datasets used to model the respective fossil-based precursors (e.g. aromatic polyols and purified terephthalic acid) are developed by the same data provider as the applied crude oil supply dataset (described below).

C.1. Premises and objectives

When modelling the production of fossil-based polymers in the EU, a specific dataset had in most cases to be selected to represent the supply of crude oil to the average EU market (i.e. the EU-average crude oil mix). Following the selection hierarchy described in Section 2.5, the following Environmental Footprint (EF)-compliant dataset was specifically chosen for modelling (see Section 3.5.1.1 of the Beverage Bottles case study for further detail): "[EU-27] Crude oil mix; technology mix of conventional (primary, secondary and tertiary production) and unconventional production (oil sands, in-situ) | consumption mix, to consumer".

This dataset was used as an input to the partially aggregated cradle-to-gate datasets applied to model the entire downstream process chain associated with the conversion of relevant fossil-based feedstocks (i.e. crude oil and natural gas) into most of the investigated polymers (i.e. PET, HDPE, LDPE and PS). The refining and cracking steps, and/or any other conversion process until polymer production (polymerisation) were thus covered in these separate datasets, which are not addressed in this analysis.

The crude oil mix considered for EU-27 in the selected dataset refers to the year 2014, and may thus disregard any relevant more recent developments in the crude oil market, such as the expansion of unconventional oil sources. These include, for instance, light tight oil (shale oil) from US, and heavy crude from oil sand deposits in Canada. Considering the general relevance of the feedstock mix on the overall environmental impacts of fossil-based polymers, it was deemed important to evaluate whether the applied dataset was sufficiently representative of the global crude oil supply and trade at the time of the case studies, keeping in mind their illustrative nature.

C.2. Method

The following approach was followed in the analysis of the representativeness of the applied dataset:

- First, the characteristics of the EU-average crude oil mix considered in the dataset were described, and other relevant input data for the analysis were identified (Section C.3.1).
- Variations in the crude oil mix compared with the current situation were then evaluated (Section C.3.2).
- Potential environmental implications of the identified changes in the crude oil mix were subsequently investigated and, where possible, quantified (Sections C.3.3 and C.3.4).

• Finally, conclusions on the representativeness of the applied dataset were drawn, and general recommendations for future improvement were provided (Section C.4).

C.3. Analysis and results

This section describes the main steps and the results of the analysis of the representativeness of the EU crude oil mix applied for modelling in the case studies. Particularly, Section C.3.1 describes the data used as input to the analysis, while Section C.3.2 investigates the changes occurred in the EU-28 crude oil mix between 2014 and 2018. The potential environmental relevance of these changes is then quantitatively or qualitatively addressed in Section C.3.3 for Climate Change (quantitative assessment), and in Section C.3.4 for other relevant impact categories (qualitative discussion).

C.3.1. Input data

The average crude oil mix considered in the EF-compliant dataset applied in the case studies to model crude oil supply to the EU-27 market is reported in Figure C.1.



Figure C.1. Crude oil Mix for EU-27 in the year 2014, as considered in the EF-compliant dataset applied in the case studies to model crude oil supply to the EU market.

Since the mix considered in the applied crude oil dataset refers to the year 2014, the first issue to be addressed was to understand whether the mix had changed significantly compared to the current situation. For this purpose, official EU statistics on crude oil imports and deliveries to the EU-28 were considered (EC, 2020). Most recent data available at the time of this analysis referred to the year 2018, so that differences in the crude oil mix were evaluated between 2014 and 2018. The data series considering both intra and extra EU trade were chosen, to capture also deliveries among EU countries. Compared to the crude oil mix considered in the applied dataset (Figure C.1), these values presented the following differences:

- Data are reported for EU-28 rather than EU-27, thus including the contribution of Croatia, which is not considered in the oil mix represented in the applied dataset. However, Croatia accounted for only 0.5% of the total imports to the EU, and its contribution was considered negligible.
- ii) On the other hand, domestic supply and consumption of crude oil are not captured in EU statistics (as opposed to the applied dataset), and their contribution was more relevant (11% of the overall consumption of crude oil)¹⁷¹.

To exclude the effects of these differences, the analysis of changes in the EU crude oil mix between 2014 and 2018 was thus conducted relying entirely on official EU statistics (which are inherently consistent), disregarding the values considered in the applied crude oil dataset for 2014 (as shown in Figure C.1). The assessment of changes in the crude oil mix between 2014 and 2018 is described in Section C.3.2.

C.3.2. Changes in the EU crude oil mix between 2014 and 2018

Figure C.2 represents the crude oil mix of imports and deliveries to the EU-28 in 2014 and in 2018, according with official EU statistics from EC (2020). Building upon these data, Figure C.3 highlights the main changes between the two time steps, and helps to identify the most relevant differences between 2014 and 2018.



Figure C.2. Mix of import and deliveries of crude oil in EU-28 in 2014 and 2018. Source: EC (2020).

¹⁷¹ Calculated as: primary production / (primary production + imports – exports).



Figure C.3. Share of origin of crude oil imports and deliveries to EU-28 in 2014 and 2018 (left axis), and relative changes in share between 2014 and 2018 (right axis).

Overall, no relevant changes occur between 2014 and 2018 for the reported crude oil imports and deliveries to the EU-28, with the highest (absolute) variation equalling 4% (for US imports). However, for most of the contributions, the absolute variation is more limited, ranging between 0.1% and 1.8%. Within this general framework, the following specific considerations can be made:

- Most of the recorded variations can be ascribed to changing geopolitical conditions, such as the growth in imports from Iran linked to the signature of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) in 2015 and subsequent lifting of oil trade restrictions, as well as imports from Iraq and Libya following improvements in political stability in those countries. Forecasting how this might change again, even in the near term, is close to impossible. For instance, it is likely that oil exports from Iran to EU may revert back to zero, following the failure of the JCPOA in 2019, and the subsequent reinstatement of US sanctions on Iran's oil. Libya and Iraq, as well, have fallen back into civil war and internal unrest in 2019, which may affect future oil supply.
- One of the main changes between 2014 and 2018 is the growth of imports of US crude oil to the EU (Figure C.4). The share of US oil in the European mix has in fact grown from nearly 0% in 2014 to more than 4% in 2018 (Figure C.3). This development follows the continuous expansion of US tight oil (or shale oil)

production, which has caused US to become a net energy exporter in 2019 for the first time since the beginning of statistical records (Meyer, 2019). However, this does not automatically ensure that crude oil imported from US to EU is represented by light tight oil.



Figure C.4. Trend in imports of US crude oil to EU-28 (2005-2018).

Another notable change is the decrease in intra-EU trade of crude oil (-2.4%; Figure C.3), which is to be expected as domestic production in the EU-28 has declined by 34% since 2008 (EUROSTAT, 2020) and it is forecasted to continue declining.



Figure C.5. Trend in imports of Canadian crude oil to EU-28 (2006-2018).

— A last important difference concerns the import of Canadian crudes, including both heavy crudes produced from oil sands, but also light crudes from conventional sources and tight oils (Government of Canada, 2019) (Figure C.5). While the quantities of Canadian heavy oils reaching the EU market were still limited in 2018 (ca. 0.3% of the EU crude oil mix import in that yeat), their import volume has ramped up between 2014 and 2018 (Figure C.5). Indeed, there are signs that the EU market for Canadian heavy oil may be expanding in the future due to the declining quantities of heavy crudes imports from other countries (Tuttle and Kassai, 2019) and to increasing investments to expand oil sands production and transport (Leahy, 2019; TC Energy, 2020). It has to be noted that only crude oil trade is relevant to this assessment, and not the trade of derived petroleum products from refined oil sands crude, which may be imported to EU after refining in the US (Swift and Droitsch, 2014).

C.3.3. Environmental significance of the changes in the EU crude oil mix: Climate Change impact (GHG emissions)

Based on the findings from Section C.3.2, it was considered meaningful to evaluate whether the modest changes in the EU crude oil mix estimated to occur between 2014 and 2018 might, on the other hand, lead to more relevant changes in the resulting potential environmental impacts. Any relevant change would have not been captured in the case studies, and should have been properly taken into account in the interpretation of their results (or alternative, more representative data(sets) should have been identified, if available).

For the Climate Change impact category (driven by GHG emissions), the evaluation was based on the exercise carried out by ICCT in 2014 (Malins et al., 2014) to calculate the upstream GHG intensity of the EU crude oil mix. In such exercise, the OPGEE model (Stanford University, 2018) was used to calculate a detailed GHG balance of most relevant upstream operations of many oil fields around the globe (including a series of activities such as exploration, drilling, extraction, processing, upgrading, maintenance, waste handling, flaring, etc.). Based on this balance, a final emission factor of 10 g CO_2 -eq./MJ_{crude} was estimated for the EU oil mix as of 2011.

For this analysis, identical GHG emission factors as those provided by Malins et al. (2014) were applied (as reported in Table G of Swift and Droitsch, 2014), and subsequently weighed on the EU crude oil mix of 2014 and 2018. Notably, tight crude oil from US and heavy crude from Canadian oil sands were not addressed in the ICCT study. To cover this gap, the upstream GHG emission factors calculated by the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace (2019) in their Oil-Climate Index (OCI) were used. These values are quantified applying the same tool as the ICCT study (i.e. OPGEE), although full consistency between the two sets of factors could not be ensured. Specifically, the upstream GHG emission factors reported in Table C.1 were applied in this analysis for light tight oil from US and heavy crude from Canadian oil sands.

Table C.1. Upstream GHG emission factors considered for light tight oil from US and heavy crudefrom Canadian oil sands (not provided by Malins et al., 2014). Source: Carnegie Endowment forInternational Peace (2019).

Crude oil name (OCI)	Crude oil type	GHG emission factor [g CO2-eq./MJ]
Canada		
Canada Athabasca SAGD Dilbit	Heavy (21-23 API)	21
Canada Cold Lake CSS Dilbit	Heavy (21-23 API)	24
Canada He	eavy (average of the above)	22.5
Canada Athabasca FC-HC-SCO	Light (32-42 API)	33
Canada Athabasca DC-SCO	Light (32-42 API)	24
Canada Hibernia	Light (32-42 API)	5
Canada Light Sv	veet (average of the above)	20.7
United States		
U.S. Bakken Flare	Light (32-42 API)	16
U.S. Texas Spraberry	Light (32-42 API)	8
U.S. Texas Eagle Ford Black Oil Zone	Light (32-42 API)	8
U.S. Bakken No Flare	Light (32-42 API)	5
U.S. Wyoming WS	Light (32-42 API)	4
Other US cr	ude (average of the above)	8

The calculation of the potential Climate Change impact (GHG intensity) of the EU crude oil mix as of 2014 and 2018 is reported in Tables C.2 and C.3, respectively. Only crude oil imports to EU were considered in the calculation, in the absence of specific emission factors for intra-EU deliveries and of information on single delivering countries. For similar reasons (i.e. no emission factors available), not all imports could be covered, although the overall coverage was in both cases larger than 90% (i.e. 91% in 2014 and 95% in 2018). A comparison between the total Climate Change impact estimated for the EU crude oil mix in 2014 and 2018 is shown in Figure C.6. For completeness, the comparison also accounts for the effects of the variation of the emission factors for US light tight oil and heavy crude from Canadian oil sands, considering the ranges reported in Table C.1.

Country	Crude oil type	Volume share	Volume share - cumulative	GHG emission factor
				[g CO ₂ -eq./MJ]
Russia	Other Russian Fed. Crude	12%	12%	9.8
Russia	Urals	16%	27%	12.5
Norway	Statfjord	1%	29%	4.5
Norway	Ekofisk	2%	31%	3.7
Norway	Other Norway Crude	6%	37%	4.8
Norway	Oseberg	1%	38%	4.8
Norway	Gullfaks	1%	39%	4
Nigeria	Medium (<33°)	3%	42%	18.3
Nigeria	Light (33-45°)	5%	48%	18.5
Nigeria	Condensate (>45°)	0%	48%	n.a.
Saudi Arabia	Arab Light	6%	54%	5.5
Saudi Arabia	Arab Medium	0%	55%	n.a.
Saudi Arabia	Other Saudi Arabia Crude	0%	55%	n.a.
Saudi Arabia	Arab Heavy	1%	55%	n.a.
Saudi Arabia	Berri (Extra Light)	1%	56%	5.5
Kazakhstan	Kazakhstan Crude	6%	63%	17.7
Iraq	Basrah Light	4%	66%	10.4
Iraq	Kirkuk	0%	67%	9
Iraq	Other Iraq Crude	0%	67%	11.5
Iraq	Azerbaijan Crude	4%	71%	5.4
UK	Flotta	0%	71%	10.4
UK	Forties	2%	73%	3.4
UK	Brent Blend	1%	74%	8.8
UK	Other UK Crude	2%	75%	6.7
Algeria	Saharan Blend	4%	79%	12.8
Algeria	Other Algeria Crude	0%	80%	15.4
Libya	Medium (30-40°)	1%	81%	13.6
Libya	Heavy (<30° API)	1%	82%	8.9
Libya	Light (>40°)	1%	83%	8.3
Angola	Cabinda	0%	83%	n.a.

Table C.2. Calculation of the potential Climate Change impact (GHG intensity) of the crude oil miximported to EU-28 in 2014. Total coverage of crude oil imports considered for calculation is 91%.

Country	Crude oil type	Volume share	Volume share - cumulative	GHG emission factor [g CO2-eq./MJ]
Angola	Other Angola Crude	3%	86%	9.2
Angola	Other Europe Crude	3%	89%	n.a.
Mexico	Olmeca	0%	89%	n.a.
Mexico	Isthmus	0%	89%	n.a.
Mexico	Мауа	1%	90%	8.2
Egypt	Heavy (<30° API)	0%	91%	n.a.
Egypt	Medium/Light (30-40o)	1%	91%	8.9
Venezuela	Medium (22-30°)	0%	92%	n.a.
Venezuela	Extra Heavy (<17°)	1%	92%	8.4
Kuwait	Kuwait Blend	1%	93%	6
Denmark	Denmark Crude	1%	94%	3.2
Brazil	Brazil Crude	1%	95%	6.5
Canada	Canadian Heavy (<33° API)	0%	95%	22.5
Canada	Light Sweet (>30° API)	0%	95%	20.7
Congo	Congo Crude	0%	95%	13
Cameroon	Cameroon Crude	0%	96%	23.3
Weighted avera	ge GHG intensity of the crud	e oil mix [g	CO2-eq./MJ]	10.2

Table C.3. Calculation of the potential Climate Change impact (GHG intensity) of the crude oil miximported to EU-28 in 2018. Total coverage of crude oil imports considered for calculation is 95%.

Country	Crude oil type	Volume share	Volume share - cumulative	GHG emission factor [g CO2-eq./MJ]
Russia	Other Russian Fed. Crude	11%	11%	9.8
Russia	Urals	15%	26%	12.5
Norway	Statfjord	1%	27%	4.5
Norway	Ekofisk	2%	28%	3.7
Norway	Other Norway Crude	6%	34%	4.8
Norway	Oseberg	1%	35%	4.8
Norway	Gullfaks	1%	36%	4
Nigeria	Medium (<33°)	3%	39%	18.3

Country Nigeria	Crude oil type	Volume	Volume share -	GHG emission factor	
		Share	cumulative	[g CO2-eq./MJ]	
Nigeria	Light (33-45°)	5%	44%	18.5	
Nigeria	Condensate (>45°)	0%	44%	n.a.	
Saudi Arabia	Arab Light	5%	49%	5.5	
Saudi Arabia	Arab Medium	0%	49%	n.a.	
Saudi Arabia	Other Saudi Arabia Crude	0%	50%	n.a.	
Saudi Arabia	Arab Heavy	1%	50%	n.a.	
Saudi Arabia	Berri (Extra Light)	1%	51%	5.5	
Kasakhstan	Kazakhstan Crude	7%	58%	17.7	
Iraq	Basrah Light	4%	62%	10.4	
Iraq	Kirkuk	1%	63%	9	
Iraq	Other Iraq Crude	3%	66%	11.5	
Iraq	Azerbaijan Crude	4%	70%	5.4	
UK	Flotta	0%	70%	10.4	
UK	Forties	0%	71%	3.4	
UK	Brent Blend	1%	71%	8.8	
UK	Other UK Crude	3%	74%	6.7	
Algeria	Saharan Blend	3%	77%	12.8	
Algeria	Other Algeria Crude	0%	77%	15.4	
Libya	Medium (30-40°)	3%	80%	13.6	
Libya	Heavy (<30° API)	0%	81%	8.9	
Libya	Light (>40°)	2%	83%	8.3	
United States	Alaska	0%	83%	n.a.	
United States	Other US Crude	4%	87%	8	
Iran	Other Iran Crude	0%	87%	11.7	
Iran	Iranian Heavy	2%	89%	11.5	
Iran	Iranian Light	1%	90%	16.2	
Mexico	Isthmus	0%	90%	n.a.	
Mexico	Мауа	2%	92%	8.2	
Angola	Cabinda	0%	92%	n.a.	
Angola	Other Angola Crude	1%	94%	9.2	
Brazil	Brazil Crude	1%	95%	6.5	
Country	Crude oil type	Volume share	Volume share - cumulative	GHG emission factor [g CO2-eq./MJ]	
----------------	---------------------------	-----------------	---------------------------------	--	--
Kuwait	Kuwait Blend	1%	95%	6	
Canada	Canadian Heavy (<33° API)	0%	96%	22.5	
Canada	Light Sweet (>30° API)	1%	96%	20.7	
Egypt	Heavy (<30° API)	0%	96%	n.a.	
Egypt	Medium/Light (30-40°)	1%	97%	8.9	
Weighted avera	10.6				





From the values in Table C.1, it appears clear that while heavy crude from Canadian oil sands have higher upstream GHG emissions (25.5 g CO_2 -eq./MJ on average) than most other crudes (3.2-18.5 g CO_2 -eq./MJ; Tables C.2 and C.3), the same cannot be said for US tight oils, which mostly present values just below the average of all conventional crudes (i.e. 4-8 g CO_2 -eq./MJ vs ca. 9 g CO_2 -eq./MJ).

The overall variation in the Climate Change impact of the EU-28 crude oil mix, due to the changes estimated to occur between 2014 and 2018 (Section C.3.2), can be quantified based on the total impact values (GHG intensities) of the mix in those years, as reported in the last row of Table C.2 and Table C.3. Overall, a marginal impact increase of 0.4 g CO_2 -eq./MJ_{crude} is registered in 2018 compared to 2014 (from 10.2 to 10.6 g CO_2 -eq./MJ), corresponding to a relative increase of +3.9%.

Therefore, this simple exercise shows that an increased penetration of US light tight oil in the EU crude oil mix does not necessarily imply an increased Climate Change impact

(GHG intensity) of the mix, since the average GHG emission factor for US light crude (8 g CO_2 -eq./MJ; Table C.1) is below the average value for conventional crudes (ca. 9 g CO_2 -eq./MJ). On the other hand, a growing import of Canadian heavy oils could lead to an increased overall impact on Climate Change.

Placing these results in perspective, it can be noticed that calculations from Meili et al. (2018) indicate a rather higher value for GHG emissions from onshore production of crude oil in the US (16 g CO_2 -eq./MJ; Table C.4), compared to the average emission factor estimated for US tight oil in Table C.1 (8 g CO_2 -eq./MJ). They also show higher emissions for crude oil production in other countries, compared to the literature ranges they considered as a reference. Two tentative explanations are provided by the authors for these discrepancies:

- 1. venting emissions included in the underlying inventories might be higher than in the literature; and
- 2. emissions associated with infrastructures are accounted more consistently in such inventories compared to the literature. Particularly, for the case of US shale oil, these emissions may provide an important contribution to the overall emissions, due to the so-called "well treadmill" effect associated with shale oil production (Elliott, 2019). Following this effect, since productivity from wells decreases rather quickly in shale formations, new wells need to be drilled regularly in order to maintain or expand production rates. Therefore, it is possible that the values in Table C.1 underestimate the impact from infrastructures.

Also the emission factors reported in Table C.1 for Canadian oil sands may be underestimated, since Liggio et al. (2019) found that GHG emissions for oil sands-related operations may be underestimated by up to 30% compared to emissions reported by the industry. However, the values reported in the review presented in Malins et al. (2014) confirm the values considered in this analysis.

Table C	.4. Total	GHG	emissions	associated	with t	ne crude	e oil proc	duction	datasets	include	d in the
ecoin	vent 3.6	data	base, and	comparisor	n with li	terature	e ranges	. Sourc	e: Meili e	t al. (20	18).

				_			
technology	CO2 equivalents	CO2-eq direct (IOGP2015)	Range EU study	EROEI (this study)	EROEI (direct model)	EROEI (in literature)	Comments
	gCO2/MJ	gCO2/MJ	gCO2/MJ	-		-	
production onshore /RU	12.2	2.3	3-7.5	11	17	24	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting rate
production /NG	13.5	4.9	10-22	10	14	17	
production offshore /KZ	10.5	2.3	3-7.5	15	25	23	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting rate
production onshore /KZ	12.0	2.3	3-7.5	12	19	23	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting rate
production /KZ	11.7	2.3	3-7.5	12	20	23	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting rate
production offshore /NO	8.6	1.3	2.5-4	22	22	22	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting rate
production /IQ	15.1	1.3	3-10	9	11	11	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting and flaring rate
production offshore /MX	14.9	3.0	3-10	8		20	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting rate and high amount of wells needed
production onshore /MX	16.8	3.0	3-10	7		20	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting rate and high amount of wells needed
production /MX	15.4	3.0	3-10	7	20	20	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting rate and high amount of wells needed
production offshore /SA	7.3	1.3	1-5	35		49	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting rate
production onshore /SA	7.7	1.3	1-5	30		49	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting rate
production /SA	7.6	1.3	1-5	31	49	49	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting rate
production offshore /US	11.8	6.3	3-17	11		8	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting rate and high amount of wells needed
production onshore /US	16.0	6.3	3-17	7		8	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting rate and high amount of wells needed
production /US	15.2	6.3	3-17	7	7	8	CO2-eq higher mostly due to higher venting rate and high amount of wells needed
production offshore /GB	3.4		3-4	20			Impacts seem to be heavily underestimated. Obsolete.
production offshore /NL	1.3		2-4	65			Impacts seem to be heavily underestimated. Obsolete.
production onshore /NL	0.8		2-4	102			Impacts seem to be heavily underestimated. Obsolete.
production onshore RAF	8.8			12			Replaced now by NG
production onshore RME	3.1			33			Replaced now by SA and IQ

Tab. 14.4 Comparison of the greenhouse gas emissions and EROEI for crude oil with data from literature

C.3.4. Environmental significance of the changes in the EU crude oil mix: other impact categories

Concerning other potentially relevant environmental impacts associated with the use of oil sands for crude oil production (beyond those on Climate Change), no systematised datasets could be found. However, literature on the matter is abundant¹⁷². While, a full literature review was beyond the scope of this analysis, the following findings are highlighted here:

- Jordaan (2012) stressed the significant impact on land use from oil sand-based production of crude oil, especially during open pit mining. They also reported issues with water consumption (two times larger than the use associated with conventional oil resources), and the many unknowns concerning potential impacts on water quality, especially linked to tailings ponds. Rosa et al. (2016) found similar results.
- Leahy (2019) reported more anecdotal evidence of the impacts of oil sand-based crude production on deforestation, of the associated leakage of toxic elements from tailing waste ponds into the Athabasca River, and of the effects of local pollutants on acidification of precipitations.

Non-GHG related environmental impacts for tight oil are mainly associated with water consumption, water contamination, and waste disposal. Even in this case, while the need for more systematised datasets is identified, the following results are highlighted:

- Scanlon et al. (2014) found lower water consumption per unit of oil produced from unconventional sources, rather than in conventional production sites.
- On the other hand, Di Giulio and Jackson (2016) showed that fracking operations caused the contamination of underground drinking water by leakage of hydrocarbons and fracking fluids.
- Especially, the mix of chemicals in fracking fluids is the source of debate on potential toxicity-related impacts from tight oil production. For instance, Elliott et al. (2017) found that toxicity information was lacking for most of the chemicals used in fracking fluid, but where information was available, chemicals were associated to reproductive toxicity, developmental toxicity, or both.
- Finally, wastewater from fracking operations, contaminated by such chemicals, can also pose environmental risks if not stored, handled and disposed properly (Goñi, 2019).

C.4. Conclusions

The dataset used in the case studies to model crude oil supply to the EU market is representative of the crude oil mix used in the EU-27 in 2014. The current crude oil mix (estimated based on 2018 data from official EU statistics) did not present relevant changes compared to 2014, with the largest (absolute) variations in imports and deliveries in the range of 4%. However, the 2018 mix included a higher share of unconventional crude oils imports, especially light crude oil from hydraulic fracking operations in US, and a minor but growing portion of heavy crude from Canadian oil sands.

The difference in terms of potential Climate Change impact (GHG emissions) from using the estimated 2018 crude oil mix was quantified, and resulted in an increase of ca. 3.9%

¹⁷² A Scopus search query for 'oil sands environmental impact' returned 903 documents, and a Google Scholar search of the same query returned 18,000 results in papers published after 2015.

compared to 2014. Assuming that the impact of the Feedstock Supply stage of the fossilbased plastic products investigated in this report increases to the same extent (which is a conservative assumption as Feedstock Supply includes also the contribution of other activities), the total Climate Change impact of such products (i.e. PET and HDPE bottles, LDPE mulching film, and EPS insulation boards) would increase by between 0.2% and 1.3%, which is negligible.

The current lack of independent and/or harmonised Life Cycle Inventory (LCI) datasets for individual oil sources (including unconventional sources such as tight oil and oil sands), and the aggregated nature of the datasets available to model crude oil supply, make it quite difficult to account for the potential environmental impacts of such unconventional sources (and compare with conventional ones). However, for the purpose of this analysis, only differential impacts between the conventional sources (that may be displaced) and the unconventional sources (that may increase their share within the EU oil mix) are relevant. In this respect, light tight oil from US did not seem to involve differentially major higher impacts compared to conventional oil sources, at least in terms of Climate Change. On the other hand, heavy crude from Canadian oil sands may increase the overall impact of the EU crude oil mix, although the share of Canadian heavy crude in the total EU mix estimated for 2018 was still marginally small.

Overall, the dataset applied in the case studies to model crude oil supply to the EU market was considered to be sufficiently representative of the potential environmental impacts of the current crude oil mix (based on 2018 data), and to properly suit the illustrative purpose of the studies themselves. However, life cycle inventory data providers are recommended to take into account the contribution of any (unconventional) oil source that may become relevant in the future oil mix, when releasing updated version of (EF-compliant) datasets for crude oil supply.

C.5. References

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace (2019). Oil Climate Index. Available at: <u>https://oci.carnegieendowment.org/#supply-chain</u>.

Di Giulio, D.C. and Jackson, R.B. (2016). Impact to Underground Sources of Drinking Water and Domestic Wells from Production Well Stimulation and Completion Practices in the Pavillion, Wyoming, Field. Environmental Science and Technology, 50, 8, pp. 4524-4536. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.5b04970</u>.

EC (2020). EU Crude Oil Imports and supply cost. European Commission. Available at: https://ec.europa.eu/energy/en/data-analysis/eu-crude-oil-imports#content-heading-0.

Elliott, R. (2019). Frackers, Chasing Fast Oil Output, Are on a Treadmill. The Wall Street Journal. Available at: <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/frackers-chasing-fast-oil-output-are-on-a-treadmill-11554721202</u>.

Elliott, E.G., Ettinger, A.S., Leaderer, B.P., Bracken, M.B., Deziel, N.C. (2017). A systematic evaluation of chemicals in hydraulic-fracturing fluids and wastewater for reproductive and developmental toxicity. Journal of Exposure Science and Environmental Epidemiology, 27, pp. 90-99. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/jes.2015.81</u>.

Eurostat (2020). Energy Flow - Sankey Diagram Data. Eurostat table nrg_bal_sd.

Goñi, U. (2019). Indigenous Mapuche pay high price for Argentina's fracking dream. Guardian. Available at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2019/oct/14/indigenous-mapuche-argentina-fracking-communities</u>.

Government of Canada (2019). Crude oil facts. Natural Resources Canada. Available at: <u>https://www.nrcan.gc.ca/science-data/data-analysis/energy-data-analysis/energy-facts/crude-oil-facts/20064#L6</u>.

Jordaan, S.M. (2012). Land and Water Impacts of Oil Sands Production in Alberta. Environnemental Science and Technology, 46, 7, pp. 3611-3617. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/es203682m</u>.

Leahy, S. (2019). This is the world's most destructive oil operation—and it's growing. Can Canada develop its climate leadership and its lucrative oil sands too? National Geographic. Available at:

https://www.nationalgeographic.com/environment/2019/04/alberta-canadas-tar-sandsis-growing-but-indigenous-people-fight-back/.

Liggio, J., Li, S.-M., Staebler, R.M., Hayden, K., Darlington, A., Mittermeier, R.L., O'Brien, J., McLaren, R., Wolde, M., Worthy, D., Vogel, F. (2019). Measured Canadian oil sands CO_2 emissions are higher than estimates made using internationally recommended methods. Nature Communication, 10, pp. 1863-1871. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-09714-9</u>.

Malins, C., Galarza, S., Baral, A., Brandt, A., El-Houjeiri, H., Howorth, G., Grabiel, T., Kodjak, D. (2014). Upstream Emissions of Fossil Fuel Feedstocks for Transport Fuels Consumed in the European Union. International Council on Clean Transportation, Washington D.C. Available at: <u>https://circabc.europa.eu/sd/a/6215286e-eb5f-4870-b92f-26acff386156/ICCT Upstream-emissions-of-EU-crude May2014.pdf</u>.

Meili, C., Jungbluth, N., Annaheim, J. (2018) Life cycle inventories of crude oil extraction. Final report. ESU Services. Available at: <u>http://esu-services.ch/publications/energy/</u>.

Meyer, G. (2019). US is net exporter of oil for first time in decades. Financial Times. Available at: <u>https://www.ft.com/content/9cbba7b0-12dd-11ea-a7e6-62bf4f9e548a</u>.

Rosa, L., Davis, K.F., Rulli, M.C., D'Odorico, P. (2016). Environmental consequences of oil production from oil sands. Earth's Future, 5, 2, pp. 158-170. Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/2016EF000484</u>.

Scanlon, B.R., Reedy, R.C., Nicot, J.-P. (2014). Comparison of Water Use for Hydraulic Fracturing for Unconventional Oil and Gas versus Conventional Oil. Environmental Science and Technology, 48, 20, pp. 12386-12393. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/es502506v</u>.

Stanford University (2018). OPGEE: The Oil Production Greenhouse gas Emissions Estimator. Stanford School of Earth, Energy and Environmental Sciences. Available at: <u>https://eao.stanford.edu/research-areas/opgee</u>.

Swift, A. and Droitsch, D. (2014). The Tar Sands Threat to Europe: How Canadian Industry Plans Could Undermine Europe's Climate Goals. NRDC. Available at: <u>https://www.foeeurope.org/sites/default/files/nrdc tar sands threat europe january20</u>14.pdf.

TC Energy (2020). Keystone XL Pipeline. Available at: <u>https://www.tcenergy.com/operations/oil-and-liquids/keystone-xl/</u>.

Tuttle, R. and Kassai, L. (2019). Repsol said to look to Alberta to replace Mexican and Venezuelan oil. Bloomberg Canada. Available at: <u>https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/repsol-looks-to-alberta-to-replace-mexican-and-venezuelan-oil-1.1346590</u>.

Annex D – Contribution of Life Cycle Stages to characterised LCIA results: graphic representation

This annex provides graphical representations of the contribution of the different Life Cycle Stages to the total characterised Life Cycle Impact Assessment (LCIA) results of the alternative product scenarios investigated in each case study. According to the common general system boundary applied in the studies, the considered life cycle stages include *Feedstock Supply*, *Polymer Production*, *Manufacturing*, *Distribution* and *End of Life*. The results are separately presented for each case study in the single sub-sections of the annex (D.1–D.3).

Note that the main aim of the reported illustrations is to facilitate understanding of the contribution of the different life cycle stages compared to the numerical results reported in the main text of the report (Section #.6 of each case study). Therefore, while results related to different scenarios are presented on a same figure (for graphical and space reasons), they are not intended to compare the investigated scenarios and should not be used for this purpose by the reader. Moreover, the limitations and critical assumptions reported in the main text of each case study (see Section #.4 of the relevant case study chapter) shall be properly taken into account in the interpretation of the presented results.

D.1. Beverage Bottles



Notes: (a) Impact categories relying on a less robust life cycle impact assessment model require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty (the robustness level –I, II, III– is reported in brackets after the name of each category). (b) In some impact categories a part of the results is out of scale and is curtailed.

Figure D.1.1. Contribution of single life cycle stages to the characterised impact assessment results of beverage bottles LCA scenarios for the categories of Climate Change, Ozone Depletion, Human Toxicity – cancer, Human Toxicity – non-cancer, Particulate Matter, and Ionising Radiation. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 3.4.



Notes: (a) Impact categories relying on a less robust life cycle impact assessment model require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty (the robustness level –I, II, III– is reported in brackets after the name of each category). (b) In some impact categories a part of the results is out of scale and is curtailed.

Figure D.1.2. Contribution of single life cycle stages to the characterised impact assessment results of beverage bottles LCA scenarios for the categories of Photochemical Ozone Formation, Acidification, Eutrophication – terrestrial, Eutrophication – freshwater, Eutrophication – marine, and Ecotoxicity – freshwater. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section



Notes: (a) Impact categories relying on a less robust life cycle impact assessment model require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty (the robustness level –I, II, III– is reported in brackets after the name of each category). (b) In some impact categories a part of the results is out of scale and is curtailed.

Figure D.1.3. Contribution of single life cycle stages to the characterised impact assessment results of beverage bottles LCA scenarios for the categories of Land Use, Water Use, Resource Use – minerals and metals, and Resource Use – fossils. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 3.4.



kg CO₂ eq. / F.U.









Note: Impact categories relying on a less robust life cycle impact assessment model require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty (the robustness level -I, II, III- is reported in brackets after the name of each category).





Note: Impact categories relying on a less robust life cycle impact assessment model require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty (the robustness level –I, II, III– is reported in brackets after the name of each category).

Figure D.2.2. Contribution of single life cycle stages to the characterised impact assessment results of agricultural mulching film LCA scenarios for the categories of Photochemical Ozone Formation, Acidification, Eutrophication – terrestrial, Eutrophication – freshwater, Eutrophication – marine, and Ecotoxicity – freshwater. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 4.4.



Note: Impact categories relying on a less robust life cycle impact assessment model require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty (the robustness level –I, II, III– is reported in brackets after the name of each category).

Figure D.2.3. Contribution of single life cycle stages to the characterised impact assessment results of agricultural mulching film LCA scenarios for the categories of Land Use, Water Use, Resource Use – minerals and metals, and Resource Use – fossils. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 4.4.



D.3. Insulation Boards for Buildings



Particulate Matter (I) Human Toxicity - non-cancer (III) Ionising Radiation (II) 9.5E-06 1.0E-06 6.0E-07 2.5 Е.U. 5.0E-07 2.0 kBq U235 eq. / F.U. 4.0E-07 9 1.5 der 3.0E-07 1.0 D 2.0E-07 0.5 4.0E-07 Disease 1.0E-07 0.0 0.0E+00 2.0E-07 -0.5 -1.0E-07 -1.0 0.0E+00 -2.0E-07 EPS PUR R-EPS R-PET Bio-PUR CO2-PUR EPS PUR R-EPS R-PET Bio-PUR CO2-PUR EPS PUR Bio-PUR CO2-PUR R-EPS R-PET Feedstock Supply Polymer Production Manufacturing Distribution End of Life Total

Notes: (a) Impact categories relying on a less robust life cycle impact assessment model require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty (the robustness level -I, II, III- is reported in brackets after the name of each category). (b) In some impact categories a part of the results is out of scale and is curtailed.

Figure D.3.1. Contribution of single life cycle stages to the characterised impact assessment results of building insulation boards LCA scenarios for the categories of Climate Change, Ozone Depletion, Human Toxicity - cancer, Human Toxicity - non-cancer, Particulate Matter, and Ionising Radiation. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 5.4.



Notes: (a) Impact categories relying on a less robust life cycle impact assessment model require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty (the robustness level –I, II, III– is reported in brackets after the name of each category). (b) In some impact categories a part of the results is out of scale and is curtailed.

Figure D.3.2. Contribution of single life cycle stages to the characterised impact assessment results of building insulation boards LCA scenarios for the categories of Photochemical Ozone Formation, Acidification, Eutrophication – terrestrial, Eutrophication – freshwater, Eutrophication – marine, and Ecotoxicity – freshwater. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 5.4.



Notes: (a) Impact categories relying on a less robust life cycle impact assessment model require a more careful interpretation, as results are affected by larger uncertainty (the robustness level –I, II, III– is reported in brackets after the name of each category). (b) In some impact categories a part of the results is out of scale and is curtailed.

Figure D.3.3. Contribution of single life cycle stages to the characterised impact assessment results of building insulation boards LCA scenarios for the categories of Land Use, Water Use, Resource Use – minerals and metals, and Resource Use – fossils. Results are not intended to compare the different scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 5.4.

Annex E – Alternative End of Life scenarios (sensitivity analysis): graphic results

This annex reports graphic representations of the results of the sensitivity analysis on the applied product End of Life scenario, conducted in each case study. As described in the main text, this analysis considered the application of the single End of Life options relevant to the product in scope as independent (100%) End of Life scenarios. The aim of the graphs is to provide a more synthetic and understandable overview of the numerical results presented in the main text, and to facilitate appreciation of impact variations occurring within individual product scenarios when changing the applied End of Life option/scenario. Therefore, while results related to different product scenarios are presented on a same figure (for graphical and space reasons), they are not intended to compare the investigated product scenarios and should not be used for this purpose by the reader. Each sub-section of this annex separately presents the results related to a specific case study.

E.1. Beverage Bottles



Figure E.1.1. Characterised potential impacts of beverage bottles for different End of Life scenarios, for the categories of Climate Change, Ozone Depletion, Human Toxicity – cancer, Human Toxicity – non-cancer, Particulate Matter, and Ionising Radiation. The EU-average End of Life scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity analysis. Results are not intended to compare the different beverage bottles scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 3.4.



Figure E.1.2. Characterised potential impacts of beverage bottles for different End of Life scenarios, for the categories of Photochemical Ozone Formation, Acidification, Eutrophication – terrestrial, Eutrophication – freshwater, Eutrophication – marine, and Ecotoxicity – freshwater. The EU-average End of Life scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity analysis. Results are not intended to compare the different beverage bottles scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 3.4.



Figure E.1.3. Characterised potential impacts of beverage bottles for different End of Life scenarios, for the categories of Land Use, Water Use, Resource Use – minerals and metals, and Resource Use – fossils. The EU-average End of Life scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity analysis. Results are not intended to compare the different beverage bottles scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 3.4.

E.2. Agricultural Mulching Film



Figure E.2.1. Characterised potential impacts of agricultural mulching film for different End of Life scenarios (where applicable), for the categories of Climate Change, Ozone Depletion, Human Toxicity – cancer, Human Toxicity – non-cancer, Particulate Matter, and Ionising Radiation. The EU-average End of Life scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity analysis. Results are not intended to compare the different mulching film scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 4.4.



Figure E.2.2. Characterised potential impacts of agricultural mulching film for different End of Life scenarios (where applicable), for the categories of Photochemical Ozone Formation, Acidification, Eutrophication – terrestrial, Eutrophication – freshwater, Eutrophication – marine, and Ecotoxicity – freshwater. The EU-average End of Life scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity analysis. Results are not intended to compare the different mulching film scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 4.4.



Figure E.2.3. Characterised potential impacts of agricultural mulching film for different End of Life scenarios (where applicable), for the categories of Land Use, Water Use, Resource Use – minerals and metals, and Resource Use – fossils. The EU-average End of Life scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity analysis. Results are not intended to compare the different mulching film scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 4.4.



Figure E.3.1. Characterised potential impacts of building insulation boards for different End of Life scenarios, for the categories of Climate Change, Ozone Depletion, Human Toxicity – cancer, Human Toxicity – non-cancer, Particulate Matter, and Ionising Radiation. The EU-average End of Life scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity analysis. Results are not intended to compare the different insulation boards scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 5.4.





Figure E.3.2. Characterised potential impacts of building insulation boards for different End of Life scenarios, for the categories of Photochemical Ozone Formation, Acidification, Eutrophication – terrestrial, Eutrophication – freshwater, Eutrophication – marine, and Ecotoxicity – freshwater. The EU-average End of Life scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity analysis. Results are not intended to compare the different insulation boards scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 5.4.



Figure E.3.3. Characterised potential impacts of building insulation boards for different End of Life scenarios, for the categories of Land Use, Water Use, Resource Use – minerals and metals, and Resource Use – fossils. The EU-average End of Life scenario refers to the base case, others to the sensitivity analysis. Results are not intended to compare the different insulation boards scenarios and are affected by the limitations and critical assumptions discussed in Section 5.4.

GETTING IN TOUCH WITH THE EU

In person

All over the European Union there are hundreds of Europe Direct information centres. You can find the address of the centre nearest you at: <u>https://europa.eu/european-union/contact_en</u>

On the phone or by email

Europe Direct is a service that answers your questions about the European Union. You can contact this service:

- by freephone: 00 800 6 7 8 9 10 11 (certain operators may charge for these calls),
- at the following standard number: +32 22999696, or
- by electronic mail via: <u>https://europa.eu/european-union/contact_en</u>

FINDING INFORMATION ABOUT THE EU

Online

Information about the European Union in all the official languages of the EU is available on the Europa website at: https://europa.eu/european-union/index_en

EU publications

You can download or order free and priced EU publications from EU Bookshop at: <u>https://publications.europa.eu/en/publications</u>. Multiple copies of free publications may be obtained by contacting Europe Direct or your local information centre (see <u>https://europa.eu/european-</u> <u>union/contact en</u>).

The European Commission's science and knowledge service

Joint Research Centre

JRC Mission

As the science and knowledge service of the European Commission, the Joint Research Centre's mission is to support EU policies with independent evidence throughout the whole policy cycle.



EU Science Hub ec.europa.eu/jrc

9 @EU_ScienceHub

f EU Science Hub - Joint Research Centre



EU Science Hub



doi:10.2760/655230 ISBN 978-92-76-52958-3